# Development of a Novel Therapeutic Strategy for Estrogen Receptor Negative Breast Cancer

# A thesis submitted to the University of Adelaide in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Ebtihal Hashem Mustafa

Dame Roma Mitchell Cancer Research Laboratories

Faculty of Health and Medical Sciences

School of Medicine

The University of Adelaide

June 2021

# **Table of Contents**

List of Abbreviations
Abstract12
Declaration15
Acknowledgement16
CHAPTER ONE
INTRODUCTION AND REVIEW OF LITERATURE
1.1 Breast anatomy and development
1 2 Breast cancer 22
1.2.1 Pathology and epidemiology
1.2.2 Risk factors
1.3 Estrogen signalling in breast cancer
1.3.1 Estrogen and the estrogen receptor axis
1.3.2 ERα-positive and ERα-negative subtypes of breast cancer
1.4 Androgen signalling in ERα-negative breast cancer
1.4.1 Androgen sources and synthesis in females
1.4.2 AR structure and signalling
1.4.3 Androgen signalling in normal breast epithelial cells
1.4.4 Androgens and breast cancer risk
1.4.5 Clarifying the role of androgen signalling in ERα-negative breast cancer
1.4.6 Androgens induce divergent proliferative responses in ERα- negative/AR-positive breast cancer models
1.4.7 AR co-regulatory proteins
1.4.8 Molecular mechanisms implicated as mediators of divergent AR activity in ER $\alpha$ - /AR+ breast cancer. 71
1.5 Targeting cyclin dependent kinase 9 (CDK9) for treatment of ERα- negative breast cancer74
1.5.1 Overview of CDK proteins
1.5.2 Structure and regulation of CDKs
1.5.3 Cell cycle CDKs
1.5.4 Transcriptional CDKs

1.5.4.1 Function in transcription	87
1.5.4.2 Isoforms and genetic aspects of CDK9	
1.5.4.3 Regulation of CDK9 activity	
1.5.4.4 CDK9 related pathways in cancer	
1.5.4.5 CDK9 inhibitors and ERα-negative breast cancer	100
1.6 Hypothesis and aims	104
CHAPTER TWO	106
MATERIALS AND METHODS	106
2.1 Materials	106
2.2 Methods	113
2.2.1 Test compounds	113
2.2.2 Cell culture	113
2.2.2.1 Maintenance of cell lines	113
2.2.2.2 Reviving, passaging, and freezing of cells	114
2.2.3 Transduction of human breast cancer cell lines with m	Kate2 and
Luciferase-Tomato-Puro (LTP).	115
2.2.3.1 Bacterial cell transformation	115
2.2.3.2 Preparation of plasmid DNA	116
2.2.3.3 Transfection	117
2.2.4 Proliferation and apoptosis assays	
2.2.5 Western blot	119
2.2.5.1 Preparation of cell lysates	119
2.2.5.2 Protein concentration assay	119
2.2.5.3 Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophore	esis (SDS-
PAGE)	120
2.2.5.4 Protein transfer and immunoblotting	120
2.2.6 RNA isolation and quantitative real time-polymerase cha	in reaction
(qRT-PCR)	121
2.2.6.1 RNA extraction	
2.2.6.2 DNase treatment	
2.2.6.4 Quantitative BT DCP (aPT DCP)	
2.2.0.4 Qualititative K1-FCK (qK1-FCK)	122
2.2.7 Cell cycle analysis	123
2.2.7.1 Fixation and staining	123
2.2.7.2 Flow cytometry analysis	123
2.2.8 Chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP) coupled with PCR (	(ChIP-PCR)
or sequencing (ChIP-seq)	
2.2.8.1 Harvesting and cross-linking	124
2.2.8.2 Lysis and sonication	125
2.2.8.3 DNA purification	126

2.2.8.4 ChIP-PCR and ChIP-seq	126
2.2.9 Immunohistochemistry 2.2.9.1 Preparation of tissue for paraffin embedding	
<ul><li>2.2.9.2 Immunohistochemistry staining</li><li>2.2.9.3 Eosin and hematoxylin staining (H&amp;E)</li></ul>	127 128
2.2.10 Small interfering RNA (siRNA) transfection	129
2.2.11 In situ proximity ligation assay (PLA)	130
2.2.11.1 Sample preparation	
2.2.12 Ex vivo explant of normal breast tissue.	
2.2.12 Ex vivo explant of hormal ofeast tissue.	133
2.2.13.1 Ethics approval and animals	
2.2.13.2 MIND injection of breast cancer cells	133
2.2.14 Statistical analysis	
CHAPTER THREE	
AR ACTION IN ERG-NECATIVE BREAST CANCER CELL LINES	WITH
DIVERGENT PROLIFERATIVE RESPONSES TO ANDROGENS	136
<b>DIVERGENT PROLIFERATIVE RESPONSES TO ANDROGENS 3.1 Introduction 3.2 Methods</b>	136 136 142
<b>DIVERGENT PROLIFERATIVE RESPONSES TO ANDROGENS 3.1 Introduction 3.2 Methods</b> 3.2.1 RNA-seq	136 136 142 
<ul> <li>3.1 Introduction</li> <li>3.2 Methods.</li> <li>3.2.1 RNA-seq</li> <li>3.2.1.1 Treatment and sample preparation</li> <li>3.2.1.2 PNA seq data applysis</li> </ul>	
<b>3.1 Introduction 3.2 Methods</b> 3.2.1 RNA-seq         3.2.1.1 Treatment and sample preparation         3.2.1.2 RNA-seq data analysis	136 136 142 142 142 
<b>3.1 Introduction 3.2 Methods</b> 3.2.1 RNA-seq         3.2.1.1 Treatment and sample preparation         3.2.1.2 RNA-seq data analysis	136 136 142 142 142 
<ul> <li><b>3.1 Introduction</b></li> <li><b>3.2 Methods</b></li> <li><b>3.2.1</b> RNA-seq</li> <li><b>3.2.1.1</b> Treatment and sample preparation</li> <li><b>3.2.2.2</b> ChIP-seq</li> <li><b>3.2.2.1</b> Treatment and samples preparation</li> </ul>	136 136 142 142 142 143 144 144
<ul> <li><b>3.1 Introduction</b></li> <li><b>3.2 Methods</b></li> <li><b>3.2.1</b> RNA-seq</li> <li><b>3.2.1.1</b> Treatment and sample preparation</li> <li><b>3.2.2.2</b> ChIP-seq</li> <li><b>3.2.2.2</b> ChIP-seq data processing</li> </ul>	136 136 142 142 142 143 144 144 145
<b>DIVERGENT PROLIFERATIVE RESPONSES TO ANDROGENS 3.1 Introduction 3.2 Methods</b> 3.2.1 RNA-seq         3.2.1.1 Treatment and sample preparation         3.2.1.2 RNA-seq data analysis	136 136 142 142 142 143 144 144 145 147
<ul> <li><b>3.1 Introduction</b></li> <li><b>3.2 Methods</b></li> <li><b>3.2.1</b> RNA-seq</li> <li><b>3.2.1.1</b> Treatment and sample preparation</li> <li><b>3.2.2</b> ChIP-seq</li> <li><b>3.2.2.1</b> Treatment and samples preparation</li> <li><b>3.2.2.2</b> ChIP-seq data processing</li> <li><b>3.2.3</b> RIME</li> <li><b>3.2.3.1</b> Sample preparation</li> </ul>	136 136 142 142 142 143 143 144 144 147 147 147
<b>3.1 Introduction 3.2 Methods</b> 3.2.1 RNA-seq         3.2.1.1 Treatment and sample preparation         3.2.2 ChIP-seq         3.2.1 Treatment and samples preparation         3.2.2.1 Treatment and samples preparation         3.2.2.2 ChIP-seq data processing         3.2.3 RIME         3.2.3.1 Sample preparation         3.2.3.2 RIME data analysis	136 136 142 142 142 143 144 144 145 147 147 148
<b>3.1 Introduction 3.2 Methods</b> 3.2.1 RNA-seq         3.2.1.1 Treatment and sample preparation         3.2.2 ChIP-seq         3.2.2 ChIP-seq data processing         3.2.3 RIME         3.2.3 RIME         3.2.3.1 Sample preparation         3.2.3.2 RIME data analysis	136 136 142 142 142 143 144 144 145 147 147 147 148 149
<b>3.1</b> Introduction <b>3.2</b> Methods         3.2.1 RNA-seq         3.2.1.1 Treatment and sample preparation         3.2.2 ChIP-seq         3.2.2 ChIP-seq         3.2.3.1 Treatment and samples preparation         3.2.2.2 ChIP-seq data processing         3.2.3.1 Sample preparation         3.2.3.2 RIME         3.2.3.1 Sample preparation         3.2.3.2 RIME data analysis         3.3.3.1 Transcriptional targets of AR in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cell	
<b>3.1</b> Introduction <b>3.2</b> Methods         3.2.1 RNA-seq         3.2.1.1 Treatment and sample preparation         3.2.2.1.2 RNA-seq data analysis         3.2.2.1 Treatment and samples preparation         3.2.2.2 ChIP-seq         3.2.3 RIME         3.2.3.1 Sample preparation         3.2.3.2 RIME data analysis <b>3.3 Results</b> 3.3.1 Transcriptional targets of AR in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cell         3.3.1.1 mRNA expression of known AR target genes in the	
<ul> <li>3.1 Introduction</li> <li>3.2 Methods.</li> <li>3.2.1 RNA-seq</li> <li>3.2.1.1 Treatment and sample preparation</li> <li>3.2.1.2 RNA-seq data analysis</li> <li>3.2.2 ChIP-seq</li> <li>3.2.2.1 Treatment and samples preparation</li> <li>3.2.2.2 ChIP-seq data processing</li> <li>3.2.3 RIME</li> <li>3.2.3.1 Sample preparation</li> <li>3.2.3.2 RIME data analysis</li> <li>3.3 Results</li> <li>3.3.1 Transcriptional targets of AR in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cell</li> <li>3.3.1.1 mRNA expression of known AR target genes in the datasets</li> <li>3.3.1.2 Differential expression analysis of PNA seq data</li> </ul>	
<b>3.1 Introduction 3.2 Methods</b> 3.2.1 RNA-seq         3.2.1.1 Treatment and sample preparation         3.2.1.2 RNA-seq data analysis         3.2.2 ChIP-seq         3.2.2.1 Treatment and samples preparation         3.2.2.2 ChIP-seq         3.2.3 RIME         3.2.3.1 Sample preparation         3.2.3.2 RIME data analysis         3.3.1 Transcriptional targets of AR in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cell         3.3.1.1 mRNA expression of known AR target genes in the datasets         3.3.1.2 Differential expression analysis of RNA-seq data	

3.3.2 Genome-wide identification of AR binding sites (ARBS) in MDA-MB- 453 versus MFM-223 cells
3.3.2.1 Overview of AR ChIP-seq data
3.3.2.2 Genomic annotation and transcriptional regulation of AR binding
sites
3.3.2.3 Motif analysis of the AR cistromes174
3.3.3Endogenous AR interactome profiling in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells
3.4 Discussion180
CHAPTER FOUR188
TFAP-2β IS CRITICAL FOR THE GROWTH OF MOLECULAR APOCRINE BREAST CANCER CELLS
4.1 Introduction188
4.2 Methods191
4.2.1 Analysis of TFAP2B expression in published gene expression datasets
4.2.2 Plasmid construction and virus production
4.2.3 Proliferation and apoptosis assays
4.2.4 Western blot
4.2.5 RNA isolation and quantitative RT-PCR
4.2.6 Cell cycle analysis
4.2.7 Immunohistochemistry (IHC)
4.2.8 Co-immunoprecipitation
4.2.9 Chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP) coupled with PCR (ChIP-PCR) or sequencing (ChIP-seq)
4.2.10 In situ proximity ligation assay (PLA)
4.2.11 Animal models and surgical procedures
4.2.12 Statistical analysis
4.3 Results
4.3.1 Transcription factor AP-2 $\beta$ is highly expressed in molecular apocrine
breast cancers
4.3.2 TFAP-2 $\beta$ is required for growth and viability of molecular apocrine breast cancer cells. 207
4.3.3 Activated AR interacts with TFAP-2 $\beta$ in MDA-MB-453 breast cancer
cells

4.3.4 Functional interplay between AR and TFAP-2 $\beta$ at the chromatin level in molecular apocrine breast cancer cells
4.3.5 Effect of DHT in patient-derived xenograft (PDX) models of molecular apocrine breast cancer
4.4 Discussion224
CHAPTER FIVE231
A NOVEL AND HIGHLY SELECTIVE CDK9 INHIBITOR (D-11) EFFECTIVELY SUPPRESSES PROLIFERATION OF TRIPLE NEGATIVE BREAST CANCERS
5.1 Introduction
5.2 Methods234
5.2.1 Test compounds
5.2.2 Kinase assay
5.2.3 Cell lines
5.2.4 Proliferation and apoptosis assays
5.2.5 Western blot
5.2.6 RNA isolation and quantitative RT-PCR
5.2.7 Cell cycle analysis
5.2.8 <i>Ex vivo</i> explant culture of normal human breast tissues
5.2.9 TNBC mammary intraductal (MIND) xenografts
5.2.10 Histology and immunostaining
5.2.11 Statistical analysis
5.3 Results
5.3.1 Biochemical characteristics of newly developed CDK9 inhibitors D-11 and L-453
5.3.2 Selective CDK9 inhibition effectively reduces in vitro proliferation of TNBC cell lines
5.3.3 D-11 has cytotoxic effects in TNBC cells by inducing apoptosis and G2/M cell cycle arrest
5.3.4 D-11 reduces phosphorylation of RNAPII CTD and reduces expression of C-MYC and MCL1
5.3.5 In vivo anti-tumour efficacy of D-11 in TNBC models
5.3.6 D-11 does not affect proliferation and histology of patient-derived explants of normal human breast tissues treated <i>ex vivo</i>

5.4 Discussion
CHAPTER 6
DISCUSSION
6.1 General discussion
6.1.1. Genomic parameters of AR signalling associated with proliferative versus anti-proliferative effects in ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancers
6.1.2 TFAP-2 $\beta$ is critical for growth of molecular apocrine breast cancer cells. 266
6.1.3 A new highly selective CDK9 inhibitor, D-11, effectively suppresses growth of triple negative breast cancer (TNBC)
6.2 Conclusion273
References
APPENDIX (1)
APPENDIX (2)
APPENDIX (3)
APPENDIX (4)

# List of Abbreviations

ADT	Androgen deprivation therapy
AIs	Aromatase inhibitors
AMBIC	Ammonium bicarbonate
AR	Androgen receptor
ARA	Androgen receptor associated protein
ARA70	AR-associated protein 70
AREs	Androgen response elements
ATCC	American Type Culture Collection
ATP	Adenosine triphosphate
Bak	BCL2 antagonist/killer 1
Bax	BCL2 associated X
BCL2	B-cell lymphoma 2
BRD4	Bromodomain-containing protein 4
BSA	Bovine serum albumin
САК	CDK-activating kinase
CBP	CREB binding protein
CCND1	Cyclin D1
CDK	Cyclin-dependent kinase
CH <sub>3</sub> COOK	Potassium acetate
ChIP-seq	Chromatin immunoprecipitation sequencing
Cip/Kip	CDK interacting protein/Kinase inhibitory protein
CKI	CDK inhibitors
CPA	Cyproterone acetate
CTD	C-terminal domain
DAB	3-3'-diaminobenzidine chromogen
DBD	DNA binding domain
DEG	Differentially expressed genes
DHEA	Dehydro-epi-androsterone
DHT	5a-dihydrotestosterone
DMEM	Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium

DMSO	Dimethyl sulfoxide
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid
DPX	Dibutylphthalate polystyrene xylene
DSIF	DRB-sensitivity-inducing factor
E1	Estrone
E2	Estradiol
E2F	E2 family transcription factor
E3	Estriol
EDTA	Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
EGFR	Epidermal growth factor receptor
EGTA	Ethylene glycol-bis (β-aminoethyl ether)- tetraacetic acid
EMEM	Eagle's Minimum Essential Medium
ER	Estrogen receptor
ERK	Extracellular signal-regulated kinase
ET	Endocrine therapies
EtOH	Ethanol
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
FC	Fold change
FSH	Follicle stimulating hormone
GO	Gene ontology
GRHL2	Grainyhead like transcription factor 2
GRIP	Glucocorticoid receptor interacting protein
GSEA	Gene set enrichment analysis
GSK3β	Glycogen Synthase Kinase 3 $\beta$
GSN	Gelsolin
НАТ	Histone acetyltransferase
HCE	Human capping enzyme
HCL	Hydrochloric acid
HER2	Human epidermal growth factor receptor-2
HEXIM1	Hexamethylene bis-acetamide inducible 1
hg19	Human genome 19
HMBA	Hexamethylene bisacetamide
HSD	Hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase
HSP	Heat-shock proteins

IGF-1	Insulin-like growth factor 1
IGFR1	Insulin-like growth factor receptor 1
IgG	Immunoglobulin G
IHC	Immunohistochemistry
INK4	Inhibitors of CDK4
IP	Immunoprecipitation
ITS	Insulin transferrin sodium selenite
KCl	Potassium chloride
Kd	Kilodaltons
КОН	Potassium hydroxide
LAR	Luminal-AR
LB	Lysis buffer
LBD	Ligand binding domain
LCoR	Ligand Dependent Nuclear Receptor Corepressor
LH	Luteinizing hormone
LTP	Luciferase-Tomato-Puro
LVs	Lentiviral particles
mA	Milliampere
MAD2	Mitotic arrest deficient 2
MAGE-11	Melanoma antigen gene protein
MCL1	Myeloid cell leukemia
MEM	Minimum Essential Medium Eagle
MgCl2	Magnesium chloride
MgSO4	Magnesium sulfate
MHT	Menopause hormone therapy
MIND	Mammary intraductal xenografts
mL	Millilitre
mM	Millimolar
MPA	Medroxyprogesterone acetate
mRNA	Messenger-RNA
MSigDB	Molecular signature database
NaCl	Sodium chloride
NaOH	Sodium hydroxide
NCoA	Nuclear receptor coactivator

NCoR	Nuclear receptor corepressor
NELF	Negative elongation factor
Ng	Nanogram
NGS	Next generation sequencing
NLS	Nuclear localisation signal
nM	Nanomolar
NP-40	Nonionic polyoxyethylene surfactant
NTD	N terminal domain
PBS	Phosphate buffered saline
PCA	Principle component analysis
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PDX	Patient derived xenografts
PEI	Polyethylenimine
PI3K	Phosphoinositide 3-kinase
PIC	Pre-initiation complex
PKA	Protein kinase A
РКС	Akt and protein kinase C
PLA	In situ proximity ligation assay
PP1a	Protein phosphatase 1a
PP2B	Protein phosphatase 2B
PR	Progesterone receptor
P-TEFb	Positive transcription elongation factor
qPLEX-RIME	Quantitative multiplexed RIME
qRT-PCR	Quantitative real time-polymerase chain reaction
Rb	Retinoblastoma tumour suppressor protein
RIME	Rapid immunoprecipitation mass spectrometry (MS) of endogenous protein
RIPA	Radioimmunoprecipitation assay buffer
RNA	Ribonucleic acid
RNAPII	RNA polymerase II
RNA-seq	RNA sequencing
RRM	Ribonucleotide reductase M
SAC	Spindle assembly checkpoints
SDS	Sodium dodecyl sulphate
SDS-PAGE	Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis

Ser	Serine
SERDs	Selective ERa down-regulators
SERMs	Selective ERa modulators
SHBG	Sex hormone binding globulin
SILAC	Stable isotope labelling using amino acids in cell culture
siRNA	Small interfering RNA
SMRT	Silencing mediator of retinoid and thyroid hormone receptor
SOC	Super optimal broth with catabolites repression
SRC	Steroid receptor coactivator
STAR	Steroidogenic acute regulatory protein
TAMR	Tamoxifen-resistant
TBP	TATA-box-binding protein
TBS	Tris-buffered saline
TBST	Tris-buffered saline-Tween
TCF7L2	Transcription factor 7 like 2
TFAP-2	Transcription factor activating protein-2
TFIIF	Transcription factor IIF
Thr	Threonine
TMT	Tandem mass tags
TNBC	Triple negative breast cancer
TSS	Transcription start site
Wnt	Wingless-type
XIAP	X-Linked inhibitor of apoptosis
μL	Microlitre
μg	Microgram
17β-HSD	17β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase
3β-HSD	Androstenedione via 3β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase
3β-HSD	3β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase

# Abstract

Estrogen receptor- $\alpha$  negative (ER $\alpha$ -) tumours are a highly aggressive and heterogeneous class of breast cancer (BC) with higher prevalence in younger women. ER $\alpha$ - BC is associated with a worse prognosis and limited therapeutic options. Therefore, discovery of new therapeutic targets is a clinical imperative. This thesis investigated three therapeutic targets for ER $\alpha$ - BC: the androgen receptor (AR), transcription factor AP-2 $\beta$  (TFAP-2 $\beta$ ) and cyclin-dependent kinase 9 (CDK9).

AR is expressed in 20-50% of ERa- BC, but preclinical evidence about its role equivocal, indicating both proliferative and anti-proliferative effects. To is inform this controversy, genomic parameters associated with differential ARmediated growth effects were examined in two ERa-/AR+ breast cancer cell lines with differing proliferative responses to the natural AR ligand 5adihydrotestosterone (DHT). Comparing the AR-regulated transcriptome of MDA-MB-453 (growth stimulated by DHT) with MFM-223 (growth inhibited by DHT) breast cancer cells revealed that DHT regulates a discrete set of genes associated with distinct biological functions in the two models. DHT increased expression of genes associated with metabolism, development, and cell growth in MDA-MB-453 cells. In MFM-223 cells, DHT induced expression of genes with tumour suppressor activity. Analysis of AR cistrome showed that lack of AR enrichment at tumour suppressor genes exclusively upregulated by DHT in MFM-223 cells did not explain the inability of AR to induce transcription of these genes in MDA-MB-453 cells. We therefore hypothesised that differential DHT-regulated transcriptomes are driven by distinct interactions with AR coregulatory proteins. Unbiased proteomic analysis of the AR interactomes identified TFAP-2 $\beta$  as a candidate factor of interest. High TFAP-2 $\beta$  expression specifically clustered molecular apocrine tumours (ER $\alpha$ -/AR+/HER2+) and TFAP-2 $\beta$  was required to sustain proliferative capacity, cell viability and expression of C-MYC and HER2 oncogenes in a representative cell line. Cistrome analysis revealed substantial co-localization of TFAP-2 $\beta$  and AR (at approximately 40% of total loci) following treatment with DHT. However, this interaction was not a critical determinant of oncogenic AR signalling. We conclude that TFAP-2 $\beta$  has AR-independent oncogenic effects and represents a novel new target for the molecular apocrine sub-type of ER $\alpha$ - BC.

CDK9 is a transcriptional cyclin that increases RNA Polymerase II (RNAPII) activity to sustain expression of normally short-lived oncogenic and antiapoptotic proteins. Targeting CDK9 has been hampered by poor selectivity of existing inhibitors (CDK9i). Here, we report a novel CDK9i, D-11, which exhibited high potency against CDK9 (Ki=8nM) and displayed remarkable selectivity over other CDKs and 369 human kinases. D-11 suppressed proliferation and triggered apoptosis in ER $\alpha$ - BC cells and these effects were ascribed to the reduction of p-RNAPII, C-MYC and MCL1 levels, indicative of targeted CDK9 inhibition. *In vivo*, D-11 inhibited ER $\alpha$ - BC tumour growth without affecting body weight or histology of normal tissues, indicating its potential for clinical translation as a treatment for ER $\alpha$ - BC.

Overall, this thesis expands current knowledge about targeting AR in ER $\alpha$ -BCs, provides preclinical evidence to support TFAP-2 $\beta$  as a novel therapeutic

target and D-11 as a highly selective, non-toxic CDK9 inhibitor ready for clinical development.

# Declaration

I certify that this work contains no material which has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma in my name, in any university or other tertiary institution and, to the best of my knowledge and belief, contains no material previously published or written by another person, except where due reference has been made in the text. In addition, I certify that no part of this work will, in the future, be used in a submission in my name, for any other degree or diploma in any university or other tertiary institution without the prior approval of the University of Adelaide and where applicable, any partner institution responsible for the joint-award of this degree.

I give permission for the digital version of my thesis to be made available on the web, via the University's digital research repository, the Library Search and also through web search engines, unless permission has been granted by the University to restrict access for a period of time. I acknowledge the support I have received for my research through the provision of an Australian Government Research Training Program Scholarship.

Ebtihal Mustafa

June 2021

# Acknowledgement

My deepest thanks to my principal supervisor Associate Professor Theresa Hickey for her excellent mentorship. Her guidance helped me in all the time of research and writing of this thesis. I would also like to extend my gratitude to my co-supervisors, Prof. Wayne Tilley and Dr. Jean Winter for their much valued guidance, support and advice over the course of my candidature.

I would like to gratefully thank Prof. Shudong Wang (Discovery and Development Group, University of South Australia) for providing us with the D-11 compound, Prof. Richard Iggo (Visiting Professor at DRMCRL) for his assistance in analysing the data and creating plasmid vectors, and Prof. Karen Jones for her advice over the course of my candidature.

I am very grateful to the wonderful Research Assistants at Dame Roma Mitchell Cancer Research Labs (DRMCRL), Marie Pickering, Geraldine Laven-Law, and Zoya Kikhtyak for their technical and personal support. I would like to thank my colleague Leila Hosseinzadeh for running the AR-ChIP-seq experiment and for her personal support. My sincere appreciation to current and former members of DRMCRL, in particular to Dr. Elizabeth S A Kuczek, Dr. Amy Dwyer, Dr. Stephen Pederson, Dr. Mostafiz Rahman, Dr. Luke Selth, Dr. Esmaeil Ebrahimie, Suzanne Atkins, Raj Shrestha, Rayzel Fernandes, Adrienne Hanson, Scott Townley, and Mohammadreza Ghodsi.

Thanks to Professor Elgene Lim's group at the Garvan Institute of Medical Research, who have made valuable contributions to this work. I acknowledge the help of The University of Adelaide Microscopy Facility, The Adelaide

Health and Medical Sciences BioResources Facility, and The University of Adelaide Flow Cytometry Facility.

I would like to thank my best friends: Randa Bawadi, Fadila Boudjelal, Sallam Abu Saleem and Dr. Jennifer Ong. Also, I would like to gratefully thank Prof. Mamoun Ahram and Prof. Lubna Tahtamouni for their unwavering support.

Mother, because I know that you will never read my words, all my efforts in this PhD are charity to your beautiful and pure soul. Dad, without you, this dream of mine would not have come to pass. Thank you a lot my sisters, brothers, father and mother-in-law, my sisters and brothers in law for supporting me spiritually throughout the PhD and my life in general. My husband, Baha Mustafa, I saved you for last on purpose; I was searching for the words because a simple thank you will never suffice. This dissertation is dedicated to you because without your love, encouragement, prayers, wisdom, and strength it would not be possible to complete this work. All the love for my little stars Aya and Tala. Their fun, laughter and innocence were the magic force that always motivated me through difficult times for a new beginning.

# **CHAPTER ONE**

# **INTRODUCTION AND REVIEW OF LITERATURE**

### **1.1 Breast anatomy and development**

The mammary gland is a modified, specialised apocrine gland that shares the same embryological origin with salivary and sweat glands (Javed & Lteif 2013). Breast tissue is composed of glandular, stromal and adipose tissues (Sharma et al. 2010), with the glandular portion consisting of 15–20 sections called lobes in humans, which are in turn comprised of smaller units called lobules (Zhu, W & Nelson 2013) (Figure 1.1 A-C). Each lobule is made up of grape-like clusters of acini (alveoli), the hollow sacs that produce and store milk during lactation (Noor, Hseon & Jeffrey 2016). Mammary gland lobes are connected to a network of ducts called the lactiferous sinus, which funnel milk to the nipple (Noor, Hseon & Jeffrey 2016).

The mammary ducts and alveoli are lined with two types of epithelial cells, the inner luminal secretory cells, and outer myoepithelial cells (Lund et al. 1996). Two histological sub-types of luminal secretory cells have been identified: basal cells, which have relatively clear cytoplasm and an oval nucleus lacking a visible nucleolus, and luminal cells that harbour darker, basophilic cytoplasm (Pontén et al. 2008). Myoepithelial cells (a hybrid of smooth muscle ('myo') and epithelial cells) form a continuous layer that separates luminal cells from the basement membrane (Omar 2014). Upon contraction, the myoepithelial cells decrease the length and increase the diameter of the ducts to eject the milk during lactation (Omar 2014). Moreover, myoepithelial cells are responsible

for synthesising basement membrane components and play an important role in mammary morphogenesis (Gudjonsson et al. 2005).

The stromal compartment of the breast is made up of two mesenchymal adipocytes and fibroblasts, as well as infiltrating immune and lineages: endothelial cells (Dzięgelewska & Gajewska 2018; Zhu, W & Nelson 2013). The stroma accounts for about 60% of the total breast tissue volume and provides the glandular tissues with support, structure, nutrients and immune defense (Dzięgelewska & Gajewska 2018). Several studies have shown that mammary stroma is an important regulator of mammary epithelial cell proliferation, survival, polarity, and differentiation, via paracrine, physical, and reciprocal signalling between epithelial cells and underlying stromal cells (Arendt et al. 2010; Maller et al. 2010; Mueller et al. 2002; Polyak & Kalluri 2010). Vascular endothelial cells are important for transporting nutrients and oxygen to breast tissues and represent a vital component of the epithelial microenvironment in breast cancer (Ingthorsson et al. 2010).



**Figure 1.1:** Anatomy of the human mammary gland. (**A**) The mammary gland contains 15–20 lobes, each lobe containing a series of branched ducts that drain into the nipples. (**B**) Hematoxylin and eosin-stained section of human breast tissue showing a terminal ductal lobular unit comprised of ducts and acini embedded in a fibrous connective tissue stroma. (**C**) Higher magnification view of boxed area in (**B**), showing acinus. Scale bar=50µm.

The mammary gland undergoes dynamic changes throughout various female developmental stages (Macias & Hinck 2012). At birth, the mammary glands are rudimentary structures consisting of very few ducts (Javed & Lteif 2013). During puberty and under the effect of ovarian sex steroid hormones (estrogen and progesterone) and pituitary gland growth hormone, the rudimentary ducts elongate mammary and branch out (Brisken & O'Malley 2010; Gusterson & Stein 2012). Once ovulation and menstruation begin, maturation of the breast tissue begins with the formation of secretory glands at the end of the milk ducts (Gusterson & Stein 2012; Javed & Lteif 2013). The breast tissue and ductal system continues to grow and mature, with the development of a number of glands and lobules (Dzięgelewska & Gajewska 2018; Inman et al. 2015; Javed & Lteif 2013). Another stage of mammary gland development occurs upon exposure to elevated hormone levels during pregnancy (Brisken & O'Malley 2010), when estrogen, progesterone, and prolactin levels rise (Brisken & O'Malley 2010). Estrogen stimulates proliferation of ductal cells and promotes secretion of prolactin and progesterone (Javed & Lteif 2013; Macias & Hinck 2012), which are the hormones responsible for formation and growth of milk-producing cells (Brisken & O'Malley 2010; Javed & Lteif 2013; Macias & Hinck 2012). After weaning, these hormones return to prepregnancy levels and the mammary gland undergoes post-lactational regression leading to collapse of the alveolar structures, and removal of the secretory epithelial and myoepithelial cells by apoptosis (Lund et al. 1996). With the onset of menopause, the ductal and glandular elements of the breast begin to shrink (Aranda-Gutierrez & Diaz-Perez 2019; Hassiotou & Geddes 2013), triggered by declining ovarian function and reduced levels of estrogen and

progesterone (Aranda-Gutierrez & Diaz-Perez 2019; Hassiotou & Geddes 2013). As menopause progresses, the breast connective tissues (fat and stromal elements) lose elasticity, leading to breast shrinkage and loss of shape (Hassiotou & Geddes 2013).

#### **1.2 Breast cancer**

## **1.2.1 Pathology and epidemiology**

Breast cancer has a major impact on public health globally. It is one of the most common malignancies in women and the leading cause of cancer-related deaths among women worldwide (Bray et al. 2018). Each year, over 1.1 million women are diagnosed with breast cancer and more than 410,000 women die from the disease worldwide (Siegel, Miller & Jemal 2016). For Australian women, the lifetime risk of developing breast cancer by the age of 85 is one in seven (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2019a), and in 2020 it is estimated that 19,998 Australian women will be diagnosed with breast cancer, an average of 55 cases each day, with 3049 deaths (Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2019b).

Breast cancer is an uncontrolled growth of neoplastic breast epithelial cells that arises due to genetic alterations/mutations in proto-oncogenes and/or tumour suppressor genes (Hartwell & Kastan 1994). Breast cancer most commonly develops in epithelial cells that line the glandular tissue of the breast, primarily within the milk-producing lobules (lobular carcinoma) and the milk ducts (ductal carcinoma) (Benson et al. 2009). The earliest recognisable form of breast cancer is non-invasive, *in situ* carcinoma, which is defined as a tumour that resides within the duct or lobules of the breast (Pinder 1995) (Figure 1.2). Pure *in situ* carcinoma represents approximately 20% of all diagnosed breast cancers (Pinder 1995). In contrast, most (~80%) breast cancers are identified once they have become invasive or infiltrating (Sharma et al. 2010), where they have broken through the walls of the glands or ducts and diffused into surrounding breast tissues (Sharma et al. 2010) (Figure 1.2). Cancer cells can then spread (metastasise) to other parts of the body through the bloodstream or lymphatic system (Nguyen, Bos & Massagué 2009). It is this metastatic form of breast cancer that is most lethal, with many essential organs (e.g., liver, and brain) succumbing to metastatic cancer growth.



Figure 1.2: A schematic depicting the various pathologically defined stages of breast tumour progression, as well as various functions associated with metastatic spread. In situ carcinoma is tumour growth that remains within the duct or lobules of the breast. Invasive carcinoma occurs when the malignant cells break the walls of the glands or ducts where they originated and diffused into surrounding breast tissues. Metastasis, the final stage of cancer progression, occurs when cancer cells travel via the bloodstream or lymph vessels to other parts of the body.

### **1.2.2 Risk factors**

More than three decades of epidemiologic studies have identified many risk factors that increase the likelihood of developing breast cancer. One of the strongest risk factors is age (Howlader et al. 2019; Singletary 2003), whereby the risk of developing breast cancer increases with increasing age in women (Howlader et al. 2019; Singletary 2003). The incidence of breast cancer for a woman in her 30s is approximately one in 227, compared with approximately one in 28 for a woman in her 70s, and more than three-quarters of breast cancer cases were diagnosed in women over the age of 50 (Howlader et al. 2019). Another important risk factor is genetics. Hereditary breast cancers are responsible for one-third of all breast cancer cases and up to 30% of all earlyonset breast cancer (Mehrgou & Akouchekian 2016). The best-described breast cancer susceptibility genes are BRCA1 and BRCA2 (Langston et al. 1996). BRCA1 and BRCA2 act as tumour suppressor genes and play a role in the maintenance of genome integrity by repairing double-strand DNA breaks via the homologous recombination repair (HRR) pathway (Langston et al. 1996; Roy, R, Chun & Powell 2012). Women carrying BRCA1 or BRCA2 genetic mutations have a 60-80% lifetime risk of developing breast cancer (Mehrgou & Akouchekian 2016). Inherited mutations in other genes critical for genome integrity, including CHEK2, PALB2, ATM, p53, PTEN, STK11, CDH1, are also associated with increased risk of breast cancer (Launonen 2005; Lei, Haixin et al. 2002; Olivier, Hollstein & Hainaut 2010; Walsh & King 2007), albeit they are less common than BRCA mutations.

Lifetime exposure to ovarian hormones (e.g., estrogen) also influences risk for breast cancer, as early menarche, late menopause, and older age at first pregnancy all increased risk of breast cancer (Dall & Britt 2017; Li, CI et al. 2008; MacMahon et al. 1970).

For each one year delay in onset of menopause, the risk of breast cancer increases by 3% (Surakasula, Nagarjunapu & Raghavaiah 2014), while each one year delay in menarche and each additional birth decreases the risk of breast cancer by 5% and 10%, respectively (Dall & Britt 2017; Surakasula, Nagarjunapu & Raghavaiah 2014). Such increases in risk might be explained by a longer lifetime exposure to elevated sex steroid hormones, which can increase the proliferation of the mammary cells and suppress apoptosis (Dall & Britt 2017).

Estrogens are a group of steroid hormones that regulate female reproductive function and secondary sex characteristics, including breast development (Darbre 2015). Increases in the endogenous concentration of circulating estrogens is strongly associated with increased risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women (Baglietto et al. 2010; Thomas, HV et al. 1997; Travis & Key 2003; Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A et al. 2004). Postmenopausal women with high serum estrogen concentrations have a nearly two-fold risk of breast cancer compared with postmenopausal women with low serum concentrations of estrogens (Travis & Key 2003). Exogenous estrogens administered as part of oral contraception or menopause hormone therapy (MHT) can stimulate mammary epithelial cell proliferation and thereby increase breast cancer risk with long term use (Lancet 2019; Marjoribanks et al. 2012; Perkins, Louw-du

Toit & Africander 2018). Evidence from a large meta-analysis study looking at the relationship between estrogen-alone MHT and breast cancer risk, reported that current users had a 1.14 fold (95% confidence interval (CI) = 1.05-1.22) excess risk for developing breast cancer compared to women that never used MHT (Wang, K et al. 2017).

Androgen hormones, a primary focus of this thesis, also have a role in the aetiology of breast cancer. Androgens are generally considered as classical male sex hormones, but androgens are also made by reproductive and adrenal organs in women and play important biological roles, in part as precursors for the production of estrogen hormones (Dimitrakakis & Bondy 2009). In postmenopausal women, most prospective epidemiologic studies reported that androgens higher levels of including testosterone, dehydroepiandrosteronesulphate (DHEAS) and androstenedione (A4) were significantly associated with an increased breast cancer risk (Kaaks, Rinaldi, et al. 2005; Key T 2002; Missmer et al. 2004; Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A et al. 2004). However, the association between increased androgen levels and risk of breast cancer does not hold up when factoring in the conversion of testosterone to estrogen (Adly et al. 2006; Hankinson et al. 1998; McNamara, KM et al. 2014). In other words, conversion of testosterone to estrogen by aromatase activity could contribute to the association between testosterone and breast cancer risk (McNamara, KM et al. 2014). In premenopausal women, the association between circulating androgens and breast cancer risk is not so clear, with studies reporting either no association (Helzlsouer et al. 1992; Lee, SH et al. 1999) or a positive association (Kaaks, Rinaldi, et al. 2005; Key T 2002; Missmer et al. 2004; Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A et al. 2004). A more detailed

review of epidemiological data relating to androgens in breast cancer is presented in Section 1.4.4.

Taken together, these studies provide evidence that sex steroid hormones (i.e., estrogens and androgens), play an important role in breast cancer.

## **1.3 Estrogen signalling in breast cancer.**

### **1.3.1** Estrogen and the estrogen receptor axis

Notable attention has been given to the role of estrogen in breast cancer since British surgeon George Beatson (Beatson 1896) published his findings on the beneficial effects of ovariectomy in a premenopausal patient with advanced breast cancer. Beatson's findings signified that ovarian hormones (i.e., estrogens) are critical determinants of breast cancer growth.

Estrogens are a class of sex steroid hormones that are secreted mainly by the ovaries (Nelson & Bulun 2001). Estrogens are also produced at peripheral sites (extragonadal sites) such as breast, adipose tissue, adrenal glands, bone, and brain (Nelson & Bulun 2001) in humans. In the ovaries, estrogens are ultimately synthesised from cholesterol by a series of biochemical reactions collectively called steroidogenesis (Figure 1.3), where they can act locally as well as being secreted into circulation. Estrogens are transported through the circulation bound to sex hormone binding globulin (SHBG) to act on distal target tissues in an endocrine manner (Nelson & Bulun 2001; Zhao, H et al. 2016). About 55% of estrogens in women are bound to circulating SHBG (Laurent et al. 2016). Within extragonadal sites, estrogens are also locally produced by the aromatisation of circulating androstenedione or testosterone

via the aromatase (P450arom) enzyme and act in an intracrine manner (Nelson & Bulun 2001). In postmenopausal women, when the ovaries cease to produce estrogen and circulating estrogen levels precipitously drop, tissue levels of estrogen remain relatively constant due to intracrine activity (Yaghjyan, Colditz & Control 2011). Van Landeghem *et al* (1985) published one of the earliest studies showing that estrogen levels were similar in normal breast tissue from both pre- and postmenopausal women (Van Landeghem et al. 1985), which may be attributed to an increase in aromatase activity in the peripheral tissues.



**Figure 1.3**: Estrogen biosynthesis in the ovaries. Estrogen production begins with the conversion of cholesterol into progestogens, androgens, and finally estrogens. Progesterone is converted to androgens via cytochrome P450 17 $\alpha$ -hydroxylase (P45017) and 17-beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase (17 $\beta$ -HSD). Androgen is converted to estrone, and estradiol via aromatase (P450arom). P450scc, cholesterol side-chain cleavage enzyme; 3 $\beta$ -HSD, 3 $\beta$ -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase.

Naturally, estrogens occur in three structurally related forms; estrone (E1), estradiol (E2, or 17β-estradiol), and estriol (E3) (Cui, Shen & Li 2013). E2 is the most common and potent circulating estrogen in females (Cui, Shen & Li 2013). Estrogens exert their effects via binding to the estrogen receptor (ER) (Enmark et al. 1997). There are two major isoforms of ER, ER $\alpha$  and ER $\beta$ , that govern a wide range of physiological processes including development of the female reproductive system, maintenance of bone mass, and protection of cardiovascular tissue (Enmark et al. 1997; Harvell et al. 2008). ERa and ERB are encoded by two unique genes that reside on distinct chromosomes, ESR1 and ESR2 on the sixth and fourteenth chromosome (6q25.1 and 14q23.2), respectively (Enmark et al. 1997). While the role of ER $\beta$  in breast cancer initiation and progression is still debated, the role of ER $\alpha$  as a key transcriptional regulator and oncogenic driver of the majority of breast cancers is well established (Kurebayashi et al. 2000; Shoker et al. 1999). Like all steroid receptors, ERa is a ligand-activated nuclear transcription factor that regulates transcription of target genes responsible for controlling cell proliferation, maturation, and death of breast epithelial cells (Kurebayashi et al. 2000; Shoker et al. 1999). Deletion of ER $\alpha$  in mice results in a rudimentary mammary ductal system that fails to branch out (Bocchinfuso et al. 2000). A study by Feng et al (2007) showed that ERa not only regulates ductal morphogenesis during puberty but is also involved in alveologenesis during pregnancy and lactation (Feng, Yuxin et al. 2007).

Aberrant ER $\alpha$  signalling is the key driver of breast carcinogenesis, responsible for the initiation and progression of at least 70% of all breast cancers (Zhou, Z et al. 2014). Activation of ER $\alpha$  by E2 stimulates growth of breast cancer cells in vitro and in vivo (Bocchinfuso et al. 2000; Couillard et al. 1998; Huseby, Maloney & McGrath 1984). Preclinical studies showed that estrogen-induced proliferation of breast cancer cell lines is driven by ERa modifying expression of hormone-responsive genes involved in the cell cycle and/or apoptosis (Altucci et al. 1996; Carroll et al. 2006; Eeckhoute et al. 2006; Foster & Wimalasena 1996). E2 stimulated the growth of ERa positive cell lines, MCF-7, ZR-75-1, and T47-D, by inducing expression of the master transcription factor and oncogenes C-MYC, C-MYB and the cell cycle regulator cyclin D1 (Abdullah et al. 2018; Altucci et al. 1996; Drabsch et al. 2007; Dubik & Shiu 1988; Eeckhoute et al. 2006; Foster & Wimalasena 1996; Watts et al. 1994). Cyclin D1 regulates progression of cells through the G1 phase of the cell cycle (Allen-Petersen & Sears 2019), and overexpression of cyclin D1 is strongly associated with  $ER\alpha$  expression in breast cancer (Mohammadizadeh et al. 2013), present in approximately 60% of ductal carcinomas (Pietras & Márquez-Garbán 2007). Other in vitro studies have shown that E2 can inhibit breast cancer cell apoptosis by regulating the expression of anti-apoptotic proteins such as BCL2, and MCL1 (Gompel et al. 2000; Schacter, Henson & Gibson 2014). Moreover,  $ER\alpha$  interacts with several key growth stimulatory proteins. including c-Src, (the p85 subunit of phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K)), epidermal growth factor receptor (EGFR), insulin-like growth factor receptor 1 (IGFR1), and human epidermal growth factor receptor-2 (HER2) (Driggers & Segars 2002; Manavathi et al. 2013; Pietras & Márquez-Garbán 2007: Stoica et al. 2003). These interactions activate multiple signal transduction pathways, such as MAPK/ERK and phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K)/Akt, which are known to promote tumour angiogenesis, proliferation,

invasion, and metastasis (Driggers & Segars 2002; Manavathi et al. 2013; Pietras & Márquez-Garbán 2007; Stoica et al. 2003).

Although aberrant ER $\alpha$  signalling plays a crucial role in breast cancer, there are also some breast cancers that develop in the absence of ER signalling. Therefore, breast cancer can be broadly categorised into two main subtypes: ER $\alpha$ -positive (ER $\alpha$ +) and ER $\alpha$ -negative (ER $\alpha$ -).

#### **1.3.2** ERa-positive and ERa-negative subtypes of breast cancer

Breast tumours that are positive for ERa and/or progesterone receptor (PR; a biomarker of ERa activity) by immunohistochemistry (IHC) are classified as luminal breast cancers (Yersal & Barutca 2014). Luminal tumours represent approximately 65% and 80% of tumours diagnosed in premenopausal and postmenopausal women, respectively (Dai et al. 2016; Rakha et al. 2010). Women with luminal tumours have longer relapse-free and overall survival rates compared to those with ERa-negative tumours (Dai et al. 2016; Zhang, MH et al. 2014). Using gene expression profiling, luminal breast cancers were further divided into two molecular subgroups, luminal A and B (Sørlie et al. 2001; Yaşar et al. 2017; Yersal & Barutca 2014). The luminal A subtype is PR positivity, characterised by higher levels of ERα, lack of HER2 overexpression, and lower levels of proliferation-related genes (Szostakowska et al. 2019; Yersal & Barutca 2014). The luminal B subtype is ERa positive and either PR positive or negative and HER2 positive or negative, with high levels of proliferation-related genes (e.g., MYB, CCNB1, and GGH) compared to luminal A breast cancer (Szostakowska et al. 2019; Yaşar et al. 2017; Yersal & Barutca 2014). Endocrine therapies (ET) are a key treatment modality in the

management of ERa-positive breast cancers (Martinkovich et al. 2014). ET is a general term for drugs that target  $ER\alpha$ , including aromatase inhibitors (AIs), (SERMs), and selective ERα modulators selective ERa down-regulators 2019). AIs attenuate ER signalling (SERDs) (Szostakowska et al. by decreasing estrogen production (Fabian 2007; Lønning 2009). **SERMs** competitively block the effect of estrogen at the receptor level, as they can interfere with the binding of estrogen to the ER, with interaction between ERa and its co-activators and/or binding of ERa to the promoter elements of its target genes (Szostakowska et al. 2019). For many decades, the SERM tamoxifen was the gold standard for treating both pre- and postmenopausal patients with hormone receptor-positive breast cancer and has vastly improved survival outcomes for those patients (Howell et al. 2004; Lønning 2009). However, de novo and acquired resistance to these treatments led to generation of a new class of endocrine therapy drugs called SERDs (Howell et al. 2004; Wardell et al. 2015). SERDs such as fulvestrant are competitive antagonists whose interaction with ER induce proteasome-dependent degradation (Howell et al. 2004; Wardell et al. 2015). In part, response to an ET underpins the greater chance of survival in women with ERa-positive disease compared to ER $\alpha$ -negative disease (Zhou, Z et al. 2014).

ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer, which represents up to 30% of all cases, is a highly aggressive and heterogeneous class of breast tumours with a higher prevalence in younger women, and is associated with a poorer prognosis compared to ER $\alpha$ -positive breast cancer (Barcellos-Hoff 2013). ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer can be divided into HER2-enriched and basal-like, the latter also called triple negative breast cancer (TNBC) (Chen, J-Q & Russo 2009; Yersal

& Barutca 2014). ERα-negative/HER2-enriched tumours are characterised by amplification or overexpression of HER2 and can be treated with HER2targeting agents such as trastuzumab (Yersal & Barutca 2014). However, the presence of primary or acquired resistance to anti-HER2 treatments remains a significant challenge for ERa-negative/HER2-enriched breast cancer patients (Wahdan-Alaswad, Liu & Thor 2020). TNBC tumours represent 15-20% of all diagnosed breast cancer cases, and lack ERa, HER2 and PR expression (Chen, J-Q & Russo 2009). Women diagnosed with TNBC usually present with much more severe disease states, including larger tumours, higher pathology grade and lymph node metastasis (Chen, J-Q & Russo 2009; Haffty et al. 2006). The absence of well-defined molecular targets means TNBC patients will not respond to most currently available ERa and HER-2 targeted therapies (Yao et al. 2017). They are mainly managed with standard chemotherapy treatment, which is associated with a high rate of local and systemic relapse (Chen, J-Q & Russo 2009; Yao et al. 2017).

Microarray gene expression studies have led to the discovery of the molecular apocrine subtype of ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer, distinguished by elevated androgen receptor (AR) signalling (Farmer et al. 2005). Molecular apocrine tumours overlap with ER $\alpha$ -negative/HER2-enriched tumours (Doane et al. 2006; Farmer et al. 2005). The molecular apocrine sub-type also overlaps with the "Luminal-AR (LAR)" subtype of TNBC as defined in the Vanderbilt TNBC classification metric (Lehmann et al. 2011). Molecular apocrine tumours lack the expression of ER $\alpha$  and PR but have high expression of AR, as well as genes known to be regulated by AR in prostate cancers (Farmer et al. 2005; Lehmann et al. 2011). Preclinical reports have shown that AR likely
plays a role in the growth of molecular apocrine tumours (Doane et al. 2006; Lehmann et al. 2011; Naderi & Hughes-Davies 2008; Ni et al. 2011), instigating widespread interest in targeting AR in this breast cancer sub-type. However, the exact role of AR in clinical molecular apocrine tumours, or indeed, any sub-type of ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer remains unclear. The role of AR in breast cancer is discussed in more detail in Section 1.4.

What is clear, is that ER $\alpha$ -negative tumours pose a significant therapeutic challenge due to the limited available molecular targets for drug development. Thus, there is an urgent need to develop new target therapies and therapeutic strategies to improve outcomes for ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer patients. The overarching aim in this PhD project is to test novel and distinct therapeutic targets for the ER $\alpha$ -negative subtype of breast cancer including the AR, and cyclin-dependent kinase 9 (CDK9), as discussed in the sections below.

## **1.4 Androgen signalling in ERα-negative breast cancer.**

### 1.4.1 Androgen sources and synthesis in females

Androgens are cholesterol-derived steroid hormones primarily responsible for the development and maintenance of masculine characteristics (Mooradian, Morley & Korenman 1987). Androgens are also produced in females and have important physiological roles that include regulation of mammary gland growth, precursors for estrogen production (Figure 1.3), anabolic effects, stimulation of bone formation, and erythropoietin production in the kidneys (Shahani et al. 2009; Vanderschueren & Bouillon 1995). The five major androgens present in the systemic circulation, listed in descending order of serum concentration, include dehydroepiandrosterone sulphate (DHEAS), dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA), androstenedione (A4), testosterone, and  $5\alpha$ dihydrotestosterone (DHT) (Labrie 2004). In women, androgen synthesis takes place primarily in the ovaries and adrenal glands but can also be synthesised in peripheral tissues (Greenblatt et al. 1976; Labrie 2004) (Figure 1.4). In premenopausal women, 25% of testosterone is produced by the ovaries, 25% by the adrenals, and 50% by peripheral conversion (Lobo, Kelsey & Marcus 2000; Longcope et al. 1986). In postmenopausal women, 50% of testosterone is produced by the ovaries, 10% by the adrenals and 40% by peripheral conversion (Laughlin et al. 2000; Lobo, Kelsey & Marcus 2000). Ovaries and adrenal glands synthesise androgens from cholesterol through enzymatic conversions (Figure 1.3) and these are transported through the circulation bound to SHBG or albumin to reach their intended target tissues, where they exert tissue-specific effects (Antoniou-Tsigkos et al. 2019; Miller, Geller & Rosen 2006). In the cytoplasm of target tissue cells, testosterone can bind to the AR, or can be converted to the more potent androgen DHT, by the cytoplasmic enzyme 5a-reductase (Miller, Geller & Rosen 2006). In women, approximately 66% of total circulating testosterone is bound to SHBG, and alterations in the level of SHBG have a dramatic effect on the free levels of testosterone in serum (Bartsch et al. 1980; Botwood et al. 1995). Increased levels of E2 and thyroxine increase SHBG, whereas growth hormone, insulinlike growth factor 1 (IGF-1), androgens, prolactin, and obesity suppress SHBG (Bartsch et al. 1980; Enriori et al. 1986; Plymate et al. 1990).

Peripheral tissues such as adipose, breast, muscles, and liver produce androgens from circulating steroid precursors (Labrie et al. 2001; Labrie et al.

2000) (Figure 1.4). The adrenal glands mostly secrete the steroid precursors DHEA and DHEAS, which are converted within peripheral tissues to androstenedione via  $3\beta$ -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase ( $3\beta$ -HSD), and then to testosterone via  $17\beta$ -HSD (Labrie 2004; Labrie et al. 2001). Androgens produced in peripheral tissues exert mostly local actions (intracrine) within the cells of synthesis, with only a minimal amount released into circulation (Sasano et al. 2008). Therefore, the serum levels of androgens are not necessarily indicative of their bioactivity in target tissues.



**Figure 1.4:** The classic androgen synthesis pathway, as established in the adrenal cortex and peripheral tissues. AIs, aromatase inhibitors; DHEA, dehydro-epi-androsterone; DHT, dihydrotestosterone; HSD, hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase.

### **1.4.2 AR structure and signalling**

The biological action of androgens is mediated through binding to the androgen receptor (AR), a ligand-inducible transcription factor that belongs to the nuclear receptor superfamily (Tilley et al. 1989). AR is encoded by a single copy gene (>90 kb) located on the X chromosome at position Xq11-12 (Brown, C et al. 1989; Tilley et al. 1989) (Figure 1.5). The coding sequence of AR is comprised of 8 exons, which produce a protein of approximately 917 amino acids at a molecular weight of about 98.8 kD (Brown, C et al. 1989; Tilley et al. 1989) depending on the size of two polymorphic microsatellite regions in Exon 1 of the AR gene (Brown, C et al. 1989; Edwards et al. 1992). Post-translational modifications, such as phosphorylation, increase the apparent molecular weight of the AR (~110 kD) when analysed by SDS-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (Gioeli et al. 2002). Like other members of the nuclear receptor superfamily, AR exhibits a modular structure composed of three functional regions: amino-terminal domain (NTD), DNA binding domain (DBD), and ligand binding domain (LBD) (Brinkmann et al. 1989) (Figure 1.5).



B

1	MEVQLGLGRV	YPRPPSKTYR	GAFQNLFQSV	REVIQNPGPR	HPEAASAAPP	GASLLLLQQQ
61	0000000000	0000000000	ETSPRQQQQQ	QGEDGSPQAH	RRGPTGYLVL	DEEQQPSQPQ
121	SALECHPERG	CVPEPGAAVA	ASKGLPQQLP	APPDEDDSAA	PSTLSLLGPT	FPGLSSCSAD
181	LKDILSEAST	MQLLQQQQQE	AVSEGSSSGR	AREASGAPTS	SKDNYLGGTS	TISDNAKELC
241	KAVSVSMGLG	VEALEHLSPG	EQLRGDCMYA	PLLGVPPAVR	PTPCAPLAEC	KGSLLDDSAG
301	KSTEDTAEYS	PFKGGYTKGL	EGESLGCSGS	AAAGSSGTLE	LPSTLSLYKS	GALDEAAAYQ
361	SRDYYNFPLA	LAGPPPPPPP	PHPHARIKLE	NPLDYGSAWA	AAAAQCRYGD	LASLHGAGAA
421	GPGSGSPSAA	ASSSWHTLFT	AEEGQLYGPC	GGGGGGGGGG	GGGGGGGGGG	GGGEAGAVAP
481	YGYTRPPQGL	AGQESDFTAP	DVWYPGGMVS	RVPYPSPTCV	KSEMGPWMDS	YSGPYGDMRL
541	ETARDHVLPI	DYYFPPQKTC	LICGDEASGC	HYGALTCGSC	KVFFKRAAEG	KQKYLCASRN
601	DCTIDKFRRK	NCPSCRLRKC	YEAGMTLGAR	KLKKLGNLKL	QEEGEASSTT	SPTEETTQKL
661	TVSHIEGYEC	QPIFLNVLEA	IEPGVVCAGH	DNNQPDSFAA	LLSSLNELGE	RQLVHVVKWA
721	KALPGFRNLH	VDDQMAVIQY	SWMGLMVFAM	GWRSFTNVNS	RMLYFAPDLV	FNEYRMHKSR
781	MYSQCVRMRH	LSQEFGWLQI	TPQEFLCMKA	LLLFSIIPVD	GLKNQKFFDE	LRMNYIKELD
841	RIIACKRKNP	TSCSRRFYQL	TKLLDSVQPI	ARELHQFTFD	LLIKSHMVSV	DFPEMMAEII
901	SVQVPKILSG	KVKPIYFHTQ				

**Figure 1.5:** AR gene and protein structure. (**A**) Schematic overview of the different functional domains of the human AR. Numbers below the bars refer to the amino acid residues which separate the domains starting from the N-terminus (left) to C-terminus (right). NTD, N-terminal domain; DBD, DNA-binding domain; LBD, ligand-binding domain; AF, activation function, TAU, transcription activation units. (**B**) The amino acid sequence of the human AR protein, based on NCBI accession number P10275. The diagram highlights sequences representing the domains by colour, NTD (green), DBD (light orange), hinge region (dark orange) and LBD (gray).

The NTD accounts for more than half of the AR protein (residues 1-555), and its entirety is encoded by exon one (Tan et al. 2015). The NTD contains an function (AF)-1 region that activation plays an important role in transactivation, dimerisation, and recruitment of co-regulatory proteins crucial for AR's transcriptional function (Alen et al. 1999; Jenster et al. 1995; Onate et al. 1998; Yu, Xinzhe et al. 2020). The AF-1 of the AR is composed of two units, known as transcription activation units 1 and 5 (Tau-1, 102-371 and Tau-5, 361-537) (Jenster et al. 1995). Tau-1 is crucial for the transcriptional activity of AR when the receptor is activated by androgens (Jenster et al. 1995). Although Tau-5 is less well characterised, it has been shown to be more important than Tau-1 when activation occurs via androgen independent mechanisms in androgen independent cell lines and mouse xenograft models of prostate cancer (Dehm et al. 2007; Metzger et al. 2003). Moreover, the first 20 amino acids of the NTD are highly conserved across species and contain an FxxLF motif (where x is any amino acid) important for interactions with the AR LBD, termed the AR N-C interaction (Steketee et al. 2002; Yu, Xinzhe et al. 2020). This is a key interaction for normal receptor function, stabilising the bound ligand, and is crucial for AR-dependent gene regulation, since mutations that disrupt this interaction impair AR activity (Langley, Kemppainen & Wilson 1998). The AR DBD, (residues 556-623) represents a cysteine-rich region that is highly conserved among steroid hormone receptors (Chang, Kokontis & Liao 1988; Lubahn et al. 1988; Tilley et al. 1989). The DBD contains two zinc finger motifs, each of them consisting of four cysteine residues that incorporate a zinc ion (Zilliacus et al. 1995). A conserved amino acid motif (P-Box) within the first zinc finger directs AR DNA binding to

androgen response elements (AREs) that are inverted hexameric DNA halfsites that are spaced by 3 base pairs (e.g. CCAGAACATCAAGAACAC) in the regulatory regions of target genes (Davey & Grossmann 2016; Zilliacus et al. 1995). The second zinc finger, containing the D-box motif, stabilises the DNAmediates bound receptor complex and dimerisation of AR monomers (Centenera et al. 2008; Davey & Grossmann 2016; Zilliacus et al. 1995). Located at the carboxyl terminus of AR, the LBD (residues 666-919) mediates high affinity binding of AR to its natural androgenic ligands DHT and testosterone (Kd = 0.2-0.5nM) (Grino, Griffin & Wilson 1990; Kemppainen et al. 1999), as well as synthetic and rogens such as R1881 (Kd = 0.6nM) and mibolerone (Kd = 0.53nM) (Kemppainen et al. 1999; Murthy et al. 1986). A ligand-dependent AF-2 function is located within the LBD (He, B et al. 1999; Moilanen et al. 1997). AF-2 is involved in the interaction between AR and coregulators containing the LxxLL motif (He, B et al. 1999), where mutation of this region is found to dramatically reduce ligand-dependent AR activation (Buchanan et al. 2001). However, unlike other steroid hormone receptors, the LBD of AR has a weak affinity for factors containing LxxLL motifs, and instead, preferentially binds to aromatic-rich motifs that are found within the AR NTD and AR-specific co-regulators (He, B, Kemppainen & Wilson 2000). The hinge region (residues 624-665) is a flexible region that connects the DBD with the LBD (Haelens et al. 2007). The hinge region contains a nuclear localisation signal (NLS) that is exposed upon ligand-induced conformational changes to the AR structure, and contains important sites for receptor degradation phosphorylation, acetylation, and (Clinckemalie et al. 2012; Haelens et al. 2007).

In the absence of its ligand, AR resides primarily in the cytoplasm of cells as part of a large multi-protein complex, which consists of receptor polypeptide and molecular chaperones including heat shock proteins, co-chaperones, and cytoskeletal proteins, maintaining structural integrity of the AR and keeping it in an inactive form (Pratt & Toft 1997) (Figure 1.6). Upon ligand binding, AR adopts an active conformation that facilitates the dissociation of chaperones, formation of N/C termini interaction, exposure of the NLS and translocation of AR into the nucleus (Cutress et al. 2008; Tyagi et al. 2000; van Royen et al. 2012). Once in the nucleus, AR forms a homo-dimer (i.e. two AR proteins bound together) which facilitates its binding to AREs within the promoter and enhancer regions of AR target genes (Shaffer et al. 2004). A study by Van Royen et al (2012) suggests that dimerisation of the AR only occurs after nuclear translocation and may require prior binding to the DNA (van Royen et al. 2012). On the other hand, AR DNA binding events may not be limited to loci containing classic AREs. Previous genome-wide profiling studies have shown that 16-22% of AR-DNA binding sites do not contain AREs, which may suggest that AR tethering to other factors bound to DNA. Prior to development of ChIP-seq technology to profile genome-wide DNA binding patterns, it was thought that AR predominantly bound to the promoters of target genes. However, ChIP-seq studies revealed that most AR binding sites were greater than 10kb from the transcription start site (TSS) of target genes (Massie et al. 2007; Wang, Q et al. 2007). Therefore, the current paradigm involves AR binding to enhancer sites. AR-DNA binding allows recruitment of the basal transcription machinery (e.g. TATA box-binding protein (TBP) and transcription factor IIF (TFIIF)) as well as other regulators such as CREB- binding protein (CBP), transcription-activated p300 and AR-binding protein 70 (ARA70) to AR (Frønsdal et al. 1998; McEwan & Gustafsson 1997; Zhou, Z-x et al. 2002). AR binds to enhancer sites that are generally distant from the promoter, but AR at these sites interacts with gene promoters by chromatin looping (Wang, Q, Carroll & Brown 2005; Wu, D et al. 2011). Wang and colleagues showed that RNA-polymerase II tracks through a large DNA loop formed between AR target gene enhancers and promoters (Wang, Q, Carroll & Brown 2005). Transcription elongation then occurs via RNA-polymerase II to transcribe AR target genes (Massie et al. 2007; Wang, Q et al. 2007). After completion of its transcriptional function, free AR receptors are exported back to the cytoplasm for a new round of protein importation, activation, and gene transcription (Massie et al. 2007; Wang, Q et al. 2007).

Although the aforementioned processes are considered as the canonical AR signalling mechanism, not all cellular responses to androgens fit within this genomic model, and not all require transcription mediated by AR. This is because ligand-transformed AR can associate with molecular substrates in the cytoplasm and cell membrane, triggering release of intracellular calcium and activation of kinases such as MAPK (ERK), protein kinase A (PKA), Akt and protein kinase C (PKC) (Baulieu & Robel 1995; Foradori, Weiser & Handa 2008; Michels, G & Hoppe 2008). This mode of action is referred to as rapid, non-genomic signalling of AR. The non-genomic signalling by AR is distinguished from genomic signalling by speed, with response times being seconds to minutes, as opposed to genomic signalling which requires at least 30 min (Michels, G & Hoppe 2008), indicating a lack of transcription and translation from androgen-responsive genes (Boonyaratanakornkit & Edwards 2007; Michels, G & Hoppe 2008).



Figure 1.6: Simplified model of the AR canonical pathway in androgen target tissue. Testosterone (T) enters the cell and is converted by 5a-reductase into dihydrotestosterone (DHT). Upon steroid binding, undergoes AR а conformational change and releases heat-shock proteins (HSP). The AR translocates to the nucleus where DNA binding, and the recruitment of coactivators occur. Target genes are transcribed (mRNA) and translated into proteins (Bennett et al. 2010).

### **1.4.3** Androgen signalling in normal breast epithelial cells.

In the luminal epithelial cells of primate mammary glands, AR protein high (59-75% AR positive) and remains stable during the expression is menstrual cycle and early stages of pregnancy, only showing a significant decrease during the late stage of pregnancy and lactation (Cheng, G et al. 2005). In contrast, the expression level of ER $\alpha$  is much lower (0-12.5% of epithelial cells are positive) and changes dramatically during different stages of menstruation and pregnancy (Cheng, G et al. 2005). Similar patterns of AR and ERa expression are found within the normal breast epithelia of women without breast cancer (Hickey, T et al. 2012). Since breast epithelia have high expression of AR, the role of androgen signalling in regulating proliferation and development of normal mammary glands has been investigated in several studies (Forsbach et al. 2000; Hofling et al. 2007; Peters et al. 2011). Compelling evidence suggests that androgens normally inhibit mammary epithelial proliferation and breast growth (Forsbach et al. 2000; Hofling et al. 2007; Peters et al. 2011; Zhou, J et al. 2000). Administration of testosterone to ovariectomised rhesus monkeys was able to inhibit E2-induced mammary cell proliferation (Zhou, J et al. 2000). Inhibition of androgen signalling in normal cycling monkeys by treatment with the AR antagonist flutamide resulted in more than a two-fold increase in the proliferation of mammary epithelial cells (Dimitrakakis et al. 2003), supporting a growth inhibitory role for this steroid receptor.

Similar results were obtained in mice by Peters et al. (2011), whereby treatment of females at mid-puberty (5 weeks) with DHT or flutamide altered development/morphology, with stimulation mammary gland of the AR pathway resulting in reduced ductal extension, a known estrogen-dependent process (Peters et al. 2011). A potential explanation for the inhibitory effect of androgens in intact animals is the feedback effect of androgens on the production of follicle stimulating hormone (FSH) and luteinizing hormone (LH), which in turn decreases E2 levels (Marques et al. 2018). Furthermore, the influence of circulating testosterone on the proliferation of breast epithelial cells is in part dependent upon the relative expression and activity of aromatase and  $5\alpha$ -reductase (Li, X 2010), the enzymes responsible for conversion of testosterone to E2 or DHT, respectively. In studies of transgenic mice with overexpression of the aromatase gene (AROM+), males undergo abnormal breast development due to excess exposure to E2, highlighting the importance of the estrogen/androgen balance in regulating proliferation in mammary epithelia.

Observations from other studies indicate similar effects of androgens on breast development in humans (Forsbach et al. 2000; Hofling et al. 2007; Quigley et al. 1995). Androgen excess due to an adrenal tumour or hyperplasia suppresses normal breast development in girls, despite apparently adequate estrogen levels (Forsbach et al. 2000). In male patients with hypogonadism and androgen deficiency, gynecomastia (enlargement of breast tissue in males) is often observed (Quigley et al. 1995). Moreover, the effect of testosterone in combination with estrogen and a synthetic progestin (norethindrone) as part of MHT in postmenopausal women was studied by Hofling et al. (2007). While the estrogen and progestin combination MHT enhanced breast epithelial cell proliferation, no significant changes were observed when testosterone was added (Hofling et al. 2007). Taken together, these studies demonstrate that in normal, pre- and post-menopausal breast tissue, AR activity is critical to counter-balance E2-induced cell proliferation, ultimately influencing normal glandular development.

### 1.4.4 Androgens and breast cancer risk

The association of androgen levels with risk of developing breast cancer has been deliberated in several studies (Kaaks, Berrino, et al. 2005; Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A et al. 2004). In postmenopausal women, most of the prospective epidemiologic studies have shown that circulating androgens are positively associated with increased breast cancer risk (Kaaks, Berrino, et al. 2005; Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A et al. 2004). Higher levels of testosterone, DHEAS and androstenedione, were associated with increased breast cancer risk (Kaaks, Berrino, et al. 2005; Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A et al. 2004). A pooled analysis of nine prospective studies, including up to 663 incident cases of breast cancer and 1102 controls, reported a two-fold increase in breast cancer risk between women in the upper versus the lower quartiles of sex steroid serum concentrations (estrogen and testosterone) (Key T 2002). This positive correlation is most likely due to the fact that circulating androgens are substrates for estrogen production. Indeed, Adly and Colleagues (2006) showed that breast cancer risk is linked only to higher serum levels of estrogens, independently of androgen levels (Adly et al. 2006), suggesting that

circulating androgen hormones might only influence breast cancer risk indirectly through conversion to E2 by aromatase activity (Adly et al. 2006).

In premenopausal women, the association between androgens and breast cancer risk is also not so clear, with studies reporting either no association (Helzlsouer et al. 1992; Lee, SH et al. 1999), a positive association (Kaaks, Rinaldi, et al. 2005; Key T 2002; Missmer et al. 2004; Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A et al. 2004) or negative association (Helzlsouer et al. 1992; Lee, SH et al. 1999). A casecontrol study nested within the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC) included 370 cases of premenopausal breast cancer and 726 individually matched controls and showed significantly higher levels of serum testosterone in breast cancer patients compared with controls (Kaaks, Berrino, et al. 2005). The same study reported that serum testosterone concentration was positively associated with breast cancer risk, where women in the highest quartile of serum testosterone had approximately 80% greater breast cancer risk than women in the lowest quartile (Kaaks, Berrino, et al. 2005). The results of this study were supported by two other prospective cohort case studies conducted in America and Colombia (Dorgan et al. 2010; Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, Anne et al. 2012). Other studies on premenopausal women have reported an inverse relationship between levels of androgens and breast cancer risk (Helzlsouer et al. 1992; Lee, SH et al. 1999). A study compared the levels of androgens measured in urine samples from benign and malignant breast tumours with normal samples, and found lower androgen levels in breast cancer patients compared to controls (Lee, SH et al. 1999), indicating a protective role of androgens on the breast. The protective effect of androgens is further supported by clinical studies showing that male breast

cancer (which accounts for <1% of all breast cancers) is associated with deficient androgen production (Hsing et al. 1998; Thomas, DB et al. 1992). In contrast to the above-mentioned studies, Thomas et al (1997) and Page et al (2004) found no association between levels of circulating androgens and the risk of breast cancer (Page et al. 2004; Thomas, HV et al. 1997)

As outlined above, studies to date have not provided consensus on the association between androgens and breast cancer risk. The discrepancies in the reported results are likely to be attributed to limitations in the methodology used to measure androgens and differences in experimental conditions (e.g. time of samples collection, sample size, and type of fluid measured - serum versus urine) (McNamara, KM et al. 2014). The androgen assays (mainly immunoassays) used were developed mainly to measure the higher levels found in men and lack the sensitivity and specificity in low ranges found in (Harwood & Handelsman 2009; McNamara, KM women et al. 2014). Testosterone levels vary hourly in response to diurnal rhythm, diet, stress, and exercise, so a single value may be inadequate to assess true tissue exposure (Bui et al. 2013; Opstad & Metabolism 1992; Rothman et al. 2011). The sample size may also contribute to contradicting results as larger studies have more statistical power to detect smaller differences as significant (McNamara, KM et al. 2014). New studies using a more accurate and sensitive method (such as mass spectrometry) and an appropriate experimental design to measure androgens, accounting for their conversion to estrogen before assessing the association of circulating androgens to breast cancer risk, are needed. Such studies would be informative in developing a rationale for targeting AR in breast cancer.

## **1.4.5** Clarifying the role of androgen signalling in ERα- negative breast cancer

Androgen therapy has been used historically to treat advanced breast cancer (Goldenberg 1964; Kennedy 1958). However, this therapeutic strategy was eventually phased out due to virilizing side effects (e.g. hirsutism, and deepening of the voice) and the advent of drugs that oppose ER signalling (e.g. Tamoxifen) (Lønning 2009). While anti-estrogenic therapies are effective in the majority of breast cancer cases, 30% of breast cancers are negative for ER (previously described in section 1.3.2) and cannot benefit from this treatment strategy (Harvell et al. 2008). The characterization of AR expression in most breast cancers has renewed interest in androgen therapy for this disease, especially since non-virilising selective AR modulators (SARMs) are now clinically available (Chen, F, Rodan & Schmidt 2002). The AR is expressed in approximately 20-50% of ERa and PR negative breast cancers, and its expression is correlated with a lower Nottingham grade and apocrine differentiation (Liu, YX, Zhang & Tang 2018; McNamara, K et al. 2013; Niemeier et al. 2010; Xu, M et al. 2020), but controversy over how best to therapeutically target AR in this disease context hampers clinical advancement of androgen therapy.

In contrast to ER $\alpha$ -positive breast cancer in which AR independently and reproducibly predicts a better survival outcome (Ricciardelli et al, Clin Can Res, 2019), there have been no consistent findings linking AR expression to patient survival in ER-negative breast cancer. Where some studies reported no association between AR expression and patient survival (Adamo et al. 2017; Gonzalez et al. 2008; Hu, Rong et al. 2011; Peters et al. 2009; Sunar et al.

2018; Xu, M et al. 2020), other studies have shown a positive correlation with good prognosis and improved overall survival (Adamo et al. 2017; Agoff et al. 2003; Guiu et al. 2018; Kucukzeybek et al. 2018; Luo et al. 2010; Ricciardelli et al. 2018; Witzel et al. 2013). Moreover, some studies have suggested that AR expression is associated with increased mortality among women with ERanegative tumours (Choi, JE et al. 2015; Hu, Rong et al. 2011). Park and coinvestigators (2011) have shown a trend toward poorer outcomes in ARpositive, ERa-negative breast cancers (Park, S et al. 2011). A recent study by Liu et al (2018) showed that AR expression had no correlation with disease-free and overall survival of patients with TNBC; rather, it predicted a poor survival of patients specifically with stage III TNBC in comparison with those at earlier stages (Liu, YX, Zhang & Tang 2018). Disparate results may be attributed to the vast heterogeneity of the ERa-negative subset of breast cancer (McNamara, KM et al. 2014). ERa-negative breast cancers show a high degree of tissue and molecular heterogeneity (Yersal & Barutca 2014), especially at some groups exhibit higher AR expression (molecular the AR level, as apocrine) than others (basal) (Farmer et al. 2005). Accordingly, the percentage of these different sub-groups in the study population may affect the results. Therefore, studying the association of AR with patient survival necessitates very large cohort numbers to determine the role of AR expression on patient survival in specific ERα-negative breast cancer subtypes.

Like the discrepancy in the above-mentioned clinical studies, pre-clinical studies are also equivocal, indicating that AR signalling may exert proliferative or anti-proliferative effects in ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer cell line models (Birrell, S et al. 1995; Doane et al. 2006; Farmer et al. 2005; Hackenberg et al.

1991; Ni et al. 2011; Robinson, JL et al. 2011; Thakkar et al. 2016; Zhu, A et al. 2016). Targeting AR with antagonists in ER $\alpha$ -negative disease is considered a promising therapeutic strategy since preclinical data suggests that AR has oncogenic activity in at least a subset of ER $\alpha$ -negative subtypes (Birrell, S et al. 1995; Naderi & Hughes-Davies 2008; Ni et al. 2011; Robinson, JL et al. 2011). However, the role of AR in ER $\alpha$ -negative disease is still debated. Discrepancies among studies are detailed below and highlight the need for a better understanding of AR in this disease context. To date, clinical trials of AR antagonists for ER $\alpha$ -negative disease have shown little efficacy (Bonnefoi, H et al. 2016; Gucalp et al. 2013; Traina et al. 2018), likely due to the lack of understanding the biological role of AR in this disease. This PhD project aims to determine the molecular mechanisms that underpin divergent AR-mediated growth effects in ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancers to facilitate development of rational clinical AR target strategies.

# **1.4.6** Androgens induce divergent proliferative responses in ERα-negative/AR-positive breast cancer models.

Androgenic effects have been most widely studied in the molecular apocrine subgroup of ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer, which is characterised by high levels of AR and high expression of genes known to be regulated by AR signalling in prostate cancer cells (Doane et al. 2006; Farmer et al. 2005). A sub-set of these genes are also ER $\alpha$  regulated genes in ER $\alpha$ -positive breast cancers (Doane et al. 2006; Robinson, JL et al. 2011), suggesting a plasticity of steroid receptor-mediated regulation.

The most commonly used cell line model of molecular apocrine breast cancer is MDA-MB-453, shown to be growth stimulated by DHT long before identification of this breast cancer subtype (Bentel et al. 1999; Birrell, S et al. 1995). Subsequent studies using this cell line in vitro (Cochrane et al. 2014; Doane et al. 2006; Naderi & Hughes-Davies 2008; Ni et al. 2011) and in vivo (Cochrane et al. 2014; Huang, R et al. 2017; Ni et al. 2011) support the concept that AR signalling may have an oncogenic role in molecular apocrine breast cancers. Similarly, androgens have been shown to increase the *in vitro* growth of other, less commonly used cell line models of this disease, including HCC-202, SUM190, and SUM185PE (Naderi & Hughes-Davies 2008; Ni et al. 2011). Consistent with these findings, blocking AR action by treatment with AR antagonists (e.g. bicalutamide or enzalutamide) abolished the in vitro growth stimulatory effect of natural and synthetic AR ligands in MDA-MB-453 and SUM185PE cells (Cochrane et al. 2014; Doane et al. 2006; Lehmann et al. 2011; Naderi, Chia & Liu 2011) and decreased in vivo growth of cell line xenografts (Huang, R et al. 2017; Lehmann et al. 2011; Naderi, Chia & Liu 2011; Speers et al. 2017). In contrast to these findings, a study by Wang et al. (2011) showed that DHT inhibits proliferation of MDA-MB-453 cells, whereas knockdown of AR by siRNA promoted cell growth (Wang, Y et al. 2011). The different proliferative outcomes in this study compared to the others could be attributed to their differences in experimental conditions that might impact on AR activity, such as cell culture conditions (particularly medium composition and fetal bovine serum type), nature of the AR ligand used, and the time and dosing of treatment schedules. However, due to insufficient methodology reporting by Wang et al (2011), determining the reasons for this discrepancy is

problematic. Despite this, the anti-proliferative effect of AR signalling in the MDA-MB-453 cells is supported by other preclinical data demonstrating that the androgenic progestin medroxyprogesterone acetate (MPA) has high affinity for AR and inhibits cell proliferation in an AR dependent manner (Bentel et al. 1999). MPA is a synthetic progestin once frequently used as a second line hormonal therapy for the treatment of tamoxifen-resistant metastatic breast cancer. Although MPA was thought to exert its therapeutic effect by acting exclusively through the PR, clinical response to MPA was correlated to AR expression in the tumours and non-responders were shown to have inactivating AR mutations (Birrell, SN et al. 1995). Hence, MPA has clinical relevance as an AR agonist in breast cancer cells. (Birrell, SN et al. 1995). Collectively, these findings suggest that AR-mediated proliferative effects in the MDA-MB-453 model of molecular apocrine breast cancer are context-dependent. There are also inconsistencies in the literature concerning the proliferative effect of AR signalling in other ERa-negative breast cancer cell lines. Proliferation of MFM-223 and CAL-148 cell lines, which are both genetically similar to MDA-MB-453 as they transcriptionally cluster with this cell line due to high expression of AR and known AR target genes, is inhibited by androgens in vitro (Hackenberg et al. 1993; Hackenberg et al. 1991; Thakkar et al. 2016). Similarly, a recent study showed that activation of AR signalling via DHT or the androgenic progestin D-Norgestrel inhibits growth of MFM-223 xenograft tumours (Thorek et al. 2019).

The divergent proliferative effects of androgens on different cell line models of  $ER\alpha$ -negative/AR-positive breast cancer likely reflects the inherent heterogeneity of the disease and suggests that not all will benefit from therapies

that inhibit AR activity. This is further supported by the variable results of clinical trials involving androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) in women with molecular apocrine breast cancers (Bonnefoi, H et al. 2016; Gucalp et al. 2013; Kumar et al. 2017; Traina et al. 2018). These clinical studies have given inconclusive results, where about 25% of patients showed clinical benefit, including some prolonged responses, but most did not (Venema et al. 2019). Moreover, AR expression did not predict response in these trials. This lack of efficacy may be explained partly by problems with patient selection, but a more fundamental problem is a lack of understanding around the mechanistic basis of AR signalling in different ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer contexts. Based on all the described data, we can say that AR expression alone is not sufficient to identify patients suitable for AR-targeting therapies, and characterisation of additional markers of favourable response to these therapies is required.

The different AR-mediated growth effects observed in the molecular apocrine cell lines (as described above) might be attributed to disparities in the expression profile of AR co-regulatory proteins. Considerable evidence from prostate cancer cell lines and clinical studies indicates that altered expression of AR co-regulators that either promote or repress target gene expression can modulate cellular responses to androgens or non-androgenic steroids (Chmelar et al. 2007; Lonergan & Tindall 2011; Wasmuth et al. 2020). Although breast and prostate cancer arise in separate organs, they are both endocrine driven cancers and have many parallels in their biological characteristics (Risbridger et al. 2010). Indeed, AR action in prostate cancer is similar to that observed in some models of ER-/AR+ breast cancer, and it is therefore reasonable to argue that AR co-regulatory proteins could have a similarly important role in

determining AR action in ER-/AR+ breast cancers. The MDA-MB-453, HCC202, SUM190 cell lines could express different AR co-regulators, or differentially interact with the same AR co-regulators, compared to other molecular apocrine cell lines, potentially mediating oncogenic activity of AR in those cells. Altered growth responses to androgens might also be influenced by the mutational status of AR. The AR gene in MDA-MB-453 cells contains a G-T transversion in exon 7. This results in an AR protein variant consisting of a glutamine to histidine substitution at amino acid 865 (Q865H) of the ligand binding domain (Moore et al. 2012a). Compared to wild type AR, mutant AR decreases sensitivity to DHT and alters the growth response of MDA-MB-453 cells to androgens (Moore et al. 2012a). Molecular modelling of this mutant-AR protein shows conformational changes likely to influence the structure of the ligand binding pocket, which affects AR function (Moore et al. 2012a). Therefore, mutant variants of the AR could alter growth responses to androgen by recruiting a discrete subset of mutant-AR coregulators that mediate AR oncogenic effects. To date, this line of investigation has not been pursued.

Citation	Cell line	Medium	Type of FBS	AR agonist	Dose	Length of treatment (Days)	Effect on proliferation	AR antagonist reverse AR agonist effect
(Birrell, S et al. 1995)		DMEM/F12	DCC-FBS	DHT or Mibolerone (synthetic androgen)	0.1-10 nM	6-18	^*	$\checkmark$
(Bentel et al. 1999)		DMEM/F12	DCC-FBS	MPA	100nM	12	↓*	$\checkmark$
(Doane et al. 2006)		MEM	DCC-FBS	R-1881 (synthetic androgen)	0.1–10 nM	7	^*	$\checkmark$
(Naderi & Hughes- Davies 2008)	MDA-MB- 453	DMEM	DCC-FBS	Testosterone	1µM	4	^*	$\checkmark$
(Ni et al. 2011)		DMEM	DCC-FBS	DHT	10nM	5	^*	$\checkmark$
(Wang, Y et al. 2011)		ND	ND	DHT	10nM	5	↓*	ND
(Cochrane et al. 2014)		Leibovitz's L- 15	FBS	DHT	10nM	10	^*	$\checkmark$
(Park, IH et al. 2019)		Leibovitz's L- 15	DCC-FBS	DHT	10 nM	3	NS*	ND
(Ni et al. 2011)	HCC-202	RPMI	DCC-FBS	DHT	10nM	7	^*	ND
(Ni et al. 2011)	SUM185PE	Hams-F12	DCC-FBS	DHT	10nM	5		✓
(Naderi & Hughes- Davies 2008)	SUM-190	DMEM	DCC-FBS	Testosterone	1µM	4	^*	$\checkmark$

**Table1.1**: Effect of AR targeting on proliferation of ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer cell lines *in vitro*.

(Hackenberg et al. 1993)	MENA 222	MEM	DCC-FBS	DHT	0.1 &10 nM	7	↓*	$\checkmark$
(Thakkar et al. 2016)	- MFM-223	MEM	DCC-FBS	DHT/ Enobosarm	10nM / 100 nM	8-10	↓*	ND
Thakkar et al. 2016)	CAL-148	MEM	DCC-FBS	DHT/ Enobosarm	10nM / 100 nM	8-10	↓*	ND
				AR antagonist effect				
Citation	Cell line	Medium	Type of FBS	AR antagonist	Dose	Length of treatment (Days)	Effect on proliferation	AR antagonist reverses AR agonist effect
(Naderi, Chia & Liu 2011)	MDA-MB-	Leibovitz's L- 15	FBS	Hydroxyflutamide	5-30µM	2	↓*	
(Speers et al. 2017)	453	RPMI	FBS	Enzalutamide	0.1 &1 µM	6	↓*	
(Naderi, Chia & Liu 2011)	HCC-202	RPMI	ND	Hydroxyflutamide	20-100µM	2	↓*	NID
(Speers et al. 2017)	SUM-185PE	ND	ND	Enzalutamide	0.1 &1 µM	6	↓*	ND
(Speers et al. 2017)	ACC-422	MEM	FBS	Enzalutamide	0.1 &1 µM	6	↓*	
(Speers et al. 2017)	ACC-460	ND	ND	Enzalutamide	0.1 &1 µM	6	↓*	

#### (DCC-FBS) Dextran coated charcoal fetal bovine serum

(NS) no significant change in baseline proliferation

(ND) Not determined

#### Growth assay

\* Cytotoxicity assays (MTT & MTS)

\* Cell counting

\* Others (Crystal violet, Methylene blue binding assay, & Clonogenic assay

Citation	Xenograft	Treatment	Dose	Length of treatment	Growth response	AR antagonist reverses AR agonist effect
(Ni et al. 2011)		DHT	60-day release pellet	~45 day	↑	$\checkmark$
(Cochrane et al. 2014)	MDA-MB- 453	DHT	1.5 mg 60-day release pellet	~35 day	↑	$\checkmark$
(Huang, R et al. 2017)		DHT	60-day release pellet	49 day	↑	$\checkmark$
(Thorek et al. 2019)	MFM-223	DHT	12.5 mg 60-day release pellet	65 days	$\downarrow$	ND
(Naderi, Chia & Liu 2011)		Hydroxyflutamide	25 mg/kg/ 60- day release pellet	30 days	NS	_
(Speers et al. 2017)	<sup>-</sup> MDA-MB- 453	Enzalutamide	10 mg/kg/day	45 days	$\downarrow$	_
(Huang, R et al. 2017)		Bicalutamide	10 mg/kg/day	49 day	Ļ	ND
(Lehmann et al. 2011)	SUM185P E	Bicalutamide	100 mg/kg/day	21 day	Ļ	-
(Lehmann et al. 2011)	CAL-148	Bicalutamide	100 mg/kg/day	21 day	Ļ	-

**Table 1.2**: Effect of AR targeting on proliferation of ER $\alpha$  -negative breast cancer cell line xenografts.

(NS) no significant change in baseline proliferation

(ND) Not determined

## 1.4.7 AR co-regulatory proteins

Over 300 proteins have been identified as AR-interacting co-regulators that can influence transcription of AR target genes either positively (co-activators) or negatively (co-repressors) (Figure 1.7) (Chmelar et al. 2007; DePriest et al. 2016; Heemers & Tindall 2007; Heinlein & Chang 2002; van de Wijngaart et al. 2012). AR co-regulators have been extensively studied in the context of prostate cancer. Based on their functional characteristics, co-regulators are broadly categorised into two main types. Type I co-regulators function primarily with AR at the promoters of target genes to facilitate DNA occupancy, chromatin remodelling, histone modifications, well as as recruitment of the basal transcriptional machinery (Aarnisalo, Palvimo & Jänne 1998; Lemon, Tjian & development 2000; Marshall et al. 2003). Examples of this type of co-regulator are p160 coactivators, cAMP-response elementbinding protein (CREB)-binding protein (CBP)/p300, and the SWI/SNF chromatin remodelling complex (Aarnisalo, Palvimo & Jänne 1998; Bevan et al. 1999; Marshall et al. 2003). The p160 family of co-regulators consists of 3 160-kDa proteins, namely steroid receptor coactivator 1 (SRC1); nuclear coactivator 2 (NCoA-2) and its mouse homolog glucocorticoid receptor interacting protein 1 (GRIP1); and steroid receptor coactivator-3 receptor (SRC-3) (Montell 2003; Zhou, H-J et al. 2005). The p160 coactivators transactivation capacity directly via their influence AR intrinsic histone acetyltransferase (HAT) activity, by which they are able to add an acetyl group to the lysine residues of histones, leading to a more open chromatin structure that is more accessible to the transcriptional machinery (Aarnisalo, Palvimo & Jänne 1998; Ogryzko et al. 1996; Spencer et al. 1997). P160 coactivators also

function as bridging factors to recruit secondary coactivators that also possess chromatin remodelling and HAT capabilities, such as (CBP)/p300 and pCAF, or protein methyltransferase activity like CARM1 or PRMT1, and basal transcription factors, TFIIB and TBP (Aarnisalo, Palvimo & Jänne 1998; Chakravarti et al. 1996; Stallcup et al. 2003). Ablation of SRC-1 in androgendependent LNCaP prostate cancer cells represses activation of AR target genes and reduces AR-dependent cellular proliferation (Agoulnik et al. 2005). NCoA-2 amplification is commonly observed in prostate cancer and may sensitize AR to be activated by low levels of androgen (Taylor et al. 2010; Zhou, XE et al. 2010). SRC-3 is a known AR co-activator in prostate cancer (Zhou, XE et al. 2010), and increased SRC-3 expression is associated with a more aggressive phenotype and worse prognosis (Gnanapragasam et al. 2001; Zhou, H-J et al. 2005). The SWI/SNF chromatin remodelling complex regulates activity of transcription factors generally by re-organising chromatin structure through either facilitating nucleosome condensation (which induces transcriptional repression) or nucleosome dispersion (assisting in transcriptional activation) (Montecino et al. 2007). A study by Marshall et al (2003) reported that complete ligand-dependent activation of two AR target genes, KLK3 and probasin, requires SWI/SNF function (Marshall et al. 2003).

Type II co-regulators include molecular chaperones that coordinate AR maturation and movement, as well as coordinators of transcription (Chmelar et al. 2007). Examples of type II co-regulators are androgen receptor associated protein 70 (ARA70), ARA55, melanoma antigen gene protein (MAGE-11), supervillain, gelsolin (GSN), and the TRAP-mediator complex (Chmelar et al. 2007). ARA70 has been shown to enhance AR transcriptional activity while

only slightly enhancing the transcriptional activity of other steroid receptors (i.e., glucocorticoid, progesterone and estrogen receptors) (Yeh, S & Chang 1996). ARA70 enhanced AR transcriptional activity by ten-fold in the presence of 10<sup>-10</sup> M DHT or 10<sup>-9</sup> M testosterone in prostate cancer cells (Yeh, S & Chang 1996). ARA55 binds to the AR-LBD in a hormone-dependent manner through its C-terminal LIM domains, and results in increased AR activity (Fujimoto et al. 1999). ARA55 mRNA expression is lower in normal prostate tissue compared with adjacent malignant tissue, and in hormone refractory prostate cancer compared with untreated tumours (Mestayer et al. 2003). High ARA55 expression has been associated with shorter recurrence free survival and overall survival in hormone refractory prostate cancer patients (Miyoshi et al. 2003). MAGE-11 binds the AR N-terminal FxxLF motif that mediates the androgen-dependent N/C interaction with AF2 in the AR LBD (Bai et al. 2005). MAGE-11 forms a stable complex with the ligand-free AR that results in increased AR stability, and in the presence of the DHT it competes with the N/C interaction, thereby increasing the exposure of the LBD coactivator groove to the recruitment and activation by other coactivators (Bai et al. 2005). AR activity is also enhanced by cytoskeletal proteins, such as supervillin and GSN, which regulate AR trafficking into the nucleus (Nishimura et al. 2003; Ting et al. 2002). Overexpression of GSN enhances AR transcriptional activity in the presence of either androgen or the AR antagonist flutamide (Nishimura et al. 2003). The TRAP-mediator complex consists of over 12 polypeptides and is recruited to AR in a ligand-dependent manner via a 220kDa component, referred to as PBP, that contains two alternatively utilised LxxLL NR interaction motifs (Wang, Q et al. 2002; Zhu, Y et al. 1997). The TRAP-

mediator complex enhances AR transcriptional activity by recruiting the RNA polymerase II holoenzyme and core transcription factors to the promoter (Wang, Q et al. 2002; Zhu, Y et al. 1997). A recent study by our group identified a new AR coregulator, Grainyhead Like Transcription Factor 2 (GRHL2) (Paltoglou et al. 2017). *GRHL2* mRNA level is amplified in primary and metastatic tissues of prostate cancer and elevated in malignant compared to non-malignant prostate tissues (Paltoglou et al. 2017). The same study showed that GRHL2 is important to maintain AR expression in many prostate cancer models, and to enhance AR transcription activity, and is co-located with AR at specific sites on chromatin to regulate genes relevant to prostate cancer progression (Paltoglou et al. 2017).

Besides co-activators, AR can also recruit co-repressors. Corepressors can inhibit transtractional activity of AR in different ways, such as inhibition of AR DNA binding or nuclear translocation, recruitment of histone deacetylases, or interrupting the interaction between AR and its co-activators (Chmelar et al. 2007). Well characterised AR corepressors are the nuclear receptor corepressor (NCoR1) and the silencing mediator of retinoid and thyroid hormone receptor (SMRT/NCoR2) (Wang, L, Hsu & Chang 2005). NCOR1 and SMRT interact directly with AR in the absence or presence of agonist/antagonist (Wang, L, Hsu & Chang 2005). NCOR1 and SMRT interact directly with AR in the absence or presence of histone deacetylases (HDACs), NCOR1 and SMRT may repress AR transactivation through other mechanisms, such as inhibition of the AR N/C interaction or competition with the key coactivators, including the p160 family, for the same AR binding surfaces (Alland et al. 1997; Berrevoets et al. 2004; Cheng, S et al. 2002; Choi, KC & Yoon 2006; Liao et al. 2003). Other AR corepressors, such as cyclin D1,

LCoR and Glycogen Synthase Kinase 3  $\beta$  (GSK3 $\beta$ ) have also been identified (Burd, Morey & Knudsen 2006). The C-terminal domain of cyclin D1 binds to the hinge region of AR in a hormone-dependent manner, and results in decreased AR activity (Coqueret 2002; Knudsen, Cavenee & Arden 1999). Cyclin D1-mediated inhibition of AR may result from its capacity to inhibit the association between coactivator (CBP)/p300 and the AR, as both cyclin D1 and the AR can bind to the same domains of (CBP)/p300 (Knudsen, Cavenee & Arden 1999; Reutens et al. 2001). LCoR (Ligand Dependent Nuclear Receptor Corepressor) interacts with AR and is recruited to chromatin in an androgeninduced manner (Asim et al. 2011). Overexpression of LCoR in prostate cancer cell lines repressed AR activation by the natural agonist DHT and the antiandrogen cyproterone acetate (CPA) (Asim et al. 2011). The protein expression level of LCOR is found to be lower in human prostate carcinoma cell lines such as LNCaP, C2-4B, 22RV1, and PC3 compared with the RWPE1 cell line, a non-tumorigenic, normal prostate epithelial model (Asim et al. 2011). GSK3β a serine/threonine protein kinase that phosphorylates a broad range of is substrates. including transcription factors such C-MYC as and c-Jun (Rogatsky, Waase & Garabedian 1998; Sears et al. 2000). It has been shown that GSK3 $\beta$  can phosphorylate the AR N-terminus and thereby suppress AR transactivation (Wang, L et al. 2004).

Collectively, these studies show that AR relies on functional and structural interactions with multiple co-regulatory proteins to ensure transcription of its target genes and highlight the fact that most of these studies were conducted in prostate cancer. Very little is known about co-regulators of AR in breast cancer

in general and in  $ER\alpha$ -negative /AR positive breast cancer in particular. Addressing this knowledge gap formed part of this PhD thesis.



Figure 1.7: Co-regulator complexes in AR-mediated transcription. Coactivator include factors involved in complexes chromatin remodeling (SWI/SNF), histone modification (CBP/SRC-1/p/CAF) and recruitment of core transcription factors (TRAP/DRIP/ARC). Corepressor complexes include factors that (A) inhibit AR DNA binding or nuclear translocation, (B) recruit histone deacetylases, and (C) interrupt the interaction between AR and its coactivators. Figure adapted from (Glass & Rosenfeld 2000).

# **1.4.8 Molecular mechanisms implicated as mediators of divergent AR activity in ERα- /AR+ breast cancer.**

In addition to AR co-regulators, pioneer factors that collaborate with AR are also important for androgen responsive gene expression. FOXA1, a member of the forkhead family of transcription factors, is considered a 'pioneer factor' because it is able to bind to regions on the DNA that have compacted chromatin, opening it up for other transcription factors to access DNA (Zaret & Carroll 2011). For example, FOXA1 is required for ERa to bind chromatin in ERa-positive breast cancers (Hurtado et al. 2011) and is a major regulator of AR chromatin binding in prostate cancer (Mirosevich et al. 2006; Robinson & Carroll 2012) as well as the ER $\alpha$ -negative MDA-MB-453 cell line model of molecular apocrine breast cancer (Ni et al. 2011; Robinson, JL et al. 2011). AR MDA-MB-453 activation in cells stimulates FOXA1-dependent AR a transcriptional program that is similar to transcriptional programs associated with ERa agonist activity in ERa positive breast cancer cell lines (Robinson, JL et al. 2011). Loss of FOXA1 in MDA-MB-453 cells in vitro decreased androgenic colony formation and blocked induction of the oncogenic transcription factor MYC (Robinson, JL et al. 2011). In the absence of AR activation in ERa-negative breast cancer cell lines, transcription factor 7 like 2 (TCF7L2) physically interacts with FOXA1 on DNA to mediate transcriptional repression of specific AR target genes, including MYC (Ni et al. 2013). Upon DHT stimulation, AR replaces TCF7L2 in the FOXA1 complex, leading to transcriptional upregulation of MYC (Ni et al. 2013).

AR signalling can also crosstalk with other molecules that have been suggested as potential biological therapeutic targets in breast cancer (Chia et al. 2011;
Naderi, Chia & Liu 2011; Ni et al. 2011). Several studies have shown crosstalk between AR and HER2 signaling in molecular apocrine breast cancer cells (Chia et al. 2011; Ni et al. 2011) and HER2 amplification is commonly reported in molecular apocrine breast cancers (Farmer et al. 2005; Sanga et al. 2009). In molecular apocrine tumours without HER2 amplification, activating mutations are found in HER2 in 9% of cases, suggesting that activation of the HER2 pathway may be a universal feature of this subtype (Jiang, Y-Z et al. 2019). In molecular apocrine disease, AR activation induces extracellular signal-regulated kinase (ERK) phosphorylation and kinase activation through a HER2-dependent pathway (Chia et al. 2011). This study by Naderi and colleagues showed that the AR-mediated induction of ERK requires HER2, and AR activity, in turn, regulates HER2 expression as an AR target gene (Chia et al. 2011). A concurrent study by Ni and colleagues added to this mechanistic insight demonstrating androgen-dependent stimulation by of wingless-type (Wnt)/β-catenin and HER2 oncogenic signalling pathways by transcriptional up-regulation of the canonical Wnt ligand WNT7B and HER3 (Ni et al. 2011). Wnt signalling is required for normal development of the mammary gland (Turashvili et al. 2006), and high expression of WNT7B has been reported in approximately 10% of breast cancer cases (Huguet et al. 1994). The canonical Wnt pathway involves the binding of Wnt proteins to the cell surface and inactivation of glycogen synthase kinase 3β (GSK-3β), which phosphorylates the cell adhesion molecule β-catenin (Lange et al. 2007; Wang, Zhishan et al. 2005). Hypo-phosphorylated  $\beta$ -catenin translocates to the nucleus, where it binds to transcription factors of the LEF/TCF family and activates downstream target genes (Wang, Zhishan et al. 2005). In the

molecular apocrine cell lines MDA-MB-453 and SUM185PE, liganddependent activation of AR induces WNT7B expression, leading to activated nuclear translocation of  $\beta$ -catenin (Ni et al. 2011). This in turn leads to the direct interaction of  $\beta$ -catenin with AR, which induces expression of *HER3*, an activating binding partner of HER2 (Ni et al. 2011). Inhibition of AR, Wnt/βcatenin, or HER2 signalling pathways attenuates growth of MDA-MB-453 and SUM185PE cells (Ni et al. 2011). These findings were further supported by in vivo results showing that treatment with the AR antagonist bicalutamide DHT-stimulated growth of MDA-MB-453 inhibited xenografts, diminished activation of HER3, and induced apoptosis (Ni et al. 2011).

The significance of HER3 in HER2 positive breast cancer is well known for its ability to form heterodimers with HER2 to upregulate the PI3K/AKT pathway (Ni et al. 2013). This is interesting since in MDA-MB-453 cells, the PI3K/AKT pathway enhances transcriptional activity of oncogenic MYC via and degradation of MAD1, phosphorylation disrupting the MAD1-MAX complex and increasing levels of MYC/MAX heterodimers (Ni et al. 2013). In contrast to these findings, Wang et al. (2011) found that in MDA-MB-453 cells, DHT up-regulated expression of the tumour suppressor gene PTEN, via binding to an androgen-responsive element in the PTEN upstream AR promoter (Wang, Y et al. 2011). While induction of this critical tumour suppressor gene through AR activation is consistent with the anti-proliferative effect observed in this study, this finding has not been replicated in the literature.

by which androgenic The precise mechanisms stimulation may inhibit proliferation of some molecular apocrine cell lines but promote the proliferation of others are not clearly understood. The studies described above support the concept that AR interacting proteins are critically important determinants of AR action in ERa-negative breast cancer. With the advent of new technology and development of contemporary models of breast cancer, which I will describe in chapter three, this PhD project provides the perfect opportunity to better define how AR acts in ERa-negative/AR positive breast cancer. Understanding the intricacies of AR signalling will better inform AR targeting strategies for treatment of ERa-negative breast cancer and could lead to discovery of novel biomarkers of therapeutic response.

## **1.5 Targeting cyclin dependent kinase 9 (CDK9) for treatment of ERα**negative breast cancer.

#### **1.5.1 Overview of CDK proteins**

At most, 50% of ER $\alpha$ -negative breast tumours express the AR, and of these, not all are expected to respond to AR-targeted therapies (Narayanan & Dalton 2016). Additional therapeutic targets are essential to improve outcomes for ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer patients, independent of their AR status. Targeting cyclin-dependent kinase 9 (CDK9) is emerging as a potential treatment strategy for ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer patients (Sonawane et al. 2016). As a transcriptional regulator, CDK9 can enhance growth of multiple cancers, including ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer, by promoting sustained transcription of normally short-lived oncogenic and anti-apoptotic gene transcripts (i.e., *C*-*MYC*, *BCL2*, *MCL1*, and XIAP), leading to abnormally high expression of their associated proteins (Franco et al. 2018; McLaughlin et al. 2017; Morales & Giordano 2016; Polier et al. 2011; Rajput et al. 2016). CDK9 is a member of the broad CDK family, which consists of conserved serine (Ser) /threonine (Thr) protein kinases (Sonawane et al. 2016). These protein kinases mediate transfer of a phosphoryl group (–PO3) from adenosine triphosphate (ATP) to hydroxyl groups in the side chains of Ser or Thr of the substrate (Sonawane et al. 2016). CDK's activate their target substrates upon binding to a regulatory cyclin subunit bound to that substrate (Shapiro 2006). Cyclins are a group of proteins generally characterised by having an oscillating (cyclic) pattern of expression and a cyclin box motif (a domain of approximately 100 amino acid residues) that forms a stack of five  $\alpha$ -helices (Pines 1995).

CDK/Cyclin complexes were first identified in starfish, xenopus and yeast species and cloned in the 1970s-1980s as gene products involved in regulation of the cell cycle (Hartwell et al. 1974; Labbe et al. 1988; Labbe et al. 1989; Lee, MG & Nurse 1987; Lohka, Hayes & Maller 1988). These pioneering studies and other follow-up studies showed that CDK/Cyclin complexes fide regulators growth represent bona of cell and division through phosphorylation of substrates involved in DNA replication, chromatin condensation, assembly of the mitotic spindle and disassembly of the nuclear envelope (Elledge & Spottswood 1991; Hartwell et al. 1974; Labbe et al. 1988; Labbe et al. 1989; Lee, MG & Nurse 1987; Lohka, Hayes & Maller 1988; Matsushime et al. 1992; Meyerson et al. 1992; Nurse 1990). To date, twenty different CDKs have been discovered in mammalian cells and about the same number of cyclins (Table 1.3) (Malumbres & Barbacid 2005). Notably, not all of them are regulators of cell cycle progression (Lolli 2010). Biological

research has revealed the existence of a transcriptional class of CDKs (CDK 7, 9, 10, 12, and 19), which have a pivotal role in controlling transcription, since determine the initiation and elongation of mRNA transcripts they by domain (CTD) of RNA phosphorylating the C-terminal polymerase II (RNAPII) (Cao, L et al. 2014; Elmlund et al. 2006; Malumbres & Barbacid 2005; Nigg 1996; Tassan et al. 1995; Wang, S & Fischer 2008). A more detailed review of the bona fide cell cycle and transcriptional CDKs is presented in Sections 1.5.3 & 1.5.4.

Name	Cyclin	Function	Name	Cyclin	Function
CDK1	Cyclin A Cyclin B Cyclin D Cyclin E	Cell cycle (G2–M)	CDK11	Cyclin L	Splicing
CDK2	Cyclin A Cyclin B Cyclin D Cyclin E	Cell cycle (G1–S) Cell cycle (S–G2)	CDK12	Cyclin K Cyclin L	Transcription regulation Splicing
CDK3	Cyclin C Cyclin E	Cell cycle (G1–S)	CDK13	Cyclin K Cyclin L	Splicing
CDK4	Cyclin D	Cell cycle (G1–S)	CDK14	Cyclin D Cyclin Y	Wnt signaling
CDK5	Cyclin I	Senescence	CDK15	Unknown	Unknown
CDK6	Cyclin D	Cell cycle (G1–S)	CDK16	Cyclin Y	Vesicle trafficking
CDK7	Cyclin H	Transcription regulation	CDK17	Unknown	Unknown
CDK8	Cyclin C	Wnt pathway modulation	CDK18	Cyclin A Cyclin E	Genome integrity
CDK9	Cyclin K Cyclin T1	Transcription regulation	CDK19	Cyclin C	Transcription regulation
CDK10	Cyclin M	Transcription regulation	CDK20	Unknown	Unknown

**Table 1.3:** Cyclin dependent kinases with corresponding cyclins and their mainfunction. Adapted from (García-Reyes et al. 2018).

#### **1.5.2 Structure and regulation of CDKs**

The structure of CDKs is conserved throughout this family of kinases (Echalier et al. 2010) and exhibits the classical bi-lobal structure, with an amino-terminal (N-lobe), carboxy-terminal lobe (C-lobe) with the lobe ATP-binding site (active or catalytic site) sandwiched in-between (Endicott, Noble & Johnson 2012; Wood & Endicott 2018). The N-lobe is composed mainly of  $\beta$ -sheets, containing five anti-parallel  $\beta$ -strands, and one conserved  $\alpha$ -helix (also called C-helix) (Endicott, Noble & Johnson 2012; Wood & Endicott 2018). The Ccyclin consensus sequence, which is important for cyclin helix contains the binding (Echalier et al. 2010; Lim & Kaldis 2013). The C-lobe is rich in αhelices and contains the activation segment (also referred to as the T-loop) (Lolli 2010). Full activation of CDKs requires the phosphorylation of highly conserved threonine residues in the T-loop region, mainly via CDK-activating kinase (CAK) (Endicott, Noble & Johnson 2012). Close to the activation segment is a functionally opposite segment, the inhibitory loop, named the glycine-rich loop (G-loop) because of its primary sequence that includes three highly conserved glycine residues (Gu, Rosenblatt & Morgan 1992). The Gloop includes two possible target sites for drug inhibition, Thr14 and Y15 (Where Y is any amino acid; examples of Y: Tyrosine in CDK2, alanine in CDK4, and phenylalanine in CDK9) (Gu, Rosenblatt & Morgan 1992). The two terminal domains are connected through a single peptide strand which acts as a hinge linker to ensure that the two lobes can rotate with respect to each other without disruption of the secondary structure (Endicott, Noble & Johnson 2012).

Activity of CDKs is tightly controlled by cyclin binding, phosphorylation, and binding of proteins that directly inhibit CDK action (Lim & Kaldis 2013; Pavletich 1999). CDK protein levels are constant throughout the cell cycle, whereas levels of cyclins rise and fall depending upon the stage of the cell cycle, thus resulting in the periodical activation of CDKs (Lim & Kaldis 2013). Without cyclin, the T-loop blocks the entrance of the catalytic cleft (which contains the ATP and substrate binding sites) and prevents kinase activity (Endicott, Noble & Johnson 2012). Furthermore, within the inactive CDK, several amino acids at the active sites are incorrectly positioned, so that phosphates of ATP are not ideally oriented for an optimal kinase reaction (Crosby 2007). Cyclin binding induces a conformational change and positional switch of the T-loop, which opens the catalytic cleft, affects the orientation of the putative substrate binding site of CDKs, and leads to appropriate exposure of T-loop Thr residues (e.g. Thr160 in CDK2 and Thr-186 in CDK9) for phosphorylation (Gu, Rosenblatt & Morgan 1992; Nekhai, Petukhov & Breuer 2014). Subsequent phosphorylation of Thr residues induces further conformational changes in the T-loop and C-terminal domain, which stabilises the substrate binding site, enabling the kinase to be a fully functional enzyme (Nekhai, Petukhov & Breuer 2014).

Phosphorylation of CDKs can also negatively regulate kinase activity (Crosby 2007). Phosphorylation of Thr14 and Y15 residues of the G-loop results in the inhibition of CDK activity, even in the presence of CAK (Gu, Rosenblatt & Morgan 1992; Malumbres & Barbacid 2005; Nekhai, Petukhov & Breuer 2014). Wee1 and Myt1 have been identified as the kinases responsible for the

phosphorylation of the inhibitory sites (Malumbres & Barbacid 2005; Pavletich 1999).

CDK activity may also be regulated by CDK inhibitors (CDKi), which form stable complexes with the CDK prior to cyclin binding, preventing it from binding with its cyclin partner (Lim & Kaldis 2013). Two distinct families of CDKi have been identified, the INK4 (Inhibitors of CDK4) family and the Cip/Kip (CDK interacting protein/Kinase inhibitory protein) family (Echalier et al. 2010; Pavletich 1999). The INK4 family includes p15<sup>INK4b</sup>, p16<sup>INK4a</sup>, p18<sup>INK4c</sup>, p19<sup>INK4d</sup>, which specifically inactivate CDK4 and CDK6 (Pavletich 1999). The second family of inhibitors, the Cip/Kip family, includes p21<sup>Cip1</sup>, p27<sup>Kip1</sup>, and p57<sup>Kip2</sup>, pan-inhibitors that can inactivate any CDK family member (Borriello et al. 2011; Ma et al. 2010)

#### 1.5.3 Cell cycle CDKs

Uncontrolled proliferation mediated by dysregulation of many cell cycle pathways is extremely common in cancer cells, and thus, regulators of the cell cycle have long been considered attractive targets for cancer therapy (Diaz-Padilla, Siu & Duran 2009; Hanahan & Weinberg 2011; Thu et al. 2018). The eukaryotic cell cycle contains two distinct stages: interphase and mitosis (Hartwell & Kastan 1994). Interphase is further divided into three sub-phases, gap 1 (G1), DNA synthesis (S), and gap 2 (G2) (Alberts et al. 2018; Bertoli, Skotheim & De Bruin 2013). During the G1-phase, the cell doubles in size and accumulates proteins and enzymes required for the S-phase (Bertoli, Skotheim & De Bruin 2013; Hartwell & Kastan 1994). During S-phase, DNA is duplicated, histones are synthesised, and the cell moves into the G2-phase

(Bertoli, Skotheim & De Bruin 2013; Hartwell & Kastan 1994). In G2-phase, protein synthesis continues, microtubules are assembled, any errors in DNA replication are rectified and the cell then enters mitosis (Hartwell & Kastan 1994). In the mitotic phase, chromosomes are segregated and the cell divides, resulting in formation of two daughter cells each having a nucleus containing the same number of chromosomes as the mother cell (Hartwell & Kastan 1994). Cell cycle CDKs (CDK 1-6) govern cell cycle transitions and eventual cell division (Ding et al. 2020; Thu et al. 2018) (Figure 1.8). When cells are stimulated to replicate, expression of D-type cyclins (D1, D2 and D3) is induced, and the resulting proteins associate with and activate their partner kinases CDK4 and 6, which were kept in an inactive state by interaction with INK4 family members (p16<sup>INK4A</sup>, p15<sup>INK4B</sup>, p18<sup>INK4C</sup>, and p19<sup>INK4D</sup>) or by p21<sup>cip1</sup> and p27<sup>Kip1</sup> (Ding et al. 2020; Echalier et al. 2010; Malumbres & Barbacid 2001). The main function of both CDK 4 and 6 within the cell cycle is to phosphorylate the retinoblastoma tumour suppressor protein (Rb) (Ding et al. 2020; Echalier et al. 2010). Under normal circumstances, the Rb protein recruits co-repressors to suppress the transcription of target genes regulated by the E2 family (E2F) transcription factor, in order to inhibit the G1/S transition (Malumbres & Barbacid 2001). Therefore, phosphorylation of Rb by CDK4/6 leads to a conformational change within the protein, resulting in the release of E2F (Malumbres & Barbacid 2001). In turn, E2F induces the transcription of mediators including cyclin A, cyclin B, cyclin E, ribonucleotide G1/Sreductase M1 (RRM1), RRM2, spindle checkpoint protein (mitotic arrest deficient 2 (MAD2)), and BUB1 mitotic checkpoint serine/threonine kinase (BUB1) (Asghar et al. 2015; Ding et al. 2020; Malumbres & Barbacid 2001).

During the late G1-phase, cyclins E1 and E2 are activated, thereby binding and activating CDK2, which until then is held in check by CDK inhibitors p21<sup>cip1</sup> and p27Kip1 (Watanabe, Broome & Hunter 1995). The CDK2/Cyclin E complex phosphorylates Rb at additional Ser/Thr sites, which leads to total inactivation of Rb (Tsai et al. 1993). Subsequently, the hyper-phosphorylated Rb no longer binds E2F, which results in a further increase of E2F levels within the cell (Tsai et al. 1993). Furthermore, active CDK2 can phosphorylate several proteins required for DNA replication (e.g., replication factors A and C), duplicate the centrosome (e.g., nucleophosmin (NPM)) and synthesise histones (e.g., nuclear protein, coactivator of histone transcription (NPAT)) (Ding et al. 2020; Okuda et al. 2000; Sever-Chroneos et al. 2001). Later in the S-phase, cyclin E is no longer needed and is decomposed via the ubiquitin proteasome pathway (Ding et al. 2020). The newly biosynthesised cyclin A then associates with CDK2 to terminate the S-phase by phosphorylating and deactivating E2F. This initiates the cell-cycle transition from S- to G2-phase, in which cyclin A subsequently activates CDK1, leading cells to enter transition to the mitotic phase (Asghar et al. 2015; Ding et al. 2020). Upon mitosis, CDK1 activity is maintained by cyclin B (Gavet & Pines 2010). Active CDK1 phosphorylates a large number of substrates that mediate breakdown of the nuclear envelope, condensation of chromosomes, and assembly of the mitotic spindle (Gavet & Pines 2010; Murray 2004). The mitotic metaphase to anaphase transition is controlled by spindle assembly checkpoints (SAC), and anaphase is dependent on decreased activity of CDK1 via the degradation of cyclin B via the cyclosome (Gavet & Pines 2010). The reduced expression of CDK1 enables chromosome separation and completion of mitosis (Murray 2004).



**Figure 1.8:** A schematic view of the cell cycle regulation by cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs) and associated cyclins. Each phase in cell cycle progression is regulated by CDKs and their regulatory partner cyclins, as well as CDK inhibitors. G1 (Gap1), G2 (Gap2), S (DNA synthesis), Rb (retinoblastoma tumour suppressor protein), E2F (E2 family transcription factor), INK4 (Inhibitors of CDK4),  $p21^{cip1}$  &  $p27^{Kip1}$  (Kinase inhibitory proteins), RRM1 (ribonucleotide reductase M1), & MAD (spindle checkpoint protein).

In breast cancer, alterations in cell cycle regulatory proteins have been described and have been associated with tumorigenesis and progression of disease (An et al. 1999; Buckley et al. 1993; Ding et al. 2020; Malumbres & Barbacid 2009; Malumbres & Barbacid 2005). Dysregulation of the cyclin D/CDK4/6/INK4/Rb axis, in particular, has been extensively characterised in breast cancer (An et al. 1999; Bohn et al. 2010; Buckley et al. 1993). Amplification of CCND1 (cyclin D1 gene) is observed in up to 15-20% of breast cancers (Buckley et al. 1993), while the cyclin D1 protein is overexpressed in over 50% of breast cancers (Buckley et al. 1993; Dickson et al. 1995; Gillett et al. 1994). Overexpression of cyclin D1 demonstrates a positive correlation with ERa expression, whereby 58% of ERa-positive breast cancer cases harboured cyclin D1 overexpression compared with 21% of ERanegative breast cancer cases (Kenny et al. 1999; Umekita et al. 2002). Crosstalk between ERa signalling and cyclin D1 is well established. Cyclin D1 is an ERa target gene and an important mediator for estrogen induction of cell cycle progression in breast cancer (Butt et al. 2005; Musgrove et al. 2011). High cyclin D1 mRNA levels and amplification of CCND1 in ERa positive breast cancers were strongly correlated with increased risk of relapse, local recurrence, metastasis, and death (Kenny et al. 1999; Roy, PG et al. 2010; Utsumi et al. 2000). Amplification of the CDK4 and CDK6 genes were also detected in about 16% of primary breast cancers (An et al. 1999; Hamilton & Infante 2016). A study by An and colleagues (1999) reported that the mean proliferative index (measured by IHC of the proliferative marker Ki-67) in breast tumours with CDK4 gene amplification was significantly higher than in those without (An et al. 1999).

Loss of CDK inhibitor p16<sup>INK4a</sup> expression was reported in 49% of primary breast cancers, particularly in ERa-positive breast tumours (Campbell, I et al. 2000; Dick & Rubin 2013). Given these observations, preclinical and clinical studies have been conducted to evaluate the effect of targeting CDK4/6 using pharmacological CDK inhibitors in breast cancer (Finn, Aleshin & Slamon 2016; Rizzolio et al. 2010; Skowron et al. 2020). The most extensively investigated CDK4/6 inhibitor is flavopiridol (Finn, Aleshin & Slamon 2016). Flavopiridol is an intravenously administered CDK inhibitor that reduces CDK4/6 activity, with half-maximal inhibitory concentration (IC<sub>50</sub>) values of 3.66 and 20.6nM in cell free assay, respectively (Sedlacek 2001). However, Flavopiridol can inhibit activity of other kinases including CDK1, 2, 7 and 9 with IC<sub>50</sub> values ranging from 20 to 170 nM in cell free assay (Finn, Aleshin & Slamon 2016). Flavopiridol underwent clinical testing in ERa-positive breast cancer and gave largely disappointing results (Fornier et al. 2007; Rizzolio et al. 2010). It was shown to be non-selective (i.e. off target effects), with flavopiridol having an unfavourable safety profile, causing a wide range of drug-mediated, dose-limiting side effects including neutropenia, hyperglycemia, cardiac and pulmonary dysfunction (Fornier et al. 2007;Ribnikar, Volovat & Cardoso 2019). Subsequently, more selective CDK4/6 inhibitors were developed including palbociclib (PD 0332991) and ribociclib (LEE011) (Dhillon 2015; Hortobagyi et al. 2016). Palbociclib, the first FDA (Food and Drug Administration) approved CDK4/6 inhibitor, is an orally active, potent, and highly selective CDK4/6 inhibitor with IC<sub>50</sub> value of 11 nmol/l and 15 nmol/l in cell free assay, respectively (Cadoo et al. 2014). Ribociclib, another selective CDK4/6 inhibitor that is currently approved for

clinical use, is a structural analogue of palbociclib and shares its target selectivity and pharmacological characteristics (e.g. absorption, metabolism & bioavailability) (Kim, S et al. 2020). In preclinical studies, both palbociclib and ribociclib inhibit proliferation of ERa/Rb positive breast cancer cell lines and growth of xenograft tumours (Fry et al. 2004; Kim, S et al. 2020; Kishino et al. 2019). The inhibitory effects of these inhibitors were accompanied by G1 arrest, dephosphorylation of Rb as well as a decrease in E2F-dependent gene expression (Fry et al. 2004). Dean and colleagues showed that treatment of Rbpositive primary breast cancer tissues cultured ex vivo as explants with palbociclib significantly reduced proliferation (Dean et al. 2012). The same study also reported that Rb-negative breast tumours were less sensitive to palbociclib (Dean et al. 2012). Moreover, synergistic effects of combining palbociclib or ribociclib with the ERa antagonist tamoxifen in ERa-positive breast cancer cell lines were demonstrated (Finn et al. 2009; Tripathy, Bardia & Sellers 2017). These observations were followed by a translation of the laboratory findings into clinical studies (Finn et al. 2014; Im et al. 2019; Turner et al. 2015; Verma et al. 2016). A combination of palbociclib or ribociclib with the aromatase inhibitor letrozole or the anti-estrogen fulvestrant, prolonged progression free survival in ER $\alpha$ -positive/HER2-negative advanced breast cancer patients (Finn et al. 2014; Im et al. 2019; Turner et al. 2015; Verma et al. 2016).

In contrast to the impressive therapeutic efficacy of CDK4/6 inhibitors in ER $\alpha$ positive breast cancer, ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancers show less sensitivity to these inhibitors (Finn, Aleshin & Slamon 2016; Jennifer et al. 2020; Klein et al. 2018). The lack of efficacy of CDK4/6 inhibition in ER $\alpha$ -negative breast

cancer is likely attributed to the absence of Rb or overexpression of p16  $^{INK4a}$  that is common in this sub-type of disease (Bohn et al. 2010; Hashmi et al. 2018; Pandey et al. 2019). Rb is lost or mutated in approximately 20% of ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancers (Witkiewicz et al. 2018). Overexpression of p16  $^{INK4a}$  in the presence of functional Rb also confers resistance to CDK4/6 inhibitors as a result of diminished CDK4 activity (Pandey et al. 2019). Collectively, preclinical, and clinical studies have shown that targeting CDK4/6 has good therapeutic efficacy for ER $\alpha$ -positive breast cancer, specifically through its combination with other treatment regimens. However, it is not efficacious in ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer, warranting investigation into alternative CDK therapeutic targets in this disease context.

#### **1.5.4 Transcriptional CDKs**

#### **1.5.4.1 Function in transcription**

The transcription of protein-coding genes by eukaryotic RNA polymerase II is divided into discrete phases of initiation, elongation, and termination (Fuda, Ardehali & Lis 2009; Yan et al. 2019) (Figure 1.9). In the initiation phase, general transcription factors (TFIIA, TFIIB, TFIID, TFIIF, TFIIS, TFIIE, and TFIIH), and un-phosphorylated RNAPII are recruited to the promoter of a gene, forming the pre-initiation complex (PIC) (Buratowski 1994; Pietras & Márquez-Garbán 2007). Promoter recognition occurs via TFIID, a multi-subunit complex containing the TATA-binding protein (TBP) and at least 14 tightly associated factors (Buratowski 1994; Pietras & Márquez-Garbán 2007). The binding of TFIID acts as a platform for the nucleation of the remaining factors (Dvir et al. 2001). TFIIB and TFIIA enter and stabilise TFIID binding

the promoter by interacting directly with TFIID and DNA sequences at flanking the TATA box (Buratowski 1994). TFIIB and TFIIA, in turn, recruit the RNAPII-TFIIF complex, but transcription cannot occur until TFIIE is incorporated and TFIIH recruited (Dvir et al. 2001). TFIIH has helicase and ATPase activities that unwind DNA and initiate transcription by RNAPII (Ohkuma et al. 1995). While the pre-initiation complex alone is able to drive basal transcription (Kanin et al. 2007; Serizawa, Conaway & Conaway 1993), the phosphorylation and activation of RNAPII via transcriptional CDKs in the initiation and elongation phases of transcription is required to achieve a continuous and high rate of transcription (Peissert et al. 2020). Five CDKs have been shown to be involved in controlling transcription: CDK7, CDK9, CDK10, CDK12, & CDK19. Among these, the role of CDK7 and CDK9 is the most well characterised (Fisher 2017; Glover-Cutter et al. 2009; Malumbres & Barbacid 2005; Peissert et al. 2020). CDK7, along with cyclin H and RINGfinger protein MAT1, forms the CDK-activating kinase (CAK) complex, which associates with core subunits of TFIIH to form holo-TFIIH (Peissert et al. 2020). The first identified target of TFIIH-associated kinase activity was the carboxy-terminal domain (CTD) of Rpb1 (the largest subunit of RNAPII), which contains multiple repeats (52 in human Rpb1) of a heptad sequence (consensus: Y1S2P3T4S5P6S7) (Wong, Jin & Struhl 2014). Within the CTD repeats of RNAPII, CDK7 phosphorylates the Ser5 position (Glover-Cutter et al. 2009).

These phosphorylation events are thought to disrupt stable interaction between CTD and PIC components, thereby permitting RNAPII to be released from the promoter (Coin & Egly 2015). Before continuing to the elongation phase, RNAPII is paused by binding with negative elongation factor (NELF) and the DRB-sensitivity-inducing factor (DSIF) (Dvir et al. 2001). RNAPII pausing appears as a key regulation step in transcription, during which several qualitycontrol processes take place, including mRNA 50 capping by the human enzyme (HCE), which protects pre-mRNA from decay capping during transcription (Akhtar et al. 2019; Kanin et al. 2007). The transition from the paused state to elongation is promoted by the positive transcription elongation factor (P-TEFb), a complex of CDK9 and cyclin T (Bacon & D'Orso 2019). CDK9 facilitates release of paused RNAPII into the elongation phase, leading to the synthesis of mRNAs through phosphorylation of three main substrates: 1) Ser2 residues located in the heptad repeats of the RNAPII CTD; 2) DSIF, transforming it into a positive elongation factor; and 3) NELF, resulting in its ejection from the pre-mRNA chain (Bacon & D'Orso 2019). The termination phase follows elongation, where RNAPII separates from the DNA template and releases mRNA (Rosonina et al. 2006).

Unlike basal or low rates of transcription, where phosphorylation of the RNAPII CTD by P-TEFb is not required (Scafe et al. 1990; Serizawa, Conaway & Conaway 1993), the kinase function of P-TEFb plays a critical role in promoting expression of genes that are regulated by super enhancers, large clusters DNA regulatory elements ("enhancers") that of drive transcription of genes controlling cell identity and stimulating oncogenic transcription (Bacon & D'Orso 2019). Such genes include MYC (Boffo et al.

2018; Huang, C-H et al. 2014), C-MYB (Drabsch et al. 2007) and antiapoptotic proteins e.g. MCL1 and BCL2 (Boffo et al. 2018; Cidado et al. 2020). By controlling gene expression of tumour driving genes, CDK9 is implicated in the initiation and progression of several types of cancer including leukemia (Boffo et al. 2018; Cidado et al. 2020), breast (McLaughlin et al. 2019; Mitra et al. 2016), colon (Rahaman, Lam, et al. 2019), and prostate (Falco, Giordano & therapy 2002; Franco et al. 2018; Rahaman et al. 2016). Since this study focuses on targeting CDK9 in the ER $\alpha$ -negative subtype of breast cancer, the following sections will provide an in-depth focus on the biological mechanisms of CDK9.



**Figure 1.9:** Schematic representation of transcription phases. (**A**) General transcription factors (TF) & RNAPII are recruited to the promoter of the gene, forming the pre-initiation complex (PIC). (**B**) Holo-TFIIH (TFIIH, RING-finger protein MAT1, CDK-activating kinase (CAK)) phosphorylates the c-terminal domain of RNAPII at Ser5 to initiate transcription. (**C**) RNAPII is paused by the negative elongation factor (NELF) and the DRB-sensitivity-inducing factor (DSIF). (**D**) Transition from the paused state to elongation is promoted by the positive transcription elongation factor (P-TEFb, a complex containing CDK9 & Cyclin T). (**E**) The termination phase occurs when RNAPII separates from the DNA template and releases RNA.

#### 1.5.4.2 Isoforms and genetic aspects of CDK9

CDK9 exists in two isoforms in mammalian cells, a lighter 42 kDa protein (CDK9<sub>42</sub>) and a heavier 55 kDa protein (CDK9<sub>55</sub>) (Liu, H & Herrmann 2005). The CDK955 isoform has 117 additional amino acid residues in front of the amino terminus of CDK942 (Fu, T-J et al. 1999). The two CDK9 isoforms are encoded by the same gene, which is located at 9q34.1, near the telomeric end of the chromosome 9 long arm (chr9:127,785,679-127,790,792) (dos Santos Paparidis, Durvale & Canduri 2017). The CDK9 encoding gene has two different promoters, located more than 500 bp apart from each other (dos Santos Paparidis, Durvale & Canduri 2017; Shore et al. 2003) (Figure 1.10). CDK955 is transcribed from a TATA-containing promoter and has an additional 351 bp in its coding sequence (corresponding to the 117 exclusive N-terminal residues) (dos Santos Paparidis, Durvale & Canduri 2017). The CDK9 promoter that encodes for CDK942 mRNA does not have a functional TATA box, but contains a GC-rich transcription sequence, which is characteristic of promoters within constitutively active genes required for basic cell functions (termed housekeeping genes) (dos Santos Paparidis, Durvale & Canduri 2017; Shore et al. 2003).



B

A

**Figure 1.10:** Gene structure and protein sequences of human CDK9. (**A**) Schematic overview of the CDK9 gene showing exons (orange blocks), introns (purple) and positions of start codons (ATG) for each CDK9 isoform. (**B**) Human CDK9 protein sequence. An additional 117 amino acid fragment (exclusive to CDK9<sub>55</sub>) is marked in green, G-loop in blue, and T-loop in red.

The two isoforms of CDK9 display differences in subcellular localisation, tissue distribution and function (Liu, H & Herrmann 2005). CDK9<sub>42</sub> has been reported to localise to the nucleoplasm, whereas CDK9<sub>55</sub> localises to the nucleolus (Liu, H & Herrmann 2005). Moreover, substantial variations in relative abundance of the two isoforms were observed among various human tissues (Shore et al. 2005). For example, spleen, breast and testis tissues have high levels of CDK9<sub>42</sub> expression, whereas CDK9<sub>55</sub> expression is high in lung, liver and brain tissues (Liu, H & Herrmann 2005). Both isoforms are found to hyper-phosphorylate the CTD of RNAPII and mediate transcription elongation (Bacon & D'Orso 2019). However, preclinical studies have shown that CDK9<sub>55</sub>, but not CDK9<sub>42</sub>, is able to bind to Ku70 (a DNA repair protein that binds to DNA double-strand break ends and helps repair DNA via the non-homologous end-joining) and is therefore involved in the DNA repair process (Liu, H et al. 2010; Yu, DS & Cortez 2011).

#### 1.5.4.3 Regulation of CDK9 activity

The regulation of CDK9 function is a complex process that includes posttranslational modifications as well as binding of the P-TEFb complex to specific factors that induce or inhibit kinase activity (dos Santos Paparidis, Durvale & Canduri 2017; Egloff et al. 2006). Phosphorylation at residue Thr186 of the activation (T-loop) segment is the most important modification that CDK9 undergoes because it is essential to kinase enzymatic activity (Lolli 2010). Phosphorylation of Thr186 triggers major conformational changes that opens the ATP binding pocket and substrate binding site, making CDK9 fully active (dos Santos Paparidis, Durvale & Canduri 2017). Unlike other CDKs, Thr186 is not phosphorylated by the CDK-activating kinase (Kim, JB & Sharp 2001), and instead it has been suggested that it is an autophosphorylation site (Li, Q et al. 2005). In addition to Thr186, a cluster of CDK9's C-terminal residues (Ser-347, Ser-353, and Ser-357; Thr-350 and Thr-354) are also known to be auto-phosphorylated and have been reported to be important for CDK9/Cyclin T complex nuclear localisation (Mueller et al. 2002; Napolitano, Majello & Lania 2003).

Factors that inhibit CDK9 include 7SK and HEXIM1 (Kiss, Michels & Bensaude 2001; Michels, AA et al. 2003). 7SK is a small, abundant 331nucleotide-length nuclear RNA (snRNA) showing high-sequence conservation vertebrates (Kiss, Michels & Bensaude 2001). HEXIM1 in was initially identified as a protein whose expression is stimulated in vascular smooth muscle cells in response to hexamethylene bisacetamide (HMBA) treatment, an inhibitor of proliferation (Michels, AA et al. 2003). In association with 7SK, HEXIM1 is able to bind P-TEFb and inhibit its kinase and transcriptional activity (Dey, Chao & Lane 2007; Michels, AA et al. 2003). HEXIM1 contains a peptide sequence that binds to the kinase to block the active site, thereby preventing CDK9 from binding to its substrates (Peterlin, Brogie & Price 2012; Sonawane et al. 2016). HEXIM1 can interact with P-TEFb and inhibit its kinase activity only in the presence of 7SK, suggesting that 7SK provides the structural scaffold for assembly of the kinase-inactive 7SK/HEXIM1/P-TEFb complex (Egloff et al. 2006). Upon transcription, release of the CDK9/Cyclin T complex from 7SK/HEXIM1 occurs through post-translational modifications of CDK9 (Chen, R et al. 2008; Chen, R, Yang & Zhou 2004). A study by Chen and colleagues (2008) showed that dephosphorylation of the phospho-Thr186

in the T-loop segment of CDK9 by PP1a (protein phosphatase 1a) and PP2B (protein phosphatase 2B) results in its release from 7SK (Chen, R et al. 2008). In addition post-translational modifications, bromodomain-containing to (BRD4) can release P-TEFb from the HEXIM/7SK protein 4 complex (Cassandri et al. 2020). BRD4 competes with the inhibitory complex HEXIM/7SK and recruits free P-TEFb to the transcription start site via histone acetylation (Yang, Z et al. 2005). However, the recruitment of BRD4 depends on the transcription factors that bind to the promoter and/or enhancer of the target gene (Yang, Z et al. 2005). Nuclear Factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF-kB) has been the first discovered transcription factor implicated in CDK9/BRD4 delivery to transcriptional complexes via interaction of CDK9 and the RelA subunit (Barboric et al. 2001). Moreover, C-MYC can also recruit and place CDK9 into promoter regions of its gene targets, with presence of CDK9 sufficient to drive expression of C-MYC-target genes (Cassandri et al. 2020; Galbraith, Bender & Espinosa 2019; Pereira et al. 2015).

#### 1.5.4.4 CDK9 related pathways in cancer

The kinase activity of CDK9 facilities transcription of crucial transcription factors that are involved in several biological processes, including cell growth, protection against apoptosis, and DNA repair (dos Santos Paparidis, Durvale & Canduri 2017; Franco et al. 2018). The master regulator C-MYC, a well-known CDK9 target, controls the expression of several genes involved in cell cycle and proliferation (Bretones, Delgado & León 2015). Cell cycle-related genes cyclin D2, cyclin E1, CDK4, CDK6, Cdc25A, E2F1 were among the first

described C-MYC target genes (Amati, Alevizopoulos & Vlach 1998: Bretones, Delgado & León 2015; Mateyak et al. 1999; Meyer & Penn 2008). Moreover, one of the most important targets of C-MYC is the CDK inhibitor p27 (Mateyak et al. 1999; Yang, W et al. 2001). In lymphoid and breast cancer cells. C-MYC accelerates cell proliferation rates through its ability to antagonise p27 function as a CDK inhibitor (Chandramohan et al. 2008; Yang, W et al. 2001). In normal cells, expression and activity of C-MYC are tightly controlled to maintain the optimal levels to maintain homeostatic cell proliferation (Meyer & Penn 2008). In contrast to non-malignant cells, C-MYC expression is estimated to be elevated or dysregulated in up to 70% of human cancers (Dang, CVJC 2012). High levels of C-MYC expression have been linked to aggressive human prostate cancer and TNBC (Gurel et al. 2008; Palaskas et al. 2011). Since CDK9 is important to sustain C-MYC mRNA transcripts, inhibition of CDK9 has been investigated as one avenue to reduce production of the C-MYC protein in cancer cells (Cassandri et al. 2020; Lu et al. 2015; Rowland et al. 2016).

Short half-life anti-apoptotic BCL2 proteins such as MCL1, BCL2 and XIAP, which are determinants of cancer cell survival, also require CDK9 to maintain their transcription at high levels (Barille-Nion et al. 2012; Scherr et al. 2020; Xiao et al. 2015). Anti-apoptotic proteins restrain the apoptotic pathway by sequestering pro-apoptotic binding and factors (Williams et al. 2017). Specifically, anti-apoptotic proteins either 1) bind to BCL2 effectors (Bak and Bax) to block pore formation in the outer mitochondrial membrane caused by Bak/Bax oligomerisation (Emily et al. 2001; Willis et al. 2005), or 2) sequester BCL2 activators (e.g., Bim, Bid, and Puma), which facilitate Bak/Bax

oligomerisation (Emily et al. 2001). High expression of BCL2 and MCL1 have been reported in breast cancer (Dawson et al. 2010; Merino et al. 2016; Oakes et al. 2012) and high MCL1 levels were associated with poor prognosis in TNBC cancer (Campbell, KJ et al. 2018). Interestingly, levels of MCL1 and BCL2 gene products have been shown to decrease dramatically upon exposure to CDK9 inhibitors, leading to reduced cell proliferation and survival in several types of cancer, including breast cancer (Cidado et al. 2020; Luedtke et al. 2020; Mitra et al. 2016; Thomas, D et al. 2013).

An association of CDK9 with AR has reported, indicating CDK9 has the ability to phosphorylate AR at the Ser81 residue of the AR NTD in prostate cancer cells (Rahaman et al. 2016). Several investigations attribute the role of Ser81 phosphorylation to the regulation of AR stability, nuclear translocation, as well as binding to chromatin (Chen, S et al. 2012; Gioeli et al. 2002; Wu, K et al. 2014). According to Gordon et al. (2010), overexpression of CDK9 along with its partner cyclin T increased Ser81 phosphorylation of AR in prostate cancer cells *in vitro* (Gordon et al. 2010). Silencing the CDK9 protein in LNCaP cells resulted in a significant reduction in Ser81 phosphorylation even after androgen induction (Rahaman et al. 2016; Richters et al. 2021). Based on these observations, we hypothesise that inhibition of CDK9 could also help in inhibiting the oncogenic effects of AR in molecular apocrine breast cancer cells.

Together, these studies provide compelling evidence that CDK9 related pathways play a pivotal role in the initiation and/or progression of the

malignant cell phenotype. Hence, targeting CDK9 represents a potential therapeutic strategy for ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer.

#### 1.5.4.5 CDK9 inhibitors and ERa- negative breast cancer

Pharmacological CDK9 inhibitors have been extensively investigated as therapeutics for a variety of hematologic cancers, as high CDK9 and MCL1 expression is correlated with poor survival in patients of blood cancers (Boffo et al. 2018; Li, X-x et al. 2019). Table 1.4 provides CDK inhibition profiles for the most common CDK9 inhibitors (Boffo et al. 2018). These inhibitors are deemed competitive inhibitors of the ATP-binding site, which is a highly conserved feature across the CDK family, and consequently, these CDK9 inhibitors lack specificity, incurring side effects in patients (Boffo et al. 2018; Mariaule & Belmont 2014; Sonawane et al. 2016).

Elevated CDK9 expression has been shown to be associated with worse overall survival in ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancers (Brisard et al. 2018). However, very few studies have examined the effect of CDK9 inhibition in ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer models, and of these few studies the compounds that were used to inhibit CDK9 activity had the undesirable effect of also inhibiting several other related enzymes. Dinaciclib is a potent pan-CDK inhibitor with IC<sub>50</sub> of 1, 1, 3, 4, 60 and 70 nM for CDK2, CDK5, CDK1 ,CDK9, CDK6, and CDK7, respectively (Parry et al. 2010). Dinaciclib effectively inhibits growth of ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cell lines *in vitro* and *in vivo* (Rajput et al. 2016). The inhibitory effects of dinaciclib were accompanied by a decrease in C-MYC, as well as a decrease in protein levels of CDK1 and its partner cyclin B1 (Rajput et al. 2016). A Phase 1 clinical trial (NCT01624441) began with dinaciclib in

patients diagnosed with advanced TNBC at the MD Anderson Cancer Center (USA), but was not completed due to toxicity of the treatment including neutropenia, syncope (a temporary loss of consciousness usually related to insufficient blood flow to the brain) and haemolytic anemia (Mitri et al. 2015). CYC065 is a second-generation, orally available ATP-competitive inhibitor of CDK2/CDK9 kinases with an IC<sub>50</sub> of 5 and 26 nM, respectively (Rao et al. 2017). CYC065 inhibits proliferation and viability of ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer cell lines and patient derived xenografts (PDXs) (Rao et al. 2017). Treatment with the CYC065 resulted in decreased CDK9 activity and C-MYC expression, along with increased G1 phase cell cycle distribution due to off target CDK2 inhibition (Rao et al. 2017). Collectively, these data demonstrate that targeting CDK9 has been hampered by the poor selectivity of existing drugs.

Herein, we evaluated the pre-clinical efficacy of a newly developed, highly selective, and potent CDK9 inhibitor called D-11 in ERa-negative breast cancer cell lines and xenografts. D-11 was developed by Professor Shudong Discovery and Development Group, University of Wang (Drug South Australia, Australia). To improve selectivity for CDK9, D-11 was developed the striking difference in the way transcriptional CDK9 by leveraging associates with Cyclin T compared to the way cell cycle CDKs associate with their cyclin partners (e.g., CDK2/Cyclin A) (Baumli et al. 2008). The orientation of cyclin T with respect to CDK9 is rotated by about 26°, resulting in a comparatively sparse number of contacts between CDK9 and Cyclin T (Baumli et al. 2008). The buried molecular surface area of CDK9/Cyclin T is 60% wider than the molecular surface area buried on complex formation of

CDK2/Cyclin A (Baumli et al. 2008). The big size of D-11 enables it to pass through the space that exists between CDK9 and cyclin T but does not enable it to reach the ATP binding site of other CDKs. Indeed, D-11 demonstrates superior selectivity towards CDK9 over the other known CDK9 inhibitors such as dinaciclib. D-11 inhibits the CDK9 catalytic activity with kinase inhibition (K<sub>i</sub>) of 8 nM but is far less effective on other CDKs with K<sub>i</sub> of 1530, 430, 2620, 1540, and 600 nM for CDK1, CDK2, CDK4, CDK6, and CDK7, respectively.

In summary, selective CDK9 inhibition is an attractive therapeutic strategy for TNBC tumours since they are addicted to continuous transcription of short half-life oncogene and pro-survival factors. Therefore, a highly selective, potent, and orally bioavailable CDK9 inhibitor D-11 is a promising treatment candidate for preclinical investigation in TNBC.

**Table 1.4:** CDK inhibition profiles of the most common CDK9 inhibitors(Boffo et al. 2018; Yankulov et al. 1995).

Compound	CDK inhibition (IC <sub>50</sub> )	Mode of administration	
	CDK9: 4 nM CDK1: 3 nM	_	
Dinaciclib	CDK2: 1 nM	Intravenous	
	CDK5: 1 nM		
	CDK9: 10 nM		
	CDK2: 47 nM		
AT7519	CDK4: 100 nM	Intravenous	
	CDK5: 13 nM		
	CDK6: 179 nM		
	CDK9: 11 nM	Introvonous	
LY2857785	CDK8: 16 nM	Intravenous	
	CDK7: 246 nM		
	CDK9: 20 nM		
<b>D</b> 276 00	CDK1: 79 nM	Intravenous	
F270-00	CDK2: 224 nM		
	CDK4: 63 nM		
	CDK9: 4 nM	Introvonous	
<b>SNS-032</b>	CDK2: 38 nM	Intravenous	
	CDK7: 62 nM		
	CDK9: 3 nM		
	CDK1: 9 nM		
TC02	CDK2: 5 nM	Oral	
1002	CDK3: 8 nM		
	CDK5: 4 nM		
	CDK7: 37 nM		
	CDK9: 6 nM		
	CDK1: 8 nM		
CDKL73	CDK2: 3 nM	Intravenous, oral	
CDIM 75	CDK4: 8 nM		
	CDK6: 37 nM		
	CDK7: 134 nM		
	CDK9: 3µm		
DRB	CDK7: 20 µm	Oral	
	CDK8: 20 μm		

#### **1.6 Hypothesis and aims**

It is evident that AR and CDK9 represent two very promising targets for therapeutic interventions in ER $\alpha$ - negative breast cancer. However, there are important issues that need to be addressed before these targets can be considered as novel effective therapeutic strategies for ER $\alpha$ - negative breast cancer. Targeting AR in ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer has both proliferative and anti-proliferative effects, and the precise mechanisms of these divergent effects are still unclear. Additionally, targeting CDK9 has been limited by the poor selectivity and toxicity of existing inhibitors.

#### **Hypothesis**

Targeting the AR or CDK9 is an effective the rapeutic strategy for ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer.

#### **Objectives of this thesis**

Aim 1: To define genomic parameters of AR activity associated with proliferative versus anti-proliferative cellular responses in ERα- negative/AR positive breast cancer.

- 1.1 Bioinformatically mine unpublished genomic and proteomic datasets, generated by my host laboratory, of ERα-negative breast cancer cell lines with divergent responses to ligand activation *in vitro*.
- 1.2 Determine the effect of differential expression of candidate AR factors from Aim 1.1 on proliferation and AR chromatin binding in ER $\alpha$ negative/AR positive cell lines *in vitro*.

# Aim 2: Examine the anti-tumour efficacy of CDK9 inhibition in ERα- negative breast cancer.

- 2.1 Evaluate the effect of a novel and highly selective CDK9 inhibitor (D-11) on the proliferation, apoptosis, and cell cycle status of ERα- negative breast cancer cells *in vitro*.
- 2.2 Determine the mechanisms behind CDK9 targeted effects in ER $\alpha$  negative breast cancer cells *in vitro*.
- 2.3 Evaluate the effect of D-11 on normal breast tissues cultured ex vivo.

## Aim 3: Assess AR or CDK9 treatment strategies in contemporary models of ERαnegative breast cancer.

3.1 Evaluate anti-tumour effect of D-11 using cell-line xenograft model of ER $\alpha$ - negative breast cancer.

3.2 Examine AR treatment strategy in patient-derived models of ER $\alpha$ - negative /AR positive breast cancer.

The results of this project will provide important preclinical data for new therapeutic strategies that could change the standard of care in many women who would otherwise succumb to this disease.

## **CHAPTER TWO**

## MATERIALS AND METHODS

### **2.1 Materials**

Table 2.1: Reagents

Name	Supplier	Catalogue number
DAB	Sigma	D9015
Acetic acid	Sigma	320099
Agar	Sigma	A7002
Ampicillin	Sigma	A8351
Antimycotic-antibiotic	Sigma	A5955
BD™ CS&T	BD	642412
Bovine serum albumin	Sigma	A9647
Bromophenol blue	Sigma	B0126
Chloroform	Sigma	C2432
Citric acid monohydrate	Sigma	C7129
Clarity Western ECL Substrate	Bio-Rad	170-5061
cOmplete protease inhibitor	Roche	11697498001
Criterion precast gel (4- 12%)	Bio-Rad	567-1084
DAPI	Thermo Scientific	D1306
DHT	Sigma	D-5027
DMSO	Sigma	D2650
D-luciferin	Promega	P1043
Donkey serum	Sigma	D9663
DPX	Sigma	06522
DMEM-High Glucose	Sigma	D5671
Duolink II Detection Kit	Sigma	Duo92008
Dynabeads <sup>TM</sup> Protein A	Thermo Scientific	D2214
Dynabeads <sup>™</sup> Protein G	Thermo Scientific	K1816
E2	Sigma	E2758
EMEM	Sigma	M0325

Eosin	Australian Biosatin	AEPA
Ethanol	Scharlau	ET00110500
EGTA	Sigma	E3889
EDTA	Sigma	E5134
Fetal bovine serum	Sigma	12003C
Formaldehyde	Sigma	8775
Glucose	Sigma	G5400
Glycerol	Chem Supply	GA010-2.5L-P
Glycine	Sigma	G8898
Glycoblue	Thermo Scientific	AM9515
Glycogen	Thermo Scientific	AM9516
Goat serum	Sigma	G9023
H <sub>2</sub> O <sub>2</sub>	Chem -Supply	01552
Halt phosphatase inhibitor	Thermo Scientific	862495
HEPES	Sigma	H3375
Horseradish streptavidin- peroxidase	DAKO	20031449
Human recombinant insulin	Sigma	I0516
Hydrocortisone	Sigma	H0888
IncuCyte® caspase-3/7 green apoptosis assay reagent	Essen Bioscience	4440
IncuCyte® NucLight rapid red reagent	Essen Bioscience	4717
ITS)	Sigma	I1884
iQ SYBR green supermix	Bio-Rad	170-8885
iScript cDNA synthesis kit	Bio-Rad	170-8891
Isoflurane	Henry Schein	5100XN
Isopropanol	Sigma	I9516
L-glutamine	Sigma	G7513
Lipofectamine RNA iMAX	Thermo Scientific	13778150
Lithium chloride	Sigma	L9650
Luria broth	Sigma	L3522
Magnesium chloride	Sigma	M-1028
Magnesium sulfate	Sigma	M-9397
Mayer's hematoxylin	Australian Biosatin	ALLM
Methanol	Chem Supply	MA004-2.5L-P
MOPS buffer	Bio-Rad	161-0788
Neutral buffered formalin	Chem Spply	151116
Nitrocellulose membrane (0.4 µm)	Amersham	GEHE10600016
--	---------------------	--------------
N-laurylsarcosine	Sigma	L9150
NP-40	Roche	11332473001
Nuclease free water	Ambion	AM9937
NucleoBond Xtra Maxi Plus kit	Macherey-Nagel	740420.50
Opti-MEM	Thermo Scientific	31985070
PBS	Gibco	14190
Phenol-chloroform- isoamyl alcohol	Sigma	P2069
Pierce BCA protein assay kit	Thermo Scientific	23225
PLA mounting media	Dako	S3023
PLA wash buffer A	Sigma	Duo82046
PLA wash buffer B	Sigma	Duo82048
Polyethylenimine	Poly-Sciences	24765
Ponceau	Sigma	P3504
Potassium acetate	Sigma	P1190
Potassium chloride	Sigma	P9541
Potassium hydroxide	Sigma	P1767
Precision plus protein dual colour standards	Thermo Scientific	350001695
Propidium Iodide	Sigma	P4170
Proteinase K	Boehringer Mannheim	1000144
Puromycin	Thermo Scientific	Ant-pr
QIAquick plasmid miniprep kit	Qiagen	27106
RNase A	Sigma	R4642
RPMI 1640	Gibco	13412
Sodium chloride	Ajax Fine Chemicals	465
Sodium deoxycholate	Sigma	D6750
Sodium dodecyl sulphate	Sigma	75746
Sodium hydroxide	Chem Supply	8A178
Sodium pyruvate	Sigma	S8636
Stratagene MycoSensor qPCR kit	Agilent	302106
Tris-base	Sigma	T1378
Tris-HCl	Sigma	T3253
Triton X-100	Sigma	T8787
Trizol	Sigma	T9424
Trypan blue	Sigma	T6146

Trypsin-EDTA	Sigma	T4049
Tryptone	Sigma	T-7293
Turbo-DNase kit	Thermo Scientific	AM1907
Tween 20	Sigma	P7949
Yeast extract	Fluka Analytical	92144
β-mercaptoethanol	Sigma	63689

#### Table 2.2: Solutions

Name	Preparation
0.4% Trypan blue	0.4g Trypan blue 100mL PBS
Freezing media	5%FBS 4%Growth media 1%DMSO
Propidium iodide staining solution	50μg/mL PI 0.1% Triton X-100 100μg/mL RNase A

## Bacterial transformation and plasmid DNA extraction solutions

SOC media	0.5% Yeast extract 2% Tryptone 10mM NaCl 2.5mM KCl 10mM MgCl2 10mM MgSO4 20mM Glucose
Luria broth	25g LB 1L H2O (Add 20g agar for plates)
P1 Buffer	50mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0 10mM EDTA 100µg/mL RNase A
P2 Buffer	200mM NaOH 1%SDS
P3 Buffer	3.0M potassium acetate, pH 5.5
Western blotting solutions	

RIPA buffer	50mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0 150mM NaCl 0.5% Sodium deoxycholate, 0.1% SDS 0.1% Triton X-100
Loading buffer (6x)	<ul> <li>0.27M Tris-base</li> <li>10.3% SDS</li> <li>35% Glycerol</li> <li>6% β-mercaptoethanol</li> <li>0.05% Bromophenol blue</li> </ul>
TBS (Tris-buffered saline) (10x)	151.5g Tris-base 219g NaCl in 2.5L H2O Adjust pH into 7.4
TBST (Tris-buffered saline, 0.1% Tween 20) (1x)	2.5mL Tween 20 250mL 10x TBS in 2.5L H2O
Transfer Buffer (10x)	77.5g Tris -base 360g Glycine in 2.5L H2O
Ponceau stain	1% Ponceau S in 5% Acetic Acid
Chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP) solu	itions
Solution A	1% Formaldehyde 50mM HEPES-KOH, pH 7.5 100mM NaCl 1mM EDTA 0.5mM EGTA
Lysis buffer 1 (LB1)	50mM HEPES-KOH, pH 7.5 140mM NaCl 10% glycerol 1mM EDTA 0.5% NP-40 0.25% Triton X-100
Lysis buffer 2 (LB2)	10mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0 200mM NaCl 1mM EDTA 0.5mM EGTA

Lysis buffer 3 (LB3)	10mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0 100mM NaCl 1mM EDTA 0.5mM EGTA 0.1% Na-Deoxycholate 0.5% N-laurylsarcosine
RIPA buffer	50mM HEPES-KOH, pH 7.5 500mM LiCl 1mM EDTA 1% NP40 0.7% Na-Deoxycholate
Elution buffer	50mM Tris-HCl, pH 8.0 10mM EDTA 1% SDS
TE buffer	10mM tris-HCL, pH 8.0 1mM EDTA
Immunohistochemistry solutions	
10 mM citrate buffer (pH 6.5)	2.10g Citric acid monohydrate in 1L H2O Adjust pH to 6.5
DAB solution	105 mL of 56.5mM Tris-buffer (pH 7.4) 100mg DAB

### Table 2.3: Primers

Primer name	Sequence	Annealing temperature
C-MYC F	5'-TTCGGGTAGTGGAAAACCAG-3'	55°C
C-MYC R	5'-CCCCCTCGTCGCAGTAGAAA-3'	
MCL1 F	5'-CCAAGAAAGCTGCATCGAACCAT-3'	60°C
MCL1 R	5'- CAGCACATTCCTGATGCCACCT-3'	
GAPDH F	5'- TGCACCACCAACTGCTTAGC-3'	55 °C
GAPDH R	5'- GGCATGGACTGTGGTCATGAG-3'	
HER2 F	5'- ACACGATTTTGTGGAAGGACAT-3'	60°C
HER2 R	5'- AGCCCTTACACATCGGAGAA-3'	

ALDH1A3 F	5'- TGGCACGAATCCAAGAGTGG-3'	55 °C
ALDH1A3 R	5'- TTGTCCACGTCGGGCTTATC-3'	
KMO F	5'- TGCCATCCCTCTAATTGGAGA-3'	55 °C
KMO R	5'- GCCCGCATTCATTCCTTGC-3'	
CLCA2 F	5'- ATGCAAGTACCCACAACCAAG-3'	60 °C
CLCA2 R	5'- GATTACATCCCATGCACTTCTGA-3'	
FAR2 F	5'- CCGTGCAGTACAAGCTCTCC-3'	55 °C
FAR2 R	5'- CTGCTCAGTCGTGTTCAAGTATT-3'	
KMO ChIP-PCR F	5'- ACAGCTGCTCTGCTGAAGGG-3'	60 °C
KMO ChIP-PCR R	5'- TCCTGCTGTTCCCTCTGCCT-3'	
ALDH1A3 ChIP- PCR F	5'- CACCCGGGCTTGATCAGAAT-3'	55 °C
ALDH1A3 ChIP- PCR R	5'- GTCACCCGCTTCAGATTGCT-3'	
CLCA2 ChIP- PCR F	5'- CAAGGCCAGAGGGAAAGGG-3'	60 °C
CLCA2 ChIP- PCR R	5'- AATCCATTCTGCAGCCCAGT-3'	
FAR2 ChIP-PCR F	5'-TGCAGGACCTCATCAAGATACA-3'	60 °C
FAR2 ChIP-PCR R	5'-GGCCTACCACGGGACCTAAG-3'	
NC ChIP-PCR F	5'- GTGAGTGCCCAGTTAGAGCATCTA-3'	55 °C
NC ChIP-PCR R	5'- GGAACCAGTGGGTCTTGAAGTG-3'	

#### 2.2 Methods

#### 2.2.1 Test compounds

DHT (Sigma) was dissolved in 100% ethanol to a concentration of 10mM stock. D-11 and L-453 were provided by Professor Shudong Wang (Drug Discovery and Development group, Cancer Research Institute, University of South Australia, Australia). For the *in vitro* assays, concentrated 10mM stocks of D-11 and L-453 were prepared in 100% Dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO). 10mM concentrated stocks of D-11 and L-453 were stored at -20 and 4°C, respectively, and diluted into growth media as required on the day of the treatment. For the *in vivo* study, D-11 was freshly formulated in 0.1M sodium acetate buffer, pH 4.5.

#### 2.2.2 Cell culture

#### 2.2.2.1 Maintenance of cell lines

MDA-MB-453, MDA-MB-231, MDA-MB-468, and HEK 293T/17 cell lines were obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC, USA) and maintained in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle's Medium (DMEM) (with high glucose) supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS), 2mM L-glutamine and 2mM sodium pyruvate. MFM-223 cell line was purchased from the Leibniz Institute DSMZ-German Collection of Microorganisms and Cell Cultures (Braunschweig, Germany) and maintained in Eagle's Minimum Essential Medium (EMEM) supplemented with 10% FBS, 2mM L-glutamine, and concentration insulin-transferrin-sodium selenite а 1xof (ITS) supplement. All cell lines were kept at  $37^{\circ}$ C in a humified incubator with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Cell lines were routinely tested for mycoplasma infection using Stratagene MycoSensor qPCR kit and cell line identity by short tandem repeat profiling (Cell Bank Australia).

#### 2.2.2.2 Reviving, passaging, and freezing of cells.

To revive cells from frozen stocks stored in liquid nitrogen, cryo-vials were rapidly thawed by gently swirling in a  $37^{\circ}$ C water bath. In a laminar flow hood, cryo-vials were decontaminated by spraying with 70% ethanol, and cell suspension was transferred to a 15mL conical tube containing 10mL of growth media. Cells were centrifuged at 1500rpm for 5min, the supernatant was removed, and the cell pellet was resuspended in 12mL of growth media and transferred to a T-25 sterile tissue culture flask (Corning). T-25 flasks were incubated at  $37^{\circ}$ C in a humified incubator with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>.

For regular passaging of cell lines, cell lines were grown in sterile T-75 tissue culture flasks (Corning) and were passaged at regular intervals when cells reached approximately 75% confluency. At the time of passaging cells, culture media was aspirated from the flask and cells were washed with 5mL prewarmed 1x concentration phosphate-buffered saline (PBS). PBS was aspirated and 3mL of pre-warmed 0.25% (w/v) Trypsin-EDTA solution was added. Cells were incubated with trypsin at 37°C for 3-5 min (until cells detached from the flask). Trypsin was neutralized with 10mL pre-warmed media containing 10% 50mL conical tube. Cells were pelleted FBS and collected in а by centrifugation at 1500rpm for 5min and resuspended with 12mL growth media. Cell count was determined by diluting 30µL of cell suspension with 30µL of 0.4% Trypan blue dye and counting manually with a hemocytometer (Hirschmann). Cells were re-seeded at appropriate density into a new sterile T-75 tissue culture flask.

For the freezing protocol, cells were detached using trypsin, counted (as outlined above), and resuspended in freezing media (10% DMSO, 40% FBS, 50% culture media) at a concentration of 2-3 x  $10^6$  cells/mL. The cells were mixed gently, and 1mL of cell suspension was added to each labelled cryo-vial (Corning) and placed in isopropanol filled Mr. Frosty freezing containers (Thermo Scientific) at -80°C. Cells were transferred to liquid nitrogen once frozen.

# 2.2.3 Transduction of human breast cancer cell lines with mKate2 and Luciferase-Tomato-Puro (LTP).

#### 2.2.3.1 Bacterial cell transformation

mKate2 and LTP plasmids (Appendix 1) were a kind gift from Prof. Richard Iggo (University of Bordeaux). Bacterial cell transformation was carried out by mixing  $1.5\mu$ L of plasmid (mKate2 or LTP) with  $10\mu$ L of Stbl3 E. coli cells to give a final concentration of 2 x  $10^9$  cells/µg of DNA. The DNA-cell mixture was transferred into a chilled 1 mm-gap cuvette for electroporation at 1250 volt using Gene Pulser Xcell<sup>Tm</sup> Electroporation System. The cuvette was then flushed with  $400\mu$ L SOC media (Super Optimal broth with Catabolite's repression) and the cells were recovered by incubation at  $37 \,^{\circ}$ C for 30min. After incubation, cells were incubated overnight at  $37 \,^{\circ}$ C.

#### 2.2.3.2 Preparation of plasmid DNA

Plasmid mini-cultures were prepared by inoculating a single bacterial colony containing the plasmid of interest (from section 2.2.3.1) into 3mL LB media containing 100µg/mL ampicillin and grown overnight at 37°C with vigorous shaking. Small-scale plasmid (mini-prep) preparations were performed using QIAquick Plasmid Miniprep Kit according to the manufacturer's the instructions. Briefly, 1mL of the bacterial culture was transferred to a 1.5mL microcentrifuge tube and centrifuged at 14,000g for 30sec followed by resuspension in 100µL of buffer P1 (containing 100µg/ml RNase A). For cell lysis, 100µL of P2 buffer (containing 1%SDS and 200mM NaOH) was added and mixed well by inverting the tube 4-6 times. To neutralise the pH of the cell lysate, 100µL of P3 buffer (3.0M potassium acetate, pH 5.5) was added and gently mixed by inverting the tube several times. Separation of cell debris from plasmid DNA was performed by centrifugation at 14,000g for 5min at room temperature (RT). After centrifugation, the upper phase was transferred into a new microcentrifuge tube and an equal volume of isopropanol was added, mixed well. and incubated for 10min at RT. DNA was pelleted by centrifugation at 12,000g at 4°C for 30min, washed with 70% ethanol, and resuspended in nuclease-free water. The resulting DNA concentration and purity were determined by spectrophotometry using a Thermo Scientific NanoDrop 2000.

Plasmid maxi-cultures were prepared in a volume of 250mL as described above by 1/1000 dilution of starter cultures. Plasmid DNA prep (large scale) was performed using the NucleoBond Xtra Maxi Plus kit (Macherey-Nagel)

according to the manufacturer's instructions. Bacterial cells were harvested by centrifugation of maxi-cultures at 4000g for 30min at 4°C. The supernatant was poured off and the cell pellet was resuspended with 8mL of resuspension buffer. Lysis solution (8mL) was added to the cells, mixed, and incubated at RT for 5min. Meanwhile, 15mL of equilibration buffer was applied to the equilibrate the NucleoBond® column filter to Xtra column. Following incubation, cell lysate was neutralised with 8mL of neutralisation buffer and mixed thoroughly by inversion. The neutralised bacterial cell lysate was slowly loaded into the column filter and allowed to pass through the filter by gravity flow. The filter was washed with 5mL of FIL-EF wash buffer and the filter was discarded after all the solution passed through the filter. The NucleoBond® Xtra column was then washed with 35mL of ENDO-EF wash buffer followed by 15mL of WASH-EF wash buffer. To elute the plasmid DNA from the column, 5mL of elution buffer was added into the column and the flowthrough elute containing the plasmid DNA was collected in a sterile 15mL conical tube. DNA was precipitated using isopropanol as described above and dissolved in 200µL of endotoxin- free water.

#### 2.2.3.3 Transfection

Lentiviral particles (LVs) were produced by transfection of HEK 293T/17 cells with vector plasmid (mKate2 or LTP) and packaging plasmids (psPAX2, Addgene, #12260; pMD2-G Addgene, #12259). 293T/17 cells were seeded at a density of 2 x1  $0^6$  in T-75 tissue culture flasks and incubated until cells reached ~70% confluence. DNA solution was mixed with polyethylenimine (PEI), at a ratio of 1:3, allowed to form complexes for 15min at RT and then 1mL of the

complex mixture was added to the cells. The medium was replaced with Opti-MEM media after 12hr. Conditioned medium containing viral particles was harvested after 48hr, concentrated 200-fold using Vivaspin 20 Ultrafiltration columns (GE Healthcare) by centrifugation at 3000g at 10°C and stored at -80°C.

MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells were seeded in 6-well cell culture plates (CoStar) at a seeding density of 4 x  $10^5$  cells/well and infected with mKate or LTP viral particles at a multiplicity of infection equal to 1. After 48hr, the medium was refreshed with standard media with 2µg/mL puromycin. Cells were expanded under puromycin selection for at least two passages, then frozen into multiple cryovials and stored in liquid nitrogen for future assays.

#### **2.2.4 Proliferation and apoptosis assays**

Cells were seeded into 96-well cell culture plates (CoStar) in media containing IncuCyte® Caspase-3/7 Green Apoptosis Assay Reagent (final concentration 5µM) and IncuCyte® NucLight Rapid Red Reagent for Live-Cell (diluted 1:2000). For cell lines already labelled with mKate2, only Caspase-3/7 Green Apoptosis Reagent was added. Plates were imaged over a period of 5-7days, collecting four images per well every 3 hours at 10x magnification using the IncuCyte S3 (Essen Bioscience). The resultant images were analysed to determine the number of live and apoptotic cells using the IncuCyte S3 analysis software.

#### 2.2.5 Western blot

#### 2.2.5.1 Preparation of cell lysates

For protein extraction, cells were seeded in 6-well cell culture plates (CoStar), allowed to attach for at least 24hr and then treated as designated for each experiment. After treatment, plates were placed on ice, the media removed, and the cells were washed three times with 1x cold PBS. Cells were then harvested Eppendorf tubes with radioimmunoprecipitation into 1.5mL assay buffer (RIPA) supplemented with 1x cOmplete Protease Inhibitor and 1x Halt Phosphatase inhibitor using a cell scraper. Protein lysate was passed through a 27-gauge needle to shear DNA and centrifuged at 10,000g for 15min at 4°C to pellet cell debris. The supernatant (containing the protein) was transferred to a new 1.5mL microcentrifuge tube and stored at -80°C.

#### **2.2.5.2 Protein concentration assay**

The total protein concentration of cell lysates was quantified by the Pierce BCA protein assay kit (Thermo Scientific). Six different concentrations of bovine serum albumin (BSA, 0-5mg/mL) were used as protein standards. The appropriate volume of protein standards or  $1\mu$ L of protein samples were added into each well of a flat bottom 96-well plate (CoStar). After that, 200 $\mu$ L of BCA working reagent (WR) (prepared by mixing 50 parts of BCA Reagent A with 1 part of BCA Reagent B) was added into each well and incubated at  $37^{\circ}$ C for 30min. Absorbance of protein samples was measured using a PolarStar microplate reader at a wavelength of 562nm. Protein concentration in the test samples was calculated against the standard curve.

# 2.2.5.3 Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE)

Protein samples were prepared for electrophoresis by denaturing ~40µg of lysate in a final concentration of 1x loading dye buffer at 90°C for 5min. Samples were then loaded into 4-12% Bis-Tris gradient SDS-PAGE gels (Criterion<sup>TM</sup> Precast gel, Bio-Rad) for separation with 1x concentration MOPS running buffer (Bio-Rad) at a constant voltage of 85V for 20min followed by 150V for 40min (until the dye run off the gel). 5µL of Precision Plus Protein Dual Colour standard was used as size marker.

#### 2.2.5.4 Protein transfer and immunoblotting

Transfer was performed using a standard wet transfer protocol using a nitrocellulose membrane (GE Healthcare life sciences). Resolving gel and nitrocellulose membrane were placed in-between wet filter papers (Whatman) and sponge pads (Bio-Rad) then placed into a transfer cassette (Bio-Rad), which was placed into a transfer tank (Bio-Rad Criterion Blotter) filled with chilled 1x transfer buffer and a frozen ice pack. Protein transfer was carried out at a constant current of 400mA for 60min. Ponceau staining of the nitrocellulose membrane was used to confirm transfer of proteins. Membranes were de-stained by washing with 1x TBST (Tris-buffered saline, 0.1% Tween 20) for 10min. The nitrocellulose membrane was blocked in TBS containing 5% skim-milk powder for 2hr at RT. The primary antibody was diluted to the optimal dilution in TBS buffer with 1% BSA and incubated with the membrane at 4°C overnight on a rocking tray. After three washes with TBST, the

membranes were incubated with HRP-conjugated secondary antibody for 1hr at RT. Signals were visualised with Clarity Western ECL Substrate (Bio-Rad) as described by the manufacturer and imaged using ChemiDoc MP (Bio-Rad) imaging system. Protein expression was determined by densitometry using Image Lab Software (v5.2.1).

# **2.2.6 RNA** isolation and quantitative real time-polymerase chain reaction (qRT-PCR)

#### 2.2.6.1 RNA extraction

Cells were grown in 6-well cell culture plates for RNA extraction, washed three times with 1x PBS and harvested into 2mL Eppendorf tubes with Trizol (1mL/well). Trizol samples were incubated at 37°C for 15min then mixed with 200mL chloroform and shaken vigorously for 15sec, followed by incubation for 3min at RT. Samples were centrifuged at 12,000g for 15min at 4°C. After centrifugation, the upper aqueous phase was transferred to a new 1.5mL microcentrifuge tube and mixed well with 500 $\mu$ L isopropanol. Samples were incubated at 4°C for 30min. Pellets were washed with 70% ethanol, allowed to dry in air for 15-20min, and then dissolved with ~35 $\mu$ L nuclease-free water. Samples were stored at -80°C until future use.

#### 2.2.6.2 DNase treatment

Turbo-DNase kit (Thermo Scientific) was used for DNA digestion to eliminate genomic DNA contamination from the extracted RNA, according to the manufacturer's protocol. Briefly,  $10\mu$ L of 10x Turbo DNase buffer and  $1\mu$ L of

Turbo DNase were added to  $2\mu g$  RNA and incubated at  $37^{\circ}C$  for 30min. To inactive DNase activity,  $5\mu L$  of the inactivation reagent was added for 5min at RT with constant mixing. Samples were centrifuged at 10,000g for 1.5min and supernatant was collected. RNA precipitation was conducted by incubating samples with 50 $\mu$ L 75% isopropanol and  $2\mu$ L glycogen, and incubated overnight at -80°C. The following day, RNA was centrifugated at 12,000g at 4°C for 30min, washed with 70% ethanol and resuspended in ~35 $\mu$ L nuclease-free water. The resulting RNA concentration and purity were determined using Thermo Scientific NanoDrop 2000.

#### 2.2.6.3 Reverse transcription

Total RNA was converted to cDNA using iScript Select cDNA Synthesis Kit (Bio-Rad) before performing qRT-PCR. 1µg of RNA was diluted with nuclease-free water to a volume of 15µL. Diluted RNA samples were mixed with 5µL iScript reaction buffer and 1µL of reverse transcriptase. A control containing all components except RNA was also included. iScript reactions were run in an iCycler thermocycler using the following conditions:  $25^{\circ}$ C for 5min,  $42^{\circ}$ C for 30min,  $85^{\circ}$ C for 5min and  $4^{\circ}$ C hold. The cDNA was diluted 5-fold in nuclease free water and stored at -20°C until required.

#### 2.2.6.4 Quantitative RT-PCR (qRT-PCR)

Quantitative RT-PCR was performed on a CFX384 Real-Time PCR Detection System (Bio-Rad). Master mixes were prepared with  $0.5\mu$ L of  $5\mu$ M forward and reverse primers,  $5\mu$ L iQ SYBR Green Supermix (Bio Rad),  $2\mu$ L nuclease free water, and  $2\mu$ L cDNA. Quantitative RT-PCR conditions were as follows: 95 °C for 3min followed by 40 cycles of 95 °C for 15sec, 55 or 60 °C for the annealing temperature (dependent on the primer set used), 30sec and 72 °C for 30sec. Melt curve was determined by a temperature increase from 60°C to 95°C in 0.5°C increments. qRT-PCR reaction primers and annealing temperature are listed in Table 2.3. Data were analysed using CFX Manager Software Version 3.0 (Bio-Rad). Relative gene expression was determined by the  $\Delta\Delta$ CT method using GAPDH as an internal control for quantification analyses of gene targets.

#### 2.2.7 Cell cycle analysis

#### 2.2.7.1 Fixation and staining

Cell cycle was monitored by measuring DNA content using the DNA-binding fluorescent dye propidium iodide (PI). For cell cycle analysis cells were grown in 6-well cell culture plates. On the day of harvest, growth media (containing dead cells) was collected in a 50mL conical tube, and cells were detached with trypsin and added to the same tube containing the media. Cells were centrifuged at 1500g for 5min, pellets were resuspended in 500µL PBS, slowly dropped into 4.5mL of pre-chilled 70% ethanol and incubated overnight at 4 °C. Fixed cells were washed with PBS, then pelleted and resuspended in 1mL of PI solution (50µg/mL PI 0.1% Triton X-100 and 100µg/mL RNase A) and incubated for 30min at RT.

#### 2.2.7.2 Flow cytometry analysis

PI-stained cells were analysed on FACS Canto II (BD Biosciences) running CellQuest software (BD Biosciences). Prior to sample run, the instrument was set up with calibration particles (BD<sup>TM</sup> CS&T beads) to perform quality control of the instrument's optics, electronics, and fluidics. A blue laser operating at 488 nm was used for excitation and PI fluorescence was collected using the red channel (560-615nm). A medium flow rate ( $60 \mu$ L/min) was used, and 1 x 10<sup>5</sup> nuclei were analysed from each sample. The flow rate and amplification settings were kept constant throughout the experiment. A PI fluorescence area (PI-A) vs. PI fluorescence width (PI-W) dot plot was drawn on a linear scale to eliminate clumps and aggregates using qualitative gating. A PI-A histogram was drawn to view nuclear DNA content. Data were processed using FlowJo V10.6.

# 2.2.8 Chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP) coupled with PCR (ChIP-PCR) or sequencing (ChIP-seq)

#### 2.2.8.1 Harvesting and cross-linking

The MDA-MB-453 or MFM-223 cell lines were seeded into 150mm tissue culture dishes (to a confluency of approximately 70%; 4 x dishes per treatment) in normal maintenance culture media, allowed to attach for 24-48 hrs, then washed with warm PBS and plated in culture media supplemented with 5% steroid-stripped FBS for three days, with daily media changes to ensure a steroid-free environment, and then treated as designed for each experiment. experiments Three independent replicate were performed, representing consecutive passages of cells. Cells were cross-linked with 1% formaldehyde in solution A for 10min and quenched with 2mM glycine. Cells were washed three times with ice-cold PBS and harvested into 1mL ice-cold PBS containing 1x concentration protease inhibitors cocktail (Roche) using a cell scraper. Cells

were centrifuged at 1,300g at 4°C for 3min, the supernatant was removed, and cell pellets snap-frozen on dry ice and stored at 80° C.

#### 2.2.8.2 Lysis and sonication

Frozen cell pellets were thawed on ice for 30min and resuspended in cell lysis buffer (LB1), rotated for 10min at 4°C, pelleted at 2,000g at 4°C for 5min, discarding the supernatant. Cell pellets (containing the nuclear content) were resuspended in nuclear lysis buffer (LB2), incubated for 10min at 4°C and centrifuged at 2,000g for 5min. Chromatin was resuspended in lysis buffer 3 (LB3) and sonicated to produce chromatin fragments of 100-500bp. Sonication was performed with a Diagenode Bioruptor® Plus UCD 300-TO for 10min cycling with 30sec 'ON' and 30sec 'OFF'. Sonicated lysate was centrifuged for 10min at 20,000g at 4°C to remove debris. 1% of the sonicated chromatin was the taken input control. The rest of chromatin samples as were immunoprecipitated overnight with 5µg of mouse monoclonal TFAP-2β antibody (Santa Cruz, # SC-390119) bound to Protein G Dynabeads (Thermo Scientific, polyclonal #10004D). 5µg of rabbit AR antibody (Abcam, #ab108341) or 2µg rabbit polyclonal H3K27ac antibody (Abcam, # Ab4729) bound to Protein A Dynabeads (Thermo Scientific, #10002D). The following day, beads were washed six times with ice-cold RIPA buffer followed by one wash with cold TE buffer supplemented with 50mM NaCl to remove unbound DNA. Protein-DNA complexes were eluted from the beads by resuspension in 200µL elution buffer. 150µL of elution buffer was also added to the input sample and both the input and test (ChIP) samples were incubated overnight at 65°C to reverse protein-DNA cross links. The following day, the supernatant

was collected and diluted with a  $200\mu$ L elution buffer, ready for DNA purification.

#### 2.2.8.3 DNA purification

For DNA extraction,  $\$\mu$ L of 1mg/mL RNase A was added to ChIP and input samples and incubated at 37°C for 1hr. Proteins were digested by incubation with 20mg/mL Proteinase K for 2hr at 55°C. DNA was purified using 400µL of phenol-chloroform-isoamyl alcohol (25:24:1), vigorously mixed and spun at 10,000g for 5min to separate phases. The top aqueous phase was collected into a new microcentrifuge tube and DNA precipitation was performed with 2µL glycogen and 800µL 100% ethanol overnight at 80°C. DNA was pelleted at 14,000g for 30min, washed with 70% ethanol and air-dried. The pellets were resuspended in 20µL 10mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0. DNA concentration was measured using Qubit® 2.0 fluorometer (Invitrogen).

#### 2.2.8.4 ChIP-PCR and ChIP-seq

ChIP-PCR reactions were prepared using iQ SYBR Green Supermix (BIO-RAD) and primers as listed in Table 2.3. Each qRT-PCR reaction contained 2µL ChIP DNA, 1µL primer mix (0.5µL of 5µM forward and reverse primers each), 5µL SYBR green master mix and 2µL of nuclease free water. PCR conditions were as follows: 95 °C for 3min followed by 40 cycles of 95°C for 15sec, 60°C for 30 sec and 72°C for 30sec. Negative controls (without addition of DNA) were included in each run. PCR was performed with the CFX384 Real Time PCR Detection System (Bio-Rad). ChIP-PCR data was analysed

using the %Input method, and further depicted as Fold Enrichment over negative control (NC).

For sequencing, 5ng of DNA (ChIP-enriched or input) was used for library preparation with an Illumina TruSeq ChIP Library Prep Kit (Illumina) and sequenced (75bp single-end reads) at the South Australian Health and Medical Research Institute, Genomics Facility, using an Illumina NextSeq 500. All computational analyses were performed using Galaxy Bioinformatics Platform (Jalili et al. 2020) (for more details see chapter three, section 3.2.2.2)

#### 2.2.9 Immunohistochemistry

#### **2.2.9.1** Preparation of tissue for paraffin embedding.

Extracted tissues were immediately fixed in 10% neutral buffered formalin and incubated overnight at 4°C. The following day, tissues were transferred into 70% ethanol and then processed for dehydration using the Tissue-Tek VIP automated tissue processor (Sakura, Torrance, CA). After processing, tissues were embedded in paraffin wax using the Leica embedding machine and stored at RT until required. Paraffin sections were cut using a Leica sledge microtome at 5µm and floated in 37°C water bath. The sections were collected on superfrost slides (Thermo scientific) Adhesive microscope or slides (TRAJAN), and incubated overnight at 50°C.

#### 2.2.9.2 Immunohistochemistry staining

Sections were deparaffinized in three changes of xylene for 5min, followed by dehydration using 100% ethanol. The endogenous peroxidase activity was

blocked using 0.9% H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> in PBS for 15min followed by two washes in 1x PBS for 5min. Slides were subjected to heat-induced epitope retrieval using Decloaking Chamber (BioCare-medical) in 10mM citrate buffer (pH 6.5). Nonspecific immunoglobulin binding was blocked by incubation with 5% goat serum in 1x PBS for 30min. The blocking solution was then replaced with the required primary antibody at the optimal concentration and incubated overnight in a humidified chamber at 4°C. After washing slides twice with 1x PBS, the secondary biotinylated antibody was applied for 1hr at RT. Horseradish streptavidin-peroxidase conjugate was applied for 1hr, then the sections were incubated with the peroxidase substrate, 3-3'-diaminobenzidine chromogen (DAB) in tris-buffer (pH 7.4) containing 0.01% H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> for 6min, to develop a brown reaction product. Slides were then washed twice with 1x PBS and counterstained with Mayer's hematoxylin approximately for 2min. Once stained, the sections were then dehydrated in 100% ethanol and placed in xylene. Mounting media was added to the tissue sections and a cover slip placed carefully to seal the tissue, minimising bubble formation. Appropriate positive and negative (minus primary antibody) controls were included in all runs. Slides were scanned using a NanoZoomer 2.0HT Microscopy System (Hamamatsu) and visualised using NDPView2 software.

#### 2.2.9.3 Eosin and hematoxylin staining (H&E)

Paraffin-embedded tissue sections  $(5\mu M)$  were baked onto superfrost slides for 45min at 50°C before xylene deparaffinization and rehydration with 100% ethanol. Slides were washed three times with 1x PBS and incubated with hematoxylin for 5min. Excess hematoxylin was removed from the tissues by

several dips in acid alcohol and subsequently rinsed in tap water for at least 10min. Slides were stained with eosin (0.1%) and after 5min washed thoroughly with tap water. The sections were then dehydrated in 100% ethanol, placed in xylene, and mounted using coverslips (20 x 20 mm) and DPX (Dibutylphthalate Polystyrene Xylene) media. Slides were scanned using a NanoZoomer 2.0HT Microscopy System (Hamamatsu) and visualised using NDPView2 software.

#### 2.2.10 Small interfering RNA (siRNA) transfection

siRNA performed Lipofectamine RNAiMax transfection was with reagent (Thermo Scientific) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, a 1:100 mixture of Lipofectamine RNAiMAX transfection reagent and prewarmed Opti-MEM media was prepared and incubated at RT for 10min. siRNA oligomer (20µM) was added to the mixture at final concentrations of 2.5, 5, and 10nM and incubated for 20min at RT to allow formation of liposomes. Nonspecific siRNA (AllStars Negative Control siRNA) was used at a concentration of 10nM as a negative control. MDA-MB-453 cells were detached from the tissue culture flask using trypsin and counted using haemocytometer. For western blot, RNA extraction, and cell cycle analysis, 500µL of the siRNA-lipofectamine mixture was added to each well of a 6 well plate. For reverse transfection, 7.5 x  $10^5$  cells were added into 2.5mL of media. Cells were harvested after 72hr for protein and cell cycle analysis and after 48hr for RNA extraction.

Cell proliferation assay and ChIP-seq were performed in 96-well cell culture plates and 150-mm cell culture dishes, respectively. Accordingly, the amount

of siRNA-lipofectamine mixture used was changed based on the setup of the experiment. For cell proliferation assays, 1.5 x  $10^4$  cells were added in  $100\mu$ L media to  $20\mu$ L of siRNA-lipofectamine mixture/well. Proliferation assay was conducted using IncuCyte S3 (as described in section 2.2.4). For ChIP-seq experiments, 1.2 x  $10^7$  cells in 15mL media were combined with 3mL of siRNA-lipofectamine mixture, incubated for 48hr at  $37^{\circ}$ C in a humified incubator with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>, then treated with vehicle (EtOH) or 10nM DHT for 4hr and processed as described above in section 2.2.8.

#### 2.2.11 In situ proximity ligation assay (PLA)

#### **2.2.11.1 Sample preparation**

The PLA assay was performed on formalin fixed paraffin embedded tumour tissues and 2D adherent tissue culture cells using a Duolink II Detection Kit (Sigma). For tumour tissues, the standard IHC protocol was followed up until the protein blocking step. For 2D adherent cells, MDA-MB-453 cells were seeded on glass coverslips (20 x 20 mm) at a density of 3.5 x 10<sup>5</sup> in 6-well cell culture plates and left to attach for 48hr. Where appropriate, MDA-MB-453 cells were fixed in 10% neutral buffered formalin for 10min at RT. Cellular membranes were permeabilised with 0.1% Triton X-100 for 1hr at RT and washed three times for 5min in 1x PBS.

Tumour tissues and cell line samples were protein blocked by adding 10% Donkey serum in PBS (matching the host species of the labelled secondary antibody) and incubated for 30min at RT in a humidity chamber. The blocking solution was then replaced with a 1:400 dilution of rabbit anti-AR (LifeSpan

Biosciences, #B3326) and 1:400 dilution of mouse anti-TFAP-2β (Santa Cruz, # SC-390119) antibodies and incubated overnight in a humidified chamber at 4°C. After three washes with 1x PBS, the samples were incubated with PLA probes supplied with the kit, diluted 1:5 in Duolink diluent for 1hr at 37°C in a humidity chamber. Samples were washed twice for 5min in 1x wash buffer A. PLA probes were ligated by incubating with ligase enzyme diluted 1:40 in ligation buffer for 30min at 37°C in a humidity chamber. Samples were again washed in 1x wash buffer A before incubation with polymerase enzyme that was diluted 1:80 in amplification buffer for 100min at 37°C in a humidity chamber. Following incubation, samples were washed twice for 10min in 1x wash buffer B and then washed once in 1:100 diluted wash buffer B for 1min. After that, samples were stained with DAPI (1/1000 in PBS) for 1min, washed twice for 5min in PBS in the dark, mounted with DAKO mounting medium, and stored in the dark at RT until analysis. The signal was visualized as a distinct fluorescent focus and was captured using Texas red and DAPI filters on the Olympus FV3000 confocal microscope (Adelaide Microscopy, The University of Adelaide).

#### 2.2.11.2 PLA Image Analysis using ImageJ.

Analysis of PLA images was performed as previously described (Law et al. 2017). Images from single scans were analysed in ImageJ to calculate the number of PLA puncta. Images (at least four images/replicate) were first transformed to 8-bit, and a threshold was then selected manually to discriminate PLA puncta from background fluorescence (Image > Adjust > Threshold). Once selected, this threshold was applied uniformly to all images in the sample set. The built-in ImageJ macro "Analyze Particles" was then used to count and characterise all objects in the threshold image.

#### 2.2.12 *Ex vivo* explant of normal breast tissue.

Ethical approval for this study was granted by the University of Adelaide Human Research Ethics Committee (approval#: H-2015-175). Normal breast tissues were obtained (with a written informed consent form) from women undergoing breast reduction surgery at the Flinders Medical Centre, Adelaide, South Australia. Tissues were cultured ex vivo as previously described (Centenera et al. 2018; Dean et al. 2012). In brief, tissues were transported on ice to the laboratory and washed with phenol red free RPMI 1640 medium to remove blood. Adipose tissue was removed using a sterile scalpel, and the remaining connective tissue containing glandular elements was dissected into approximately 1mm<sup>3</sup> pieces. Tissue pieces were placed onto gelatin dental sponges (Ethicon) pre-soaked in phenol red free RPMI 1640 media supplemented with 10%FBS, 2mM L-glutamine, 10µg/mL human recombinant 10µg/mL hydrocortisone, 1x concentration antimycotic-antibiotic insulin, and 100nM E2 and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO2. After 24hr, the medium was

removed and replaced with a culture medium supplemented with treatments, followed by culture for a further 48hr. Four tissue pieces from each case were randomly allocated to each treatment on a single sponge. Cultured tissue pieces were fixed in 10% neutral-buffered formalin at 4°C overnight, dehydrated, embedded in paraffin wax using the Tissue-Tek VIP automated tissue processor (Sakura, Torrance, CA) and used for H&E and Ki-67 IHC staining.

#### 2.2.13 Mammary intraductal (MIND) xenografts

#### 2.2.13.1 Ethics approval and animals

Animal experiments were approved by the University of Adelaide Animal Research Ethics Committee (approval#: M-2018-088). Female NGS (NOD scid gamma mouse) mice were purchased from Animal Research Centre (Perth, Western Australia). All the animals used in this study were between 10 -12 weeks of age. Mice were housed at the Adelaide Health and Medical Sciences BioResources Facility, (The University of Adelaide). Mice were kept in a 12-hour light-dark cycle, temperatures of 19-23°C with 40-60% humidity, fed and watered ad-libitum, under pathogen-free conditions and were carefully monitored throughout the experiment, as per ethically approved clinical monitoring guidelines.

#### 2.2.13.2 MIND injection of breast cancer cells

The MIND model as established by Professor Iggo, as previously described (Richard et al. 2016; Sflomos et al. 2016). The day before injection, the mice were anesthetised using isoflurane (4-5%) and the fur coat on the lower

abdomen around the fourth inguinal nipples was removed using hair removal cream (Veet). The next day, the nipples were surgically cleaned with iodine solution followed by 100% ethanol, and the tip of the nipples was cleaved with spring scissors. A total of 2 x  $10^5$  LTP labelled MDA-MB-453 cells were resuspended in 10µL normal growth media and injected into one of the fourth inguinal mammary ducts of NSG mice using a 50-gauge blunt-ended Hamilton syringe. Once all the 4th glands were injected, a topical analgesic (Lidocaine) was applied to the nipple for analgesic, and the mouse was placed on a heating pad for recovery to compensate a loss of body temperature. Paracetamol analgesic (300mg/kg) was given to the mice and removed 3 days post injection.

Tumours were allowed to establish for 5 days, and then mice allocated by simple randomisation to receive vehicle (n =10) or D-11 (10 mice received 8 doses of 200mg/kg/day and then 7 doses of 150mg/kg/day due to toxicity concerns) for 15 consecutive days. Tumour growth was monitored every week by injection of mice with 100µL of D-luciferin (30mg/mL) followed by Lumina bioluminescent with IVIS imaging the X5 imaging system (PerkinElmer). Photon counts per second were recorded using IVIS, and the injected mammary glands were harvested for IHC at the completion of the experiment. Spleen and liver tissues were collected and stained with H&E for pathological analysis of tissues.

#### 2.2.14 Statistical analysis

Statistics were performed using Graphpad Prism 9.0. Two-tailed Student t tests, one-way or two-way ANOVA tests were used as indicated in the results sections. The half-maximal inhibitory concentration (IC<sub>50</sub>) of CDK9i D-11 was

determined from the generated concentration-response curves using non-linear regression curve fit in GraphPad 9 software. All data are expressed as the mean  $\pm$  SEM. A value of P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### **CHAPTER THREE**

# MECHANISMS GOVERNING AR ACTIVITY IN ERα-NEGATIVE BREAST CANCER CELL LINES WITH DIVERGENT PROLIFERATIVE RESPONSES TO ANDROGENS

### **3.1 Introduction**

Molecular apocrine and some TNBC tumours are sensitive to androgens as they express high levels of AR and target genes known to be regulated by AR in prostate cancer (Doane et al. 2006; Farmer et al. 2005; Lehmann et al. 2011). Although these tumours express high levels of AR, how AR signalling impacts their growth remains an area of controversy. The potent androgen DHT stimulates proliferation of the MDA-MB-453 and HCC-202 breast cancer cell lines, considered models of molecular apocrine breast cancer (Cochrane et al. 2014; Doane et al. 2006; Naderi & Hughes-Davies 2008; Ni et al. 2011; Park, IH et al. 2019), suggesting an oncogenic role. Nevertheless, this proliferative response to androgen is not seen in all models of ERa-negative/AR-positive breast cancer. Activation of AR by DHT inhibits proliferation of the TNBC cell lines MFM-223 and CAL-148 (Hackenberg et al. 1993; Thakkar et al. 2016; Thorek et al. 2019), which are both genetically similar to MDA-MB-453 as they transcriptionally cluster with this cell line due to high expression of AR and known AR target genes (Lehmann et al. 2011). The precise molecular mechanisms by which AR can induce divergent proliferative effects in ERanegative breast cancer cells is unknown. This chapter bioinformatically assessed data generated from three contemporary genomic technologies to characterise AR activity associated with proliferative versus anti-proliferative cellular responses in  $ER\alpha$ -negative/AR-positive breast cancers, with the view to understanding the mechanistic basis of oncogenic versus tumour suppressive effects. The following paragraphs introduce the methodologies used to generate the data analysed for this chapter: RNA-seq, ChIP-seq and RIME.

RNA sequencing (RNA-seq) uses the capabilities of high-throughput sequencing technology to provide insight into genome-wide transcriptional profiles (termed the transcriptome) (Han et al. 2011). RNA-seq is widely regarded as superior to other gene expression analysis approaches (Han et al. 2011). Unlike hybridisation-based approaches (e.g. microarrays). RNA-seq does not require transcript-specific probes, thereby avoiding hybridisation issues and offering unbiased detection of known and unknown transcripts (Kukurba & Montgomery 2015; Wang, Zhong, Gerstein & Snyder 2009). Additionally, RNA-seq allows genome-wide analysis of transcription at single nucleotide resolution with low background signal, as the cDNA fragments generated from an RNA sample can be unambiguously mapped to unique regions on the genome (Kukurba & Montgomery 2015; Wang, Zhong, Gerstein & Snyder 2009). The benefits of this gene expression analysis technology have been evolving to better characterise gene expression profiles of breast cancer cells under different experimental conditions (Bi et al. 2020; Moore et al. 2012b). For example, a previous study from our laboratory used microarray technology to examine gene expression changes in response to DHT and the synthetic progestin, MPA, in the MDA-MB-453 cell line (Moore et al. 2012b). A recent study by Bi and colleagues used RNA-seq technology to screen transcriptomes of parental and tamoxifen-resistant (TAMR) MCF-7

breast cancer cells to identify gene expression changes associated with tamoxifen resistance in ER $\alpha$ -positive breast cancer (Bi et al. 2020). Herein, we used RNA-seq technology to examine AR transcriptional targets in two ER $\alpha$ -negative/AR-positive cell lines, MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223, with similar expression levels of AR but divergent growth responses to AR agonists.

Chromatin immunoprecipitation sequencing (ChIP-seq) is powerful a method for identifying genome-wide chromatin binding sites - termed the cistrome - of DNA-associated proteins (Schmidt et al. 2009). Before ChIPchromatin immunoprecipitation coupled with microarray (ChIP-chip) seq, was the method for studying protein-DNA interactions (Buck & Lieb 2004). However, due to limitations of the ChIP-chip technology including low resolution, high signal to noise ratio, and a dependence on hybridisation (Laajala et al. 2009; Trapnell et al. 2010), ChIP-seq has become the technique of choice amongst the research community as it has many advantages (Cao, Jia et al. 2016). Like RNA-seq, ChIP-seq has high resolution at the single base-pair level and no limitation on genome coverage (Ho et al. 2011). Moreover, ChIP-seq has a higher signal-to-noise ratio compared to ChIP-chip due to the absence of the hybridisation step, and can work from a much smaller amount of starting material (Ho et al. 2011). The basic protocol of ChIP-seq involves fixation of cells or tissue with formaldehyde to form covalent linkages between DNA-binding proteins and lysis, chromatin purification and DNA, cell subsequent fragmentation, followed by isolation of specific DNA-protein complexes through immunoprecipitation with protein-specific antibodies for a factor of interest (Furey 2012). The DNA isolated from the immunoprecipitated complexes is

then amplified by a polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and sequencingspecific adapters ligated to the end products to form a library (Furey 2012). amplicons are sequenced using next generation After this step, the sequencing (NGS) technology (Mundade et al. 2014). The reads resulting from sequencing are mapped to the genome, and location of the sequenced DNA is identified, marking regions of protein-bound DNA for the target of interest (Mundade et al. 2014). ChIP-seq technology has been used to generate cistromes representing ERa (Carroll et al. 2006; Chi et al. 2019; Piggin et al. 2020; Ross-Innes et al. 2012; Singhal et al. 2016) and AR (Ni et al. 2011; Robinson, JL et al. 2011) in breast cancer cells. Through ChIP-seq technology Carroll and colleagues showed that ER cistrome was different in good versus poor outcome primary breast tumours and in endocrine sensitive versus resistant models (Ross-Innes et al. 2012). Cistrome analysis also furthered mechanistic understanding of AR signalling in the MD-MB-453 cell line (Ni et al. 2011; Robinson, JL et al. 2011). The study by Robinson et (2011) mapped AR binding events for the first time in breast cancer cells al and observed a greater overlap between the AR cistrome of MDA-MB-453 cells and the ERa cistrome of MCF-7 breast cancer cells compared to the AR cistrome of LNCaP prostate cancer cells (Robinson, JL et al. 2011). In contrast, Ni and colleagues found a larger overlap between the AR cistrome of MDA-MB-453 cells and the AR cistrome of LNCaP cells than the ERa cistrome of MCF-7 cells (Ni et al. 2011). Regardless of this discrepancy, which could be attributed to differences in experimental conditions, the studies concur that the potential oncogenic effect of AR in MDA-MB-453 cells involves AR acting like ER $\alpha$  in a breast cancer context but also acting

like AR in a prostate cancer context (Hickey, T et al. 2012). By using ChIPseq technology, in this study, we investigated the DHT-stimulated AR cistromes of MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 breast cancer cells.

Rapid immunoprecipitation (coupled with) mass spectrometry (MS) of (RIME) is an endogenous protein unbiased approach for identifying interacting proteins (defined as the interactome) of a chromatin-bound factor of interest (D'Santos et al. 2015). RIME is used to purify endogenous protein, rather than the use of exogenous tagged approaches and can be used to identify protein complexes from limited amounts of starting material (D'Santos et al. 2015). The basic RIME protocol is similar to the first stages of the ChIP-seq protocol and involves formaldehyde crosslinking performed prior to antibody-based immunoprecipitation of endogenous protein/DNA complexes, with subsequent release of DNA, peptide digestion and MS analysis (D'Santos et al. 2015; Mohammed et al. 2016). The RIME approach has been used to characterise composition of ERa interactomes, identifying novel ERa interacting proteins in ERa-positive breast cancer cells (D'Santos et al. 2015; Mohammed et al. 2013; Mohammed et al. 2015). Moreover, RIME coupled with an amino acid labelling technique (Stable isotope labelling using amino acids in cell culture; SILAC) has allowed quantitative characterisation of changes to the ERa and PR associated interactomes to identify novel coregulators in agonist and antagonist-liganded conditions in ERα-positive breast cancer cells (D'Santos et al. 2015; Mohammed et al. 2013; Mohammed et al. 2015). A recent study has introduced another modified RIME assay called quantitative multiplexed RIME (qPLEX-RIME) to monitor and quantify the dynamics of chromatin-associated complexes (Papachristou et al. 2018). qPLEX-RIME uses Tandem Mass Tags (TMT), chemical isobaric reagents, to label RIME-generated peptides, which allows the simultaneous analysis of multiple conditions and biological replicates in a single experiment (Papachristou et al. 2018). In the latter study, qPLEX-RIME was applied to discover temporal changes to the ER $\alpha$  interactome in MCF-7 cells treated with tamoxifen and to identify the ER $\alpha$  interactome in patient-derived xenograft (PDX) breast tumours and primary human breast cancer tissues (Papachristou et al. 2018). Our study is the first to use the RIME approach to investigate differences in the AR interactomes of MDA-MB-453 & MFM-223 cells.

This part of my PhD project implemented these contemporary techniques (RNA-seq, ChIP-seq and RIME) to interrogate AR action in two models of ER $\alpha$ -negative/AR-positive breast cancer with divergent proliferative responses to the AR ligand DHT. By examining the AR-associated interactomes, cistromes and transcriptomes, this chapter aimed to identify candidate factors that mediate oncogenic versus tumour suppressive AR activity in ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer.

### **3.2 Methods**

#### 3.2.1 RNA-seq

#### **3.2.1.1 Treatment and sample preparation**

RNA-seq data was previously generated by the host laboratory using the following protocol. MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells were cultured in media supplemented with 5% steroid-stripped FBS and treated with either vehicle (EtOH) or 10nM DHT for 6hr. Six independent replicates representing consecutive passages of cells were generated per treatment condition for each cell line. Total RNA was extracted using the RNeasy® kit (Qiagen) according to the manufacturer's instructions. In short, cells were harvested by scraping into RLT buffer containing 1% (v/v) 2- mercaptoethanol. One volume of 70% ethanol was added, and the lysate was homogenized by pipetting. The lysates were transferred to a RNeasy spin column and centrifuged at 9,000g for 15sec. The flow through was discarded and the collection tube was replaced. Samples were washed with RW1 buffer and centrifuged at 9,000g for 15sec. The RNeasy column was placed into a new collection tube, buffer RPE was added, and the sample was centrifuged as above. RNA was eluted with 30-50µL of RNase-free water. The Turbo-DNase kit (Thermo Scientific) was used for DNA digestion to eliminate genomic DNA contamination from the extracted RNA according to the manufacturer's protocol (as described in chapter 2 section 2.2.6.2). Concentration and quality of the RNA samples were measured using the Thermo Scientific NanoDrop 2000. Sequencing libraries were prepared using the Illumina TruSeq Stranded mRNA Library Prep High

Throughput Kit according to the manufacturer's protocol starting with 1µg total RNA. Briefly, purified mRNAs were fragmented and converted to cDNA with reverse transcriptase. The resulting single-stranded cDNAs were converted to double-stranded cDNAs and subjected to end-repair, A-tailing, and adapter ligation. The constructed libraries were amplified using 15 cycles of PCR (98°C for 10sec, 60°C for 30sec,72°C for 30sec,72°C for 5min, and hold at 4°C). Samples were sequenced (40bp single end reads) at the Genomics Core Facility, Cancer Research UK (CRUK), Cambridge Institute, UK, using an Illumina NextSeq.

#### **3.2.1.2 RNA-seq data analysis**

Bioinformatic analysis of RNA-seq data was conducted using R program (v2.15.1). Sequenced regions were aligned to Human genome 19 (hg19) using TopHat v2.0.9 (Trapnell et al. 2010). The reads were quantified into gene counts using HT-Seq v0.6.0. Read counts were normalised and tested for differential gene expression by the edgeR package from Bioconductor (Chen, Y et al. 2014). Differential expression analysis was conducted using DESeq (Anders & Huber 2010). A gene was considered to be differentially expressed if it exhibited a fold change (FC) of greater than 1.5 (up-regulated gene) or less than 0.6 (down-regulated gene) and if the gene had a p-value less than 0.05. Heat maps and volcano graphs were prepared using RStudio (v1.3.959).

#### **3.2.1.3 Functional enrichment analysis of gene ontology**

To identify biological processes associated with differentially expressed genes in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells, I performed functional enrichment analysis of gene ontology using the Gene set enrichment analysis (GSEA)
website (<u>http://www.broad.mit.edu/gsea/index.jsp</u>) and the molecular signature database v7.1 (MSigDB) as the reference gene set (Liberzon et al. 2011). MSigDB hosts an extensive collection of genes that were grouped based on certain criteria such as biological role, canonical pathways, regulatory target genes and cellular component.

#### 3.2.2 ChIP-seq

#### **3.2.2.1** Treatment and samples preparation

ChIP-seq data was previously generated by the host laboratory using the following protocol. The MDA-MB-453 or MFM-223 cell lines were seeded into 150mm tissue culture dishes at a density of 8 x  $10^6$  (4x dishes per treatment) in normal maintenance culture media, allowed to attach for 24-48hr, then washed with warm PBS and plated in culture media supplemented with 5% steroid-stripped FBS for three day, with daily media changes to ensure a steroid-free environment, prior to treatment with either vehicle (EtOH) or DHT for 4hr. Treated cells were immediately cross-linked with 1% (10nM)formaldehyde for 10 min, quenched for 2min with 0.2M glycine, washed several times with cold PBS, and scraped into 1mL of cold PBS containing 1x concentration of a protease inhibitor cocktail. Cells were washed twice in cold PBS containing the protease inhibitor, liquid removed, and pellets frozen at -80C further processing. For immunoprecipitation (IP), 100 µL of until Dynabeads<sup>®</sup> Protein A beads were pre-absorbed with 5µg of rabbit polyclonal AR antibody (Abcam ER179; ab108341). Chromatin isolation and fractionation, IP and DNA purification were performed as described in chapter two, section 2.2.8. Three independent replicate experiments were performed,

representing consecutive passages of cells. 5ng of DNA (ChIP-enriched or input) was used for library generation with an Illumina TruSeq ChIP Library Prep Kit (Illumina) and sequenced (75bp single-end reads) at the South Australian Health and Medical Research Institute- Genomics Facility using an Illumina NextSeq 500.

#### **3.2.2.2 ChIP-seq data processing**

#### Quality control, alignment, and peak calling

All computational analyses were performed using the Galaxy Bioinformatics Platform (Jalili et al. 2020). Quality control assessment for the raw sequencing data (FASTQ) was conducted using FastQC (Galaxy v0.72+galaxy1). FastQC checked whether the raw sequencing reads contained PCR primers and adaptors and provided information about the base quality score (Brown, J, Pirrung & McCue 2017). The base quality score, also known as a Phred or Q score is an integer value representing the estimated probability of an error, i.e., that the base is incorrect (Wan, Anh & Asai 2012). The score generally range from 2 to 40 with higher scores indicating greater confidence in the call (Wan, Anh & Asai 2012). All reads were trimmed for adapter sequences and poorquality bases using the default parameters of Filter by quality tool (Galaxy v1.0.2+galaxy0). Sequenced regions were aligned to hg19 using the Bowtie2 default parameters (Langmead et al. 2009), mapped reads with a minimum mapping quality (MAPQ) <10 and duplicate reads were removed using filter SAM/BAM tools (Galaxy v1.8+galaxy1). To identify genomic regions that were enriched with aligned reads (peak calling), I used the MACS2 tool (Galaxy v2.1.1.20160309.6) with a pooled input sample as the control.

#### Consensus bed files

Consensus bed files containing peaks that appeared in at least two of the three replicates (rep) of a particular condition were generated. Intersect-intervals Bedtool (Galaxy v2.29.0) was used to intersect overlapping pieces of intervals between rep 1 and rep 2 (generating file A), rep 1 and rep 3 (generating file B), and rep 2 and rep 3 (generating file C), of a given treatment with a minimum overlap of 1bp. After that, intersected intervals (File A, B, & C) were concatenated together using Concatenate (Operate on Genomic Intervals. Galaxy merged duplicate v0.1.0) and to remove any reads using Bedtools/combine overlapping-nearby intervals into a single interval (Galaxy v2.29.2). Consensus files were used for downstream analysis.

#### Peak annotation and motif analysis

Regions of AR chromatin binding (peaks) were annotated with respect to transcription neighbouring genes (≤100 kb from the start site) using CisGenome (v2). Peak annotation results were integrated with the outcomes of the differential expression analysis using Join two files (Galaxy Version 1.1.2) and Filter data (Galaxy Version 1.1.1) tools. Motif analysis was conducted using MEME-ChIP online tool, v5.1.1 (Machanick & Bailey 2011). As MEME-ChIP needs FASTA sequence as an input file, peak summits were extended +/-250bp around the summit using bedtools and FASTA sequence for each centered interval was extracted using Extract Genomic DNA tool (Galaxy V3.0.3+galaxy2). Extended FASTA files were used as an input for MEME-ChIP and motif analysis was performed using default parameters.

#### Presentation of ChIP-seq results

A principal component analysis (PCA) plot and heatmaps were generated from multiBigwigSummary using Generate PCA plots (Galaxy v3.3.2.0.0) and plotHeatmap (Galaxy Version 3.3.2.0.1) tools, respectively. ChIP-seq data was visualized using the Integrative Genomics Viewer (IGV) (Robinson, JT et al. 2011).

#### 3.2.3 RIME

#### **3.2.3.1 Sample preparation**

RIME was previously performed by my supervisor, A/Prof Theresa Hickey, while she was working in the Carroll laboratory (Cancer Research UK, Cambridge Institute) as described (Paltoglou et al. 2017). Briefly, MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells were plated at 8 x  $10^6$  in maintenance culture media in 6 x 150 mm tissue culture dishes per condition. After 48hr, cells were crosslinked with 1% EM-grade formaldehyde for 7min, quenched with 2mM glycine for 2min, washed several times with ice-cold PBS, and harvested into ice-cold PBS containing a protease inhibitor cocktail using a cell scraper. Two cell pellets were created for each experiment, representing 6 plates of cells each, one for the AR IP and the other for an IgG control. Two independent replicates were prepared for MDA-MB-453, the first line to undergo investigation, but three independent replicate experiments were subsequently performed for MFM-223 cells. These replicates represented consecutive passages of cells. For IP, Dynabeads® Protein A beads were pre-absorbed with 10µg of rabbit polyclonal AR antibody (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, AR N20: sc-816) anti-Rabbit Biotechnology, or IgG (Santa Cruz sc-2027). For

chromatin isolation, cell pellets were resuspended in LB1 (50mM HEPES-KOH (pH 7.5), 140mM NaCl, 1mM EDTA, 10% glycerol, 0.5% NP-40 and 0.25% Triton X-100) followed by rotation mixing for 10 min at 4°C. Then, nuclei were pelleted and resuspended in LB2 buffer (10mM Tris-HCL (pH 8.0), 200mM NaCl, 1 mM EDTA and 0.5mM EGTA) and rotated at 4°C for 5min. The samples were then resuspended in LB3 buffer (10mM Tris-HCl (pH 8), 100mM NaCl, 1mM EDTA, 0.5mM EGTA, 0.1% Na-deoxycholate and 0.5% N-lauroylsarcosine) and sonicated in a water bath sonicator (Diagenode Bioruptor). The bead-bound antibody and sonicated chromatin were incubated overnight at 4°C. The following day, beads were washed 10 times with icecold RIPA buffer followed by one wash in freshly prepared 100mM AMBIC (ammonium bicarbonate) to remove unbound proteins. A 10µL trypsin solution (15ng/µL) prepared in 100mM AMBIC was added to the beads followed by overnight incubation at 37°C. The next day, trypsin solution was added for a second digestion step followed by incubation for 4h at 37°C. At the end of the second digestion step, the tubes were placed on a magnet and the supernatant solution was collected and acidified by the addition of 2µL 5% formic acid. Digested peptides were analysed at the Proteomics Core Facility, Cancer Research UK (CRUK) Cambridge Institute, UK, using an LTQ Orbitrap MS system (Thermo Scientific) as described (Paltoglou et al. 2017).

#### **3.2.3.2 RIME data analysis**

MS peptides reads were identified via the SwissProt human database using the Mascot search engine v2.3.0. Only co-precipitating proteins that occurred in all independent biological replicates were considered. These proteins were

identified using the 'comparing values of two-three lists' tool of BaRC (Bioinformatics & Research Computing) and then further filtering was achieved by excluding proteins that appeared in matching IgG controls. The molecular function of AR co-regulators was determined using Metascape (A Gene Annotation & Analysis Resource) (Zhou, Yingyao et al. 2019).

#### **3.3 Results**

# 3.3.1 Transcriptional targets of AR in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells

# 3.3.1.1 mRNA expression of known AR target genes in the RNA-seq datasets

Results of the RNA-seq experiments were firstly examined to validate changes in mRNA expression of genes that are known to be regulated by androgens in breast and/or prostate cancer. FKBP5 acts as a co-chaperone that modulates steroid hormone receptor activity (Fries, Gassen & Rein 2017). *FKBP5* expression is often used as an indicator of functional AR signalling, as it reflects better than any other AR target gene, the presence of residual androgen after either short or long-term androgen deprivation therapy in prostate cancer (Zhou, Ye, Bolton & Jones 2015). Our results showed that treatment of MDA-MB-453 cells with DHT significantly increased *FKBP5* mRNA expression (FC=4.14, p-value= 6.6E-11) in comparison to vehicle treated cells. Similar results were observed in DHT-treated MFM-223 cells (FC=3.29, p-value= 9.6E-15). *Clorf116* is highly expressed in prostate cancer tissues and has been shown to be up-regulated by androgens in prostate cancer cell line models (Steketee et al. 2004). Our RNA-seq data showed that DHT significantly induced mRNA expression of Clorf116 by nine and four-fold in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells, respectively. Other genes which have been previously shown to be upregulated by DHT or the synthetic androgen R1881 in MDA-MB-453 cells via microarray, such as SEC14L2, RANBP3L, UGT2B28, and WNT7B (Moore et al. 2012b; Ni et al. 2013; Ni et al. 2011), also demonstrated increased mRNA levels upon DHT treatment in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells (Table 3.1). KLK3 is a key downstream target gene of the AR in normal and malignant prostate tissues and is a serum biomarker to monitor prostate cancer progression (Saxena et al. 2012). Exposure of MDA-MB-453 cells to DHT did not induce expression of KLK3, an observation in agreement with previous studies that have reported that KLK3 is not induced by androgens in this cell line (Magklara, Brown & Diamandis 2002; Magklara et al. 2000; Moore et al. 2012b). Interestingly, in MFM-223 cells, DHT caused a ~19 fold increase in KLK3 mRNA level relative to the vehicle (Table 3.1). CLDN8 encodes a protein that forms tight junctions in cell membranes (Ashikari et al. 2017; Zhang, Y et al. 2020) and is associated with several signalling pathways implicated in epithelial cell proliferation and has been identified as an androgen-regulated gene in prostate cancer (Tsukita et al. 2008). CLDN8 expression was significantly increased (FC=9.44, p-value=8.3E-07) upon DHT treatment in MDA-MB-453 cells (Table 3.1).

Collectively, these examples provide confirmation that the RNA-seq data used in this study demonstrates responses to DHT treatment that are consistent with androgenic responses of previous studies in prostate, validating its use for

150

characterising transcriptomic differences that might underscore differential proliferation effects of AR in ER $\alpha$ - negative /AR-positive breast cancer cells.

**Table 3.1:** mRNA expression of known AR target genes in response to DHT inMDA-MB-453 & MFM-223 cells. Six independent replicates representingconsecutive passages of cells were generated per treatment condition for MDA-each cell lines. p-value was generated using One Way ANOVA.

Ensembl gene ID	Gene symbol	MDA-MB-453 DHT versus vehicle		MFM-223 DHT versus vehicle	
		FC	p-value	FC	p-value
ENSG0000096060	FKBP5	4.14	6.6E-11	3.29	9.6E-15
ENSG00000182795	Clorf116	9.44	6.4E-12	3.89	2.8E-16
ENSG00000100003	SEC14L2	41.44	1.1E-13	5.29	2.1E-16
ENSG00000164188	RANBP3L	18.52	1.2E-11	16.36	5.5E-18
ENSG00000135226	UGT2B28	32.09	1.1E-08	14.21	2.34E-07
ENSG00000142515	KLK3	ND	ND	19.91	5.58E-05
ENSG00000156284	CLDN8	9.44	8.3E-07	ND	ND

ND, not detected

#### **3.3.1.2 Differential expression analysis of RNA-seq data**

To identify differentially expressed genes (DEG) between vehicle and DHT treatments, the DESeq workflow was used. Hierarchical clustering of genes regulated by DHT versus vehicle was performed to check if the replicates of each treatment group had similar gene expression profiles. As shown in Figure 3.1, replicates of each treatment condition were clustered together in each cell line. Using the filtering criteria of fold change (FC)  $\geq 1.5$  and p-value of <0.05, 443 genes were up-regulated in the DHT treatment group compared with the vehicle group in MDA-MB-453 cells (Figure 3.2A). For the down-regulated genes, filtering criteria of FC < 0.6 and p-value of < 0.05 were used. DHT significantly down-regulated expression of 304 genes in MDA-MB-453 cells compared with the vehicle (Figure 3.2A). In the MFM-223 cell line, DHT significantly induced mRNA expression of 393 genes (FC ≥1.5) and downregulated mRNA levels of 323 genes (FC < 0.6) compared with the vehicle (Figure 3.2B). Unique and shared genes between MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cell lines were also assessed. About 15.2% (110 genes) of DHT upregulated genes were common between MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cell lines (Figure 3.2C, Appendix 2A). DHT down-regulated genes showed less overlap, with only 37 genes (6.2%) shared between MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells (Figure 3.2D, Appendix 2B). Whereas some genes were up or down regulated by DHT in both cell lines, the majority of DHT-regulated genes were modulated in only one of the two cell lines (Figure 3.2 C-D). In MDA-MB-453 cells, 333 genes (45.9%) were uniquely up-regulated, and 267 genes (45.3%) were uniquely down-regulated by DHT. In MFM-223 cells, treatment with

DHT uniquely up-regulated 283 genes (39%) and downregulated 286 genes (48.5%).



B

**MFM-223** 



**Figure 3.1:** Heat maps depict the clustering of top 200 differentially expressed genes (DHT versus vehicle) in (**A**) MDA-MB-453, and (**B**) MFM-223 cells. Note that the Veh treatment group for MFM-223 cells only has 5 independent replicates representing consecutive passages of cells because the sequencing run failed for one replicate.



**Figure 3.2:** RNA-seq analysis of AR transcriptomes in MDA-MB-453 & MFM-223 cells. Volcano plots showing distribution of gene expression for DHT in MDA-MB-453 (**A**) and MFM-223 (**B**) cells compared to vehicle control. Blue or orange points represent significantly up-regulated genes (Sig. Up) with FC  $\geq$ 1.5 & p-value <0.05; pink or green points represent significantly down-regulated genes (Sig. Down) with FC< 0.6 and p-value <0.05; petrol blue or light gray points represent genes with 1.5 > FC  $\geq$  0.6 (p-value <0.05) and/or p-value  $\geq$  0.05. (**C-D**) Venn diagrams showing the number of genes uniquely or commonly up-regulated (FC  $\geq$ 1.5 & p-value <0.05) or down-

regulated (FC< 0.6 and p-value <0.05) by DHT in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells.

## **3.3.1.3** Functional annotation of DHT-regulated genes in MDA-MB-

#### 453 versus MFM-223 cells

#### DHT-regulated genes unique to MDA-MB-453 cells

Functional enrichment analysis of Gene Ontology (GO) terms was performed to provide a global view about biological processes associated with DHTregulated genes in MDA-MB-453 versus MFM-223 cells (Figure 3.3 and Appendix 2C-F). Genes that are uniquely regulated by DHT in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells, potentially contribute to the divergent proliferative effects of this ligand in those two cell lines. Therefore, this section will first discuss GO terms of unique DHT-regulated genes, and then will address common genes. The identified DHT up-regulated genes that were unique to the MDA-MB-453 cell line fit mainly into four categories: (1) response to steroid hormones; 2) metabolism; 3) development and (4) growth (Figure 3.3A and Appendix 2C). In particular, DHT treatment significantly increased the expression of many genes associated with lipid metabolism in MDA-MB-453 cells including FAR2, ACSL4, ACSL1, PDSS1, ALDH1A3, PLCB2, PLCH2, and HSPG2. Genes associated with other metabolic processes were also enriched by DHT in this cell line, including amino acid, ribonucleoprotein, and carbohydrate metabolism. Examples of genes that were involved in these pathways are listed in Appendix 2C.

Genes associated with developmental processes such as epithelium & mesenchymal tissue development and major organ system development (such

157

as nervous, reproductive, circulatory, and immune system development) were also induced by DHT in MDA-MB-453 cells. Among these genes are *EPHA2*, *FGFR2*, *EPHA7*, *DDN*, *AFF3*, *NAV2*, *ISX* (Appendix 2C). The RNA-seq results also revealed DHT-induced expression of genes associated with cell survival/growth including *CAMKK1* (Brzozowski & Skelding 2019; Karacosta et al. 2012; Massie et al. 2011), *ALKBH2* (Fujii et al. 2013; Pilžys et al. 2019), *TOX3* (Dittmer et al. 2011; Seksenyan et al. 2015), *SGK1* (Lang et al. 2010; Shanmugam et al. 2007), and *WNT4* (Ni et al. 2011).

On the other hand, the GO analysis showed that DHT significantly suppressed mRNA levels of several genes that are associated with cell motility, adhesion, wound healing, and invasion pathways (Figure 3.3B) in MDA-MB-453 cells. Examples of these genes are: *COL5A3, CCR2, FBLN5, MMP-7, MMP-14, VTN, ADGRB1, SDK1, MCMAM, CDH13* and many other genes listed in Appendix 2D. Moreover, the data showed that DHT treatment decreased the expression of genes with purported tumour suppressor activity including *DLC1* (Plaumann et al. 2003; Song, YF et al. 2006; Ullmannova-Benson et al. 2009), *FBXW7* (Sailo et al. 2019; Yeh, C-H, Bellon & Nicot 2018), and *SFRP1* (Klopocki et al. 2004). The fold change and p-values for all genes discussed in this section were listed in Appendix 2C-D.



B

#### Unique DHT down-regulated genes GO biological process



**Figure 3.3:** Functional annotation of genes uniquely regulated by DHT in the MDA-MB-453 cell line compared to the MFM-223 cell line. Bar graph (**A**) shows the biological processes associated with DHT up-regulated genes, while bar graph (**B**) shows biological pathways associated with DHT down-regulated genes in MDA-MB-453 cells.

#### DHT-regulated genes unique to MFM-223 cells

In MFM-223 cells, activation of AR by DHT induced mRNA levels of genes involved in ion and transmembrane transport, cell motility, response to hormones and regulation of proliferation & cell death (Figure 3.4A & Appendix 2E). We further investigated the genes that were enriched in regulation of proliferation & cell death pathways. Among these genes, we identified the transcriptional repressor ZBTB16 and negative regulator of growth factor signalling LRIG1. ZBTB16 and LRIG1 are tumour suppressor genes in several human cancers including breast, prostate, bladder, colon, cervical, and lung (Cao, JingPing et al. 2013; Hedman & Henriksson 2007; Kikugawa et al. 2006; Krig et al. 2011; Li, Q et al. 2019; Lindquist et al. 2014; Ljuslinder et al. 2007). DHT also induced expression of other genes that have tumour suppressor activity in different types of cancer including RGS2 (Cao, X et al. 2006), ZNF689 (Hu, Ruozhen et al. 2011), SPDEF (Cheng, X-H et al. 2014), TNFAIP3 (Honma et al. 2009), IGFBP3 (Cai, Dozmorov & Oh 2020), HIPK2 (Feng, Yuanyuan et al. 2017), HPGD (Wolf, I et al. 2006) and Nkx 3.1 (Bhatia-Gaur et al. 1999).

Genes that were significantly and uniquely repressed by DHT in MFM-223 cells were involved mainly in development and homeostasis regulation (Figure 3.4B & Appendix 2F). Moreover, DHT decreased mRNA expression of genes involved in cell survival or with purported oncogenic activity such as *LGR5* (Xu, L et al. 2019; Yang, L et al. 2015), *TM4SF18* (Allioli et al. 2011; Cao, Jia et al. 2016; Huang, Y-K, Fan & Qiu 2016; Sun, Y et al. 2015; Zukauskas et al. 2011), *and BCL2* (Dawson et al. 2010; Merino et al. 2016). The fold change

160

and p-values for all genes discussed in this section were listed in Appendix 2E-F.





Unique DHT down-regulated genes GO biological process



Figure 3.4: Functional annotation of genes uniquely regulated by DHT in the MFM-223 cell line compared to the MDA-MB-453 cell line. Bar graph (A) shows the biological processes associated with DHT up-regulated genes, while bar graph (B) shows biological pathways associated with DHT down-regulated genes in MFM-223 cells.

#### DHT-regulated genes common to MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells

Since the number of genes that were regulated by DHT in both cell lines was low (up-regulated genes =110 and down-regulated genes =37), Gene Ontology analysis did not show significant enrichment of these genes in specific biological processes. However, among the most significantly up-regulated genes are UGT2B28, UGT2B11, CYP4F8, and SLC26A3 (Appendix 2A). UGT2B28 and UGT2B11, encode proteins that maintain intracellular steroid hormone homeostasis by inactivating steroids through the addition of a sugar moiety to a hydroxyl group (glucuronidation) within the steroid molecule (Barbier et al. 2008; du Toit & Swart 2016). The glucuronidation of androgens renders them unable to bind the AR, allowing the secretion of conjugated steroids (Barbier et al. 2008; du Toit & Swart 2016). CYP4F8 encodes a member of the cytochrome P450 superfamily of enzymes that catalyse synthesis of cholesterol, steroids and other lipids (Vainio et al. 2011). CYP4F8 silencing significantly reduced cell viability in LNCAP prostate cancer cells (Vainio et al. 2011). SLC26A3 is a transmembrane glycoprotein that transports chloride ions across the cell membrane in exchange for bicarbonate ions (Dorwart et al. 2008). While the role of SLC26A3 as an AR target gene has not yet been studied, AR signalling has shown to be able to enhance transcription of members of the solute carrier family that transport lipid molecules, glucose, amino acids, and other nutrients such as SEC14L2, SLC1A3, SLC16A6 and SLC2A5 (Moore et al. 2012b; Sakakibara et al. 2021; Xu, Y et al. 2006). Moreover, DHT significantly up-regulated expression of C-MYC and WNT7B in both MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells. Previous studies have examined the role of C-MYC and WNT7B genes in AR signalling in MDA-MB-453 (Ni

163

et al. 2013; Ni et al. 2011). As previously discussed in Chapter 1 (Section 1.4.8), DHT stimulates the expression of WNT7B and HER3 in MDA-MB-453 activation of the  $Wnt/\beta$ -catenin and HER2 cells, leading to signalling pathways, which are required for androgen-induced growth of these cells (Ni et 2011). DHT-induced HER2 signalling also induces PI3K/AKT pathway al. activation, which in turn leads to degradation of MAD1 (MXD1), which disrupts the MAD1-MAX complex (Ni et al. 2013). This allows MAX to interact with MYC, leading to enhance oncogenic function of MYC (Ni et al. 2013). Here, we also showed that DHT stimulates expression of the MYC and WNT7B in MFM-223 cells, which their growth is inhibited by DHT. This may indicate that MYC and WNT7B signalling are not the main signalling pathways mediating oncogenic effects of AR in ERa-negative/AR-positive breast cancer or it may also indicate that MFM-223 cells lack some factors that mediate oncogenic effects of those signalling pathways.

In both MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cell lines, DHT significantly suppressed mRNA levels of genes associated with cell migration including *CCR1*, *CXCR4*, *WNT6*, *GBP2*, *AMIGO2*, and *LURAP1L*. Moreover, the *AR* gene itself was significantly down-regulated by DHT in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells. Negative autoregulation of AR mRNA by androgens has been reported for prostate (Wolf, DA et al. 1993; Yeap, Krueger & Leedman 1999) and breast cancer cell lines (Hall, R et al. 1994; Hall, RE et al. 1992; Yeap, Krueger & Leedman 1999).

Moreover, few genes were found to be regulated in the opposite way by DHT in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells (Table 3.2). An example of a gene that was up-regulated by DHT in MDA-MB-453 cells but down-regulated in MFM-

223 cells is PLCB2. PLCB2 catalyse the hydrolysis of phosphatidylinositol 4,5bisphosphate (PIP2) and generates 2 important downstream materials: diacylglycerol (DAG) and inositol1,4,5-trisphosphate (IP3) (Lopez et al. 2001). DAG and IP3 involve in a great diversity of signalling pathways, such as the Ras signalling pathway and Rho signaling pathway (Lopez et al. 2001; Wang, X et al. 2018). PLCB2 knockdown inhibits proliferation of PC3 and DU145 prostate cancer cell lines via the PTEN/AKT signalling pathway (Wang, X et al. 2018). An example of a gene that was down-regulated by DHT in MDA-MB-453 cells but up-regulated in MFM-223 cells is CXCR7. CXCR7, a chemokine receptor able to bind the chemokines CXCL12/SDF-1 and CXCL11, the primary regulator for cell migration, invasion, and expression of metalloproteinase (Sun, X et al. 2010). Similar to the effect of DHT on mRNA expression of CXCR7 in MDA-MB-453 cells, treatment of LNCaP prostate cancer cells with 1 nM DHT for 48 hr reduced the expression of CXCR7 by 70% (Yu, L, Yu & Wang 2015). The fold change and p-values for all genes discussed in this section were listed in Appendix A-B.

**Table 3.2:** mRNA expression of genes regulated in the opposite way by DHTin MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells.

Ensembl gene ID	Gene symbol	MDA-MB-453 DHT versus vehicle		MFM-223 DHT versus vehicle	
		FC	p-value	FC	p-value
ENSG00000143153	ATP1B1	2.182048	5.73E-07	0.5163	6.56E13
ENSG00000211448	DIO2	2.916672	0.009179	0.516783	0.002321
ENSG00000137841	PLCB2	4.789161	2.31E-05	0.445167	8.74E-07
ENSG00000163638	ADAMS9	0.404246	0.019345	2.231762	0.026749
ENSG00000122786	CALD1	0.299778	0.000514	2.39396	4.54E06
ENSG00000144476	CXCR7	0.502467	0.037541	2.080464	0.000128
ENSG00000144285	SCN1A	0.196063	3.25E-06	2.410777	1.61E05

## **3.3.2** Genome-wide identification of AR binding sites (ARBS) in MDA-MB-453 versus MFM-223 cells

#### 3.3.2.1 Overview of AR ChIP-seq data

To examine whether differences in the DHT-regulated transcriptomes in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells are due to differences in their AR cistromes, the unpublished AR ChIP-seq data of MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells treated with vehicle or 10 nM DHT for 4 hours was analysed. An overview of the number of the reads that passed through the quality control assessment steps, mapping efficiency, and number of called ChIP peaks for each sample are shown in Appendix 2G. Overall, all samples had a base quality score (Phred score)  $\geq$  34 and unique aligned rate (%)  $\geq$  74, indicating the high quality of the data. PCA was used to check if the replicates of each treatment condition had similar peak profiles. There was a strong correlation between ChIP-seq replicates in each treatment group; PCA identified two distinct clusters separated along PC2 in each cell line corresponding to the vehicle and DHT treatments (Figure 3.5A). To compare the DHTstimulated AR cistromes associated with the MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cell lines, I created consensus peak-sets containing reproducible binding regions identified in at least two of the three replicates for each condition (i.e., vehicle and DHT). As expected, the consensus AR cistrome was markedly expanded in the presence of DHT in both cell lines due to ligand-induced receptor activation (Figure 3.5B). AR was recruited to 18,777 consensus DNA binding sites in MDA-MB-453 cells and 14,493 consensus binding sites in MFM-223 cells (Figure 3.5B). Among these AR binding sites (ARBS), 11,043 MDA-MB-453 specific ARBS (MDA-MB-453 unique sites) that were not called as peaks in the MFM-223 cell line, 6,759 MFM-223 specific ARBS (MFM-223 unique sites), and 7734 common ARBS (Figure 3.5 C and Figure 3.6). Figure 3.6B shows examples of AR bound loci located near previously-characterised AR gene targets.



MFM-223 AR ChIP-Seq B PCA • PC2 (1 % of variation) 4 ▼ Veh 2 Veh DHT 14,326 167 DHT -30 -10 40 -20 ò 10 30 20 PC1 (98.5 % of variation)



A

Figure 3.5: Genome-wide mapping of AR chromatin binding by ChIP-seq in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells. PCA plots and Venn diagrams displaying differences and similarities between replicate treatment samples and overlap of consensus AR cistromes between Vehicle (Veh) and DHT treatments in (A) MDA-MB-453 and (B) MFM-223 cells. (C) Venn diagram displaying overlap of the DHT-stimulated AR cistrome in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cell lines.



**Figure 3.6:** Comparison of AR ChIP-seq data in MDA-MB-453 versus MFM-223 cells. (A) Heatmaps and corresponding read density plots showing consensus ChIP-seq signals (fragments /kilobase pair/per million reads (FPKM)) and the number of common, MDA-MB-453 unique and MFM-223 unique AR binding sites with 10 nM DHT. (B) Genome browser images of AR-DNA binding sites associated with established AR target genes *FKBP5* and *SEC14L2*.

# 3.3.2.2 Genomic annotation and transcriptional regulation of AR binding sites

To examine whether unique and common AR-DNA binding sites correspond to the DHT-induced gene expression differences in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells, neighbouring genes associated with ARBS were identified using the CisGenome's annotation functions and integrated the results with the outcomes of the differential expression analysis. Approximately 65% of the MDA-MB-453 unique DHT-regulated (Log2 FC≥1, P <0.05) genes were associated with MDA-MB-453 unique ARBS. Examples of these genes are FAR2, HAAO, ALDH1A3, BAG2, CLDN8, DDC, TOX3, EPHA4, CXCR4, MMP13, and PAX7. Figure 3.7A shows IGV representative images of MDA-MB-453 unique ARBS at MDA-MB-453 unique DHT-regulated genes. However, the results were starkly different in MFM-223 cells, with less than 15% of the MFM-223 unique DHT-regulated genes exhibiting association with MFM-223 unique ARBS. These results were exemplified by visualisation of the ChIP-seq data using IGV software to show that AR was able to bind to chromatin at the same loci in both cell lines, but the associated genes was only regulated by DHT in MFM-223 cells. Interestingly, the tumour suppressor genes ZBTB16 and LRIG1 were among this set of genes. Figure 3.7B & 3.7C gives examples of AR-DNA binding sites at genes uniquely regulated by DHT in MFM-223 cells.













**Figure 3.7:** IGV images of AR binding sites in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells. (A) MDA-MB-453 unique AR binding sites associated with genes uniquely upregulated by DHT in MDA-MB-453 but not MFM-223 cells. (B) MFM-223 unique AR binding sites associated with genes uniquely upregulated by DHT in MFM-223 cells but not MDA-MB-453 cells. (C) AR binding sites present in both cell lines that are associated with tumour suppressor genes uniquely up-regulated by DHT in MFM-223 cells but not in MDA-MB-453 cells.

#### **3.3.2.3** Motif analysis of the AR cistromes

Motif analysis of AR binding sites represents a starting point to identify candidate co-factors that may interact and facilitate or inhibit AR action. Motif analysis of AR cistromes representing MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells treated with DHT was performed using the MEME tool (Machanick & Bailey 2011). As expected, we detected AR and FOXA1 motifs as the most highly enriched motifs in both cell lines (Figure 3.8). The function of FOXA1 as a pioneer factor that engages and reconfigures condensed chromatin to facilitate DNA binding of other transcription factors makes it an intimate companion to AR (Robinson, JL et al. 2011; Sahu et al. 2011). The AR and FOXA1 cistromes in MDA-MB-453 cells have been shown to have a very large overlap (Robinson, JL et al. 2011), but the FOXA1 cistrome in MFM-223 cells has not been performed yet. Other transcription factor motifs were also found to be commonly enriched in both cell lines, including motifs for GATA, SOX and IRX family members. More importantly, we found that the third most significantly enriched motif (after AR and FOXA1) in the AR cistrome of MDA-MB-453 cells was that for Transcription factor AP-2 (TFAP-2) (Figure 3.7). TFAP-2 is a family of sequence-specific DNA binding transcription factors that orchestrate a variety of processes including development, growth, and tissue differentiation (Ikram et al. 2016; Knight et al. 2005; Wenke & Bosserhoff 2010). TFAP-2 motifs were enriched in the AR cistrome of MDA-MB-453 cells but were not enriched in the AR cistrome of the MFM-223 cell line. To further explore disparities in the expression profiles of AR co-factors among these two cell lines, we utilized the RIME technique to study chromatin-associated AR interactome.

174

**MDA-MB-453** 



B

**MFM-223** 



A

**Figure 3.8:** The top motif matrices predicted by motif analysis by MEME in **(A)** MDA-MB-453 cells and **(B)** MFM-223 cells. AR, FOXA1, GATA3, and IRX were enriched in both cell lines. TFAP-2 was found to be the third top motif matrices enriched in MDA-MB-453 cell line and was not enriched in the MFM-223 line. The motif distribution graph plots to the right show the position of significant motif matches within the input sequences. The vertical line in the center of the graph corresponds to the center of the sequences. E-value is the P- value multiplied by the number of motifs in the input data.

### 3.3.3 Endogenous AR interactome profiling in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells

To identify cooperating factors that are involved in the regulation of AR signalling in ERa-negative/AR-positive breast cancer cell lines, unpublished AR interactome data of MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells generated using the RIME technique was analysed. The RIME experiment was performed by my supervisor, A/Prof Theresa Hickey, while she was working in the Carroll laboratory (Cancer Research UK, Cambridge Institute) when the RIME technique was first being developed. To define a high confidence interactome, only proteins that occurred in all independent biological replicates were considered and any protein that appeared in matching IgG controls was excluded. Using these criteria, 131 MDA-MB-453 specific, 81 MFM-223 specific, and 21 shared AR interacting proteins were identified. The AR itself was detected with high confidence in all AR-IP replicates in both cell lines, with 18 unique AR peptides routinely identified, which served as a positive control for experimental success. Within the shared AR interactor list, I identified SWI/SNF related proteins (SMCE1, SMRC2, SMRD2, and which increases stability of mRNA, the transcription ARID1A), ELAVL1 factor GATA3 (a known interactor of ERa) and other transcription factors including JUNB and TRPS1.

In the MDA-MB-453 cell line, the FOXA1 pioneer factor was identified as an AR interactor, consistent with previous studies highlighting the importance of FOXA1 for AR-chromatin interactions in this cell line (Robinson & Carroll 2012; Robinson, JL et al. 2011). Although FOXA1 motifs were enriched in the

177

AR cistrome of MFM223 cells, FOXA1 was not identified in the RIME data associated with this cell line. Several MDA-MB-453 specific AR interacting proteins were associated with chromatin organisation and RNA processing (Figure 3.9A). Other members of the MDA-MB-453 AR interactome were involved in DNA repair (PAXX, PNKP, PRMT1, and UBA1), metabolic processes (e.g., ALDH16A1, BOLA2, DLD, and COPG1) transcriptional repression (PHB2, CTBP2, and CTBP2) and general transcription (GTF2I, TLF3, and STAT1). Approximately 7 proteins of the MDA-MB-453 AR interacting partners were involved in cell cycle/growth (Figure 3.9A). Examples of cell cycle regulation/progression proteins are CCD68, LAP2A, and NUDC. Importantly, among the novel differential precipitating factors, we found TFAP-2 $\beta$ , a member of the TFAP-2 transcription factor family, which we demonstrated to be enriched at AR-DNA binding sites by motif analysis in MDA-MB-453 but not MFM-223 cells (section 3.3.2.3). The identified MFM-223 specific AR interactors were involved mainly in chromatin remodeling, DNA occupancy, RNA processing/splicing, and chaperone-mediated protein folding (Figure 3.9B). Other members of the MFM-223 AR interactome were involved in the regulation cell growth/death (ANXA7, and YWHAZ), response to stress (PRDX1 and PRDX2), as well as transcription repression (CBX5) (Figure 3.9B).



Figure 3.9: AR interacting proteins identified by RIME in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells. Unique AR co-regulators identified in (A) MDA-MB-453 & (B) MFM-223 cell lines were categorised according to their molecular function. The miscellaneous group contains proteins associated with chaperone-mediated protein folding, transport, homeostasis, and redox reaction. Metabolism group includes carbohydrate, lipid, and small molecules metabolism.
#### **3.4 Discussion**

How AR signalling can exert divergent proliferative effects in different models of ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer is not fully understood. This study aimed to define novel features of AR signalling that may underpin the mechanistic basis for divergent proliferative effects, in an effort to facilitate future development of biomarkers that may inform rational clinical AR target strategies for this disease sub-group.

When comparing the activated AR transcriptome of MDA-MB-453 with MFM-223 cells, we observed that DHT regulates distinct sets of genes that are associated with distinct biological functions (Figure 3.3 & 3.4). DHT genes significantly enhanced the expression of associated with tumour progression pathways in the MDA-MB-453 model, including lipid metabolism, development as well as cell survival and growth (Figure 3.3A). Expression of lipid metabolism genes including FAR2, ACSL4, ACSL1, many PDSS1. ALDH1A3, PLCB2, PLCH2, and HSPG2 was also significantly and uniquely stimulated in MDA-MB-453 cells upon exposure to DHT. Lipid metabolism represents one of the key androgen-regulated processes in prostate cancer cells and alteration in lipid metabolism is a hallmark of prostate cancer (Barfeld et al. 2014; Butler, LM, Centenera & Swinnen 2016; Mah et al. 2019), whereby increased lipogenesis accompanied by overexpression of lipid metabolic genes are characteristic of primary and advanced disease (Chen, M et al. 2018; Iglesias-Gato et al. 2016; Zadra & Loda 2017). Therefore, as the similarities between molecular apocrine tumours and AR-positive prostate cancers that are also typically ER-negative are well described (Ni et al. 2011; Robinson, JL et

al. 2011), it is reasonable to argue that lipid metabolism pathways might also have a critical role in the growth of this disease sub-type and might differentiate AR signalling in molecular apocrine compared to a triple negative breast cancer sub-type. The ability of AR to promote growth of MDA-MB-453 cells could also be attributed to its ability to enhance transcription of development/ growth associated genes with purported oncogenic activity such as EPHA2 (Kinch, Carles-Kinch & metastasis 2003; Song, W et al. 2017), ISX (Wang, S-N et al. 2016), FGFR2 (Lei, Haipeng & Deng 2017), TOX3 (Yu, Xin & Li 2015) and WNT4 (Lei, Haipeng & Deng 2017). In MFM-223 cells, which are growth inhibited by AR signalling, DHT uniquely induced expression of genes with anti-tumour activity including ZBTB16 and LRIG1. ZBTB16 is an important transcriptional repressor, involved in various biological processes including cell death (Wei et al. 2018). Ectopic expression of ZBTB16 inhibited proliferation, metastasis, and induced apoptosis of breast and prostate cancer cell lines (Cao, JingPing et al. 2013; He, J et al. 2020; Jiang, F & Wang 2004; Kikugawa et al. 2006). Conversely, inhibition of ZBTB16 expression by siRNA or shRNA in LNCaP cells results in outgrowth (Hsieh et al. 2015; Jin et al. 2013). I show for the first time that ZBTB16 expression is significantly stimulated by DHT (FC=29.27, p-value= 6.4E-21) in MFM-223 cell line but not the MDA-MB-453 cell line, which may play a role in mediating divergent growth effects. LRIG1 is a negative regulator of growth factor signalling and a proposed tumour suppressor in several human cancers including breast. bladder, colon, cervical, and lung (Hedman & Henriksson 2007; Krig et al. 2011; Li, Q et al. 2019; Lindquist et al. 2014; Ljuslinder et al. 2007). The RNA-seq data in this chapter showed that treatment of MFM-223 cells with

DHT caused a high induction (FC=7, P-value=0.0) in mRNA levels of *LRIG1* but had no effect in MDA-MB-453 cells, suggesting that this gene may also play a role in mediating divergent growth effects of AR signalling in these models.

As only 6% of DHT down-regulated genes were shared between MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells (Figure 3.2D), the unique DHT down-regulated genes and their functions in each cell line were investigated. Many cell-motility related genes demonstrated a reduction in mRNA expression in DHT-treated cells 3.3B). More importantly, MDA-MB-453 (Figure DHT impaired transcription of genes with proposed tumour suppression activity such as DLC1 (Plaumann et al. 2003; Ullmannova-Benson et al. 2009) and FBXW7 (Xu, L et al. 2019; Yang, L et al. 2015). DLC1 is a bona fide tumour suppressor gene that is downregulated via genetic and epigenetic mechanisms in a variety of cancers, including breast cancer (Plaumann et al. 2003; Song, YF et al. 2006; Ullmannova-Benson et al. 2009). DLC1 loss in cancer leads to constitutive activation of RhoA RhoGTPases and Cdc42 (Plaumann et al. 2003; Ullmannova-Benson et al. 2009). This results in increased cell proliferation, changes in cell morphology, and inhibition of apoptosis (Plaumann et al. 2003; Sekimata et al. 1999). FBXW7 controls proteasome-mediated degradation of oncoproteins such as cyclin E, C-MYC, MCL1, and mTOR (Sailo et al. 2019; Yeh, C-H, Bellon & Nicot 2018). In contrast, the mRNA levels of genes involved in cell proliferation and development processes were decreased in MFM-223 cells treated with DHT (Figure 3.4B). Among these genes, we identified LGR5 and BCL2. LGR5 is a receptor for the R-spondin (RSPO), which, when bound, acts in cooperation with Wnt receptors to potentiate

Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin signalling (Yang, L et al. 2015). *LGR5* promoted cell mobility, tumour formation, and epithelial-mesenchymal transition in breast cancer cells by activating Wnt/ $\beta$ -catenin signaling (Xu, L et al. 2019; Yang, L et al. 2015). *BCL2* contributes to cancer formation and progression by blocking apoptosis (Lindeman & Visvader 2013). Collectively, RNA-seq analysis provides compelling evidence that DHT enhances MDA-MB-453 cell proliferation by activating transcription of genes with oncogenic effects but inhibiting MFM-223 cell growth by increasing mRNA levels of tumour suppressor genes.

Comparing DEGs to AR binding sites revealed that 65% of genes uniquely regulated by DHT in the MDA-MB-453 cell line were associated with DHT-stimulated AR binding sites found only in this cell line, which suggests direct AR regulation of these molecular determinants. In contrast, a relatively small number of genes uniquely regulated by DHT in the MFM-223 line were associated with AR binding sites unique to this cell line. Instead, the peak annotation analysis showed that about 42% of these genes are associated with AR binding sites common to both lines, suggesting that the MDA-MB-453 cell line lacks the factors that required to activate these sites. These results highlight the importance of MDA-MB-453 unique AR binding sites in MDA-MB-453 and indicate that these sites could be the main mediator of differential proliferative effects of DHT.

As activity of the AR cistrome is modulated by a number of potential interaction factors, differences in the AR binding profile observed or their transcriptional activity might result from disparities in composition of the AR interactome. To test this hypothesis, I started with motif enrichment analysis of

183

the AR cistromes in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells. AR, FOXA1, and GATA motifs were enriched in the AR cistromes of both cell lines (Figure a cell-type specific pioneer factor that facilities 3.8). FOXA1 acts as recruitment and binding of ER and AR to their cis-regulatory elements across the genome (Lupien et al. 2008). Among all GATA family members, GATA3 required for normal development of the mammary gland where it is is estimated to be the most abundant transcription factor in luminal epithelial cells (Takaku, Grimm & Wade 2015). In breast cancer, GATA3 expression is highly correlated with ERa expression and with the luminal transcriptional program (Kong et al. 2011). Little is known about GATA3 and AR interaction in breast cancer, and there is an ongoing study by another student in our lab on ERα-negative/AR-positive GATA3 in breast cancer. The motif analysis revealed the enrichment of the TFAP-2 transcription factor motif in the MDA-MB-453 but not the MFM-223 AR cistrome (Figure 3.8). TFAP-2 was the third most significantly enriched motif (after AR and FOXA1) in the AR cistrome of MDA-MB-453 cells. The TFAP-2 transcription factors are required for normal morphogenesis of several organs including development and the breast (Pellikainen & Kosma 2007). This motif analysis suggested that one of the TFAP-2 family members could be a key differential AR interacting protein in these models.

The composition of AR protein complexes was investigated more broadly using an unbiased proteomic approach called RIME. Only 10% of all AR interacting partners shared between MDA-MB-453 were and MFM-223 models, indicating a large difference in the AR interactomes. Nevertheless, multiple remodeling, transcription, chromatin general and RNA

184

processing/splicing factors were precipitated with AR in both cell lines (Figure 3.9), and likely represent factors needed to facilitate the activity of non-specific transcription factors in a manner. These factors regulate transcriptional activity of AR via recognition of AREs and regulating premRNA splicing of its target genes (Chmelar et al. 2007). Consistent with the motif analysis, GATA3 was identified in the MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 AR interactomes. FOXA1 pioneer factor was identified as an AR interactor by AR RIME analysis and motif analysis of AR-DNA binding sites in MDA-MB-453 cells. However, in MFM-223 cell line, FOXA1 motifs were enriched in the AR cistrome but FOXA1 was not identified in the RIME. Other members of the AR interactome are involved in transcriptional repression such as CTBP2 in MDA-MB-453 and CBX5 in MFM-223. As a transcriptional corepressor, CTBP2 is known to repress tumour-suppressor genes and AR corepressors in prostate cancer cells, such as NCOR and RIP140, by binding with AR to the promoter and enhancers of these genes (Takayama et al. 2014). In contrast, CBX5 has been implicated in chromatin packing and epigenetic repression (Pongas et al. 2017). While the AR interacting proteins in MFM-223 cells are mainly involved in chromatin remodeling, DNA occupancy and RNA processing/splicing functions, the AR interaction partners in MDA-MB-453 are more diverse in the molecular functions they regulated. Factors involved in cell cycle regulation such as HCFC1, which facilitates G1 to S phase transition (Xiang et al. 2020), LAP2A, which stabilises Retinoblastoma (Rb) (Gesson, Vidak & Foisner 2014), and NUDC, which is involved in spindle formation during mitosis and in microtubule organization during cytokinesis (Chuang et al. 2013), were isolated from AR protein complexes uniquely in MDA-MB-453

cells. Consistent with previous studies that functionally link AR action with DNA damage repair (Bartek, Mistrik & Bartkova 2013; Polkinghorn et al. 2013), DNA repair proteins PAXX, PNKP, PRMT1 and UBA1 were also found in MDA-MB-453 cells. AR transcriptional activity is known to be modulated by kinases as well as phosphatases (Chen, S et al. 2009). Some of identified MDA-MB-453 AR interacting proteins the may regulate AR function by the means of phosphorylation or dephosphorylation. For example, CDK1 has been shown to stimulate AR activity through phosphorylation of serine 81 in the N-terminal domain (Chen, S et al. 2006; Skraškova et al. 2016). A study by Chen and colleagues showed that phosphorylation of AR by CDK1 at S81 in vitro is associated with prevention of AR degradation, thereby increasing AR stability and increasing AR protein expression (Chen, S et al. 2006).

Of notable significance, this chapter is the first to describe the interaction of AR with the TFAP-2ß transcription factor in MDA-MB-453 but not MFM-223 cells. TFAP-2 $\beta$  is a member of the TFAP-2 family that was detected as significantly enriched by motif analysis of the AR cistrome in MDA-MB-453 cells (section 3.3.2.3). By activating its target genes, TFAP-2β plays important roles regulating vertebrate development, in cell growth, survival and differentiation (Ikram et al. 2016; Knight et al. 2005; Wenke & Bosserhoff 2010). TFAP-2 $\beta$  is thought to be oncogenic in various cancer entities, including rhabdomyosarcoma (Ebauer et al. 2007), lung adenocarcinoma (Fu, L et al. 2014), and thyroid cancer (Fu, X et al. 2019). Moreover, clinical studies using human breast tissues have reported nuclear TFAP-2 expression in benign breast epithelium in which both TFAP-2 $\alpha$  and TFAP-2 $\beta$  have been located in

186

the ductal epithelium (Friedrichs et al. 2005; Hurst, Haffty & Williams). As a transcription factor involved in many different molecular signalling pathways and as a novel AR interacting partner in the context of AR oncogenic effects, we sought to investigate the role of TFAP-2 $\beta$  in ER $\alpha$ -negative/AR-positive breast cancers. Chapter four presents *in silico* validation and wet lab experiments conducted to test the hypothesis that TFAP-2 $\beta$  is a critical regulator of the molecular apocrine breast cancer growth and may be a determinant of whether AR signalling has oncogenic or tumour suppressive activity.

#### **CHAPTER FOUR**

#### TFAP-2B IS CRITICAL FOR THE GROWTH OF MOLECULAR APOCRINE BREAST CANCER CELLS

#### 4.1 Introduction

TFAP-2 $\beta$  is a member of a sequence-specific DNA binding transcription factor family, which comprises five different but closely related proteins (TFAP- $2\alpha$ , - $2\beta$ ,  $-2\gamma$ ,  $-2\delta$ ,  $-2\varepsilon$ ) transcribed from different genes (*TFAP2A-E*), each having a molecular weight of approximately 50kDa (Eckert et al. 2005; Pellikainen & Kosma 2007). As a member of the TFAP-2 family, the TFAP-2ß protein has a highly conserved helix-span-helix motif at the carboxyl terminus, which. together with a central basic region, mediates factor dimerisation and DNA binding (Eckert et al. 2005; Pellikainen & Kosma 2007). A third, less conserved region toward the amino terminus contains a short proline-rich sequence important for transactivation (Eckert et al. 2005). TFAP-2 proteins form homoheterodimers, bind the 5'or to consensus sequence GCCNNNGGC-3' and transactivate genes involved in a large spectrum of important biological functions including development, growth, differentiation and metabolism (Satoda et al. 2000; Wenke & Bosserhoff 2010). Functional missense mutations in TFAP-2ß basic domain have been implicated in the human condition Char Syndrome (Satoda et al. 2000), an autosomal disorder characterised by abnormal heart, limb, and facial development (Satoda et al. 1999; Zhao, F et al. 2001). In mice, homozygous deletion of TFAP-2β has been reported to cause congenital polycystic kidney disease due to excessive

apoptosis of renal epithelial cells, ultimately resulting in terminal renal failure (Moser et al. 1997). Scientific studies have also revealed a diverse range of biological functions related to TFAP-2β (Hara et al. 2019; Ikram et al. 2016; Joost et al. 2019; Nordquist et al. 2009). Small interfering RNA-mediated knockdown of TFAP-2 $\beta$  in corneal endothelial cells decreased expression of the corneal endothelium-specific proteins type VIII collagen  $\alpha 2$  (COL8A2) and zona pellucida glycoprotein 4 (ZP4), and suppressed cell proliferation (Hara et al. 2019). TFAP-2 $\beta$  is also involved in neuronal differentiation through up-regulation of the catecholamine biosynthesising enzyme genes DBH (dopamine beta-hydroxylase) and TH (tyrosine-hydroxylase), and downregulation of MYCN and REST, master neuronal gene repressors (Ikram et al. 2016). TFAP-2 $\beta$  can regulate adipocyte metabolism by facilitating glucose uptake and lipid accumulation (Joost et al. 2019; Nordquist et al. 2009; Ugi et al. 2010). Since TFAP-2 $\beta$  is implicated as a mediator of these diverse biological functions, there has been interest in studying the role of this transcription factor in relation to cancer.

TFAP-2 $\beta$  has been shown to be oncogenic in various cancer types, including rhabdomyosarcoma (Ebauer et al. 2007), lung adenocarcinoma (Fu, L et al. 2014), and thyroid cancer (Fu, X et al. 2019). Little is known about the role of TFAP-2 $\beta$  in mammary gland development and breast disease, including breast cancer. Higher TFAP-2 $\beta$  levels have been shown to distinguish lobular from ductal breast carcinomas and siRNA-mediated knockdown of TFAP-2 $\beta$  diminished proliferation of lobular breast cancer cell lines *in vitro* (Raap et al. 2018), suggesting an oncogenic role in this disease sub-type. TFAP-2 $\beta$  is also strongly expressed in apocrine metaplasia, a common benign feature of the

189

aging human mammary gland (Raap et al. 2018). Using an unbiased proteomic approach (RIME), this study identified TFAP-2 $\beta$  as a novel AR interacting protein in MDA-MB-453 breast cancer cells (Chapter 3), a cell line commonly used as a model of molecular apocrine breast cancer (Doane et al. 2006; Farmer et al. 2005; Naderi & Hughes-Davies 2008; Ni et al. 2011; Robinson, JL et al. 2011). This chapter aimed to examine the biological role of TFAP-2 $\beta$ in the molecular apocrine sub-type and determine whether TFAP-2 $\beta$  is a critical determinant of AR oncogenic activity in molecular apocrine cells.

#### 4.2 Methods

### 4.2.1 Analysis of *TFAP2B* expression in published gene expression datasets

Relative TFAP2B expression levels were assessed by analysing geneexpression microarray datasets derived from cases of breast cancer that formed part of the phase III clinical trial by the European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC; NCT00017095), a trial that tested whether respond better anthracycline-based p53 mutant tumours to chemotherapy (Bonnefoi, Hervé et al. 2011). Classification of breast tumours into luminal, basal. and molecular apocrine subtypes was performed using **PAM50** classification of breast cancer as well as sub-type specific signature genes as described elsewhere (Farmer et al. 2005; Iggo 2018).

#### **4.2.2 Plasmid construction and virus production**

TFAP-2 $\alpha$  (pDRM13) and TFAP-2 $\beta$  (pDRM14) vectors were generated from pRRLSIN.cPPT.PGK-GFP.WPRE (Addgene, #12252) by Gibson assembly (Thermo Scientific). The structure of the plasmids is listed in Appendix 1C-D. A doxycycline-inducible TFAP-2 $\beta$  vector (pDRM23) was generated from pCW57.1 (Addgene #41393) by Gateway cloning (Invitrogene) from an entry vector (pDRM21) containing the TFAP-2ß open reading frame (orf). The insert in pDRM21 was derived from an RZPD clone (IRATp970A0639D). A doxycycline-inducible empty vector (EV, pDRM51) was made by self-ligation of pCW57.1 cut with BsrGI restriction enzyme to serve as a negative control. The NLS-tomato entry vector (pDRM89) was constructed by Gateway cloning by inserting an SV40 NLS-tagged tdTomato gene into the pJS64 plasmid, a Gateway destination vector based on the pRRLSIN.cPPT.PGK-GFP.WPRE backbone (Addgene #12252) containing the MND promoter (Halene et al. 1999) driving expression of the transgene and a PGK-hygroR cassette for Lentiviral particles were produced by transfection of HEK 293T/17 selection. cells with vector plasmid (pDRM13, pDRM14 or pDRM23) and packaging plasmids (psPAX2, Addgene, #12260; pMD2-G Addgene, #12259). Plasmid DNA was mixed with polyethylenimine (PEI MAX Transfection Grade Linear Polyethylenimine Hydrochloride MW 40,000, Polysciences GmbH, #24765-1), at a ratio of 1:3, allowed to form complexes for 15min at room temperature, then added to the HEK 293T/17 cells. The medium was changed to Opti-MEM (Gibco, #31985076) after 12hr of transfection. Conditioned medium containing viral particles was harvested after 48hr, concentrated 200-fold using Vivaspin 20 columns Healthcare #28-9323-63) according manufacturer's (GE to instructions, and frozen at -80°C.

MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells (negative for TFAP-2 $\alpha$  and TFAP-2 $\beta$  expression) were seeded in 6-well cell culture plates at a density of 3 x 10<sup>5</sup> cells/well and infected with pDRM13 or pDRM14 viral particles at a multiplicity of infection of 1. MFM-223 breast cancer cells (negative for TFAP-2 $\beta$  expression) were seeded in 6-well cell culture plates at a density of 4 x 10<sup>5</sup> cells/well and infected with pDRM23 viral particles at a multiplicity of infection of 1. After 48hr, the Opti-MEM medium was replaced with normal growth media, and antibiotic (5µg/ml blasticidin) was added to select for transfected cells. Cells were expanded under antibiotic selection for two passages then used for proliferation or western blot analysis (Appendix 3C).

192

#### **4.2.3 Proliferation and apoptosis assays**

MDA-MB-453 mKATE2-labelled cells were seeded at a density of 1.5 x 10<sup>4</sup> cells/well in 96-well cell culture plates (CoStar) and reverse transfected with increasing concentrations (2.5, 5, and 10nM) of one of two distinct siRNAs technologies, # hs.Ri. (Integrated DNA TFAP2B.13.1 and hs.Ri. TFAP2B.13.7) specifically targeted to TFAP-2β (siAP-2β, Appendix 3B) using the Lipofectamine **RNAiMax** reagent (Thermo Scientific, #13778150) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Transfection of a non-specific siRNA (Qiagen AllStars Negative Control siRNA, Qiagen, #1027281) was used at a concentration of 10nM as a negative control. IncuCyte® Caspase-3/7 Green Apoptosis Assay Reagent (Essen Bioscience, #4440) was added to the culture media at a final concentration of 5µM to detect cell death.

MFM-223 tomato-labelled cells engineered to express TFAP-2 $\beta$  were seeded at a density of 7 x 10<sup>3</sup> cells/well in 96-well cell culture plates (CoStar) and then treated with vehicle (EtOH) or 10nM DHT and 100ng doxycycline. Treatments were refreshed every 3 days. Plates were imaged over a period of 5-7 days, collecting four images per well every 3 hours with a 10x objective on the IncuCyte S3 (Essen Bioscience). The resultant images were analysed using the associated IncuCyte S3 software, adjusting the mask and filter settings for image analysis using a training set of 6 images (Appendix 3A).

#### 4.2.4 Western blot

To confirm specificity of the C-6 (Santa Cruz, sc-390119) and PA5 (Thermo anti-TFAP-2β Scientific. # PA5-17348) antibodies. MDA-MB-231 cells engineered to express TFAP-2 $\alpha$  or TFAP-2 $\beta$  were seeded in 6-well cell culture plates (CoStar) at a seeding density of 2 x 10<sup>5</sup> cells/well and allowed to attach for 48hr. For silencing TFAP-2β, MDA-MB-453 cells were seeded at a density of 7.5 x  $10^5$  cells/well in 6-well cell culture plates and transfected with siNC (10nM) or increasing concentrations (2.5, 5, and 10nM) of siAP-2\beta(a) or siAP- $2\beta(b)$  using the Lipofectamine RNAiMax reagent for 72hr or 32hr, respectively (time points were selected based on the pre-determined potency of siAP-2 $\beta$ ). Cells were harvested by scraping into ~150µl cold RIPA buffer, supplemented 1x cOmplete Protease Inhibitor (Roche). Protein concentration was with quantified Pierce BCA protein (Thermo Scientific) by assay before immunoblotting. Protein electrophoresis & immunoblotting were conducted as described in Chapter 2 section 2.2.5. Membranes were probed with the following primary antibodies: TFAP-2β (Thermo Scientific, # PA5-17348, 1:1000), TFAP-2a (Santa Cruz, SC-12726, 1:500), C-MYC (Cell Signaling Technology, #9402, 1:1000), AR (Santa Cruz, #SC-816, 1:1000), HER2 (DAKO, #A0485, 1:1000), and GAPDH (Millipore, #MAB374, 1:2000). Detection of primary antibodies was performed using HRP-conjugated antimouse (DAKO, #P0161, 1:1000) or anti-rabbit (DAKO, #P0448, 1:1000) antibodies. Signals were visualized with Clarity Western ECL secondary Substrate (Bio-Rad) as described by the manufacturer and imaged using ChemiDoc MP (Bio-Rad) imaging system.

#### **4.2.5 RNA isolation and quantitative RT-PCR**

MDA-MB-453 cells were seeded at a density of 7.5 x  $10^5$  cells/well in 6-well cell culture plates and transfected with siNC (10nM)or increasing concentrations (2.5, 5, and 10nM) of siAP-2 $\beta$ (a) using the Lipofectamine RNAiMax reagent for 48hr. RNA was purified using Trizol (Sigma, #T9424) and DNAse treatment was performed using the TurboDNase kit (Thermo Scientific) following manufacturer's instructions. RNA was quantified using a Nanodrop 1000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific). Total RNA (1µg) was reverse transcribed into cDNA using an iScript Select cDNA Synthesis Kit (Bio-Rad, #1706691) following manufacturer's instructions in the presence of both oligo (dT) and random primers. Quantitative RT-PCR was conducted with iQ SYBR Green Supermix (Bio-Rad, #1708866) using a CFX384 Real-Time PCR Detection System (Bio-Rad). Primers and RT-PCR conditions are listed in Chapter 2 (Table 2.3). Relative gene expression was determined by the  $\Delta\Delta$ CT method using GAPDH as an internal control for quantification analyses of gene targets.

#### 4.2.6 Cell cycle analysis

MDA-MB-453 cells treated with siNC (10nM) or siAP-2 $\beta$ (a) (5 and 10nM) were washed once in PBS and centrifuged at 2700 rpm for 5min. Cell pellets were resuspended in 500 $\mu$ L PBS and slowly dropped into 4.5mL of pre-chilled 70% ethanol and incubated overnight at 4°C. The fixed cells were washed with PBS, then pelleted and resuspended in 1mL of PI solution containing 50 $\mu$ g/mL PI, 100 $\mu$ g/mL RNase A (Sigma, #R4642), 0.1% Triton X-100, and incubated

for 30min at RT. Cells were then analysed using FACS Canto II (BD Biosciences).

#### 4.2.7 Immunohistochemistry (IHC)

Paraffin-embedded tissue sections  $(5 \mu m)$ baked adhesive were onto microscope slides (TRAJAN) for 45min 50°C before xylene at deparaffinization and dehydration with 100% ethanol. Slides were incubated with 0.9% hydrogen peroxide (Chem-Supply, Australia) to quench endogenous peroxidase activity before subjected to heat-induced epitope retrieval using a Decloaking Chamber (BioCare-medical) and 10mM citrate buffer (pH 6.5). The slides were subsequently incubated for 1hr at RT with 5% goat serum followed by monoclonal mouse antibody to TFAP-2β (C-6, Santa Cruz, #sc-390119, 1:400); AR (AR (Abcam, # ab108341, 1:1000); and ERa (DAKO, in a humidified chamber at 4°C. Slides were washed two #M7047, 1:300) PBS incubated Goat times with 1xand with Anti-Mouse Immunoglobulins/Biotin (DAKO, #E0433, 1:400) Goat Anti-Rabbit or Immunoglobulins/Biotin (DAKO, #E0432, 1:400) secondary antibody for 1hr RT, developed using 3-3'-diaminobenzidine chromogen (Sigma, #D9015), at counterstained with hematoxylin. Slides and were scanned using a NanoZoomer 2.0HT Microscopy System (Hamamatsu).

#### 4.2.8 Co-immunoprecipitation

MDA-MB-453 cells were seeded in 150mm tissue culture dishes (Corning) at a seeding density of 6 x  $10^6$  cells/dish in DMEM media supplemented with 10% FBS and allowed to grow for 72hr. Two independent replicate experiments

were performed, representing consecutive passages of cells. Cells were crosslinked with 1% formaldehyde for 10min, quenched with glycine pH 7.5 (final concentration 0.2M), washed with ice-cold PBS, and harvested into ice-cold PBS containing protease inhibitors (1x PI Cocktail) using a cell scraper. For nuclear extraction, cell pellets were resuspended in lysis buffer-1 (LB1) followed by rotation mixing for 10 min at 4°C. Then, nuclei were pelleted and resuspended in LB2 buffer and rotated at 4°C for 5min. The samples were resuspended in LB3 buffer and sonicated for 10 cycles (30 seconds on, 30 seconds off) using a Diagenode Bioruptor. Lysates were immunoprecipitated overnight with 5µg TFAP-2β antibody (Santa Cruz, #SC-390119) bound to Protein G Dynabeads (Thermo Scientific, #10004D). The following day, beads were washed twice with wash buffer and bound protein was eluted by boiling beads in SDS sample buffer then analysed by Western blot using AR (Santa Cruz, #SC-816, 1:1000), TFAP-2β (Thermo Scientific, #PA5-17348, 1:1000), HRP-conjugated anti-rabbit (DAKO, #P0448, 1:1000), and mouse anti-rabbit IgG conformation specific (Cell signalling, # 5127, 1:1000).

### 4.2.9 Chromatin immunoprecipitation (ChIP) coupled with PCR (ChIP-PCR) or sequencing (ChIP-seq)

For TFAP-2 $\beta$  or AR ChIP, MDA-MB-453 cells were seeded at a density of 8 x  $10^6$  into 150mm tissue culture dishes (3x dishes per treatment) in DMEM media supplemented with 5%(v/v) charcoal-stripped FBS (DCC-FBS). Cells were left to grow for 48hr and then treated with vehicle or DHT (10nM) for 4hr. For H3K27ac ChIP, MDA-MB-453 cells were cultured with 5nM siNC or siAP-2 $\beta$ (a) for 48hr under steroid-stripped conditions and then treated with

vehicle (EtOH) or DHT (10nM) for 4hr. Crosslinking, isolation of nuclear pellets and chromatin sonication were performed per the as coimmunoprecipitation protocol. Sonicated lysates were immunoprecipitated overnight with  $5\mu g$  of mouse monoclonal TFAP-2 $\beta$  antibody (Santa Cruz, # SC-390119) bound to Protein G Dynabeads (Thermo Scientific, #10004D), 5µg of rabbit polyclonal AR antibody (Abcam, #ab108341) or 2µg rabbit Ab4729) polyclonal H3K27ac antibody (Abcam, # bound to Protein A (Thermo Scientific, #10002D). The following day, beads were Dynabeads washed six times with ice-cold RIPA buffer followed by one wash with cold TE buffer supplemented with 50mM NaCl to remove unbound DNA. Protein-DNA complexes were eluted from the beads using 200µL elution buffer. 150µL of the elution buffer was also added to the input sample and both the input and ChIP samples were incubated overnight at 65°C to reverse protein-DNA crosslinks. The following day, the supernatant was collected and diluted with 200µL elution buffer, ready for DNA purification. For DNA extraction, 8µL of 1mg/mL RNase A (Sigma, #R4642) was added to the samples and incubated at 37°C for 1hr. Proteins were digested by incubation with 20mg/mL Proteinase K for 2hr at 55°C. DNA was purified using 400µL phenolchloroform-isoamyl alcohol (25:24:1).DNA precipitation was performed overnight at 80°C with 2µL glycogen and 800µL 75% isopropanol. DNA was pelleted at 14,000g for 30min, washed with 70% ethanol and air-dried. The pellets were resuspended in 20µL 10mM Tris-HCl pH 8.0. DNA concentration was measured using Qubit® 2.0 fluorometer (Invitrogen). For ChIP-seq, DNA was sequenced using an Illumina NextSeq 500 (High Output v2) with 75 bp single-end reads to a depth of 20 million reads per sample. PCR was conducted as described in Section 4.2.5.

ChIP-seq data was analysed as described in Chapter 3 (section 3.2.2.2). In brief, FastQ files were quality checked using FastQC (Galaxy v0.72+galaxy1) and then trimmed using the default parameters of Filter by quality tool (Galaxy v1.0.2+galaxy0) to remove poor-quality reads and adapters. Trimmed reads were aligned to the hg19 genome assembly using Bowtie2 (Langmead et al. 2009). Poorly mapped (MAPQ  $\leq 10$ ) and duplicate reads were removed using SAM/BAM tools (Galaxy v1.8+galaxy1). Peaks were using filter called MACS2 (default settings) against a pooled input sample. An overview of the number of the reads that passed through the quality control assessment steps, mapping efficiency, and number of called ChIP peaks for each sample are listed in Appendix 3D-E. Consensus cistromes were created using Bedtool intersect intervals (Galaxy v2.29.0) and combine overlapping-nearby intervals (Galaxy v2.29.2). Consensus cistromes included peaks called in at least two of the three independent replicates for a given factor and experimental condition. Differential analysis was performed using the edgeR package as previously described (Hickey, TE et al. 2021). ChIP-seq data were visualized on the genome using the Integrative Genomics Viewer (Robinson, JT et al. 2011); where an average enrichment signal was generated from all replicates by combining mapping files (bam) to a given condition using Merge bam Files (Galaxy Version 1.2.0), followed by conversion to bigwig format using bamCoverage tool (Galaxy Version 3.3.2.0.0). Venn diagrams were prepared using Galaxy Cistrome (Venn Diagram (version 1.0.0)). A principal component analysis (PCA) plot and heatmaps were generated from multiBigwigSummary

199

using Generate PCA plots (Galaxy v3.3.2.0.0) and plotHeatmap (Galaxy Version 3.3.2.0.1) tools, respectively. Gene ontology analysis was conducted using the default parameters of GREAT (Genomic Regions Enrichment of Annotations Tool) (McLean et al. 2010).

ChIP–PCR data were analysed by the percentage input method and further analysed as fold enrichment over negative control (NC) for DNA binding.

#### 4.2.10 In situ proximity ligation assay (PLA)

For tumour tissues, the standard IHC protocol was followed until the protein blocking step. For 2D adherent cells, MDA-MB-453 cells were seeded on glass coverslips (20 x 20 mm) at a density of  $3.5 \times 10^5$  cells/well in 6 well tissue culture plates in DMEM media supplemented with 5% DCC-FBS. Following a 48hr incubation to allow cell adherence, cells were treated with vehicle (EtOH) or DHT (10nM) for 4hr and then fixed with 10% neutral buffered formalin for 10min at RT and permeabilized with 0.1% Triton X-100 in PBS for 1hr. Tumour tissues and cell line samples were protein blocked by adding 10% donkey serum in PBS (matching the host species of the labelled secondary antibody) and incubated for 30min at RT in a humidity chamber. The blocking solution was then replaced with a 1:400 dilution of rabbit anti-AR (LifeSpan Biosciences, #B3326) and 1:400 dilution of mouse anti-TFAP-2β (Santa Cruz, # SC-390119) antibodies and incubated overnight in a humidified chamber at 4°C. Secondary antibodies conjugated to unique DNA probes (PLA probe MINUS and PLA probe PLUS) were added for 1hr. PLA probes were ligated by incubating with ligase enzyme diluted 1:40 in ligation buffer for 30min at 37°C in a humidity chamber. Samples were washed three times with 1x wash buffer Α before incubation with polymerase enzyme (diluted 1:80 in amplification buffer) for 40min at 37°C in a humidity chamber. Following incubation, samples were washed twice for 10min in 1x wash buffer B and then washed once in 1:100 diluted wash buffer B for 1min. After that, samples were incubated with nuclear stain DAPI (1/1000 in PBS) for 1min, washed twice for 5min in PBS in the dark, and covered with DAKO mounting medium. Positive protein interaction signal was visualised as distinct fluorescent spot foci and was captured using Texas red and UV filters on the Olympus FV3000 confocal microscope (Adelaide Microscopy, The University of Adelaide).

#### 4.2.11 Animal models and surgical procedures

Animal experiments involving the molecular apocrine patient-derived xenograft (PDX) breast cancer models were performed via collaboration (Prof. Elgene Lim, Connie Johnson Breast Cancer Research Laboratory, Garvan Institute for Medical Research, Sydney) using standard techniques as described (DeRose et al. 2011; Hickey, TE et al. 2021). In brief, pieces (~ 2mm<sup>3</sup>) of PDX tumours were placed into the fourth inguinal mammary fat pad of NSG mice (Australian BioResources). When tumours became palpable, they were measured twice weekly using electronic callipers to monitor growth, and volume was calculated using the formula (length x width<sup>2</sup>)/2. Tumour-bearing mice were randomly assigned into vehicle or DHT treatment groups when tumour volume reached  $\sim 200 \text{ mm}^3$  (n =4/arm). DHT pellets (60-day slowrelease; 10mg, Innovative Research of America) were surgically implanted subcutaneously. Upon reaching endpoint, mice were euthanised, and primary tumours collected. After weighing, the tumour was fixed overnight at 4°C in

10% neutral-buffered formalin. Formalin-fixed samples were processed for IHC by the Garvan Institute Histology Core Facility.

#### 4.2.12 Statistical analysis

Statistics were performed using Graphpad Prism 9.0. Two-tailed Student t tests, or one-way or two-way ANOVA followed by Tukey post hoc multiple comparison tests were used as determined by the data. In the majority of cases, two independent experiments with three replicates per treatment condition were conducted. All data are expressed as the mean  $\pm$  SEM. A value of P<0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### 4.3 Results

### **4.3.1** Transcription factor AP-2 $\beta$ is highly expressed in molecular apocrine breast cancers.

Expression levels of TFAP2B were examined using microarray-based gene expression data generated from breast tumours (n=176) that represented a subgroup of the EORTC trial (Bonnefoi, Hervé et al. 2011). Luminal, molecular apocrine, and basal breast tumours were identified using PAM50 classification as well as subtype-specific signature genes as described (Farmer et al. 2005; Iggo 2018). Molecular apocrine tumours comprised all ERα-negative tumours outside the basal group that were positive for expression of AR and displayed apocrine histological features (e.g., abundant eosinophilic cytoplasm and prominent nucleoli). Relative expression of AR and ERBB2 (commonly overexpressed in molecular apocrine tumours (Banneau et al. 2010; Farmer et al. 2005; Sanga et al. 2009)) is included in the clustered mRNA data presented in Figure 4.1A. Analysis of TFAP2B mRNA expression among the three breast cancer sub-types demonstrated that it was most highly enriched in molecular apocrine tumours (Figure 4.1A). While some luminal tumours were positive for this factor, TFAP2B clearly demarcated the molecular apocrine phenotype (Figure 4.1A) among the ER $\alpha$ -negative tumour subset. High expression of TFAP-2β was verified at the protein level via immunoreactive staining in representative primary molecular apocrine breast cancer tissues (Figure 4.1B) and tumours derived from breast cancer cell line mammary intraductal (MIND) xenografts (Figure 4.1C). As expected, high TFAP-2β protein levels were evident in the prototypic molecular apocrine breast cancer cell line model,

MDA-MB-453, but absent in cell line models representing luminal and basal breast cancer, T47D and MDA-MB-468, respectively (Figure 4.1C). Moreover, *TFAP2B* was the only TFAP-2 family member that discriminated molecular apocrine breast tumours from the other two subtypes of breast cancer (Figure 4.1D). Collectively, this data shows that expression of the TFAP-2 $\beta$  transcription factor is highly enriched in molecular apocrine breast cancers, indicating that this factor could play a major role in determining this disease context.







**Figure 4.1:** TFAP-2 $\beta$  expression in breast cancer. (**A**) mRNA expression of *TFAP2B* and breast cancer subtype signature genes in clinical breast tumours (n =34 luminal A (LA), n= 25 luminal B (LB), n=32 molecular apocrine (MA), and n= 85 basal) from the EORTC trial. (**B**) Representative images of TFAP-2 $\beta$  IHC staining in primary molecular apocrine breast cancer tissues. (**C**) TFAP-2 $\beta$  expression in cell line xenografts of molecular apocrine (MDA-MB-453), luminal (T47D), and basal (MDA-MB-468) subtypes of breast cancer. Scale bar = 100 $\mu$ m. (**D**) mRNA expression of *TFAP-2* family members in clinical breast tumours from the EORTC trial. ns p>0.05; \*p<0.05; \*\*p<0.01; \*\*\*\*\*p<0.0001 (One Way ANOVA).

# 4.3.2 TFAP-2 $\beta$ is required for growth and viability of molecular apocrine breast cancer cells.

To test whether TFAP-2 $\beta$  is required for growth and viability of molecular apocrine breast cancer cells, the effect of silencing TFAP-2 $\beta$  on proliferation and apoptosis of the MDA-MB-453 cell line was investigated. Cells were transfected with increasing concentrations (2.5, 5, and 10 nM) of one of two distinct siRNAs targeted to TFAP-2β (siAP-2β) or a non-target control (siNC, 10 nM). Knockdown of TFAP-2β expression significantly reduced proliferation (Figure 4.2A, Appendix 3C) and induced apoptosis, as shown by an increase in Caspase3/7 positivity and the appearance of a sub-G1 population in flow cytometry analysis (Figure 4.2B-D, Appendix 3C). siRNA-mediated knockdown of TFAP-2 $\beta$  did not affect TFAP-2 $\alpha$  protein levels, indicating specificity of the siAP-2 $\beta$  and lack of compensation via increased expression of TFAP-2α (Figure 4.2E). Importantly, the anti-cancer effect of silencing TFAP- $2\beta$  was accompanied by a significant reduction in expression of key oncogenes, including C-MYC and HER2 (Figure 4.2 E-F). Since AR is the predominant sex steroid receptor in MDA-MB-453 cells and has been implicated as a driver of molecular apocrine breast cancer (Cochrane et al. 2014; Doane et al. 2006; Farmer et al. 2005; Naderi & Hughes-Davies 2008; Ni et al. 2011; Park, S et al. 2011; Robinson, JL et al. 2011), I examined whether loss of TFAP-2β expression affected AR protein levels in MDA-MB-453 cells. As shown in Figure 4.2E, silencing TFAP-2 $\beta$  did not affect AR protein levels. Collectively, these data provide novel evidence that TFAP-2 $\beta$  is critical for growth and viability of molecular apocrine breast cancer cells.









F



Figure 4.2: The effect of TFAP-2 $\beta$  knockdown on proliferation, viability, and the expression of specific factors in MDA-MB-453 cells. (A) Growth curve showing a dose-dependent inhibition of MDA-MB-453 cell proliferation with siRNA targeted to TFAP-2 $\beta$  (siAP-2 $\beta$ ) but no effect with a non-target control (siNC). (B) Death curve to accompany results in (A), showing TFAP- $2\beta$ knockdown increases Caspase 3/7-positive cells (as a dead-to live cells ratio) in a dose-dependent manner. All data represented as mean ± SEM of five replicate cell culture wells per condition and is a representative of two experiments. \*p<0.05; \*\*p<0.01; \*\*\*p<0.001; \*\*\*\*p<0.0001, independent versus siNC (One Way ANOVA). (C) Cell cycle analysis representing data from MDA-MB-453 cells with 5nM (left panel) or 10nM (right panel) siAP-2β for 72hr. FlowJo software v10.7 was used for the analysis of data. FACS diagrams were normalised to the mode to depict the data in terms of % of max. The % of max denotes the number of cells in each bin (the numerical ranges for the parameter on the x axis) divided by the number of cells in the bin that contains the largest number of cells. FlowJo uses 256 bins, and each graph was scaled to the percentage of its maximum bin. (D) Bar graph from siNC or siAP-2\beta-treated MDA-MB-453 cells showing percentages of cells in different phases of the cell cycle. All data represented as mean  $\pm$  SEM; \*\*\*\*p<0.0001, siNC (One Way ANOVA). (E) Representative immunoblots from versus MDA-MB-453 cells treated with or without siAP-2β for 72hr. GAPDH used as a loading control. (F) mRNA expression of HER2 and C-MYC by RT-qPCR in MDA-MB-453 cells treated with siAP-2 $\beta$  for 48hr. All data represented as mean ± SEM of three replicate cell culture wells per condition and is a

representative of two independent experiments.; \*\*\*\*p<0.0001, versus siNC (One Way ANOVA).

# 4.3.3 Activated AR interacts with TFAP-2 $\beta$ in MDA-MB-453 breast cancer cells.

Proteomic analysis of chromatin immunoprecipitated by AR revealed that TFAP-2β is part of the AR interactome in the MDA-MB-453 cell line but not in the MFM-223 cell line, a model of AR-positive/ TNBC breast cancer (Figure 4.3A-B). The presence of AR/TFAP-2 $\beta$  complexes was confirmed by co-immunoprecipitation (Figure 4.3C). To assess whether ligand activation of AR is required for AR/TFAP-2 $\beta$  interaction, we used a proximity ligation detection of assay (PLA), which allows endogenous protein-protein interactions with high sensitivity and specificity (Alam 2018). MDA-MB-453 cells were plated in media containing 5% steroid-stripped FBS and treated with either vehicle (EtOH) or 10nM DHT for 4h prior to PLA assessment. DHT significantly increased the number of nuclear foci indicative of an AR/TFAP- $2\beta$  interaction (Figure 4.3D). Importantly, AR/TFAP- $2\beta$  complexes were also detected in clinical molecular apocrine breast cancer tissues (Figure 4.3D).

Independent validation confirmed that TFAP-2 $\beta$  protein levels were highly expressed in MDA-MB-453 cells but were not detectable in MFM-223 cells (Figure 4.4A). To examine whether introducing TFAP-2 $\beta$  could alter AR signalling activity in the MFM-223 cell line, the effect of ectopic expression of TFAP-2 $\beta$  on DHT-mediated growth inhibition was tested. As shown in Figure 4.4 (B), expression of TFAP-2 $\beta$  did not alter basal proliferation of MFM-223 cells, but it blocked the DHT-induced growth inhibitory effect. Since knockdown of TFAP-2 $\beta$  significantly reduced HER2 and C-MYC expression in MDA-MB-453 cells (Figure 4.2 E-F), we hypothesized that overexpression of TFAP-2 $\beta$  in MFM-223 cells may have facilitated AR-mediated expression of these factors. Surprisingly, treatment with DHT increased basal expression of HER2 and C-MYC in MFM-223 cells independent of TFAP-2 $\beta$  expression (Figure 4.4C). Interestingly, treatment with DHT further increased TFAP-2 $\beta$ levels in MFM-223 cells stimulated to overexpress this factor but had no effect in cells lacking TFAP-2 $\beta$  expression, suggesting an effect on protein stability. Collectively, this data suggests that TFAP-2 $\beta$  may interfere with the ability of AR to inhibit growth of ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer cells, but whether it actively promotes AR oncogenic activity in this context requires further investigation.





Figure 4.3: AR interacts with TFAP-2 $\beta$  in molecular apocrine breast cancers. (A) Peptide coverage of AR and TFAP-2 $\beta$  from AR RIME experiments in MDA-MB-453 cells. Orange and pink bars represent regions in which the peptides were identified; the combined sequence coverage of identified peptides is given as a percentage. (B) TFAP-2 $\beta$  unique peptides identified by RIME were tested by NCBI-Blast and five unique sequences with 100% query coverage & identities were verified (upper panel). TFAP2- $\beta$  whole protein sequence was derived from NCBI and validated peptide sequences are shown (lower panel). (C) TFAP-2 $\beta$  co-immunoprecipitation (IP) validation of the AR: TFAP-2 $\beta$  interaction in MDA-MB-453 cells cultured in DMEM media supplemented with 10% FBS. (D) Proximity ligation assay experiments detecting co-localization of AR and TFAP-2\beta in MDA-MB-453 cells cultured under serum-deplete conditions then treated with either vehicle (Veh) or 10 nM DHT (left panels). PLA for AR and TFAP-2B in primary MABC tumours (right panels). Scale bars =  $50 \mu m$ .



**Figure 4.4:** Lentivirus-mediated ectopic expression of TFAP-2 $\beta$  or empty vector (Control) constructs into the TFAP-2 $\beta$  negative MFM-223 TNBC cell line. (**A**) Western blot comparing TFAP-2 $\beta$  and AR protein levels in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cell lines. (**B**) Growth curve data from MFM-223 cells engineered to ectopically express TFAP-2 $\beta$  then treated with either Vehicle (Veh) or 10 nM DHT. Data represents the mean ± SEM of three replicate wells, analysed using a two-way repeated measures ANOVA followed by Tukey's multiple comparisons test. \*p<0.05. (**C**) End-point immunoblot results accompanying (**B**) collected after 5 days of culture.
## 4.3.4 Functional interplay between AR and TFAP-2β at the chromatin level in molecular apocrine breast cancer cells.

Since TFAP-2β interacts with AR in MDA-MB-453 cells and AR activity has been implicated as a driver of growth in this cell line, the TFAP-2ß cistrome was characterized in the presence and absence of DHT to determine whether AR signalling alters TFAP-2 $\beta$  cis-acting targets. MDA-MB-453 cells were cultured under steroid-depleted conditions then treated 4 hours with vehicle (EtOH) or DHT prior to crosslinking. Consensus TFAP-2β chromatin binding events were generated for each treatment condition using ChIP-seq datasets derived from 3 consecutive passages of cells. As shown by the Venn diagram overlap and heat map analysis (Figure 4.5 A-B), DHT did not dramatically alter the TFAP-2ß cistrome in MDA-MB-453 cells; 88% of TFAP-2ß DNA binding events were shared under vehicle and DHT treatment conditions (Figure 4.5A). Moreover, our data showed that the consensus TFAP-2 $\beta$  was reduced by 5,315 peaks after treatment with DHT. Importantly, among the hormone-independent TFAP-2 $\beta$ binding sites, we identified loci at the enhancer of ERBB2 and the promoter of MYC (Figure 4.5C). It is possible that loss of these binding sites following siRNA-mediated knockdown of TFAP-2β was responsible for reduced expression levels of these genes (as shown above in Figure 4.2D). Moreover, we identified TFAP-2 $\beta$  peaks at the promoter of other genes involved in cell cycle progression, including WEE1 and E2F2, as well as the molecular apocrine signature genes CLCA2 and KMO (Figure 4.5C). We hypothesized that knocking down TFAP-2β would alter transcriptional activity at TFAP-2β binding sites, so performed H3K27ac (a mark of transcriptional activation) ChIP-seq in MDA-MB-453 cells cultured

with siNC or 5nM siAP-2\beta for 48 hours. Globally, levels of H3K27ac were largely unchanged by knockdown of TFAP-2B (Appendix 3F). In total, 6,868 sites had a significantly lower enrichment of H3K27ac following knockdown of TFAP-2 $\beta$  (Appendix 3F). Gene ontology analysis of genes associated with these reduced H3K27ac ChIP-seq signals revealed enrichment for the Sterol proteins signalling pathway (SREBP, regulatory element-binding lipid metabolism pathway), chromatin remodelling, and cell cycle regulation (Appendix 3F). MYC, WEE1 and E2F2 were among the genes that showed a significant decrease in H3K27ac enrichment with siAP-2 $\beta$  (Figure 4.5C), consistent with their regulation by TFAP-2 $\beta$ .

As expected from previous results showing an interaction, DHT-induced activation of AR resulted in an association between the AR and TFAP-2β cistromes, whereby AR was recruited to 36% of all TFAP-2<sup>β</sup> DNA binding sites, representing 45% of the AR cistrome (Figure 4.7A, B). While we expected that this interaction might be important for AR recruitment and transcriptional activity at co-occupied cis-regulatory elements, this was not the case, as knocking down TFAP-2\beta with siAP-2\beta for 48hr reduced but did not prevent AR enrichment at representative loci in MDA-MB-453 cells (Figure 4.5C). Knockdown of TFAP-2β also had no significant effect on DHT-induced AR transactivation activity for associated genes (Figure 4.5C), indicating that TFAP-2β may facilitate AR binding but is not a critical determinant of AR DNA binding and transcriptional activity. Independent of AR signalling, siAP- $2\beta$  significantly decreased expression of *CLCA2* (a molecular apocrine signature gene) and increased expression of FAR2 (lipid metabolism gene) compared to siNC under vehicle (basal) conditions (Figure 4.5C).



Figure 4.5: Analysis of the TFAP-2 $\beta$  cistrome in MDA-MB-453 cells. (A) Venn diagram showing overlap of consensus TFAP-2 $\beta$  cistromes under vehicle DHT (10nM) treatment conditions. control and **(B)** Heatmaps and corresponding read density plots showing average consensus ChIP-seq signals (FPKM) and the number of shared, gained and lost TFAP-2β binding sites in MDA-MB-453 cells cultured in steroid-deplete conditions and treated for 4 hours with either Vehicle (Veh) or 10 nM DHT. (C) Genome browser images of TFAP-2 $\beta$  and H3K27ac chromatin occupancy near genes involved in cell growth. Treatment with 5nM siAP-2ß for 48hr decreased H3K27ac enrichment at these sites.



Figure 4.5: Interaction of AR and TFAP-2 $\beta$  at the chromatin level. (A) Venn diagram showing overlap of consensus AR and TFAP-2<sup>β</sup> cistromes in MDA-MB-453 cells treated with 10 nM DHT for 4hr, showing that 45% of AR are co-occupied by TFAP-2 $\beta$ . (B) Representative genome binding sites browser images of TFAP-2B and AR shared DNA-binding sites associated with molecular apocrine breast cancer signature genes. (C) Representative examples of AR binding sites (assessed by ChIP-PCR) and associated genes (assessed by RT-PCR) showing that knockdown of TFAP-2ß reduced but did not prevent AR enrichment at representative loci and did not significantly influence AR transcriptional activity. ChIP-seq, ChIP-PCR and RT-PCR experiments were conducted in MDA-MB-453 cells, cultured in serum-deplete conditions then treated for 4 hours with either Vehicle (Veh) or 10 nM DHT. ChIP-PCR data represented as mean ± SEM of three independent replicate experiments, representing consecutive passages of cells. RT-PCR data represented as mean  $\pm$  SEM of three well replicates of two independent experiments. ns p>0.05; \*p<0.05; \*\*p<0.01; \*\*\*p<0.001, using One Way ANOVA.

## **4.3.5** Effect of DHT in patient-derived xenograft (PDX) models of molecular apocrine breast cancer

Activation of AR signalling with the AR agonist DHT has never been directly assessed in PDX models of molecular apocrine breast cancer. This study examined the effect of DHT on growth of three PDX models (CTPx3921, GAR 14-06A, and HCI-008) that were chosen for being ERa-negative, AR-positive HER2-positive to specifically classify them molecular and as apocrine tumours. Treatment with DHT (60-day slow-release; 10mg) significantly decreased CTPx3921 xenograft growth, but increased growth of GAR 14-06A 4.6C), providing compelling pre-clinical tumours (Figure evidence for differential growth effects of AR in the molecular apocrine breast cancer context. A slight decrease in the growth of HCI-008 tumours was observed with DHT but it was not significant (Fig.4.6C). High TFAP-2 $\beta$  levels were detected in these three molecular apocrine PDX models (Figure 4.6B), confirming findings from Figure 1 and the molecular apocrine status of these models. However, the high expression of TFAP-2ß in all models suggest that levels of TFAP-2β do not predict response to DHT, consistent with findings from section 4.3.3 that TFAP-2 $\beta$  influences but is not a critical determinant of AR oncogenic effect in molecular apocrine breast cancer.



Figure 4.6: Differential growth effects of AR signalling in PDX models of molecular apocrine breast cancer. (A) PDX models derived from primary or metastatic deposits of clinical molecular apocrine breast cancers. **(B)** Representative IHC images of AR and TFAP-2\beta in molecular apocrine PDX models. Scale bars = 50  $\mu$ m. (C) Tumour growth plots from three molecular apocrine PDX models treated in vivo with vehicle or DHT (60-day slowrelease DHT pellets (10 mg). N= 4 for each treatment arm for each experiment. All data represented as mean  $\pm$  SEM; ns p>0.05; \*p<0.05; \*\*p<0.01; \*\*\*p<0.001, using unpaired, one-tailed t-test.

#### 4.4 Discussion

Members of the TFAP-2 family of transcription factors have diverse biological roles and have been implicated in cancer. Herein, the biological role of TFAP- $2\beta$  in the molecular apocrine subtype of breast cancer was investigated. Using gene expression datasets and immunoreactive staining, we demonstrated high TFAP- $2\beta$  expression in clinical molecular apocrine tumours and using a representative cell line (i.e., MDA-MB-453), showed that TFAP- $2\beta$  was required to sustain proliferative capacity and cell viability. Although we reveal a novel interaction between TFAP- $2\beta$  and AR, a putative driver of molecular apocrine breast cancer, we did not find evidence that this interaction was a critical determinant of oncogenic AR signalling. Hence, TFAP- $2\beta$  is a transcription factor specifically enriched in molecular apocrine breast cancers that has a role in promoting cell viability and proliferative capacity, perhaps independent of AR signalling.

Within the context of ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancers, TFAP-2 $\beta$  was almost exclusively expressed in molecular apocrine tumours, with no or very little This remarkable difference expression in basal tumours. in TFAP-2β expression could be due to differential expression of the HER2 oncogene. Overexpression of HER2, particularly via ERBB2 amplification, commonly occurs in molecular apocrine breast cancers (Banneau et al. 2010; Farmer et al. 2005; Sanga et al. 2009). In molecular apocrine tumours without ERBB2 amplification, ERBB2 activating mutations are found in 9% of cases, suggesting that hyper-activation of the ERBB2 pathway may be a universal feature of this subtype (Jiang, Y-Z et al. 2019). Indeed, high ERBB2 expression was detected in the molecular apocrine tumours that were used in this study.

The higher expression of TFAP-2 $\beta$  in the context of HER2-enriched molecular apocrine disease compared to HER2-negative basal breast tumours suggests a direct association between TFAP-2 $\beta$  and HER2 expression. Using ChIP-seq analysis, this study showed that TFAP-2β binds to an enhancer region of HER2 and that knockdown of TFAP-2 $\beta$  reduced the H3K27ac signal at this locus. These genomic findings were consistent with reduced expression of HER2 at and protein level in MDA-MB-453 cells following TFAP-2β the gene knockdown. Based on motif analyses, previous studies have suggested the ability of a member of the TFAP-2 family to bind and activate the ERBB2 promoter in breast cancer cells (Bosher et al. 1996; Bosher, Williams & Hurst 1995; Hollywood & Hurst 1993). However, those studies pre-dated identification of specific members of the TFAP-2 family and the ability to interrogate the genomic occupancy of a specific member using ChIP-seq or Of notable significance, our study is the first to ChIP-PCR technology. describe the TFAP-2ß cistrome in any model system and to show that TFAP- $2\beta$  does not bind the promoter of the HER2 gene, but it binds to an enhancer element.

Even though high expression of *TFAP2B* distinguished molecular apocrine tumours among other tumour sub-types, *TFAP2B* expression was also detected in some luminal tumours. Importantly, the TFAP-2 $\beta$  expression we saw in these luminal tumours is not due to the presence of lobular cancers because we excluded them from the analysis. Nearly all of the TFAP-2 $\beta$  positive luminal tumours fall into the luminal-A category. In contrast to luminal-B tumours, high differentiation status and low proliferation activity characterise the luminal A subtype (Sørlie et al. 2001; Yaşar et al. 2017; Yersal & Barutca

2014). Our data could indicate that TFAP-2 $\beta$  plays a role in promoting a higher degree of differentiation in this particular phenotype. The exclusive expression of *TFAP2B* in luminal-A tumours is of interest and needs further investigation to understand the mechanisms underlying this finding.

Our data also showed that MFM-223 cells lack the expression of TFAP-2β (Fig. 4.4A). While MFM-223 is known to have a high expression of AR that is comparable to MDA-MB-453 cells and accordingly Lehmann et al (2011) classified it as a luminal AR (another term for molecular apocrine) (Lehmann et al. 2011), our data indicate that AR expression alone is not sufficient for the identification of molecular apocrine cell lines and that TFAP-2\beta can be used as a marker for this subgroup. Since MFM-223 cells have a basal phenotype and lack ERBB2 amplification, we speculated that they lack expression of TFAP-2β. In contrast, MDA-MB-453 cells showed high expression of TFAP-2β (Figure 4.1C) .While some studies describe MDA-MB-453 cells as a triplenegative breast cancer cell line because they lack ERBB2 amplification (Espinosa Fernandez et al. 2020; Lehmann et al. 2011), other studies consider MDA-MB-453 as a model for an ERa/HER2-positive cell line due to high levels of HER2 expression and used it to study resistance to HER2-targeted therapies (Goel et al. 2016; Narayan et al. 2009). Higher expression of HER2 could be associated with high expression of TFAP-2 $\beta$  in this cell line model of molecular apocrine breast cancer.

Is the TFAP-2 $\beta$  transcription factor important for maintaining proliferation and viability of molecular apocrine cells? To answer this question, we examined the effect of silencing TFAP-2 $\beta$  using the prototypic molecular apocrine cell

line MDA-MB-453. Silencing TFAP-2 $\beta$  exerted a potent growth inhibitory effect and induced caspase-dependent apoptosis in vitro, accompanied by a reduction in mRNA and protein levels of key oncogenes including C-MYC and HER2. While the ability of TFAP-2 $\beta$  to regulate the expression of C-MYC in breast cancers specifically and cancers in general was not reported prior to this study, a few studies have examined the interaction of TFAP-2 with C-MYC in other biological contexts (Gaubatz et al. 1995; Moser et al. 1997). Using motif analysis, a study by Gaubatz and colleagues (1995) showed that MYCresponse elements that transcriptionally regulate two MYC target genes, prothymosin-a and ornithine decarboxylase (ODC) from different organisms (e.g. human, rat, mouse and pig), contain a high-affinity binding site for a TFAP-2 factor (Gaubatz et al. 1995). The latter study also used electrophoretic mobility shift assay to show that recombinant TFAP-2 was able to recognise and bind the MYC-response elements from prothymosin-a and ODC, and the specificity of the interaction was verified using different competitors (Gaubatz et al. 1995). Mechanistically, the Gaubatz et al (1995) study found that TFAP-2 did not affect the expression of C-MYC in HeLa cells transfected with MYC response elements and then co-transfected with a TFAP-2 or C-MYC expression plasmid, but it inhibited C-MYC-induced transactivation bv competing for DNA binding by C-MYC and by directly interacting with the C-MYC protein, which impaired DNA binding of the MYC/MAX complex (Gaubatz et al. 1995). A subsequent study provided further evidence, reporting that TFAP-2ß knock-out in mice did not change C-MYC expression but it induced apoptotic cell death of renal epithelial cells via enhancement of C-MYC transactivation (Moser et al. 1997). Herein, we demonstrated that TFAP-

 $2\beta$  regulates C-MYC in molecular apocrine cells and this is likely due to a binding site at the promoter region as shown by the ChIP-seq data. Loss of impaired HER2 expression in MDA-MB-453 cells. HER2 TFAP-2 $\beta$  also signalling pathways have shown growth-promoting effects in MDA-MB-453 cells (Ni et al. 2011) and we know now that TFAP-2β regulates HER2 expression in the context of this disease and that is likely through association with the enhancer region as shown in ChIP-seq analysis. Moreover, analysis of the TFAP-2\beta cistrome in MDA-MB-453 cells showed TFAP-2\beta binding sites at the promoter of genes involved in the cell cycle including WEE1 and E2F2. The WEE1 kinase is a key regulator of the G2 cell cycle checkpoint (Ghiasi et al. 2013). In response to DNA damage, WEE1 inhibits the activity of CDK1 through phosphorylation, resulting in cell cycle arrest to allow for DNA repair (Ghiasi et al. 2013). E2F2 is a member of the E2F transcription family of transcription factors, which regulates transcription of several genes involve in cell cycle (Johnson & Schneider-Broussard 1998). Enforced E2F2 expression significantly increased MCM4 (DNA replication licensing factor) and CCNE2 (regulates the transition from G1 to S phase) expression in SKOV3 and A2780 ovarian cancer cell lines (Xie, Li & Yang 2017). In this study, we showed that knocking down TFAP-2ß reduced H3K27ac enrichment at these genes but did not completely quench the signal. This may be because we did not fully knockdown TFAP-2ß or may be the influence of TFAP-2ß is not best reflected by H3K27ac and it could have had a very different effect on some other histone markers.

Using several proteomic techniques to detect AR interacting proteins, we identified TFAP-2 $\beta$  as a candidate AR interacting factor. Activation of AR did

not majorly influence the TFAP-2 $\beta$  cistrome, but it induced an association between AR and TFAP-2\beta at 36\% of TFAP-2\beta DNA-binding sites, supporting the fact that these two factors interact on chromatin. Another transcription factor, FOXA1, has been shown to be present at approximately 100% of AR binding sites in MDA-MB-453 cells (Robinson, JL et al. 2011), indicating that the interaction between AR and TFAP  $-2\beta$  is more selective. The data also suggests that TFAP-2 $\beta$  would have AR-independent effects. We were interested to see if AR/TFAP-2ß complexes are critical for AR transcriptional activity and AR oncogenic effects in molecular apocrine breast cancer cells. Experiments in this study showed that knocking down TFAP-2ß reduced but did not prevent the binding of AR to co-occupied loci. The reduced AR binding did not prevent transactivation of associated genes, suggesting that AR signalling is not reliant on TFAP-2 $\beta$  for transactivation capacity. However, we did not perform a complete knockdown of TFAP-2β for this experiment since complete silencing would have killed the cells, precluding a definitive conclusion. Alternatively, because the AR cistrome completely overlaps with the FOXA1 cistrome and it is clear that FOXA1 is a pioneer factor for AR binding in the MDA-MB-453 cell line, we deduced that AR is probably still bound to chromatin in the absence of TFAP-2β because FOXA1 is there.

For the first time, three PDX models of molecular apocrine breast cancer were used in this study to examine the effect of AR agonist DHT *in vivo*. PDX models were selected on the basis of having high AR, no ER $\alpha$  and HER2 amplification. Consistent with data from clinical molecular apocrine tumours, high expression of TFAP-2 $\beta$  was revealed in these PDX models. The response to DHT was different in all three molecular apocrine PDX models, a surprising finding given the prevailing view that AR drives growth of this breast cancer sub-type. However, since all of these models are TFAP-2 $\beta$  positive, it is unlikely this factor is the key determinant of AR oncogenic activity, which aligns with our *in vitro* data.

In summary, this work provides preliminary evidence for the clinical significance of TFAP-2 $\beta$  in the molecular apocrine subtype of breast cancer. High expression of TFAP-2<sup>β</sup> characterises molecular apocrine breast cancer, indicating a potential for being a candidate marker of this disease. We have also shown that TFAP-2 $\beta$  is critical for proliferation and viability of a cell line model of this disease. This preclinical data provides the rationale for creating a selective inhibitor of TFAP-2 $\beta$ . Indeed, a previous study described the development of a small molecule inhibitor against TFAP- $2\alpha/\gamma$  (Hu et al. 2018), which highlights the potential to create anti-TFAP-2 $\beta$  drugs.

#### **CHAPTER FIVE**

### A NOVEL AND HIGHLY SELECTIVE CDK9 INHIBITOR (D-11) EFFECTIVELY SUPPRESSES PROLIFERATION OF TRIPLE NEGATIVE BREAST CANCERS

#### **5.1 Introduction**

Triple negative breast cancers (TNBC) comprise a group of highly aggressive tumours that are negative for the three major diagnostic biomarkers of breast cancer: ERa, PR, and HER2 (Chen, J-Q & Russo 2009; Yersal & Barutca 2014). Therefore, patients with TNBC are insensitive to ER $\alpha$  and HER2 therapies mainly clinically managed with targeted and are cytotoxic chemotherapies, which are associated with a high rate of local and systemic relapse and death (Al-Mahmood et al. 2018; Dent et al. 2007). This highlights an important and unmet clinical need to develop targeted therapies for TNBC. One avenue of recent interest is to target cyclin dependent kinases (CDKs).

CDKs are serine/threonine protein kinases that activate their substrates upon binding to a regulatory cyclin subunit bound to the substrate, with subsequent phosphate transfer (Echalier et al. 2010). To date, twenty different CDKs have been discovered in mammalian cells (Malumbres & Barbacid 2005) and based on their functional role, are broadly categorised into two main groups: 1) cell cycle CDKs (CDK1-6) that control progression through various phases of the cell cycle by phosphorylating and activating cell cycle proteins (Hartwell & Kastan 1994; Lamb et al. 2013; Malumbres & Barbacid 2005), and 2) transcriptional CDKs (CDK7-9, 12 and 19) that control initiation and elongation of mRNA transcripts by phosphorylating and activating RNA polymerase II (RNAPII) (Lim & Kaldis 2013; Malumbres & Barbacid 2005). Dysregulation in the expression or activity of CDKs has been associated with and progression of multiple cancers, including breast cancer tumorigenesis (Diaz-Padilla, Siu Duran 2009; Ding et al. 2020; Romano & 2013). Consequently, pharmacological inhibition of CDKs has been considered an attractive anti-cancer therapeutic strategy (Cicenas et al. 2014; Mayer 2015). Indeed, inhibition of CDK4/6 has shown therapeutic efficacy in both endocrine therapy naïve and resistant ERa-positive breast cancer and are now included as standard-of-care for metastatic disease (Finn et al. 2015; Finn et al. 2009; Herschkowitz et al. 2008; Turner et al. 2015). CDK4/6 inhibitors mainly act by blocking the phosphorylation of retinoblastoma protein (Rb), which arrests the cell cycle in G1 phase (Malumbres & Barbacid 2005). However, inhibition of CDK4/6 lacks therapeutic efficacy in TNBC since this type of cancer generally lacks Rb expression (Dean et al. 2012; Ribnikar, Volovat & Cardoso 2019; Witkiewicz et al. 2016). Hence, investigation of other CDK members as potential therapeutic targets for TNBC is warranted.

Although CDK4/6 inhibitors cannot be targeted for TNBC, preclinical studies have reported that targeting CDK9 using small interference RNA or pan-CDK inhibitors (e.g., Flavopiridol and Dinaciclib) have anti-proliferative effects in models of TNBC (Horiuchi et al. 2012; McLaughlin et al. 2017; Rajput et al. 2016). In complex with its cyclin partner cyclin T1, CDK9 forms the positive transcription elongation factor, P-TEFb (McLaughlin et al. 2017). Through phosphorylation of serine 2 (pSer2) in the heptapeptide repeat motif within the C-terminal domain (CTD) of RNAPII, P-TEFb releases RNAPII from a paused state to enable transcriptional elongation (Hsin, Manley & development 2012;

Malumbres & Barbacid 2005; Napolitano et al. 2000). Basal transcription (production of the basal level of transcripts) does not require phosphorylation of the RNAPII CTD (Serizawa, Conaway & Conaway 1993), but CDK9mediated RNAPII phosphorylation increases transcriptional activity (Bacon & D'Orso 2019; Nekhai, Petukhov & Breuer 2014). This increased RNAPII activity facilitates sustained expression of short-lived mRNA transcripts that encode oncogenic and anti-apoptotic proteins such as MYC and MCL1, which are important oncogenic drivers of TNBC (Horiuchi et al. 2012; Wang, S & Fischer 2008). While targeting CDK9 has shown promise, clinical translation of a CDK9 targeted therapy has been hampered by poor selectivity, and subsequent toxicity, of existing CDK9 inhibitors (CDK9i) (Boffo et al. 2018; Mariaule & Belmont 2014; Sonawane et al. 2016). Therefore, we tested the pre-clinical efficacy and established the mechanism of action of a newly synthesised, highly selective CDK9i (D-11) in TNBC, with view to providing a new drug for clinical development.

#### **5.2 Methods**

#### **5.2.1 Test compounds**

The CDK9 inhibitors, D-11 and L-453, were provided by Professor Shudong Wang (Drug Discovery and Development Group, Cancer Research Institute, University of South Australia, Australia). For the *in vitro* assays, 10mM concentrated stock solutions of D-11 and L-453 was prepared in 100% DMSO and stored at -20°C and 4°C, respectively. Concentrated stocks were diluted in growth media as required on the day of treatment. For *in vivo* experiments, D-11 was freshly formulated in 0.1M sodium acetate buffer, pH 4.5 and gavaged daily at a concentration of 150-200mg/kg/day.

#### 5.2.2 Kinase assay

The *in vitro* kinase assay (Kinome scan) was performed by Reaction Biology Corporation (Malvern, USA) as described previously (Tadesse et al. 2018). D-11 and L-453 were screened against 396 human kinases and enzyme activity was determined by percentage of remaining kinase activity in test samples compared to vehicle (DMSO) after subtraction of background (derived from control reactions containing inactive enzyme). The concentration required to produce half maximum inhibition (Ki) was calculated using the Cheng–Prusoff equation: Ki = IC50 / (1 + ([ATP]/Km (ATP))), where Km is the Michaelis constant. A kinome activity map was prepared using Kinome Mapper. MDA-MB-453, MDA-MB-231 and MDA-MB-468 cell lines were obtained from the American Type Culture Collection (ATCC, USA) and maintained in DMEM-High glucose media, supplemented with 10% FBS, 2mM L-glutamine and 2mM sodium pyruvate. The MFM-223 cell line was purchased from the Leibniz DSMZ-German Collection of Microorganisms Institute and Cell Cultures (Germany) and maintained in EMEM supplemented with 10% FBS, 2mM L-glutamine, and a 1x concentration of insulin-transferrin-sodium selenite (ITS) supplement. All cell lines were maintained at 37°C in a humidified incubator with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. Cell lines were routinely tested for mycoplasma infection using Stratagene MycoSensor qPCR kit (#302106) and cell line identity by short tandem repeat profiling (Cell Bank Australia).

#### 5.2.4 Proliferation and apoptosis assays

MDA-MB-453, MDA-MB-468, and MDA-MB-231 cell lines were plated at a density of 4 x  $10^3$  cells/well and MFM-223 at a density of 5 x  $10^3$  cells/well in 96-well tissue culture plates (CoStar). Following a 24hr incubation period to allow cell adherence, the cell culture medium was removed and replaced with medium containing IncuCyte® Caspase-3/7 Green Apoptosis Assay Reagent (final concentration 5µM) and IncuCyte® NucLight Rapid Red Reagent for Live-Cell (diluted 1:2000). Concurrently, cells were treated with either vehicle (DMSO) or D-11 (150, 300, 600, and 1200nM doses). Plates were imaged over a period of 5 days, collecting four images per well every 3 hours with a 10x objective on the IncuCyte S3 (Essen Bioscience), with drug treatments refreshed every 72hr. The resultant images were analysed to determine the

number of live and dead cells using the associated IncuCyte S3 software, adjusting the mask and filter settings for image analysis using a small training set of images (6 images) from the vehicle and treated wells at early and late time points (Appendix 3A).

For proliferation assays with L-453 compound, MDA-MB-453, MDA-MB-468, and MDA-MB-231 cell lines were plated at a density of 3 x  $10^4$  cells/well and MFM-223 at a density of 5 x  $10^4$  cells/well in 12-well tissue culture plates (CoStar). Cells were left to grow for 24hr prior to treatment with either vehicle (DMSO) or L-453 (75, 150, 300, 600, and 1200nM doses). Treatments were refreshed every 3 days. Cells were quantified by haemocytometer counting using trypan blue dye.

#### 5.2.5 Western blot

Cells were seeded in 6-well cell culture plates (CoStar) at a seeding density of  $5x10^5$  cells/well and allowed to attach for 48hr. Cells were treated with vehicle or with 2-fold increasing concentrations of D-11 for 6hr, then harvested by scraping into RIPA buffer, supplemented with 1x cOmplete Protease Inhibitor 1x Halt Phosphatase Inhibitor (Thermo Scientific). (Roche) and Protein concentration was quantified by Pierce BCA protein assay (Thermo Scientific) Protein electrophoresis & immunoblotting before immunoblotting. were conducted as described in Chapter 2 section 2.2.5. Membranes were probed with the following primary antibodies: CDK9 (Cell Signaling Technology, #2316, 1:1000 dilution), RNAPII (Abcam, #Ab817, 1:1000 dilution), RNAPII CTD repeat YSPTSPS (p-RNAPII Ser2, Abcam, # ab193468, 1:5000 dilution), C-MYC (Cell Signaling Technology, #9402, 1:1000 dilution), MCL1 (Cell Technology, #5453, 1:1000 dilution) Signaling and GAPDH (Millipore, #MAB374, 1:2000 dilution). Detection of primary antibodies was performed using HRP-conjugated anti-mouse (DAKO, #P0161, 1:1000 dilution) or antirabbit (DAKO, #P0448, 1:1000 dilution) secondary antibodies. Signals were visualized with Clarity Western ECL Substrate (Bio-Rad) as described by the manufacturer and imaged using a ChemiDoc MP (Bio-Rad) imaging system.

#### 5.2.6 RNA isolation and quantitative RT-PCR

Cells were treated with vehicle or D-11 (300 and 600nM) for 4hr prior to harvest with Trizol reagent (Sigma, #T9424). RNA was purified according to the Trizol protocol and DNase treatment was performed using the TurboDNase kit (Thermo Scientific) according to manufacturer's instructions. RNA was quantified using a Nanodrop 1000 spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific). Total RNA (1µg) was reverse transcribed into cDNA using an iScript Select cDNA Synthesis Kit (Bio-Rad, #1706691) in the presence of both oligo (dT) and random primers. Quantitative RT-PCR was conducted with iQ SYBR Green Supermix (Bio-Rad, #1708866) using a CFX384 Real-Time PCR Detection System (Bio-Rad). Relative gene expression was determined by the  $\Delta\Delta$ CT method using GAPDH as an internal control for quantification analyses of gene targets.

#### **5.2.7 Cell cycle analysis**

Vehicle or D-11 (300 or 600nM) treated cells were washed once in 1x PBS and centrifuged at 2700 rpm for 5min. Cell pellets were resuspended in 500µL PBS and slowly dropped into 4.5mL of pre-chilled 70% ethanol and incubated overnight at 4°C. The fixed cells were washed with PBS, then pelleted and resuspended in 1mL of PI solution containing 50µg/mL PI, 100µg/mL RNase A (Sigma, #R4642), 0.1% Triton X-100, and incubated for 30min at room temperature. Stained cells were analysed using FACS Conto Π (BD Biosciences).

#### 5.2.8 *Ex vivo* explant culture of normal human breast tissues.

Normal breast tissues were collected from consenting women undergoing breast reduction surgery at the Flinders Medical Centre, Adelaide, South Australia (ethics approval number H-2015-175). Tissues were cultured *ex vivo* as previously described (Centenera et al. 2018; Dean et al. 2012). In brief, tissues were dissected into  $\sim 1 \text{ mm}^3$  pieces and randomly placed onto gelatin

dental sponges (Ethicon) pre-soaked in phenol-red-free RPMI 1640 media supplemented with 10% FBS. 2mM L-glutamine,  $10 \mu g/mL$ human recombinant insulin (Sigma, #I0516),  $10\mu g/mL$ hydrocortisone (Sigma, #H0888), and 1x antimycotic-antibiotic (Sigma, #A5955) and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO<sub>2</sub>. After 24hr, the medium was replaced with new culture medium supplemented with vehicle or D-11 (900nM & 2.7µM), followed by culture for a further 48hr. Four tissue pieces from each case were randomly allocated to each treatment on a single sponge. Cultured tissue pieces were fixed in 10% neutral-buffered formalin at 4°C overnight, dehydrated and embedded in paraffin wax for H&E and IHC analyses.

#### 5.2.9 TNBC mammary intraductal (MIND) xenografts

Animal experiments were approved by the University of Adelaide Animal Research Ethics Committee (approval number M-2018-088). The mammary xenografting technique employed intraductal (MIND) was following previously described protocols (Richard et al. 2016; Sflomos et al. 2016). A total of 2 x 10<sup>5</sup> MDA-MB-453 cells labelled with luciferase and dTomato fluorescent protein under puromycin resistance (LTP) were resuspended in 10µL normal growth media and injected into one of the fourth inguinal mammary ducts of NSG mice. Tumours were allowed to establish for 5 days, and then mice allocated by simple randomisation to receive vehicle (n = 10) or D-11 (10 mice received 8 doses of 200mg/kg/day and then 7 doses of 150mg/kg/day due to toxicity concerns) for 15 consecutive days. The number of mice per treatment was determined based on previous in vivo studies (Hickey, TE et al. 2021), showing that a 20% reduction in tumour size

compared to vehicle can be achieved with 10 mice/treatment group (p<0.05; 80% power). Tumour growth was monitored using an IVIS Lumina X5 imaging system (PerkinElmer). IVIS imaging was conducted five days after injection and every two days after treatment. IVIS-Living images 64-bit software was used to quantify non-saturated bioluminescence in regions of interest (ROI) and bioluminescence was quantified as photons/second for each ROI.

At the end of the experiment, the injected mammary glands were harvested for IHC (see section 5.2.10). Spleen, liver, and lung tissues were collected and stained with H&E to examine the effect of D-11 on normal tissue histology (see section 5.2.9).

#### 5.2.10 Histology and immunostaining

General procedures for H&E and IHC were performed as described previously in Chapter 2 Section 2.2.9. Ki-67 IHC was performed using a monoclonal mouse antibody (DAKO #M7240, 1:400 dilution) and a Goat Anti-Mouse Immunoglobulins/Biotin (DAKO, #E0433, 1:400 dilution) secondary antibody Slides were scanned using a NanoZoomer 2.0HT Microscopy System (Hamamatsu). Ki67 staining was quantified by manual counting of all fields containing breast epithelia, over multiple representative areas using a FIJI cell counter.

#### 5.2.11 Statistical analysis

Statistics were performed using Graphpad Prism 9.0. Two-tailed Student t tests, or one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey post hoc multiple comparison

tests were used as determined by the data. In the majority of cases, two independent experiments with three technical replicates per treatment condition were conducted. The half-maximal inhibitory concentration (IC50) was determined from the generated concentration-response curves using a non-linear regression curve fit. All data are expressed as the mean  $\pm$  SEM. A value of P < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

#### **5.3 Results**

### 5.3.1 Biochemical characteristics of newly developed CDK9 inhibitors D-11 and L-453

The CDK9 inhibitors, D11-8 and L-453, was derived from the CDKI-73 parent compound (Lam et al. 2014) and synthesized by Professor Shudong Wang (Drug Discovery and Development Group, University of South Australia, Australia). D-11 and L-453 compounds were designed to have a suitable size that enable them to pass through the space that exists between CDK9 and cyclin T1 but does not enable it to reach the ATP binding site of other CDKs (see section 1.5.4.5). D-11 exhibited a Ki of 8nM against CDK9/cyclin T1 and displayed over 50-fold selectivity over CDK1, 2, 4, 6 and 7, (Figure 5.1A). While L-453 inhibited CDK9/cyclin T1 activity at low pM (100pM), it showed Ki of 177 and 238nM against CDK2/cyclin A and CDK7/cyclin H. respectively. Compared to other known CDK9 inhibitors, including Dinaciclib (Selleck chemicals) and CDKI-73 (obtained from S. Wang, Uni SA), both D-11 and L-453 showed superior selectivity towards CDK9 (Figure 5.1A). These results were further substantiated via kinome analysis in which D-11 and L-453 specificity were determined against a panel of 369 human kinases. At a screening concentration of 1µM, which is at least 125 times above the Ki measured in the CDK9 biochemical assay, TRKC, FLT3, KHS, MST, MINK, TNIK and NUAK were the only other kinases that displayed <10% residual activity by D-11, while CLK, DYRK, TRKC, FLT3 and TAO were affected to the same degree by L-453 (Figure 5.1 B).

### Kinase inhibition, K<sub>i</sub> (nM)

CDKs	D-11	L-453	CDKI-73	Dinaciclib
CDK9	8	0.1	5.78	4
CDK1	1,530	265	8.17	3
CDK2	430	177	3.27	1
CDK4	2,620	NA	8.18	68
CDK6	1,540	NA	37.68	60
CDK7	600	238	134.26	70

B

D-11

L-453



**Figure 5.1:** Kinase profiles of D-11 and L-453. (**A**) Comparison of Ki values for D-11, L-453 and non-selective CDK9 inhibitors Dinaciclib and CDKI-73. NA= not active (**B**) Phylogenetic tree representation of kinase targets of D-11 (left panel) and L-453 (right panel) profiled against 369 kinases. Red circles represent <10% residual activity, respectively.

## **5.3.2** Selective CDK9 inhibition effectively reduces *in vitro* proliferation of TNBC cell lines.

To determine the therapeutic potential of CDK9 as a therapeutic target for TNBC, we began by examining protein expression of CDK9 and its known targets, the proto-oncogene C-MYC, and the anti-apoptotic marker MCL1 in a panel of TNBC cell lines. Two CDK9 isoforms are expressed in mammalian tissues: a major 42 kDa protein (CDK9<sub>42</sub>) and a minor 55 kDa (CDK9<sub>55</sub>) protein (Liu, H & Rice 2000; Shore et al. 2003). Western blotting analysis showed that both CDK9 isoforms are expressed in TNBC cell lines (MDA-MB-453, MDA-MB-468, MFM-223, and MDA-MB-231) (Figure 5.2A). As expected, CDK9<sub>42</sub> was more highly expressed than CDK9<sub>55</sub> in all cell lines (Figure 5.2A). Therefore, in the rest of this study, we focused on the CDK9<sub>42</sub> isoform and herein refer to it as CDK9.

TNBC cell lines exhibited variable basal levels of CDK9 protein, whereby MDA-MB-453 cells had the highest and MDA-MB-468 cells the lowest level of expression (Figure 5.2A-B). Basal expression of C-MYC and MCL1 proteins also varied in the four TNBC cell lines. C-MYC protein was higher in MFM-223 cells compared to the other TNBC cell lines evaluated (Figure 5.2A-B). MDA-MB-231 cells also exhibited relatively high C-MYC expression compared to the MDA-MB-453 and MDA-MB-468 cell lines (Figure 5.2A-B). MCL1 was expressed in all TNBC cell lines assessed, with relatively higher expression in MFM-223 cells (Figure 2A-B). Hence, CDK9 and its key targets were present in all TNBC models assessed, suggesting that targeting this factor could have broad application in this disease context.

Next, we assessed the anti-proliferative efficacy of targeting CDK9 in TNBC cell lines in vitro. Cells were treated with 2-fold increasing concentrations of D-11 (150, 300, 600 and 1200nM) and cell nuclei counted over a period of five days. A time and dose-dependent inhibition of proliferation occurred in all TNBC cell lines in response to D-11 (Figure 2.5C-F). The results indicate that D-11 had cell line specific effects, whereby some cell lines were more sensitive to D-11 than others. The MDA-MB-453 cell line was most sensitive; 300nM D-11 incurred a 33% growth inhibition (evident after 72 hr of starting treatment) and the IC<sub>50</sub> was 281nM at 120hr (Figure 2.5C). In contrast, MDA-MB-231 and MFM-223 cells required 600nM of D-11 to inhibit proliferation at 72hr and their IC<sub>50</sub> values were 658 and 737nM at 120hr, respectively (Figure 2.5 E-F). Although MDA-MB-453 cells may be more sensitive to CDK9 inhibition due to higher expression of CDK9, MDA-MB-468 cells have relatively low CDK9 expression and a relatively high sensitivity to D-11 with IC<sub>50</sub> of 342nM at 120 hr (Figure 2.5D), suggesting that the basal level of CDK9 alone is not a good indicator of therapeutic efficacy. Results of the effect of another CDK9 inhibitor L-453 on the proliferation of TNBC cell lines are shown in the appendix 4. While this study started off with two compounds, D-11 was chosen for further study because it evoked the greatest effect in inhibiting TNBC cells growth.



**Figure 5.2:** D-11 reduces *in vitro* proliferation of TNBC cell lines. (A) Protein expression of CDK9 and its known targets C-MYC and MCL1 in TNBC cell lines by western blot. GAPDH shown as a loading control. (B) Heat map showing expression of the GAPDH-normalised protein levels as assessed by densitometry of CDK9, C-MYC & MCL1 in TNBC cell lines. (C-F) Proliferation of TNBC cells measured by live cell count using the Incucyte S3 at varying concentrations of D-11. Data represents mean  $\pm$  SD of three replicate cell culture wells per condition and is a representative of two independent experiments. \*p<0.05; \*\*p<0.01; \*\*\*p<0.001; \*\*\*\*p<0.0001 (One Way ANOVA).

# 5.3.3 D-11 has cytotoxic effects in TNBC cells by inducing apoptosis and G2/M cell cycle arrest.

To examine whether the observed growth inhibitory effects of D-11 were accompanied by cell death, apoptotic cells were quantified using the Incucyte Caspase-3/7 green dye. Since there were significant growth inhibitory effects of D-11, a dead/live cell ratio was calculated to account for fewer cells present in wells with higher drug doses. D-11 significantly induced apoptosis in all of the TNBC cell lines tested (Figure 5.3A). At a dose of 600nM, a more dramatic induction of apoptosis (p<0.0001) was observed in MDA-MB-453 and MDA-MB-468 cells compared to the MDA-MB-231 cell line (Figure 5.3A). A higher dose of 1200nM was required to induce apoptosis in MFM-223 cells (Figure 5.3A). Moreover, a G2/M cell cycle arrest was observed upon treatment with 300nM D-11 in MDA-MB-453 and 600nM D-11 in MDA-MB-468 and MFM-223 for 72hr, while this occurred with only 600nM D-11 at 120hr in MDA-MB-231 cells (Figure 5.3B-E). Collectively, these results provide evidence that D-11 has growth inhibitory effects through a dual mechanism: inducing apoptosis and cell cycle arrest.











100

80

60

40

20 -

0

0

Dead cells

50K

% Cell

**MDA-MB-231** 

100K

150K

PI

200K

250K







Figure 5.3: D-11 induces apoptosis & G2/M cell cycle arrest in TNBC cells. (A) Effect of D-11 on cell death measured using the Incucyte Caspase-3/7 green Dye. Data represents mean  $\pm$  SD of three replicate cell culture wells per condition and is a representative of two independent experiments. \*p<0.05; \*\*p<0.01; \*\*\*p<0.001; \*\*\*\*p<0.0001 (One-Way ANOVA). (B) Cell cycle analysis after exposure to D-11 for 72hr in MDA-MB-453, MDA-MB-468 & MFM-223 and 120hr in MDA-MB-231 cells. Results are representative of two independent experiments with three replicates per condition.

### 5.3.4 D-11 reduces phosphorylation of RNAPII CTD and reduces expression of C-MYC and MCL1

To confirm that the anti-proliferative and cell cycle effects of D-11 in TNBC cell lines were due to targeted inhibition of CDK9, expression levels of CDK9 downstream targets were examined, including phosphorylated Ser2-RNAPII (pSer2-RNAPII), C-MYC, and MCL1 in TNBC cells following treatment with D-11 (300 and 600nM) for 4hr (mRNA expression) or 6hr (protein analysis). As expected, D-11 significantly reduced Ser2-RNAPII phosphorylation in TNBC cell lines without affecting total RNAPII (Figure 5.4). In MDA-MB-453 cells, the most sensitive to D-11-induced growth inhibition, phosphorylation of RNAPII was reduced by approximately 70% after a 6hr treatment with 600nM D-11 (Figure 5.4A), and this effect was accompanied by a 70% reduction in mRNA and protein levels of C-MYC and MCL1 (Figure 5.4B). Treating MDA-MB-468 and MFM-223 cells with 600nM D-11 induced a 30-40% inhibition of pSer2-RNAPII (Figure 5.4A), which coincided with a significant inhibition of C-MYC and MCL1 protein and mRNA levels (Figure 5.4B). In MDA-MB-231 cells, MCL1 expression was almost abrogated by 600nM D-11 (Figure 5.4B), but a higher dose of 1200nM was required to cause a decrease in C-MYC expression (Figure 5.4B). Together, these data clearly demonstrate the ability of D-11 to specifically target CDK9 activity and likely represent a key means by which D-11 reduces proliferation and viability of TNBC cells.




**Figure 5.4:** Targeting CDK9 activity using D-11 reduces phosphorylation of RNAPII and expression of C-MYC and MCL1 in TNBC cells in vitro. (**A**) Western blot analysis showing effects of D-11 on total RNAPII, p-RNAPII, C-MYC & MCL1 in TNBC cell lines after 6hr of treatment. GAPDH was used as a loading control. Blots are representative of 2 independent experiments. (**B**) RT-qPCR displaying the relative mRNA levels of C-MYC and MCL1 after 4hr treatment with D-11. GAPDH was used as a reference gene. Data represented as mean  $\pm$  SD; \*\*p<0.01; \*\*\*p<0.001 (One-Way ANOVA).

#### 5.3.5 In vivo anti-tumour efficacy of D-11 in TNBC models

selective targeting of CDK9 effectively suppressed proliferation of Since TNBC cell lines in vitro, we established mammary intraductal (MIND) xenografts using the MDA-MB-453 breast cancer cell line to validate the effect of D-11 in vivo. MIND technique, in which cells are injected directly into the mouse milk ducts, has gains over the mammary fat pad technique, as it mimics the original breast tumour microenvironment (Richard et al. 2016; Sflomos et al. 2016). NSG mice were injected unilaterally with MDA-MB-453 cells, and after 5 days were allocated to treatment with vehicle or D-11 using simple randomisation. This was the first time of testing D-11 in vivo, so tolerated doses were estimated based on in vivo data of a parent compound (CDKi-73, (Rahaman, Yu, et al. 2019)). Mice received 200mg/kg/day of D-11 for eight days by daily oral gavage. After that, the D-11 dose was reduced to 150mg/kg/day because one mouse became sick and there was concern that the cause might be D-11 toxicity. However, it was subsequently determined that the problem was technical (due to gavage damage), not due to inherent toxicity of the compound. As shown in Figure 5.5A-C, D-11 significantly reduced tumor growth of MDA-MB-453 MIND xenografts. No apparent behavioral or body weight changes were observed in treated mice, and there was no effect of D-11 on normal histology of liver and spleen tissues (Figure 5.5B), indicating that it was well tolerated and exerted no obvious harm to the animals. Collectively, these striking in vivo effects of D-11 strongly support the efficacy and tolerability of selective CDK9 inhibition in TNBC.





**Figure 5.5:** *In vivo* antitumor efficacy of D-11 on TNBC MIND xenograft tumours. **(A)** Growth curve showing inhibition of MDA-MB-453 MIND xenograft tumor growth with D-11 as measured by in vivo bioluminescence (mean total flux [photons/s]  $\pm$  SEM) (logarithmic scale). MDA-MB-453 MIND xenograft tumors treated 15 days with vehicle (n= 9) or D-11 (n=7). Four animals were excluded from the study due to technical reasons ( e.g. problems with oral gavage and cell injection). \*\*p<0.01 (Two-tailed Student t tests). **(B)** Representative H&E images of liver and spleen tissues from endpoint vehicle and D-11 treated MDA-MB-453 MIND xenograft tumors. Scale bar depicts 50 µm. **(C)** Representative images of the *in vivo* bioluminescence signals (flux [photons/s]) 5,11 and 20 days post MIND in each treatment group.

# 5.3.6 D-11 does not affect proliferation and histology of patient-derived explants of normal human breast tissues treated *ex vivo*.

CDK9 activity is not considered necessary to sustain homeostasis of normal cells, while cancer cells can rely on it to sustain expression of key oncogenic drivers (Falco, Giordano & therapy 2002; Serizawa, Conaway & Conaway 1993). To 'test lack of toxicity in normal human breast tissues, the effect of D-11 was assessed using explants of reduction mammoplasty tissue samples (n=4 independent cases) treated ex vivo as previously described (Dean et al. 2012). This technique has been shown to sustain the tissue architecture, viability, and hormone responsiveness of normal human breast cellular complexity tissues (Centenera et al. 2018; Hickey, TE et al. 2021) and is thereby more clinically relevant than the testing of non-transformed breast epithelial cell lines in 2-dimensional culture (e.g. MCF10A). Briefly, surgically resected breast tissue specimens were dissected into 1 mm<sup>3</sup> pieces and placed on top of a gelatine sponge partly submerged in growth culture media, to which treatments were added (Figure 5.6A). Explants were treated with vehicle or 3fold increasing doses (900 & 2700 nM) of D-11 for 48 hr and harvested for assessment of Ki-67 positivity and histological features. Compared to vehicletreated explants, D-11 had no significant effect on Ki-67 positivity and histology of normal breast tissue explants (Figure 5.6 B-C). The absence of a toxic effect of D-11 in normal mammary cells is consistent with previous studies showing that the kinase function of CDK9 is not required for basal transcription (Scafe et al. 1990; Serizawa, Conaway & Conaway 1993).



**Figure 5.6:** D-11 has no effect on proliferation and histology of normal human breast tissues. (A) Schematic showing *ex vivo* culture of normal breast tissue explants. (B) Quantification of Ki-67 positivity in normal breast tissues (n = 4 independent cases) treated with Vehicle or D-11 for 48hr. Data represented as mean  $\pm$  SEM; ns p>0.05 (Two-tailed Student t tests). (C) Representative images of Ki-67 IHC and H&E staining in normal breast tissues treated with Vehicle or 2.7µM D-11 for 48hr. Brown arrows demonstrate examples of Ki-67 positive cells. Scale bar depicts 50 µm.

### **5.4 Discussion**

A potential therapeutic strategy to treat TNBC is to impair the sustained expression of oncogenes and pro-survival factors that drive growth of this aggressive subtype of breast cancer. This could be achieved by inhibiting CDK9 activity, which impedes RNAPII-mediated transcription of short-lived oncogenic gene transcripts. In the current pre-clinical study, we demonstrate the anti-tumour efficacy of a novel, potent, and highly selective CDK9 inhibitor (D-11) in the context of TNBC using a panel of cell lines to provide *in vitro* evidence and a cell line mammary intraductal (MIND) xenograft model to provide *in vivo* evidence. The non-toxic nature of D-11 was demonstrated via lack of effect on several mouse tissues in vivo and human breast tissues ex vivo. Collectively, this data supports advancement of D-11 to clinical trials involving TNBC.

Using cell-free assays for biochemical analysis, we showed that D-11 inhibits CDK9 kinase activity at a low Ki value (8nM) and displayed remarkable selectivity for CDK9 over other CDKs as well as other protein kinases in the kinome (Figure 5.1). D-11 suppressed proliferation and triggered apoptosis in TNBC cells *in vitro* and these effects are ascribed to the reduction of p-RNAPII, C-MYC & MCL1 levels, indicative of targeted CDK9 inhibition. In surviving cells, D-11 induced a cell cycle block at the G2/M phase, consistent with previous data which reported that silencing CDK9, but not CDK1 or CDK2, reduced cyclin B1 protein levels in MDA-MB-231 and BT549 breast cancer cell lines, leading to G2/M cell cycle arrest (Rajput et al. 2016). Moreover, the data presented in our study highlight that some TNBC cell lines are more responsive to CDK9 inhibition than others. Initially, it was postulated

that variation in response may be due to the difference in endogenous CDK9 levels, but our findings showed that the basal protein level of CDK9 alone is not sufficient to predict response to CDK9 inhibition in the context of the TNBC models used (Figure 5.2 A-B). A study conducted by Brisard and colleagues (2018) reported that TNBC cell lines with high mRNA levels of MDA-MB-231, MDA-MB-436, and MDA-MB-453) exhibited CDK9 (e.g., significantly higher sensitivity to atuveciclib (another newly developed CDK9 inhibitor with IC50=13nM) as compared to a panel of low-CDK9 expressing cell lines (e.g., HCC1937, MDA-MB-157, and HCC3153) (Brisard et al. 2018). Interestingly, atuveciclib IC<sub>50</sub> at 96h in MDA-MB-231 cells (identified as the cell line with the highest CDK9 mRNA expression based on the latter study) was 1.32 µM and was 0.63 µM in MDA-MB-436 cells, which express lower levels of CDK9 compared to MDA-MB-231. Similar observations were noticed in low CDK9 expressing cell lines, where 4µM of atuveciclib was used to inhibit HCC1937 cell line proliferation compared to 2.2 µM for the MDA-MB-157 cell line (which has the lowest CDK9 expression), supporting our conclusion that the CDK9 level alone did not predict response to CDK9 inhibition. Therefore, we examined the protein levels of CDK9 targets in an attempt to see if expression of these targets associated with response to D-11 and the data showed that the less responsive cell lines had higher levels of C-MYC. These observations suggest that the presence of amplification and/or overexpression of the downstream CDK9 target C-MYC could make TNBC cells less sensitive to selective CDK9 inhibition. However, further experiments such as analysis of CDK9i-induced changes to the p-RNAPII genome-wide chromatin binding profile and associated transcriptome in TNBC cells treated

with/without D-11 are needed to develop a biomarker signature of treatment response.

The anti-tumour effect of D-11 was also investigated in vivo with MDA-MB-453 mammary intraductal (MIND) xenografts. Our study is the first to use the MIND technique, in which cells are injected directly into the mouse milk ducts, examine the efficacy of targeting CDK9 in breast cancer in vivo. to Conventional mammary fat pad xenografting was used in previous studies to test transcriptional CDK inhibitors in breast cancer (Rajput et al. 2016; Sun, B et al. 2020; Wang, Yubao et al. 2015). The MIND technique has advantages over the mammary fat pad technique, as it better mimics the breast tumour microenvironment where cancers normally develop (Richard et al. 2016; Sflomos et al. 2016). The outcomes of our study showed that oral administration of D-11 significantly inhibited MDA-MB-453 MIND tumour growth, was well tolerated and did not affect histology of normal tissues. Key future experiments that will further clarify therapeutic efficacy of D-11 could include testing D-11 in vivo using TNBC patient-derived xenograft (PDX) models and using the MIND model to assess the effect of D-11 on metastasis, as this model offers opportunities to study breast cancer progression (transition from in situ to invasive disease and metastasis to relevant sites).

Taken altogether, this chapter demonstrates that selective CDK9 inhibition is an attractive therapeutic strategy for treatment of patients with TNBC, and that the novel and highly selective CDK9 inhibitor D-11 is a promising candidate for clinical development.

260

## CHAPTER 6

### DISCUSSION

### 6.1 General discussion

Treatment options for ERa-negative breast cancers are largely limited to effective, clinically chemotherapy due to the lack of proven targeted therapies. The studies presented in this thesis examined three potential therapeutic targets for ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer: the androgen receptor (AR), transcription factor AP-2\beta (TFAP-2β) and cyclin-dependent kinase 9 (CDK9). The major findings of the thesis are discussed below.

# 6.1.1. Genomic parameters of AR signalling associated with proliferative versus anti-proliferative effects in ERα-negative breast cancers.

The AR is expressed in approximately 20-50% of ER $\alpha$  and PR negative breast cancers (Liu, YX, Zhang & Tang 2018; McNamara, K et al. 2013; Niemeier et al. 2010; Xu, M et al. 2020). Although there is strong interest in targeting AR for treatment of breast cancer, the role AR signalling plays in different breast cancer contexts is controversial, which restricts clinical implementation of available currently AR-targeted therapies. Recently, this controversy was resolved in the context of ERa-positive breast cancer, in which AR was shown to be a tumour suppressor and use of an AR agonist, rather than an AR antagonist, the rational therapeutic strategy (Hickey, TE et al. 2021). However, the controversy remains in the context of  $ER\alpha$ -negative breast cancers and is

complicated by the fact this disease context is comprised of many different molecular sub-types. To inform this controversy, the first part of this thesis (Chapter 3) aimed to define genomic parameters of AR signalling activity associated with proliferative versus anti-proliferative cellular responses in the ERα-negative breast cancer context, with the view to understanding the anti-oncogenic oncogenic versus mechanistic basis of potential. Two representative ERa-negative/AR-positive cell lines (MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223) were investigated chosen for having comparable levels of AR expression but differing proliferative responses to AR activation with the endogenous ligand, DHT. Expression profiles of DHT-regulated genes were analysed in MDA-MB-453 (growth stimulated by DHT) and MFM-223 (growth inhibited by DHT) cell lines using next-generation sequencing (NGS) techniques, to determine whether differential expression of AR target genes could underpin differential proliferative responses. The potent androgen DHT stimulated the transcription of genes that mediate growth, development, and metabolism in MDA-MB-453 cells (Chapter 3, Figure 3.3). Many of these genes have been reported to have a growth-stimulating effect in several types of cancer. Examples are ISX (Hsu et al. 2013; Wang, S-N et al. 2016), EPHA2 (Brantley-Sieders et al. 2008; Song, W et al. 2017), TOX3 (Dittmer et al. 2011; Seksenyan et al. 2015), SGK1 (Lang et al. 2010; Shanmugam et al. 2007), CAMKK1 (Brzozowski & Skelding 2019; Karacosta et al. 2012; Massie et al. 2011), and WNT4 (Ni et al. 2011; Yang, D et al. 2020). Moreover, Gene Ontology analysis revealed up-regulation of several lipid metabolism genes upon treatment with DHT in MDA-MB-453 cells. Dysregulation of lipid metabolism pathways as a means of promoting cancer growth has been linked

to the progression of several types of cancer including colorectal, prostate, breast, and ovarian cancer (Butler, LM, Centenera & Swinnen 2016; Marino et al. 2020; Tania, Khan & Song 2010; Yeh, C-S et al. 2006). Increased lipid metabolism is thought to contribute to cancer cell proliferation in part by providing building materials for cell membrane synthesis needed for cell energy, increasing synthesis duplication. supplying and the of second messenger lipid molecules that mediate tumorigenesis pathways (Butler, L et al. 2020; Huang, C & Freter 2015). Hence, in addition to up-regulation of growth-stimulatory pathways, dysregulation lipid classic of metabolism pathways might be a critical mediator of DHT-induced proliferation in MDA-MB-453 cells. In MFM-223 cells, DHT induced expression of known tumour suppressor genes, including ZBTB16, Nkx 3.1, and LRIG1 (Cao, JingPing et al. 2013; Hedman & Henriksson 2007; Kikugawa et al. 2006; Krig et al. 2011; Li, Q et al. 2019; Lindquist et al. 2014; Ljuslinder et al. 2007), consistent with the anti-proliferative effect of DHT in this cell line. In addition, DHT reduced expression of genes involved in cell survival or with purported oncogenic activity (e.g., LGR5, TM4SF18, and BCL2) in MFM-223 cells (Chapter 3, section 3.3.1.3), another potential means of growth inhibition. Using a diverse, clinically relevant panel of cell-line and patient-derived models of ERapositive breast cancer, a study recently published by my host laboratory (Hickey, TE et al. 2021) showed that AR activation has antitumor activity in multiple contexts of ERa-positive breast cancer. Mechanistically, they found that agonist activation of AR altered the genomic distribution of ERa and essential co-activators, resulting in repression of cell cycle and pro-survival genes, including BCL2, and upregulation of known tumour suppressors,

263

including ZBTB16 (Hickey, TE et al. 2021). Importantly, these gene regulatory events (down-regulation of BCL2, up-regulation of ZBTB16) were recapitulated by AR signalling in MFM-223, a cell line that lacks ERa expression, suggesting that AR regulation of these genes can be independent of ERa signalling. The inability of DHT to stimulate a similar transcriptional program in MDA-MB-453 cells may explain the lack of anti-proliferative effects. Interestingly, genome-wide mapping of AR cis-regulatory binding sites in MDA-MB-453 cells showed that lack of AR enrichment at genomic loci associated with tumour suppressor genes exclusively upregulated by DHT in MFM-223 cells (Chapter3, Figure 3.7) did not explain the inability of AR to enhance transcription of these genes in MDA-MB-453 cells. This finding suggested that disparities in recruitment of AR co-regulatory proteins (nuclear factors that work with AR to regulate its transcriptional capacity) to these loci may be involved. To identify potential candidates, an unbiased proteomic technique called RIME was performed to identify and compare the AR interactomes in the two cell line models. Indeed, analysis of cooperating factors that are potentially involved in the regulation of AR signalling in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells based on the RIME data showed that only 10% of the precipitated proteins were shared between the two cell lines, indicating a large discrepancy in the AR interactomes. Among the shared AR interacting proteins are SWI/SNF (chromatin remodelling complex) related proteins (SMCE1, SMRC2, SMRD2, and ARID1A), known to interact with AR in the context of prostate cancer (Chmelar et al. 2007) and are required for AR to reorganize chromatin upon activation (Marshall et al. 2003). It makes sense that these factors are common AR interacting proteins in the two breast cancer

cell lines as well as in prostate cancer cells because recruitment of chromatin remodellers is a standard feature of steroid receptor mediated transcriptional activity (Achinger-Kawecka et al. 2020; Orlando et al. 2019; Senapati, Kumari & Heemers 2020). The AR interacting proteins that were specific for MDA-MB-453 cells included factors involved in cell cycle regulation (e.g., HCFC1, LAP2A, and NUDC), DNA repair (PAXX, PNKP, PRMT1, and UBA1), and transcription factors (e.g., TFAP-2β and TLF3). The MFM-223 specific AR partners were categorised into chromatin remodeling (e.g., HMGB1 H2AZ, and RCC1), RNA processing (e.g., EIF3A, CCAR2, and FUBP3), cell growth/death (ANXA7, and YWHAZ), response to stress (PRDX1 and PRDX2), as well as transcription repression (CBX5). The observed differences in the AR interactomes could feasibly be attributed to the mutational status of AR in MDA-MB-453 cells; the AR gene in MDA-MB-453 cells contains a G-T transversion in exon 7 (Moore et al. 2012b). In contrast, the AR gene is not mutated in MFM-223 cells (Magklara, Brown & Diamandis 2002). The MDA-MB-453 AR mutation results in an AR protein variant consisting of a glutamine to histidine substitution at amino acid 865 (Q865H) of the ligand binding domain (Moore et al. 2012b). Molecular modelling of the mutated AR protein showed conformational changes likely to affect the structure of the ligand binding pocket (Moore et al. 2012b), which may lead to the recruitment of a distinct set of AR co-regulators. Another possibility is that the gene/protein expression of some of these co-regulators could be different between MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cell lines, leading to differential recruitment to AR. The latter suggestion could be supported by the results of Transcription factor AP-2 $\beta$  (TFAP-2 $\beta$ ). The TFAP-2 $\beta$  transcription factor is known to regulate

many important biological processes and was detected as an AR co-regulatory protein in MDA-MB-453 cells but not the MFM-223 cells. Independent validation showed that TFAP-2 $\beta$  protein levels were highly expressed in MDA-MB-453 cells but were not detectable in MFM-223 cells. These data inspired the hypothesis that TFAP-2 $\beta$  may be a critical determinant of AR oncogenic action in ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancers, which was explored in Chapter 4.

# 6.1.2 TFAP-2β is critical for growth of molecular apocrine breast cancer cells.

Identification of TFAP-2β as an AR interacting protein in MDA-MB-453 cells and not MFM-223 cells stirred further investigation of this factor in the context of all breast cancers and then in the specific context of ERa-negative disease, the theme of my thesis. Examining TFAP2B expression levels in a cohort of 176 clinical breast cancers showed strong enrichment in tumours classified as molecular apocrine breast cancers. Our demonstration that TFAP-2β expression is also high in MDA-MB-453 cells but not in other AR-positive cell line models of ERa-negative breast cancer, is consistent with the fact that the MDA-MB-453 cell line is commonly considered and utilized as the prototypic model of the molecular apocrine disease sub-type (Doane et al. 2006; Farmer et al. 2005; Ni et al. 2011). As a sequence-specific DNA-binding transcription factor, TFAP-2 $\beta$  regulates the expression of genes with roles in important biological processes such as development and cell survival (Moser et al. 1997; Satoda et al. 2000; Wenke & Bosserhoff 2010). Therefore, we aimed to investigate the biological role of TFAP-2 $\beta$  in the context of molecular apocrine

266

disease before specifically investigating its potential role as a regulator of oncogenic AR signalling. Experimental knockdown of TFAP-2<sup>β</sup> strongly suppressed proliferation and induced apoptosis in MDA-MB-453 cells. An oncogenic effect of TFAP-2 $\beta$  has been demonstrated in several cancer types (Fu, L et al. 2014; Fu, X et al. 2019; Hara et al. 2019). For example, silencing TFAP-2β inhibited cell growth and induced apoptosis in lung adenocarcinoma models in vitro and in vivo, whereas TFAP-2<sup>β</sup> overexpression promoted cell growth (Fu, L et al. 2014). The observed regulation of cell growth by TFAP-2β in the latter study was accompanied by modulation of cancer-associated pathways including stimulation of ERK/p38 and VEGF/PEDF-dependent signalling (Fu, L et al. 2014). In our study, we showed that ectopic expression of TFAP-2 $\beta$  in MFM-233 cells did not stimulate growth of this cell line, suggesting that this effect is context specific.

Other pre-clinical data reported that TFAP-2β mediates thyroid cancer cell proliferation and migration via the COX-2 signaling pathway (Fu, X et al. 2019). Herein, we showed that TFAP-2 $\beta$  promotes growth and viability of by MDA-MB-453 maintaining expression of C-MYC cells and HER2 oncogenes. Moreover, genome-wide mapping of the TFAP-2 $\beta$ cistrome showed TFAP-2 $\beta$  binding sites at the enhancer region of HER2 and in the promoter region of C-MYC and other genes involved in cell cycle progression. Consistent with this finding, siRNA-mediated knockdown of TFAP-2ß reduced enrichment of H3K27ac (a mark of transcriptional activation) at loci associated with these genes, including WEE1, a G2/M checkpoint regulator protein (Ghiasi et al. 2013), E2F2, a transcriptional regulator of G1/S target genes (Johnson & Schneider-Broussard 1998), and DKC1, another transcriptional

267

regulator of G1 target genes (Miao et al. 2019). However, examining global changes in H3K27ac at the ChIP-seq level did not capture the full effect of TFAP-2 $\beta$  knockdown on genomic changes, and thus experiments investigating TFAP-2 $\beta$  gene regulation by RNA-seq to capture global gene expression changes with siRNA-mediated inhibition of TFAP-2 $\beta$  are in progress.

As mentioned above, we hypothesized that TFAP-2 $\beta$  might be a mediator of oncogenic AR signalling in the context of ERa-negative breast cancer. Using several proteomic techniques, we identified and validated the interaction of AR with TFAP-2 $\beta$  in MDA-MB-453 cells but not in MFM-223 cells (Chapter 4, Figure 4.3). These results were explained by showing that TFAP-2 $\beta$  is highly expressed in MDA-MB-453 cells and is not detectable in MFM-223 cells. As we were interested in identifying AR genomic activity that differentiates proliferative from the anti-proliferative androgenic effects. we further examined TFAP-2B/AR interplay. Cistrome analysis showed a substantial colocalization of these two factors (at about 45% of loci) when AR was stimulated by DHT, supporting the results of our proteomic data and showing that these two transcription factors may have interactive as well as independent signalling events and physiological effects. Subsequent investigation showed that TFAP-2ß knockdown reduced but did not prevent AR enrichment at representative co-occupied loci in MDA-MB-453 cells and had no significant effect on DHT-induced AR transactivation activity for associated genes. While this data indicates that TFAP-2B is not a critical determinant of AR binding or transactional capacity, the results are not definitive because the full effect of silencing TFAP-2β may have been masked because we did not perform a complete knockdown due to the toxic effect on cells. However, a previous

study has reported that the pioneer factor FOXA1 co-occupies ~ 100% of the AR cistrome in MDA-MB-453 cells (Robinson, JL et al. 2011), indicating a more global influence compared to TFAP-2 $\beta$ . Our data indicate that a subset of FOXA1-AR binding sites is co-occupied by TFAP-2 $\beta$ , so that TFAP-2 $\beta$  silencing may not have a strong impact on AR binding at these co-occupied loci because the chromatin was opened due to the presence of FOXA1.

PDX models are now considered the gold standard for modelling breast cancer and to date, no one has examined the effect of AR signalling on models that represent molecular apocrine breast cancer. Three PDX models selected on the basis of being ER $\alpha$ -negative and having high AR expression and HER2 amplification were treated *in vivo* with DHT to shed critical light on the fact that even within the context of molecular apocrine PDXs, AR does not have a universal oncogenic effect. Interestingly, immunoreactive staining of TFAP-2 $\beta$ showed high expression of TFAP-2 $\beta$  in all of the tested molecular apocrine PDX models, supporting our conclusion that TFAP-2 $\beta$  plays a major role in determining this disease subtype and also showing that expression of TFAP-2 $\beta$ alone does not determine response to androgen in this disease context.

While the current study provides preliminary evidence for the clinical significance of TFAP-2 $\beta$  in molecular apocrine breast cancer, all *in vitro* data presented here were generated using one representative cell line (i.e., MDA-MB-453). Whether this result could be extrapolated to clinical molecular apocrine breast cancer remains unknown. We tried to address this limitation by investigating another representative molecular apocrine cell line model (HCC-202) but experiments with this cell line were hampered by failure to

successfully revive old frozen stocks provided by a collaborator and delays to receiving new stocks from ATCC due to COVID-19. Future studies will test whether HCC-202 cells are also dependent on TFAP-2β for growth and survival. This limitation could be further addressed by future studies with the PDX models of molecular apocrine breast cancer we characterised, which all high expression of TFAP-2 $\beta$ . These studies could involve have genetic knockdown of TFAP-2 $\beta$  or treatment with an inhibitor. While a specific inhibitor targeting TFAP-2 $\beta$  is still not available, there is a small molecule inhibitor previously used to target TFAP-2 $\alpha$  / TFAP-2 $\gamma$  (Hu et al. 2018) and from our experience in developing a selective inhibitor of CDK9 (Chapter 5), it may be possible to modify this inhibitor to be specific for TFAP-2 $\beta$ . Our study provides a rational for creating a selective inhibitor of TFAP-2<sup>β</sup>. Moreover, as the finding of this work showed that TFAP-2 $\beta$  is not the main determinant of AR action in this disease, further studies are required to identify biomarkers that can be used in patient selection to predict what type of AR target therapy (i.e., agonist or antagonist) would be appropriate. In the context of molecular apocrine breast cancers, a key future experiment is to interrogate AR signalling at the molecular level using our panel of PDX models of this disease sub-type that we have shown to have differential growth responses to DHT. Comparison of genomic factors that mediate AR signalling in more clinically relevant models such as molecular apocrine PDXs, with those of cell line models may facilitate the identification of biomarkers of androgen response in this disease context and avoid cell line biases, for example, the MDA-MB-453 cell line contains a functional mutation in the LBD of AR specific to this cell line.

# 6.1.3 A new highly selective CDK9 inhibitor, D-11, effectively suppresses growth of triple negative breast cancer (TNBC)

CDK9 inhibition is an attractive therapeutic strategy for TNBC tumours, as they are addicted to continuous transcription of short half-life oncogene and pro-survival factors (Brisard et al. 2018; Rajput et al. 2016). Although several inhibitors (e.g., Dinaciclib and Flavopiridol) have shown high potency against CDK9 activity, the lack of strong selectivity for CDK9 has limited their clinical utility due to off-target side effects (Aklilu et al. 2003; Boffo et al. 2018; Criscitiello et al. 2014; Parry et al. 2010). Therefore, developing highly selective CDK9 inhibitors is important to advance the field and clinical implementation of this targeting strategy for TNBC or other relevant cancers. Here, we report development and pre-clinical efficacy of a novel and highly selective CDK9 inhibitor, D-11, which exhibited high potency against CDK9 and displayed excellent selectivity over 369 human kinases. D-11 effectively suppressed the proliferation of TNBC cell line models in vitro. Through inhibition of RNAPII phosphorylation at Ser-2, D-11 decreased levels of the anti-apoptotic protein MCL1 and induced Caspase-dependent apoptosis in TNBC cells. These data are consistent with previous studies that have associated CDK9 inhibition with MCL1 depletion and subsequent induction of tumour cell death (Cidado et al. 2020; O'Reilly et al. 2018; Rahaman, Yu, et al. 2019; Tong et al. 2019). In addition, our study demonstrated that D-11 impairs proliferation of TNBC cells by diminishing protein levels of C-MYC and arresting cells in the G2/M phase. C-MYC regulates expression of a variety of genes involved in cell cycle progression, including genes encoding CDK1 and cyclin B1, which mediate cell cycle progression from the G2/M phase, (Albihn, Johnsen & Henriksson 2010; Dang, CVJM & biology 1999). Consistent with our findings, a previous study by Yang and colleagues reported that silencing C-MYC suppressed cyclin B1 expression in leukemia cells (Yang, Y et al. 2018). These data indicate that G2/M cell cycle arrest induced by D-11 could be a result of down-regulation of the C-MYC target gene cyclin B1.

The anti-tumour efficacy of D-11 was also observed in vivo using mammary intraductal (MIND) xenografting of a TNBC cell line. Our study is the first to test in vivo efficacy of D-11 but also to use this more clinically relevant xenografting technique to examine the effect of CDK9 inhibition in vivo. The MIND technique is preferred over mammary fat-pad xenografting because it establishes a tumour where breast cancers naturally develop (within the mammary ducts) and retains the capacity to recapitulate stages of disease progression (in situ, invasive, metastatic) (Richard et al. 2016; Sflomos et al. 2016). Oral administration of D-11 resulted in a significant inhibition in tumour growth (p < 0.01) without causing body weight loss and without affecting histology of normal tissues such as the liver and spleen. In contrast to its cytotoxic effect against cancer cells, D-11 also showed no toxicity on histology of normal human breast tissues that were cultured and treated ex vivo as explants, an important pre-clinical model that sustains tissue architecture, viability, and cellular complexity (Centenera et al. 2018; Flores, Taylor & Clinics 2015; Hickey, TE et al. 2021). These observations demonstrate the potential safety of D-11 and support its selectively for CDK9. To further clarify the relevance of selective CDK9 inhibition in TNBC and to provide more compelling evidence that D-11 is a promising drug for clinical development, examining D-11's effect *in vivo* using TNBC PDX would be a key future experiment for clinical translation.

### 6.2 Conclusion

The findings of this project expand current knowledge about the action of AR signalling in ERα-negative descriptive breast cancer and provide а investigation of the molecular factors associated with its oncogenic versus antioncogenic potential that can serve as an important resource for generating and testing new hypotheses. Moreover, this project provides preclinical evidence for novel therapeutic targets in ER $\alpha$ -negative breast cancer. TFAP-2 $\beta$  is highly expressed in molecular apocrine breast cancer tumours and is critical for the growth and viability of a cell line model of this disease sub-type. Our study presented TFAP-2 $\beta$  as a growth-promoting factor and a potential treatment strategy in molecular apocrine disease and highlighted the importance of identifying inhibitors of this factor. Targeting CDK9 with a novel, potent, and highly selective inhibitor is an effective treatment strategy for ERa-negative breast tumours. The new CDK9 inhibitor D-11 has marked anti-cancer efficacy in vitro and in vivo. With its high oral bioactivity along with an appreciable safety profile, D-11 offers a very exciting prospect as a clinical development candidate for treating women with triple negative breast cancer.

## References

Aarnisalo, P, Palvimo, JJ & Jänne, OAJPotNAoS 1998, 'CREB-binding protein in androgen receptor-mediated signaling', vol. 95, no. 5, pp. 2122-2127.

Abdullah, C, Korkaya, H, Iizuka, S, Courtneidge, SAJM & biology, c 2018, 'SRC increases MYC mRNA expression in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer via mRNA stabilization and inhibition of p53 function', vol. 38, no. 6, pp. e00463-00417.

Achinger-Kawecka, J, Valdes-Mora, F, Luu, P-L, Giles, KA, Caldon, CE, Qu, W, Nair, S, Soto, S, Locke, WJ & Yeo-Teh, NSJNc 2020, 'Epigenetic reprogramming at estrogen-receptor binding sites alters 3D chromatin landscape in endocrine-resistant breast cancer', vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 1-17.

Adamo, B, Ricciardi, GRR, Ieni, A, Franchina, T, Fazzari, C, Sanò, MV, Angelico, G, Michele, C, Tuccari, G & Adamo, VJO 2017, 'The prognostic significance of combined androgen receptor, E-Cadherin, Ki67 and CK5/6 expression in patients with triple negative breast cancer', vol. 8, no. 44, p. 76974.

Adly, L, Hill, D, Sherman, ME, Sturgeon, SR, Fears, T, Mies, C, Ziegler, RG, Hoover, RN & Schairer, CJIjoc 2006, 'Serum concentrations of estrogens, sex hormone-binding globulin, and androgens and risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women', vol. 119, no. 10, pp. 2402-2407.

Agoff, S, Swanson, P, Linden, H, Hawes, S & Lawton, T 2003, 'Androgen receptor expression in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer. Immunohistochemical, clinical, and prognostic associations', vol. 120, pp. 725-731.

Agoulnik, IU, Vaid, A, Bingman, WE, Erdeme, H, Frolov, A, Smith, CL, Ayala, G, Ittmann, MM & Weigel, NLJCr 2005, 'Role of SRC-1 in the promotion of prostate cancer cell growth and tumor progression', vol. 65, no. 17, pp. 7959-7967.

Akhtar, J, Kreim, N, Marini, F, Mohana, G, Brüne, D, Binder, H & Roignant, J-YJNc 2019, 'Promoter-proximal pausing mediated by the exon junction complex regulates splicing', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 1-17.

Aklilu, M, Kindler, H, Donehower, RC, Mani, S & Vokes, EJAoO 2003, 'Phase II study of flavopiridol in patients with advanced colorectal cancer', vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 1270-1273.

Al-Mahmood, S, Sapiezynski, J, Garbuzenko, OB, Minko, TJDd & research, t 2018, 'Metastatic and triple-negative breast cancer: challenges and treatment options', vol. 8, no. 5, pp. 1483-1507.

Alam, MSJCpii 2018, 'Proximity ligation assay (PLA)', vol. 123, no. 1, p. e58.

Alberts, B, Johnson, A, Lewis, J, Morgan, D, Raff, M & Keith Roberts, PW 2018, 'Molecular biology of the cell'.

Albihn, A, Johnsen, JI & Henriksson, MAJAicr 2010, 'MYC in oncogenesis and as a target for cancer therapies', vol. 107, pp. 163-224.

Alen, P, Claessens, F, Verhoeven, G, Rombauts, W, Peeters, BJM & biology, c 1999, 'The androgen receptor amino-terminal domain plays a key role in p160 coactivator-stimulated gene transcription', vol. 19, no. 9, pp. 6085-6097.

Alland, L, Muhle, R, Hou, H, Potes, J, Chin, L, Schreiber-Agus, N & DePinho, RAJN 1997, 'Role for N-CoR and histone deacetylase in Sin3-mediated transcriptional repression', vol. 387, no. 6628, pp. 49-55.

Allen-Petersen, BL & Sears, RCJB 2019, 'Mission Possible: Advances in MYC Therapeutic Targeting in Cancer', pp. 1-15.

Allioli, N, Vincent, S, Vlaeminck-Guillem, V, Decaussin-Petrucci, M, Ragage, F, Ruffion, A & Samarut, JJTP 2011, 'TM4SF1, a novel primary androgen receptor target gene over-expressed in human prostate cancer and involved in cell migration', vol. 71, no. 11, pp. 1239-1250.

Altucci, L, Addeo, R, Cicatiello, L, Dauvois, S, Parker, MG, Truss, M, Beato, M, Sica, V, Bresciani, F & Weisz, AJO 1996, '17beta-Estradiol induces cyclin D1 gene transcription, p36D1-p34cdk4 complex activation and p105Rb phosphorylation during mitogenic stimulation of G (1)-arrested human breast cancer cells', vol. 12, no. 11, pp. 2315-2324.

Amati, B, Alevizopoulos, K & Vlach, JJFB 1998, 'Myc and the cell cycle', vol. 3, no. D250-D268, p. 5x3.

An, H-X, Beckmann, MW, Reifenberger, G, Bender, HG & Niederacher, DJTAjop 1999, 'Gene amplification and overexpression of CDK4 in sporadic breast carcinomas is associated with high tumor cell proliferation', vol. 154, no. 1, pp. 113-118.

Anders, S & Huber, WJNP 2010, 'Differential expression analysis for sequence count data', pp. 1-1.

Antoniou-Tsigkos, A, Zapanti, E, Ghizzoni, L & Mastorakos, G 2019, 'Adrenal androgens', in *Endotext [Internet]*, MDText. com, Inc.

Aranda-Gutierrez, A & Diaz-Perez, HM 2019, 'Histology, Mammary Glands'.

Arendt, LM, Rudnick, JA, Keller, PJ & Kuperwasser, C 2010, 'Stroma in breast development and disease', in *Seminars in cell & developmental biology*, Elsevier, vol. 21, pp. 11-18.

Asghar, U, Witkiewicz, AK, Turner, NC & Knudsen, ESJNrDd 2015, 'The history and future of targeting cyclin-dependent kinases in cancer therapy', vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 130-146.

Ashikari, D, Takayama, Ki, Obinata, D, Takahashi, S & Inoue, SJCS 2017, 'CLDN 8, an androgenregulated gene, promotes prostate cancer cell proliferation and migration', vol. 108, no. 7, pp. 1386-1393.

Asim, M, Hafeez, BB, Siddiqui, IA, Gerlach, C, Patz, M, Mukhtar, H & Baniahmad, AJJoBC 2011, 'Ligand-dependent corepressor acts as a novel androgen receptor corepressor, inhibits prostate cancer growth, and is functionally inactivated by the Src protein kinase', vol. 286, no. 43, pp. 37108-37117.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2019a, *Breast cancer in Australia statistics*, viewed 26 Aug 2019, <<u>https://breast-cancer.canceraustralia.gov.au/statistics</u>>.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2019b, *Cancer data in Australia*, viewed 08 Jan 2020, <<u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/cancer/cancer-data-in-australia/contents/summary</u>>.

Bacon, CW & D'Orso, IJT 2019, 'CDK9: a signaling hub for transcriptional control', vol. 10, no. 2, pp. 57-75.

Baglietto, L, Severi, G, English, DR, Krishnan, K, Hopper, JL, McLean, C, Morris, HA, Tilley, WD, Giles, GGJCE & Biomarkers, P 2010, 'Circulating steroid hormone levels and risk of breast cancer for postmenopausal women', vol. 19, no. 2, pp. 492-502.

Bai, S, He, B, Wilson, EMJM & biology, c 2005, 'Melanoma antigen gene protein MAGE-11 regulates androgen receptor function by modulating the interdomain interaction', vol. 25, no. 4, pp. 1238-1257.

Banneau, G, Guedj, M, MacGrogan, G, De Mascarel, I, Velasco, V, Schiappa, R, Bonadona, V, David, A, Dugast, C & Gilbert-Dussardier, BJBCR 2010, 'Molecular apocrine differentiation is a common feature of breast cancer in patients with germline PTEN mutations', vol. 12, no. 4, p. R63.

Barbier, O, Bélanger, AJBp, endocrinology, rC & metabolism 2008, 'Inactivation of androgens by UDP-glucuronosyltransferases in the human prostate', vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 259-270.

Barboric, M, Nissen, RM, Kanazawa, S, Jabrane-Ferrat, N & Peterlin, BMJMc 2001, 'NF-κB binds P-TEFb to stimulate transcriptional elongation by RNA polymerase II', vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 327-337.

Barcellos-Hoff, MHJCCR 2013, 'Does microenvironment contribute to the etiology of estrogen receptor–negative breast cancer?', vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 541-548.

Barfeld, SJ, Itkonen, HM, Urbanucci, A & Mills, IGJE-rc 2014, 'Androgen-regulated metabolism and biosynthesis in prostate cancer', vol. 21, no. 4, pp. T57-T66.

Barille-Nion, S, Bah, N, Vequaud, E & Juin, PJAr 2012, 'Regulation of cancer cell survival by BCL2 family members upon prolonged mitotic arrest: opportunities for anticancer therapy', vol. 32, no. 10, pp. 4225-4233.

Bartek, J, Mistrik, M & Bartkova, JJCd 2013, 'Androgen receptor signaling fuels DNA repair and radioresistance in prostate cancer', vol. 3, no. 11, pp. 1222-1224.

Bartsch, W, Horst, H-J, Derwahl, K-MJTJoCE & Metabolism 1980, 'Interrelationships between sex hormone-binding globulin and  $17\beta$ -estradiol, testosterone,  $5\alpha$ -dihydrotestosterone, thyroxine, and triiodothyronine in prepubertal and pubertal girls', vol. 50, no. 6, pp. 1053-1056.

Baulieu, E-E & Robel, P 1995, 'Non-genomic mechanisms of action of steroid hormones', in *Non-Reproductive Actions of Sex Steroids*, vol. 191, Wiley Chichester, UK, pp. 24-42.

Baumli, S, Lolli, G, Lowe, ED, Troiani, S, Rusconi, L, Bullock, AN, Debreczeni, JÉ, Knapp, S & Johnson, LNJTEj 2008, 'The structure of P-TEFb (CDK9/cyclin T1), its complex with flavopiridol and regulation by phosphorylation', vol. 27, no. 13, pp. 1907-1918.

Beatson, GJL 1896, 'On the treatment of inoperable cases of carcinoma of the mamma', vol. 2.

Bennett, NC, Gardiner, RA, Hooper, JD, Johnson, DW, Gobe, GCJTijob & biology, c 2010, 'Molecular cell biology of androgen receptor signalling', vol. 42, no. 6, pp. 813-827.

Benson, JR, Jatoi, I, Keisch, M, Esteva, FJ, Makris, A & Jordan, VCJTL 2009, 'Early breast cancer', vol. 373, no. 9673, pp. 1463-1479.

Bentel, JM, Birrell, SN, Pickering, MA, Holds, DJ, Horsfall, DJ, Tilley, WDJM & endocrinology, c 1999, 'Androgen receptor agonist activity of the synthetic progestin, medroxyprogesterone acetate, in human breast cancer cells', vol. 154, no. 1-2, pp. 11-20.

Berrevoets, CA, Umar, A, Trapman, J & Brinkmann, AOJBJ 2004, 'Differential modulation of androgen receptor transcriptional activity by the nuclear receptor co-repressor (N-CoR)', vol. 379, no. 3, pp. 731-738.

Bertoli, C, Skotheim, JM & De Bruin, RAJNrMcb 2013, 'Control of cell cycle transcription during G1 and S phases', vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 518-528.

Bevan, CL, Hoare, S, Claessens, F, Heery, DM, Parker, MGJM & biology, c 1999, 'The AF1 and AF2 domains of the androgen receptor interact with distinct regions of SRC1', vol. 19, no. 12, pp. 8383-8392.

Bhatia-Gaur, R, Donjacour, AA, Sciavolino, PJ, Kim, M, Desai, N, Young, P, Norton, CR, Gridley, T, Cardiff, RD, Cunha, GRJG & development 1999, 'Roles for Nkx3. 1 in prostate development and cancer', vol. 13, no. 8, pp. 966-977.

Bi, M, Zhang, Z, Jiang, Y-Z, Xue, P, Wang, H, Lai, Z, Fu, X, De Angelis, C, Gong, Y & Gao, ZJNCB 2020, 'Enhancer reprogramming driven by high-order assemblies of transcription factors promotes phenotypic plasticity and breast cancer endocrine resistance', pp. 1-15.

Birrell, S, Bentel, J, Hickey, T, Ricciardelli, C, Weger, M, Horsfall, D, Tilley, WJTJosb & biology, m 1995, 'Androgens induce divergent proliferative responses in human breast cancer cell lines', vol. 52, no. 5, pp. 459-467.

Birrell, SN, Roder, DM, Horsfall, DJ, Bentel, JM & Tilley, WDJJoco 1995, 'Medroxyprogesterone acetate therapy in advanced breast cancer: the predictive value of androgen receptor expression', vol. 13, no. 7, pp. 1572-1577.

Bisteau, X, Caldez, MJ & Kaldis, PJC 2014, 'The complex relationship between liver cancer and the cell cycle: a story of multiple regulations', vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 79-111.

Bocchinfuso, WP, Lindzey, JK, Hewitt, SC, Clark, JA, Myers, PH, Cooper, R & Korach, KSJE 2000, 'Induction of mammary gland development in estrogen receptor-α knockout mice', vol. 141, no. 8, pp. 2982-2994.

Boffo, S, Damato, A, Alfano, L, Giordano, AJJoE & Research, CC 2018, 'CDK9 inhibitors in acute myeloid leukemia', vol. 37, no. 1, pp. 1-10.

Bohn, OL, Fuertes-Camilo, M, Navarro, L, Saldivar, J, Sanchez-Sosa, SJIJoC & Pathology, E 2010, 'p16INK4a expression in basal-like breast carcinoma', vol. 3, no. 6, p. 600.

Bonnefoi, H, Grellety, T, Tredan, O, Saghatchian, M, Dalenc, F, Mailliez, A, L'haridon, T, Cottu, P, Abadie-Lacourtoisie, S & You, BJAoO 2016, 'A phase II trial of abiraterone acetate plus prednisone in patients with triple-negative androgen receptor positive locally advanced or metastatic breast cancer (UCBG 12-1)', vol. 27, no. 5, pp. 812-818.

Bonnefoi, H, Piccart, M, Bogaerts, J, Mauriac, L, Fumoleau, P, Brain, E, Petit, T, Rouanet, P, Jassem, J & Blot, EJTlo 2011, 'TP53 status for prediction of sensitivity to taxane versus non-taxane neoadjuvant chemotherapy in breast cancer (EORTC 10994/BIG 1-00): a randomised phase 3 trial', vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 527-539.

Boonyaratanakornkit, V & Edwards, DP 2007, 'Receptor mechanisms mediating non-genomic actions of sex steroids', in *Seminars in reproductive medicine*, Copyright© 2007 by Thieme Medical Publishers, Inc., 333 Seventh Avenue, New ..., vol. 25, pp. 139-153.

Borriello, A, Caldarelli, I, Bencivenga, D, Criscuolo, M, Cucciolla, V, Tramontano, A, Oliva, A, Perrotta, S & Della Ragione, FJMCR 2011, 'p57Kip2 and cancer: time for a critical appraisal', vol. 9, no. 10, pp. 1269-1284.

Bosher, JM, Totty, NF, Hsuan, JJ, Williams, T & Hurst, HCJO 1996, 'A family of AP-2 proteins regulates c-erbB-2 expression in mammary carcinoma', vol. 13, no. 8, pp. 1701-1707.

Bosher, JM, Williams, T & Hurst, HCJPotNAoS 1995, 'The developmentally regulated transcription factor AP-2 is involved in c-erbB-2 overexpression in human mammary carcinoma', vol. 92, no. 3, pp. 744-747.

Botwood, N, Hamilton-Fairley, D, Kiddy, D, Robinson, S, Franks, SJTJosb & biology, m 1995, 'Sex hormone-binding globulin and female reproductive function', vol. 53, no. 1-6, pp. 529-531.

Brantley-Sieders, DM, Zhuang, G, Hicks, D, Fang, WB, Hwang, Y, Cates, JM, Coffman, K, Jackson, D, Bruckheimer, E & Muraoka-Cook, RSJTJoci 2008, 'The receptor tyrosine kinase EphA2 promotes mammary adenocarcinoma tumorigenesis and metastatic progression in mice by amplifying ErbB2 signaling', vol. 118, no. 1, pp. 64-78.

Bray, F, Ferlay, J, Soerjomataram, I, Siegel, RL, Torre, LA & Jemal, AJCacjfc 2018, 'Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries', vol. 68, no. 6, pp. 394-424.

Bretones, G, Delgado, MD & León, JJBeBA-GRM 2015, 'Myc and cell cycle control', vol. 1849, no. 5, pp. 506-516.

Brinkmann, A, Faber, P, Van Rooij, H, Kuiper, G, Ris, C, Klaassen, P, Van der Korput, J, Voorhorst, M, Van Laar, J & Mulder, EJJosb 1989, 'The human androgen receptor: domain structure, genomic organization and regulation of expression', vol. 34, no. 1-6, pp. 307-310.

Brisard, D, Eckerdt, F, Marsh, LA, Blyth, GT, Jain, S, Cristofanilli, M, Horiuchi, D & Platanias, LCJO 2018, 'Antineoplastic effects of selective CDK9 inhibition with atuveciclib on cancer stemlike cells in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 9, no. 99, p. 37305.

Brisken, C & O'Malley, BJCSHpib 2010, 'Hormone action in the mammary gland', vol. 2, no. 12, p. a003178.

Brown, C, Goss, S, Lubahn, D, Joseph, D, Wilson, E, French, F & Willard, HJAjohg 1989, 'Androgen receptor locus on the human X chromosome: regional localization to Xq11-12 and description of a DNA polymorphism', vol. 44, no. 2, p. 264.

Brown, J, Pirrung, M & McCue, LAJB 2017, 'FQC Dashboard: integrates FastQC results into a web-based, interactive, and extensible FASTQ quality control tool', vol. 33, no. 19, pp. 3137-3139.

Brzozowski, JS & Skelding, KAJP 2019, 'The multi-functional calcium/calmodulin stimulated protein kinase (CaMK) family: emerging targets for anti-cancer therapeutic intervention', vol. 12, no. 1, p. 8.

Buchanan, G, Greenberg, NM, Scher, HI, Harris, JM, Marshall, VR & Tilley, WDJCcr 2001, 'Collocation of androgen receptor gene mutations in prostate cancer', vol. 7, no. 5, pp. 1273-1281.

Buck, MJ & Lieb, JDJG 2004, 'ChIP-chip: considerations for the design, analysis, and application of genome-wide chromatin immunoprecipitation experiments', vol. 83, no. 3, pp. 349-360.

Buckley, MF, Sweeney, K, Hamilton, J, Sini, R, Manning, D, Nicholson, R, Watts, C, Musgrove, E & Sutherland, RJO 1993, 'Expression and amplification of cyclin genes in human breast cancer', vol. 8, no. 8, pp. 2127-2133.

Bui, HN, Sluss, PM, Blincko, S, Knol, DL, Blankenstein, MA & Heijboer, ACJS 2013, 'Dynamics of serum testosterone during the menstrual cycle evaluated by daily measurements with an ID-LC–MS/MS method and a 2nd generation automated immunoassay', vol. 78, no. 1, pp. 96-101.

Buratowski, SJC 1994, 'The basics of basal transcription by RNA polymerase II', vol. 77, no. 1, pp. 1-3.

Burd, CJ, Morey, LM & Knudsen, KEJE-rc 2006, 'Androgen receptor corepressors and prostate cancer', vol. 13, no. 4, pp. 979-994.

Butler, L, Perone, Y, Dehairs, J, Lupien, LE, de Laat, V, Talebi, A, Loda, M, Kinlaw, WB & Swinnen, JVJAddr 2020, 'Lipids and cancer: Emerging roles in pathogenesis, diagnosis and therapeutic intervention'.

Butler, LM, Centenera, MM & Swinnen, JVJE-rc 2016, 'Androgen control of lipid metabolism in prostate cancer: novel insights and future applications', vol. 23, no. 5, pp. R219-R227.

Butt, AJ, McNeil, CM, Musgrove, EA & Sutherland, RLJE-rc 2005, 'Downstream targets of growth factor and oestrogen signalling and endocrine resistance: the potential roles of c-Myc, cyclin D1 and cyclin E', vol. 12, no. Supplement\_1, pp. S47-S59.

Cadoo, KA, Gucalp, A, Traina, TAJBCT & Therapy 2014, 'Palbociclib: an evidence-based review of its potential in the treatment of breast cancer', vol. 6, p. 123.

Cai, Q, Dozmorov, M & Oh, YJC 2020, 'IGFBP-3/IGFBP-3 Receptor System as an Anti-Tumor and Anti-Metastatic Signaling in Cancer', vol. 9, no. 5, p. 1261.

Campbell, I, Magliocco, A, Moyana, T, Zheng, C & Xiang, JJCgt 2000, 'Adenovirus-mediated p16 INK4 gene transfer significantly suppresses human breast cancer growth', vol. 7, no. 9, pp. 1270-1278.

Campbell, KJ, Dhayade, S, Ferrari, N, Sims, AH, Johnson, E, Mason, SM, Dickson, A, Ryan, KM, Kalna, G, Edwards, JJCD & Disease 2018, 'MCL-1 is a prognostic indicator and drug target in breast cancer', vol. 9, no. 2, pp. 1-14.

Cao, J, Yang, J-c, Ramachandran, V, Arumugam, T, Deng, D-f, Li, Z-s, Xu, L-m, Logsdon, CDJCP & Biochemistry 2016, 'TM4SF1 regulates pancreatic cancer migration and invasion in vitro and in vivo', vol. 39, no. 2, pp. 740-750.

Cao, J, Zhu, S, Zhou, W, Li, J, Liu, C, Xuan, H, Yan, J, Zheng, L, Zhou, L & Yu, JJPo 2013, 'PLZF mediates the PTEN/AKT/FOXO3a signaling in suppression of prostate tumorigenesis', vol. 8, no. 12, p. e77922.

Cao, L, Chen, F, Yang, X, Xu, W, Xie, J & Yu, LJBeb 2014, 'Phylogenetic analysis of CDK and cyclin proteins in premetazoan lineages', vol. 14, no. 1, pp. 1-16.

Cao, X, Qin, J, Xie, Y, Khan, O, Dowd, F, Scofield, M, Lin, M-F & Tu, YJO 2006, 'Regulator of G-protein signaling 2 (RGS2) inhibits androgen-independent activation of androgen receptor in prostate cancer cells', vol. 25, no. 26, pp. 3719-3734.

Carroll, JS, Meyer, CA, Song, J, Li, W, Geistlinger, TR, Eeckhoute, J, Brodsky, AS, Keeton, EK, Fertuck, KC & Hall, GFJNg 2006, 'Genome-wide analysis of estrogen receptor binding sites', vol. 38, no. 11, pp. 1289-1297.

Cassandri, M, Fioravanti, R, Pomella, S, Valente, S, Rotili, D, Del Baldo, G, De Angelis, B, Rota, R & Mai, AJFiP 2020, 'CDK9 as a Valuable Target in Cancer: From Natural Compounds Inhibitors to Current Treatment in Pediatric Soft Tissue Sarcomas', vol. 11, p. 1230.

Centenera, MM, Harris, JM, Tilley, WD & Butler, LMJMe 2008, 'Minireview: the contribution of different androgen receptor domains to receptor dimerization and signaling', vol. 22, no. 11, pp. 2373-2382.

Centenera, MM, Hickey, TE, Jindal, S, Ryan, NK, Ravindranathan, P, Mohammed, H, Robinson, JL, Schiewer, MJ, Ma, S & Kapur, PJMo 2018, 'A patient-derived explant (PDE) model of hormone-dependent cancer', vol. 12, no. 9, pp. 1608-1622.

Chakravarti, D, LaMorte, VJ, Nelson, MC, Nakajima, T, Schulman, IG, Juguilon, H, Montminy, M & Evans, RMJN 1996, 'Role of CBP/P300 in nuclear receptor signalling', vol. 383, no. 6595, pp. 99-103.

Chandramohan, V, Mineva, ND, Burke, B, Jeay, S, Wu, M, Shen, J, Yang, W, Hann, SR & Sonenshein, GEJJocb 2008, 'c-Myc represses FOXO3a-mediated transcription of the gene encoding the p27Kip1 cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor', vol. 104, no. 6, pp. 2091-2106.

Chang, C, Kokontis, J & Liao, SJPotNAoS 1988, 'Structural analysis of complementary DNA and amino acid sequences of human and rat androgen receptors', vol. 85, no. 19, pp. 7211-7215.

Chen, F, Rodan, GA & Schmidt, AJZnkxNjoa 2002, 'Development of selective androgen receptor modulators and their therapeutic applications', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 162-168.

Chen, J-Q & Russo, JJBeBA-RoC 2009, 'ER $\alpha$ -negative and triple negative breast cancer: molecular features and potential therapeutic approaches', vol. 1796, no. 2, pp. 162-175.

Chen, M, Zhang, J, Sampieri, K, Clohessy, JG, Mendez, L, Gonzalez-Billalabeitia, E, Liu, X-S, Lee, Y-R, Fung, J & Katon, JMJNg 2018, 'An aberrant SREBP-dependent lipogenic program promotes metastatic prostate cancer', vol. 50, no. 2, pp. 206-218.

Chen, R, Liu, M, Li, H, Xue, Y, Ramey, WN, He, N, Ai, N, Luo, H, Zhu, Y, Zhou, NJG & development 2008, 'PP2B and PP1α cooperatively disrupt 7SK snRNP to release P-TEFb for transcription in response to Ca2+ signaling', vol. 22, no. 10, pp. 1356-1368.

Chen, R, Yang, Z & Zhou, QJJoBC 2004, 'Phosphorylated positive transcription elongation factor b (P-TEFb) is tagged for inhibition through association with 7SK snRNA', vol. 279, no. 6, pp. 4153-4160.

Chen, S, Gulla, S, Cai, C & Balk, SPJJoBC 2012, 'Androgen receptor serine 81 phosphorylation mediates chromatin binding and transcriptional activation', vol. 287, no. 11, pp. 8571-8583.

Chen, S, Kesler, CT, Paschal, BM & Balk, SPJJoBC 2009, 'Androgen receptor phosphorylation and activity are regulated by an association with protein phosphatase 1', vol. 284, no. 38, pp. 25576-25584.

Chen, S, Xu, Y, Yuan, X, Bubley, GJ & Balk, SPJPotNAoS 2006, 'Androgen receptor phosphorylation and stabilization in prostate cancer by cyclin-dependent kinase 1', vol. 103, no. 43, pp. 15969-15974.

Chen, Y, McCarthy, D, Robinson, M & Smyth, GKJBUsGAohwboprbveidep 2014, 'edgeR: differential expression analysis of digital gene expression data User's Guide'.

Cheng, G, Li, Y, Omoto, Y, Wang, Y, Berg, T, Nord, M, Vihko, P, Warner, M, Piao, Y-S, Gustafsson, J-AkJTJoCE & Metabolism 2005, 'Differential regulation of estrogen receptor (ER) α and ERβ in primate mammary gland', vol. 90, no. 1, pp. 435-444.

Cheng, S, Brzostek, S, Lee, SR, Hollenberg, AN & Balk, SPJME 2002, 'Inhibition of the dihydrotestosterone-activated androgen receptor by nuclear receptor corepressor', vol. 16, no. 7, pp. 1492-1501.

Cheng, X-H, Black, M, Ustiyan, V, Le, T, Fulford, L, Sridharan, A, Medvedovic, M, Kalinichenko, VV, Whitsett, JA & Kalin, TVJPG 2014, 'SPDEF inhibits prostate carcinogenesis by disrupting a positive feedback loop in regulation of the Foxm1 oncogene', vol. 10, no. 9, p. e1004656.

Chi, D, Singhal, H, Li, L, Xiao, T, Liu, W, Pun, M, Jeselsohn, R, He, H, Lim, E & Vadhi, RJPotNAoS 2019, 'Estrogen receptor signaling is reprogrammed during breast tumorigenesis', vol. 116, no. 23, pp. 11437-11443.

Chia, KM, Liu, J, Francis, GD & Naderi, AJN 2011, 'A feedback loop between androgen receptor and ERK signaling in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer', vol. 13, no. 2, p. 154.

Chmelar, R, Buchanan, G, Need, EF, Tilley, W & Greenberg, NMJIJoc 2007, 'Androgen receptor coregulators and their involvement in the development and progression of prostate cancer', vol. 120, no. 4, pp. 719-733.

Choi, JE, Kang, SH, Lee, SJ & Bae, YKJAoso 2015, 'Androgen receptor expression predicts decreased survival in early stage triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 82-89.

Choi, KC & Yoon, HGJ생춘 2006, 'The corepressors SMRT and N-CoR are involved in agonistand antagonist-regulated transcription by androgen receptor', vol. 2006, pp. 217-217.

Chuang, C, Pan, J, Hawke, DH, Lin, S-H & Yu-Lee, L-yJPo 2013, 'NudC deacetylation regulates mitotic progression', vol. 8, no. 9, p. e73841.

Cicenas, J, Kalyan, K, Sorokinas, A, Jatulyte, A, Valiunas, D, Kaupinis, A & Valius, MJC 2014, 'Highlights of the latest advances in research on CDK inhibitors', vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 2224-2242.

Cidado, J, Boiko, S, Proia, T, Ferguson, D, Criscione, SW, San Martin, M, Pop-Damkov, P, Su, N, Franklin, VNR & Chilamakuri, CSRJCCR 2020, 'AZD4573 is a highly selective CDK9 inhibitor that suppresses MCL-1 and induces apoptosis in hematologic cancer cells', vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 922-934.

Clinckemalie, L, Vanderschueren, D, Boonen, S, Claessens, FJM & endocrinology, c 2012, 'The hinge region in androgen receptor control', vol. 358, no. 1, pp. 1-8.

Cochrane, DR, Bernales, S, Jacobsen, BM, Cittelly, DM, Howe, EN, D'Amato, NC, Spoelstra, NS, Edgerton, SM, Jean, A & Guerrero, JJBCR 2014, 'Role of the androgen receptor in breast cancer and preclinical analysis of enzalutamide', vol. 16, no. 1, p. R7.

Coin, F & Egly, J-MJMc 2015, 'Revisiting the function of CDK7 in transcription by virtue of a recently described TFIIH kinase inhibitor', vol. 59, no. 4, pp. 513-514.

Coqueret, OJG 2002, 'Linking cyclins to transcriptional control', vol. 299, no. 1-2, pp. 35-55.

Couillard, S, Labrie, C, Bélanger, A, Candas, B, Pouliot, F & Labrie, FJJJotNCI 1998, 'Effect of dehydroepiandrosterone and the antiestrogen EM-800 on growth of human ZR-75-1 breast cancer xenografts', vol. 90, no. 10, pp. 772-778.

Criscitiello, C, Viale, G, Esposito, A & Curigliano, GJEooid 2014, 'Dinaciclib for the treatment of breast cancer', vol. 23, no. 9, pp. 1305-1312.

Crosby, ME 2007, 'Cell cycle: principles of control', vol. 80, no. 3, p. 141.

Cui, J, Shen, Y & Li, RJTimm 2013, 'Estrogen synthesis and signaling pathways during aging: from periphery to brain', vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 197-209.

Cutress, ML, Whitaker, HC, Mills, IG, Stewart, M & Neal, DEJJocs 2008, 'Structural basis for the nuclear import of the human androgen receptor', vol. 121, no. 7, pp. 957-968.

D'Santos, C, Taylor, C, Carroll, JS & Mohammed, HJDib 2015, 'RIME proteomics of estrogen and progesterone receptors in breast cancer', vol. 5, pp. 276-280.

Dai, X, Xiang, L, Li, T & Bai, ZJJoC 2016, 'Cancer hallmarks, biomarkers and breast cancer molecular subtypes', vol. 7, no. 10, p. 1281.

Dall, GV & Britt, KLJFio 2017, 'Estrogen effects on the mammary gland in early and late life and breast cancer risk', vol. 7, p. 110.

Dang, CVJC 2012, 'MYC on the path to cancer', vol. 149, no. 1, pp. 22-35.

Dang, CVJM & biology, c 1999, 'c-Myc target genes involved in cell growth, apoptosis, and metabolism', vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 1-11.

Darbre, PD 2015, Endocrine disruption and human health, Academic Press.

Davey, RA & Grossmann, MJTCBR 2016, 'Androgen receptor structure, function and biology: from bench to bedside', vol. 37, no. 1, p. 3.

Dawson, S-J, Makretsov, N, Blows, F, Driver, K, Provenzano, E, Le Quesne, J, Baglietto, L, Severi, G, Giles, G & McLean, CAJBjoc 2010, 'BCL2 in breast cancer: a favourable prognostic marker across molecular subtypes and independent of adjuvant therapy received', vol. 103, no. 5, pp. 668-675.

Dean, JL, McClendon, AK, Hickey, TE, Butler, LM, Tilley, WD, Witkiewicz, AK & Knudsen, ESJCc 2012, 'Therapeutic response to CDK4/6 inhibition in breast cancer defined by ex vivo analyses of human tumors', vol. 11, no. 14, pp. 2756-2761.

Dehm, SM, Regan, KM, Schmidt, LJ & Tindall, DJJCr 2007, 'Selective role of an NH2-terminal WxxLF motif for aberrant androgen receptor activation in androgen depletion—independent prostate cancer cells', vol. 67, no. 20, pp. 10067-10077.

Dent, R, Trudeau, M, Pritchard, KI, Hanna, WM, Kahn, HK, Sawka, CA, Lickley, LA, Rawlinson, E, Sun, P & Narod, SAJCcr 2007, 'Triple-negative breast cancer: clinical features and patterns of recurrence', vol. 13, no. 15, pp. 4429-4434.

DePriest, AD, Fiandalo, MV, Schlanger, S, Heemers, F, Mohler, JL, Liu, S & Heemers, HVJD 2016, 'Regulators of Androgen Action Resource: a one-stop shop for the comprehensive study of androgen receptor action', vol. 2016.

DeRose, YS, Wang, G, Lin, Y-C, Bernard, PS, Buys, SS, Ebbert, MT, Factor, R, Matsen, C, Milash, BA & Nelson, EJNm 2011, 'Tumor grafts derived from women with breast cancer authentically reflect tumor pathology, growth, metastasis and disease outcomes', vol. 17, no. 11, pp. 1514-1520.

Dey, A, Chao, S-H & Lane, DJCc 2007, 'HEXIM1 and the control of transcription elongation: from cancer and inflammation to AIDS and cardiac hypertrophy', vol. 6, no. 15, pp. 1856-1863.

Dhillon, SJD 2015, 'Palbociclib: first global approval', vol. 75, no. 5, pp. 543-551.

Diaz-Padilla, I, Siu, LL & Duran, IJInd 2009, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors as potential targeted anticancer agents', vol. 27, no. 6, p. 586.

Dick, FA & Rubin, SMJNrMcb 2013, 'Molecular mechanisms underlying RB protein function', vol. 14, no. 5, pp. 297-306.

Dickson, C, Fantl, V, Gillett, C, Brookes, S, Bartek, J, Smith, R, Fisher, C, Barnes, D & Peters, GJCl 1995, 'Amplification of chromosome band 11q13 and a role for cyclin D1 in human breast cancer', vol. 90, no. 1, pp. 43-50.

Dimitrakakis, C & Bondy, CJBcr 2009, 'Androgens and the breast', vol. 11, no. 5, p. 212.

Dimitrakakis, C, Zhou, J, Wang, J, Belanger, A, LaBrie, F, Cheng, C, Powell, D & Bondy, CJM 2003, 'A physiologic role for testosterone in limiting estrogenic stimulation of the breast', vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 292-298.

Ding, L, Cao, J, Lin, W, Chen, H, Xiong, X, Ao, H, Yu, M, Lin, J & Cui, QJIJoMS 2020, 'The Roles of Cyclin-Dependent Kinases in Cell-Cycle Progression and Therapeutic Strategies in Human Breast Cancer', vol. 21, no. 6, p. 1960.

Dittmer, S, Kovacs, Z, Yuan, SH, Siszler, G, Kögl, M, Summer, H, Geerts, A, Golz, S, Shioda, T & Methner, AJJocs 2011, 'TOX3 is a neuronal survival factor that induces transcription depending on the presence of CITED1 or phosphorylated CREB in the transcriptionally active complex', vol. 124, no. 2, pp. 252-260.

Doane, AS, Danso, M, Lal, P, Donaton, M, Zhang, L, Hudis, C & Gerald, WJO 2006, 'An estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer subset characterized by a hormonally regulated transcriptional program and response to androgen', vol. 25, no. 28, pp. 3994-4008.

Dorgan, JF, Stanczyk, FZ, Kahle, LL & Brinton, LAJBCR 2010, 'Prospective case-control study of premenopausal serum estradiol and testosterone levels and breast cancer risk', vol. 12, no. 6, p. R98.

Dorwart, MR, Shcheynikov, N, Yang, D & Muallem, SJP 2008, 'The solute carrier 26 family of proteins in epithelial ion transport'.

dos Santos Paparidis, NF, Durvale, MC & Canduri, FJMB 2017, 'The emerging picture of CDK9/P-TEFb: more than 20 years of advances since PITALRE', vol. 13, no. 2, pp. 246-276.

Drabsch, Y, Hugo, H, Zhang, R, Dowhan, DH, Miao, YR, Gewirtz, AM, Barry, SC, Ramsay, RG & Gonda, TJJPotNAoS 2007, 'Mechanism of and requirement for estrogen-regulated MYB expression in estrogen-receptor-positive breast cancer cells', vol. 104, no. 34, pp. 13762-13767.

Driggers, PH & Segars, JH 2002, 'Estrogen action and cytoplasmic signaling pathways. Part II: the role of growth factors and phosphorylation in estrogen signaling', vol. 13, no. 10, pp. 422-427.

du Toit, T & Swart, ACJTCR 2016, 'Perspective on the regulatory role of UGT2B28 as a conjugating enzyme in the progression of prostate cancer', vol. 5, no. S7, pp. S1496-S1502.

Dubik, D & Shiu, RJJoBC 1988, 'Transcriptional regulation of c-myc oncogene expression by estrogen in hormone-responsive human breast cancer cells', vol. 263, no. 25, pp. 12705-12708.

Dvir, A, Conaway, JW, Conaway, RCJCoig & development 2001, 'Mechanism of transcription initiation and promoter escape by RNA polymerase II', vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 209-214.

Dzięgelewska, Ż & Gajewska, M 2018, 'Stromal-Epithelial Interactions during Mammary Gland Development', in *Stromal Cells-Structure, Function, and Therapeutic Implications*, IntechOpen.

Ebauer, M, Wachtel, M, Niggli, F & Schäfer, BJO 2007, 'Comparative expression profiling identifies an in vivo target gene signature with TFAP2B as a mediator of the survival function of PAX3/FKHR', vol. 26, no. 51, pp. 7267-7281.

Echalier, A, Endicott, JA, Noble, MEJBeBA-P & Proteomics 2010, 'Recent developments in cyclin-dependent kinase biochemical and structural studies', vol. 1804, no. 3, pp. 511-519.

Eckert, D, Buhl, S, Weber, S, Jäger, R & Schorle, HJGb 2005, 'The AP-2 family of transcription factors', vol. 6, no. 13, pp. 1-8.

Edwards, A, Hammond, HA, Jin, L, Caskey, CT & Chakraborty, RJG 1992, 'Genetic variation at five trimeric and tetrameric tandem repeat loci in four human population groups', vol. 12, no. 2, pp. 241-253.

Eeckhoute, J, Carroll, JS, Geistlinger, TR, Torres-Arzayus, MI, Brown, MJG & development 2006, 'A cell-type-specific transcriptional network required for estrogen regulation of cyclin D1 and cell cycle progression in breast cancer', vol. 20, no. 18, pp. 2513-2526.

Egloff, S, Van Herreweghe, E, Kiss, TJM & Biology, C 2006, 'Regulation of polymerase II transcription by 7SK snRNA: two distinct RNA elements direct P-TEFb and HEXIM1 binding', vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 630-642.

Elledge, SJ & Spottswood, MRJTEJ 1991, 'A new human p34 protein kinase, CDK2, identified by complementation of a cdc28 mutation in Saccharomyces cerevisiae, is a homolog of Xenopus Eg1', vol. 10, no. 9, pp. 2653-2659.

Elmlund, H, Baraznenok, V, Lindahl, M, Samuelsen, CO, Koeck, PJ, Holmberg, S, Hebert, H & Gustafsson, CMJPotNAoS 2006, 'The cyclin-dependent kinase 8 module sterically blocks Mediator interactions with RNA polymerase II', vol. 103, no. 43, pp. 15788-15793.

Emily, H-YC, Wei, MC, Weiler, S, Flavell, RA, Mak, TW, Lindsten, T & Korsmeyer, SJJMc 2001, 'BCL-2, BCL-XL sequester BH3 domain-only molecules preventing BAX-and BAK-mediated mitochondrial apoptosis', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 705-711.

Endicott, JA, Noble, ME & Johnson, LNJArob 2012, 'The structural basis for control of eukaryotic protein kinases', vol. 81, pp. 587-613.

Enmark, E, Pelto-Huikko, M, Grandien, K, Lagercrantz, S, Lagercrantz, J, Fried, G, Nordenskjöld, M, Gustafsson, J-AkJTJoCE & Metabolism 1997, 'Human estrogen receptor β-gene structure, chromosomal localization, and expression pattern', vol. 82, no. 12, pp. 4258-4265.

Enriori, CL, Orsini, W, del Carmen Cremona, M, Etkin, AE, Cardillo, LR & Reforzo-Membrives, JJGo 1986, 'Decrease of circulating level of SHBG in postmenopausal obese women as a risk factor in breast cancer: reversible effect of weight loss', vol. 23, no. 1, pp. 77-86.
Espinosa Fernandez, JR, Eckhardt, BL, Lee, J, Lim, B, Pearson, T, Seitz, RS, Hout, DR, Schweitzer, BL, Nielsen, TJ & Lawrence, ORJPo 2020, 'Identification of triple-negative breast cancer cell lines classified under the same molecular subtype using different molecular characterization techniques: Implications for translational research', vol. 15, no. 4, p. e0231953.

Fabian, CJIjocp 2007, 'The what, why and how of aromatase inhibitors: hormonal agents for treatment and prevention of breast cancer', vol. 61, no. 12, pp. 2051-2063.

Falco, GD, Giordano, AJCb & therapy 2002, 'CDK9: from basal transcription to cancer and AIDS', vol. 1, no. 4, pp. 341-346.

Farmer, P, Bonnefoi, H, Becette, V, Tubiana-Hulin, M, Fumoleau, P, Larsimont, D, MacGrogan, G, Bergh, J, Cameron, D & Goldstein, DJBCR 2005, 'Identification of molecular apocrine breast tumours by microarray analysis', vol. 7, no. 2, p. P2. 11.

Feng, Y, Manka, D, Wagner, K-U & Khan, SAJPotNAoS 2007, 'Estrogen receptor- $\alpha$  expression in the mammary epithelium is required for ductal and alveolar morphogenesis in mice', vol. 104, no. 37, pp. 14718-14723.

Feng, Y, Zhou, L, Sun, X & Li, QJO 2017, 'Homeodomain-interacting protein kinase 2 (HIPK2): a promising target for anti-cancer therapies', vol. 8, no. 12, p. 20452.

Finn, RS, Aleshin, A & Slamon, DJJBCR 2016, 'Targeting the cyclin-dependent kinases (CDK) 4/6 in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancers', vol. 18, no. 1, p. 17.

Finn, RS, Crown, JP, Boer, K, Lang, I, Parikh, RJ, Patel, R, Schmidt, M, Hagenstad, C, Lim, H & Pinter10, T 2014, 'Preliminary results of a randomized phase 2 study of PD 0332991, a cyclindependent kinase 4/6 inhibitor, in combination with letrozole for first-line treatment of patients with postmenopausal, ER-positive, HER2-Negative advanced breast cancer. San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium (SABCS)(San Antonio), pp S1–S6'.

Finn, RS, Crown, JP, Lang, I, Boer, K, Bondarenko, IM, Kulyk, SO, Ettl, J, Patel, R, Pinter, T & Schmidt, MJTlo 2015, 'The cyclin-dependent kinase 4/6 inhibitor palbociclib in combination with letrozole versus letrozole alone as first-line treatment of oestrogen receptor-positive, HER2-negative, advanced breast cancer (PALOMA-1/TRIO-18): a randomised phase 2 study', vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 25-35.

Finn, RS, Dering, J, Conklin, D, Kalous, O, Cohen, DJ, Desai, AJ, Ginther, C, Atefi, M, Chen, I & Fowst, CJBCR 2009, 'PD 0332991, a selective cyclin D kinase 4/6 inhibitor, preferentially inhibits proliferation of luminal estrogen receptor-positive human breast cancer cell lines in vitro', vol. 11, no. 5, p. R77.

Fisher, RPJT 2017, 'CDK regulation of transcription by RNAP II: Not over 'til it's over?', vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 81-90.

Flores, VA, Taylor, HSJE & Clinics, M 2015, 'The effect of menopausal hormone therapies on breast cancer: avoiding the risk', vol. 44, no. 3, pp. 587-602.

Foradori, C, Weiser, M & Handa, RJJFin 2008, 'Non-genomic actions of androgens', vol. 29, no. 2, pp. 169-181.

Fornier, M, Rathkopf, D, Shah, M, Patil, S, O'Reilly, E, Tse, A, Hudis, C, Lefkowitz, R, Kelsen, D & Schwartz, GJCCR 2007, 'Phase I dose-finding study of weekly docetaxel followed by flavopiridol for patients with advanced solid tumors', vol. 13, no. 19, pp. 5841-5846.

Forsbach, G, Güitrón-Cantú, A, Vázquez-Lara, J, Mota-Morales, M, Díaz-Mendoza, MLJAog & obstetrics 2000, 'Virilizing adrenal adenoma and primary amenorrhea in a girl with adrenal hyperplasia', vol. 263, no. 3, pp. 134-136.

Foster, JS & Wimalasena, JJME 1996, 'Estrogen regulates activity of cyclin-dependent kinases and retinoblastoma protein phosphorylation in breast cancer cells', vol. 10, no. 5, pp. 488-498.

Franco, LC, Morales, F, Boffo, S & Giordano, AJJoCB 2018, 'CDK9: A key player in cancer and other diseases', vol. 119, no. 2, pp. 1273-1284.

Friedrichs, N, Jäger, R, Paggen, E, Rudlowski, C, Merkelbach-Bruse, S, Schorle, H & Buettner, RJMp 2005, 'Distinct spatial expression patterns of AP-2alpha and AP-2gamma in non-neoplastic human breast and breast cancer', vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 431-438.

Fries, GR, Gassen, NC & Rein, TJIjoms 2017, 'The FKBP51 glucocorticoid receptor co-chaperone: regulation, function, and implications in health and disease', vol. 18, no. 12, p. 2614.

Frønsdal, K, Engedal, N, Slagsvold, T & Saatcioglu, FJJoBC 1998, 'CREB binding protein is a coactivator for the androgen receptor and mediates cross-talk with AP-1', vol. 273, no. 48, pp. 31853-31859.

Fry, DW, Harvey, PJ, Keller, PR, Elliott, WL, Meade, M, Trachet, E, Albassam, M, Zheng, X, Leopold, WR & Pryer, NKJMct 2004, 'Specific inhibition of cyclin-dependent kinase 4/6 by PD 0332991 and associated antitumor activity in human tumor xenografts', vol. 3, no. 11, pp. 1427-1438.

Fu, L, Shi, K, Wang, J, Chen, W, Shi, D, Tian, Y, Guo, W, Yu, W, Xiao, X & Kang, TJMc 2014, 'TFAP2B overexpression contributes to tumor growth and a poor prognosis of human lung adenocarcinoma through modulation of ERK and VEGF/PEDF signaling', vol. 13, no. 1, p. 89.

Fu, T-J, Peng, J, Lee, G, Price, DH & Flores, OJJoBC 1999, 'Cyclin K functions as a CDK9 regulatory subunit and participates in RNA polymerase II transcription', vol. 274, no. 49, pp. 34527-34530.

Fu, X, Zhang, H, Chen, Z, Yang, Z, Shi, D, Liu, T, Chen, W, Yao, F, Su, X, Deng, WJCd & disease 2019, 'TFAP2B overexpression contributes to tumor growth and progression of thyroid cancer through the COX-2 signaling pathway', vol. 10, no. 6, pp. 1-13.

Fuda, NJ, Ardehali, MB & Lis, JTJN 2009, 'Defining mechanisms that regulate RNA polymerase II transcription in vivo', vol. 461, no. 7261, pp. 186-192.

Fujii, T, Shimada, K, Anai, S, Fujimoto, K & Konishi, NJCs 2013, 'ALKBH 2, a novel A lk B homologue, contributes to human bladder cancer progression by regulating MUC 1 expression', vol. 104, no. 3, pp. 321-327.

Fujimoto, N, Yeh, S, Kang, H-Y, Inui, S, Chang, H-C, Mizokami, A & Chang, CJJoBC 1999, 'Cloning and characterization of androgen receptor coactivator, ARA55, in human prostate', vol. 274, no. 12, pp. 8316-8321.

Furey, TSJNRG 2012, 'ChIP–seq and beyond: new and improved methodologies to detect and characterize protein–DNA interactions', vol. 13, no. 12, pp. 840-852.

Galbraith, MD, Bender, H & Espinosa, JMJT 2019, 'Therapeutic targeting of transcriptional cyclin-dependent kinases', vol. 10, no. 2, pp. 118-136.

García-Reyes, B, Kretz, A-L, Ruff, J-P, Von Karstedt, S, Hillenbrand, A, Knippschild, U, Henne-Bruns, D & Lemke, JJIJoMS 2018, 'The emerging role of cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs) in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma', vol. 19, no. 10, p. 3219.

Gaubatz, S, Imhof, A, Dosch, R, Werner, O, Mitchell, P, Buettner, R & Eilers, MJTEj 1995, 'Transcriptional activation by Myc is under negative control by the transcription factor AP-2', vol. 14, no. 7, pp. 1508-1519.

Gavet, O & Pines, JJDc 2010, 'Progressive activation of CyclinB1-Cdk1 coordinates entry to mitosis', vol. 18, no. 4, pp. 533-543.

Gesson, K, Vidak, S & Foisner, R 2014, 'Lamina-associated polypeptide (LAP)  $2\alpha$  and nucleoplasmic lamins in adult stem cell regulation and disease', in *Seminars in cell & developmental biology*, Elsevier, vol. 29, pp. 116-124.

Ghiasi, N, Habibagahi, M, Rosli, R, Ghaderi, A, Yusoff, K, Hosseini, A, Abdullah, S & Jaberipour, MJAPJoCP 2013, 'Tumour suppressive effects of WEE1 gene silencing in breast cancer cells', vol. 14, no. 11, pp. 6605-6611.

Gillett, C, Fantl, V, Smith, R, Fisher, C, Bartek, J, Dickson, C, Barnes, D & Peters, GJCr 1994, 'Amplification and overexpression of cyclin D1 in breast cancer detected by immunohistochemical staining', vol. 54, no. 7, pp. 1812-1817. Gioeli, D, Ficarro, SB, Kwiek, JJ, Aaronson, D, Hancock, M, Catling, AD, White, FM, Christian, RE, Settlage, RE & Shabanowitz, JJJoBC 2002, 'Androgen receptor phosphorylation Regulation and identification of the phosphorylation sites', vol. 277, no. 32, pp. 29304-29314.

Glass, CK & Rosenfeld, MG 2000, 'The coregulator exchange in transcriptional functions of nuclear receptors', vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 121-141.

Glover-Cutter, K, Larochelle, S, Erickson, B, Zhang, C, Shokat, K, Fisher, RP, Bentley, DLIM & biology, c 2009, 'TFIIH-associated Cdk7 kinase functions in phosphorylation of C-terminal domain Ser7 residues, promoter-proximal pausing, and termination by RNA polymerase II', vol. 29, no. 20, pp. 5455-5464.

Gnanapragasam, V, Leung, H, Pulimood, A, Neal, D & Robson, CJBjoc 2001, 'Expression of RAC 3, a steroid hormone receptor co-activator in prostate cancer', vol. 85, no. 12, pp. 1928-1936.

Goel, S, Wang, Q, Watt, AC, Tolaney, SM, Dillon, DA, Li, W, Ramm, S, Palmer, AC, Yuzugullu, H & Varadan, VJCc 2016, 'Overcoming therapeutic resistance in HER2-positive breast cancers with CDK4/6 inhibitors', vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 255-269.

Gogoi, UR, Bhowmik, MK, Bhattacharjee, D, Ghosh, AK & Majumdar, G 2016, 'A study and analysis of hybrid intelligent techniques for breast cancer detection using breast thermograms', in *Hybrid Soft Computing Approaches*, Springer, pp. 329-359.

Goldenberg, IJJ 1964, 'Testosterone propionate therapy in breast cancer', vol. 188, p. 1069.

Gompel, A, Somaï, S, Chaouat, M, Kazem, A, Kloosterboer, HJ, Beusman, I, Forgez, P, Mimoun, M & Rostène, WJS 2000, 'Hormonal regulation of apoptosis in breast cells and tissues', vol. 65, no. 10-11, pp. 593-598.

Gonzalez, L, Corte, M, Vazquez, J, Junquera, S, Sanchez, R, Alvarez, A, Rodriguez, J, Lamelas, M & Vizoso, F 2008, 'Androgen receptor expression in breast cancer: relationship with clinicopathological characteristics of the tumors, prognosis, and expression of metalloproteases and their inhibitors', vol. 8, p. 149.

Gordon, V, Bhadel, S, Wunderlich, W, Zhang, J, Ficarro, SB, Mollah, SA, Shabanowitz, J, Hunt, DF, Xenarios, I & Hahn, WCJMe 2010, 'CDK9 regulates AR promoter selectivity and cell growth through serine 81 phosphorylation', vol. 24, no. 12, pp. 2267-2280.

Greenblatt, RB, Colle, ML, Mahesh, VBJO & gynecology 1976, 'Ovarian and adrenal steroid production in the postmenopausal woman', vol. 47, no. 4, pp. 383-387.

Grino, PB, Griffin, JE & Wilson, JDJE 1990, 'Testosterone at high concentrations interacts with the human androgen receptor similarly to dihydrotestosterone', vol. 126, no. 2, pp. 1165-1172.

Gu, Y, Rosenblatt, J & Morgan, DJTEj 1992, 'Cell cycle regulation of CDK2 activity by phosphorylation of Thr160 and Tyr15', vol. 11, no. 11, pp. 3995-4005.

Gucalp, A, Tolaney, S, Isakoff, SJ, Ingle, JN, Liu, MC, Carey, LA, Blackwell, K, Rugo, H, Nabell, L & Forero, AJCcr 2013, 'Phase II trial of bicalutamide in patients with androgen receptor–positive, estrogen receptor–negative metastatic breast cancer', vol. 19, no. 19, pp. 5505-5512.

Gudjonsson, T, Adriance, MC, Sternlicht, MD, Petersen, OW, Bissell, MJJJomgb & neoplasia 2005, 'Myoepithelial cells: their origin and function in breast morphogenesis and neoplasia', vol. 10, no. 3, pp. 261-272.

Guiu, S, Mollevi, C, Charon-Barra, C, Boissière, F, Crapez, E, Chartron, E, Lamy, P-J, Gutowski, M, Bourgier, C & Romieu, GJBjoc 2018, 'Prognostic value of androgen receptor and FOXA1 coexpression in non-metastatic triple negative breast cancer and correlation with other biomarkers', vol. 119, no. 1, pp. 76-79.

Gupta, G, Minn, A, Kang, Y, Siegel, P, Serganova, I, Cordon-Cardo, C, Olshen, A, Gerald, W & Massagué, J 2005, 'Identifying site-specific metastasis genes and functions', in *Cold Spring Harbor symposia on quantitative biology,* Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, vol. 70, pp. 149-158.

Gurel, B, Iwata, T, Koh, CM, Jenkins, RB, Lan, F, Van Dang, C, Hicks, JL, Morgan, J, Cornish, TC & Sutcliffe, SJMp 2008, 'Nuclear MYC protein overexpression is an early alteration in human prostate carcinogenesis', vol. 21, no. 9, pp. 1156-1167.

Gusterson, BA & Stein, T 2012, 'Human breast development', in *Seminars in cell & developmental biology*, Elsevier, vol. 23, pp. 567-573.

Hackenberg, R, Hawighorst, T, Filmer, A, Nia, AH, Schulz, K-DJBcr & treatment 1993, 'Medroxyprogesterone acetate inhibits the proliferation of estrogen-and progesteronereceptor negative MFM-223 human mammary cancer cells via the androgen receptor', vol. 25, no. 3, pp. 217-224.

Hackenberg, R, Lüttchens, S, Hofmann, J, Kunzmann, R, Hölzel, F & Schulz, K-DJCr 1991, 'Androgen sensitivity of the new human breast cancer cell line MFM-223', vol. 51, no. 20, pp. 5722-5727.

Haelens, A, Tanner, T, Denayer, S, Callewaert, L & Claessens, FJCr 2007, 'The hinge region regulates DNA binding, nuclear translocation, and transactivation of the androgen receptor', vol. 67, no. 9, pp. 4514-4523.

Haffty, BG, Yang, Q, Reiss, M, Kearney, T, Higgins, SA, Weidhaas, J, Harris, L, Hait, W & Toppmeyer, DJJoco 2006, 'Locoregional relapse and distant metastasis in conservatively managed triple negative early-stage breast cancer', vol. 24, no. 36, pp. 5652-5657.

Halene, S, Wang, L, Cooper, RM, Bockstoce, DC, Robbins, PB & Kohn, DBJB, The Journal of the American Society of Hematology 1999, 'Improved expression in hematopoietic and lymphoid cells in mice after transplantation of bone marrow transduced with a modified retroviral vector', vol. 94, no. 10, pp. 3349-3357.

Hall, R, Birrell, S, Tilley, W & Sutherland, RJEjoc 1994, 'MDA-MB-453, an androgen-responsive human breast carcinoma cell line with high level androgen receptor expression', vol. 30, no. 4, pp. 484-490.

Hall, RE, Tilley, WD, McPhaul, MJ & Sutherland, RLJIjoc 1992, 'Regulation of androgen receptor gene expression by steroids and retinoic acid in human breast-cancer cells', vol. 52, no. 5, pp. 778-784.

Hamilton, E & Infante, JRJCtr 2016, 'Targeting CDK4/6 in patients with cancer', vol. 45, pp. 129-138.

Han, H, Nutiu, R, Moffat, J & Blencowe, BJJC 2011, 'SnapShot: High-throughput sequencing applications', vol. 146, no. 6, pp. 1044-1044. e1042.

Hanahan, D & Weinberg, RAJc 2011, 'Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation', vol. 144, no. 5, pp. 646-674.

Hankinson, SE, Willett, WC, Manson, JE, Colditz, GA, Hunter, DJ, Spiegelman, D, Barbieri, RL & Speizer, FEJJJotNCI 1998, 'Plasma sex steroid hormone levels and risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women', vol. 90, no. 17, pp. 1292-1299.

Hara, S, Kawasaki, S, Yoshihara, M, Winegarner, A, Busch, C, Tsujikawa, M & Nishida, KJJoBC 2019, 'Transcription factor TFAP2B up-regulates human corneal endothelial cell–specific genes during corneal development and maintenance', vol. 294, no. 7, pp. 2460-2469.

Hartwell, LH, Culotti, J, Pringle, JR & Reid, BJJS 1974, 'Genetic control of the cell division cycle in yeast', vol. 183, no. 4120, pp. 46-51.

Hartwell, LH & Kastan, MBJS 1994, 'Cell cycle control and cancer', vol. 266, no. 5192, pp. 1821-1828.

Harvell, DM, Richer, JK, Singh, M, Spoelstra, N, Finlayson, C, Borges, VF, Elias, AD, Horwitz, KBJBcr & treatment 2008, 'Estrogen regulated gene expression in response to neoadjuvant endocrine therapy of breast cancers: tamoxifen agonist effects dominate in the presence of an aromatase inhibitor', vol. 112, no. 3, pp. 489-501.

Harwood, DT & Handelsman, DJJCCA 2009, 'Development and validation of a sensitive liquid chromatography–tandem mass spectrometry assay to simultaneously measure androgens and estrogens in serum without derivatization', vol. 409, no. 1-2, pp. 78-84.

Hashmi, AA, Naz, S, Hashmi, SK, Hussain, ZF, Irfan, M, Khan, EY, Faridi, N, Khan, A & Edhi, MMJBcp 2018, 'Prognostic significance of p16 & p53 immunohistochemical expression in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 18, no. 1, p. 9.

Hassiotou, F & Geddes, DJCa 2013, 'Anatomy of the human mammary gland: Current status of knowledge', vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 29-48.

He, B, Kemppainen, JA, Voegel, JJ, Gronemeyer, H & Wilson, EMJJoBC 1999, 'Activation function 2 in the human androgen receptor ligand binding domain mediates interdomain communication with the NH2-terminal domain', vol. 274, no. 52, pp. 37219-37225.

He, B, Kemppainen, JA & Wilson, EMJJoBC 2000, 'FXXLF and WXXLF sequences mediate the NH2-terminal interaction with the ligand binding domain of the androgen receptor', vol. 275, no. 30, pp. 22986-22994.

He, J, Wu, M, Xiong, L, Gong, Y, Yu, R, Peng, W, Li, L, Li, L, Tian, S & Wang, YJCe 2020, 'BTB/POZ zinc finger protein ZBTB16 inhibits breast cancer proliferation and metastasis through upregulating ZBTB28 and antagonizing BCL6/ZBTB27', vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 1-15.

Hedman, H & Henriksson, RJEjoc 2007, 'LRIG inhibitors of growth factor signalling–doubleedged swords in human cancer?', vol. 43, no. 4, pp. 676-682.

Heemers, HV & Tindall, DJJEr 2007, 'Androgen receptor (AR) coregulators: a diversity of functions converging on and regulating the AR transcriptional complex', vol. 28, no. 7, pp. 778-808.

Heinlein, CA & Chang, CJEr 2002, 'Androgen receptor (AR) coregulators: an overview', vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 175-200.

Helzlsouer, KJ, Gordon, GB, Alberg, AJ, Bush, TL & Comstock, GWJCr 1992, 'Relationship of prediagnostic serum levels of dehydroepiandrosterone and dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate to the risk of developing premenopausal breast cancer', vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 1-4.

Herschkowitz, JI, He, X, Fan, C & Perou, CMJBCR 2008, 'The functional loss of the retinoblastoma tumour suppressor is a common event in basal-like and luminal B breast carcinomas', vol. 10, no. 5, pp. 1-13.

Hickey, T, Robinson, J, Carroll, J & Tilley, WJMe 2012, 'Minireview: the androgen receptor in breast tissues: growth inhibitor, tumor suppressor, oncogene?', vol. 26, no. 8, pp. 1252-1267.

Hickey, TE, Selth, LA, Chia, KM, Laven-Law, G, Milioli, HH, Roden, D, Jindal, S, Hui, M, Finlay-Schultz, J & Ebrahimie, EJNM 2021, 'The androgen receptor is a tumor suppressor in estrogen receptor–positive breast cancer', vol. 27, no. 2, pp. 310-320.

Ho, JW, Bishop, E, Karchenko, PV, Nègre, N, White, KP & Park, PJJBg 2011, 'ChIP-chip versus ChIP-seq: lessons for experimental design and data analysis', vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 1-12.

Hofling, M, Hirschberg, AL, Skoog, L, Tani, E, Hägerström, T & von Schoultz, BJM 2007, 'Testosterone inhibits estrogen/progestogen-induced breast cell proliferation in postmenopausal women', vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 183-190.

Hollywood, DP & Hurst, HCJTEj 1993, 'A novel transcription factor, OB2-1, is required for overexpression of the proto-oncogene c-erbB-2 in mammary tumour lines', vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 2369-2375.

Honma, K, Tsuzuki, S, Nakagawa, M, Tagawa, H, Nakamura, S, Morishima, Y & Seto, MJB, The Journal of the American Society of Hematology 2009, 'TNFAIP3/A20 functions as a novel tumor suppressor gene in several subtypes of non-Hodgkin lymphomas', vol. 114, no. 12, pp. 2467-2475.

Horiuchi, D, Kusdra, L, Huskey, NE, Chandriani, S, Lenburg, ME, Gonzalez-Angulo, AM, Creasman, KJ, Bazarov, AV, Smyth, JW & Davis, SEJJoEM 2012, 'MYC pathway activation in triple-negative breast cancer is synthetic lethal with CDK inhibition', vol. 209, no. 4, pp. 679-696.

Hortobagyi, GN, Stemmer, SM, Burris, HA, Yap, Y-S, Sonke, GS, Paluch-Shimon, S, Campone, M, Blackwell, KL, André, F & Winer, EPJNEJoM 2016, 'Ribociclib as first-line therapy for HR-positive, advanced breast cancer', vol. 375, no. 18, pp. 1738-1748.

Howell, SJ, Johnston, SR, Howell, AJBp, endocrinology, rC & metabolism 2004, 'The use of selective estrogen receptor modulators and selective estrogen receptor down-regulators in breast cancer', vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 47-66.

Howlader, N, Noone, A, Krapcho, M, Miller, D, Brest, A, Yu, M, Ruhl, J, Tatalovich, Z, Mariotto, A & Lewis, DJNCI 2019, 'SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975-2016'.

Hsieh, C-L, Botta, G, Gao, S, Li, T, Van Allen, EM, Treacy, DJ, Cai, C, He, HH, Sweeney, CJ & Brown, MJCr 2015, 'PLZF, a tumor suppressor genetically lost in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer, is a mediator of resistance to androgen deprivation therapy', vol. 75, no. 10, pp. 1944-1948.

Hsin, J-P, Manley, JLJG & development 2012, 'The RNA polymerase II CTD coordinates transcription and RNA processing', vol. 26, no. 19, pp. 2119-2137.

Hsing, AW, McLaughlin, JK, Cocco, P, Chien, HTC, Fraumeni, JFJCc & control 1998, 'Risk factors for male breast cancer (United States)', vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 269-275.

Hsu, S-H, Wang, L-T, Lee, K-T, Chen, Y-L, Liu, K-Y, Suen, J-L, Chai, C-Y & Wang, S-NJCr 2013, 'Proinflammatory homeobox gene, ISX, regulates tumor growth and survival in hepatocellular carcinoma', vol. 73, no. 2, pp. 508-518.

Hu, J, Tan, SK, Lim, MGL, Chang, SH, Cui, G, Liu, S, Narasimhan, K, New, SY, Wang, X & Chen, CJBJ 2018, 'Identification of a Wells–Dawson polyoxometalate-based AP-2γ inhibitor with proapoptotic activity', vol. 475, no. 11, pp. 1965-1977.

Hu, R, Dawood, S, Holmes, MD, Collins, LC, Schnitt, SJ, Cole, K, Marotti, JD, Hankinson, SE, Colditz, GA & Tamimi, RMJCcr 2011, 'Androgen receptor expression and breast cancer survival in postmenopausal women', vol. 17, no. 7, pp. 1867-1874.

Hu, R, Peng, G, Dai, H, Breuer, E-K, Stemke-Hale, K, Li, K, Gonzalez-Angulo, AM, Mills, GB & Lin, S-YJCr 2011, 'ZNF668 functions as a tumor suppressor by regulating p53 stability and function in breast cancer', vol. 71, no. 20, pp. 6524-6534.

Huang, C-H, Lujambio, A, Zuber, J, Tschaharganeh, DF, Doran, MG, Evans, MJ, Kitzing, T, Zhu, N, de Stanchina, E, Sawyers, CLJG & development 2014, 'CDK9-mediated transcription elongation is required for MYC addiction in hepatocellular carcinoma', vol. 28, no. 16, pp. 1800-1814.

Huang, C & Freter, CJIjoms 2015, 'Lipid metabolism, apoptosis and cancer therapy', vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 924-949.

Huang, R, Han, J, Liang, X, Sun, S, Jiang, Y, Xia, B, Niu, M, Li, D, Zhang, J, Wang, SJCP & Biochemistry 2017, 'Androgen receptor expression and bicalutamide antagonize androgen receptor inhibit  $\beta$ -catenin transcription complex in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer', vol. 43, no. 6, pp. 2212-2225.

Huang, Y-K, Fan, X-G & Qiu, FJIjoms 2016, 'TM4SF1 promotes proliferation, invasion, and metastasis in human liver cancer cells', vol. 17, no. 5, p. 661.

Huguet, EL, McMahon, JA, McMahon, AP, Bicknell, R & Harris, ALJCr 1994, 'Differential expression of human Wnt genes 2, 3, 4, and 7B in human breast cell lines and normal and disease states of human breast tissue', vol. 54, no. 10, pp. 2615-2621.

Hurst, HC, Haffty, BG & Williams, T 'Expression of AP-2 Transcription Factors in Human Breast Cancer Correlates with the Regulation of Multiple Growth Factor Signalling Pathways1'.

Hurtado, A, Holmes, KA, Ross-Innes, CS, Schmidt, D & Carroll, JSJNg 2011, 'FOXA1 is a key determinant of estrogen receptor function and endocrine response', vol. 43, no. 1, p. 27.

Huseby, RA, Maloney, TM & McGrath, CMJCr 1984, 'Evidence for a direct growth-stimulating effect of estradiol on human MCF-7 cells in vivo', vol. 44, no. 6, pp. 2654-2659.

Iggo, RJb 2018, 'Classification of breast tumours into molecular apocrine, luminal and basal groups based on an explicit biological model', p. 270975.

Iglesias-Gato, D, Wikström, P, Tyanova, S, Lavallee, C, Thysell, E, Carlsson, J, Hägglöf, C, Cox, J, Andrén, O & Stattin, PJEu 2016, 'The proteome of primary prostate cancer', vol. 69, no. 5, pp. 942-952.

Ikram, F, Ackermann, S, Kahlert, Y, Volland, R, Roels, F, Engesser, A, Hertwig, F, Kocak, H, Hero, B & Dreidax, DJMo 2016, 'Transcription factor activating protein 2 beta (TFAP2B) mediates noradrenergic neuronal differentiation in neuroblastoma', vol. 10, no. 2, pp. 344-359.

Im, S-A, Lu, Y-S, Bardia, A, Harbeck, N, Colleoni, M, Franke, F, Chow, L, Sohn, J, Lee, K-S & Campos-Gomez, SJNEJoM 2019, 'Overall survival with ribociclib plus endocrine therapy in breast cancer', vol. 381, no. 4, pp. 307-316.

Ingthorsson, S, Sigurdsson, V, Fridriksdottir, AJ, Jonasson, JG, Kjartansson, J, Magnusson, MK & Gudjonsson, TJBrn 2010, 'Endothelial cells stimulate growth of normal and cancerous breast epithelial cells in 3D culture', vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 1-12.

Inman, JL, Robertson, C, Mott, JD & Bissell, MJJD 2015, 'Mammary gland development: cell fate specification, stem cells and the microenvironment', vol. 142, no. 6, pp. 1028-1042.

Jalili, V, Afgan, E, Gu, Q, Clements, D, Blankenberg, D, Goecks, J, Taylor, J & Nekrutenko, AJNAR 2020, 'The Galaxy platform for accessible, reproducible and collaborative biomedical analyses: 2020 update'.

Javed, A & Lteif, A 2013, 'Development of the human breast', in *Seminars in plastic surgery,* Thieme Medical Publishers, vol. 27, pp. 005-012.

Jennifer, YG, Shu, S, Kwon, M, Jovanović, B, Murphy, K, Gulvady, A, Fassl, A, Trinh, A, Kuang, Y & Heavey, GAJNc 2020, 'Acquired resistance to combined BET and CDK4/6 inhibition in triplenegative breast cancer', vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 1-17.

Jenster, G, van der Korput, HA, Trapman, J & Brinkmann, AOJJoBC 1995, 'Identification of two transcription activation units in the N-terminal domain of the human androgen receptor', vol. 270, no. 13, pp. 7341-7346.

Jiang, F & Wang, ZJTP 2004, 'Identification and characterization of PLZF as a prostatic androgen-responsive gene', vol. 59, no. 4, pp. 426-435.

Jiang, Y-Z, Ma, D, Suo, C, Shi, J, Xue, M, Hu, X, Xiao, Y, Yu, K-D, Liu, Y-R & Yu, YJCc 2019, 'Genomic and transcriptomic landscape of triple-negative breast cancers: subtypes and treatment strategies', vol. 35, no. 3, pp. 428-440. e425. Jin, Y, Qu, S, Tesikova, M, Wang, L, Kristian, A, Mælandsmo, GM, Kong, H, Zhang, T, Jerónimo, C & Teixeira, MRJPotNAoS 2013, 'Molecular circuit involving KLK4 integrates androgen and mTOR signaling in prostate cancer', vol. 110, no. 28, pp. E2572-E2581.

Johnson, DG & Schneider-Broussard, RJFB 1998, 'Role of E2F in cell cycle control and cancer', vol. 3, pp. d447-d448.

Joost, U, Villa, I, Comasco, E, Oreland, L, Veidebaum, T & Harro, JJIJoO 2019, 'Association between Transcription Factor AP-2B genotype, obesity, insulin resistance and dietary intake in a longitudinal birth cohort study', vol. 43, no. 10, pp. 2095-2106.

Kaaks, R, Berrino, F, Key, T, Rinaldi, S, Dossus, L, Biessy, C, Secreto, G, Amiano, P, Bingham, S & Boeing, HJJotNCI 2005, 'Serum sex steroids in premenopausal women and breast cancer risk within the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC)', vol. 97, no. 10, pp. 755-765.

Kaaks, R, Rinaldi, S, Key, T, Berrino, F, Peeters, P, Biessy, C, Dossus, L, Lukanova, A, Bingham, S & Khaw, KJE-rc 2005, 'Postmenopausal serum androgens, oestrogens and breast cancer risk: the European prospective investigation into cancer and nutrition', vol. 12, no. 4, pp. 1071-1082.

Kanin, El, Kipp, RT, Kung, C, Slattery, M, Viale, A, Hahn, S, Shokat, KM & Ansari, AZJPotNAoS 2007, 'Chemical inhibition of the TFIIH-associated kinase Cdk7/Kin28 does not impair global mRNA synthesis', vol. 104, no. 14, pp. 5812-5817.

Karacosta, LG, Foster, BA, Azabdaftari, G, Feliciano, DM & Edelman, AMJJoBC 2012, 'A regulatory feedback loop between Ca2+/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase kinase 2 (CaMKK2) and the androgen receptor in prostate cancer progression', vol. 287, no. 29, pp. 24832-24843.

Kemppainen, JA, Langley, E, Wong, C-i, Bobseine, K, Kelce, WR & Wilson, EMJME 1999, 'Distinguishing androgen receptor agonists and antagonists: distinct mechanisms of activation by medroxyprogesterone acetate and dihydrotestosterone', vol. 13, no. 3, pp. 440-454.

Kennedy, BJNEJoM 1958, 'Fluoxymesterone therapy in advanced breast cancer', vol. 259, no. 14, pp. 673-675.

Kenny, FS, Hui, R, Musgrove, EA, Gee, JM, Blamey, RW, Nicholson, RI, Sutherland, RL & Robertson, JFJCcr 1999, 'Overexpression of cyclin D1 messenger RNA predicts for poor prognosis in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer', vol. 5, no. 8, pp. 2069-2076.

Key T, AP, Barnes I, Reeves G. 2002, 'Endogenous sex hormones and breast cancer in postmenopausal women: reanalysis of nine prospective studies', vol. 94, no. 8, pp. 606-616.

Kikugawa, T, Kinugasa, Y, Shiraishi, K, Nanba, D, Nakashiro, Ki, Tanji, N, Yokoyama, M & Higashiyama, SJTP 2006, 'PLZF regulates Pbx1 transcription and Pbx1–HoxC8 complex leads to androgen-independent prostate cancer proliferation', vol. 66, no. 10, pp. 1092-1099.

Kim, JB & Sharp, PAJJoBC 2001, 'Positive transcription elongation factor B phosphorylates hSPT5 and RNA polymerase II carboxyl-terminal domain independently of cyclin-dependent kinase-activating kinase', vol. 276, no. 15, pp. 12317-12323.

Kim, S, Tiedt, R, Loo, A, Horn, T, Delach, S, Kovats, S, Haas, K, Engstler, BS, Cao, A & Pinzon-Ortiz, MJO 2020, 'Correction: The potent and selective cyclin-dependent kinases 4 and 6 inhibitor ribociclib (LEE011) is a versatile combination partner in preclinical cancer models', vol. 11, no. 14, p. 1289.

Kinch, MS, Carles-Kinch, KJC & metastasis, e 2003, 'Overexpression and functional alterations of the EphA2 tyrosine kinase in cancer', vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 59-68.

Kishino, E, Ogata, R, Saitoh, W, Koike, Y, Ohta, Y, Kanomata, N & Kurebayashi, JJBC 2019, 'Anticell growth and anti-cancer stem cell activity of the CDK4/6 inhibitor palbociclib in breast cancer cells', pp. 1-11.

Kiss, T, Michels, AA & Bensaude, OJN 2001, '7SK small nuclear RNA binds to and inhibits the activity of CDK9/cyclin T complexes', vol. 414, no. 6861, pp. 322-325.

Klein, ME, Kovatcheva, M, Davis, LE, Tap, WD & Koff, AJCC 2018, 'CDK4/6 inhibitors: the mechanism of action may not be as simple as once thought', vol. 34, no. 1, pp. 9-20.

Klopocki, E, Kristiansen, G, Wild, PJ, Klaman, I, Castanos-Velez, E, Singer, G, Stöhr, R, Simon, R, Sauter, G & Leibiger, HJIjoo 2004, 'Loss of SFRP1 is associated with breast cancer progression and poor prognosis in early stage tumors', vol. 25, no. 3, pp. 641-649.

Knight, RD, Javidan, Y, Zhang, T, Nelson, S & Schilling, TFJD 2005, 'AP2-dependent signals from the ectoderm regulate craniofacial development in the zebrafish embryo', vol. 132, no. 13, pp. 3127-3138.

Knudsen, KE, Cavenee, WK & Arden, KCJCR 1999, 'D-type cyclins complex with the androgen receptor and inhibit its transcriptional transactivation ability', vol. 59, no. 10, pp. 2297-2301.

Kong, SL, Li, G, Loh, SL, Sung, WK & Liu, ETJMsb 2011, 'Cellular reprogramming by the conjoint action of ERα, FOXA1, and GATA3 to a ligand-inducible growth state', vol. 7, no. 1, p. 526.

Krig, SR, Frietze, S, Simion, C, Miller, JK, Fry, WH, Rafidi, H, Kotelawala, L, Qi, L, Griffith, OL & Gray, JWJMcr 2011, 'Lrig1 is an estrogen-regulated growth suppressor and correlates with longer relapse-free survival in  $ER\alpha$ -positive breast cancer', vol. 9, no. 10, pp. 1406-1417.

Kucukzeybek, BB, Bayoglu, IV, Kucukzeybek, Y, Yıldız, Y, Oflazoglu, U, Atahan, MK, Taskaynatan, H, Alacacioglu, A, Yigit, S & Tarhan, MOJPJoP 2018, 'Prognostic significance of androgen receptor expression in HER2-positive and triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 69, no. 2, pp. 157-168.

Kukurba, KR & Montgomery, SBJCSHP 2015, 'RNA sequencing and analysis', vol. 2015, no. 11, p. pdb. top084970.

Kumar, V, Yu, J, Phan, V, Tudor, IC, Peterson, A & Uppal, HJJPO 2017, 'Androgen receptor immunohistochemistry as a companion diagnostic approach to predict clinical response to enzalutamide in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 1, pp. 1-19.

Kurebayashi, J, Otsuki, T, Kunisue, H, Tanaka, K, Yamamoto, S & Sonoo, HJCCR 2000, 'Expression levels of estrogen receptor- $\alpha$ , estrogen receptor- $\beta$ , coactivators, and corepressors in breast cancer', vol. 6, no. 2, pp. 512-518.

Laajala, TD, Raghav, S, Tuomela, S, Lahesmaa, R, Aittokallio, T & Elo, LLJBg 2009, 'A practical comparison of methods for detecting transcription factor binding sites in ChIP-seq experiments', vol. 10, no. 1, p. 618.

Labbe, J, Lee, M, Nurse, P, Picard, A & Doree, MJN 1988, 'Activation at M-phase of a protein kinase encoded by a starfish homologue of the cell cycle control gene cdc2+', vol. 335, no. 6187, pp. 251-254.

Labbe, J, Picard, A, Peaucellier, G, Cavadore, J, Nurse, P & Doree, MJC 1989, 'Purification of MPF from starfish: identification as the H1 histone kinase p34cdc2 and a possible mechanism for its periodic activation', vol. 57, no. 2, pp. 253-263.

Labrie, F 2004, 'Adrenal androgens and intracrinology', in *Seminars in reproductive medicine*, Copyright© 2004 by Thieme Medical Publishers, Inc., 333 Seventh Avenue, New ..., vol. 22, pp. 299-309.

Labrie, F, Luu-The, V, Labrie, C & Simard, JJFin 2001, 'DHEA and its transformation into androgens and estrogens in peripheral target tissues: intracrinology', vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 185-212.

Labrie, F, Luu-The, V, Lin, S-X, Simard, J, Labrie, CJTiE & Metabolism 2000, 'Role of 17βhydroxysteroid dehydrogenases in sex steroid formation in peripheral intracrine tissues', vol. 11, no. 10, pp. 421-427.

Lam, F, Abbas, AY, Shao, H, Teo, T, Adams, J, Li, P, Bradshaw, TD, Fischer, PM, Walsby, E & Pepper, CJO 2014, 'Targeting RNA transcription and translation in ovarian cancer cells with pharmacological inhibitor CDKI-73', vol. 5, no. 17, p. 7691.

Lamb, R, Lehn, S, Rogerson, L, Clarke, RB & Landberg, GJCc 2013, 'Cell cycle regulators cyclin D1 and CDK4/6 have estrogen receptor-dependent divergent functions in breast cancer migration and stem cell-like activity', vol. 12, no. 15, pp. 2384-2394.

Lancet, CGoHFiBCJT 2019, 'Type and timing of menopausal hormone therapy and breast cancer risk: individual participant meta-analysis of the worldwide epidemiological evidence', vol. 394, no. 10204, pp. 1159-1168.

Lang, F, Perrotti, N, Stournaras, CJTijob & biology, c 2010, 'Colorectal carcinoma cells regulation of survival and growth by SGK1', vol. 42, no. 10, pp. 1571-1575.

Lange, CA, Gioeli, D, Hammes, SR & Marker, PCJARP 2007, 'Integration of rapid signaling events with steroid hormone receptor action in breast and prostate cancer', vol. 69, pp. 171-199.

Langley, E, Kemppainen, JA & Wilson, EMJJoBC 1998, 'Intermolecular NH2-/carboxyl-terminal interactions in androgen receptor dimerization revealed by mutations that cause androgen insensitivity', vol. 273, no. 1, pp. 92-101.

Langmead, B, Trapnell, C, Pop, M & Salzberg, SLIGb 2009, 'Ultrafast and memory-efficient alignment of short DNA sequences to the human genome', vol. 10, no. 3, p. R25.

Langston, AA, Malone, KE, Thompson, JD, Daling, JR & Ostrander, EAJNEJoM 1996, 'BRCA1 mutations in a population-based sample of young women with breast cancer', vol. 334, no. 3, pp. 137-142.

Laughlin, GA, Barrett-Connor, E, Kritz-Silverstein, D, von Mühlen, DJTJoCE & Metabolism 2000, 'Hysterectomy, oophorectomy, and endogenous sex hormone levels in older women: the Rancho Bernardo Study', vol. 85, no. 2, pp. 645-651.

Launonen, VJHm 2005, 'Mutations in the human LKB1/STK11 gene', vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 291-297.

Laurent, MR, Hammond, GL, Blokland, M, Jardí, F, Antonio, L, Dubois, V, Khalil, R, Sterk, SS, Gielen, E & Decallonne, BJSr 2016, 'Sex hormone-binding globulin regulation of androgen bioactivity in vivo: validation of the free hormone hypothesis', vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 1-12.

Law, AM, Yin, JX, Castillo, L, Young, AI, Piggin, C, Rogers, S, Caldon, CE, Burgess, A, Millar, EK & O'Toole, SAJSr 2017, 'Andy's Algorithms: new automated digital image analysis pipelines for FIJI', vol. 7, no. 1, pp. 1-11.

Lee, MG & Nurse, PJN 1987, 'Complementation used to clone a human homologue of the fission yeast cell cycle control gene cdc2', vol. 327, no. 6117, pp. 31-35.

Lee, SH, Kim, SO, Kwon, SW & Chung, BCJCb 1999, 'Androgen imbalance in premenopausal women with benign breast disease and breast cancer', vol. 32, no. 5, pp. 375-380.

Lehmann, BD, Bauer, JA, Chen, X, Sanders, ME, Chakravarthy, AB, Shyr, Y & Pietenpol, JAJTJoci 2011, 'Identification of human triple-negative breast cancer subtypes and preclinical models for selection of targeted therapies', vol. 121, no. 7, pp. 2750-2767.

Lei, H & Deng, C-XJIjobs 2017, 'Fibroblast growth factor receptor 2 signaling in breast cancer', vol. 13, no. 9, p. 1163.

Lei, H, Pospisilova, D, Lindblom, A & Vorechovsky, IJJotNCI 2002, 'Re: Dominant negative ATM mutations in breast cancer families', vol. 94, no. 12, pp. 951-952.

Lemon, B, Tjian, RJG & development 2000, 'Orchestrated response: a symphony of transcription factors for gene control', vol. 14, no. 20, pp. 2551-2569.

Li, CI, Malone, KE, Daling, JR, Potter, JD, Bernstein, L, Marchbanks, PA, Strom, BL, Simon, MS, Press, MF & Ursin, GJAjoe 2008, 'Timing of menarche and first full-term birth in relation to breast cancer risk', vol. 167, no. 2, pp. 230-239.

Li, Q, Liu, B, Chao, H-P, Ji, Y, Lu, Y, Mehmood, R, Jeter, C, Chen, T, Moore, JR & Li, WJNc 2019, 'LRIG1 is a pleiotropic androgen receptor-regulated feedback tumor suppressor in prostate cancer', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 1-19.

Li, Q, Price, JP, Byers, SA, Cheng, D, Peng, J & Price, DHJJoBC 2005, 'Analysis of the large inactive P-TEFb complex indicates that it contains one 7SK molecule, a dimer of HEXIM1 or HEXIM2, and two P-TEFb molecules containing Cdk9 phosphorylated at threonine 186', vol. 280, no. 31, pp. 28819-28826.

Li, X-x, Zhou, J-d, Wen, X-m, Zhang, T-j, Wu, D-h, Deng, Z-q, Zhang, Z-h, Lian, X-y, He, P-f, Yao, X-yJO & therapy 2019, 'Increased MCL-1 expression predicts poor prognosis and disease recurrence in acute myeloid leukemia', vol. 12, p. 3295.

Li, X 2010, 'Aromatase over expression transgenic murine models for aromatase inhibitor studies', *Mol Hum Reprod*, vol. 16, no. 2, Feb, pp. 80-86.

Liao, G, Chen, L-Y, Zhang, A, Godavarthy, A, Xia, F, Ghosh, JC, Li, H & Chen, JDJJoBC 2003, 'Regulation of androgen receptor activity by the nuclear receptor corepressor SMRT', vol. 278, no. 7, pp. 5052-5061.

Liberzon, A, Subramanian, A, Pinchback, R, Thorvaldsdóttir, H, Tamayo, P & Mesirov, JPJB 2011, 'Molecular signatures database (MSigDB) 3.0', vol. 27, no. 12, pp. 1739-1740.

Lim, S & Kaldis, PJD 2013, 'Cdks, cyclins and CKIs: roles beyond cell cycle regulation', vol. 140, no. 15, pp. 3079-3093.

Lindeman, GJ & Visvader, JEJBCM 2013, 'Targeting BCL-2 in breast cancer: exploiting a tumor lifeline to deliver a mortal blow?', vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 1-4.

Lindquist, D, Kvarnbrink, S, Henriksson, R & Hedman, HJAo 2014, 'LRIG and cancer prognosis', vol. 53, no. 9, pp. 1135-1142.

Liu, H, Herrmann, CH, Chiang, K, Sung, T-L, Moon, S-H, Donehower, LA, Rice, APJB & communications, br 2010, '55K isoform of CDK9 associates with Ku70 and is involved in DNA repair', vol. 397, no. 2, pp. 245-250.

Liu, H & Herrmann, CHJJocp 2005, 'Differential localization and expression of the Cdk9 42k and 55k isoforms', vol. 203, no. 1, pp. 251-260.

Liu, H & Rice, APJG 2000, 'Genomic organization and characterization of promoter function of the human CDK9 gene', vol. 252, no. 1-2, pp. 51-59.

Liu, YX, Zhang, KJ & Tang, LLJOI 2018, 'Clinical significance of androgen receptor expression in triple negative breast cancer-an immunohistochemistry study', vol. 15, no. 6, pp. 10008-10016.

Ljuslinder, I, Golovleva, I, Palmqvist, R, Öberg, Å, Stenling, R, Jonsson, Y, Hedman, H, Henriksson, R & Malmer, BJAo 2007, 'LRIG1 expression in colorectal cancer', vol. 46, no. 8, pp. 1118-1122.

Lobo, RA, Kelsey, J & Marcus, R 2000, Menopause: biology and pathobiology, Academic press.

Lohka, MJ, Hayes, MK & Maller, JLJPotNAoS 1988, 'Purification of maturation-promoting factor, an intracellular regulator of early mitotic events', vol. 85, no. 9, pp. 3009-3013.

Lolli, GJCC 2010, 'Structural dissection of cyclin dependent kinases regulation and protein recognition properties', vol. 9, no. 8, pp. 1551-1561.

Lonergan, PE & Tindall, DJJJoc 2011, 'Androgen receptor signaling in prostate cancer development and progression', vol. 10.

Longcope, C, Franz, C, Morello, C, Baker, R & Johnston, CCJM 1986, 'Steroid and gonadotropin levels in women during the peri-menopausal years', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 189-196.

Lønning, PEJAo 2009, 'Additive endocrine therapy for advanced breast cancer–back to the future', vol. 48, no. 8, pp. 1092-1101.

Lopez, I, Mak, EC, Ding, J, Hamm, HE & Lomasney, JWJJoBC 2001, 'A novel bifunctional phospholipase C that is regulated by  $G\alpha 12$  and stimulates the Ras/mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway', vol. 276, no. 4, pp. 2758-2765.

Lu, H, Xue, Y, Guoying, KY, Arias, C, Lin, J, Fong, S, Faure, M, Weisburd, B, Ji, X & Mercier, AJe 2015, 'Compensatory induction of MYC expression by sustained CDK9 inhibition via a BRD4-dependent mechanism', vol. 4, p. e06535.

Lubahn, DB, Joseph, DR, Sar, M, Tan, J-a, Higgs, HN, Larson, RE, French, FS & Wilson, EMJME 1988, 'The human androgen receptor: complementary deoxyribonucleic acid cloning, sequence analysis and gene expression in prostate', vol. 2, no. 12, pp. 1265-1275.

Luedtke, DA, Su, Y, Ma, J, Li, X, Buck, SA, Edwards, H, Polin, L, Kushner, J, Dzinic, SH, White, KJSt & therapy, t 2020, 'Inhibition of CDK9 by voruciclib synergistically enhances cell death induced by the Bcl-2 selective inhibitor venetoclax in preclinical models of acute myeloid leukemia', vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 1-11.

Lund, LR, Romer, J, Thomasset, N, Solberg, H, Pyke, C, Bissell, MJ, Dano, K & Werb, ZJD 1996, 'Two distinct phases of apoptosis in mammary gland involution: proteinase-independent anddependent pathways', vol. 122, no. 1, pp. 181-193.

Luo, X, Shi, Y, Li, Z & Jiang, W 2010, 'Expression and clinical significance of androgen receptor in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 29, pp. 585-590.

Lupien, M, Eeckhoute, J, Meyer, CA, Wang, Q, Zhang, Y, Li, W, Carroll, JS, Liu, XS & Brown, MJC 2008, 'FoxA1 translates epigenetic signatures into enhancer-driven lineage-specific transcription', vol. 132, no. 6, pp. 958-970.

Ma, Y, Chen, L, Wright, GM, Pillai, SR, Chellappan, SP & Cress, WDJJoBC 2010, 'CDKN1C negatively regulates RNA polymerase II C-terminal domain phosphorylation in an E2F1-dependent manner', vol. 285, no. 13, pp. 9813-9822.

Machanick, P & Bailey, TLJB 2011, 'MEME-ChIP: motif analysis of large DNA datasets', vol. 27, no. 12, pp. 1696-1697.

Macias, H & Hinck, LJWIRDB 2012, 'Mammary gland development', vol. 1, no. 4, pp. 533-557.

MacMahon, B, Cole, P, Lin, T, Lowe, C, Mirra, A, Ravnihar, B, Salber, E, Valaoras, V & Yuasa, SJBotwho 1970, 'Age at first birth and breast cancer risk', vol. 43, no. 2, p. 209.

Magklara, A, Brown, TJ & Diamandis, EPJIjoc 2002, 'Characterization of androgen receptor and nuclear receptor co-regulator expression in human breast cancer cell lines exhibiting differential regulation of kallikreins 2 and 3', vol. 100, no. 5, pp. 507-514.

Magklara, A, Grass, L, Diamandis, EPJBcr & treatment 2000, 'Differential steroid hormone regulation of human glandular kallikrein (hK2) and prostate-specific antigen (PSA) in breast cancer cell lines', vol. 59, no. 3, pp. 263-270.

Mah, CY, Nassar, ZD, Swinnen, JV & Butler, LMJAJoU 2019, 'Lipogenic effects of androgen signaling in normal and malignant prostate'.

Maller, O, Martinson, H, Schedin, PJJomgb & neoplasia 2010, 'Extracellular matrix composition reveals complex and dynamic stromal-epithelial interactions in the mammary gland', vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 301-318.

Malumbres, M & Barbacid, MJNRC 2001, 'To cycle or not to cycle: a critical decision in cancer', vol. 1, no. 3, pp. 222-231.

Malumbres, M & Barbacid, MJNrc 2009, 'Cell cycle, CDKs and cancer: a changing paradigm', vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 153-166.

Malumbres, M & Barbacid, MJTibs 2005, 'Mammalian cyclin-dependent kinases', vol. 30, no. 11, pp. 630-641.

Manavathi, B, Dey, O, Gajulapalli, VNR, Bhatia, RS, Bugide, S & Kumar, RJEr 2013, 'Derailed estrogen signaling and breast cancer: an authentic couple', vol. 34, no. 1, pp. 1-32.

Mariaule, G & Belmont, PJM 2014, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors as marketed anticancer drugs: where are we now? A short survey', vol. 19, no. 9, pp. 14366-14382.

Marino, N, German, R, Rao, X, Simpson, E, Liu, S, Wan, J, Liu, Y, Sandusky, G, Jacobsen, M & Stoval, MJNbc 2020, 'Upregulation of lipid metabolism genes in the breast prior to cancer diagnosis', vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 1-13.

Marjoribanks, J, Farquhar, C, Roberts, H & Lethaby, AJCDoSR 2012, 'Long term hormone therapy for perimenopausal and postmenopausal women', no. 7.

Marques, P, Skorupskaite, K, George, JT & Anderson, RA 2018, 'Physiology of GnRH and gonadotropin secretion', in *Endotext [Internet]*, MDText. com, Inc.

Marshall, TW, Link, KA, Petre-Draviam, CE & Knudsen, KEJJoBC 2003, 'Differential requirement of SWI/SNF for androgen receptor activity', vol. 278, no. 33, pp. 30605-30613.

Martinkovich, S, Shah, D, Planey, SL & Arnott, JAJCiia 2014, 'Selective estrogen receptor modulators: tissue specificity and clinical utility', vol. 9, p. 1437.

Massie, CE, Adryan, B, Barbosa-Morais, NL, Lynch, AG, Tran, MG, Neal, DE & Mills, IGJEr 2007, 'New androgen receptor genomic targets show an interaction with the ETS1 transcription factor', vol. 8, no. 9, pp. 871-878.

Massie, CE, Lynch, A, Ramos-Montoya, A, Boren, J, Stark, R, Fazli, L, Warren, A, Scott, H, Madhu, B & Sharma, NJTEj 2011, 'The androgen receptor fuels prostate cancer by regulating central metabolism and biosynthesis', vol. 30, no. 13, pp. 2719-2733.

Mateyak, MK, Obaya, AJ, Sedivy, JMJM & biology, c 1999, 'c-Myc regulates cyclin D-Cdk4 and-Cdk6 activity but affects cell cycle progression at multiple independent points', vol. 19, no. 7, pp. 4672-4683.

Matsushime, H, Ewen, ME, Strom, DK, Kato, J-Y, Hanks, SK, Roussel, MF & Sherr, CJJC 1992, 'Identification and properties of an atypical catalytic subunit (p34PSK-J3/cdk4) for mammalian D type G1 cyclins', vol. 71, no. 2, pp. 323-334.

Mayer, ELJCor 2015, 'Targeting breast cancer with CDK inhibitors', vol. 17, no. 5, p. 20.

McEwan, IJ & Gustafsson, J-ÅJPotNAoS 1997, 'Interaction of the human androgen receptor transactivation function with the general transcription factor TFIIF', vol. 94, no. 16, pp. 8485-8490.

McLaughlin, RP, He, J, van der Noord, V, Redel, J, Smid, M, Dorssers, L, Martens, J, Foekens, J, Zhang, Y & van de Water, B 2017, 'Blockage of Cdc7/CDK9 signaling sensitizes triple negative breast cancer to EGFR-targeted therapy', AACR.

McLaughlin, RP, He, J, Van Der Noord, VE, Redel, J, Foekens, JA, Martens, JW, Smid, M, Zhang, Y & Van de Water, BJBCR 2019, 'A kinase inhibitor screen identifies a dual cdc7/CDK9 inhibitor to sensitise triple-negative breast cancer to EGFR-targeted therapy', vol. 21, no. 1, p. 77.

McLean, CY, Bristor, D, Hiller, M, Clarke, SL, Schaar, BT, Lowe, CB, Wenger, AM & Bejerano, GJNb 2010, 'GREAT improves functional interpretation of cis-regulatory regions', vol. 28, no. 5, pp. 495-501.

McNamara, K, Yoda, T, Takagi, K, Miki, Y, Suzuki, T, Sasano, HJTJosb & biology, m 2013, 'Androgen receptor in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 133, pp. 66-76.

McNamara, KM, Moore, NL, Hickey, TE, Sasano, H & Tilley, WDJE-rc 2014, 'Complexities of androgen receptor signalling in breast cancer', vol. 21, no. 4, pp. T161-T181.

Mehrgou, A & Akouchekian, MJMjotIRol 2016, 'The importance of BRCA1 and BRCA2 genes mutations in breast cancer development', vol. 30, p. 369.

Merino, D, Lok, S, Visvader, J & Lindeman, GJO 2016, 'Targeting BCL-2 to enhance vulnerability to therapy in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer', vol. 35, no. 15, pp. 1877-1887.

Mestayer, C, Blanchere, M, Jaubert, F, Dufour, B & Mowszowicz, IJTP 2003, 'Expression of androgen receptor coactivators in normal and cancer prostate tissues and cultured cell lines', vol. 56, no. 3, pp. 192-200.

Metzger, E, Müller, JM, Ferrari, S, Buettner, R & Schüle, RJTEj 2003, 'A novel inducible transactivation domain in the androgen receptor: implications for PRK in prostate cancer', vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 270-280.

Meyer, N & Penn, LZJNRC 2008, 'Reflecting on 25 years with MYC', vol. 8, no. 12, pp. 976-990.

Meyerson, M, Enders, GH, Wu, C-L, Su, L, Gorka, C, Nelson, C, Harlow, E & Tsai, LITEj 1992, 'A family of human cdc2-related protein kinases', vol. 11, no. 8, pp. 2909-2917.

Miao, F-a, Chu, K, Chen, H-r, Zhang, M, Shi, P-c, Bai, J & You, Y-pJInd 2019, 'Increased DKC1 expression in glioma and its significance in tumor cell proliferation, migration and invasion', vol. 37, no. 6, pp. 1177-1186.

Michels, AA, Fraldi, A, Labas, V, Edwards, M, Bonnet, F, Lania, L, Bensaude, OJM & biology, c 2003, 'MAQ1 and 7SK RNA interact with CDK9/cyclin T complexes in a transcription-dependent manner', vol. 23, no. 14, pp. 4859-4869.

Michels, G & Hoppe, UCJFin 2008, 'Rapid actions of androgens', vol. 29, no. 2, pp. 182-198.

Miller, WL, Geller, DH & Rosen, M 2006, 'Ovarian and adrenal androgen biosynthesis and metabolism', in *Androgen Excess Disorders in Women*, Springer, pp. 19-33.

Mirosevich, J, Gao, N, Gupta, A, Shappell, SB, Jove, R & Matusik, RJJtP 2006, 'Expression and role of Foxa proteins in prostate cancer', vol. 66, no. 10, pp. 1013-1028.

Missmer, SA, Eliassen, AH, Barbieri, RL & Hankinson, SEJJotNCI 2004, 'Endogenous estrogen, androgen, and progesterone concentrations and breast cancer risk among postmenopausal women', vol. 96, no. 24, pp. 1856-1865.

Mitra, P, Yang, R-M, Sutton, J, Ramsay, RG & Gonda, TJJO 2016, 'CDK9 inhibitors selectively target estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer cells through combined inhibition of MYB and MCL-1 expression', vol. 7, no. 8, p. 9069.

Mitri, Z, Karakas, C, Wei, C, Briones, B, Simmons, H, Ibrahim, N, Alvarez, R, Murray, JL, Keyomarsi, K & Moulder, SJInd 2015, 'A phase 1 study with dose expansion of the CDK inhibitor dinaciclib (SCH 727965) in combination with epirubicin in patients with metastatic triple negative breast cancer', vol. 33, no. 4, pp. 890-894.

Miyoshi, Y, Ishiguro, H, Uemura, H, Fujinami, K, Miyamoto, H, Miyoshi, Y, Kitamura, H & Kubota, YJTP 2003, 'Expression of AR associated protein 55 (ARA55) and androgen receptor in prostate cancer', vol. 56, no. 4, pp. 280-286.

Mohammadizadeh, F, Hani, M, Ranaee, M & Bagheri, MJJorimstojolUoMS 2013, 'Role of cyclin D1 in breast carcinoma', vol. 18, no. 12, p. 1021.

Mohammed, H, D'Santos, C, Serandour, AA, Ali, HR, Brown, GD, Atkins, A, Rueda, OM, Holmes, KA, Theodorou, V & Robinson, JLJCr 2013, 'Endogenous purification reveals GREB1 as a key estrogen receptor regulatory factor', vol. 3, no. 2, pp. 342-349.

Mohammed, H, Russell, IA, Stark, R, Rueda, OM, Hickey, TE, Tarulli, GA, Serandour, AA, Birrell, SN, Bruna, A & Saadi, AJN 2015, 'Progesterone receptor modulates ERα action in breast cancer', vol. 523, no. 7560, pp. 313-317.

Mohammed, H, Taylor, C, Brown, GD, Papachristou, EK, Carroll, JS & D'santos, CSJNp 2016, 'Rapid immunoprecipitation mass spectrometry of endogenous proteins (RIME) for analysis of chromatin complexes', vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 316-326.

Moilanen, A, Rouleau, N, Ikonen, T, Palvimo, J & Jänne, OJFI 1997, 'The presence of a transcription activation function in the hormone-binding domain of androgen receptor is revealed by studies in yeast cells', vol. 412, no. 2, pp. 355-358.

Montecino, M, Stein, JL, Stein, GS, Lian, JB, Van Wijnen, AJ, Cruzat, F, Gutierrez, S, Olate, J, Marcellini, S, Gutierrez, JLJB & Biology, C 2007, 'Nucleosome organization and targeting of SWI/SNF chromatin-remodeling complexes: contributions of the DNA sequence', vol. 85, no. 4, pp. 419-425.

Montell, DJ 2003, 'The P160 Family of Steroid Hormone Receptor Coactivators', in *PAS Proteins: Regulators and Sensors of Development and Physiology*, Springer, pp. 133-147.

Mooradian, AD, Morley, JE & Korenman, SGJEr 1987, 'Biological actions of androgens', vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 1-28.

Moore, NL, Buchanan, G, Harris, JM, Selth, LA, Bianco-Miotto, T, Hanson, AR, Birrell, SN, Butler, LM, Hickey, TE & Tilley, WD 2012a, 'An androgen receptor mutation in the MDA-MB-453 cell line model of molecular apocrine breast cancer compromises receptor activity', *Endocrine-related cancer*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 599-613.

Moore, NL, Buchanan, G, Harris, JM, Selth, LA, Bianco-Miotto, T, Hanson, AR, Birrell, SN, Butler, LM, Hickey, TE & Tilley, WDJErc 2012b, 'An androgen receptor mutation in the MDA-MB-453 cell line model of molecular apocrine breast cancer compromises receptor activity', vol. 19, no. 4, p. 599.

Morales, F & Giordano, AJCC 2016, 'Overview of CDK9 as a target in cancer research', vol. 15, no. 4, pp. 519-527.

Moser, M, Pscherer, A, Roth, C, Becker, J, Mücher, G, Zerres, K, Dixkens, C, Weis, J, Guay-Woodford, L, Buettner, RJG & development 1997, 'Enhanced apoptotic cell death of renal epithelial cells in mice lacking transcription factor AP-2β', vol. 11, no. 15, pp. 1938-1948.

Mueller, SO, Clark, JA, Myers, PH & Korach, KSJE 2002, 'Mammary gland development in adult mice requires epithelial and stromal estrogen receptor  $\alpha$ ', vol. 143, no. 6, pp. 2357-2365.

Mundade, R, Ozer, HG, Wei, H, Prabhu, L & Lu, TJCC 2014, 'Role of ChIP-seq in the discovery of transcription factor binding sites, differential gene regulation mechanism, epigenetic marks and beyond', vol. 13, no. 18, pp. 2847-2852.

Murray, AWJC 2004, 'Recycling the cell cycle: cyclins revisited', vol. 116, no. 2, pp. 221-234.

Murthy, L, Johnson, M, Rowley, D, Young, C, Scardino, P & Tindall, DJTP 1986, 'Characterization of steroid receptors in human prostate using mibolerone', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 241-253.

Musgrove, EA, Caldon, CE, Barraclough, J, Stone, A & Sutherland, RLJNRC 2011, 'Cyclin D as a therapeutic target in cancer', vol. 11, no. 8, pp. 558-572.

Naderi, A, Chia, KM & Liu, JJBCR 2011, 'Synergy between inhibitors of androgen receptor and MEK has therapeutic implications in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer', vol. 13, no. 2, p. R36.

Naderi, A & Hughes-Davies, LIN 2008, 'A functionally significant cross-talk between androgen receptor and ErbB2 pathways in estrogen receptor negative breast cancer', vol. 10, no. 6, p. 542.

Napolitano, G, Majello, B & Lania, LJJocp 2003, 'Catalytic activity of Cdk9 is required for nuclear co-localization of the Cdk9/cyclin T1 (P-TEFb) complex', vol. 197, no. 1, pp. 1-7.

Napolitano, G, Majello, B, Licciardo, P, Giordano, A & Lania, LIG 2000, 'Transcriptional activity of positive transcription elongation factor b kinase in vivo requires the C-terminal domain of RNA polymerase II', vol. 254, no. 1-2, pp. 139-145.

Narayan, M, Wilken, JA, Harris, LN, Baron, AT, Kimbler, KD & Maihle, NJJCr 2009, 'Trastuzumab-induced HER reprogramming in "resistant" breast carcinoma cells', vol. 69, no. 6, pp. 2191-2194.

Narayanan, R & Dalton, JTJC 2016, 'Androgen receptor: a complex therapeutic target for breast cancer', vol. 8, no. 12, p. 108.

Nekhai, S, Petukhov, M & Breuer, DJBri 2014, 'Regulation of CDK9 activity by phosphorylation and dephosphorylation', vol. 2014.

Nelson, LR & Bulun, SEJJotAAoD 2001, 'Estrogen production and action', vol. 45, no. 3, pp. S116-S124.

Nguyen, DX, Bos, PD & Massagué, JJNRC 2009, 'Metastasis: from dissemination to organspecific colonization', vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 274-284.

Ni, M, Chen, Y, Fei, T, Li, D, Lim, E, Liu, XS, Brown, MJG & development 2013, 'Amplitude modulation of androgen signaling by c-MYC', vol. 27, no. 7, pp. 734-748.

Ni, M, Chen, Y, Lim, E, Wimberly, H, Bailey, ST, Imai, Y, Rimm, DL, Liu, XS & Brown, MJCc 2011, 'Targeting androgen receptor in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer', vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 119-131.

Niemeier, LA, Dabbs, DJ, Beriwal, S, Striebel, JM & Bhargava, RJMP 2010, 'Androgen receptor in breast cancer: expression in estrogen receptor-positive tumors and in estrogen receptor-negative tumors with apocrine differentiation', vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 205-212.

Nigg, EAJCoicb 1996, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase 7: at the cross-roads of transcription, DNA repair and cell cycle control?', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 312-317.

Nishimura, K, Ting, H-J, Harada, Y, Tokizane, T, Nonomura, N, Kang, H-Y, Chang, H-C, Yeh, S, Miyamoto, H & Shin, MJCr 2003, 'Modulation of androgen receptor transactivation by gelsolin: a newly identified androgen receptor coregulator', vol. 63, no. 16, pp. 4888-4894.

Noor, MRM, Hseon, TE & Jeffrey, LJH 2016, *Gynaecologic Cancer: A Handbook for Students and Practitioners*, Jenny Stanford Publishing.

Nordquist, N, Göktürk, C, Comasco, E, Eensoo, D, Merenäkk, L, Veidebaum, T, Oreland, L & Harro, JJO 2009, 'The transcription factor TFAP2B is associated with insulin resistance and adiposity in healthy adolescents', vol. 17, no. 9, pp. 1762-1767.

Nurse, PJN 1990, 'Universal control mechanism regulating onset of M-phase', vol. 344, no. 6266, pp. 503-508.

O'Reilly, E, Dhami, SPS, Baev, DV, Ortutay, C, Halpin-McCormick, A, Morrell, R, Santocanale, C, Samali, A, Quinn, J & O'Dwyer, MEJSr 2018, 'Repression of Mcl-1 expression by the CDC7/CDK9 inhibitor PHA-767491 overcomes bone marrow stroma-mediated drug resistance in AML', vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 1-15.

Oakes, SR, Vaillant, F, Lim, E, Lee, L, Breslin, K, Feleppa, F, Deb, S, Ritchie, ME, Takano, E & Ward, TJPotNAoS 2012, 'Sensitization of BCL-2–expressing breast tumors to chemotherapy by the BH3 mimetic ABT-737', vol. 109, no. 8, pp. 2766-2771.

Ogryzko, VV, Schiltz, RL, Russanova, V, Howard, BH & Nakatani, YJC 1996, 'The transcriptional coactivators p300 and CBP are histone acetyltransferases', vol. 87, no. 5, pp. 953-959.

Ohkuma, Y, Hashimoto, S, Wang, CK, Horikoshi, M, Roeder, RGJM & Biology, C 1995, 'Analysis of the role of TFIIE in basal transcription and TFIIH-mediated carboxy-terminal domain phosphorylation through structure-function studies of TFIIE-alpha', vol. 15, no. 9, pp. 4856-4866.

Okuda, M, Horn, HF, Tarapore, P, Tokuyama, Y, Smulian, AG, Chan, P-K, Knudsen, ES, Hofmann, IA, Snyder, JD & Bove, KEJC 2000, 'Nucleophosmin/B23 is a target of CDK2/cyclin E in centrosome duplication', vol. 103, no. 1, pp. 127-140.

Olivier, M, Hollstein, M & Hainaut, PJCSHpib 2010, 'TP53 mutations in human cancers: origins, consequences, and clinical use', vol. 2, no. 1, p. a001008.

Omar, NMJTiMR 2014, 'Immunohistochemical and Ultra Structural Study of Mammary Myoepithelial Cells in Pregnant and Lactating Rats', vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 17-32.

Onate, SA, Boonyaratanakornkit, V, Spencer, TE, Tsai, SY, Tsai, M-J, Edwards, DP & O'Malley, BWJJoBC 1998, 'The steroid receptor coactivator-1 contains multiple receptor interacting and activation domains that cooperatively enhance the activation function 1 (AF1) and AF2 domains of steroid receptors', vol. 273, no. 20, pp. 12101-12108.

Opstad, PKJTJoCE & Metabolism 1992, 'Androgenic hormones during prolonged physical stress, sleep, and energy deficiency', vol. 74, no. 5, pp. 1176-1183.

Orlando, KA, Nguyen, V, Raab, JR, Walhart, T & Weissman, BEJEroat 2019, 'Remodeling the cancer epigenome: mutations in the SWI/SNF complex offer new therapeutic opportunities', vol. 19, no. 5, pp. 375-391.

Page, JH, Colditz, GA, Rifai, N, Barbieri, RL, Willett, WC, Hankinson, SEJCE & Biomarkers, P 2004, 'Plasma adrenal androgens and risk of breast cancer in premenopausal women', vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 1032-1036.

Palaskas, N, Larson, SM, Schultz, N, Komisopoulou, E, Wong, J, Rohle, D, Campos, C, Yannuzzi, N, Osborne, JR & Linkov, IJCr 2011, '18F-fluorodeoxy-glucose positron emission tomography marks MYC-overexpressing human basal-like breast cancers', vol. 71, no. 15, pp. 5164-5174.

Paltoglou, S, Das, R, Townley, SL, Hickey, TE, Tarulli, GA, Coutinho, I, Fernandes, R, Hanson, AR, Denis, I & Carroll, JSJCr 2017, 'Novel androgen receptor coregulator GRHL2 exerts both oncogenic and antimetastatic functions in prostate cancer', vol. 77, no. 13, pp. 3417-3430.

Pandey, K, An, HJ, Kim, SK, Lee, SA, Kim, S, Lim, SM, Kim, GM, Sohn, J & Moon, YWJIJoC 2019, 'Molecular mechanisms of resistance to CDK4/6 inhibitors in breast cancer: A review', vol. 145, no. 5, pp. 1179-1188.

Papachristou, EK, Kishore, K, Holding, AN, Harvey, K, Roumeliotis, TI, Chilamakuri, CSR, Omarjee, S, Chia, KM, Swarbrick, A & Lim, EJNc 2018, 'A quantitative mass spectrometry-based approach to monitor the dynamics of endogenous chromatin-associated protein complexes', vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1-13.

Park, IH, Yang, HN, Jeon, SY, Hwang, J-A, Kim, MK, Kong, S-Y, Shim, SH & Lee, KSJSr 2019, 'Antitumor activity of BET inhibitors in androgen-receptor-expressing triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1-9.

Park, S, Koo, J, Kim, M, Park, H, Lee, J, Lee, J, Kim, S, Park, B-W & Lee, KJAoO 2011, 'Androgen receptor expression is significantly associated with better outcomes in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancers', vol. 22, no. 8, pp. 1755-1762.

Parry, D, Guzi, T, Shanahan, F, Davis, N, Prabhavalkar, D, Wiswell, D, Seghezzi, W, Paruch, K, Dwyer, MP & Doll, RJMct 2010, 'Dinaciclib (SCH 727965), a novel and potent cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor', vol. 9, no. 8, pp. 2344-2353.

Pavletich, NPJJomb 1999, 'Mechanisms of cyclin-dependent kinase regulation: structures of Cdks, their cyclin activators, and Cip and INK4 inhibitors', vol. 287, no. 5, pp. 821-828.

Peissert, S, Schlosser, A, Kendel, R, Kuper, J & Kisker, CJb 2020, 'Structural basis for CDK7 activation by MAT1 and Cyclin H'.

Pellikainen, JM & Kosma, VMJIjoc 2007, 'Activator protein-2 in carcinogenesis with a special reference to breast cancer—a mini review', vol. 120, no. 10, pp. 2061-2067.

Pereira, LA, Hugo, HJ, Malaterre, J, Huiling, X, Sonza, S, Cures, A, Purcell, DF, Ramsland, PA, Gerondakis, S & Gonda, TJJPO 2015, 'MYB elongation is regulated by the nucleic acid binding of NFkB p50 to the intronic stem-loop region', vol. 10, no. 4, p. e0122919.

Perkins, MS, Louw-du Toit, R & Africander, DJJome 2018, 'Hormone therapy and breast cancer: emerging steroid receptor mechanisms', vol. 61, no. 4, pp. R133-R160.

Peterlin, BM, Brogie, JE & Price, DHJWIRR 2012, '7SK snRNA: a noncoding RNA that plays a major role in regulating eukaryotic transcription', vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 92-103.

Peters, A, Buchanan, G, Ricciardelli, C, Bianco-Miotto, T, Centenera, M, Harris, J, Jindal, S, Segara, D, Jia, L & Moore, N 2009, 'Androgen receptor inhibits estrogen receptor- $\alpha$  activity and is prognostic in breast cancer', vol. 69, pp. 6131-6140.

Peters, A, Ingman, W, Tilley, WD & Butler, LJE 2011, 'Differential effects of exogenous androgen and an androgen receptor antagonist in the peri-and postpubertal murine mammary gland', vol. 152, no. 10, pp. 3728-3737.

Pietras, RJ & Márquez-Garbán, DCJCCR 2007, 'Membrane-associated estrogen receptor signaling pathways in human cancers', vol. 13, no. 16, pp. 4672-4676.

Piggin, CL, Roden, DL, Law, AM, Molloy, MP, Krisp, C, Swarbrick, A, Naylor, MJ, Kalyuga, M, Kaplan, W & Oakes, SRJPg 2020, 'ELF5 modulates the estrogen receptor cistrome in breast cancer', vol. 16, no. 1, p. e1008531.

Pilžys, T, Marcinkowski, M, Kukwa, W, Garbicz, D, Dylewska, M, Ferenc, K, Mieczkowski, A, Kukwa, A, Migacz, E & Wołosz, DJSr 2019, 'ALKBH overexpression in head and neck cancer: potential target for novel anticancer therapy', vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1-16.

Pinder, SJTB 1995, 'Atlas of breast cancer: DF Hayes. 1993. Mosby. ISBN 1-563-75010-4', vol. 4, no. 1, p. 74.

Pines, JJBJ 1995, 'Cyclins and cyclin-dependent kinases: a biochemical view', vol. 308, no. 3, pp. 697-711.

Plaumann, M, Seitz, S, Frege, R, Estevez-Schwarz, L, Scherneck, SJJocr & oncology, c 2003, 'Analysis of DLC-1 expression in human breast cancer', vol. 129, no. 6, pp. 349-354.

Plymate, SR, Hoop, RC, Jones, RE & Matej, LAJM 1990, 'Regulation of sex hormone-binding globulin production by growth factors', vol. 39, no. 9, pp. 967-970.

Polier, G, Ding, J, Konkimalla, B, Eick, D, Ribeiro, N, Köhler, R, Giaisi, M, Efferth, T, Desaubry, L, Krammer, PHJCd & disease 2011, 'Wogonin and related natural flavones are inhibitors of CDK9 that induce apoptosis in cancer cells by transcriptional suppression of Mcl-1', vol. 2, no. 7, pp. e182-e182.

Polkinghorn, WR, Parker, JS, Lee, MX, Kass, EM, Spratt, DE, Iaquinta, PJ, Arora, VK, Yen, W-F, Cai, L & Zheng, DJCd 2013, 'Androgen receptor signaling regulates DNA repair in prostate cancers', vol. 3, no. 11, pp. 1245-1253.

Polyak, K & Kalluri, RJCSHpib 2010, 'The role of the microenvironment in mammary gland development and cancer', vol. 2, no. 11, p. a003244.

Pongas, G, Kim, MK, Min, DJ, House, CD, Jordan, E, Caplen, N, Chakka, S, Ohiri, J, Kruhlak, MJ & Annunziata, CMJO 2017, 'BRD4 facilitates DNA damage response and represses CBX5/Heterochromatin protein 1 (HP1)', vol. 8, no. 31, p. 51402.

Pontén, F, Jirström, K, Uhlen, MJTJoPAJotPSoGB & Ireland 2008, 'The Human Protein Atlas—a tool for pathology', vol. 216, no. 4, pp. 387-393.

Pratt, WB & Toft, DOJEr 1997, 'Steroid receptor interactions with heat shock protein and immunophilin chaperones', vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 306-360.

Quigley, CA, De Bellis, A, Marschke, KB, El-Awady, MK, Wilson, EM & French, FSJEr 1995, 'Androgen receptor defects: historical, clinical, and molecular perspectives', vol. 16, no. 3, pp. 271-321.

Raap, M, Gronewold, M, Christgen, H, Glage, S, Bentires-Alj, M, Koren, S, Derksen, PW, Boelens, M, Jonkers, J & Lehmann, UJLI 2018, 'Lobular carcinoma in situ and invasive lobular breast cancer are characterized by enhanced expression of transcription factor AP-2 β', vol. 98, no. 1, pp. 117-129.

Rahaman, MH, Kumarasiri, M, Mekonnen, LB, Yu, M, Diab, S, Albrecht, H, Milne, RW & Wang, SJE-rc 2016, 'Targeting CDK9: a promising therapeutic opportunity in prostate cancer', vol. 23, no. 12, pp. T211-T226.

Rahaman, MH, Lam, F, Zhong, L, Teo, T, Adams, J, Yu, M, Milne, RW, Pepper, C, Lokman, NA & Ricciardelli, CJMo 2019, 'Targeting CDK9 for treatment of colorectal cancer', vol. 13, no. 10, pp. 2178-2193.

Rahaman, MH, Yu, Y, Zhong, L, Adams, J, Lam, F, Li, P, Noll, B, Milne, R, Peng, J & Wang, SJInd 2019, 'CDKI-73: An orally bioavailable and highly efficacious CDK9 inhibitor against acute myeloid leukemia', vol. 37, no. 4, pp. 625-635.

Rajput, S, Khera, N, Guo, Z, Hoog, J, Li, S & Ma, CXJO 2016, 'Inhibition of cyclin dependent kinase 9 by dinaciclib suppresses cyclin B1 expression and tumor growth in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 7, no. 35, p. 56864.

Rakha, EA, Reis-Filho, JS, Ellis, IOJBcr & treatment 2010, 'Combinatorial biomarker expression in breast cancer', vol. 120, no. 2, pp. 293-308.

Rao, SS, Stoehr, J, Dokic, D, Wan, L, Decker, JT, Konopka, K, Thomas, AL, Wu, J, Kaklamani, VG & Shea, LDJO 2017, 'Synergistic effect of eribulin and CDK inhibition for the treatment of triple negative breast cancer', vol. 8, no. 48, p. 83925.

Reutens, AT, Fu, M, Wang, C, Albanese, C, McPhaul, MJ, Sun, Z, Balk, SP, Janne, OA, Palvimo, JJ & Pestell, RGJME 2001, 'Cyclin D1 binds the androgen receptor and regulates hormonedependent signaling in a p300/CBP-associated factor (P/CAF)-dependent manner', vol. 15, no. 5, pp. 797-811.

Ribnikar, D, Volovat, SR & Cardoso, FJTB 2019, 'Targeting CDK4/6 pathways and beyond in breast cancer', vol. 43, pp. 8-17.

Ricciardelli, C, Bianco-Miotto, T, Jindal, S, Butler, LM, Leung, S, McNeil, CM, O'Toole, SA, Ebrahimie, E, Millar, EK & Sakko, AJJCCR 2018, 'The magnitude of androgen receptor positivity in breast cancer is critical for reliable prediction of disease outcome', vol. 24, no. 10, pp. 2328-2341.

Richard, E, Grellety, T, Velasco, V, MacGrogan, G, Bonnefoi, H & Iggo, RJTJop 2016, 'The mammary ducts create a favourable microenvironment for xenografting of luminal and molecular apocrine breast tumours', vol. 240, no. 3, pp. 256-261.

Richters, A, Doyle, SK, Freeman, DB, Lee, C, Leifer, BS, Jagannathan, S, Kabinger, F, Koren, JV, Struntz, NB & Urgiles, JJCCB 2021, 'Modulating androgen receptor-driven transcription in prostate cancer with selective CDK9 inhibitors', vol. 28, no. 2, pp. 134-147. e114.

Risbridger, GP, Davis, ID, Birrell, SN & Tilley, WDJNRC 2010, 'Breast and prostate cancer: more similar than different', vol. 10, no. 3, pp. 205-212.

Rizzolio, F, Tuccinardi, T, Caligiuri, I, Lucchetti, C & Giordano, AJCdt 2010, 'CDK inhibitors: from the bench to clinical trials', vol. 11, no. 3, pp. 279-290.

Robinson, J & Carroll, JJFie 2012, 'FoxA1 is a key mediator of hormonal response in breast and prostate cancer', vol. 3, p. 68.

Robinson, JL, MacArthur, S, Ross-Innes, CS, Tilley, WD, Neal, DE, Mills, IG & Carroll, JSJTEj 2011, 'Androgen receptor driven transcription in molecular apocrine breast cancer is mediated by FoxA1', vol. 30, no. 15, pp. 3019-3027.

Robinson, JT, Thorvaldsdóttir, H, Winckler, W, Guttman, M, Lander, ES, Getz, G & Mesirov, JPJNb 2011, 'Integrative genomics viewer', vol. 29, no. 1, pp. 24-26.

Rogatsky, I, Waase, CL & Garabedian, MJJJoBC 1998, 'Phosphorylation and inhibition of rat glucocorticoid receptor transcriptional activation by glycogen synthase kinase-3 (GSK-3) Species-specific differences between human and rat glucocorticoid receptor signaling as revealed through GSK-3 phosphorylation', vol. 273, no. 23, pp. 14315-14321.

Romano, GJIo 2013, 'Deregulations in the cyclin-dependent kinase-9-related pathway in cancer: implications for drug discovery and development', vol. 2013.

Rosonina, E, Kaneko, S, Manley, JLJG & development 2006, 'Terminating the transcript: breaking up is hard to do', vol. 20, no. 9, pp. 1050-1056.

Ross-Innes, CS, Stark, R, Teschendorff, AE, Holmes, KA, Ali, HR, Dunning, MJ, Brown, GD, Gojis, O, Ellis, IO & Green, ARJN 2012, 'Differential oestrogen receptor binding is associated with clinical outcome in breast cancer', vol. 481, no. 7381, pp. 389-393.

Rothman, MS, Carlson, NE, Xu, M, Wang, C, Swerdloff, R, Lee, P, Goh, VH, Ridgway, EC & Wierman, MEJS 2011, 'Reexamination of testosterone, dihydrotestosterone, estradiol and estrone levels across the menstrual cycle and in postmenopausal women measured by liquid chromatography–tandem mass spectrometry', vol. 76, no. 1-2, pp. 177-182.

Rowland, T, Paiva, C, Rowley, J, Chen, A, Drew, L, Hurlin, P, Chang, BH & Danilov, AV 2016, 'Selective targeting cyclin-dependent kinase-9 (CDK9) downmodulates c-MYC and induces apoptosis in diffuse large B-Cell lymphoma (DLBCL) cells', American Society of Hematology Washington, DC.

Roy, PG, Pratt, N, Purdie, CA, Baker, L, Ashfield, A, Quinlan, P & Thompson, AMJIjoc 2010, 'High CCND1 amplification identifies a group of poor prognosis women with estrogen receptor positive breast cancer', vol. 127, no. 2, pp. 355-360.

Roy, R, Chun, J & Powell, SNJNRC 2012, 'BRCA1 and BRCA2: different roles in a common pathway of genome protection', vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 68-78.

Sahu, B, Laakso, M, Ovaska, K, Mirtti, T, Lundin, J, Rannikko, A, Sankila, A, Turunen, JP, Lundin, M & Konsti, JJTEj 2011, 'Dual role of FoxA1 in androgen receptor binding to chromatin, androgen signalling and prostate cancer', vol. 30, no. 19, pp. 3962-3976.

Sailo, BL, Banik, K, Girisa, S, Bordoloi, D, Fan, L, Halim, CE, Wang, H, Kumar, AP, Zheng, D & Mao, XJC 2019, 'FBXW7 in cancer: What has been unraveled thus far?', vol. 11, no. 2, p. 246.

Sakakibara, I, Yanagihara, Y, Himori, K, Yamada, T, Sakai, H, Sawada, Y, Takahashi, H, Saeki, N, Hirakawa, H & Yokoyama, AJI 2021, 'Myofiber androgen receptor increases muscle strength mediated by a skeletal muscle splicing variant of Mylk4', vol. 24, no. 4, p. 102303.

Sanga, S, Broom, BM, Cristini, V & Edgerton, MEJBmg 2009, 'Gene expression meta-analysis supports existence of molecular apocrine breast cancer with a role for androgen receptor and implies interactions with ErbB family', vol. 2, no. 1, p. 59.

Sasano, H, Suzuki, T, Miki, Y, Moriya, TJTJosb & biology, m 2008, 'Intracrinology of estrogens and androgens in breast carcinoma', vol. 108, no. 3-5, pp. 181-185.

Satoda, M, Pierpont, MEM, Diaz, GA, Bornemeier, RA & Gelb, BDJC 1999, 'Char syndrome, an inherited disorder with patent ductus arteriosus, maps to chromosome 6p12-p21', vol. 99, no. 23, pp. 3036-3042.

Satoda, M, Zhao, F, Diaz, GA, Burn, J, Goodship, J, Davidson, HR, Pierpont, MEM & Gelb, BDJNg 2000, 'Mutations in TFAP2B cause Char syndrome, a familial form of patent ductus arteriosus', vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 42-46.

Saxena, P, Trerotola, M, Wang, T, Li, J, Sayeed, A, VanOudenhove, J, Adams, DS, FitzGerald, TJ, Altieri, DC & Languino, LRJTP 2012, 'PSA regulates androgen receptor expression in prostate cancer cells', vol. 72, no. 7, pp. 769-776.

Scafe, C, Chao, D, Lopes, J, Hirsch, JP, Henry, S & Young, RAJN 1990, 'RNA polymerase II Cterminal repeat influences response to transcriptional enhancer signals', vol. 347, no. 6292, pp. 491-494.

Schacter, JL, Henson, ES & Gibson, SBJPO 2014, 'Estrogen regulation of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family member Mcl-1 expression in breast cancer cells', vol. 9, no. 6.

Scherr, A-L, Mock, A, Gdynia, G, Schmitt, N, Heilig, CE, Korell, F, Rhadakrishnan, P, Hoffmeister, P, Metzeler, KH, Schulze-Osthoff, KJCd & disease 2020, 'Identification of BCL-XL as highly active survival factor and promising therapeutic target in colorectal cancer', vol. 11, no. 10, pp. 1-16.

Schmidt, D, Wilson, MD, Spyrou, C, Brown, GD, Hadfield, J & Odom, DTJM 2009, 'ChIP-seq: using high-throughput sequencing to discover protein–DNA interactions', vol. 48, no. 3, pp. 240-248.

Sears, R, Nuckolls, F, Haura, E, Taya, Y, Tamai, K, Nevins, JRJG & development 2000, 'Multiple Ras-dependent phosphorylation pathways regulate Myc protein stability', vol. 14, no. 19, pp. 2501-2514.

Secreto, G, Girombelli, A & Krogh, VJE-rc 2019, 'Androgen excess in breast cancer development: implications for prevention and treatment', vol. 26, no. 2, pp. R81-R94.

Sedlacek, HJCrioh 2001, 'Mechanisms of action of flavopiridol', vol. 38, no. 2, pp. 139-170.

Sekimata, M, Kabuyama, Y, Emori, Y & Homma, YJJoBC 1999, 'Morphological changes and detachment of adherent cells induced by p122, a GTPase-activating protein for Rho', vol. 274, no. 25, pp. 17757-17762.

Seksenyan, A, Kadavallore, A, Walts, AE, de la Torre, B, Berel, D, Strom, SP, Aliahmad, P, Funari, VA & Kaye, JJBc 2015, 'TOX3 is expressed in mammary ER+ epithelial cells and regulates ER target genes in luminal breast cancer', vol. 15, no. 1, p. 22.

Senapati, D, Kumari, S & Heemers, HVJAJoU 2020, 'Androgen receptor co-regulation in prostate cancer', vol. 7, no. 3, pp. 219-232.

Serizawa, H, Conaway, JW & Conaway, RCJN 1993, 'Phosphorylation of C-terminal domain of RNA polymerase II is not required in basal transcription', vol. 363, no. 6427, pp. 371-374.

Sever-Chroneos, Z, Angus, SP, Fribourg, AF, Wan, H, Todorov, I, Knudsen, KE, Knudsen, ESJM & Biology, C 2001, 'Retinoblastoma tumor suppressor protein signals through inhibition of cyclin-

dependent kinase 2 activity to disrupt PCNA function in S phase', vol. 21, no. 12, pp. 4032-4045.

Sflomos, G, Dormoy, V, Metsalu, T, Jeitziner, R, Battista, L, Scabia, V, Raffoul, W, Delaloye, J-F, Treboux, A & Fiche, MJCc 2016, 'A preclinical model for  $ER\alpha$ -positive breast cancer points to the epithelial microenvironment as determinant of luminal phenotype and hormone response', vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 407-422.

Shaffer, PL, Jivan, A, Dollins, DE, Claessens, F & Gewirth, DTJPotNAoS 2004, 'Structural basis of androgen receptor binding to selective androgen response elements', vol. 101, no. 14, pp. 4758-4763.

Shahani, S, Braga-Basaria, M, Maggio, M & Basaria, SJJoei 2009, 'Androgens and erythropoiesis: past and present', vol. 32, no. 8, pp. 704-716.

Shanmugam, I, Cheng, G, Terranova, P, Thrasher, J, Thomas, C, Li, BJCd & differentiation 2007, 'Serum/glucocorticoid-induced protein kinase-1 facilitates androgen receptor-dependent cell survival', vol. 14, no. 12, pp. 2085-2094.

Shapiro, GIJJCO 2006, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase pathways as targets for cancer treatment', vol. 24, no. 11, pp. 1770-1783.

Sharma, GN, Dave, R, Sanadya, J, Sharma, P, Sharma, KJJoapt & research 2010, 'Various types and management of breast cancer: an overview', vol. 1, no. 2, p. 109.

Shoker, BS, Jarvis, C, Clarke, RB, Anderson, E, Hewlett, J, Davies, MP, Sibson, DR & Sloane, JPJTAjop 1999, 'Estrogen receptor-positive proliferating cells in the normal and precancerous breast', vol. 155, no. 6, pp. 1811-1815.

Shore, SM, Byers, SA, Dent, P & Price, DHJG 2005, 'Characterization of Cdk955 and differential regulation of two Cdk9 isoforms', vol. 350, no. 1, pp. 51-58.

Shore, SM, Byers, SA, Maury, W & Price, DHJG 2003, 'Identification of a novel isoform of Cdk9', vol. 307, pp. 175-182.

Siegel, RL, Miller, KD & Jemal, AJCacjfc 2016, 'Cancer statistics, 2016', vol. 66, no. 1, pp. 7-30.

Singhal, H, Greene, ME, Tarulli, G, Zarnke, AL, Bourgo, RJ, Laine, M, Chang, Y-F, Ma, S, Dembo, AG & Raj, GVJSa 2016, 'Genomic agonism and phenotypic antagonism between estrogen and progesterone receptors in breast cancer', vol. 2, no. 6, p. e1501924.

Singletary, SEJAos 2003, 'Rating the risk factors for breast cancer', vol. 237, no. 4, p. 474.

Skowron, MA, Vermeulen, M, Winkelhausen, A, Becker, TK, Bremmer, F, Petzsch, P, Schönberger, S, Calaminus, G, Köhrer, K & Albers, PJBJoC 2020, 'CDK4/6 inhibition presents as a therapeutic option for paediatric and adult germ cell tumours and induces cell cycle arrest and apoptosis via canonical and non-canonical mechanisms', pp. 1-14.

Skraškova, Z, Jorda, R, Řezničkova, E & Kryštof, V 2016, 'Phosphorylation of androgen receptor at serine 81 by cyclin-dependent kinases', in *Androgens 2016,* BioScientifica, vol. 42.

Sonawane, YA, Taylor, MA, Napoleon, JV, Rana, S, Contreras, JI & Natarajan, AJJomc 2016, 'Cyclin dependent Kinase 9 inhibitors for cancer therapy: miniperspective', vol. 59, no. 19, pp. 8667-8684.

Song, W, Hwang, Y, Youngblood, V, Cook, R, Balko, J, Chen, J & Brantley-Sieders, DMJO 2017, 'Targeting EphA2 impairs cell cycle progression and growth of basal-like/triple-negative breast cancers', vol. 36, no. 40, pp. 5620-5630.

Song, YF, Xu, R, Zhang, X-H, Chen, B-B, Chen, Q, Chen, Y-M & Xie, YJJocp 2006, 'High-frequency promoter hypermethylation of the deleted in liver cancer-1 gene in multiple myeloma', vol. 59, no. 9, pp. 947-951.

Sørlie, T, Perou, CM, Tibshirani, R, Aas, T, Geisler, S, Johnsen, H, Hastie, T, Eisen, MB, Van De Rijn, M & Jeffrey, SSJPotNAoS 2001, 'Gene expression patterns of breast carcinomas distinguish tumor subclasses with clinical implications', vol. 98, no. 19, pp. 10869-10874.

Speers, C, Zhao, SG, Chandler, B, Liu, M, Wilder-Romans, K, Olsen, E, Nyati, S, Ritter, C, Alluri, PG & Kothari, VJNbc 2017, 'Androgen receptor as a mediator and biomarker of radioresistance in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 1-10.

Spencer, TE, Jenster, G, Burcin, MM, Allis, CD, Zhou, J, Mizzen, CA, McKenna, NJ, Onate, SA, Tsai, SY & Tsai, M-JJN 1997, 'Steroid receptor coactivator-1 is a histone acetyltransferase', vol. 389, no. 6647, pp. 194-198.

Stallcup, MR, Kim, JH, Teyssier, C, Lee, Y-H, Ma, H, Chen, DJTJosb & biology, m 2003, 'The roles of protein–protein interactions and protein methylation in transcriptional activation by nuclear receptors and their coactivators', vol. 85, no. 2-5, pp. 139-145.

Steketee, K, Berrevoets, CA, Dubbink, HJ, Doesburg, P, Hersmus, R, Brinkmann, AO & Trapman, JJEjob 2002, 'Amino acids 3–13 and amino acids in and flanking the 23FxxLF27 motif modulate the interaction between the N-terminal and ligand-binding domain of the androgen receptor', vol. 269, no. 23, pp. 5780-5791.

Steketee, K, Ziel-van der Made, AC, van der Korput, HA, Houtsmuller, AB & Trapman, JJJome 2004, 'A bioinformatics-based functional analysis shows that the specifically androgen-regulated gene SARG contains an active direct repeat androgen response element in the first intron', vol. 33, no. 2, pp. 477-491.

Stoica, GE, Franke, TF, Wellstein, A, Czubayko, F, List, H-J, Reiter, R, Morgan, E, Martin, MB & Stoica, AJME 2003, 'Estradiol rapidly activates Akt via the ErbB2 signaling pathway', vol. 17, no. 5, pp. 818-830.

Sun, B, Mason, S, Wilson, RC, Hazard, SE, Wang, Y, Fang, R, Wang, Q, Yeh, ES, Yang, M & Roberts, TMJO 2020, 'Inhibition of the transcriptional kinase CDK7 overcomes therapeutic resistance in HER2-positive breast cancers', vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 50-63.

Sun, X, Cheng, G, Hao, M, Zheng, J, Zhou, X, Zhang, J, Taichman, RS, Pienta, KJ, Wang, JJC & Reviews, M 2010, 'CXCL12/CXCR4/CXCR7 chemokine axis and cancer progression', vol. 29, no. 4, pp. 709-722.

Sun, Y, Xu, Y, Xu, J, Lu, D, Wang, JJIjoc & pathology, e 2015, 'Role of TM4SF1 in regulating breast cancer cell migration and apoptosis through PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway', vol. 8, no. 8, p. 9081.

Sunar, V, Dogan, HT, Sarici, F, Ates, O, Akin, S, Baspinar, B, Aksoy, S & Altundag, KJJoBOojotBUoO 2018, 'Association between androgen receptor status and prognosis in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 23, no. 5, pp. 1325-1330.

Surakasula, A, Nagarjunapu, GC & Raghavaiah, KJJoripp 2014, 'A comparative study of pre-and post-menopausal breast cancer: Risk factors, presentation, characteristics and management', vol. 3, no. 1, p. 12.

Szostakowska, M, Trębińska-Stryjewska, A, Grzybowska, EA, Fabisiewicz, AJBcr & treatment 2019, 'Resistance to endocrine therapy in breast cancer: molecular mechanisms and future goals', vol. 173, no. 3, pp. 489-497.

Tadesse, S, Bantie, L, Tomusange, K, Yu, M, Islam, S, Bykovska, N, Noll, B, Zhu, G, Li, P & Lam, FJBjop 2018, 'Discovery and pharmacological characterization of a novel series of highly selective inhibitors of cyclin-dependent kinases 4 and 6 as anticancer agents', vol. 175, no. 12, pp. 2399-2413.

Takaku, M, Grimm, SA & Wade, PAJGETJoLR 2015, 'GATA3 in breast cancer: tumor suppressor or oncogene?', vol. 16, no. 4, pp. 163-168.

Takayama, K-i, Suzuki, T, Fujimura, T, Urano, T, Takahashi, S, Homma, Y & Inoue, SJCr 2014, 'CtBP2 modulates the androgen receptor to promote prostate cancer progression', vol. 74, no. 22, pp. 6542-6553.

Tan, ME, Li, J, Xu, HE, Melcher, K & Yong, E-IJAPS 2015, 'Androgen receptor: structure, role in prostate cancer and drug discovery', vol. 36, no. 1, pp. 3-23.

Tania, M, Khan, M & Song, YJCo 2010, 'Association of lipid metabolism with ovarian cancer', vol. 17, no. 5, p. 6.

Tassan, J-P, Jaquenoud, M, Leopold, P, Schultz, SJ & Nigg, EAJPotNAoS 1995, 'Identification of human cyclin-dependent kinase 8, a putative protein kinase partner for cyclin C', vol. 92, no. 19, pp. 8871-8875.

Taylor, BS, Schultz, N, Hieronymus, H, Gopalan, A, Xiao, Y, Carver, BS, Arora, VK, Kaushik, P, Cerami, E & Reva, BJCc 2010, 'Integrative genomic profiling of human prostate cancer', vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 11-22.

Thakkar, A, Wang, B, Picon-Ruiz, M, Buchwald, P, Ince, TAJBcr & treatment 2016, 'Vitamin D and androgen receptor-targeted therapy for triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 157, no. 1, pp. 77-90.

Thomas, D, Powell, JA, Vergez, F, Segal, DH, Nguyen, N-Y, Baker, A, Teh, T-C, Barry, EF, Sarry, J-E & Lee, EMJB, The Journal of the American Society of Hematology 2013, 'Targeting acute myeloid leukemia by dual inhibition of PI3K signaling and Cdk9-mediated Mcl-1 transcription', vol. 122, no. 5, pp. 738-748.

Thomas, DB, Margarita Jimenez, L, McTieman, A, Rosenblatt, K, Stalsberg, H, Stemhagen, A, Douglas Thompson, W, McCrea Curnen, MG, Satariano, W & Austin, DFJAJoE 1992, 'Breast cancer in men: risk factors with hormonal implications', vol. 135, no. 7, pp. 734-748.

Thomas, HV, Reeves, GK, Key, TJJCC & Control 1997, 'Endogenous estrogen and postmenopausal breast cancer: a quantitative review', vol. 8, no. 6, p. 922.

Thorek, DL, Ku, AT, Mitsiades, N, Veach, D, Watson, PA, Metha, D, Strand, S-E, Sharma, SK, Lewis, JS & Abou, DSJCCR 2019, 'Harnessing androgen receptor pathway activation for targeted alpha particle Radioimmunotherapy of breast Cancer', vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 881-891.

Thu, K, Soria-Bretones, I, Mak, T & Cescon, DJCC 2018, 'Targeting the cell cycle in breast cancer: Towards the next phase', vol. 17, no. 15, pp. 1871-1885.

Tilley, WD, Marcelli, M, Wilson, JD & McPhaul, MJJPotNAoS 1989, 'Characterization and expression of a cDNA encoding the human androgen receptor', vol. 86, no. 1, pp. 327-331.

Ting, H-J, Yeh, S, Nishimura, K & Chang, CJPotNAoS 2002, 'Supervillin associates with androgen receptor and modulates its transcriptional activity', vol. 99, no. 2, pp. 661-666.

Tong, Z, Mejia, A, Veeranki, O, Verma, A, Correa, AM, Dokey, R, Patel, V, Solis, LM, Mino, B & Kathkuda, RJTaimo 2019, 'Targeting CDK9 and MCL-1 by a new CDK9/p-TEFb inhibitor with and without 5-fluorouracil in esophageal adenocarcinoma', vol. 11, p. 1758835919864850.

Traina, TA, Miller, K, Yardley, DA, Eakle, J, Schwartzberg, LS, O'Shaughnessy, J, Gradishar, W, Schmid, P, Winer, E & Kelly, CJJoco 2018, 'Enzalutamide for the treatment of androgen receptor–expressing triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 36, no. 9, p. 884.

Trapnell, C, Williams, BA, Pertea, G, Mortazavi, A, Kwan, G, Van Baren, MJ, Salzberg, SL, Wold, BJ & Pachter, LINb 2010, 'Transcript assembly and quantification by RNA-Seq reveals unannotated transcripts and isoform switching during cell differentiation', vol. 28, no. 5, pp. 511-515.

Travis, RC & Key, TJJBCR 2003, 'Oestrogen exposure and breast cancer risk', vol. 5, no. 5, p. 239.

Tripathy, D, Bardia, A & Sellers, WRJCCR 2017, 'Ribociclib (LEE011): mechanism of action and clinical impact of this selective cyclin-dependent kinase 4/6 inhibitor in various solid tumors', vol. 23, no. 13, pp. 3251-3262.

Tsai, L-H, Lees, E, Faha, B, Harlow, E & Riabowol, KJO 1993, 'The cdk2 kinase is required for the G1-to-S transition in mammalian cells', vol. 8, no. 6, pp. 1593-1602.

Tsukita, S, Yamazaki, Y, Katsuno, T & Tamura, AJO 2008, 'Tight junction-based epithelial microenvironment and cell proliferation', vol. 27, no. 55, pp. 6930-6938.

Turashvili, G, Bouchal, J, Burkadze, G & Kolar, ZJP 2006, 'Wnt signaling pathway in mammary gland development and carcinogenesis', vol. 73, no. 5, pp. 213-223.

Turner, NC, Ro, J, André, F, Loi, S, Verma, S, Iwata, H, Harbeck, N, Loibl, S, Huang Bartlett, C & Zhang, KJNEJoM 2015, 'Palbociclib in hormone-receptor–positive advanced breast cancer', vol. 373, no. 3, pp. 209-219.

Tyagi, RK, Lavrovsky, Y, Ahn, SC, Song, CS, Chatterjee, B & Roy, AKJMe 2000, 'Dynamics of intracellular movement and nucleocytoplasmic recycling of the ligand-activated androgen receptor in living cells', vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 1162-1174.

Ugi, S, Nishio, Y, Yamamoto, H, Ikeda, K, Kobayashi, M, Tsukada, S, Kondo, M, Morino, K, Obata, T & Yoshizaki, TJO 2010, 'Relation of the expression of transcriptional factor TFAP2B to that of adipokines in subcutaneous and omental adipose tissues', vol. 18, no. 7, pp. 1277-1282.

Ullmannova-Benson, V, Guan, M, Zhou, X, Tripathi, V, Yang, X-Y, Zimonjic, DB & Popescu, NCJL 2009, 'DLC1 tumor suppressor gene inhibits migration and invasion of multiple myeloma cells through RhoA GTPase pathway', vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 383-390.

Umekita, Y, Ohi, Y, Sagara, Y & Yoshida, HJIjoc 2002, 'Overexpression of cyclinD1 predicts for poor prognosis in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer patients', vol. 98, no. 3, pp. 415-418.

Utsumi, T, Yoshimura, N, Maruta, M, Takeuchi, S, Ando, J, Mizoguchi, Y & Harada, NJIjoc 2000, 'Correlation of cyclin D1 mRNA levels with clinico-pathological parameters and clinical outcome in human breast carcinomas', vol. 89, no. 1, pp. 39-43.

Vainio, P, Gupta, S, Ketola, K, Mirtti, T, Mpindi, J-P, Kohonen, P, Fey, V, Perälä, M, Smit, F & Verhaegh, GJTAjop 2011, 'Arachidonic acid pathway members PLA2G7, HPGD, EPHX2, and CYP4F8 identified as putative novel therapeutic targets in prostate cancer', vol. 178, no. 2, pp. 525-536.

van de Wijngaart, DJ, Dubbink, HJ, van Royen, ME, Trapman, J, Jenster, GJM & endocrinology, c 2012, 'Androgen receptor coregulators: recruitment via the coactivator binding groove', vol. 352, no. 1-2, pp. 57-69.

Van Landeghem, A, Poortman, J, Nabuurs, M & Thijssen, JJCR 1985, 'Endogenous concentration and subcellular distribution of estrogens in normal and malignant human breast tissue', vol. 45, no. 6, pp. 2900-2906.

van Royen, ME, van Cappellen, WA, de Vos, C, Houtsmuller, AB & Trapman, JJJocs 2012, 'Stepwise androgen receptor dimerization', vol. 125, no. 8, pp. 1970-1979.

Vanderschueren, D & Bouillon, RJCti 1995, 'Androgens and bone', vol. 56, no. 5, pp. 341-346.

Venema, CM, Bense, RD, Steenbruggen, TG, Nienhuis, HH, Qiu, S-Q, van Kruchten, M, Brown, M, Tamimi, RM, Hospers, GA, Schröder, CPJP & therapeutics 2019, 'Consideration of breast cancer subtype in targeting the androgen receptor'.

Verma, S, Bartlett, CH, Schnell, P, DeMichele, AM, Loi, S, Ro, J, Colleoni, M, Iwata, H, Harbeck, N & Cristofanilli, MJTo 2016, 'Palbociclib in combination with fulvestrant in women with hormone receptor-positive/HER2-negative advanced metastatic breast cancer: detailed safety analysis from a multicenter, randomized, placebo-controlled, phase III study (PALOMA-3)', vol. 21, no. 10, p. 1165.

Wahdan-Alaswad, R, Liu, B & Thor, ADJCDR 2020, 'Targeted lapatinib anti-HER2/ErbB2 therapy resistance in breast cancer: Opportunities to overcome a difficult problem', vol. 3, pp. 1-20.

Walsh, T & King, M-CJCc 2007, 'Ten genes for inherited breast cancer', vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 103-105.

Wan, R, Anh, VN & Asai, KJB 2012, 'Transformations for the compression of FASTQ quality scores of next-generation sequencing data', vol. 28, no. 5, pp. 628-635.

Wang, K, Li, F, Chen, L, Lai, Y-M, Zhang, X & Li, H-YJO 2017, 'Change in risk of breast cancer after receiving hormone replacement therapy by considering effect-modifiers: a systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective studies', vol. 8, no. 46, p. 81109.
Wang, L, Hsu, CL & Chang, CJTP 2005, 'Androgen receptor corepressors: an overview', vol. 63, no. 2, pp. 117-130.

Wang, L, Lin, H-K, Hu, Y-C, Xie, S, Yang, L & Chang, CJJoBC 2004, 'Suppression of androgen receptor-mediated transactivation and cell growth by the glycogen synthase kinase  $3\beta$  in prostate cells', vol. 279, no. 31, pp. 32444-32452.

Wang, Q, Carroll, JS & Brown, MJMc 2005, 'Spatial and temporal recruitment of androgen receptor and its coactivators involves chromosomal looping and polymerase tracking', vol. 19, no. 5, pp. 631-642.

Wang, Q, Li, W, Liu, XS, Carroll, JS, Jänne, OA, Keeton, EK, Chinnaiyan, AM, Pienta, KJ & Brown, MJMc 2007, 'A hierarchical network of transcription factors governs androgen receptordependent prostate cancer growth', vol. 27, no. 3, pp. 380-392.

Wang, Q, Sharma, D, Ren, Y & Fondell, JDJJoBC 2002, 'A coregulatory role for the TRAPmediator complex in androgen receptor-mediated gene expression', vol. 277, no. 45, pp. 42852-42858.

Wang, S-N, Wang, L-T, Sun, D-P, Chai, C-Y, Hsi, E, Kuo, H-T, Yokoyama, KK & Hsu, S-HJO 2016, 'Intestine-specific homeobox (ISX) upregulates E2F1 expression and related oncogenic activities in HCC', vol. 7, no. 24, p. 36924.

Wang, S & Fischer, PMJTips 2008, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase 9: a key transcriptional regulator and potential drug target in oncology, virology and cardiology', vol. 29, no. 6, pp. 302-313.

Wang, X, Fan, Y, Du, Z, Fan, J, Hao, Y, Wang, J, Wu, X, Luo, CJMsmimjoe & research, c 2018, 'Knockdown of Phospholipase Cɛ (PLCɛ) Inhibits Cell Proliferation via Phosphatase and Tensin Homolog Deleted on Chromosome 10 (PTEN)/AKT Signaling Pathway in Human Prostate Cancer', vol. 24, p. 254.

Wang, Y, Romigh, T, He, X, Tan, M, Orloff, M, Silverman, R, Heston, W & Eng, CJO 2011, 'Differential regulation of PTEN expression by androgen receptor in prostate and breast cancers', vol. 30, no. 42, pp. 4327-4338.

Wang, Y, Zhang, T, Kwiatkowski, N, Abraham, BJ, Lee, TI, Xie, S, Yuzugullu, H, Von, T, Li, H & Lin, ZJC 2015, 'CDK7-dependent transcriptional addiction in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 163, no. 1, pp. 174-186.

Wang, Z, Gerstein, M & Snyder, MJNrg 2009, 'RNA-Seq: a revolutionary tool for transcriptomics', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 57-63.

Wang, Z, Shu, W, Lu, MM, Morrisey, EEJM & biology, c 2005, 'Wnt7b activates canonical signaling in epithelial and vascular smooth muscle cells through interactions with Fzd1, Fzd10, and LRP5', vol. 25, no. 12, pp. 5022-5030.

Wardell, SE, Nelson, ER, Chao, CA, Alley, HM & McDonnell, DPJE-rc 2015, 'Evaluation of the pharmacological activities of RAD1901, a selective estrogen receptor degrader', vol. 22, no. 5, pp. 713-724.

Wasmuth, EV, Hoover, EA, Antar, A, Klinge, S, Chen, Y & Sawyers, CLJPotNAoS 2020, 'Modulation of androgen receptor DNA binding activity through direct interaction with the ETS transcription factor ERG', vol. 117, no. 15, pp. 8584-8592.

Watanabe, N, Broome, M & Hunter, TJTEj 1995, 'Regulation of the human WEE1Hu CDK tyrosine 15-kinase during the cell cycle', vol. 14, no. 9, pp. 1878-1891.

Watts, CK, Sweeney, KJ, Warlters, A, Musgrove, EA, Sutherland, RLJBcr & treatment 1994, 'Antiestrogen regulation of cell cycle progression and cyclin D1 gene expression in MCF-7 human breast cancer cells', vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 95-105.

Wei, S, Zhang, M, Zheng, Y, Yan, PJCP & Biochemistry 2018, 'ZBTB16 overexpression enhances white adipogenesis and induces brown-like adipocyte formation of bovine white intramuscular preadipocytes', vol. 48, no. 6, pp. 2528-2538.

Wenke, AK & Bosserhoff, AKJTFj 2010, 'Roles of AP-2 transcription factors in the regulation of cartilage and skeletal development', vol. 277, no. 4, pp. 894-902.

Williams, MM, Lee, L, Hicks, DJ, Joly, MM, Elion, D, Rahman, B, McKernan, C, Sanchez, V, Balko, JM & Stricker, TJMCR 2017, 'Key survival factor, Mcl-1, correlates with sensitivity to combined Bcl-2/Bcl-xL blockade', vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 259-268.

Willis, SN, Chen, L, Dewson, G, Wei, A, Naik, E, Fletcher, JI, Adams, JM, Huang, DCJG & development 2005, 'Proapoptotic Bak is sequestered by Mcl-1 and Bcl-xL, but not Bcl-2, until displaced by BH3-only proteins', vol. 19, no. 11, pp. 1294-1305.

Witkiewicz, AK, Balaji, U, Eslinger, C, McMillan, E, Conway, W, Posner, B, Mills, GB, O'Reilly, EM & Knudsen, ESJCr 2016, 'Integrated patient-derived models delineate individualized therapeutic vulnerabilities of pancreatic cancer', vol. 16, no. 7, pp. 2017-2031.

Witkiewicz, AK, Chung, S, Brough, R, Vail, P, Franco, J, Lord, CJ & Knudsen, ESJCr 2018, 'Targeting the vulnerability of RB tumor suppressor loss in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 22, no. 5, pp. 1185-1199.

Witzel, I, Graeser, M, Karn, T, Schmidt, M, Wirtz, R, Schutze, D, Rausch, A, Janicke, F, Milde-Langosch, K & Muller, V 2013, 'Androgen receptor expression is a predictive marker in chemotherapy-treated patients with endocrine receptor-positive primary breast cancers', vol. 139, pp. 809-816.

Wolf, DA, Herzinger, T, Hermeking, H, Blaschke, D & Hörz, WJMe 1993, 'Transcriptional and posttranscriptional regulation of human androgen receptor expression by androgen', vol. 7, no. 7, pp. 924-936.

Wolf, I, O'Kelly, J, Rubinek, T, Tong, M, Nguyen, A, Lin, BT, Tai, H-H, Karlan, BY & Koeffler, HPJCr 2006, '15-hydroxyprostaglandin dehydrogenase is a tumor suppressor of human breast cancer', vol. 66, no. 15, pp. 7818-7823.

Wong, KH, Jin, Y & Struhl, KJMc 2014, 'TFIIH phosphorylation of the Pol II CTD stimulates mediator dissociation from the preinitiation complex and promoter escape', vol. 54, no. 4, pp. 601-612.

Wood, DJ & Endicott, JAJOb 2018, 'Structural insights into the functional diversity of the CDK– cyclin family', vol. 8, no. 9, p. 180112.

Wu, D, Zhang, C, Shen, Y, Nephew, KP, Wang, QJTiE & Metabolism 2011, 'Androgen receptordriven chromatin looping in prostate cancer', vol. 22, no. 12, pp. 474-480.

Wu, K, Liu, J, Tseng, S, Gore, C, Ning, Z, Sharifi, N, Fazli, L, Gleave, M, Kapur, P & Xiao, GJO 2014, 'The role of DAB2IP in androgen receptor activation during prostate cancer progression', vol. 33, no. 15, pp. 1954-1963.

Xiang, P, Li, F, Ma, Z, Yue, J, Lu, C, You, Y, Hou, L, Yin, B, Qiang, B, Shu, PJCd & disease 2020, 'HCF-1 promotes cell cycle progression by regulating the expression of CDC42', vol. 11, no. 10, pp. 1-12.

Xiao, Y, Nimmer, P, Sheppard, GS, Bruncko, M, Hessler, P, Lu, X, Roberts-Rapp, L, Pappano, WN, Elmore, SW & Souers, AJJMct 2015, 'MCL-1 is a key determinant of breast cancer cell survival: validation of MCL-1 dependency utilizing a highly selective small molecule inhibitor', vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 1837-1847.

Xie, L, Li, T & Yang, LJERMPS 2017, 'E2F2 induces MCM4, CCNE2 and WHSC1 upregulation in ovarian cancer and predicts poor overall survival', vol. 21, no. 9, pp. 2150-2156.

Xu, L, Lin, W, Wen, L, Li, GJScr & therapy 2019, 'Lgr5 in cancer biology: functional identification of Lgr5 in cancer progression and potential opportunities for novel therapy', vol. 10, no. 1, p. 219.

Xu, M, Yuan, Y, Yan, P, Jiang, J, Ma, P, Niu, X, Ma, S, Cai, H & Yang, KJCBC 2020, 'Prognostic Significance of Androgen Receptor Expression in Triple Negative Breast Cancer: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis'.

Xu, Y, Chen, S-Y, Ross, KN & Balk, SPJCr 2006, 'Androgens induce prostate cancer cell proliferation through mammalian target of rapamycin activation and post-transcriptional increases in cyclin D proteins', vol. 66, no. 15, pp. 7783-7792.

Yaghjyan, L, Colditz, GAJCC & Control 2011, 'Estrogens in the breast tissue: a systematic review', vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 529-540.

Yan, C, Dodd, T, He, Y, Tainer, JA, Tsutakawa, SE, Ivanov, IJNs & biology, m 2019, 'Transcription preinitiation complex structure and dynamics provide insight into genetic diseases', vol. 26, no. 6, pp. 397-406.

Yang, D, Li, Q, Shang, R, Yao, L, Wu, L, Zhang, M, Zhang, L, Xu, M, Lu, Z, Zhou, JJJoE & Research, CC 2020, 'WNT4 secreted by tumor tissues promotes tumor progression in colorectal cancer by activation of the Wnt/β-catenin signalling pathway', vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 1-18.

Yang, L, Tang, H, Kong, Y, Xie, X, Chen, J, Song, C, Liu, X, Ye, F, Li, N & Wang, NJSc 2015, 'LGR5 Promotes Breast Cancer Progression and Maintains Stem-Like Cells Through Activation of W nt/β-Catenin Signaling', vol. 33, no. 10, pp. 2913-2924.

Yang, W, Shen, J, Wu, M, Arsura, M, FitzGerald, M, Suldan, Z, Kim, DW, Hofmann, CS, Pianetti, S & Romieu-Mourez, RJO 2001, 'Repression of transcription of the p27 Kip1 cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor gene by c-Myc', vol. 20, no. 14, pp. 1688-1702.

Yang, Y, Xue, K, Li, Z, Zheng, W, Dong, W, Song, J, Sun, S, Ma, T & Li, WJIjomm 2018, 'c-Myc regulates the CDK1/cyclin B1 dependent-G2/M cell cycle progression by histone H4 acetylation in Raji cells Corrigendum in/10.3892/ijmm. 2019.4318', vol. 41, no. 6, pp. 3366-3378.

Yang, Z, Yik, JH, Chen, R, He, N, Jang, MK, Ozato, K & Zhou, QJMc 2005, 'Recruitment of P-TEFb for stimulation of transcriptional elongation by the bromodomain protein Brd4', vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 535-545.

Yankulov, K, Yamashita, K, Roy, R, Egly, J-M & Bentley, DLJJoBC 1995, 'The Transcriptional Elongation Inhibitor 5, 6-Dichloro-1- $\beta$ -D-ribofuranosylbenzimidazole Inhibits Transcription Factor IIH-associated Protein Kinase (\*)', vol. 270, no. 41, pp. 23922-23925.

Yao, H, He, G, Yan, S, Chen, C, Song, L, Rosol, TJ & Deng, XJO 2017, 'Triple-negative breast cancer: is there a treatment on the horizon?', vol. 8, no. 1, p. 1913.

Yaşar, P, Ayaz, G, User, SD, Güpür, G, Muyan, MJRm & biology 2017, 'Molecular mechanism of estrogen–estrogen receptor signaling', vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 4-20.

Yeap, BB, Krueger, RG & Leedman, PJJE 1999, 'Differential posttranscriptional regulation of androgen receptor gene expression by androgen in prostate and breast cancer cells', vol. 140, no. 7, pp. 3282-3291.

Yeh, C-H, Bellon, M & Nicot, CJMc 2018, 'FBXW7: a critical tumor suppressor of human cancers', vol. 17, no. 1, p. 115.

Yeh, C-S, Wang, J-Y, Cheng, T-L, Juan, C-H, Wu, C-H & Lin, S-RJCl 2006, 'Fatty acid metabolism pathway play an important role in carcinogenesis of human colorectal cancers by Microarray-Bioinformatics analysis', vol. 233, no. 2, pp. 297-308.

Yeh, S & Chang, CJPotNAoS 1996, 'Cloning and characterization of a specific coactivator, ARA70, for the androgen receptor in human prostate cells', vol. 93, no. 11, pp. 5517-5521.

Yersal, O & Barutca, SJWjoco 2014, 'Biological subtypes of breast cancer: Prognostic and therapeutic implications', vol. 5, no. 3, p. 412.

Yu, DS & Cortez, DJCC 2011, 'A role for cdk9-cyclin k in maintaining genome integrity', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 28-32.

Yu, L, Yu, L & Wang, TJTFJ 2015, 'Androgen Regulation of CXCR4/CXCR7 Chemokine Receptors: Disconnect between Transcription and Translation in Androgen-responsive Prostate Cancer LNCaP Cells', vol. 29, p. 629.629.

Yu, X & Li, ZJAjocr 2015, 'TOX gene: A novel target for human cancer gene therapy', vol. 5, no. 12, p. 3516.

Yu, X, Yi, P, Hamilton, RA, Shen, H, Chen, M, Foulds, CE, Mancini, MA, Ludtke, SJ, Wang, Z & O'Malley, BWJMC 2020, 'Structural Insights of Transcriptionally Active, Full-Length Androgen Receptor Coactivator Complexes', vol. 79, no. 5, pp. 812-823. e814.

Zadra, G & Loda, MJCSHPiM 2017, 'Metabolic vulnerabilities of prostate cancer: diagnostic and therapeutic opportunities', p. a030569.

Zaret, KS & Carroll, JS 2011, 'Pioneer transcription factors: establishing competence for gene expression', vol. 25, no. 21, pp. 2227-2241.

Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A, Afanasyeva, Y, Kaaks, R, Rinaldi, S, Scarmo, S, Liu, M, Arslan, AA, Toniolo, P, Shore, RE & Koenig, KLIBCR 2012, 'Premenopausal serum androgens and breast cancer risk: a nested case-control study', vol. 14, no. 1, p. R32.

Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A, Shore, R, Koenig, K, Akhmedkhanov, A, Afanasyeva, Y, Kato, I, Kim, M, Rinaldi, S, Kaaks, R & Toniolo, PJBjoc 2004, 'Postmenopausal levels of oestrogen, androgen, and SHBG and breast cancer: long-term results of a prospective study', vol. 90, no. 1, pp. 153-159.

Zhang, MH, Man, HT, Zhao, XD, Dong, N & Ma, SLJBr 2014, 'Estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer molecular signatures and therapeutic potentials', vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 41-52.

Zhang, Y, Zheng, A, Lu, H, Jin, Z, Peng, Z, Jin, FJO & therapy 2020, 'The Expression and Prognostic Significance of Claudin-8 and Androgen Receptor in Breast Cancer', vol. 13, p. 3437.

Zhao, F, Weismann, CG, Satoda, M, Pierpont, MEM, Sweeney, E, Thompson, EM & Gelb, BDJTAJoHG 2001, 'Novel TFAP2B mutations that cause Char syndrome provide a genotype-phenotype correlation', vol. 69, no. 4, pp. 695-703.

Zhao, H, Zhou, L, Shangguan, AJ & Bulun, SEJJME 2016, 'Aromatase expression and regulation in breast and endometrial cancer', vol. 57, no. 1, pp. R19-33.

Zhou, H-J, Yan, J, Luo, W, Ayala, G, Lin, S-H, Erdem, H, Ittmann, M, Tsai, SY & Tsai, M-JJCr 2005, 'SRC-3 is required for prostate cancer cell proliferation and survival', vol. 65, no. 17, pp. 7976-7983.

Zhou, J, Ng, S, Adesanya-Famuiya, O, Anderson, K & Bondy, CA 2000, 'Testosterone inhibits estrogen-induced mammary epithelial proliferation and suppresses estrogen receptor expression', *Faseb j*, vol. 14, no. 12, Sep, pp. 1725-1730.

Zhou, XE, Suino-Powell, KM, Li, J, He, Y, MacKeigan, JP, Melcher, K, Yong, E-L & Xu, HEJJobc 2010, 'Identification of SRC3/AIB1 as a preferred coactivator for hormone-activated androgen receptor', vol. 285, no. 12, pp. 9161-9171.

Zhou, Y, Bolton, EC & Jones, JOJJME 2015, 'Androgens and androgen receptor signaling in prostate tumorigenesis', vol. 54, no. 1, pp. R15-R29.

Zhou, Y, Zhou, B, Pache, L, Chang, M, Khodabakhshi, AH, Tanaseichuk, O, Benner, C & Chanda, SKJNc 2019, 'Metascape provides a biologist-oriented resource for the analysis of systems-level datasets', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 1-10.

Zhou, Z-x, He, B, Hall, SH, Wilson, EM & French, FSJME 2002, 'Domain interactions between coregulator ARA70 and the androgen receptor (AR)', vol. 16, no. 2, pp. 287-300.

Zhou, Z, Qiao, JX, Shetty, A, Wu, G, Huang, Y, Davidson, NE, Wan, YJC & CMLS, mls 2014, 'Regulation of estrogen receptor signaling in breast carcinogenesis and breast cancer therapy', vol. 71, no. 8, p. 1549.

Zhu, A, Li, Y, Song, W, Xu, Y, Yang, F, Zhang, W, Yin, Y, Guan, XJCP & Biochemistry 2016, 'Antiproliferative effect of androgen receptor inhibition in mesenchymal stem-like triplenegative breast cancer', vol. 38, no. 3, pp. 1003-1014. Zhu, W & Nelson, CMJB 2013, 'Adipose and mammary epithelial tissue engineering', vol. 3, no. 3, p. e24630.

Zhu, Y, Qi, C, Jain, S, Rao, MS & Reddy, JKJJoBC 1997, 'Isolation and characterization of PBP, a protein that interacts with peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor', vol. 272, no. 41, pp. 25500-25506.

Zilliacus, J, Wright, A, Carlstedt-Duke, J & Gustafsson, J-AJME 1995, 'Structural determinants of DNA-binding specificity by steroid receptors', vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 389-400.

Zukauskas, A, Merley, A, Li, D, Ang, L-H, Sciuto, TE, Salman, S, Dvorak, AM, Dvorak, HF & Jaminet, S-CSJA 2011, 'TM4SF1: a tetraspanin-like protein necessary for nanopodia formation and endothelial cell migration', vol. 14, no. 3, pp. 345-354.

Aarnisalo, P, Palvimo, JJ & Jänne, OAJPotNAoS 1998, 'CREB-binding protein in androgen receptor-mediated signaling', vol. 95, no. 5, pp. 2122-2127.

Abdullah, C, Korkaya, H, Iizuka, S, Courtneidge, SAJM & biology, c 2018, 'SRC increases MYC mRNA expression in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer via mRNA stabilization and inhibition of p53 function', vol. 38, no. 6, pp. e00463-00417.

Achinger-Kawecka, J, Valdes-Mora, F, Luu, P-L, Giles, KA, Caldon, CE, Qu, W, Nair, S, Soto, S, Locke, WJ & Yeo-Teh, NSJNc 2020, 'Epigenetic reprogramming at estrogen-receptor binding sites alters 3D chromatin landscape in endocrine-resistant breast cancer', vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 1-17.

Adamo, B, Ricciardi, GRR, Ieni, A, Franchina, T, Fazzari, C, Sanò, MV, Angelico, G, Michele, C, Tuccari, G & Adamo, VJO 2017, 'The prognostic significance of combined androgen receptor, E-Cadherin, Ki67 and CK5/6 expression in patients with triple negative breast cancer', vol. 8, no. 44, p. 76974.

Adly, L, Hill, D, Sherman, ME, Sturgeon, SR, Fears, T, Mies, C, Ziegler, RG, Hoover, RN & Schairer, CJIjoc 2006, 'Serum concentrations of estrogens, sex hormone-binding globulin, and androgens and risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women', vol. 119, no. 10, pp. 2402-2407.

Agoff, S, Swanson, P, Linden, H, Hawes, S & Lawton, T 2003, 'Androgen receptor expression in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer. Immunohistochemical, clinical, and prognostic associations', vol. 120, pp. 725-731.

Agoulnik, IU, Vaid, A, Bingman, WE, Erdeme, H, Frolov, A, Smith, CL, Ayala, G, Ittmann, MM & Weigel, NLJCr 2005, 'Role of SRC-1 in the promotion of prostate cancer cell growth and tumor progression', vol. 65, no. 17, pp. 7959-7967.

Akhtar, J, Kreim, N, Marini, F, Mohana, G, Brüne, D, Binder, H & Roignant, J-YJNc 2019, 'Promoter-proximal pausing mediated by the exon junction complex regulates splicing', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 1-17.

Aklilu, M, Kindler, H, Donehower, RC, Mani, S & Vokes, EJAoO 2003, 'Phase II study of flavopiridol in patients with advanced colorectal cancer', vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 1270-1273.

Al-Mahmood, S, Sapiezynski, J, Garbuzenko, OB, Minko, TJDd & research, t 2018, 'Metastatic and triple-negative breast cancer: challenges and treatment options', vol. 8, no. 5, pp. 1483-1507.

Alam, MSJCpii 2018, 'Proximity ligation assay (PLA)', vol. 123, no. 1, p. e58.

Alberts, B, Johnson, A, Lewis, J, Morgan, D, Raff, M & Keith Roberts, PW 2018, 'Molecular biology of the cell'.

Albihn, A, Johnsen, JI & Henriksson, MAJAicr 2010, 'MYC in oncogenesis and as a target for cancer therapies', vol. 107, pp. 163-224.

Alen, P, Claessens, F, Verhoeven, G, Rombauts, W, Peeters, BJM & biology, c 1999, 'The androgen receptor amino-terminal domain plays a key role in p160 coactivator-stimulated gene transcription', vol. 19, no. 9, pp. 6085-6097.

Alland, L, Muhle, R, Hou, H, Potes, J, Chin, L, Schreiber-Agus, N & DePinho, RAJN 1997, 'Role for N-CoR and histone deacetylase in Sin3-mediated transcriptional repression', vol. 387, no. 6628, pp. 49-55.

Allen-Petersen, BL & Sears, RCJB 2019, 'Mission Possible: Advances in MYC Therapeutic Targeting in Cancer', pp. 1-15.

Allioli, N, Vincent, S, Vlaeminck-Guillem, V, Decaussin-Petrucci, M, Ragage, F, Ruffion, A & Samarut, JJTP 2011, 'TM4SF1, a novel primary androgen receptor target gene over-expressed in human prostate cancer and involved in cell migration', vol. 71, no. 11, pp. 1239-1250.

Altucci, L, Addeo, R, Cicatiello, L, Dauvois, S, Parker, MG, Truss, M, Beato, M, Sica, V, Bresciani, F & Weisz, AJO 1996, '17beta-Estradiol induces cyclin D1 gene transcription, p36D1-p34cdk4 complex activation and p105Rb phosphorylation during mitogenic stimulation of G (1)-arrested human breast cancer cells', vol. 12, no. 11, pp. 2315-2324.

Amati, B, Alevizopoulos, K & Vlach, JJFB 1998, 'Myc and the cell cycle', vol. 3, no. D250-D268, p. 5x3.

An, H-X, Beckmann, MW, Reifenberger, G, Bender, HG & Niederacher, DJTAjop 1999, 'Gene amplification and overexpression of CDK4 in sporadic breast carcinomas is associated with high tumor cell proliferation', vol. 154, no. 1, pp. 113-118.

Anders, S & Huber, WJNP 2010, 'Differential expression analysis for sequence count data', pp. 1-1.

Antoniou-Tsigkos, A, Zapanti, E, Ghizzoni, L & Mastorakos, G 2019, 'Adrenal androgens', in *Endotext [Internet]*, MDText. com, Inc.

Aranda-Gutierrez, A & Diaz-Perez, HM 2019, 'Histology, Mammary Glands'.

Arendt, LM, Rudnick, JA, Keller, PJ & Kuperwasser, C 2010, 'Stroma in breast development and disease', in *Seminars in cell & developmental biology*, Elsevier, vol. 21, pp. 11-18.

Asghar, U, Witkiewicz, AK, Turner, NC & Knudsen, ESJNrDd 2015, 'The history and future of targeting cyclin-dependent kinases in cancer therapy', vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 130-146.

Ashikari, D, Takayama, Ki, Obinata, D, Takahashi, S & Inoue, SJCS 2017, 'CLDN 8, an androgenregulated gene, promotes prostate cancer cell proliferation and migration', vol. 108, no. 7, pp. 1386-1393.

Asim, M, Hafeez, BB, Siddiqui, IA, Gerlach, C, Patz, M, Mukhtar, H & Baniahmad, AJJoBC 2011, 'Ligand-dependent corepressor acts as a novel androgen receptor corepressor, inhibits prostate cancer growth, and is functionally inactivated by the Src protein kinase', vol. 286, no. 43, pp. 37108-37117.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2019a, *Breast cancer in Australia statistics*, viewed 26 Aug 2019, <<u>https://breast-cancer.canceraustralia.gov.au/statistics</u>>.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2019b, *Cancer data in Australia*, viewed 08 Jan 2020, <<u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/cancer/cancer-data-in-australia/contents/summary</u>>.

Bacon, CW & D'Orso, IJT 2019, 'CDK9: a signaling hub for transcriptional control', vol. 10, no. 2, pp. 57-75.

Baglietto, L, Severi, G, English, DR, Krishnan, K, Hopper, JL, McLean, C, Morris, HA, Tilley, WD, Giles, GGJCE & Biomarkers, P 2010, 'Circulating steroid hormone levels and risk of breast cancer for postmenopausal women', vol. 19, no. 2, pp. 492-502.

Bai, S, He, B, Wilson, EMJM & biology, c 2005, 'Melanoma antigen gene protein MAGE-11 regulates androgen receptor function by modulating the interdomain interaction', vol. 25, no. 4, pp. 1238-1257.

Banneau, G, Guedj, M, MacGrogan, G, De Mascarel, I, Velasco, V, Schiappa, R, Bonadona, V, David, A, Dugast, C & Gilbert-Dussardier, BJBCR 2010, 'Molecular apocrine differentiation is a common feature of breast cancer in patients with germline PTEN mutations', vol. 12, no. 4, p. R63.

Barbier, O, Bélanger, AJBp, endocrinology, rC & metabolism 2008, 'Inactivation of androgens by UDP-glucuronosyltransferases in the human prostate', vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 259-270.

Barboric, M, Nissen, RM, Kanazawa, S, Jabrane-Ferrat, N & Peterlin, BMJMc 2001, 'NF-κB binds P-TEFb to stimulate transcriptional elongation by RNA polymerase II', vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 327-337.

Barcellos-Hoff, MHJCCR 2013, 'Does microenvironment contribute to the etiology of estrogen receptor–negative breast cancer?', vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 541-548.

Barfeld, SJ, Itkonen, HM, Urbanucci, A & Mills, IGJE-rc 2014, 'Androgen-regulated metabolism and biosynthesis in prostate cancer', vol. 21, no. 4, pp. T57-T66.

Barille-Nion, S, Bah, N, Vequaud, E & Juin, PJAr 2012, 'Regulation of cancer cell survival by BCL2 family members upon prolonged mitotic arrest: opportunities for anticancer therapy', vol. 32, no. 10, pp. 4225-4233.

Bartek, J, Mistrik, M & Bartkova, JJCd 2013, 'Androgen receptor signaling fuels DNA repair and radioresistance in prostate cancer', vol. 3, no. 11, pp. 1222-1224.

Bartsch, W, Horst, H-J, Derwahl, K-MJTJoCE & Metabolism 1980, 'Interrelationships between sex hormone-binding globulin and 17β-estradiol, testosterone, 5α-dihydrotestosterone, thyroxine, and triiodothyronine in prepubertal and pubertal girls', vol. 50, no. 6, pp. 1053-1056.

Baulieu, E-E & Robel, P 1995, 'Non-genomic mechanisms of action of steroid hormones', in *Non-Reproductive Actions of Sex Steroids*, vol. 191, Wiley Chichester, UK, pp. 24-42.

Baumli, S, Lolli, G, Lowe, ED, Troiani, S, Rusconi, L, Bullock, AN, Debreczeni, JÉ, Knapp, S & Johnson, LNJTEj 2008, 'The structure of P-TEFb (CDK9/cyclin T1), its complex with flavopiridol and regulation by phosphorylation', vol. 27, no. 13, pp. 1907-1918.

Beatson, GJL 1896, 'On the treatment of inoperable cases of carcinoma of the mamma', vol. 2.

Bennett, NC, Gardiner, RA, Hooper, JD, Johnson, DW, Gobe, GCJTijob & biology, c 2010, 'Molecular cell biology of androgen receptor signalling', vol. 42, no. 6, pp. 813-827.

Benson, JR, Jatoi, I, Keisch, M, Esteva, FJ, Makris, A & Jordan, VCJTL 2009, 'Early breast cancer', vol. 373, no. 9673, pp. 1463-1479.

Bentel, JM, Birrell, SN, Pickering, MA, Holds, DJ, Horsfall, DJ, Tilley, WDJM & endocrinology, c 1999, 'Androgen receptor agonist activity of the synthetic progestin, medroxyprogesterone acetate, in human breast cancer cells', vol. 154, no. 1-2, pp. 11-20.

Berrevoets, CA, Umar, A, Trapman, J & Brinkmann, AOJBJ 2004, 'Differential modulation of androgen receptor transcriptional activity by the nuclear receptor co-repressor (N-CoR)', vol. 379, no. 3, pp. 731-738.

Bertoli, C, Skotheim, JM & De Bruin, RAJNrMcb 2013, 'Control of cell cycle transcription during G1 and S phases', vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 518-528.

Bevan, CL, Hoare, S, Claessens, F, Heery, DM, Parker, MGJM & biology, c 1999, 'The AF1 and AF2 domains of the androgen receptor interact with distinct regions of SRC1', vol. 19, no. 12, pp. 8383-8392.

Bhatia-Gaur, R, Donjacour, AA, Sciavolino, PJ, Kim, M, Desai, N, Young, P, Norton, CR, Gridley, T, Cardiff, RD, Cunha, GRJG & development 1999, 'Roles for Nkx3. 1 in prostate development and cancer', vol. 13, no. 8, pp. 966-977.

Bi, M, Zhang, Z, Jiang, Y-Z, Xue, P, Wang, H, Lai, Z, Fu, X, De Angelis, C, Gong, Y & Gao, ZJNCB 2020, 'Enhancer reprogramming driven by high-order assemblies of transcription factors promotes phenotypic plasticity and breast cancer endocrine resistance', pp. 1-15.

Birrell, S, Bentel, J, Hickey, T, Ricciardelli, C, Weger, M, Horsfall, D, Tilley, WJTJosb & biology, m 1995, 'Androgens induce divergent proliferative responses in human breast cancer cell lines', vol. 52, no. 5, pp. 459-467.

Birrell, SN, Roder, DM, Horsfall, DJ, Bentel, JM & Tilley, WDJJoco 1995, 'Medroxyprogesterone acetate therapy in advanced breast cancer: the predictive value of androgen receptor expression', vol. 13, no. 7, pp. 1572-1577.

Bocchinfuso, WP, Lindzey, JK, Hewitt, SC, Clark, JA, Myers, PH, Cooper, R & Korach, KSJE 2000, 'Induction of mammary gland development in estrogen receptor- $\alpha$  knockout mice', vol. 141, no. 8, pp. 2982-2994.

Boffo, S, Damato, A, Alfano, L, Giordano, AJJoE & Research, CC 2018, 'CDK9 inhibitors in acute myeloid leukemia', vol. 37, no. 1, pp. 1-10.

Bohn, OL, Fuertes-Camilo, M, Navarro, L, Saldivar, J, Sanchez-Sosa, SJIJoC & Pathology, E 2010, 'p16INK4a expression in basal-like breast carcinoma', vol. 3, no. 6, p. 600.

Bonnefoi, H, Grellety, T, Tredan, O, Saghatchian, M, Dalenc, F, Mailliez, A, L'haridon, T, Cottu, P, Abadie-Lacourtoisie, S & You, BJAoO 2016, 'A phase II trial of abiraterone acetate plus prednisone in patients with triple-negative androgen receptor positive locally advanced or metastatic breast cancer (UCBG 12-1)', vol. 27, no. 5, pp. 812-818.

Bonnefoi, H, Piccart, M, Bogaerts, J, Mauriac, L, Fumoleau, P, Brain, E, Petit, T, Rouanet, P, Jassem, J & Blot, EJTlo 2011, 'TP53 status for prediction of sensitivity to taxane versus non-taxane neoadjuvant chemotherapy in breast cancer (EORTC 10994/BIG 1-00): a randomised phase 3 trial', vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 527-539.

Boonyaratanakornkit, V & Edwards, DP 2007, 'Receptor mechanisms mediating non-genomic actions of sex steroids', in *Seminars in reproductive medicine*, Copyright© 2007 by Thieme Medical Publishers, Inc., 333 Seventh Avenue, New ..., vol. 25, pp. 139-153.

Borriello, A, Caldarelli, I, Bencivenga, D, Criscuolo, M, Cucciolla, V, Tramontano, A, Oliva, A, Perrotta, S & Della Ragione, FJMCR 2011, 'p57Kip2 and cancer: time for a critical appraisal', vol. 9, no. 10, pp. 1269-1284.

Bosher, JM, Totty, NF, Hsuan, JJ, Williams, T & Hurst, HCJO 1996, 'A family of AP-2 proteins regulates c-erbB-2 expression in mammary carcinoma', vol. 13, no. 8, pp. 1701-1707.

Bosher, JM, Williams, T & Hurst, HCJPotNAoS 1995, 'The developmentally regulated transcription factor AP-2 is involved in c-erbB-2 overexpression in human mammary carcinoma', vol. 92, no. 3, pp. 744-747.

Botwood, N, Hamilton-Fairley, D, Kiddy, D, Robinson, S, Franks, SJTJosb & biology, m 1995, 'Sex hormone-binding globulin and female reproductive function', vol. 53, no. 1-6, pp. 529-531.

Brantley-Sieders, DM, Zhuang, G, Hicks, D, Fang, WB, Hwang, Y, Cates, JM, Coffman, K, Jackson, D, Bruckheimer, E & Muraoka-Cook, RSJTJoci 2008, 'The receptor tyrosine kinase EphA2 promotes mammary adenocarcinoma tumorigenesis and metastatic progression in mice by amplifying ErbB2 signaling', vol. 118, no. 1, pp. 64-78.

Bray, F, Ferlay, J, Soerjomataram, I, Siegel, RL, Torre, LA & Jemal, AJCacjfc 2018, 'Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries', vol. 68, no. 6, pp. 394-424.

Bretones, G, Delgado, MD & León, JJBeBA-GRM 2015, 'Myc and cell cycle control', vol. 1849, no. 5, pp. 506-516.

Brinkmann, A, Faber, P, Van Rooij, H, Kuiper, G, Ris, C, Klaassen, P, Van der Korput, J, Voorhorst, M, Van Laar, J & Mulder, EJJosb 1989, 'The human androgen receptor: domain structure, genomic organization and regulation of expression', vol. 34, no. 1-6, pp. 307-310.

Brisard, D, Eckerdt, F, Marsh, LA, Blyth, GT, Jain, S, Cristofanilli, M, Horiuchi, D & Platanias, LCJO 2018, 'Antineoplastic effects of selective CDK9 inhibition with atuveciclib on cancer stemlike cells in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 9, no. 99, p. 37305.

Brisken, C & O'Malley, BJCSHpib 2010, 'Hormone action in the mammary gland', vol. 2, no. 12, p. a003178.

Brown, C, Goss, S, Lubahn, D, Joseph, D, Wilson, E, French, F & Willard, HJAjohg 1989, 'Androgen receptor locus on the human X chromosome: regional localization to Xq11-12 and description of a DNA polymorphism', vol. 44, no. 2, p. 264.

Brown, J, Pirrung, M & McCue, LAJB 2017, 'FQC Dashboard: integrates FastQC results into a web-based, interactive, and extensible FASTQ quality control tool', vol. 33, no. 19, pp. 3137-3139.

Brzozowski, JS & Skelding, KAJP 2019, 'The multi-functional calcium/calmodulin stimulated protein kinase (CaMK) family: emerging targets for anti-cancer therapeutic intervention', vol. 12, no. 1, p. 8.

Buchanan, G, Greenberg, NM, Scher, HI, Harris, JM, Marshall, VR & Tilley, WDJCcr 2001, 'Collocation of androgen receptor gene mutations in prostate cancer', vol. 7, no. 5, pp. 1273-1281.

Buck, MJ & Lieb, JDJG 2004, 'ChIP-chip: considerations for the design, analysis, and application of genome-wide chromatin immunoprecipitation experiments', vol. 83, no. 3, pp. 349-360.

Buckley, MF, Sweeney, K, Hamilton, J, Sini, R, Manning, D, Nicholson, R, Watts, C, Musgrove, E & Sutherland, RJO 1993, 'Expression and amplification of cyclin genes in human breast cancer', vol. 8, no. 8, pp. 2127-2133.

Bui, HN, Sluss, PM, Blincko, S, Knol, DL, Blankenstein, MA & Heijboer, ACJS 2013, 'Dynamics of serum testosterone during the menstrual cycle evaluated by daily measurements with an ID-LC–MS/MS method and a 2nd generation automated immunoassay', vol. 78, no. 1, pp. 96-101.

Buratowski, SJC 1994, 'The basics of basal transcription by RNA polymerase II', vol. 77, no. 1, pp. 1-3.

Burd, CJ, Morey, LM & Knudsen, KEJE-rc 2006, 'Androgen receptor corepressors and prostate cancer', vol. 13, no. 4, pp. 979-994.

Butler, L, Perone, Y, Dehairs, J, Lupien, LE, de Laat, V, Talebi, A, Loda, M, Kinlaw, WB & Swinnen, JVJAddr 2020, 'Lipids and cancer: Emerging roles in pathogenesis, diagnosis and therapeutic intervention'.

Butler, LM, Centenera, MM & Swinnen, JVJE-rc 2016, 'Androgen control of lipid metabolism in prostate cancer: novel insights and future applications', vol. 23, no. 5, pp. R219-R227.

Butt, AJ, McNeil, CM, Musgrove, EA & Sutherland, RLJE-rc 2005, 'Downstream targets of growth factor and oestrogen signalling and endocrine resistance: the potential roles of c-Myc, cyclin D1 and cyclin E', vol. 12, no. Supplement\_1, pp. S47-S59.

Cadoo, KA, Gucalp, A, Traina, TAJBCT & Therapy 2014, 'Palbociclib: an evidence-based review of its potential in the treatment of breast cancer', vol. 6, p. 123.

Cai, Q, Dozmorov, M & Oh, YJC 2020, 'IGFBP-3/IGFBP-3 Receptor System as an Anti-Tumor and Anti-Metastatic Signaling in Cancer', vol. 9, no. 5, p. 1261.

Campbell, I, Magliocco, A, Moyana, T, Zheng, C & Xiang, JJCgt 2000, 'Adenovirus-mediated p16 INK4 gene transfer significantly suppresses human breast cancer growth', vol. 7, no. 9, pp. 1270-1278.

Campbell, KJ, Dhayade, S, Ferrari, N, Sims, AH, Johnson, E, Mason, SM, Dickson, A, Ryan, KM, Kalna, G, Edwards, JJCD & Disease 2018, 'MCL-1 is a prognostic indicator and drug target in breast cancer', vol. 9, no. 2, pp. 1-14.

Cao, J, Yang, J-c, Ramachandran, V, Arumugam, T, Deng, D-f, Li, Z-s, Xu, L-m, Logsdon, CDJCP & Biochemistry 2016, 'TM4SF1 regulates pancreatic cancer migration and invasion in vitro and in vivo', vol. 39, no. 2, pp. 740-750.

Cao, J, Zhu, S, Zhou, W, Li, J, Liu, C, Xuan, H, Yan, J, Zheng, L, Zhou, L & Yu, JJPo 2013, 'PLZF mediates the PTEN/AKT/FOXO3a signaling in suppression of prostate tumorigenesis', vol. 8, no. 12, p. e77922.

Cao, L, Chen, F, Yang, X, Xu, W, Xie, J & Yu, LJBeb 2014, 'Phylogenetic analysis of CDK and cyclin proteins in premetazoan lineages', vol. 14, no. 1, pp. 1-16.

Cao, X, Qin, J, Xie, Y, Khan, O, Dowd, F, Scofield, M, Lin, M-F & Tu, YJO 2006, 'Regulator of G-protein signaling 2 (RGS2) inhibits androgen-independent activation of androgen receptor in prostate cancer cells', vol. 25, no. 26, pp. 3719-3734.

Carroll, JS, Meyer, CA, Song, J, Li, W, Geistlinger, TR, Eeckhoute, J, Brodsky, AS, Keeton, EK, Fertuck, KC & Hall, GFJNg 2006, 'Genome-wide analysis of estrogen receptor binding sites', vol. 38, no. 11, pp. 1289-1297.

Cassandri, M, Fioravanti, R, Pomella, S, Valente, S, Rotili, D, Del Baldo, G, De Angelis, B, Rota, R & Mai, AJFiP 2020, 'CDK9 as a Valuable Target in Cancer: From Natural Compounds Inhibitors to Current Treatment in Pediatric Soft Tissue Sarcomas', vol. 11, p. 1230.

Centenera, MM, Harris, JM, Tilley, WD & Butler, LMJMe 2008, 'Minireview: the contribution of different androgen receptor domains to receptor dimerization and signaling', vol. 22, no. 11, pp. 2373-2382.

Centenera, MM, Hickey, TE, Jindal, S, Ryan, NK, Ravindranathan, P, Mohammed, H, Robinson, JL, Schiewer, MJ, Ma, S & Kapur, PJMo 2018, 'A patient-derived explant (PDE) model of hormone-dependent cancer', vol. 12, no. 9, pp. 1608-1622.

Chakravarti, D, LaMorte, VJ, Nelson, MC, Nakajima, T, Schulman, IG, Juguilon, H, Montminy, M & Evans, RMJN 1996, 'Role of CBP/P300 in nuclear receptor signalling', vol. 383, no. 6595, pp. 99-103.

Chandramohan, V, Mineva, ND, Burke, B, Jeay, S, Wu, M, Shen, J, Yang, W, Hann, SR & Sonenshein, GEJJocb 2008, 'c-Myc represses FOXO3a-mediated transcription of the gene encoding the p27Kip1 cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor', vol. 104, no. 6, pp. 2091-2106.

Chang, C, Kokontis, J & Liao, SJPotNAoS 1988, 'Structural analysis of complementary DNA and amino acid sequences of human and rat androgen receptors', vol. 85, no. 19, pp. 7211-7215.

Chen, F, Rodan, GA & Schmidt, AJZnkxNjoa 2002, 'Development of selective androgen receptor modulators and their therapeutic applications', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 162-168.

Chen, J-Q & Russo, JJBeBA-RoC 2009, 'ER $\alpha$ -negative and triple negative breast cancer: molecular features and potential therapeutic approaches', vol. 1796, no. 2, pp. 162-175.

Chen, M, Zhang, J, Sampieri, K, Clohessy, JG, Mendez, L, Gonzalez-Billalabeitia, E, Liu, X-S, Lee, Y-R, Fung, J & Katon, JMJNg 2018, 'An aberrant SREBP-dependent lipogenic program promotes metastatic prostate cancer', vol. 50, no. 2, pp. 206-218.

Chen, R, Liu, M, Li, H, Xue, Y, Ramey, WN, He, N, Ai, N, Luo, H, Zhu, Y, Zhou, NJG & development 2008, 'PP2B and PP1α cooperatively disrupt 7SK snRNP to release P-TEFb for transcription in response to Ca2+ signaling', vol. 22, no. 10, pp. 1356-1368.

Chen, R, Yang, Z & Zhou, QJJoBC 2004, 'Phosphorylated positive transcription elongation factor b (P-TEFb) is tagged for inhibition through association with 7SK snRNA', vol. 279, no. 6, pp. 4153-4160.

Chen, S, Gulla, S, Cai, C & Balk, SPJJoBC 2012, 'Androgen receptor serine 81 phosphorylation mediates chromatin binding and transcriptional activation', vol. 287, no. 11, pp. 8571-8583.

Chen, S, Kesler, CT, Paschal, BM & Balk, SPJJoBC 2009, 'Androgen receptor phosphorylation and activity are regulated by an association with protein phosphatase 1', vol. 284, no. 38, pp. 25576-25584.

Chen, S, Xu, Y, Yuan, X, Bubley, GJ & Balk, SPJPotNAoS 2006, 'Androgen receptor phosphorylation and stabilization in prostate cancer by cyclin-dependent kinase 1', vol. 103, no. 43, pp. 15969-15974.

Chen, Y, McCarthy, D, Robinson, M & Smyth, GKJBUsGAohwboprbveidep 2014, 'edgeR: differential expression analysis of digital gene expression data User's Guide'.

Cheng, G, Li, Y, Omoto, Y, Wang, Y, Berg, T, Nord, M, Vihko, P, Warner, M, Piao, Y-S, Gustafsson, J-AkJTJoCE & Metabolism 2005, 'Differential regulation of estrogen receptor (ER)  $\alpha$  and ER $\beta$  in primate mammary gland', vol. 90, no. 1, pp. 435-444.

Cheng, S, Brzostek, S, Lee, SR, Hollenberg, AN & Balk, SPJME 2002, 'Inhibition of the dihydrotestosterone-activated androgen receptor by nuclear receptor corepressor', vol. 16, no. 7, pp. 1492-1501.

Cheng, X-H, Black, M, Ustiyan, V, Le, T, Fulford, L, Sridharan, A, Medvedovic, M, Kalinichenko, VV, Whitsett, JA & Kalin, TVJPG 2014, 'SPDEF inhibits prostate carcinogenesis by disrupting a positive feedback loop in regulation of the Foxm1 oncogene', vol. 10, no. 9, p. e1004656.

Chi, D, Singhal, H, Li, L, Xiao, T, Liu, W, Pun, M, Jeselsohn, R, He, H, Lim, E & Vadhi, RJPotNAoS 2019, 'Estrogen receptor signaling is reprogrammed during breast tumorigenesis', vol. 116, no. 23, pp. 11437-11443.

Chia, KM, Liu, J, Francis, GD & Naderi, AJN 2011, 'A feedback loop between androgen receptor and ERK signaling in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer', vol. 13, no. 2, p. 154.

Chmelar, R, Buchanan, G, Need, EF, Tilley, W & Greenberg, NMJIJoc 2007, 'Androgen receptor coregulators and their involvement in the development and progression of prostate cancer', vol. 120, no. 4, pp. 719-733.

Choi, JE, Kang, SH, Lee, SJ & Bae, YKJAoso 2015, 'Androgen receptor expression predicts decreased survival in early stage triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 82-89.

Choi, KC & Yoon, HGJ생춘 2006, 'The corepressors SMRT and N-CoR are involved in agonistand antagonist-regulated transcription by androgen receptor', vol. 2006, pp. 217-217.

Chuang, C, Pan, J, Hawke, DH, Lin, S-H & Yu-Lee, L-yJPo 2013, 'NudC deacetylation regulates mitotic progression', vol. 8, no. 9, p. e73841.

Cicenas, J, Kalyan, K, Sorokinas, A, Jatulyte, A, Valiunas, D, Kaupinis, A & Valius, MJC 2014, 'Highlights of the latest advances in research on CDK inhibitors', vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 2224-2242.

Cidado, J, Boiko, S, Proia, T, Ferguson, D, Criscione, SW, San Martin, M, Pop-Damkov, P, Su, N, Franklin, VNR & Chilamakuri, CSRJCCR 2020, 'AZD4573 is a highly selective CDK9 inhibitor that suppresses MCL-1 and induces apoptosis in hematologic cancer cells', vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 922-934.

Clinckemalie, L, Vanderschueren, D, Boonen, S, Claessens, FJM & endocrinology, c 2012, 'The hinge region in androgen receptor control', vol. 358, no. 1, pp. 1-8.

Cochrane, DR, Bernales, S, Jacobsen, BM, Cittelly, DM, Howe, EN, D'Amato, NC, Spoelstra, NS, Edgerton, SM, Jean, A & Guerrero, JJBCR 2014, 'Role of the androgen receptor in breast cancer and preclinical analysis of enzalutamide', vol. 16, no. 1, p. R7.

Coin, F & Egly, J-MJMc 2015, 'Revisiting the function of CDK7 in transcription by virtue of a recently described TFIIH kinase inhibitor', vol. 59, no. 4, pp. 513-514.

Coqueret, OJG 2002, 'Linking cyclins to transcriptional control', vol. 299, no. 1-2, pp. 35-55.

Couillard, S, Labrie, C, Bélanger, A, Candas, B, Pouliot, F & Labrie, FJJJotNCI 1998, 'Effect of dehydroepiandrosterone and the antiestrogen EM-800 on growth of human ZR-75-1 breast cancer xenografts', vol. 90, no. 10, pp. 772-778.

Criscitiello, C, Viale, G, Esposito, A & Curigliano, GJEooid 2014, 'Dinaciclib for the treatment of breast cancer', vol. 23, no. 9, pp. 1305-1312.

Crosby, ME 2007, 'Cell cycle: principles of control', vol. 80, no. 3, p. 141.

Cui, J, Shen, Y & Li, RJTimm 2013, 'Estrogen synthesis and signaling pathways during aging: from periphery to brain', vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 197-209.

Cutress, ML, Whitaker, HC, Mills, IG, Stewart, M & Neal, DEJJocs 2008, 'Structural basis for the nuclear import of the human androgen receptor', vol. 121, no. 7, pp. 957-968.

D'Santos, C, Taylor, C, Carroll, JS & Mohammed, HJDib 2015, 'RIME proteomics of estrogen and progesterone receptors in breast cancer', vol. 5, pp. 276-280.

Dai, X, Xiang, L, Li, T & Bai, ZJJoC 2016, 'Cancer hallmarks, biomarkers and breast cancer molecular subtypes', vol. 7, no. 10, p. 1281.

Dall, GV & Britt, KLJFio 2017, 'Estrogen effects on the mammary gland in early and late life and breast cancer risk', vol. 7, p. 110.

Dang, CVJC 2012, 'MYC on the path to cancer', vol. 149, no. 1, pp. 22-35.

Dang, CVJM & biology, c 1999, 'c-Myc target genes involved in cell growth, apoptosis, and metabolism', vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 1-11.

Darbre, PD 2015, Endocrine disruption and human health, Academic Press.

Davey, RA & Grossmann, MJTCBR 2016, 'Androgen receptor structure, function and biology: from bench to bedside', vol. 37, no. 1, p. 3.

Dawson, S-J, Makretsov, N, Blows, F, Driver, K, Provenzano, E, Le Quesne, J, Baglietto, L, Severi, G, Giles, G & McLean, CAJBjoc 2010, 'BCL2 in breast cancer: a favourable prognostic marker across molecular subtypes and independent of adjuvant therapy received', vol. 103, no. 5, pp. 668-675.

Dean, JL, McClendon, AK, Hickey, TE, Butler, LM, Tilley, WD, Witkiewicz, AK & Knudsen, ESJCc 2012, 'Therapeutic response to CDK4/6 inhibition in breast cancer defined by ex vivo analyses of human tumors', vol. 11, no. 14, pp. 2756-2761.

Dehm, SM, Regan, KM, Schmidt, LJ & Tindall, DJJCr 2007, 'Selective role of an NH2-terminal WxxLF motif for aberrant androgen receptor activation in androgen depletion—independent prostate cancer cells', vol. 67, no. 20, pp. 10067-10077.

Dent, R, Trudeau, M, Pritchard, KI, Hanna, WM, Kahn, HK, Sawka, CA, Lickley, LA, Rawlinson, E, Sun, P & Narod, SAJCcr 2007, 'Triple-negative breast cancer: clinical features and patterns of recurrence', vol. 13, no. 15, pp. 4429-4434.

DePriest, AD, Fiandalo, MV, Schlanger, S, Heemers, F, Mohler, JL, Liu, S & Heemers, HVJD 2016, 'Regulators of Androgen Action Resource: a one-stop shop for the comprehensive study of androgen receptor action', vol. 2016.

DeRose, YS, Wang, G, Lin, Y-C, Bernard, PS, Buys, SS, Ebbert, MT, Factor, R, Matsen, C, Milash, BA & Nelson, EJNm 2011, 'Tumor grafts derived from women with breast cancer authentically reflect tumor pathology, growth, metastasis and disease outcomes', vol. 17, no. 11, pp. 1514-1520.

Dey, A, Chao, S-H & Lane, DJCc 2007, 'HEXIM1 and the control of transcription elongation: from cancer and inflammation to AIDS and cardiac hypertrophy', vol. 6, no. 15, pp. 1856-1863.

Dhillon, SJD 2015, 'Palbociclib: first global approval', vol. 75, no. 5, pp. 543-551.

Diaz-Padilla, I, Siu, LL & Duran, IJInd 2009, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors as potential targeted anticancer agents', vol. 27, no. 6, p. 586.

Dick, FA & Rubin, SMJNrMcb 2013, 'Molecular mechanisms underlying RB protein function', vol. 14, no. 5, pp. 297-306.

Dickson, C, Fantl, V, Gillett, C, Brookes, S, Bartek, J, Smith, R, Fisher, C, Barnes, D & Peters, GJCl 1995, 'Amplification of chromosome band 11q13 and a role for cyclin D1 in human breast cancer', vol. 90, no. 1, pp. 43-50.

Dimitrakakis, C & Bondy, CJBcr 2009, 'Androgens and the breast', vol. 11, no. 5, p. 212.

Dimitrakakis, C, Zhou, J, Wang, J, Belanger, A, LaBrie, F, Cheng, C, Powell, D & Bondy, CJM 2003, 'A physiologic role for testosterone in limiting estrogenic stimulation of the breast', vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 292-298.

Ding, L, Cao, J, Lin, W, Chen, H, Xiong, X, Ao, H, Yu, M, Lin, J & Cui, QJIJoMS 2020, 'The Roles of Cyclin-Dependent Kinases in Cell-Cycle Progression and Therapeutic Strategies in Human Breast Cancer', vol. 21, no. 6, p. 1960.

Dittmer, S, Kovacs, Z, Yuan, SH, Siszler, G, Kögl, M, Summer, H, Geerts, A, Golz, S, Shioda, T & Methner, AJJocs 2011, 'TOX3 is a neuronal survival factor that induces transcription depending on the presence of CITED1 or phosphorylated CREB in the transcriptionally active complex', vol. 124, no. 2, pp. 252-260.

Doane, AS, Danso, M, Lal, P, Donaton, M, Zhang, L, Hudis, C & Gerald, WJO 2006, 'An estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer subset characterized by a hormonally regulated transcriptional program and response to androgen', vol. 25, no. 28, pp. 3994-4008.

Dorgan, JF, Stanczyk, FZ, Kahle, LL & Brinton, LAJBCR 2010, 'Prospective case-control study of premenopausal serum estradiol and testosterone levels and breast cancer risk', vol. 12, no. 6, p. R98.

Dorwart, MR, Shcheynikov, N, Yang, D & Muallem, SJP 2008, 'The solute carrier 26 family of proteins in epithelial ion transport'.

dos Santos Paparidis, NF, Durvale, MC & Canduri, FJMB 2017, 'The emerging picture of CDK9/P-TEFb: more than 20 years of advances since PITALRE', vol. 13, no. 2, pp. 246-276.

Drabsch, Y, Hugo, H, Zhang, R, Dowhan, DH, Miao, YR, Gewirtz, AM, Barry, SC, Ramsay, RG & Gonda, TJJPotNAoS 2007, 'Mechanism of and requirement for estrogen-regulated MYB expression in estrogen-receptor-positive breast cancer cells', vol. 104, no. 34, pp. 13762-13767.

Driggers, PH & Segars, JH 2002, 'Estrogen action and cytoplasmic signaling pathways. Part II: the role of growth factors and phosphorylation in estrogen signaling', vol. 13, no. 10, pp. 422-427.

du Toit, T & Swart, ACJTCR 2016, 'Perspective on the regulatory role of UGT2B28 as a conjugating enzyme in the progression of prostate cancer', vol. 5, no. S7, pp. S1496-S1502.

Dubik, D & Shiu, RJJoBC 1988, 'Transcriptional regulation of c-myc oncogene expression by estrogen in hormone-responsive human breast cancer cells', vol. 263, no. 25, pp. 12705-12708.

Dvir, A, Conaway, JW, Conaway, RCJCoig & development 2001, 'Mechanism of transcription initiation and promoter escape by RNA polymerase II', vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 209-214.

Dzięgelewska, Ż & Gajewska, M 2018, 'Stromal-Epithelial Interactions during Mammary Gland Development', in *Stromal Cells-Structure, Function, and Therapeutic Implications*, IntechOpen.

Ebauer, M, Wachtel, M, Niggli, F & Schäfer, BJO 2007, 'Comparative expression profiling identifies an in vivo target gene signature with TFAP2B as a mediator of the survival function of PAX3/FKHR', vol. 26, no. 51, pp. 7267-7281.

Echalier, A, Endicott, JA, Noble, MEJBeBA-P & Proteomics 2010, 'Recent developments in cyclin-dependent kinase biochemical and structural studies', vol. 1804, no. 3, pp. 511-519.

Eckert, D, Buhl, S, Weber, S, Jäger, R & Schorle, HJGb 2005, 'The AP-2 family of transcription factors', vol. 6, no. 13, pp. 1-8.

Edwards, A, Hammond, HA, Jin, L, Caskey, CT & Chakraborty, RJG 1992, 'Genetic variation at five trimeric and tetrameric tandem repeat loci in four human population groups', vol. 12, no. 2, pp. 241-253.

Eeckhoute, J, Carroll, JS, Geistlinger, TR, Torres-Arzayus, MI, Brown, MJG & development 2006, 'A cell-type-specific transcriptional network required for estrogen regulation of cyclin D1 and cell cycle progression in breast cancer', vol. 20, no. 18, pp. 2513-2526.

Egloff, S, Van Herreweghe, E, Kiss, TJM & Biology, C 2006, 'Regulation of polymerase II transcription by 7SK snRNA: two distinct RNA elements direct P-TEFb and HEXIM1 binding', vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 630-642.

Elledge, SJ & Spottswood, MRJTEJ 1991, 'A new human p34 protein kinase, CDK2, identified by complementation of a cdc28 mutation in Saccharomyces cerevisiae, is a homolog of Xenopus Eg1', vol. 10, no. 9, pp. 2653-2659.

Elmlund, H, Baraznenok, V, Lindahl, M, Samuelsen, CO, Koeck, PJ, Holmberg, S, Hebert, H & Gustafsson, CMJPotNAoS 2006, 'The cyclin-dependent kinase 8 module sterically blocks Mediator interactions with RNA polymerase II', vol. 103, no. 43, pp. 15788-15793.

Emily, H-YC, Wei, MC, Weiler, S, Flavell, RA, Mak, TW, Lindsten, T & Korsmeyer, SJJMc 2001, 'BCL-2, BCL-XL sequester BH3 domain-only molecules preventing BAX-and BAK-mediated mitochondrial apoptosis', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 705-711.

Endicott, JA, Noble, ME & Johnson, LNJArob 2012, 'The structural basis for control of eukaryotic protein kinases', vol. 81, pp. 587-613.

Enmark, E, Pelto-Huikko, M, Grandien, K, Lagercrantz, S, Lagercrantz, J, Fried, G, Nordenskjöld, M, Gustafsson, J-AkJTJoCE & Metabolism 1997, 'Human estrogen receptor β-gene structure, chromosomal localization, and expression pattern', vol. 82, no. 12, pp. 4258-4265.

Enriori, CL, Orsini, W, del Carmen Cremona, M, Etkin, AE, Cardillo, LR & Reforzo-Membrives, JJGo 1986, 'Decrease of circulating level of SHBG in postmenopausal obese women as a risk factor in breast cancer: reversible effect of weight loss', vol. 23, no. 1, pp. 77-86.

Fabian, CJIjocp 2007, 'The what, why and how of aromatase inhibitors: hormonal agents for treatment and prevention of breast cancer', vol. 61, no. 12, pp. 2051-2063.

Falco, GD, Giordano, AJCb & therapy 2002, 'CDK9: from basal transcription to cancer and AIDS', vol. 1, no. 4, pp. 341-346.

Farmer, P, Bonnefoi, H, Becette, V, Tubiana-Hulin, M, Fumoleau, P, Larsimont, D, MacGrogan, G, Bergh, J, Cameron, D & Goldstein, DJBCR 2005, 'Identification of molecular apocrine breast tumours by microarray analysis', vol. 7, no. 2, p. P2. 11.

Feng, Y, Manka, D, Wagner, K-U & Khan, SAJPotNAoS 2007, 'Estrogen receptor- $\alpha$  expression in the mammary epithelium is required for ductal and alveolar morphogenesis in mice', vol. 104, no. 37, pp. 14718-14723.

Feng, Y, Zhou, L, Sun, X & Li, QJO 2017, 'Homeodomain-interacting protein kinase 2 (HIPK2): a promising target for anti-cancer therapies', vol. 8, no. 12, p. 20452.

Finn, RS, Aleshin, A & Slamon, DJJBCR 2016, 'Targeting the cyclin-dependent kinases (CDK) 4/6 in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancers', vol. 18, no. 1, p. 17.

Finn, RS, Crown, JP, Boer, K, Lang, I, Parikh, RJ, Patel, R, Schmidt, M, Hagenstad, C, Lim, H & Pinter10, T 2014, 'Preliminary results of a randomized phase 2 study of PD 0332991, a cyclindependent kinase 4/6 inhibitor, in combination with letrozole for first-line treatment of patients with postmenopausal, ER-positive, HER2-Negative advanced breast cancer. San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium (SABCS)(San Antonio), pp S1–S6'.

Finn, RS, Crown, JP, Lang, I, Boer, K, Bondarenko, IM, Kulyk, SO, Ettl, J, Patel, R, Pinter, T & Schmidt, MJTlo 2015, 'The cyclin-dependent kinase 4/6 inhibitor palbociclib in combination with letrozole versus letrozole alone as first-line treatment of oestrogen receptor-positive, HER2-negative, advanced breast cancer (PALOMA-1/TRIO-18): a randomised phase 2 study', vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 25-35.

Finn, RS, Dering, J, Conklin, D, Kalous, O, Cohen, DJ, Desai, AJ, Ginther, C, Atefi, M, Chen, I & Fowst, CJBCR 2009, 'PD 0332991, a selective cyclin D kinase 4/6 inhibitor, preferentially inhibits proliferation of luminal estrogen receptor-positive human breast cancer cell lines in vitro', vol. 11, no. 5, p. R77.

Fisher, RPJT 2017, 'CDK regulation of transcription by RNAP II: Not over 'til it's over?', vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 81-90.

Flores, VA, Taylor, HSJE & Clinics, M 2015, 'The effect of menopausal hormone therapies on breast cancer: avoiding the risk', vol. 44, no. 3, pp. 587-602.

Foradori, C, Weiser, M & Handa, RJJFin 2008, 'Non-genomic actions of androgens', vol. 29, no. 2, pp. 169-181.

Fornier, M, Rathkopf, D, Shah, M, Patil, S, O'Reilly, E, Tse, A, Hudis, C, Lefkowitz, R, Kelsen, D & Schwartz, GJCCR 2007, 'Phase I dose-finding study of weekly docetaxel followed by flavopiridol for patients with advanced solid tumors', vol. 13, no. 19, pp. 5841-5846.

Forsbach, G, Güitrón-Cantú, A, Vázquez-Lara, J, Mota-Morales, M, Díaz-Mendoza, MLJAog & obstetrics 2000, 'Virilizing adrenal adenoma and primary amenorrhea in a girl with adrenal hyperplasia', vol. 263, no. 3, pp. 134-136.

Foster, JS & Wimalasena, JJME 1996, 'Estrogen regulates activity of cyclin-dependent kinases and retinoblastoma protein phosphorylation in breast cancer cells', vol. 10, no. 5, pp. 488-498.

Franco, LC, Morales, F, Boffo, S & Giordano, AJJoCB 2018, 'CDK9: A key player in cancer and other diseases', vol. 119, no. 2, pp. 1273-1284.

Friedrichs, N, Jäger, R, Paggen, E, Rudlowski, C, Merkelbach-Bruse, S, Schorle, H & Buettner, RJMp 2005, 'Distinct spatial expression patterns of AP-2alpha and AP-2gamma in non-neoplastic human breast and breast cancer', vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 431-438.

Fries, GR, Gassen, NC & Rein, TJIjoms 2017, 'The FKBP51 glucocorticoid receptor co-chaperone: regulation, function, and implications in health and disease', vol. 18, no. 12, p. 2614.

Frønsdal, K, Engedal, N, Slagsvold, T & Saatcioglu, FJJoBC 1998, 'CREB binding protein is a coactivator for the androgen receptor and mediates cross-talk with AP-1', vol. 273, no. 48, pp. 31853-31859.

Fry, DW, Harvey, PJ, Keller, PR, Elliott, WL, Meade, M, Trachet, E, Albassam, M, Zheng, X, Leopold, WR & Pryer, NKJMct 2004, 'Specific inhibition of cyclin-dependent kinase 4/6 by PD 0332991 and associated antitumor activity in human tumor xenografts', vol. 3, no. 11, pp. 1427-1438.

Fu, L, Shi, K, Wang, J, Chen, W, Shi, D, Tian, Y, Guo, W, Yu, W, Xiao, X & Kang, TJMc 2014, 'TFAP2B overexpression contributes to tumor growth and a poor prognosis of human lung adenocarcinoma through modulation of ERK and VEGF/PEDF signaling', vol. 13, no. 1, p. 89.

Fu, T-J, Peng, J, Lee, G, Price, DH & Flores, OJJoBC 1999, 'Cyclin K functions as a CDK9 regulatory subunit and participates in RNA polymerase II transcription', vol. 274, no. 49, pp. 34527-34530.

Fu, X, Zhang, H, Chen, Z, Yang, Z, Shi, D, Liu, T, Chen, W, Yao, F, Su, X, Deng, WJCd & disease 2019, 'TFAP2B overexpression contributes to tumor growth and progression of thyroid cancer through the COX-2 signaling pathway', vol. 10, no. 6, pp. 1-13.

Fuda, NJ, Ardehali, MB & Lis, JTJN 2009, 'Defining mechanisms that regulate RNA polymerase II transcription in vivo', vol. 461, no. 7261, pp. 186-192.

Fujii, T, Shimada, K, Anai, S, Fujimoto, K & Konishi, NJCs 2013, 'ALKBH 2, a novel A lk B homologue, contributes to human bladder cancer progression by regulating MUC 1 expression', vol. 104, no. 3, pp. 321-327.

Fujimoto, N, Yeh, S, Kang, H-Y, Inui, S, Chang, H-C, Mizokami, A & Chang, CJJoBC 1999, 'Cloning and characterization of androgen receptor coactivator, ARA55, in human prostate', vol. 274, no. 12, pp. 8316-8321.

Furey, TSJNRG 2012, 'ChIP–seq and beyond: new and improved methodologies to detect and characterize protein–DNA interactions', vol. 13, no. 12, pp. 840-852.

Galbraith, MD, Bender, H & Espinosa, JMJT 2019, 'Therapeutic targeting of transcriptional cyclin-dependent kinases', vol. 10, no. 2, pp. 118-136.

García-Reyes, B, Kretz, A-L, Ruff, J-P, Von Karstedt, S, Hillenbrand, A, Knippschild, U, Henne-Bruns, D & Lemke, JJIJoMS 2018, 'The emerging role of cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs) in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma', vol. 19, no. 10, p. 3219.

Gaubatz, S, Imhof, A, Dosch, R, Werner, O, Mitchell, P, Buettner, R & Eilers, MJTEj 1995, 'Transcriptional activation by Myc is under negative control by the transcription factor AP-2', vol. 14, no. 7, pp. 1508-1519.

Gavet, O & Pines, JJDc 2010, 'Progressive activation of CyclinB1-Cdk1 coordinates entry to mitosis', vol. 18, no. 4, pp. 533-543.

Gesson, K, Vidak, S & Foisner, R 2014, 'Lamina-associated polypeptide (LAP)  $2\alpha$  and nucleoplasmic lamins in adult stem cell regulation and disease', in *Seminars in cell & developmental biology*, Elsevier, vol. 29, pp. 116-124.

Ghiasi, N, Habibagahi, M, Rosli, R, Ghaderi, A, Yusoff, K, Hosseini, A, Abdullah, S & Jaberipour, MJAPJoCP 2013, 'Tumour suppressive effects of WEE1 gene silencing in breast cancer cells', vol. 14, no. 11, pp. 6605-6611.

Gillett, C, Fantl, V, Smith, R, Fisher, C, Bartek, J, Dickson, C, Barnes, D & Peters, GJCr 1994, 'Amplification and overexpression of cyclin D1 in breast cancer detected by immunohistochemical staining', vol. 54, no. 7, pp. 1812-1817.

Gioeli, D, Ficarro, SB, Kwiek, JJ, Aaronson, D, Hancock, M, Catling, AD, White, FM, Christian, RE, Settlage, RE & Shabanowitz, JJJoBC 2002, 'Androgen receptor phosphorylation Regulation and identification of the phosphorylation sites', vol. 277, no. 32, pp. 29304-29314.

Glass, CK & Rosenfeld, MG 2000, 'The coregulator exchange in transcriptional functions of nuclear receptors', vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 121-141.

Glover-Cutter, K, Larochelle, S, Erickson, B, Zhang, C, Shokat, K, Fisher, RP, Bentley, DLJM & biology, c 2009, 'TFIIH-associated Cdk7 kinase functions in phosphorylation of C-terminal domain Ser7 residues, promoter-proximal pausing, and termination by RNA polymerase II', vol. 29, no. 20, pp. 5455-5464.

Gnanapragasam, V, Leung, H, Pulimood, A, Neal, D & Robson, CJBjoc 2001, 'Expression of RAC 3, a steroid hormone receptor co-activator in prostate cancer', vol. 85, no. 12, pp. 1928-1936.

Goldenberg, IJJ 1964, 'Testosterone propionate therapy in breast cancer', vol. 188, p. 1069.

Gompel, A, Somaï, S, Chaouat, M, Kazem, A, Kloosterboer, HJ, Beusman, I, Forgez, P, Mimoun, M & Rostène, WJS 2000, 'Hormonal regulation of apoptosis in breast cells and tissues', vol. 65, no. 10-11, pp. 593-598.

Gonzalez, L, Corte, M, Vazquez, J, Junquera, S, Sanchez, R, Alvarez, A, Rodriguez, J, Lamelas, M & Vizoso, F 2008, 'Androgen receptor expression in breast cancer: relationship with clinicopathological characteristics of the tumors, prognosis, and expression of metalloproteases and their inhibitors', vol. 8, p. 149.

Gordon, V, Bhadel, S, Wunderlich, W, Zhang, J, Ficarro, SB, Mollah, SA, Shabanowitz, J, Hunt, DF, Xenarios, I & Hahn, WCJMe 2010, 'CDK9 regulates AR promoter selectivity and cell growth through serine 81 phosphorylation', vol. 24, no. 12, pp. 2267-2280.

Greenblatt, RB, Colle, ML, Mahesh, VBJO & gynecology 1976, 'Ovarian and adrenal steroid production in the postmenopausal woman', vol. 47, no. 4, pp. 383-387.

Grino, PB, Griffin, JE & Wilson, JDJE 1990, 'Testosterone at high concentrations interacts with the human androgen receptor similarly to dihydrotestosterone', vol. 126, no. 2, pp. 1165-1172.

Gu, Y, Rosenblatt, J & Morgan, DJTEj 1992, 'Cell cycle regulation of CDK2 activity by phosphorylation of Thr160 and Tyr15', vol. 11, no. 11, pp. 3995-4005.

Gucalp, A, Tolaney, S, Isakoff, SJ, Ingle, JN, Liu, MC, Carey, LA, Blackwell, K, Rugo, H, Nabell, L & Forero, AJCcr 2013, 'Phase II trial of bicalutamide in patients with androgen receptor–positive, estrogen receptor–negative metastatic breast cancer', vol. 19, no. 19, pp. 5505-5512.

Gudjonsson, T, Adriance, MC, Sternlicht, MD, Petersen, OW, Bissell, MJJJomgb & neoplasia 2005, 'Myoepithelial cells: their origin and function in breast morphogenesis and neoplasia', vol. 10, no. 3, pp. 261-272.

Guiu, S, Mollevi, C, Charon-Barra, C, Boissière, F, Crapez, E, Chartron, E, Lamy, P-J, Gutowski, M, Bourgier, C & Romieu, GJBjoc 2018, 'Prognostic value of androgen receptor and FOXA1 coexpression in non-metastatic triple negative breast cancer and correlation with other biomarkers', vol. 119, no. 1, pp. 76-79.

Gurel, B, Iwata, T, Koh, CM, Jenkins, RB, Lan, F, Van Dang, C, Hicks, JL, Morgan, J, Cornish, TC & Sutcliffe, SJMp 2008, 'Nuclear MYC protein overexpression is an early alteration in human prostate carcinogenesis', vol. 21, no. 9, pp. 1156-1167.

Gusterson, BA & Stein, T 2012, 'Human breast development', in *Seminars in cell & developmental biology*, Elsevier, vol. 23, pp. 567-573.

Hackenberg, R, Hawighorst, T, Filmer, A, Nia, AH, Schulz, K-DJBcr & treatment 1993, 'Medroxyprogesterone acetate inhibits the proliferation of estrogen-and progesteronereceptor negative MFM-223 human mammary cancer cells via the androgen receptor', vol. 25, no. 3, pp. 217-224.

Hackenberg, R, Lüttchens, S, Hofmann, J, Kunzmann, R, Hölzel, F & Schulz, K-DJCr 1991, 'Androgen sensitivity of the new human breast cancer cell line MFM-223', vol. 51, no. 20, pp. 5722-5727.

Haelens, A, Tanner, T, Denayer, S, Callewaert, L & Claessens, FJCr 2007, 'The hinge region regulates DNA binding, nuclear translocation, and transactivation of the androgen receptor', vol. 67, no. 9, pp. 4514-4523.

Haffty, BG, Yang, Q, Reiss, M, Kearney, T, Higgins, SA, Weidhaas, J, Harris, L, Hait, W & Toppmeyer, DJJoco 2006, 'Locoregional relapse and distant metastasis in conservatively managed triple negative early-stage breast cancer', vol. 24, no. 36, pp. 5652-5657.

Halene, S, Wang, L, Cooper, RM, Bockstoce, DC, Robbins, PB & Kohn, DBJB, The Journal of the American Society of Hematology 1999, 'Improved expression in hematopoietic and lymphoid cells in mice after transplantation of bone marrow transduced with a modified retroviral vector', vol. 94, no. 10, pp. 3349-3357.

Hall, R, Birrell, S, Tilley, W & Sutherland, RJEjoc 1994, 'MDA-MB-453, an androgen-responsive human breast carcinoma cell line with high level androgen receptor expression', vol. 30, no. 4, pp. 484-490.

Hall, RE, Tilley, WD, McPhaul, MJ & Sutherland, RLJIjoc 1992, 'Regulation of androgen receptor gene expression by steroids and retinoic acid in human breast-cancer cells', vol. 52, no. 5, pp. 778-784.

Hamilton, E & Infante, JRJCtr 2016, 'Targeting CDK4/6 in patients with cancer', vol. 45, pp. 129-138.

Han, H, Nutiu, R, Moffat, J & Blencowe, BJJC 2011, 'SnapShot: High-throughput sequencing applications', vol. 146, no. 6, pp. 1044-1044. e1042.

Hanahan, D & Weinberg, RAJc 2011, 'Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation', vol. 144, no. 5, pp. 646-674.

Hankinson, SE, Willett, WC, Manson, JE, Colditz, GA, Hunter, DJ, Spiegelman, D, Barbieri, RL & Speizer, FEJJJotNCI 1998, 'Plasma sex steroid hormone levels and risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women', vol. 90, no. 17, pp. 1292-1299.

Hara, S, Kawasaki, S, Yoshihara, M, Winegarner, A, Busch, C, Tsujikawa, M & Nishida, KJJoBC 2019, 'Transcription factor TFAP2B up-regulates human corneal endothelial cell–specific genes during corneal development and maintenance', vol. 294, no. 7, pp. 2460-2469.

Hartwell, LH, Culotti, J, Pringle, JR & Reid, BJJS 1974, 'Genetic control of the cell division cycle in yeast', vol. 183, no. 4120, pp. 46-51.

Hartwell, LH & Kastan, MBJS 1994, 'Cell cycle control and cancer', vol. 266, no. 5192, pp. 1821-1828.

Harvell, DM, Richer, JK, Singh, M, Spoelstra, N, Finlayson, C, Borges, VF, Elias, AD, Horwitz, KBJBcr & treatment 2008, 'Estrogen regulated gene expression in response to neoadjuvant endocrine therapy of breast cancers: tamoxifen agonist effects dominate in the presence of an aromatase inhibitor', vol. 112, no. 3, pp. 489-501.

Harwood, DT & Handelsman, DJJCCA 2009, 'Development and validation of a sensitive liquid chromatography–tandem mass spectrometry assay to simultaneously measure androgens and estrogens in serum without derivatization', vol. 409, no. 1-2, pp. 78-84.

Hashmi, AA, Naz, S, Hashmi, SK, Hussain, ZF, Irfan, M, Khan, EY, Faridi, N, Khan, A & Edhi, MMJBcp 2018, 'Prognostic significance of p16 & p53 immunohistochemical expression in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 18, no. 1, p. 9.

Hassiotou, F & Geddes, DJCa 2013, 'Anatomy of the human mammary gland: Current status of knowledge', vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 29-48.

He, B, Kemppainen, JA, Voegel, JJ, Gronemeyer, H & Wilson, EMJJoBC 1999, 'Activation function 2 in the human androgen receptor ligand binding domain mediates interdomain communication with the NH2-terminal domain', vol. 274, no. 52, pp. 37219-37225.

He, B, Kemppainen, JA & Wilson, EMJJoBC 2000, 'FXXLF and WXXLF sequences mediate the NH2-terminal interaction with the ligand binding domain of the androgen receptor', vol. 275, no. 30, pp. 22986-22994.

He, J, Wu, M, Xiong, L, Gong, Y, Yu, R, Peng, W, Li, L, Li, L, Tian, S & Wang, YJCe 2020, 'BTB/POZ zinc finger protein ZBTB16 inhibits breast cancer proliferation and metastasis through upregulating ZBTB28 and antagonizing BCL6/ZBTB27', vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 1-15.

Hedman, H & Henriksson, RJEjoc 2007, 'LRIG inhibitors of growth factor signalling–doubleedged swords in human cancer?', vol. 43, no. 4, pp. 676-682.

Heemers, HV & Tindall, DJJEr 2007, 'Androgen receptor (AR) coregulators: a diversity of functions converging on and regulating the AR transcriptional complex', vol. 28, no. 7, pp. 778-808.

Heinlein, CA & Chang, CJEr 2002, 'Androgen receptor (AR) coregulators: an overview', vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 175-200.

Helzlsouer, KJ, Gordon, GB, Alberg, AJ, Bush, TL & Comstock, GWJCr 1992, 'Relationship of prediagnostic serum levels of dehydroepiandrosterone and dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate to the risk of developing premenopausal breast cancer', vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 1-4.

Herschkowitz, JI, He, X, Fan, C & Perou, CMJBCR 2008, 'The functional loss of the retinoblastoma tumour suppressor is a common event in basal-like and luminal B breast carcinomas', vol. 10, no. 5, pp. 1-13.

Hickey, T, Robinson, J, Carroll, J & Tilley, WJMe 2012, 'Minireview: the androgen receptor in breast tissues: growth inhibitor, tumor suppressor, oncogene?', vol. 26, no. 8, pp. 1252-1267.

Hickey, TE, Selth, LA, Chia, KM, Laven-Law, G, Milioli, HH, Roden, D, Jindal, S, Hui, M, Finlay-Schultz, J & Ebrahimie, EJNM 2021, 'The androgen receptor is a tumor suppressor in estrogen receptor–positive breast cancer', vol. 27, no. 2, pp. 310-320.

Ho, JW, Bishop, E, Karchenko, PV, Nègre, N, White, KP & Park, PJJBg 2011, 'ChIP-chip versus ChIP-seq: lessons for experimental design and data analysis', vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 1-12.

Hofling, M, Hirschberg, AL, Skoog, L, Tani, E, Hägerström, T & von Schoultz, BJM 2007, 'Testosterone inhibits estrogen/progestogen-induced breast cell proliferation in postmenopausal women', vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 183-190.

Hollywood, DP & Hurst, HCJTEj 1993, 'A novel transcription factor, OB2-1, is required for overexpression of the proto-oncogene c-erbB-2 in mammary tumour lines', vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 2369-2375.

Honma, K, Tsuzuki, S, Nakagawa, M, Tagawa, H, Nakamura, S, Morishima, Y & Seto, MJB, The Journal of the American Society of Hematology 2009, 'TNFAIP3/A20 functions as a novel tumor suppressor gene in several subtypes of non-Hodgkin lymphomas', vol. 114, no. 12, pp. 2467-2475.

Horiuchi, D, Kusdra, L, Huskey, NE, Chandriani, S, Lenburg, ME, Gonzalez-Angulo, AM, Creasman, KJ, Bazarov, AV, Smyth, JW & Davis, SEJJoEM 2012, 'MYC pathway activation in triple-negative breast cancer is synthetic lethal with CDK inhibition', vol. 209, no. 4, pp. 679-696.

Hortobagyi, GN, Stemmer, SM, Burris, HA, Yap, Y-S, Sonke, GS, Paluch-Shimon, S, Campone, M, Blackwell, KL, André, F & Winer, EPJNEJoM 2016, 'Ribociclib as first-line therapy for HR-positive, advanced breast cancer', vol. 375, no. 18, pp. 1738-1748.

Howell, SJ, Johnston, SR, Howell, AJBp, endocrinology, rC & metabolism 2004, 'The use of selective estrogen receptor modulators and selective estrogen receptor down-regulators in breast cancer', vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 47-66.

Howlader, N, Noone, A, Krapcho, M, Miller, D, Brest, A, Yu, M, Ruhl, J, Tatalovich, Z, Mariotto, A & Lewis, DJNCI 2019, 'SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975-2016'.

Hsieh, C-L, Botta, G, Gao, S, Li, T, Van Allen, EM, Treacy, DJ, Cai, C, He, HH, Sweeney, CJ & Brown, MJCr 2015, 'PLZF, a tumor suppressor genetically lost in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer, is a mediator of resistance to androgen deprivation therapy', vol. 75, no. 10, pp. 1944-1948.

Hsin, J-P, Manley, JLJG & development 2012, 'The RNA polymerase II CTD coordinates transcription and RNA processing', vol. 26, no. 19, pp. 2119-2137.

Hsing, AW, McLaughlin, JK, Cocco, P, Chien, HTC, Fraumeni, JFJCc & control 1998, 'Risk factors for male breast cancer (United States)', vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 269-275.

Hsu, S-H, Wang, L-T, Lee, K-T, Chen, Y-L, Liu, K-Y, Suen, J-L, Chai, C-Y & Wang, S-NJCr 2013, 'Proinflammatory homeobox gene, ISX, regulates tumor growth and survival in hepatocellular carcinoma', vol. 73, no. 2, pp. 508-518.

Hu, J, Tan, SK, Lim, MGL, Chang, SH, Cui, G, Liu, S, Narasimhan, K, New, SY, Wang, X & Chen, CJBJ 2018, 'Identification of a Wells–Dawson polyoxometalate-based AP-2γ inhibitor with proapoptotic activity', vol. 475, no. 11, pp. 1965-1977.

Hu, R, Dawood, S, Holmes, MD, Collins, LC, Schnitt, SJ, Cole, K, Marotti, JD, Hankinson, SE, Colditz, GA & Tamimi, RMJCcr 2011, 'Androgen receptor expression and breast cancer survival in postmenopausal women', vol. 17, no. 7, pp. 1867-1874.

Hu, R, Peng, G, Dai, H, Breuer, E-K, Stemke-Hale, K, Li, K, Gonzalez-Angulo, AM, Mills, GB & Lin, S-YJCr 2011, 'ZNF668 functions as a tumor suppressor by regulating p53 stability and function in breast cancer', vol. 71, no. 20, pp. 6524-6534.

Huang, C-H, Lujambio, A, Zuber, J, Tschaharganeh, DF, Doran, MG, Evans, MJ, Kitzing, T, Zhu, N, de Stanchina, E, Sawyers, CLJG & development 2014, 'CDK9-mediated transcription elongation is required for MYC addiction in hepatocellular carcinoma', vol. 28, no. 16, pp. 1800-1814.

Huang, C & Freter, CJIjoms 2015, 'Lipid metabolism, apoptosis and cancer therapy', vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 924-949.

Huang, R, Han, J, Liang, X, Sun, S, Jiang, Y, Xia, B, Niu, M, Li, D, Zhang, J, Wang, SJCP & Biochemistry 2017, 'Androgen receptor expression and bicalutamide antagonize androgen receptor inhibit  $\beta$ -catenin transcription complex in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer', vol. 43, no. 6, pp. 2212-2225.

Huang, Y-K, Fan, X-G & Qiu, FJIjoms 2016, 'TM4SF1 promotes proliferation, invasion, and metastasis in human liver cancer cells', vol. 17, no. 5, p. 661.

Huguet, EL, McMahon, JA, McMahon, AP, Bicknell, R & Harris, ALJCr 1994, 'Differential expression of human Wnt genes 2, 3, 4, and 7B in human breast cell lines and normal and disease states of human breast tissue', vol. 54, no. 10, pp. 2615-2621.

Hurst, HC, Haffty, BG & Williams, T 'Expression of AP-2 Transcription Factors in Human Breast Cancer Correlates with the Regulation of Multiple Growth Factor Signalling Pathways1'.

Hurtado, A, Holmes, KA, Ross-Innes, CS, Schmidt, D & Carroll, JSJNg 2011, 'FOXA1 is a key determinant of estrogen receptor function and endocrine response', vol. 43, no. 1, p. 27.

Huseby, RA, Maloney, TM & McGrath, CMJCr 1984, 'Evidence for a direct growth-stimulating effect of estradiol on human MCF-7 cells in vivo', vol. 44, no. 6, pp. 2654-2659.

Iggo, RJb 2018, 'Classification of breast tumours into molecular apocrine, luminal and basal groups based on an explicit biological model', p. 270975.

Iglesias-Gato, D, Wikström, P, Tyanova, S, Lavallee, C, Thysell, E, Carlsson, J, Hägglöf, C, Cox, J, Andrén, O & Stattin, PJEu 2016, 'The proteome of primary prostate cancer', vol. 69, no. 5, pp. 942-952.

Ikram, F, Ackermann, S, Kahlert, Y, Volland, R, Roels, F, Engesser, A, Hertwig, F, Kocak, H, Hero, B & Dreidax, DJMo 2016, 'Transcription factor activating protein 2 beta (TFAP2B) mediates noradrenergic neuronal differentiation in neuroblastoma', vol. 10, no. 2, pp. 344-359.

Im, S-A, Lu, Y-S, Bardia, A, Harbeck, N, Colleoni, M, Franke, F, Chow, L, Sohn, J, Lee, K-S & Campos-Gomez, SJNEJoM 2019, 'Overall survival with ribociclib plus endocrine therapy in breast cancer', vol. 381, no. 4, pp. 307-316.

Ingthorsson, S, Sigurdsson, V, Fridriksdottir, AJ, Jonasson, JG, Kjartansson, J, Magnusson, MK & Gudjonsson, TJBrn 2010, 'Endothelial cells stimulate growth of normal and cancerous breast epithelial cells in 3D culture', vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 1-12.

Inman, JL, Robertson, C, Mott, JD & Bissell, MJJD 2015, 'Mammary gland development: cell fate specification, stem cells and the microenvironment', vol. 142, no. 6, pp. 1028-1042.

Jalili, V, Afgan, E, Gu, Q, Clements, D, Blankenberg, D, Goecks, J, Taylor, J & Nekrutenko, AJNAR 2020, 'The Galaxy platform for accessible, reproducible and collaborative biomedical analyses: 2020 update'.

Javed, A & Lteif, A 2013, 'Development of the human breast', in *Seminars in plastic surgery,* Thieme Medical Publishers, vol. 27, pp. 005-012.

Jennifer, YG, Shu, S, Kwon, M, Jovanović, B, Murphy, K, Gulvady, A, Fassl, A, Trinh, A, Kuang, Y & Heavey, GAJNc 2020, 'Acquired resistance to combined BET and CDK4/6 inhibition in triplenegative breast cancer', vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 1-17.

Jenster, G, van der Korput, HA, Trapman, J & Brinkmann, AOJJoBC 1995, 'Identification of two transcription activation units in the N-terminal domain of the human androgen receptor', vol. 270, no. 13, pp. 7341-7346.

Jiang, F & Wang, ZJTP 2004, 'Identification and characterization of PLZF as a prostatic androgen-responsive gene', vol. 59, no. 4, pp. 426-435.

Jiang, Y-Z, Ma, D, Suo, C, Shi, J, Xue, M, Hu, X, Xiao, Y, Yu, K-D, Liu, Y-R & Yu, YJCc 2019, 'Genomic and transcriptomic landscape of triple-negative breast cancers: subtypes and treatment strategies', vol. 35, no. 3, pp. 428-440. e425.

Jin, Y, Qu, S, Tesikova, M, Wang, L, Kristian, A, Mælandsmo, GM, Kong, H, Zhang, T, Jerónimo, C & Teixeira, MRJPotNAoS 2013, 'Molecular circuit involving KLK4 integrates androgen and mTOR signaling in prostate cancer', vol. 110, no. 28, pp. E2572-E2581.

Johnson, DG & Schneider-Broussard, RJFB 1998, 'Role of E2F in cell cycle control and cancer', vol. 3, pp. d447-d448.

Joost, U, Villa, I, Comasco, E, Oreland, L, Veidebaum, T & Harro, JJIJoO 2019, 'Association between Transcription Factor AP-2B genotype, obesity, insulin resistance and dietary intake in a longitudinal birth cohort study', vol. 43, no. 10, pp. 2095-2106.

Kaaks, R, Berrino, F, Key, T, Rinaldi, S, Dossus, L, Biessy, C, Secreto, G, Amiano, P, Bingham, S & Boeing, HJJotNCI 2005, 'Serum sex steroids in premenopausal women and breast cancer risk within the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC)', vol. 97, no. 10, pp. 755-765.

Kaaks, R, Rinaldi, S, Key, T, Berrino, F, Peeters, P, Biessy, C, Dossus, L, Lukanova, A, Bingham, S & Khaw, KJE-rc 2005, 'Postmenopausal serum androgens, oestrogens and breast cancer risk: the European prospective investigation into cancer and nutrition', vol. 12, no. 4, pp. 1071-1082.

Kanin, El, Kipp, RT, Kung, C, Slattery, M, Viale, A, Hahn, S, Shokat, KM & Ansari, AZJPotNAoS 2007, 'Chemical inhibition of the TFIIH-associated kinase Cdk7/Kin28 does not impair global mRNA synthesis', vol. 104, no. 14, pp. 5812-5817.

Karacosta, LG, Foster, BA, Azabdaftari, G, Feliciano, DM & Edelman, AMJJoBC 2012, 'A regulatory feedback loop between Ca2+/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase kinase 2

(CaMKK2) and the androgen receptor in prostate cancer progression', vol. 287, no. 29, pp. 24832-24843.

Kemppainen, JA, Langley, E, Wong, C-i, Bobseine, K, Kelce, WR & Wilson, EMJME 1999, 'Distinguishing androgen receptor agonists and antagonists: distinct mechanisms of activation by medroxyprogesterone acetate and dihydrotestosterone', vol. 13, no. 3, pp. 440-454.

Kennedy, BJNEJoM 1958, 'Fluoxymesterone therapy in advanced breast cancer', vol. 259, no. 14, pp. 673-675.

Kenny, FS, Hui, R, Musgrove, EA, Gee, JM, Blamey, RW, Nicholson, RI, Sutherland, RL & Robertson, JFJCcr 1999, 'Overexpression of cyclin D1 messenger RNA predicts for poor prognosis in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer', vol. 5, no. 8, pp. 2069-2076.

Key T, AP, Barnes I, Reeves G. 2002, 'Endogenous sex hormones and breast cancer in postmenopausal women: reanalysis of nine prospective studies', vol. 94, no. 8, pp. 606-616.

Kikugawa, T, Kinugasa, Y, Shiraishi, K, Nanba, D, Nakashiro, Ki, Tanji, N, Yokoyama, M & Higashiyama, SJTP 2006, 'PLZF regulates Pbx1 transcription and Pbx1–HoxC8 complex leads to androgen-independent prostate cancer proliferation', vol. 66, no. 10, pp. 1092-1099.

Kim, JB & Sharp, PAJJoBC 2001, 'Positive transcription elongation factor B phosphorylates hSPT5 and RNA polymerase II carboxyl-terminal domain independently of cyclin-dependent kinase-activating kinase', vol. 276, no. 15, pp. 12317-12323.

Kim, S, Tiedt, R, Loo, A, Horn, T, Delach, S, Kovats, S, Haas, K, Engstler, BS, Cao, A & Pinzon-Ortiz, MJO 2020, 'Correction: The potent and selective cyclin-dependent kinases 4 and 6 inhibitor ribociclib (LEE011) is a versatile combination partner in preclinical cancer models', vol. 11, no. 14, p. 1289.

Kinch, MS, Carles-Kinch, KJC & metastasis, e 2003, 'Overexpression and functional alterations of the EphA2 tyrosine kinase in cancer', vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 59-68.

Kishino, E, Ogata, R, Saitoh, W, Koike, Y, Ohta, Y, Kanomata, N & Kurebayashi, JJBC 2019, 'Anticell growth and anti-cancer stem cell activity of the CDK4/6 inhibitor palbociclib in breast cancer cells', pp. 1-11.

Kiss, T, Michels, AA & Bensaude, OJN 2001, '7SK small nuclear RNA binds to and inhibits the activity of CDK9/cyclin T complexes', vol. 414, no. 6861, pp. 322-325.

Klein, ME, Kovatcheva, M, Davis, LE, Tap, WD & Koff, AJCC 2018, 'CDK4/6 inhibitors: the mechanism of action may not be as simple as once thought', vol. 34, no. 1, pp. 9-20.

Klopocki, E, Kristiansen, G, Wild, PJ, Klaman, I, Castanos-Velez, E, Singer, G, Stöhr, R, Simon, R, Sauter, G & Leibiger, HJIjoo 2004, 'Loss of SFRP1 is associated with breast cancer progression and poor prognosis in early stage tumors', vol. 25, no. 3, pp. 641-649.

Knight, RD, Javidan, Y, Zhang, T, Nelson, S & Schilling, TFJD 2005, 'AP2-dependent signals from the ectoderm regulate craniofacial development in the zebrafish embryo', vol. 132, no. 13, pp. 3127-3138.

Knudsen, KE, Cavenee, WK & Arden, KCJCR 1999, 'D-type cyclins complex with the androgen receptor and inhibit its transcriptional transactivation ability', vol. 59, no. 10, pp. 2297-2301.

Kong, SL, Li, G, Loh, SL, Sung, WK & Liu, ETJMsb 2011, 'Cellular reprogramming by the conjoint action of  $ER\alpha$ , FOXA1, and GATA3 to a ligand-inducible growth state', vol. 7, no. 1, p. 526.

Krig, SR, Frietze, S, Simion, C, Miller, JK, Fry, WH, Rafidi, H, Kotelawala, L, Qi, L, Griffith, OL & Gray, JWJMcr 2011, 'Lrig1 is an estrogen-regulated growth suppressor and correlates with longer relapse-free survival in  $ER\alpha$ -positive breast cancer', vol. 9, no. 10, pp. 1406-1417.

Kucukzeybek, BB, Bayoglu, IV, Kucukzeybek, Y, Yıldız, Y, Oflazoglu, U, Atahan, MK, Taskaynatan, H, Alacacioglu, A, Yigit, S & Tarhan, MOJPJoP 2018, 'Prognostic significance of androgen receptor expression in HER2-positive and triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 69, no. 2, pp. 157-168.

Kukurba, KR & Montgomery, SBJCSHP 2015, 'RNA sequencing and analysis', vol. 2015, no. 11, p. pdb. top084970.

Kumar, V, Yu, J, Phan, V, Tudor, IC, Peterson, A & Uppal, HJJPO 2017, 'Androgen receptor immunohistochemistry as a companion diagnostic approach to predict clinical response to enzalutamide in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 1, pp. 1-19.

Kurebayashi, J, Otsuki, T, Kunisue, H, Tanaka, K, Yamamoto, S & Sonoo, HJCCR 2000, 'Expression levels of estrogen receptor- $\alpha$ , estrogen receptor- $\beta$ , coactivators, and corepressors in breast cancer', vol. 6, no. 2, pp. 512-518.

Laajala, TD, Raghav, S, Tuomela, S, Lahesmaa, R, Aittokallio, T & Elo, LLJBg 2009, 'A practical comparison of methods for detecting transcription factor binding sites in ChIP-seq experiments', vol. 10, no. 1, p. 618.

Labbe, J, Lee, M, Nurse, P, Picard, A & Doree, MJN 1988, 'Activation at M-phase of a protein kinase encoded by a starfish homologue of the cell cycle control gene cdc2+', vol. 335, no. 6187, pp. 251-254.

Labbe, J, Picard, A, Peaucellier, G, Cavadore, J, Nurse, P & Doree, MJC 1989, 'Purification of MPF from starfish: identification as the H1 histone kinase p34cdc2 and a possible mechanism for its periodic activation', vol. 57, no. 2, pp. 253-263.

Labrie, F 2004, 'Adrenal androgens and intracrinology', in *Seminars in reproductive medicine*, Copyright© 2004 by Thieme Medical Publishers, Inc., 333 Seventh Avenue, New ..., vol. 22, pp. 299-309.

Labrie, F, Luu-The, V, Labrie, C & Simard, JJFin 2001, 'DHEA and its transformation into androgens and estrogens in peripheral target tissues: intracrinology', vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 185-212.

Labrie, F, Luu-The, V, Lin, S-X, Simard, J, Labrie, CJTiE & Metabolism 2000, 'Role of 17βhydroxysteroid dehydrogenases in sex steroid formation in peripheral intracrine tissues', vol. 11, no. 10, pp. 421-427.

Lam, F, Abbas, AY, Shao, H, Teo, T, Adams, J, Li, P, Bradshaw, TD, Fischer, PM, Walsby, E & Pepper, CJO 2014, 'Targeting RNA transcription and translation in ovarian cancer cells with pharmacological inhibitor CDKI-73', vol. 5, no. 17, p. 7691.

Lamb, R, Lehn, S, Rogerson, L, Clarke, RB & Landberg, GJCc 2013, 'Cell cycle regulators cyclin D1 and CDK4/6 have estrogen receptor-dependent divergent functions in breast cancer migration and stem cell-like activity', vol. 12, no. 15, pp. 2384-2394.

Lancet, CGoHFiBCJT 2019, 'Type and timing of menopausal hormone therapy and breast cancer risk: individual participant meta-analysis of the worldwide epidemiological evidence', vol. 394, no. 10204, pp. 1159-1168.

Lang, F, Perrotti, N, Stournaras, CJTijob & biology, c 2010, 'Colorectal carcinoma cells regulation of survival and growth by SGK1', vol. 42, no. 10, pp. 1571-1575.

Lange, CA, Gioeli, D, Hammes, SR & Marker, PCJARP 2007, 'Integration of rapid signaling events with steroid hormone receptor action in breast and prostate cancer', vol. 69, pp. 171-199.

Langley, E, Kemppainen, JA & Wilson, EMJJoBC 1998, 'Intermolecular NH2-/carboxyl-terminal interactions in androgen receptor dimerization revealed by mutations that cause androgen insensitivity', vol. 273, no. 1, pp. 92-101.

Langmead, B, Trapnell, C, Pop, M & Salzberg, SLJGb 2009, 'Ultrafast and memory-efficient alignment of short DNA sequences to the human genome', vol. 10, no. 3, p. R25.

Langston, AA, Malone, KE, Thompson, JD, Daling, JR & Ostrander, EAJNEJoM 1996, 'BRCA1 mutations in a population-based sample of young women with breast cancer', vol. 334, no. 3, pp. 137-142.

Laughlin, GA, Barrett-Connor, E, Kritz-Silverstein, D, von Mühlen, DJTJoCE & Metabolism 2000, 'Hysterectomy, oophorectomy, and endogenous sex hormone levels in older women: the Rancho Bernardo Study', vol. 85, no. 2, pp. 645-651. Launonen, VJHm 2005, 'Mutations in the human LKB1/STK11 gene', vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 291-297.

Laurent, MR, Hammond, GL, Blokland, M, Jardí, F, Antonio, L, Dubois, V, Khalil, R, Sterk, SS, Gielen, E & Decallonne, BJSr 2016, 'Sex hormone-binding globulin regulation of androgen bioactivity in vivo: validation of the free hormone hypothesis', vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 1-12.

Law, AM, Yin, JX, Castillo, L, Young, AI, Piggin, C, Rogers, S, Caldon, CE, Burgess, A, Millar, EK & O'Toole, SAJSr 2017, 'Andy's Algorithms: new automated digital image analysis pipelines for FIJI', vol. 7, no. 1, pp. 1-11.

Lee, MG & Nurse, PJN 1987, 'Complementation used to clone a human homologue of the fission yeast cell cycle control gene cdc2', vol. 327, no. 6117, pp. 31-35.

Lee, SH, Kim, SO, Kwon, SW & Chung, BCJCb 1999, 'Androgen imbalance in premenopausal women with benign breast disease and breast cancer', vol. 32, no. 5, pp. 375-380.

Lehmann, BD, Bauer, JA, Chen, X, Sanders, ME, Chakravarthy, AB, Shyr, Y & Pietenpol, JAJTJoci 2011, 'Identification of human triple-negative breast cancer subtypes and preclinical models for selection of targeted therapies', vol. 121, no. 7, pp. 2750-2767.

Lei, H & Deng, C-XJIjobs 2017, 'Fibroblast growth factor receptor 2 signaling in breast cancer', vol. 13, no. 9, p. 1163.

Lei, H, Pospisilova, D, Lindblom, A & Vorechovsky, IJJotNCI 2002, 'Re: Dominant negative ATM mutations in breast cancer families', vol. 94, no. 12, pp. 951-952.

Lemon, B, Tjian, RJG & development 2000, 'Orchestrated response: a symphony of transcription factors for gene control', vol. 14, no. 20, pp. 2551-2569.

Li, CI, Malone, KE, Daling, JR, Potter, JD, Bernstein, L, Marchbanks, PA, Strom, BL, Simon, MS, Press, MF & Ursin, GJAjoe 2008, 'Timing of menarche and first full-term birth in relation to breast cancer risk', vol. 167, no. 2, pp. 230-239.

Li, Q, Liu, B, Chao, H-P, Ji, Y, Lu, Y, Mehmood, R, Jeter, C, Chen, T, Moore, JR & Li, WJNc 2019, 'LRIG1 is a pleiotropic androgen receptor-regulated feedback tumor suppressor in prostate cancer', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 1-19.

Li, Q, Price, JP, Byers, SA, Cheng, D, Peng, J & Price, DHJJoBC 2005, 'Analysis of the large inactive P-TEFb complex indicates that it contains one 7SK molecule, a dimer of HEXIM1 or HEXIM2, and two P-TEFb molecules containing Cdk9 phosphorylated at threonine 186', vol. 280, no. 31, pp. 28819-28826.

Li, X-x, Zhou, J-d, Wen, X-m, Zhang, T-j, Wu, D-h, Deng, Z-q, Zhang, Z-h, Lian, X-y, He, P-f, Yao, X-yJO & therapy 2019, 'Increased MCL-1 expression predicts poor prognosis and disease recurrence in acute myeloid leukemia', vol. 12, p. 3295.

Li, X 2010, 'Aromatase over expression transgenic murine models for aromatase inhibitor studies', *Mol Hum Reprod*, vol. 16, no. 2, Feb, pp. 80-86.

Liao, G, Chen, L-Y, Zhang, A, Godavarthy, A, Xia, F, Ghosh, JC, Li, H & Chen, JDJJoBC 2003, 'Regulation of androgen receptor activity by the nuclear receptor corepressor SMRT', vol. 278, no. 7, pp. 5052-5061.

Liberzon, A, Subramanian, A, Pinchback, R, Thorvaldsdóttir, H, Tamayo, P & Mesirov, JPJB 2011, 'Molecular signatures database (MSigDB) 3.0', vol. 27, no. 12, pp. 1739-1740.

Lim, S & Kaldis, PJD 2013, 'Cdks, cyclins and CKIs: roles beyond cell cycle regulation', vol. 140, no. 15, pp. 3079-3093.

Lindeman, GJ & Visvader, JEJBCM 2013, 'Targeting BCL-2 in breast cancer: exploiting a tumor lifeline to deliver a mortal blow?', vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 1-4.

Lindquist, D, Kvarnbrink, S, Henriksson, R & Hedman, HJAo 2014, 'LRIG and cancer prognosis', vol. 53, no. 9, pp. 1135-1142.

Liu, H, Herrmann, CH, Chiang, K, Sung, T-L, Moon, S-H, Donehower, LA, Rice, APJB & communications, br 2010, '55K isoform of CDK9 associates with Ku70 and is involved in DNA repair', vol. 397, no. 2, pp. 245-250.

Liu, H & Herrmann, CHJJocp 2005, 'Differential localization and expression of the Cdk9 42k and 55k isoforms', vol. 203, no. 1, pp. 251-260.

Liu, H & Rice, APJG 2000, 'Genomic organization and characterization of promoter function of the human CDK9 gene', vol. 252, no. 1-2, pp. 51-59.

Liu, YX, Zhang, KJ & Tang, LLJOI 2018, 'Clinical significance of androgen receptor expression in triple negative breast cancer-an immunohistochemistry study', vol. 15, no. 6, pp. 10008-10016.

Ljuslinder, I, Golovleva, I, Palmqvist, R, Öberg, Å, Stenling, R, Jonsson, Y, Hedman, H, Henriksson, R & Malmer, BJAo 2007, 'LRIG1 expression in colorectal cancer', vol. 46, no. 8, pp. 1118-1122.

Lobo, RA, Kelsey, J & Marcus, R 2000, Menopause: biology and pathobiology, Academic press.

Lohka, MJ, Hayes, MK & Maller, JLJPotNAoS 1988, 'Purification of maturation-promoting factor, an intracellular regulator of early mitotic events', vol. 85, no. 9, pp. 3009-3013.
Lolli, GJCC 2010, 'Structural dissection of cyclin dependent kinases regulation and protein recognition properties', vol. 9, no. 8, pp. 1551-1561.

Lonergan, PE & Tindall, DJJJoc 2011, 'Androgen receptor signaling in prostate cancer development and progression', vol. 10.

Longcope, C, Franz, C, Morello, C, Baker, R & Johnston, CCJM 1986, 'Steroid and gonadotropin levels in women during the peri-menopausal years', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 189-196.

Lønning, PEJAo 2009, 'Additive endocrine therapy for advanced breast cancer–back to the future', vol. 48, no. 8, pp. 1092-1101.

Lopez, I, Mak, EC, Ding, J, Hamm, HE & Lomasney, JWJJoBC 2001, 'A novel bifunctional phospholipase C that is regulated by  $G\alpha 12$  and stimulates the Ras/mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway', vol. 276, no. 4, pp. 2758-2765.

Lu, H, Xue, Y, Guoying, KY, Arias, C, Lin, J, Fong, S, Faure, M, Weisburd, B, Ji, X & Mercier, AJe 2015, 'Compensatory induction of MYC expression by sustained CDK9 inhibition via a BRD4-dependent mechanism', vol. 4, p. e06535.

Lubahn, DB, Joseph, DR, Sar, M, Tan, J-a, Higgs, HN, Larson, RE, French, FS & Wilson, EMJME 1988, 'The human androgen receptor: complementary deoxyribonucleic acid cloning, sequence analysis and gene expression in prostate', vol. 2, no. 12, pp. 1265-1275.

Luedtke, DA, Su, Y, Ma, J, Li, X, Buck, SA, Edwards, H, Polin, L, Kushner, J, Dzinic, SH, White, KJSt & therapy, t 2020, 'Inhibition of CDK9 by voruciclib synergistically enhances cell death induced by the Bcl-2 selective inhibitor venetoclax in preclinical models of acute myeloid leukemia', vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 1-11.

Lund, LR, Romer, J, Thomasset, N, Solberg, H, Pyke, C, Bissell, MJ, Dano, K & Werb, ZJD 1996, 'Two distinct phases of apoptosis in mammary gland involution: proteinase-independent anddependent pathways', vol. 122, no. 1, pp. 181-193.

Luo, X, Shi, Y, Li, Z & Jiang, W 2010, 'Expression and clinical significance of androgen receptor in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 29, pp. 585-590.

Lupien, M, Eeckhoute, J, Meyer, CA, Wang, Q, Zhang, Y, Li, W, Carroll, JS, Liu, XS & Brown, MJC 2008, 'FoxA1 translates epigenetic signatures into enhancer-driven lineage-specific transcription', vol. 132, no. 6, pp. 958-970.

Ma, Y, Chen, L, Wright, GM, Pillai, SR, Chellappan, SP & Cress, WDJJoBC 2010, 'CDKN1C negatively regulates RNA polymerase II C-terminal domain phosphorylation in an E2F1-dependent manner', vol. 285, no. 13, pp. 9813-9822.

Machanick, P & Bailey, TLJB 2011, 'MEME-ChIP: motif analysis of large DNA datasets', vol. 27, no. 12, pp. 1696-1697.

Macias, H & Hinck, LJWIRDB 2012, 'Mammary gland development', vol. 1, no. 4, pp. 533-557.

MacMahon, B, Cole, P, Lin, T, Lowe, C, Mirra, A, Ravnihar, B, Salber, E, Valaoras, V & Yuasa, SJBotwho 1970, 'Age at first birth and breast cancer risk', vol. 43, no. 2, p. 209.

Magklara, A, Brown, TJ & Diamandis, EPJIjoc 2002, 'Characterization of androgen receptor and nuclear receptor co-regulator expression in human breast cancer cell lines exhibiting differential regulation of kallikreins 2 and 3', vol. 100, no. 5, pp. 507-514.

Magklara, A, Grass, L, Diamandis, EPJBcr & treatment 2000, 'Differential steroid hormone regulation of human glandular kallikrein (hK2) and prostate-specific antigen (PSA) in breast cancer cell lines', vol. 59, no. 3, pp. 263-270.

Mah, CY, Nassar, ZD, Swinnen, JV & Butler, LMJAJoU 2019, 'Lipogenic effects of androgen signaling in normal and malignant prostate'.

Maller, O, Martinson, H, Schedin, PJJomgb & neoplasia 2010, 'Extracellular matrix composition reveals complex and dynamic stromal-epithelial interactions in the mammary gland', vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 301-318.

Malumbres, M & Barbacid, MJNRC 2001, 'To cycle or not to cycle: a critical decision in cancer', vol. 1, no. 3, pp. 222-231.

Malumbres, M & Barbacid, MJNrc 2009, 'Cell cycle, CDKs and cancer: a changing paradigm', vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 153-166.

Malumbres, M & Barbacid, MJTibs 2005, 'Mammalian cyclin-dependent kinases', vol. 30, no. 11, pp. 630-641.

Manavathi, B, Dey, O, Gajulapalli, VNR, Bhatia, RS, Bugide, S & Kumar, RJEr 2013, 'Derailed estrogen signaling and breast cancer: an authentic couple', vol. 34, no. 1, pp. 1-32.

Mariaule, G & Belmont, PJM 2014, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors as marketed anticancer drugs: where are we now? A short survey', vol. 19, no. 9, pp. 14366-14382.

Marino, N, German, R, Rao, X, Simpson, E, Liu, S, Wan, J, Liu, Y, Sandusky, G, Jacobsen, M & Stoval, MJNbc 2020, 'Upregulation of lipid metabolism genes in the breast prior to cancer diagnosis', vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 1-13.

Marjoribanks, J, Farquhar, C, Roberts, H & Lethaby, AJCDoSR 2012, 'Long term hormone therapy for perimenopausal and postmenopausal women', no. 7.

Marques, P, Skorupskaite, K, George, JT & Anderson, RA 2018, 'Physiology of GnRH and gonadotropin secretion', in *Endotext [Internet]*, MDText. com, Inc.

Marshall, TW, Link, KA, Petre-Draviam, CE & Knudsen, KEJJoBC 2003, 'Differential requirement of SWI/SNF for androgen receptor activity', vol. 278, no. 33, pp. 30605-30613.

Martinkovich, S, Shah, D, Planey, SL & Arnott, JAJCiia 2014, 'Selective estrogen receptor modulators: tissue specificity and clinical utility', vol. 9, p. 1437.

Massie, CE, Adryan, B, Barbosa-Morais, NL, Lynch, AG, Tran, MG, Neal, DE & Mills, IGJEr 2007, 'New androgen receptor genomic targets show an interaction with the ETS1 transcription factor', vol. 8, no. 9, pp. 871-878.

Massie, CE, Lynch, A, Ramos-Montoya, A, Boren, J, Stark, R, Fazli, L, Warren, A, Scott, H, Madhu, B & Sharma, NJTEj 2011, 'The androgen receptor fuels prostate cancer by regulating central metabolism and biosynthesis', vol. 30, no. 13, pp. 2719-2733.

Mateyak, MK, Obaya, AJ, Sedivy, JMJM & biology, c 1999, 'c-Myc regulates cyclin D-Cdk4 and-Cdk6 activity but affects cell cycle progression at multiple independent points', vol. 19, no. 7, pp. 4672-4683.

Matsushime, H, Ewen, ME, Strom, DK, Kato, J-Y, Hanks, SK, Roussel, MF & Sherr, CJJC 1992, 'Identification and properties of an atypical catalytic subunit (p34PSK-J3/cdk4) for mammalian D type G1 cyclins', vol. 71, no. 2, pp. 323-334.

Mayer, ELJCor 2015, 'Targeting breast cancer with CDK inhibitors', vol. 17, no. 5, p. 20.

McEwan, IJ & Gustafsson, J-ÅJPotNAoS 1997, 'Interaction of the human androgen receptor transactivation function with the general transcription factor TFIIF', vol. 94, no. 16, pp. 8485-8490.

McLaughlin, RP, He, J, van der Noord, V, Redel, J, Smid, M, Dorssers, L, Martens, J, Foekens, J, Zhang, Y & van de Water, B 2017, 'Blockage of Cdc7/CDK9 signaling sensitizes triple negative breast cancer to EGFR-targeted therapy', AACR.

McLaughlin, RP, He, J, Van Der Noord, VE, Redel, J, Foekens, JA, Martens, JW, Smid, M, Zhang, Y & Van de Water, BJBCR 2019, 'A kinase inhibitor screen identifies a dual cdc7/CDK9 inhibitor to sensitise triple-negative breast cancer to EGFR-targeted therapy', vol. 21, no. 1, p. 77.

McLean, CY, Bristor, D, Hiller, M, Clarke, SL, Schaar, BT, Lowe, CB, Wenger, AM & Bejerano, GJNb 2010, 'GREAT improves functional interpretation of cis-regulatory regions', vol. 28, no. 5, pp. 495-501.

McNamara, K, Yoda, T, Takagi, K, Miki, Y, Suzuki, T, Sasano, HJTJosb & biology, m 2013, 'Androgen receptor in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 133, pp. 66-76.

McNamara, KM, Moore, NL, Hickey, TE, Sasano, H & Tilley, WDJE-rc 2014, 'Complexities of androgen receptor signalling in breast cancer', vol. 21, no. 4, pp. T161-T181.

Mehrgou, A & Akouchekian, MJMjotIRol 2016, 'The importance of BRCA1 and BRCA2 genes mutations in breast cancer development', vol. 30, p. 369.

Merino, D, Lok, S, Visvader, J & Lindeman, GJO 2016, 'Targeting BCL-2 to enhance vulnerability to therapy in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer', vol. 35, no. 15, pp. 1877-1887.

Mestayer, C, Blanchere, M, Jaubert, F, Dufour, B & Mowszowicz, IJTP 2003, 'Expression of androgen receptor coactivators in normal and cancer prostate tissues and cultured cell lines', vol. 56, no. 3, pp. 192-200.

Metzger, E, Müller, JM, Ferrari, S, Buettner, R & Schüle, RJTEj 2003, 'A novel inducible transactivation domain in the androgen receptor: implications for PRK in prostate cancer', vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 270-280.

Meyer, N & Penn, LZJNRC 2008, 'Reflecting on 25 years with MYC', vol. 8, no. 12, pp. 976-990.

Meyerson, M, Enders, GH, Wu, C-L, Su, L, Gorka, C, Nelson, C, Harlow, E & Tsai, LJTEJ 1992, 'A family of human cdc2-related protein kinases', vol. 11, no. 8, pp. 2909-2917.

Miao, F-a, Chu, K, Chen, H-r, Zhang, M, Shi, P-c, Bai, J & You, Y-pJInd 2019, 'Increased DKC1 expression in glioma and its significance in tumor cell proliferation, migration and invasion', vol. 37, no. 6, pp. 1177-1186.

Michels, AA, Fraldi, A, Labas, V, Edwards, M, Bonnet, F, Lania, L, Bensaude, OJM & biology, c 2003, 'MAQ1 and 7SK RNA interact with CDK9/cyclin T complexes in a transcription-dependent manner', vol. 23, no. 14, pp. 4859-4869.

Michels, G & Hoppe, UCJFin 2008, 'Rapid actions of androgens', vol. 29, no. 2, pp. 182-198.

Miller, WL, Geller, DH & Rosen, M 2006, 'Ovarian and adrenal androgen biosynthesis and metabolism', in *Androgen Excess Disorders in Women*, Springer, pp. 19-33.

Mirosevich, J, Gao, N, Gupta, A, Shappell, SB, Jove, R & Matusik, RJJtP 2006, 'Expression and role of Foxa proteins in prostate cancer', vol. 66, no. 10, pp. 1013-1028.

Missmer, SA, Eliassen, AH, Barbieri, RL & Hankinson, SEJJotNCI 2004, 'Endogenous estrogen, androgen, and progesterone concentrations and breast cancer risk among postmenopausal women', vol. 96, no. 24, pp. 1856-1865.

Mitra, P, Yang, R-M, Sutton, J, Ramsay, RG & Gonda, TJJO 2016, 'CDK9 inhibitors selectively target estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer cells through combined inhibition of MYB and MCL-1 expression', vol. 7, no. 8, p. 9069.

Mitri, Z, Karakas, C, Wei, C, Briones, B, Simmons, H, Ibrahim, N, Alvarez, R, Murray, JL, Keyomarsi, K & Moulder, SJInd 2015, 'A phase 1 study with dose expansion of the CDK inhibitor dinaciclib (SCH 727965) in combination with epirubicin in patients with metastatic triple negative breast cancer', vol. 33, no. 4, pp. 890-894.

Miyoshi, Y, Ishiguro, H, Uemura, H, Fujinami, K, Miyamoto, H, Miyoshi, Y, Kitamura, H & Kubota, YJTP 2003, 'Expression of AR associated protein 55 (ARA55) and androgen receptor in prostate cancer', vol. 56, no. 4, pp. 280-286.

Mohammadizadeh, F, Hani, M, Ranaee, M & Bagheri, MJJorimstojolUoMS 2013, 'Role of cyclin D1 in breast carcinoma', vol. 18, no. 12, p. 1021.

Mohammed, H, D'Santos, C, Serandour, AA, Ali, HR, Brown, GD, Atkins, A, Rueda, OM, Holmes, KA, Theodorou, V & Robinson, JLJCr 2013, 'Endogenous purification reveals GREB1 as a key estrogen receptor regulatory factor', vol. 3, no. 2, pp. 342-349.

Mohammed, H, Russell, IA, Stark, R, Rueda, OM, Hickey, TE, Tarulli, GA, Serandour, AA, Birrell, SN, Bruna, A & Saadi, AJN 2015, 'Progesterone receptor modulates ERα action in breast cancer', vol. 523, no. 7560, pp. 313-317.

Mohammed, H, Taylor, C, Brown, GD, Papachristou, EK, Carroll, JS & D'santos, CSJNp 2016, 'Rapid immunoprecipitation mass spectrometry of endogenous proteins (RIME) for analysis of chromatin complexes', vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 316-326.

Moilanen, A, Rouleau, N, Ikonen, T, Palvimo, J & Jänne, OJFI 1997, 'The presence of a transcription activation function in the hormone-binding domain of androgen receptor is revealed by studies in yeast cells', vol. 412, no. 2, pp. 355-358.

Montecino, M, Stein, JL, Stein, GS, Lian, JB, Van Wijnen, AJ, Cruzat, F, Gutierrez, S, Olate, J, Marcellini, S, Gutierrez, JLJB & Biology, C 2007, 'Nucleosome organization and targeting of SWI/SNF chromatin-remodeling complexes: contributions of the DNA sequence', vol. 85, no. 4, pp. 419-425.

Montell, DJ 2003, 'The P160 Family of Steroid Hormone Receptor Coactivators', in *PAS Proteins: Regulators and Sensors of Development and Physiology*, Springer, pp. 133-147.

Mooradian, AD, Morley, JE & Korenman, SGJEr 1987, 'Biological actions of androgens', vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 1-28.

Moore, NL, Buchanan, G, Harris, JM, Selth, LA, Bianco-Miotto, T, Hanson, AR, Birrell, SN, Butler, LM, Hickey, TE & Tilley, WD 2012a, 'An androgen receptor mutation in the MDA-MB-453 cell line model of molecular apocrine breast cancer compromises receptor activity', *Endocrine-related cancer*, vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 599-613.

Moore, NL, Buchanan, G, Harris, JM, Selth, LA, Bianco-Miotto, T, Hanson, AR, Birrell, SN, Butler, LM, Hickey, TE & Tilley, WDJErc 2012b, 'An androgen receptor mutation in the MDA-MB-453 cell line model of molecular apocrine breast cancer compromises receptor activity', vol. 19, no. 4, p. 599.

Morales, F & Giordano, AJCC 2016, 'Overview of CDK9 as a target in cancer research', vol. 15, no. 4, pp. 519-527.

Moser, M, Pscherer, A, Roth, C, Becker, J, Mücher, G, Zerres, K, Dixkens, C, Weis, J, Guay-Woodford, L, Buettner, RJG & development 1997, 'Enhanced apoptotic cell death of renal epithelial cells in mice lacking transcription factor AP-2β', vol. 11, no. 15, pp. 1938-1948.

Mueller, SO, Clark, JA, Myers, PH & Korach, KSJE 2002, 'Mammary gland development in adult mice requires epithelial and stromal estrogen receptor  $\alpha$ ', vol. 143, no. 6, pp. 2357-2365.

Mundade, R, Ozer, HG, Wei, H, Prabhu, L & Lu, TJCC 2014, 'Role of ChIP-seq in the discovery of transcription factor binding sites, differential gene regulation mechanism, epigenetic marks and beyond', vol. 13, no. 18, pp. 2847-2852.

Murray, AWJC 2004, 'Recycling the cell cycle: cyclins revisited', vol. 116, no. 2, pp. 221-234.

Murthy, L, Johnson, M, Rowley, D, Young, C, Scardino, P & Tindall, DJTP 1986, 'Characterization of steroid receptors in human prostate using mibolerone', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 241-253.

Musgrove, EA, Caldon, CE, Barraclough, J, Stone, A & Sutherland, RLINRC 2011, 'Cyclin D as a therapeutic target in cancer', vol. 11, no. 8, pp. 558-572.

Naderi, A, Chia, KM & Liu, JJBCR 2011, 'Synergy between inhibitors of androgen receptor and MEK has therapeutic implications in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer', vol. 13, no. 2, p. R36.

Naderi, A & Hughes-Davies, LJN 2008, 'A functionally significant cross-talk between androgen receptor and ErbB2 pathways in estrogen receptor negative breast cancer', vol. 10, no. 6, p. 542.

Napolitano, G, Majello, B & Lania, LJJocp 2003, 'Catalytic activity of Cdk9 is required for nuclear co-localization of the Cdk9/cyclin T1 (P-TEFb) complex', vol. 197, no. 1, pp. 1-7.

Napolitano, G, Majello, B, Licciardo, P, Giordano, A & Lania, LJG 2000, 'Transcriptional activity of positive transcription elongation factor b kinase in vivo requires the C-terminal domain of RNA polymerase II', vol. 254, no. 1-2, pp. 139-145.

Narayanan, R & Dalton, JTJC 2016, 'Androgen receptor: a complex therapeutic target for breast cancer', vol. 8, no. 12, p. 108.

Nekhai, S, Petukhov, M & Breuer, DJBri 2014, 'Regulation of CDK9 activity by phosphorylation and dephosphorylation', vol. 2014.

Nelson, LR & Bulun, SEJJotAAoD 2001, 'Estrogen production and action', vol. 45, no. 3, pp. S116-S124.

Nguyen, DX, Bos, PD & Massagué, JJNRC 2009, 'Metastasis: from dissemination to organspecific colonization', vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 274-284.

Ni, M, Chen, Y, Fei, T, Li, D, Lim, E, Liu, XS, Brown, MJG & development 2013, 'Amplitude modulation of androgen signaling by c-MYC', vol. 27, no. 7, pp. 734-748.

Ni, M, Chen, Y, Lim, E, Wimberly, H, Bailey, ST, Imai, Y, Rimm, DL, Liu, XS & Brown, MJCc 2011, 'Targeting androgen receptor in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer', vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 119-131.

Niemeier, LA, Dabbs, DJ, Beriwal, S, Striebel, JM & Bhargava, RJMP 2010, 'Androgen receptor in breast cancer: expression in estrogen receptor-positive tumors and in estrogen receptor-negative tumors with apocrine differentiation', vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 205-212.

Nigg, EAJCoicb 1996, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase 7: at the cross-roads of transcription, DNA repair and cell cycle control?', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 312-317.

Nishimura, K, Ting, H-J, Harada, Y, Tokizane, T, Nonomura, N, Kang, H-Y, Chang, H-C, Yeh, S, Miyamoto, H & Shin, MJCr 2003, 'Modulation of androgen receptor transactivation by gelsolin: a newly identified androgen receptor coregulator', vol. 63, no. 16, pp. 4888-4894.

Noor, MRM, Hseon, TE & Jeffrey, LJH 2016, *Gynaecologic Cancer: A Handbook for Students and Practitioners*, Jenny Stanford Publishing.

Nordquist, N, Göktürk, C, Comasco, E, Eensoo, D, Merenäkk, L, Veidebaum, T, Oreland, L & Harro, JJO 2009, 'The transcription factor TFAP2B is associated with insulin resistance and adiposity in healthy adolescents', vol. 17, no. 9, pp. 1762-1767.

Nurse, PJN 1990, 'Universal control mechanism regulating onset of M-phase', vol. 344, no. 6266, pp. 503-508.

O'Reilly, E, Dhami, SPS, Baev, DV, Ortutay, C, Halpin-McCormick, A, Morrell, R, Santocanale, C, Samali, A, Quinn, J & O'Dwyer, MEJSr 2018, 'Repression of Mcl-1 expression by the CDC7/CDK9 inhibitor PHA-767491 overcomes bone marrow stroma-mediated drug resistance in AML', vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 1-15.

Oakes, SR, Vaillant, F, Lim, E, Lee, L, Breslin, K, Feleppa, F, Deb, S, Ritchie, ME, Takano, E & Ward, TJPotNAoS 2012, 'Sensitization of BCL-2–expressing breast tumors to chemotherapy by the BH3 mimetic ABT-737', vol. 109, no. 8, pp. 2766-2771.

Ogryzko, VV, Schiltz, RL, Russanova, V, Howard, BH & Nakatani, YJC 1996, 'The transcriptional coactivators p300 and CBP are histone acetyltransferases', vol. 87, no. 5, pp. 953-959.

Ohkuma, Y, Hashimoto, S, Wang, CK, Horikoshi, M, Roeder, RGJM & Biology, C 1995, 'Analysis of the role of TFIIE in basal transcription and TFIIH-mediated carboxy-terminal domain phosphorylation through structure-function studies of TFIIE-alpha', vol. 15, no. 9, pp. 4856-4866.

Okuda, M, Horn, HF, Tarapore, P, Tokuyama, Y, Smulian, AG, Chan, P-K, Knudsen, ES, Hofmann, IA, Snyder, JD & Bove, KEJC 2000, 'Nucleophosmin/B23 is a target of CDK2/cyclin E in centrosome duplication', vol. 103, no. 1, pp. 127-140.

Olivier, M, Hollstein, M & Hainaut, PJCSHpib 2010, 'TP53 mutations in human cancers: origins, consequences, and clinical use', vol. 2, no. 1, p. a001008.

Omar, NMJTiMR 2014, 'Immunohistochemical and Ultra Structural Study of Mammary Myoepithelial Cells in Pregnant and Lactating Rats', vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 17-32.

Onate, SA, Boonyaratanakornkit, V, Spencer, TE, Tsai, SY, Tsai, M-J, Edwards, DP & O'Malley, BWJJoBC 1998, 'The steroid receptor coactivator-1 contains multiple receptor interacting and activation domains that cooperatively enhance the activation function 1 (AF1) and AF2 domains of steroid receptors', vol. 273, no. 20, pp. 12101-12108.

Opstad, PKJTJoCE & Metabolism 1992, 'Androgenic hormones during prolonged physical stress, sleep, and energy deficiency', vol. 74, no. 5, pp. 1176-1183.

Orlando, KA, Nguyen, V, Raab, JR, Walhart, T & Weissman, BEJEroat 2019, 'Remodeling the cancer epigenome: mutations in the SWI/SNF complex offer new therapeutic opportunities', vol. 19, no. 5, pp. 375-391.

Page, JH, Colditz, GA, Rifai, N, Barbieri, RL, Willett, WC, Hankinson, SEJCE & Biomarkers, P 2004, 'Plasma adrenal androgens and risk of breast cancer in premenopausal women', vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 1032-1036.

Palaskas, N, Larson, SM, Schultz, N, Komisopoulou, E, Wong, J, Rohle, D, Campos, C, Yannuzzi, N, Osborne, JR & Linkov, IJCr 2011, '18F-fluorodeoxy-glucose positron emission tomography marks MYC-overexpressing human basal-like breast cancers', vol. 71, no. 15, pp. 5164-5174.

Paltoglou, S, Das, R, Townley, SL, Hickey, TE, Tarulli, GA, Coutinho, I, Fernandes, R, Hanson, AR, Denis, I & Carroll, JSJCr 2017, 'Novel androgen receptor coregulator GRHL2 exerts both oncogenic and antimetastatic functions in prostate cancer', vol. 77, no. 13, pp. 3417-3430.

Pandey, K, An, HJ, Kim, SK, Lee, SA, Kim, S, Lim, SM, Kim, GM, Sohn, J & Moon, YWJIJoC 2019, 'Molecular mechanisms of resistance to CDK4/6 inhibitors in breast cancer: A review', vol. 145, no. 5, pp. 1179-1188.

Papachristou, EK, Kishore, K, Holding, AN, Harvey, K, Roumeliotis, TI, Chilamakuri, CSR, Omarjee, S, Chia, KM, Swarbrick, A & Lim, EJNc 2018, 'A quantitative mass spectrometry-based approach to monitor the dynamics of endogenous chromatin-associated protein complexes', vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1-13.

Park, IH, Yang, HN, Jeon, SY, Hwang, J-A, Kim, MK, Kong, S-Y, Shim, SH & Lee, KSJSr 2019, 'Antitumor activity of BET inhibitors in androgen-receptor-expressing triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1-9.

Park, S, Koo, J, Kim, M, Park, H, Lee, J, Lee, J, Kim, S, Park, B-W & Lee, KJAoO 2011, 'Androgen receptor expression is significantly associated with better outcomes in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancers', vol. 22, no. 8, pp. 1755-1762.

Parry, D, Guzi, T, Shanahan, F, Davis, N, Prabhavalkar, D, Wiswell, D, Seghezzi, W, Paruch, K, Dwyer, MP & Doll, RJMct 2010, 'Dinaciclib (SCH 727965), a novel and potent cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor', vol. 9, no. 8, pp. 2344-2353.

Pavletich, NPJJomb 1999, 'Mechanisms of cyclin-dependent kinase regulation: structures of Cdks, their cyclin activators, and Cip and INK4 inhibitors', vol. 287, no. 5, pp. 821-828.

Peissert, S, Schlosser, A, Kendel, R, Kuper, J & Kisker, CJb 2020, 'Structural basis for CDK7 activation by MAT1 and Cyclin H'.

Pellikainen, JM & Kosma, VMJIjoc 2007, 'Activator protein-2 in carcinogenesis with a special reference to breast cancer—a mini review', vol. 120, no. 10, pp. 2061-2067.

Pereira, LA, Hugo, HJ, Malaterre, J, Huiling, X, Sonza, S, Cures, A, Purcell, DF, Ramsland, PA, Gerondakis, S & Gonda, TJJPo 2015, 'MYB elongation is regulated by the nucleic acid binding of NFκB p50 to the intronic stem-loop region', vol. 10, no. 4, p. e0122919.

Perkins, MS, Louw-du Toit, R & Africander, DJJome 2018, 'Hormone therapy and breast cancer: emerging steroid receptor mechanisms', vol. 61, no. 4, pp. R133-R160.

Peterlin, BM, Brogie, JE & Price, DHJWIRR 2012, '7SK snRNA: a noncoding RNA that plays a major role in regulating eukaryotic transcription', vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 92-103.

Peters, A, Buchanan, G, Ricciardelli, C, Bianco-Miotto, T, Centenera, M, Harris, J, Jindal, S, Segara, D, Jia, L & Moore, N 2009, 'Androgen receptor inhibits estrogen receptor- $\alpha$  activity and is prognostic in breast cancer', vol. 69, pp. 6131-6140.

Peters, A, Ingman, W, Tilley, WD & Butler, LJE 2011, 'Differential effects of exogenous androgen and an androgen receptor antagonist in the peri-and postpubertal murine mammary gland', vol. 152, no. 10, pp. 3728-3737.

Pietras, RJ & Márquez-Garbán, DCJCCR 2007, 'Membrane-associated estrogen receptor signaling pathways in human cancers', vol. 13, no. 16, pp. 4672-4676.

Piggin, CL, Roden, DL, Law, AM, Molloy, MP, Krisp, C, Swarbrick, A, Naylor, MJ, Kalyuga, M, Kaplan, W & Oakes, SRJPg 2020, 'ELF5 modulates the estrogen receptor cistrome in breast cancer', vol. 16, no. 1, p. e1008531.

Pilžys, T, Marcinkowski, M, Kukwa, W, Garbicz, D, Dylewska, M, Ferenc, K, Mieczkowski, A, Kukwa, A, Migacz, E & Wołosz, DJSr 2019, 'ALKBH overexpression in head and neck cancer: potential target for novel anticancer therapy', vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1-16.

Pinder, SJTB 1995, 'Atlas of breast cancer: DF Hayes. 1993. Mosby. ISBN 1-563-75010-4', vol. 4, no. 1, p. 74.

Pines, JJBJ 1995, 'Cyclins and cyclin-dependent kinases: a biochemical view', vol. 308, no. 3, pp. 697-711.

Plaumann, M, Seitz, S, Frege, R, Estevez-Schwarz, L, Scherneck, SJJocr & oncology, c 2003, 'Analysis of DLC-1 expression in human breast cancer', vol. 129, no. 6, pp. 349-354.

Plymate, SR, Hoop, RC, Jones, RE & Matej, LAJM 1990, 'Regulation of sex hormone-binding globulin production by growth factors', vol. 39, no. 9, pp. 967-970.

Polier, G, Ding, J, Konkimalla, B, Eick, D, Ribeiro, N, Köhler, R, Giaisi, M, Efferth, T, Desaubry, L, Krammer, PHJCd & disease 2011, 'Wogonin and related natural flavones are inhibitors of CDK9 that induce apoptosis in cancer cells by transcriptional suppression of Mcl-1', vol. 2, no. 7, pp. e182-e182.

Polkinghorn, WR, Parker, JS, Lee, MX, Kass, EM, Spratt, DE, Iaquinta, PJ, Arora, VK, Yen, W-F, Cai, L & Zheng, DJCd 2013, 'Androgen receptor signaling regulates DNA repair in prostate cancers', vol. 3, no. 11, pp. 1245-1253.

Polyak, K & Kalluri, RJCSHpib 2010, 'The role of the microenvironment in mammary gland development and cancer', vol. 2, no. 11, p. a003244.

Pongas, G, Kim, MK, Min, DJ, House, CD, Jordan, E, Caplen, N, Chakka, S, Ohiri, J, Kruhlak, MJ & Annunziata, CMJO 2017, 'BRD4 facilitates DNA damage response and represses CBX5/Heterochromatin protein 1 (HP1)', vol. 8, no. 31, p. 51402.

Pontén, F, Jirström, K, Uhlen, MJTJoPAJotPSoGB & Ireland 2008, 'The Human Protein Atlas—a tool for pathology', vol. 216, no. 4, pp. 387-393.

Pratt, WB & Toft, DOJEr 1997, 'Steroid receptor interactions with heat shock protein and immunophilin chaperones', vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 306-360.

Quigley, CA, De Bellis, A, Marschke, KB, El-Awady, MK, Wilson, EM & French, FSJEr 1995, 'Androgen receptor defects: historical, clinical, and molecular perspectives', vol. 16, no. 3, pp. 271-321.

Raap, M, Gronewold, M, Christgen, H, Glage, S, Bentires-Alj, M, Koren, S, Derksen, PW, Boelens, M, Jonkers, J & Lehmann, UJLI 2018, 'Lobular carcinoma in situ and invasive lobular breast cancer are characterized by enhanced expression of transcription factor AP-2 β', vol. 98, no. 1, pp. 117-129.

Rahaman, MH, Kumarasiri, M, Mekonnen, LB, Yu, M, Diab, S, Albrecht, H, Milne, RW & Wang, SJE-rc 2016, 'Targeting CDK9: a promising therapeutic opportunity in prostate cancer', vol. 23, no. 12, pp. T211-T226.

Rahaman, MH, Lam, F, Zhong, L, Teo, T, Adams, J, Yu, M, Milne, RW, Pepper, C, Lokman, NA & Ricciardelli, CJMo 2019, 'Targeting CDK9 for treatment of colorectal cancer', vol. 13, no. 10, pp. 2178-2193.

Rahaman, MH, Yu, Y, Zhong, L, Adams, J, Lam, F, Li, P, Noll, B, Milne, R, Peng, J & Wang, SJInd 2019, 'CDKI-73: An orally bioavailable and highly efficacious CDK9 inhibitor against acute myeloid leukemia', vol. 37, no. 4, pp. 625-635.

Rajput, S, Khera, N, Guo, Z, Hoog, J, Li, S & Ma, CXJO 2016, 'Inhibition of cyclin dependent kinase 9 by dinaciclib suppresses cyclin B1 expression and tumor growth in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 7, no. 35, p. 56864.

Rakha, EA, Reis-Filho, JS, Ellis, IOJBcr & treatment 2010, 'Combinatorial biomarker expression in breast cancer', vol. 120, no. 2, pp. 293-308.

Rao, SS, Stoehr, J, Dokic, D, Wan, L, Decker, JT, Konopka, K, Thomas, AL, Wu, J, Kaklamani, VG & Shea, LDJO 2017, 'Synergistic effect of eribulin and CDK inhibition for the treatment of triple negative breast cancer', vol. 8, no. 48, p. 83925.

Reutens, AT, Fu, M, Wang, C, Albanese, C, McPhaul, MJ, Sun, Z, Balk, SP, Janne, OA, Palvimo, JJ & Pestell, RGJME 2001, 'Cyclin D1 binds the androgen receptor and regulates hormonedependent signaling in a p300/CBP-associated factor (P/CAF)-dependent manner', vol. 15, no. 5, pp. 797-811.

Ribnikar, D, Volovat, SR & Cardoso, FJTB 2019, 'Targeting CDK4/6 pathways and beyond in breast cancer', vol. 43, pp. 8-17.

Ricciardelli, C, Bianco-Miotto, T, Jindal, S, Butler, LM, Leung, S, McNeil, CM, O'Toole, SA, Ebrahimie, E, Millar, EK & Sakko, AJJCCR 2018, 'The magnitude of androgen receptor positivity in breast cancer is critical for reliable prediction of disease outcome', vol. 24, no. 10, pp. 2328-2341.

Richard, E, Grellety, T, Velasco, V, MacGrogan, G, Bonnefoi, H & Iggo, RJTJop 2016, 'The mammary ducts create a favourable microenvironment for xenografting of luminal and molecular apocrine breast tumours', vol. 240, no. 3, pp. 256-261.

Richters, A, Doyle, SK, Freeman, DB, Lee, C, Leifer, BS, Jagannathan, S, Kabinger, F, Koren, JV, Struntz, NB & Urgiles, JJCCB 2021, 'Modulating androgen receptor-driven transcription in prostate cancer with selective CDK9 inhibitors', vol. 28, no. 2, pp. 134-147. e114.

Risbridger, GP, Davis, ID, Birrell, SN & Tilley, WDJNRC 2010, 'Breast and prostate cancer: more similar than different', vol. 10, no. 3, pp. 205-212.

Rizzolio, F, Tuccinardi, T, Caligiuri, I, Lucchetti, C & Giordano, AJCdt 2010, 'CDK inhibitors: from the bench to clinical trials', vol. 11, no. 3, pp. 279-290.

Robinson, J & Carroll, JJFie 2012, 'FoxA1 is a key mediator of hormonal response in breast and prostate cancer', vol. 3, p. 68.

Robinson, JL, MacArthur, S, Ross-Innes, CS, Tilley, WD, Neal, DE, Mills, IG & Carroll, JSJTEj 2011, 'Androgen receptor driven transcription in molecular apocrine breast cancer is mediated by FoxA1', vol. 30, no. 15, pp. 3019-3027.

Robinson, JT, Thorvaldsdóttir, H, Winckler, W, Guttman, M, Lander, ES, Getz, G & Mesirov, JPJNb 2011, 'Integrative genomics viewer', vol. 29, no. 1, pp. 24-26.

Rogatsky, I, Waase, CL & Garabedian, MJJJoBC 1998, 'Phosphorylation and inhibition of rat glucocorticoid receptor transcriptional activation by glycogen synthase kinase-3 (GSK-3) Species-specific differences between human and rat glucocorticoid receptor signaling as revealed through GSK-3 phosphorylation', vol. 273, no. 23, pp. 14315-14321.

Romano, GJIo 2013, 'Deregulations in the cyclin-dependent kinase-9-related pathway in cancer: implications for drug discovery and development', vol. 2013.

Rosonina, E, Kaneko, S, Manley, JLJG & development 2006, 'Terminating the transcript: breaking up is hard to do', vol. 20, no. 9, pp. 1050-1056.

Ross-Innes, CS, Stark, R, Teschendorff, AE, Holmes, KA, Ali, HR, Dunning, MJ, Brown, GD, Gojis, O, Ellis, IO & Green, ARJN 2012, 'Differential oestrogen receptor binding is associated with clinical outcome in breast cancer', vol. 481, no. 7381, pp. 389-393.

Rothman, MS, Carlson, NE, Xu, M, Wang, C, Swerdloff, R, Lee, P, Goh, VH, Ridgway, EC & Wierman, MEJS 2011, 'Reexamination of testosterone, dihydrotestosterone, estradiol and estrone levels across the menstrual cycle and in postmenopausal women measured by liquid chromatography–tandem mass spectrometry', vol. 76, no. 1-2, pp. 177-182.

Rowland, T, Paiva, C, Rowley, J, Chen, A, Drew, L, Hurlin, P, Chang, BH & Danilov, AV 2016, 'Selective targeting cyclin-dependent kinase-9 (CDK9) downmodulates c-MYC and induces apoptosis in diffuse large B-Cell lymphoma (DLBCL) cells', American Society of Hematology Washington, DC.

Roy, PG, Pratt, N, Purdie, CA, Baker, L, Ashfield, A, Quinlan, P & Thompson, AMJIjoc 2010, 'High CCND1 amplification identifies a group of poor prognosis women with estrogen receptor positive breast cancer', vol. 127, no. 2, pp. 355-360.

Roy, R, Chun, J & Powell, SNJNRC 2012, 'BRCA1 and BRCA2: different roles in a common pathway of genome protection', vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 68-78.

Sahu, B, Laakso, M, Ovaska, K, Mirtti, T, Lundin, J, Rannikko, A, Sankila, A, Turunen, JP, Lundin, M & Konsti, JJTEj 2011, 'Dual role of FoxA1 in androgen receptor binding to chromatin, androgen signalling and prostate cancer', vol. 30, no. 19, pp. 3962-3976.

Sailo, BL, Banik, K, Girisa, S, Bordoloi, D, Fan, L, Halim, CE, Wang, H, Kumar, AP, Zheng, D & Mao, XJC 2019, 'FBXW7 in cancer: What has been unraveled thus far?', vol. 11, no. 2, p. 246.

Sakakibara, I, Yanagihara, Y, Himori, K, Yamada, T, Sakai, H, Sawada, Y, Takahashi, H, Saeki, N, Hirakawa, H & Yokoyama, AJI 2021, 'Myofiber androgen receptor increases muscle strength mediated by a skeletal muscle splicing variant of Mylk4', vol. 24, no. 4, p. 102303.

Sanga, S, Broom, BM, Cristini, V & Edgerton, MEJBmg 2009, 'Gene expression meta-analysis supports existence of molecular apocrine breast cancer with a role for androgen receptor and implies interactions with ErbB family', vol. 2, no. 1, p. 59.

Sasano, H, Suzuki, T, Miki, Y, Moriya, TJTJosb & biology, m 2008, 'Intracrinology of estrogens and androgens in breast carcinoma', vol. 108, no. 3-5, pp. 181-185.

Satoda, M, Pierpont, MEM, Diaz, GA, Bornemeier, RA & Gelb, BDJC 1999, 'Char syndrome, an inherited disorder with patent ductus arteriosus, maps to chromosome 6p12-p21', vol. 99, no. 23, pp. 3036-3042.

Satoda, M, Zhao, F, Diaz, GA, Burn, J, Goodship, J, Davidson, HR, Pierpont, MEM & Gelb, BDJNg 2000, 'Mutations in TFAP2B cause Char syndrome, a familial form of patent ductus arteriosus', vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 42-46.

Saxena, P, Trerotola, M, Wang, T, Li, J, Sayeed, A, VanOudenhove, J, Adams, DS, FitzGerald, TJ, Altieri, DC & Languino, LRJTP 2012, 'PSA regulates androgen receptor expression in prostate cancer cells', vol. 72, no. 7, pp. 769-776.

Scafe, C, Chao, D, Lopes, J, Hirsch, JP, Henry, S & Young, RAJN 1990, 'RNA polymerase II Cterminal repeat influences response to transcriptional enhancer signals', vol. 347, no. 6292, pp. 491-494.

Schacter, JL, Henson, ES & Gibson, SBJPO 2014, 'Estrogen regulation of anti-apoptotic Bcl-2 family member Mcl-1 expression in breast cancer cells', vol. 9, no. 6.

Scherr, A-L, Mock, A, Gdynia, G, Schmitt, N, Heilig, CE, Korell, F, Rhadakrishnan, P, Hoffmeister, P, Metzeler, KH, Schulze-Osthoff, KJCd & disease 2020, 'Identification of BCL-XL as highly active survival factor and promising therapeutic target in colorectal cancer', vol. 11, no. 10, pp. 1-16.

Schmidt, D, Wilson, MD, Spyrou, C, Brown, GD, Hadfield, J & Odom, DTJM 2009, 'ChIP-seq: using high-throughput sequencing to discover protein–DNA interactions', vol. 48, no. 3, pp. 240-248.

Sears, R, Nuckolls, F, Haura, E, Taya, Y, Tamai, K, Nevins, JRJG & development 2000, 'Multiple Ras-dependent phosphorylation pathways regulate Myc protein stability', vol. 14, no. 19, pp. 2501-2514.

Sedlacek, HJCrioh 2001, 'Mechanisms of action of flavopiridol', vol. 38, no. 2, pp. 139-170.

Sekimata, M, Kabuyama, Y, Emori, Y & Homma, YJJoBC 1999, 'Morphological changes and detachment of adherent cells induced by p122, a GTPase-activating protein for Rho', vol. 274, no. 25, pp. 17757-17762.

Seksenyan, A, Kadavallore, A, Walts, AE, de la Torre, B, Berel, D, Strom, SP, Aliahmad, P, Funari, VA & Kaye, JJBc 2015, 'TOX3 is expressed in mammary ER+ epithelial cells and regulates ER target genes in luminal breast cancer', vol. 15, no. 1, p. 22.

Senapati, D, Kumari, S & Heemers, HVJAJoU 2020, 'Androgen receptor co-regulation in prostate cancer', vol. 7, no. 3, pp. 219-232.

Serizawa, H, Conaway, JW & Conaway, RCJN 1993, 'Phosphorylation of C-terminal domain of RNA polymerase II is not required in basal transcription', vol. 363, no. 6427, pp. 371-374.

Sever-Chroneos, Z, Angus, SP, Fribourg, AF, Wan, H, Todorov, I, Knudsen, KE, Knudsen, ESJM & Biology, C 2001, 'Retinoblastoma tumor suppressor protein signals through inhibition of cyclindependent kinase 2 activity to disrupt PCNA function in S phase', vol. 21, no. 12, pp. 4032-4045.

Sflomos, G, Dormoy, V, Metsalu, T, Jeitziner, R, Battista, L, Scabia, V, Raffoul, W, Delaloye, J-F, Treboux, A & Fiche, MJCc 2016, 'A preclinical model for ER $\alpha$ -positive breast cancer points to the epithelial microenvironment as determinant of luminal phenotype and hormone response', vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 407-422.

Shaffer, PL, Jivan, A, Dollins, DE, Claessens, F & Gewirth, DTJPotNAoS 2004, 'Structural basis of androgen receptor binding to selective androgen response elements', vol. 101, no. 14, pp. 4758-4763.

Shahani, S, Braga-Basaria, M, Maggio, M & Basaria, SJJoei 2009, 'Androgens and erythropoiesis: past and present', vol. 32, no. 8, pp. 704-716.

Shanmugam, I, Cheng, G, Terranova, P, Thrasher, J, Thomas, C, Li, BJCd & differentiation 2007, 'Serum/glucocorticoid-induced protein kinase-1 facilitates androgen receptor-dependent cell survival', vol. 14, no. 12, pp. 2085-2094.

Shapiro, GIJJCO 2006, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase pathways as targets for cancer treatment', vol. 24, no. 11, pp. 1770-1783.

Sharma, GN, Dave, R, Sanadya, J, Sharma, P, Sharma, KJJoapt & research 2010, 'Various types and management of breast cancer: an overview', vol. 1, no. 2, p. 109.

Shoker, BS, Jarvis, C, Clarke, RB, Anderson, E, Hewlett, J, Davies, MP, Sibson, DR & Sloane, JPJTAjop 1999, 'Estrogen receptor-positive proliferating cells in the normal and precancerous breast', vol. 155, no. 6, pp. 1811-1815.

Shore, SM, Byers, SA, Dent, P & Price, DHJG 2005, 'Characterization of Cdk955 and differential regulation of two Cdk9 isoforms', vol. 350, no. 1, pp. 51-58.

Shore, SM, Byers, SA, Maury, W & Price, DHJG 2003, 'Identification of a novel isoform of Cdk9', vol. 307, pp. 175-182.

Siegel, RL, Miller, KD & Jemal, AJCacjfc 2016, 'Cancer statistics, 2016', vol. 66, no. 1, pp. 7-30.

Singhal, H, Greene, ME, Tarulli, G, Zarnke, AL, Bourgo, RJ, Laine, M, Chang, Y-F, Ma, S, Dembo, AG & Raj, GVJSa 2016, 'Genomic agonism and phenotypic antagonism between estrogen and progesterone receptors in breast cancer', vol. 2, no. 6, p. e1501924.

Singletary, SEJAos 2003, 'Rating the risk factors for breast cancer', vol. 237, no. 4, p. 474.

Skowron, MA, Vermeulen, M, Winkelhausen, A, Becker, TK, Bremmer, F, Petzsch, P, Schönberger, S, Calaminus, G, Köhrer, K & Albers, PJBJoC 2020, 'CDK4/6 inhibition presents as a therapeutic option for paediatric and adult germ cell tumours and induces cell cycle arrest and apoptosis via canonical and non-canonical mechanisms', pp. 1-14.

Skraškova, Z, Jorda, R, Řezničkova, E & Kryštof, V 2016, 'Phosphorylation of androgen receptor at serine 81 by cyclin-dependent kinases', in *Androgens 2016,* BioScientifica, vol. 42.

Sonawane, YA, Taylor, MA, Napoleon, JV, Rana, S, Contreras, JI & Natarajan, AJJomc 2016, 'Cyclin dependent Kinase 9 inhibitors for cancer therapy: miniperspective', vol. 59, no. 19, pp. 8667-8684.

Song, W, Hwang, Y, Youngblood, V, Cook, R, Balko, J, Chen, J & Brantley-Sieders, DMJO 2017, 'Targeting EphA2 impairs cell cycle progression and growth of basal-like/triple-negative breast cancers', vol. 36, no. 40, pp. 5620-5630.

Song, YF, Xu, R, Zhang, X-H, Chen, B-B, Chen, Q, Chen, Y-M & Xie, YJJocp 2006, 'High-frequency promoter hypermethylation of the deleted in liver cancer-1 gene in multiple myeloma', vol. 59, no. 9, pp. 947-951.

Sørlie, T, Perou, CM, Tibshirani, R, Aas, T, Geisler, S, Johnsen, H, Hastie, T, Eisen, MB, Van De Rijn, M & Jeffrey, SSJPotNAoS 2001, 'Gene expression patterns of breast carcinomas distinguish tumor subclasses with clinical implications', vol. 98, no. 19, pp. 10869-10874.

Speers, C, Zhao, SG, Chandler, B, Liu, M, Wilder-Romans, K, Olsen, E, Nyati, S, Ritter, C, Alluri, PG & Kothari, VJNbc 2017, 'Androgen receptor as a mediator and biomarker of radioresistance in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 1-10.

Spencer, TE, Jenster, G, Burcin, MM, Allis, CD, Zhou, J, Mizzen, CA, McKenna, NJ, Onate, SA, Tsai, SY & Tsai, M-JJN 1997, 'Steroid receptor coactivator-1 is a histone acetyltransferase', vol. 389, no. 6647, pp. 194-198.

Stallcup, MR, Kim, JH, Teyssier, C, Lee, Y-H, Ma, H, Chen, DJTJosb & biology, m 2003, 'The roles of protein–protein interactions and protein methylation in transcriptional activation by nuclear receptors and their coactivators', vol. 85, no. 2-5, pp. 139-145.

Steketee, K, Berrevoets, CA, Dubbink, HJ, Doesburg, P, Hersmus, R, Brinkmann, AO & Trapman, JJEjob 2002, 'Amino acids 3–13 and amino acids in and flanking the 23FxxLF27 motif modulate

the interaction between the N-terminal and ligand-binding domain of the androgen receptor', vol. 269, no. 23, pp. 5780-5791.

Steketee, K, Ziel-van der Made, AC, van der Korput, HA, Houtsmuller, AB & Trapman, JJJome 2004, 'A bioinformatics-based functional analysis shows that the specifically androgen-regulated gene SARG contains an active direct repeat androgen response element in the first intron', vol. 33, no. 2, pp. 477-491.

Stoica, GE, Franke, TF, Wellstein, A, Czubayko, F, List, H-J, Reiter, R, Morgan, E, Martin, MB & Stoica, AJME 2003, 'Estradiol rapidly activates Akt via the ErbB2 signaling pathway', vol. 17, no. 5, pp. 818-830.

Sun, B, Mason, S, Wilson, RC, Hazard, SE, Wang, Y, Fang, R, Wang, Q, Yeh, ES, Yang, M & Roberts, TMJO 2020, 'Inhibition of the transcriptional kinase CDK7 overcomes therapeutic resistance in HER2-positive breast cancers', vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 50-63.

Sun, X, Cheng, G, Hao, M, Zheng, J, Zhou, X, Zhang, J, Taichman, RS, Pienta, KJ, Wang, JJC & Reviews, M 2010, 'CXCL12/CXCR4/CXCR7 chemokine axis and cancer progression', vol. 29, no. 4, pp. 709-722.

Sun, Y, Xu, Y, Xu, J, Lu, D, Wang, JJIjoc & pathology, e 2015, 'Role of TM4SF1 in regulating breast cancer cell migration and apoptosis through PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway', vol. 8, no. 8, p. 9081.

Sunar, V, Dogan, HT, Sarici, F, Ates, O, Akin, S, Baspinar, B, Aksoy, S & Altundag, KJJoBOojotBUoO 2018, 'Association between androgen receptor status and prognosis in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 23, no. 5, pp. 1325-1330.

Surakasula, A, Nagarjunapu, GC & Raghavaiah, KJJoripp 2014, 'A comparative study of pre-and post-menopausal breast cancer: Risk factors, presentation, characteristics and management', vol. 3, no. 1, p. 12.

Szostakowska, M, Trębińska-Stryjewska, A, Grzybowska, EA, Fabisiewicz, AJBcr & treatment 2019, 'Resistance to endocrine therapy in breast cancer: molecular mechanisms and future goals', vol. 173, no. 3, pp. 489-497.

Tadesse, S, Bantie, L, Tomusange, K, Yu, M, Islam, S, Bykovska, N, Noll, B, Zhu, G, Li, P & Lam, FJBjop 2018, 'Discovery and pharmacological characterization of a novel series of highly selective inhibitors of cyclin-dependent kinases 4 and 6 as anticancer agents', vol. 175, no. 12, pp. 2399-2413.

Takaku, M, Grimm, SA & Wade, PAJGETJoLR 2015, 'GATA3 in breast cancer: tumor suppressor or oncogene?', vol. 16, no. 4, pp. 163-168.

Takayama, K-i, Suzuki, T, Fujimura, T, Urano, T, Takahashi, S, Homma, Y & Inoue, SJCr 2014, 'CtBP2 modulates the androgen receptor to promote prostate cancer progression', vol. 74, no. 22, pp. 6542-6553.

Tan, ME, Li, J, Xu, HE, Melcher, K & Yong, E-IJAPS 2015, 'Androgen receptor: structure, role in prostate cancer and drug discovery', vol. 36, no. 1, pp. 3-23.

Tania, M, Khan, M & Song, YJCo 2010, 'Association of lipid metabolism with ovarian cancer', vol. 17, no. 5, p. 6.

Tassan, J-P, Jaquenoud, M, Leopold, P, Schultz, SJ & Nigg, EAJPotNAoS 1995, 'Identification of human cyclin-dependent kinase 8, a putative protein kinase partner for cyclin C', vol. 92, no. 19, pp. 8871-8875.

Taylor, BS, Schultz, N, Hieronymus, H, Gopalan, A, Xiao, Y, Carver, BS, Arora, VK, Kaushik, P, Cerami, E & Reva, BJCc 2010, 'Integrative genomic profiling of human prostate cancer', vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 11-22.

Thakkar, A, Wang, B, Picon-Ruiz, M, Buchwald, P, Ince, TAJBcr & treatment 2016, 'Vitamin D and androgen receptor-targeted therapy for triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 157, no. 1, pp. 77-90.

Thomas, D, Powell, JA, Vergez, F, Segal, DH, Nguyen, N-Y, Baker, A, Teh, T-C, Barry, EF, Sarry, J-E & Lee, EMJB, The Journal of the American Society of Hematology 2013, 'Targeting acute myeloid leukemia by dual inhibition of PI3K signaling and Cdk9-mediated Mcl-1 transcription', vol. 122, no. 5, pp. 738-748.

Thomas, DB, Margarita Jimenez, L, McTieman, A, Rosenblatt, K, Stalsberg, H, Stemhagen, A, Douglas Thompson, W, McCrea Curnen, MG, Satariano, W & Austin, DFJAJoE 1992, 'Breast cancer in men: risk factors with hormonal implications', vol. 135, no. 7, pp. 734-748.

Thomas, HV, Reeves, GK, Key, TJJCC & Control 1997, 'Endogenous estrogen and postmenopausal breast cancer: a quantitative review', vol. 8, no. 6, p. 922.

Thorek, DL, Ku, AT, Mitsiades, N, Veach, D, Watson, PA, Metha, D, Strand, S-E, Sharma, SK, Lewis, JS & Abou, DSJCCR 2019, 'Harnessing androgen receptor pathway activation for targeted alpha particle Radioimmunotherapy of breast Cancer', vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 881-891.

Thu, K, Soria-Bretones, I, Mak, T & Cescon, DJCC 2018, 'Targeting the cell cycle in breast cancer: Towards the next phase', vol. 17, no. 15, pp. 1871-1885.

Tilley, WD, Marcelli, M, Wilson, JD & McPhaul, MJJPotNAoS 1989, 'Characterization and expression of a cDNA encoding the human androgen receptor', vol. 86, no. 1, pp. 327-331.

Ting, H-J, Yeh, S, Nishimura, K & Chang, CJPotNAoS 2002, 'Supervillin associates with androgen receptor and modulates its transcriptional activity', vol. 99, no. 2, pp. 661-666.

Tong, Z, Mejia, A, Veeranki, O, Verma, A, Correa, AM, Dokey, R, Patel, V, Solis, LM, Mino, B & Kathkuda, RJTaimo 2019, 'Targeting CDK9 and MCL-1 by a new CDK9/p-TEFb inhibitor with and without 5-fluorouracil in esophageal adenocarcinoma', vol. 11, p. 1758835919864850.

Traina, TA, Miller, K, Yardley, DA, Eakle, J, Schwartzberg, LS, O'Shaughnessy, J, Gradishar, W, Schmid, P, Winer, E & Kelly, CJJoco 2018, 'Enzalutamide for the treatment of androgen receptor–expressing triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 36, no. 9, p. 884.

Trapnell, C, Williams, BA, Pertea, G, Mortazavi, A, Kwan, G, Van Baren, MJ, Salzberg, SL, Wold, BJ & Pachter, LINb 2010, 'Transcript assembly and quantification by RNA-Seq reveals unannotated transcripts and isoform switching during cell differentiation', vol. 28, no. 5, pp. 511-515.

Travis, RC & Key, TJJBCR 2003, 'Oestrogen exposure and breast cancer risk', vol. 5, no. 5, p. 239.

Tripathy, D, Bardia, A & Sellers, WRJCCR 2017, 'Ribociclib (LEE011): mechanism of action and clinical impact of this selective cyclin-dependent kinase 4/6 inhibitor in various solid tumors', vol. 23, no. 13, pp. 3251-3262.

Tsai, L-H, Lees, E, Faha, B, Harlow, E & Riabowol, KJO 1993, 'The cdk2 kinase is required for the G1-to-S transition in mammalian cells', vol. 8, no. 6, pp. 1593-1602.

Tsukita, S, Yamazaki, Y, Katsuno, T & Tamura, AJO 2008, 'Tight junction-based epithelial microenvironment and cell proliferation', vol. 27, no. 55, pp. 6930-6938.

Turashvili, G, Bouchal, J, Burkadze, G & Kolar, ZJP 2006, 'Wnt signaling pathway in mammary gland development and carcinogenesis', vol. 73, no. 5, pp. 213-223.

Turner, NC, Ro, J, André, F, Loi, S, Verma, S, Iwata, H, Harbeck, N, Loibl, S, Huang Bartlett, C & Zhang, KJNEJoM 2015, 'Palbociclib in hormone-receptor–positive advanced breast cancer', vol. 373, no. 3, pp. 209-219.

Tyagi, RK, Lavrovsky, Y, Ahn, SC, Song, CS, Chatterjee, B & Roy, AKJMe 2000, 'Dynamics of intracellular movement and nucleocytoplasmic recycling of the ligand-activated androgen receptor in living cells', vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 1162-1174.

Ugi, S, Nishio, Y, Yamamoto, H, Ikeda, K, Kobayashi, M, Tsukada, S, Kondo, M, Morino, K, Obata, T & Yoshizaki, TJO 2010, 'Relation of the expression of transcriptional factor TFAP2B to that of adipokines in subcutaneous and omental adipose tissues', vol. 18, no. 7, pp. 1277-1282.

Ullmannova-Benson, V, Guan, M, Zhou, X, Tripathi, V, Yang, X-Y, Zimonjic, DB & Popescu, NCJL 2009, 'DLC1 tumor suppressor gene inhibits migration and invasion of multiple myeloma cells through RhoA GTPase pathway', vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 383-390.

Umekita, Y, Ohi, Y, Sagara, Y & Yoshida, HJIjoc 2002, 'Overexpression of cyclinD1 predicts for poor prognosis in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer patients', vol. 98, no. 3, pp. 415-418.

Utsumi, T, Yoshimura, N, Maruta, M, Takeuchi, S, Ando, J, Mizoguchi, Y & Harada, NJIjoc 2000, 'Correlation of cyclin D1 mRNA levels with clinico-pathological parameters and clinical outcome in human breast carcinomas', vol. 89, no. 1, pp. 39-43.

Vainio, P, Gupta, S, Ketola, K, Mirtti, T, Mpindi, J-P, Kohonen, P, Fey, V, Perälä, M, Smit, F & Verhaegh, GJTAjop 2011, 'Arachidonic acid pathway members PLA2G7, HPGD, EPHX2, and CYP4F8 identified as putative novel therapeutic targets in prostate cancer', vol. 178, no. 2, pp. 525-536.

van de Wijngaart, DJ, Dubbink, HJ, van Royen, ME, Trapman, J, Jenster, GJM & endocrinology, c 2012, 'Androgen receptor coregulators: recruitment via the coactivator binding groove', vol. 352, no. 1-2, pp. 57-69.

Van Landeghem, A, Poortman, J, Nabuurs, M & Thijssen, JJCR 1985, 'Endogenous concentration and subcellular distribution of estrogens in normal and malignant human breast tissue', vol. 45, no. 6, pp. 2900-2906.

van Royen, ME, van Cappellen, WA, de Vos, C, Houtsmuller, AB & Trapman, JJJocs 2012, 'Stepwise androgen receptor dimerization', vol. 125, no. 8, pp. 1970-1979.

Vanderschueren, D & Bouillon, RJCti 1995, 'Androgens and bone', vol. 56, no. 5, pp. 341-346.

Venema, CM, Bense, RD, Steenbruggen, TG, Nienhuis, HH, Qiu, S-Q, van Kruchten, M, Brown, M, Tamimi, RM, Hospers, GA, Schröder, CPJP & therapeutics 2019, 'Consideration of breast cancer subtype in targeting the androgen receptor'.

Verma, S, Bartlett, CH, Schnell, P, DeMichele, AM, Loi, S, Ro, J, Colleoni, M, Iwata, H, Harbeck, N & Cristofanilli, MJTo 2016, 'Palbociclib in combination with fulvestrant in women with hormone receptor-positive/HER2-negative advanced metastatic breast cancer: detailed safety analysis from a multicenter, randomized, placebo-controlled, phase III study (PALOMA-3)', vol. 21, no. 10, p. 1165.

Wahdan-Alaswad, R, Liu, B & Thor, ADJCDR 2020, 'Targeted lapatinib anti-HER2/ErbB2 therapy resistance in breast cancer: Opportunities to overcome a difficult problem', vol. 3, pp. 1-20.

Walsh, T & King, M-CJCc 2007, 'Ten genes for inherited breast cancer', vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 103-105. Wan, R, Anh, VN & Asai, KJB 2012, 'Transformations for the compression of FASTQ quality scores of next-generation sequencing data', vol. 28, no. 5, pp. 628-635.

Wang, K, Li, F, Chen, L, Lai, Y-M, Zhang, X & Li, H-YJO 2017, 'Change in risk of breast cancer after receiving hormone replacement therapy by considering effect-modifiers: a systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective studies', vol. 8, no. 46, p. 81109.

Wang, L, Hsu, CL & Chang, CJTP 2005, 'Androgen receptor corepressors: an overview', vol. 63, no. 2, pp. 117-130.

Wang, L, Lin, H-K, Hu, Y-C, Xie, S, Yang, L & Chang, CJJoBC 2004, 'Suppression of androgen receptor-mediated transactivation and cell growth by the glycogen synthase kinase  $3\beta$  in prostate cells', vol. 279, no. 31, pp. 32444-32452.

Wang, Q, Carroll, JS & Brown, MJMc 2005, 'Spatial and temporal recruitment of androgen receptor and its coactivators involves chromosomal looping and polymerase tracking', vol. 19, no. 5, pp. 631-642.

Wang, Q, Li, W, Liu, XS, Carroll, JS, Jänne, OA, Keeton, EK, Chinnaiyan, AM, Pienta, KJ & Brown, MJMc 2007, 'A hierarchical network of transcription factors governs androgen receptordependent prostate cancer growth', vol. 27, no. 3, pp. 380-392.

Wang, Q, Sharma, D, Ren, Y & Fondell, JDJJoBC 2002, 'A coregulatory role for the TRAPmediator complex in androgen receptor-mediated gene expression', vol. 277, no. 45, pp. 42852-42858.

Wang, S-N, Wang, L-T, Sun, D-P, Chai, C-Y, Hsi, E, Kuo, H-T, Yokoyama, KK & Hsu, S-HJO 2016, 'Intestine-specific homeobox (ISX) upregulates E2F1 expression and related oncogenic activities in HCC', vol. 7, no. 24, p. 36924.

Wang, S & Fischer, PMJTips 2008, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase 9: a key transcriptional regulator and potential drug target in oncology, virology and cardiology', vol. 29, no. 6, pp. 302-313.

Wang, X, Fan, Y, Du, Z, Fan, J, Hao, Y, Wang, J, Wu, X, Luo, CJMsmimjoe & research, c 2018, 'Knockdown of Phospholipase Cɛ (PLCɛ) Inhibits Cell Proliferation via Phosphatase and Tensin Homolog Deleted on Chromosome 10 (PTEN)/AKT Signaling Pathway in Human Prostate Cancer', vol. 24, p. 254.

Wang, Y, Romigh, T, He, X, Tan, M, Orloff, M, Silverman, R, Heston, W & Eng, CJO 2011, 'Differential regulation of PTEN expression by androgen receptor in prostate and breast cancers', vol. 30, no. 42, pp. 4327-4338. Wang, Y, Zhang, T, Kwiatkowski, N, Abraham, BJ, Lee, TI, Xie, S, Yuzugullu, H, Von, T, Li, H & Lin, ZJC 2015, 'CDK7-dependent transcriptional addiction in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 163, no. 1, pp. 174-186.

Wang, Z, Gerstein, M & Snyder, MJNrg 2009, 'RNA-Seq: a revolutionary tool for transcriptomics', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 57-63.

Wang, Z, Shu, W, Lu, MM, Morrisey, EEJM & biology, c 2005, 'Wnt7b activates canonical signaling in epithelial and vascular smooth muscle cells through interactions with Fzd1, Fzd10, and LRP5', vol. 25, no. 12, pp. 5022-5030.

Wardell, SE, Nelson, ER, Chao, CA, Alley, HM & McDonnell, DPJE-rc 2015, 'Evaluation of the pharmacological activities of RAD1901, a selective estrogen receptor degrader', vol. 22, no. 5, pp. 713-724.

Wasmuth, EV, Hoover, EA, Antar, A, Klinge, S, Chen, Y & Sawyers, CLJPotNAoS 2020, 'Modulation of androgen receptor DNA binding activity through direct interaction with the ETS transcription factor ERG', vol. 117, no. 15, pp. 8584-8592.

Watanabe, N, Broome, M & Hunter, TJTEj 1995, 'Regulation of the human WEE1Hu CDK tyrosine 15-kinase during the cell cycle', vol. 14, no. 9, pp. 1878-1891.

Watts, CK, Sweeney, KJ, Warlters, A, Musgrove, EA, Sutherland, RLJBcr & treatment 1994, 'Antiestrogen regulation of cell cycle progression and cyclin D1 gene expression in MCF-7 human breast cancer cells', vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 95-105.

Wei, S, Zhang, M, Zheng, Y, Yan, PJCP & Biochemistry 2018, 'ZBTB16 overexpression enhances white adipogenesis and induces brown-like adipocyte formation of bovine white intramuscular preadipocytes', vol. 48, no. 6, pp. 2528-2538.

Wenke, AK & Bosserhoff, AKJTFj 2010, 'Roles of AP-2 transcription factors in the regulation of cartilage and skeletal development', vol. 277, no. 4, pp. 894-902.

Williams, MM, Lee, L, Hicks, DJ, Joly, MM, Elion, D, Rahman, B, McKernan, C, Sanchez, V, Balko, JM & Stricker, TJMCR 2017, 'Key survival factor, Mcl-1, correlates with sensitivity to combined Bcl-2/Bcl-xL blockade', vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 259-268.

Willis, SN, Chen, L, Dewson, G, Wei, A, Naik, E, Fletcher, JI, Adams, JM, Huang, DCJG & development 2005, 'Proapoptotic Bak is sequestered by Mcl-1 and Bcl-xL, but not Bcl-2, until displaced by BH3-only proteins', vol. 19, no. 11, pp. 1294-1305.

Witkiewicz, AK, Balaji, U, Eslinger, C, McMillan, E, Conway, W, Posner, B, Mills, GB, O'Reilly, EM & Knudsen, ESJCr 2016, 'Integrated patient-derived models delineate individualized therapeutic vulnerabilities of pancreatic cancer', vol. 16, no. 7, pp. 2017-2031.

Witkiewicz, AK, Chung, S, Brough, R, Vail, P, Franco, J, Lord, CJ & Knudsen, ESJCr 2018, 'Targeting the vulnerability of RB tumor suppressor loss in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 22, no. 5, pp. 1185-1199.

Witzel, I, Graeser, M, Karn, T, Schmidt, M, Wirtz, R, Schutze, D, Rausch, A, Janicke, F, Milde-Langosch, K & Muller, V 2013, 'Androgen receptor expression is a predictive marker in chemotherapy-treated patients with endocrine receptor-positive primary breast cancers', vol. 139, pp. 809-816.

Wolf, DA, Herzinger, T, Hermeking, H, Blaschke, D & Hörz, WJMe 1993, 'Transcriptional and posttranscriptional regulation of human androgen receptor expression by androgen', vol. 7, no. 7, pp. 924-936.

Wolf, I, O'Kelly, J, Rubinek, T, Tong, M, Nguyen, A, Lin, BT, Tai, H-H, Karlan, BY & Koeffler, HPJCr 2006, '15-hydroxyprostaglandin dehydrogenase is a tumor suppressor of human breast cancer', vol. 66, no. 15, pp. 7818-7823.

Wong, KH, Jin, Y & Struhl, KJMc 2014, 'TFIIH phosphorylation of the Pol II CTD stimulates mediator dissociation from the preinitiation complex and promoter escape', vol. 54, no. 4, pp. 601-612.

Wood, DJ & Endicott, JAJOb 2018, 'Structural insights into the functional diversity of the CDK– cyclin family', vol. 8, no. 9, p. 180112.

Wu, D, Zhang, C, Shen, Y, Nephew, KP, Wang, QJTiE & Metabolism 2011, 'Androgen receptordriven chromatin looping in prostate cancer', vol. 22, no. 12, pp. 474-480.

Wu, K, Liu, J, Tseng, S, Gore, C, Ning, Z, Sharifi, N, Fazli, L, Gleave, M, Kapur, P & Xiao, GJO 2014, 'The role of DAB2IP in androgen receptor activation during prostate cancer progression', vol. 33, no. 15, pp. 1954-1963.

Xiang, P, Li, F, Ma, Z, Yue, J, Lu, C, You, Y, Hou, L, Yin, B, Qiang, B, Shu, PJCd & disease 2020, 'HCF-1 promotes cell cycle progression by regulating the expression of CDC42', vol. 11, no. 10, pp. 1-12.

Xiao, Y, Nimmer, P, Sheppard, GS, Bruncko, M, Hessler, P, Lu, X, Roberts-Rapp, L, Pappano, WN, Elmore, SW & Souers, AJJMct 2015, 'MCL-1 is a key determinant of breast cancer cell survival: validation of MCL-1 dependency utilizing a highly selective small molecule inhibitor', vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 1837-1847.

Xie, L, Li, T & Yang, LJERMPS 2017, 'E2F2 induces MCM4, CCNE2 and WHSC1 upregulation in ovarian cancer and predicts poor overall survival', vol. 21, no. 9, pp. 2150-2156.

Xu, L, Lin, W, Wen, L, Li, GJScr & therapy 2019, 'Lgr5 in cancer biology: functional identification of Lgr5 in cancer progression and potential opportunities for novel therapy', vol. 10, no. 1, p. 219.

Xu, M, Yuan, Y, Yan, P, Jiang, J, Ma, P, Niu, X, Ma, S, Cai, H & Yang, KJCBC 2020, 'Prognostic Significance of Androgen Receptor Expression in Triple Negative Breast Cancer: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis'.

Xu, Y, Chen, S-Y, Ross, KN & Balk, SPJCr 2006, 'Androgens induce prostate cancer cell proliferation through mammalian target of rapamycin activation and post-transcriptional increases in cyclin D proteins', vol. 66, no. 15, pp. 7783-7792.

Yaghjyan, L, Colditz, GAJCC & Control 2011, 'Estrogens in the breast tissue: a systematic review', vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 529-540.

Yan, C, Dodd, T, He, Y, Tainer, JA, Tsutakawa, SE, Ivanov, IJNs & biology, m 2019, 'Transcription preinitiation complex structure and dynamics provide insight into genetic diseases', vol. 26, no. 6, pp. 397-406.

Yang, D, Li, Q, Shang, R, Yao, L, Wu, L, Zhang, M, Zhang, L, Xu, M, Lu, Z, Zhou, JJJoE & Research, CC 2020, 'WNT4 secreted by tumor tissues promotes tumor progression in colorectal cancer by activation of the Wnt/β-catenin signalling pathway', vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 1-18.

Yang, L, Tang, H, Kong, Y, Xie, X, Chen, J, Song, C, Liu, X, Ye, F, Li, N & Wang, NJSc 2015, 'LGR5 Promotes Breast Cancer Progression and Maintains Stem-Like Cells Through Activation of W nt/β-Catenin Signaling', vol. 33, no. 10, pp. 2913-2924.

Yang, W, Shen, J, Wu, M, Arsura, M, FitzGerald, M, Suldan, Z, Kim, DW, Hofmann, CS, Pianetti, S & Romieu-Mourez, RJO 2001, 'Repression of transcription of the p27 Kip1 cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor gene by c-Myc', vol. 20, no. 14, pp. 1688-1702.

Yang, Y, Xue, K, Li, Z, Zheng, W, Dong, W, Song, J, Sun, S, Ma, T & Li, WJIjomm 2018, 'c-Myc regulates the CDK1/cyclin B1 dependent-G2/M cell cycle progression by histone H4 acetylation in Raji cells Corrigendum in/10.3892/ijmm. 2019.4318', vol. 41, no. 6, pp. 3366-3378.

Yang, Z, Yik, JH, Chen, R, He, N, Jang, MK, Ozato, K & Zhou, QJMc 2005, 'Recruitment of P-TEFb for stimulation of transcriptional elongation by the bromodomain protein Brd4', vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 535-545.

Yankulov, K, Yamashita, K, Roy, R, Egly, J-M & Bentley, DLJJoBC 1995, 'The Transcriptional Elongation Inhibitor 5, 6-Dichloro-1- $\beta$ -D-ribofuranosylbenzimidazole Inhibits Transcription Factor IIH-associated Protein Kinase (\*)', vol. 270, no. 41, pp. 23922-23925.

Yao, H, He, G, Yan, S, Chen, C, Song, L, Rosol, TJ & Deng, XJO 2017, 'Triple-negative breast cancer: is there a treatment on the horizon?', vol. 8, no. 1, p. 1913.

Yaşar, P, Ayaz, G, User, SD, Güpür, G, Muyan, MJRm & biology 2017, 'Molecular mechanism of estrogen–estrogen receptor signaling', vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 4-20.

Yeap, BB, Krueger, RG & Leedman, PJJE 1999, 'Differential posttranscriptional regulation of androgen receptor gene expression by androgen in prostate and breast cancer cells', vol. 140, no. 7, pp. 3282-3291.

Yeh, C-H, Bellon, M & Nicot, CJMc 2018, 'FBXW7: a critical tumor suppressor of human cancers', vol. 17, no. 1, p. 115.

Yeh, C-S, Wang, J-Y, Cheng, T-L, Juan, C-H, Wu, C-H & Lin, S-RJCl 2006, 'Fatty acid metabolism pathway play an important role in carcinogenesis of human colorectal cancers by Microarray-Bioinformatics analysis', vol. 233, no. 2, pp. 297-308.

Yeh, S & Chang, CJPotNAoS 1996, 'Cloning and characterization of a specific coactivator, ARA70, for the androgen receptor in human prostate cells', vol. 93, no. 11, pp. 5517-5521.

Yersal, O & Barutca, SJWjoco 2014, 'Biological subtypes of breast cancer: Prognostic and therapeutic implications', vol. 5, no. 3, p. 412.

Yu, DS & Cortez, DJCC 2011, 'A role for cdk9-cyclin k in maintaining genome integrity', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 28-32.

Yu, L, Yu, L & Wang, TJTFJ 2015, 'Androgen Regulation of CXCR4/CXCR7 Chemokine Receptors: Disconnect between Transcription and Translation in Androgen-responsive Prostate Cancer LNCaP Cells', vol. 29, p. 629.629.

Yu, X & Li, ZJAjocr 2015, 'TOX gene: A novel target for human cancer gene therapy', vol. 5, no. 12, p. 3516.

Yu, X, Yi, P, Hamilton, RA, Shen, H, Chen, M, Foulds, CE, Mancini, MA, Ludtke, SJ, Wang, Z & O'Malley, BWJMC 2020, 'Structural Insights of Transcriptionally Active, Full-Length Androgen Receptor Coactivator Complexes', vol. 79, no. 5, pp. 812-823. e814.

Zadra, G & Loda, MJCSHPiM 2017, 'Metabolic vulnerabilities of prostate cancer: diagnostic and therapeutic opportunities', p. a030569.

Zaret, KS & Carroll, JS 2011, 'Pioneer transcription factors: establishing competence for gene expression', vol. 25, no. 21, pp. 2227-2241.

Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A, Afanasyeva, Y, Kaaks, R, Rinaldi, S, Scarmo, S, Liu, M, Arslan, AA, Toniolo, P, Shore, RE & Koenig, KLIBCR 2012, 'Premenopausal serum androgens and breast cancer risk: a nested case-control study', vol. 14, no. 1, p. R32.

Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A, Shore, R, Koenig, K, Akhmedkhanov, A, Afanasyeva, Y, Kato, I, Kim, M, Rinaldi, S, Kaaks, R & Toniolo, PJBjoc 2004, 'Postmenopausal levels of oestrogen, androgen, and SHBG and breast cancer: long-term results of a prospective study', vol. 90, no. 1, pp. 153-159.

Zhang, MH, Man, HT, Zhao, XD, Dong, N & Ma, SLJBr 2014, 'Estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer molecular signatures and therapeutic potentials', vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 41-52.

Zhang, Y, Zheng, A, Lu, H, Jin, Z, Peng, Z, Jin, FJO & therapy 2020, 'The Expression and Prognostic Significance of Claudin-8 and Androgen Receptor in Breast Cancer', vol. 13, p. 3437.

Zhao, F, Weismann, CG, Satoda, M, Pierpont, MEM, Sweeney, E, Thompson, EM & Gelb, BDJTAJoHG 2001, 'Novel TFAP2B mutations that cause Char syndrome provide a genotype-phenotype correlation', vol. 69, no. 4, pp. 695-703.

Zhao, H, Zhou, L, Shangguan, AJ & Bulun, SEJJME 2016, 'Aromatase expression and regulation in breast and endometrial cancer', vol. 57, no. 1, pp. R19-33.

Zhou, H-J, Yan, J, Luo, W, Ayala, G, Lin, S-H, Erdem, H, Ittmann, M, Tsai, SY & Tsai, M-JJCr 2005, 'SRC-3 is required for prostate cancer cell proliferation and survival', vol. 65, no. 17, pp. 7976-7983.

Zhou, J, Ng, S, Adesanya-Famuiya, O, Anderson, K & Bondy, CA 2000, 'Testosterone inhibits estrogen-induced mammary epithelial proliferation and suppresses estrogen receptor expression', *Faseb j*, vol. 14, no. 12, Sep, pp. 1725-1730.

Zhou, XE, Suino-Powell, KM, Li, J, He, Y, MacKeigan, JP, Melcher, K, Yong, E-L & Xu, HEJJobc 2010, 'Identification of SRC3/AIB1 as a preferred coactivator for hormone-activated androgen receptor', vol. 285, no. 12, pp. 9161-9171.

Zhou, Y, Bolton, EC & Jones, JOJJME 2015, 'Androgens and androgen receptor signaling in prostate tumorigenesis', vol. 54, no. 1, pp. R15-R29.

Zhou, Y, Zhou, B, Pache, L, Chang, M, Khodabakhshi, AH, Tanaseichuk, O, Benner, C & Chanda, SKJNc 2019, 'Metascape provides a biologist-oriented resource for the analysis of systems-level datasets', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 1-10.

Zhou, Z-x, He, B, Hall, SH, Wilson, EM & French, FSJME 2002, 'Domain interactions between coregulator ARA70 and the androgen receptor (AR)', vol. 16, no. 2, pp. 287-300.

Zhou, Z, Qiao, JX, Shetty, A, Wu, G, Huang, Y, Davidson, NE, Wan, YJC & CMLS, mls 2014, 'Regulation of estrogen receptor signaling in breast carcinogenesis and breast cancer therapy', vol. 71, no. 8, p. 1549. Zhu, A, Li, Y, Song, W, Xu, Y, Yang, F, Zhang, W, Yin, Y, Guan, XJCP & Biochemistry 2016, 'Antiproliferative effect of androgen receptor inhibition in mesenchymal stem-like triplenegative breast cancer', vol. 38, no. 3, pp. 1003-1014.

Zhu, W & Nelson, CMJB 2013, 'Adipose and mammary epithelial tissue engineering', vol. 3, no. 3, p. e24630.

Zhu, Y, Qi, C, Jain, S, Rao, MS & Reddy, JKJJoBC 1997, 'Isolation and characterization of PBP, a protein that interacts with peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor', vol. 272, no. 41, pp. 25500-25506.

Zilliacus, J, Wright, A, Carlstedt-Duke, J & Gustafsson, J-AJME 1995, 'Structural determinants of DNA-binding specificity by steroid receptors', vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 389-400.

Zukauskas, A, Merley, A, Li, D, Ang, L-H, Sciuto, TE, Salman, S, Dvorak, AM, Dvorak, HF & Jaminet, S-CSJA 2011, 'TM4SF1: a tetraspanin-like protein necessary for nanopodia formation and endothelial cell migration', vol. 14, no. 3, pp. 345-354.

Aarnisalo, P, Palvimo, JJ & Jänne, OAJPotNAoS 1998, 'CREB-binding protein in androgen receptor-mediated signaling', vol. 95, no. 5, pp. 2122-2127.

Abdullah, C, Korkaya, H, Iizuka, S, Courtneidge, SAJM & biology, c 2018, 'SRC increases MYC mRNA expression in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer via mRNA stabilization and inhibition of p53 function', vol. 38, no. 6, pp. e00463-00417.

Achinger-Kawecka, J, Valdes-Mora, F, Luu, P-L, Giles, KA, Caldon, CE, Qu, W, Nair, S, Soto, S, Locke, WJ & Yeo-Teh, NSJNc 2020, 'Epigenetic reprogramming at estrogen-receptor binding sites alters 3D chromatin landscape in endocrine-resistant breast cancer', vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 1-17.

Adamo, B, Ricciardi, GRR, Ieni, A, Franchina, T, Fazzari, C, Sanò, MV, Angelico, G, Michele, C, Tuccari, G & Adamo, VJO 2017, 'The prognostic significance of combined androgen receptor, E-Cadherin, Ki67 and CK5/6 expression in patients with triple negative breast cancer', vol. 8, no. 44, p. 76974.

Adly, L, Hill, D, Sherman, ME, Sturgeon, SR, Fears, T, Mies, C, Ziegler, RG, Hoover, RN & Schairer, CJIjoc 2006, 'Serum concentrations of estrogens, sex hormone-binding globulin, and androgens and risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women', vol. 119, no. 10, pp. 2402-2407.

Agoff, S, Swanson, P, Linden, H, Hawes, S & Lawton, T 2003, 'Androgen receptor expression in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer. Immunohistochemical, clinical, and prognostic associations', vol. 120, pp. 725-731.

Agoulnik, IU, Vaid, A, Bingman, WE, Erdeme, H, Frolov, A, Smith, CL, Ayala, G, Ittmann, MM & Weigel, NLJCr 2005, 'Role of SRC-1 in the promotion of prostate cancer cell growth and tumor progression', vol. 65, no. 17, pp. 7959-7967.

Akhtar, J, Kreim, N, Marini, F, Mohana, G, Brüne, D, Binder, H & Roignant, J-YJNc 2019, 'Promoter-proximal pausing mediated by the exon junction complex regulates splicing', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 1-17.

Aklilu, M, Kindler, H, Donehower, RC, Mani, S & Vokes, EJAoO 2003, 'Phase II study of flavopiridol in patients with advanced colorectal cancer', vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 1270-1273.

Al-Mahmood, S, Sapiezynski, J, Garbuzenko, OB, Minko, TJDd & research, t 2018, 'Metastatic and triple-negative breast cancer: challenges and treatment options', vol. 8, no. 5, pp. 1483-1507.

Alam, MSJCpii 2018, 'Proximity ligation assay (PLA)', vol. 123, no. 1, p. e58.

Alberts, B, Johnson, A, Lewis, J, Morgan, D, Raff, M & Keith Roberts, PW 2018, 'Molecular biology of the cell'.

Albihn, A, Johnsen, JI & Henriksson, MAJAicr 2010, 'MYC in oncogenesis and as a target for cancer therapies', vol. 107, pp. 163-224.

Alen, P, Claessens, F, Verhoeven, G, Rombauts, W, Peeters, BJM & biology, c 1999, "The androgen receptor amino-terminal domain plays a key role in p160 coactivator-stimulated gene transcription', vol. 19, no. 9, pp. 6085-6097.

Alland, L, Muhle, R, Hou, H, Potes, J, Chin, L, Schreiber-Agus, N & DePinho, RAJN 1997, 'Role for N-CoR and histone deacetylase in Sin3-mediated transcriptional repression', vol. 387, no. 6628, pp. 49-55.

Allen-Petersen, BL & Sears, RCJB 2019, 'Mission Possible: Advances in MYC Therapeutic Targeting in Cancer', pp. 1-15.

Allioli, N, Vincent, S, Vlaeminck-Guillem, V, Decaussin-Petrucci, M, Ragage, F, Ruffion, A & Samarut, JJTP 2011, 'TM4SF1, a novel primary androgen receptor target gene over-expressed in human prostate cancer and involved in cell migration', vol. 71, no. 11, pp. 1239-1250.

Altucci, L, Addeo, R, Cicatiello, L, Dauvois, S, Parker, MG, Truss, M, Beato, M, Sica, V, Bresciani, F & Weisz, AJO 1996, '17beta-Estradiol induces cyclin D1 gene transcription, p36D1-p34cdk4 complex activation and p105Rb phosphorylation during mitogenic stimulation of G (1)-arrested human breast cancer cells', vol. 12, no. 11, pp. 2315-2324.

Amati, B, Alevizopoulos, K & Vlach, JJFB 1998, 'Myc and the cell cycle', vol. 3, no. D250-D268, p. 5x3.

An, H-X, Beckmann, MW, Reifenberger, G, Bender, HG & Niederacher, DJTAjop 1999, 'Gene amplification and overexpression of CDK4 in sporadic breast carcinomas is associated with high tumor cell proliferation', vol. 154, no. 1, pp. 113-118.

Anders, S & Huber, WJNP 2010, 'Differential expression analysis for sequence count data', pp. 1-1.

Antoniou-Tsigkos, A, Zapanti, E, Ghizzoni, L & Mastorakos, G 2019, 'Adrenal androgens', in *Endotext [Internet]*, MDText. com, Inc.

Aranda-Gutierrez, A & Diaz-Perez, HM 2019, 'Histology, Mammary Glands'.

Arendt, LM, Rudnick, JA, Keller, PJ & Kuperwasser, C 2010, 'Stroma in breast development and disease', in *Seminars in cell & developmental biology*, Elsevier, vol. 21, pp. 11-18.

Asghar, U, Witkiewicz, AK, Turner, NC & Knudsen, ESJNrDd 2015, 'The history and future of targeting cyclin-dependent kinases in cancer therapy', vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 130-146.

Ashikari, D, Takayama, Ki, Obinata, D, Takahashi, S & Inoue, SJCS 2017, 'CLDN 8, an androgen-regulated gene, promotes prostate cancer cell proliferation and migration', vol. 108, no. 7, pp. 1386-1393.

Asim, M, Hafeez, BB, Siddiqui, IA, Gerlach, C, Patz, M, Mukhtar, H & Baniahmad, AJJoBC 2011, 'Ligand-dependent corepressor acts as a novel androgen receptor corepressor, inhibits prostate cancer growth, and is functionally inactivated by the Src protein kinase', vol. 286, no. 43, pp. 37108-37117.

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2019a, *Breast cancer in Australia statistics*, viewed 26 Aug 2019, <<u>https://breast-cancer.</u>

Australian Institute of Health and Welfare 2019b, *Cancer data in Australia*, viewed 08 Jan 2020, <<u>https://www.aihw.gov.au/reports/cancer/cancer-data-in-australia/contents/summary</u>>.

Bacon, CW & D'Orso, IJT 2019, 'CDK9: a signaling hub for transcriptional control', vol. 10, no. 2, pp. 57-75.

Baglietto, L, Severi, G, English, DR, Krishnan, K, Hopper, JL, McLean, C, Morris, HA, Tilley, WD, Giles, GGJCE & Biomarkers, P 2010, 'Circulating steroid hormone levels and risk of breast cancer for postmenopausal women', vol. 19, no. 2, pp. 492-502.

Bai, S, He, B, Wilson, EMJM & biology, c 2005, 'Melanoma antigen gene protein MAGE-11 regulates androgen receptor function by modulating the interdomain interaction', vol. 25, no. 4, pp. 1238-1257.

Banneau, G, Guedj, M, MacGrogan, G, De Mascarel, I, Velasco, V, Schiappa, R, Bonadona, V, David, A, Dugast, C & Gilbert-Dussardier, BJBCR 2010,

'Molecular apocrine differentiation is a common feature of breast cancer in patients with germline PTEN mutations', vol. 12, no. 4, p. R63.

Barbier, O, Bélanger, AJBp, endocrinology, rC & metabolism 2008, 'Inactivation of androgens by UDP-glucuronosyltransferases in the human prostate', vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 259-270.

Barboric, M, Nissen, RM, Kanazawa, S, Jabrane-Ferrat, N & Peterlin, BMJMc 2001, 'NF-κB binds P-TEFb to stimulate transcriptional elongation by RNA polymerase II', vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 327-337.

Barcellos-Hoff, MHJCCR 2013, 'Does microenvironment contribute to the etiology of estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer?', vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 541-548.

Barfeld, SJ, Itkonen, HM, Urbanucci, A & Mills, IGJE-rc 2014, 'Androgenregulated metabolism and biosynthesis in prostate cancer', vol. 21, no. 4, pp. T57-T66.

Barille-Nion, S, Bah, N, Vequaud, E & Juin, PJAr 2012, 'Regulation of cancer cell survival by BCL2 family members upon prolonged mitotic arrest: opportunities for anticancer therapy', vol. 32, no. 10, pp. 4225-4233.

Bartek, J, Mistrik, M & Bartkova, JJCd 2013, 'Androgen receptor signaling fuels DNA repair and radioresistance in prostate cancer', vol. 3, no. 11, pp. 1222-1224.

K-MJTJoCE Bartsch, W, Horst, H-J, Derwahl, & Metabolism 1980, 'Interrelationships between sex hormone-binding globulin  $17\beta$ -estradiol, and testosterone,  $5\alpha$ -dihydrotestosterone, thyroxine, triiodothyronine and in prepubertal and pubertal girls', vol. 50, no. 6, pp. 1053-1056.

Baulieu, E-E & Robel, P 1995, 'Non-genomic mechanisms of action of steroid hormones', in *Non-Reproductive Actions of Sex Steroids*, vol. 191, Wiley Chichester, UK, pp. 24-42.

Baumli, S, Lolli, G, Lowe, ED, Troiani, S, Rusconi, L, Bullock, AN, Debreczeni, JÉ, Knapp, S & Johnson, LNJTEj 2008, 'The structure of P-TEFb (CDK9/cyclin T1), its complex with flavopiridol and regulation by phosphorylation', vol. 27, no. 13, pp. 1907-1918.

Beatson, GJL 1896, 'On the treatment of inoperable cases of carcinoma of the mamma', vol. 2.

Bennett, NC, Gardiner, RA, Hooper, JD, Johnson, DW, Gobe, GCJTijob & biology, c 2010, 'Molecular cell biology of androgen receptor signalling', vol. 42, no. 6, pp. 813-827.

Benson, JR, Jatoi, I, Keisch, M, Esteva, FJ, Makris, A & Jordan, VCJTL 2009, 'Early breast cancer', vol. 373, no. 9673, pp. 1463-1479.

Bentel, JM, Birrell, SN, Pickering, MA, Holds, DJ, Horsfall, DJ, Tilley, WDJM & endocrinology, c 1999, 'Androgen receptor agonist activity of the synthetic progestin, medroxyprogesterone acetate, in human breast cancer cells', vol. 154, no. 1-2, pp. 11-20.

Berrevoets, CA, Umar, A, Trapman, J & Brinkmann, AOJBJ 2004, 'Differential modulation of androgen receptor transcriptional activity by the nuclear receptor co-repressor (N-CoR)', vol. 379, no. 3, pp. 731-738.

Bertoli, C, Skotheim, JM & De Bruin, RAJNrMcb 2013, 'Control of cell cycle transcription during G1 and S phases', vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 518-528.

Bevan, CL, Hoare, S, Claessens, F, Heery, DM, Parker, MGJM & biology, c 1999, 'The AF1 and AF2 domains of the androgen receptor interact with distinct regions of SRC1', vol. 19, no. 12, pp. 8383-8392.

Bhatia-Gaur, R, Donjacour, AA, Sciavolino, PJ, Kim, M, Desai, N, Young, P, Norton, CR, Gridley, T, Cardiff, RD, Cunha, GRJG & development 1999, 'Roles for Nkx3. 1 in prostate development and cancer', vol. 13, no. 8, pp. 966-977.

Bi, M, Zhang, Z, Jiang, Y-Z, Xue, P, Wang, H, Lai, Z, Fu, X, De Angelis, C, Gong, Y & Gao, ZJNCB 2020, 'Enhancer reprogramming driven by high-order assemblies of transcription factors promotes phenotypic plasticity and breast cancer endocrine resistance', pp. 1-15.

Birrell, S, Bentel, J, Hickey, T, Ricciardelli, C, Weger, M, Horsfall, D, Tilley, WJTJosb & biology, m 1995, 'Androgens induce divergent proliferative responses in human breast cancer cell lines', vol. 52, no. 5, pp. 459-467.

Birrell, SN, Roder, DM, Horsfall, DJ, Bentel, JM & Tilley, WDJJoco 1995, 'Medroxyprogesterone acetate therapy in advanced breast cancer: the predictive value of androgen receptor expression', vol. 13, no. 7, pp. 1572-1577.

Bisteau, X, Caldez, MJ & Kaldis, PJC 2014, 'The complex relationship between liver cancer and the cell cycle: a story of multiple regulations', vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 79-111.

Bocchinfuso, WP, Lindzey, JK, Hewitt, SC, Clark, JA, Myers, PH, Cooper, R & Korach, KSJE 2000, 'Induction of mammary gland development in estrogen receptor-α knockout mice', vol. 141, no. 8, pp. 2982-2994.

Boffo, S, Damato, A, Alfano, L, Giordano, AJJoE & Research, CC 2018, 'CDK9 inhibitors in acute myeloid leukemia', vol. 37, no. 1, pp. 1-10.

Bohn, OL, Fuertes-Camilo, M, Navarro, L, Saldivar, J, Sanchez-Sosa, SJIJoC & Pathology, E 2010, 'p16INK4a expression in basal-like breast carcinoma', vol. 3, no. 6, p. 600.

Bonnefoi, H, Grellety, T, Tredan, O, Saghatchian, M, Dalenc, F, Mailliez, A, L'haridon, T, Cottu, P, Abadie-Lacourtoisie, S & You, BJAoO 2016, 'A phase II trial of abiraterone acetate plus prednisone in patients with triple-negative androgen receptor positive locally advanced or metastatic breast cancer (UCBG 12-1)', vol. 27, no. 5, pp. 812-818.

Bonnefoi, H, Piccart, M, Bogaerts, J, Mauriac, L, Fumoleau, P, Brain, E, Petit, T, Rouanet, P, Jassem, J & Blot, EJTlo 2011, 'TP53 status for prediction of sensitivity to taxane versus non-taxane neoadjuvant chemotherapy in breast cancer (EORTC 10994/BIG 1-00): a randomised phase 3 trial', vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 527-539.

Boonyaratanakornkit, V & Edwards, DP 2007, 'Receptor mechanisms mediating non-genomic actions of sex steroids', in *Seminars in reproductive medicine*, Copyright© 2007 by Thieme Medical Publishers, Inc., 333 Seventh Avenue, New ..., vol. 25, pp. 139-153.

Borriello, A, Caldarelli, I, Bencivenga, D, Criscuolo, M, Cucciolla, V, Tramontano, A, Oliva, A, Perrotta, S & Della Ragione, FJMCR 2011, 'p57Kip2 and cancer: time for a critical appraisal', vol. 9, no. 10, pp. 1269-1284.

Bosher, JM, Totty, NF, Hsuan, JJ, Williams, T & Hurst, HCJO 1996, 'A family of AP-2 proteins regulates c-erbB-2 expression in mammary carcinoma', vol. 13, no. 8, pp. 1701-1707.

Bosher, JM, Williams, T & Hurst, HCJPotNAoS 1995, 'The developmentally regulated transcription factor AP-2 is involved in c-erbB-2 overexpression in human mammary carcinoma', vol. 92, no. 3, pp. 744-747.

Botwood, N, Hamilton-Fairley, D, Kiddy, D, Robinson, S, Franks, SJTJosb & biology, m 1995, 'Sex hormone-binding globulin and female reproductive function', vol. 53, no. 1-6, pp. 529-531.

Brantley-Sieders, DM, Zhuang, G, Hicks, D, Fang, WB, Hwang, Y, Cates, JM, Coffman, K, Jackson, D, Bruckheimer, E & Muraoka-Cook, RSJTJoci 2008, 'The receptor tyrosine kinase EphA2 promotes mammary adenocarcinoma tumorigenesis and metastatic progression in mice by amplifying ErbB2 signaling', vol. 118, no. 1, pp. 64-78.

Bray, F, Ferlay, J, Soerjomataram, I, Siegel, RL, Torre, LA & Jemal, AJCacjfc 2018, 'Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries', vol. 68, no. 6, pp. 394-424.

Bretones, G, Delgado, MD & León, JJBeBA-GRM 2015, 'Myc and cell cycle control', vol. 1849, no. 5, pp. 506-516.

Brinkmann, A, Faber, P, Van Rooij, H, Kuiper, G, Ris, C, Klaassen, P, Van der Korput, J, Voorhorst, M, Van Laar, J & Mulder, EJJosb 1989, 'The human androgen receptor: domain structure, genomic organization and regulation of expression', vol. 34, no. 1-6, pp. 307-310.

Brisard, D, Eckerdt, F, Marsh, LA, Blyth, GT, Jain, S, Cristofanilli, M, Horiuchi, D & Platanias, LCJO 2018, 'Antineoplastic effects of selective CDK9 inhibition with atuveciclib on cancer stem-like cells in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 9, no. 99, p. 37305.

Brisken, C & O'Malley, BJCSHpib 2010, 'Hormone action in the mammary gland', vol. 2, no. 12, p. a003178.

Brown, C, Goss, S, Lubahn, D, Joseph, D, Wilson, E, French, F & Willard, HJAjohg 1989, 'Androgen receptor locus on the human X chromosome: regional localization to Xq11-12 and description of a DNA polymorphism', vol. 44, no. 2, p. 264.

Brown, J, Pirrung, M & McCue, LAJB 2017, 'FQC Dashboard: integrates FastQC results into a web-based, interactive, and extensible FASTQ quality control tool', vol. 33, no. 19, pp. 3137-3139.

Brzozowski, JS & Skelding, KAJP 2019. 'The multi-functional protein calcium/calmodulin stimulated kinase (CaMK) family: emerging targets for anti-cancer therapeutic intervention', vol. 12, no. 1, p. 8.

Buchanan, G, Greenberg, NM, Scher, HI, Harris, JM, Marshall, VR & Tilley, WDJCcr 2001, 'Collocation of androgen receptor gene mutations in prostate cancer', vol. 7, no. 5, pp. 1273-1281.

Buck, MJ & Lieb, JDJG 2004, 'ChIP-chip: considerations for the design, analysis, and application of genome-wide chromatin immunoprecipitation experiments', vol. 83, no. 3, pp. 349-360.

Buckley, MF, Sweeney, K, Hamilton, J, Sini, R, Manning, D, Nicholson, R, Watts, C, Musgrove, E & Sutherland, RJO 1993, 'Expression and amplification of cyclin genes in human breast cancer', vol. 8, no. 8, pp. 2127-2133.

Bui, HN, Sluss, PM, Blincko, S, Knol, DL, Blankenstein, MA & Heijboer, ACJS 2013, 'Dynamics of serum testosterone during the menstrual cycle evaluated by daily measurements with an ID-LC–MS/MS method and a 2nd generation automated immunoassay', vol. 78, no. 1, pp. 96-101.

Buratowski, SJC 1994, 'The basics of basal transcription by RNA polymerase II', vol. 77, no. 1, pp. 1-3.

Burd, CJ, Morey, LM & Knudsen, KEJE-rc 2006, 'Androgen receptor corepressors and prostate cancer', vol. 13, no. 4, pp. 979-994.

Butler, L, Perone, Y, Dehairs, J, Lupien, LE, de Laat, V, Talebi, A, Loda, M, Kinlaw, WB & Swinnen, JVJAddr 2020, 'Lipids and cancer: Emerging roles in pathogenesis, diagnosis and therapeutic intervention'.

Butler, LM, Centenera, MM & Swinnen, JVJE-rc 2016, 'Androgen control of lipid metabolism in prostate cancer: novel insights and future applications', vol. 23, no. 5, pp. R219-R227.

Butt, AJ, McNeil, CM, Musgrove, EA & Sutherland, RLJE-rc 2005, 'Downstream targets of growth factor and oestrogen signalling and endocrine resistance: the potential roles of c-Myc, cyclin D1 and cyclin E', vol. 12, no. Supplement\_1, pp. S47-S59.

Cadoo, KA, Gucalp, A, Traina, TAJBCT & Therapy 2014, 'Palbociclib: an evidence-based review of its potential in the treatment of breast cancer', vol. 6, p. 123.

Cai, Q, Dozmorov, M & Oh, YJC 2020, 'IGFBP-3/IGFBP-3 Receptor System as an Anti-Tumor and Anti-Metastatic Signaling in Cancer', vol. 9, no. 5, p. 1261.

Campbell, I, Magliocco, A, Moyana, T, Zheng, C & Xiang, JJCgt 2000, 'Adenovirus-mediated p16 INK4 gene transfer significantly suppresses human breast cancer growth', vol. 7, no. 9, pp. 1270-1278.

Campbell, KJ, Dhayade, S, Ferrari, N, Sims, AH, Johnson, E, Mason, SM, Dickson, A, Ryan, KM, Kalna, G, Edwards, JJCD & Disease 2018, 'MCL-1 is a prognostic indicator and drug target in breast cancer', vol. 9, no. 2, pp. 1-14.

Cao, J, Yang, J-c, Ramachandran, V, Arumugam, T, Deng, D-f, Li, Z-s, Xu, L-m, Logsdon, CDJCP & Biochemistry 2016, 'TM4SF1 regulates pancreatic cancer migration and invasion in vitro and in vivo', vol. 39, no. 2, pp. 740-750.

Cao, J, Zhu, S, Zhou, W, Li, J, Liu, C, Xuan, H, Yan, J, Zheng, L, Zhou, L & Yu, JJPo 2013, 'PLZF mediates the PTEN/AKT/FOXO3a signaling in suppression of prostate tumorigenesis', vol. 8, no. 12, p. e77922.

Cao, L, Chen, F, Yang, X, Xu, W, Xie, J & Yu, LJBeb 2014, 'Phylogenetic analysis of CDK and cyclin proteins in premetazoan lineages', vol. 14, no. 1, pp. 1-16.

Cao, X, Qin, J, Xie, Y, Khan, O, Dowd, F, Scofield, M, Lin, M-F & Tu, YJO 2006, 'Regulator of G-protein signaling 2 (RGS2) inhibits androgenindependent activation of androgen receptor in prostate cancer cells', vol. 25, no. 26, pp. 3719-3734.

Carroll, JS, Meyer, CA, Song, J, Li, W, Geistlinger, TR, Eeckhoute, J, Brodsky, AS, Keeton, EK, Fertuck, KC & Hall, GFJNg 2006, 'Genome-wide analysis of estrogen receptor binding sites', vol. 38, no. 11, pp. 1289-1297.

Cassandri, M, Fioravanti, R, Pomella, S, Valente, S, Rotili, D, Del Baldo, G, De Angelis, B, Rota, R & Mai, AJFiP 2020, 'CDK9 as a Valuable Target in Cancer: From Natural Compounds Inhibitors to Current Treatment in Pediatric Soft Tissue Sarcomas', vol. 11, p. 1230.

Centenera, MM, Harris, JM, Tilley, WD & Butler, LMJMe 2008, 'Minireview: the contribution of different androgen receptor domains to receptor dimerization and signaling', vol. 22, no. 11, pp. 2373-2382.

Centenera, MM, Hickey, TE, Jindal, S, Ryan, NK, Ravindranathan, P, Mohammed, H, Robinson, JL, Schiewer, MJ, Ma, S & Kapur, PJMo 2018, 'A patient-derived explant (PDE) model of hormone-dependent cancer', vol. 12, no. 9, pp. 1608-1622.

Chakravarti, D, LaMorte, VJ, Nelson, MC, Nakajima, T, Schulman, IG, Juguilon, H, Montminy, M & Evans, RMJN 1996, 'Role of CBP/P300 in nuclear receptor signalling', vol. 383, no. 6595, pp. 99-103.
Chandramohan, V, Mineva, ND, Burke, B, Jeay, S, Wu, M, Shen, J, Yang, W, Hann, SR & Sonenshein, GEJJocb 2008, 'c-Myc represses FOXO3a-mediated transcription of the gene encoding the p27Kip1 cyclin dependent kinase inhibitor', vol. 104, no. 6, pp. 2091-2106.

Chang, C, Kokontis, J & Liao, SJPotNAoS 1988, 'Structural analysis of complementary DNA and amino acid sequences of human and rat androgen receptors', vol. 85, no. 19, pp. 7211-7215.

Chen, F, Rodan, GA & Schmidt, AJZnkxNjoa 2002, 'Development of selective androgen receptor modulators and their therapeutic applications', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 162-168.

Chen, J-Q & Russo, JJBeBA-RoC 2009, 'ERα-negative and triple negative breast cancer: molecular features and potential therapeutic approaches', vol. 1796, no. 2, pp. 162-175.

Chen, M, Zhang, J, Sampieri, K, Clohessy, JG, Mendez, L, Gonzalez-Billalabeitia, E, Liu, X-S, Lee, Y-R, Fung, J & Katon, JMJNg 2018, 'An aberrant SREBP-dependent lipogenic program promotes metastatic prostate cancer', vol. 50, no. 2, pp. 206-218.

Chen, R, Liu, M, Li, H, Xue, Y, Ramey, WN, He, N, Ai, N, Luo, H, Zhu, Y, Zhou, NJG & development 2008, 'PP2B and PP1 $\alpha$  cooperatively disrupt 7SK snRNP to release P-TEFb for transcription in response to Ca2+ signaling', vol. 22, no. 10, pp. 1356-1368.

Chen, R, Yang, Z & Zhou, QJJoBC 2004, 'Phosphorylated positive transcription elongation factor b (P-TEFb) is tagged for inhibition through association with 7SK snRNA', vol. 279, no. 6, pp. 4153-4160.

Chen, S, Gulla, S, Cai, C & Balk, SPJJoBC 2012, 'Androgen receptor serine 81 phosphorylation mediates chromatin binding and transcriptional activation', vol. 287, no. 11, pp. 8571-8583.

Chen, S, Kesler, CT, Paschal, BM & Balk, SPJJoBC 2009, 'Androgen receptor phosphorylation and activity are regulated by an association with protein phosphatase 1', vol. 284, no. 38, pp. 25576-25584.

Chen, S, Xu, Y, Yuan, X, Bubley, GJ & Balk, SPJPotNAoS 2006, 'Androgen receptor phosphorylation and stabilization in prostate cancer by cyclindependent kinase 1', vol. 103, no. 43, pp. 15969-15974. Chen, Y, McCarthy, D, Robinson, M & Smyth, GKJBUsGAohwboprbveidep 2014, 'edgeR: differential expression analysis of digital gene expression data User's Guide'.

Cheng, G, Li, Y, Omoto, Y, Wang, Y, Berg, T, Nord, M, Vihko, P, Warner, M, Piao, Y-S, Gustafsson, J-AkJTJoCE & Metabolism 2005, 'Differential regulation of estrogen receptor (ER)  $\alpha$  and ER $\beta$  in primate mammary gland', vol. 90, no. 1, pp. 435-444.

Cheng, S, Brzostek, S, Lee, SR, Hollenberg, AN & Balk, SPJME 2002, 'Inhibition of the dihydrotestosterone-activated androgen receptor by nuclear receptor corepressor', vol. 16, no. 7, pp. 1492-1501.

Cheng, X-H, Black, M, Ustiyan, V, Le, T, Fulford, L, Sridharan, A, Medvedovic, M, Kalinichenko, VV, Whitsett, JA & Kalin, TVJPG 2014, 'SPDEF inhibits prostate carcinogenesis by disrupting a positive feedback loop in regulation of the Foxm1 oncogene', vol. 10, no. 9, p. e1004656.

Chi, D, Singhal, H, Li, L, Xiao, T, Liu, W, Pun, M, Jeselsohn, R, He, H, Lim, E & Vadhi, RJPotNAoS 2019, 'Estrogen receptor signaling is reprogrammed during breast tumorigenesis', vol. 116, no. 23, pp. 11437-11443.

Chia, KM, Liu, J, Francis, GD & Naderi, AJN 2011, 'A feedback loop between androgen receptor and ERK signaling in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer', vol. 13, no. 2, p. 154.

Chmelar, R, Buchanan, G, Need, EF, Tilley, W & Greenberg, NMJIJoc 2007, 'Androgen receptor coregulators and their involvement in the development and progression of prostate cancer', vol. 120, no. 4, pp. 719-733.

Choi, JE, Kang, SH, Lee, SJ & Bae, YKJAoso 2015, 'Androgen receptor expression predicts decreased survival in early stage triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 82-89.

Choi, KC & Yoon, HGJ생춘 2006, 'The corepressors SMRT and N-CoR are involved in agonist-and antagonist-regulated transcription by androgen receptor', vol. 2006, pp. 217-217.

Chuang, C, Pan, J, Hawke, DH, Lin, S-H & Yu-Lee, L-yJPo 2013, 'NudC deacetylation regulates mitotic progression', vol. 8, no. 9, p. e73841.

Cicenas, J, Kalyan, K, Sorokinas, A, Jatulyte, A, Valiunas, D, Kaupinis, A & Valius, MJC 2014, 'Highlights of the latest advances in research on CDK inhibitors', vol. 6, no. 4, pp. 2224-2242.

Cidado, J, Boiko, S, Proia, T, Ferguson, D, Criscione, SW, San Martin, M, Pop-Damkov, P, Su, N, Franklin, VNR & Chilamakuri, CSRJCCR 2020, 'AZD4573 is a highly selective CDK9 inhibitor that suppresses MCL-1 and induces apoptosis in hematologic cancer cells', vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 922-934.

Clinckemalie, L, Vanderschueren, D, Boonen, S, Claessens, FJM & endocrinology, c 2012, 'The hinge region in androgen receptor control', vol. 358, no. 1, pp. 1-8.

Cochrane, DR, Bernales, S, Jacobsen, BM, Cittelly, DM, Howe, EN, D'Amato, NC, Spoelstra, NS, Edgerton, SM, Jean, A & Guerrero, JJBCR 2014, 'Role of the androgen receptor in breast cancer and preclinical analysis of enzalutamide', vol. 16, no. 1, p. R7.

Coin, F & Egly, J-MJMc 2015, 'Revisiting the function of CDK7 in transcription by virtue of a recently described TFIIH kinase inhibitor', vol. 59, no. 4, pp. 513-514.

Coqueret, OJG 2002, 'Linking cyclins to transcriptional control', vol. 299, no. 1-2, pp. 35-55.

Couillard, S, Labrie, C, Bélanger, A, Candas, B, Pouliot, F & Labrie, FJJJotNCI 1998, 'Effect of dehydroepiandrosterone and the antiestrogen EM-800 on growth of human ZR-75-1 breast cancer xenografts', vol. 90, no. 10, pp. 772-778.

Criscitiello, C, Viale, G, Esposito, A & Curigliano, GJEooid 2014, 'Dinaciclib for the treatment of breast cancer', vol. 23, no. 9, pp. 1305-1312.

Crosby, ME 2007, 'Cell cycle: principles of control', vol. 80, no. 3, p. 141.

Cui, J, Shen, Y & Li, RJTimm 2013, 'Estrogen synthesis and signaling pathways during aging: from periphery to brain', vol. 19, no. 3, pp. 197-209.

Cutress, ML, Whitaker, HC, Mills, IG, Stewart, M & Neal, DEJJocs 2008, 'Structural basis for the nuclear import of the human androgen receptor', vol. 121, no. 7, pp. 957-968.

D'Santos, C, Taylor, C, Carroll, JS & Mohammed, HJDib 2015, 'RIME proteomics of estrogen and progesterone receptors in breast cancer', vol. 5, pp. 276-280.

Dai, X, Xiang, L, Li, T & Bai, ZJJoC 2016, 'Cancer hallmarks, biomarkers and breast cancer molecular subtypes', vol. 7, no. 10, p. 1281.

Dall, GV & Britt, KLJFio 2017, 'Estrogen effects on the mammary gland in early and late life and breast cancer risk', vol. 7, p. 110.

Dang, CVJC 2012, 'MYC on the path to cancer', vol. 149, no. 1, pp. 22-35.

Dang, CVJM & biology, c 1999, 'c-Myc target genes involved in cell growth, apoptosis, and metabolism', vol. 19, no. 1, pp. 1-11.

Darbre, PD 2015, Endocrine disruption and human health, Academic Press.

Davey, RA & Grossmann, MJTCBR 2016, 'Androgen receptor structure, function and biology: from bench to bedside', vol. 37, no. 1, p. 3.

Dawson, S-J, Makretsov, N, Blows, F, Driver, K, Provenzano, E, Le Quesne, J, Baglietto, L, Severi, G, Giles, G & McLean, CAJBjoc 2010, 'BCL2 in breast cancer: a favourable prognostic marker across molecular subtypes and independent of adjuvant therapy received', vol. 103, no. 5, pp. 668-675.

Dean, JL, McClendon, AK, Hickey, TE, Butler, LM, Tilley, WD, Witkiewicz, AK & Knudsen, ESJCc 2012, 'Therapeutic response to CDK4/6 inhibition in breast cancer defined by ex vivo analyses of human tumors', vol. 11, no. 14, pp. 2756-2761.

Dehm, SM, Regan, KM, Schmidt, LJ & Tindall, DJJCr 2007, 'Selective role of an NH2-terminal WxxLF motif for aberrant androgen receptor activation in androgen depletion–independent prostate cancer cells', vol. 67, no. 20, pp. 10067-10077.

Dent, R, Trudeau, M, Pritchard, KI, Hanna, WM, Kahn, HK, Sawka, CA, Lickley, LA, Rawlinson, E, Sun, P & Narod, SAJCcr 2007, 'Triple-negative breast cancer: clinical features and patterns of recurrence', vol. 13, no. 15, pp. 4429-4434.

DePriest, AD, Fiandalo, MV, Schlanger, S, Heemers, F, Mohler, JL, Liu, S & Heemers, HVJD 2016, 'Regulators of Androgen Action Resource: a one-stop shop for the comprehensive study of androgen receptor action', vol. 2016.

DeRose, YS, Wang, G, Lin, Y-C, Bernard, PS, Buys, SS, Ebbert, MT, Factor, R, Matsen, C, Milash, BA & Nelson, EJNm 2011, 'Tumor grafts derived from women with breast cancer authentically reflect tumor pathology, growth, metastasis and disease outcomes', vol. 17, no. 11, pp. 1514-1520.

Dey, A, Chao, S-H & Lane, DJCc 2007, 'HEXIM1 and the control of transcription elongation: from cancer and inflammation to AIDS and cardiac hypertrophy', vol. 6, no. 15, pp. 1856-1863.

Dhillon, SJD 2015, 'Palbociclib: first global approval', vol. 75, no. 5, pp. 543-551.

Diaz-Padilla, I, Siu, LL & Duran, IJInd 2009, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors as potential targeted anticancer agents', vol. 27, no. 6, p. 586.

Dick, FA & Rubin, SMJNrMcb 2013, 'Molecular mechanisms underlying RB protein function', vol. 14, no. 5, pp. 297-306.

Dickson, C, Fantl, V, Gillett, C, Brookes, S, Bartek, J, Smith, R, Fisher, C, Barnes, D & Peters, GJCl 1995, 'Amplification of chromosome band 11q13 and a role for cyclin D1 in human breast cancer', vol. 90, no. 1, pp. 43-50.

Dimitrakakis, C & Bondy, CJBcr 2009, 'Androgens and the breast', vol. 11, no. 5, p. 212.

Dimitrakakis, C, Zhou, J, Wang, J, Belanger, A, LaBrie, F, Cheng, C, Powell, D & Bondy, CJM 2003, 'A physiologic role for testosterone in limiting estrogenic stimulation of the breast', vol. 10, no. 4, pp. 292-298.

Ding, L, Cao, J, Lin, W, Chen, H, Xiong, X, Ao, H, Yu, M, Lin, J & Cui, QJIJoMS 2020, 'The Roles of Cyclin-Dependent Kinases in Cell-Cycle Progression and Therapeutic Strategies in Human Breast Cancer', vol. 21, no. 6, p. 1960.

Dittmer, S, Kovacs, Z, Yuan, SH, Siszler, G, Kögl, M, Summer, H, Geerts, A, Golz, S, Shioda, T & Methner, AJJocs 2011, 'TOX3 is a neuronal survival factor that induces transcription depending on the presence of CITED1 or phosphorylated CREB in the transcriptionally active complex', vol. 124, no. 2, pp. 252-260.

Doane, AS, Danso, M, Lal, P, Donaton, M, Zhang, L, Hudis, C & Gerald, WJO 2006, 'An estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer subset characterized by a hormonally regulated transcriptional program and response to androgen', vol. 25, no. 28, pp. 3994-4008.

Dorgan, JF, Stanczyk, FZ, Kahle, LL & Brinton, LAJBCR 2010, 'Prospective case-control study of premenopausal serum estradiol and testosterone levels and breast cancer risk', vol. 12, no. 6, p. R98.

Dorwart, MR, Shcheynikov, N, Yang, D & Muallem, SJP 2008, 'The solute carrier 26 family of proteins in epithelial ion transport'.

dos Santos Paparidis, NF, Durvale, MC & Canduri, FJMB 2017, 'The emerging picture of CDK9/P-TEFb: more than 20 years of advances since PITALRE', vol. 13, no. 2, pp. 246-276.

Driggers, PH & Segars, JH 2002, 'Estrogen action and cytoplasmic signaling pathways. Part II: the role of growth factors and phosphorylation in estrogen signaling', vol. 13, no. 10, pp. 422-427.

du Toit, T & Swart, ACJTCR 2016, 'Perspective on the regulatory role of UGT2B28 as a conjugating enzyme in the progression of prostate cancer', vol. 5, no. S7, pp. S1496-S1502.

Dubik, D & Shiu, RJJoBC 1988, 'Transcriptional regulation of c-myc oncogene expression by estrogen in hormone-responsive human breast cancer cells', vol. 263, no. 25, pp. 12705-12708.

Dvir, A, Conaway, JW, Conaway, RCJCoig & development 2001, 'Mechanism of transcription initiation and promoter escape by RNA polymerase II', vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 209-214.

Dzięgelewska, Ż & Gajewska, M 2018, 'Stromal-Epithelial Interactions during Mammary Gland Development', in *Stromal Cells-Structure, Function, and Therapeutic Implications*, IntechOpen.

Ebauer, M, Wachtel, M, Niggli, F & Schäfer, BJO 2007, 'Comparative expression profiling identifies an in vivo target gene signature with TFAP2B as a mediator of the survival function of PAX3/FKHR', vol. 26, no. 51, pp. 7267-7281.

Echalier, A, Endicott, JA, Noble, MEJBeBA-P & Proteomics 2010, 'Recent developments in cyclin-dependent kinase biochemical and structural studies', vol. 1804, no. 3, pp. 511-519.

Eckert, D, Buhl, S, Weber, S, Jäger, R & Schorle, HJGb 2005, 'The AP-2 family of transcription factors', vol. 6, no. 13, pp. 1-8.

Edwards, A, Hammond, HA, Jin, L, Caskey, CT & Chakraborty, RJG 1992, 'Genetic variation at five trimeric and tetrameric tandem repeat loci in four human population groups', vol. 12, no. 2, pp. 241-253.

Eeckhoute, J, Carroll, JS, Geistlinger, TR, Torres-Arzayus, MI, Brown, MJG & development 2006, 'A cell-type-specific transcriptional network required for estrogen regulation of cyclin D1 and cell cycle progression in breast cancer', vol. 20, no. 18, pp. 2513-2526.

Egloff, S, Van Herreweghe, E, Kiss, TJM & Biology, C 2006, 'Regulation of polymerase II transcription by 7SK snRNA: two distinct RNA elements direct P-TEFb and HEXIM1 binding', vol. 26, no. 2, pp. 630-642.

Elledge, SJ & Spottswood, MRJTEJ 1991, 'A new human p34 protein kinase, CDK2, identified by complementation of a cdc28 mutation in Saccharomyces cerevisiae, is a homolog of Xenopus Eg1', vol. 10, no. 9, pp. 2653-2659.

Elmlund, H, Baraznenok, V, Lindahl, M, Samuelsen, CO, Koeck, PJ, Holmberg, S, Hebert, H & Gustafsson, CMJPotNAoS 2006, 'The cyclindependent kinase 8 module sterically blocks Mediator interactions with RNA polymerase II', vol. 103, no. 43, pp. 15788-15793.

Emily, H-YC, Wei, MC, Weiler, S, Flavell, RA, Mak, TW, Lindsten, T & Korsmeyer, SJJMc 2001, 'BCL-2, BCL-XL sequester BH3 domain-only molecules preventing BAX-and BAK-mediated mitochondrial apoptosis', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 705-711.

Endicott, JA, Noble, ME & Johnson, LNJArob 2012, 'The structural basis for control of eukaryotic protein kinases', vol. 81, pp. 587-613.

Enmark, E, Pelto-Huikko, M, Grandien, K, Lagercrantz, S, Lagercrantz, J, Fried, G, Nordenskjöld, M, Gustafsson, J-AkJTJoCE & Metabolism 1997, 'Human estrogen receptor  $\beta$ -gene structure, chromosomal localization, and expression pattern', vol. 82, no. 12, pp. 4258-4265.

Enriori, CL, Orsini, W, del Carmen Cremona, M, Etkin, AE, Cardillo, LR & Reforzo-Membrives, JJGo 1986, 'Decrease of circulating level of SHBG in postmenopausal obese women as a risk factor in breast cancer: reversible effect of weight loss', vol. 23, no. 1, pp. 77-86.

Espinosa Fernandez, JR, Eckhardt, BL, Lee, J, Lim, B, Pearson, T, Seitz, RS, Hout, DR, Schweitzer, BL, Nielsen, TJ & Lawrence, ORJPo 2020, 'Identification of triple-negative breast cancer cell lines classified under the same molecular subtype using different molecular characterization techniques: Implications for translational research', vol. 15, no. 4, p. e0231953.

Fabian, CJIjocp 2007, 'The what, why and how of aromatase inhibitors: hormonal agents for treatment and prevention of breast cancer', vol. 61, no. 12, pp. 2051-2063.

Falco, GD, Giordano, AJCb & therapy 2002, 'CDK9: from basal transcription to cancer and AIDS', vol. 1, no. 4, pp. 341-346.

Farmer, P, Bonnefoi, H, Becette, V, Tubiana-Hulin, M, Fumoleau, P, Larsimont, D, MacGrogan, G, Bergh, J, Cameron, D & Goldstein, DJBCR 2005, 'Identification of molecular apocrine breast tumours by microarray analysis', vol. 7, no. 2, p. P2. 11.

Feng, Y, Manka, D, Wagner, K-U & Khan, SAJPotNAoS 2007, 'Estrogen receptor- $\alpha$  expression in the mammary epithelium is required for ductal and alveolar morphogenesis in mice', vol. 104, no. 37, pp. 14718-14723.

Feng, Y, Zhou, L, Sun, X & Li, QJO 2017, 'Homeodomain-interacting protein kinase 2 (HIPK2): a promising target for anti-cancer therapies', vol. 8, no. 12, p. 20452.

Finn, RS, Aleshin, A & Slamon, DJJBCR 2016, 'Targeting the cyclindependent kinases (CDK) 4/6 in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancers', vol. 18, no. 1, p. 17.

Finn, RS, Crown, JP, Boer, K, Lang, I, Parikh, RJ, Patel, R, Schmidt, M, Hagenstad, C, Lim, H & Pinter10, T 2014, 'Preliminary results of a randomized phase 2 study of PD 0332991, a cyclin-dependent kinase 4/6 inhibitor, in first-line combination with letrozole for treatment of patients with ER-positive, postmenopausal, HER2-Negative advanced breast cancer. San Antonio Breast Cancer Symposium (SABCS)(San Antonio), pp S1–S6'.

Finn, RS, Crown, JP, Lang, I, Boer, K, Bondarenko, IM, Kulyk, SO, Ettl, J, Patel, R, Pinter, T & Schmidt, MJTlo 2015, 'The cyclin-dependent kinase 4/6 inhibitor palbociclib in combination with letrozole versus letrozole alone as first-line treatment of oestrogen receptor-positive, HER2-negative, advanced breast cancer (PALOMA-1/TRIO-18): a randomised phase 2 study', vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 25-35.

Finn, RS, Dering, J, Conklin, D, Kalous, O, Cohen, DJ, Desai, AJ, Ginther, C, Atefi, M, Chen, I & Fowst, CJBCR 2009, 'PD 0332991, a selective cyclin D kinase 4/6 inhibitor, preferentially inhibits proliferation of luminal estrogen receptor-positive human breast cancer cell lines in vitro', vol. 11, no. 5, p. R77.

Fisher, RPJT 2017, 'CDK regulation of transcription by RNAP II: Not over 'til it's over?', vol. 8, no. 2, pp. 81-90.

Flores, VA, Taylor, HSJE & Clinics, M 2015, 'The effect of menopausal hormone therapies on breast cancer: avoiding the risk', vol. 44, no. 3, pp. 587-602.

Foradori, C, Weiser, M & Handa, RJJFin 2008, 'Non-genomic actions of androgens', vol. 29, no. 2, pp. 169-181.

Fornier, M, Rathkopf, D, Shah, M, Patil, S, O'Reilly, E, Tse, A, Hudis, C, Lefkowitz, R, Kelsen, D & Schwartz, GJCCR 2007, 'Phase I dose-finding study of weekly docetaxel followed by flavopiridol for patients with advanced solid tumors', vol. 13, no. 19, pp. 5841-5846.

Forsbach, G, Güitrón-Cantú, A, Vázquez-Lara, J, Mota-Morales, M, Díaz-Mendoza, MLJAog & obstetrics 2000, 'Virilizing adrenal adenoma and primary amenorrhea in a girl with adrenal hyperplasia', vol. 263, no. 3, pp. 134-136.

Foster, JS & Wimalasena, JJME 1996, 'Estrogen regulates activity of cyclindependent kinases and retinoblastoma protein phosphorylation in breast cancer cells', vol. 10, no. 5, pp. 488-498.

Franco, LC, Morales, F, Boffo, S & Giordano, AJJoCB 2018, 'CDK9: A key player in cancer and other diseases', vol. 119, no. 2, pp. 1273-1284.

Friedrichs, N, Jäger, R, Paggen, E, Rudlowski, C, Merkelbach-Bruse, S, Schorle, H & Buettner, RJMp 2005, 'Distinct spatial expression patterns of AP-2alpha and AP-2gamma in non-neoplastic human breast and breast cancer', vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 431-438.

Fries, GR, Gassen, NC & Rein, TJIjoms 2017, 'The FKBP51 glucocorticoid receptor co-chaperone: regulation, function, and implications in health and disease', vol. 18, no. 12, p. 2614.

Frønsdal, K, Engedal, N, Slagsvold, T & Saatcioglu, FJJoBC 1998, 'CREB binding protein is a coactivator for the androgen receptor and mediates cross-talk with AP-1', vol. 273, no. 48, pp. 31853-31859.

Fry, DW, Harvey, PJ, Keller, PR, Elliott, WL, Meade, M, Trachet, E, Albassam, M, Zheng, X, Leopold, WR & Pryer, NKJMct 2004, 'Specific inhibition of cyclin-dependent kinase 4/6 by PD 0332991 and associated antitumor activity in human tumor xenografts', vol. 3, no. 11, pp. 1427-1438.

Fu, L, Shi, K, Wang, J, Chen, W, Shi, D, Tian, Y, Guo, W, Yu, W, Xiao, X & Kang, TJMc 2014, 'TFAP2B overexpression contributes to tumor growth and a

poor prognosis of human lung adenocarcinoma through modulation of ERK and VEGF/PEDF signaling', vol. 13, no. 1, p. 89.

Fu, T-J, Peng, J, Lee, G, Price, DH & Flores, OJJoBC 1999, 'Cyclin K functions as a CDK9 regulatory subunit and participates in RNA polymerase II transcription', vol. 274, no. 49, pp. 34527-34530.

Fu, X, Zhang, H, Chen, Z, Yang, Z, Shi, D, Liu, T, Chen, W, Yao, F, Su, X, Deng, WJCd & disease 2019, 'TFAP2B overexpression contributes to tumor growth and progression of thyroid cancer through the COX-2 signaling pathway', vol. 10, no. 6, pp. 1-13.

Fuda, NJ, Ardehali, MB & Lis, JTJN 2009, 'Defining mechanisms that regulate RNA polymerase II transcription in vivo', vol. 461, no. 7261, pp. 186-192.

Fujii, T, Shimada, K, Anai, S, Fujimoto, K & Konishi, NJCs 2013, 'ALKBH 2, a novel A lk B homologue, contributes to human bladder cancer progression by regulating MUC 1 expression', vol. 104, no. 3, pp. 321-327.

Fujimoto, N, Yeh, S, Kang, H-Y, Inui, S, Chang, H-C, Mizokami, A & Chang, CJJoBC 1999, 'Cloning and characterization of androgen receptor coactivator, ARA55, in human prostate', vol. 274, no. 12, pp. 8316-8321.

Furey, TSJNRG 2012, 'ChIP-seq and beyond: new and improved methodologies to detect and characterize protein–DNA interactions', vol. 13, no. 12, pp. 840-852.

Galbraith, MD, Bender, H & Espinosa, JMJT 2019, 'Therapeutic targeting of transcriptional cyclin-dependent kinases', vol. 10, no. 2, pp. 118-136.

García-Reyes, B, Kretz, A-L, Ruff, J-P, Von Karstedt, S, Hillenbrand, A, Knippschild, U, Henne-Bruns, D & Lemke, JJIJoMS 2018, 'The emerging role of cyclin-dependent kinases (CDKs) in pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma', vol. 19, no. 10, p. 3219.

Gaubatz, S, Imhof, A, Dosch, R, Werner, O, Mitchell, P, Buettner, R & Eilers, MJTEj 1995, 'Transcriptional activation by Myc is under negative control by the transcription factor AP-2', vol. 14, no. 7, pp. 1508-1519.

Gavet, O & Pines, JJDc 2010, 'Progressive activation of CyclinB1-Cdk1 coordinates entry to mitosis', vol. 18, no. 4, pp. 533-543.

Gesson, K, Vidak, S & Foisner, R 2014, 'Lamina-associated polypeptide (LAP)  $2\alpha$  and nucleoplasmic lamins in adult stem cell regulation and disease', in *Seminars in cell & developmental biology*, Elsevier, vol. 29, pp. 116-124.

Ghiasi, N, Habibagahi, M, Rosli, R, Ghaderi, A, Yusoff, K, Hosseini, A, Abdullah, S & Jaberipour, MJAPJoCP 2013, 'Tumour suppressive effects of WEE1 gene silencing in breast cancer cells', vol. 14, no. 11, pp. 6605-6611.

Gillett, C, Fantl, V, Smith, R, Fisher, C, Bartek, J, Dickson, C, Barnes, D & Peters, GJCr 1994, 'Amplification and overexpression of cyclin D1 in breast cancer detected by immunohistochemical staining', vol. 54, no. 7, pp. 1812-1817.

Gioeli, D, Ficarro, SB, Kwiek, JJ, Aaronson, D, Hancock, M, Catling, AD, White, FM, Christian, RE, Settlage, RE & Shabanowitz, JJJoBC 2002, 'Androgen receptor phosphorylation Regulation and identification of the phosphorylation sites', vol. 277, no. 32, pp. 29304-29314.

Glass, CK & Rosenfeld, MG 2000, 'The coregulator exchange in transcriptional functions of nuclear receptors', vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 121-141.

Glover-Cutter, K, Larochelle, S, Erickson, B, Zhang, C, Shokat, K, Fisher, RP, Bentley, DLJM & biology, c 2009, 'TFIIH-associated Cdk7 kinase functions in phosphorylation of C-terminal domain Ser7 residues, promoter-proximal pausing, and termination by RNA polymerase II', vol. 29, no. 20, pp. 5455-5464.

Gnanapragasam, V, Leung, H, Pulimood, A, Neal, D & Robson, CJBjoc 2001, 'Expression of RAC 3, a steroid hormone receptor co-activator in prostate cancer', vol. 85, no. 12, pp. 1928-1936.

Goel, S, Wang, Q, Watt, AC, Tolaney, SM, Dillon, DA, Li, W, Ramm, S, Palmer, AC, Yuzugullu, H & Varadan, VJCc 2016, 'Overcoming therapeutic resistance in HER2-positive breast cancers with CDK4/6 inhibitors', vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 255-269.

Gogoi, UR, Bhowmik, MK, Bhattacharjee, D, Ghosh, AK & Majumdar, G 2016, 'A study and analysis of hybrid intelligent techniques for breast cancer detection using breast thermograms', in *Hybrid Soft Computing Approaches*, Springer, pp. 329-359.

Goldenberg, IJJ 1964, 'Testosterone propionate therapy in breast cancer', vol. 188, p. 1069.

Gompel, A, Somaï, S, Chaouat, M, Kazem, A, Kloosterboer, HJ, Beusman, I, Forgez, P, Mimoun, M & Rostène, WJS 2000, 'Hormonal regulation of apoptosis in breast cells and tissues', vol. 65, no. 10-11, pp. 593-598.

Gonzalez, L, Corte, M, Vazquez, J, Junquera, S, Sanchez, R, Alvarez, A, Rodriguez, J, Lamelas, M & Vizoso, F 2008, 'Androgen receptor expression in breast cancer: relationship with clinicopathological characteristics of the tumors, prognosis, and expression of metalloproteases and their inhibitors', vol. 8, p. 149.

Gordon, V, Bhadel, S, Wunderlich, W, Zhang, J, Ficarro, SB, Mollah, SA, Shabanowitz, J, Hunt, DF, Xenarios, I & Hahn, WCJMe 2010, 'CDK9 regulates AR promoter selectivity and cell growth through serine 81 phosphorylation', vol. 24, no. 12, pp. 2267-2280.

Greenblatt, RB, Colle, ML, Mahesh, VBJO & gynecology 1976, 'Ovarian and adrenal steroid production in the postmenopausal woman', vol. 47, no. 4, pp. 383-387.

Griffin, JE & Wilson, JDJE 1990. 'Testosterone Grino, PB. at high concentrations interacts with the human androgen receptor similarly to dihydrotestosterone', vol. 126, no. 2, pp. 1165-1172.

Gu, Y, Rosenblatt, J & Morgan, DJTEj 1992, 'Cell cycle regulation of CDK2 activity by phosphorylation of Thr160 and Tyr15', vol. 11, no. 11, pp. 3995-4005.

Gucalp, A, Tolaney, S, Isakoff, SJ, Ingle, JN, Liu, MC, Carey, LA, Blackwell, K, Rugo, H, Nabell, L & Forero, AJCcr 2013, 'Phase II trial of bicalutamide in patients with androgen receptor-positive, estrogen receptor-negative metastatic breast cancer', vol. 19, no. 19, pp. 5505-5512.

Gudjonsson, T, Adriance, MC, Sternlicht, MD, Petersen, OW, Bissell, MJJJomgb & neoplasia 2005, 'Myoepithelial cells: their origin and function in breast morphogenesis and neoplasia', vol. 10, no. 3, pp. 261-272.

Guiu, S, Mollevi, C, Charon-Barra, C, Boissière, F, Crapez, E, Chartron, E, Lamy, P-J, Gutowski, M, Bourgier, C & Romieu, GJBjoc 2018, 'Prognostic value of androgen receptor and FOXA1 co-expression in non-metastatic triple negative breast cancer and correlation with other biomarkers', vol. 119, no. 1, pp. 76-79.

Gupta, G, Minn, A, Kang, Y, Siegel, P, Serganova, I, Cordon-Cardo, C, Olshen, A, Gerald, W & Massagué, J 2005, 'Identifying site-specific metastasis

genes and functions', in *Cold Spring Harbor symposia on quantitative biology*, Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, vol. 70, pp. 149-158.

Gurel, B, Iwata, T, Koh, CM, Jenkins, RB, Lan, F, Van Dang, C, Hicks, JL, Morgan, J, Cornish, TC & Sutcliffe, SJMp 2008, 'Nuclear MYC protein overexpression is an early alteration in human prostate carcinogenesis', vol. 21, no. 9, pp. 1156-1167.

Gusterson, BA & Stein, T 2012, 'Human breast development', in *Seminars in cell & developmental biology*, Elsevier, vol. 23, pp. 567-573.

Hackenberg, R, Hawighorst, T, Filmer, A, Nia, AH, Schulz, K-DJBcr & treatment 1993, 'Medroxyprogesterone acetate inhibits the proliferation of estrogen-and progesterone-receptor negative MFM-223 human mammary cancer cells via the androgen receptor', vol. 25, no. 3, pp. 217-224.

Hackenberg, R, Lüttchens, S, Hofmann, J, Kunzmann, R, Hölzel, F & Schulz, K-DJCr 1991, 'Androgen sensitivity of the new human breast cancer cell line MFM-223', vol. 51, no. 20, pp. 5722-5727.

Haelens, A, Tanner, T, Denayer, S, Callewaert, L & Claessens, FJCr 2007, 'The hinge region regulates DNA binding, nuclear translocation, and transactivation of the androgen receptor', vol. 67, no. 9, pp. 4514-4523.

Haffty, BG, Yang, Q, Reiss, M, Kearney, T, Higgins, SA, Weidhaas, J, Harris, L, Hait, W & Toppmeyer, DJJoco 2006, 'Locoregional relapse and distant metastasis in conservatively managed triple negative early-stage breast cancer', vol. 24, no. 36, pp. 5652-5657.

Halene, S, Wang, L, Cooper, RM, Bockstoce, DC, Robbins, PB & Kohn, DBJB, The Journal of the American Society of Hematology 1999, 'Improved expression in hematopoietic and lymphoid cells in mice after transplantation of bone marrow transduced with a modified retroviral vector', vol. 94, no. 10, pp. 3349-3357.

Hall, R, Birrell, S, Tilley, W & Sutherland, RJEjoc 1994, 'MDA-MB-453, an androgen-responsive human breast carcinoma cell line with high level androgen receptor expression', vol. 30, no. 4, pp. 484-490.

Hall, RE, Tilley, WD, McPhaul, MJ & Sutherland, RLJIjoc 1992, 'Regulation of androgen receptor gene expression by steroids and retinoic acid in human breast-cancer cells', vol. 52, no. 5, pp. 778-784.

Hamilton, E & Infante, JRJCtr 2016, 'Targeting CDK4/6 in patients with cancer', vol. 45, pp. 129-138.

Han, H, Nutiu, R, Moffat, J & Blencowe, BJJC 2011, 'SnapShot: High-throughput sequencing applications', vol. 146, no. 6, pp. 1044-1044. e1042.

Hanahan, D & Weinberg, RAJc 2011, 'Hallmarks of cancer: the next generation', vol. 144, no. 5, pp. 646-674.

Hankinson, SE, Willett, WC, Manson, JE, Colditz, GA, Hunter, DJ, Spiegelman, D, Barbieri, RL & Speizer, FEJJJotNCI 1998, 'Plasma sex steroid hormone levels and risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women', vol. 90, no. 17, pp. 1292-1299.

Hara, S, Kawasaki, S, Yoshihara, M, Winegarner, A, Busch, C, Tsujikawa, M & Nishida, KJJoBC 2019, 'Transcription factor TFAP2B up-regulates human corneal endothelial cell–specific genes during corneal development and maintenance', vol. 294, no. 7, pp. 2460-2469.

Hartwell, LH, Culotti, J, Pringle, JR & Reid, BJJS 1974, 'Genetic control of the cell division cycle in yeast', vol. 183, no. 4120, pp. 46-51.

Hartwell, LH & Kastan, MBJS 1994, 'Cell cycle control and cancer', vol. 266, no. 5192, pp. 1821-1828.

Harvell, DM, Richer, JK, Singh, M, Spoelstra, N, Finlayson, C, Borges, VF, Elias, AD, Horwitz, KBJBcr & treatment 2008, 'Estrogen regulated gene expression in response to neoadjuvant endocrine therapy of breast cancers: tamoxifen agonist effects dominate in the presence of an aromatase inhibitor', vol. 112, no. 3, pp. 489-501.

Harwood, DT & Handelsman, DJJCCA 2009, 'Development and validation of sensitive liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry assay а to simultaneously measure androgens serum and estrogens in without derivatization', vol. 409, no. 1-2, pp. 78-84.

Hashmi, AA, Naz, S, Hashmi, SK, Hussain, ZF, Irfan, M, Khan, EY, Faridi, N, Khan, A & Edhi, MMJBcp 2018, 'Prognostic significance of p16 & p53 immunohistochemical expression in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 18, no. 1, p. 9.

Hassiotou, F & Geddes, DJCa 2013, 'Anatomy of the human mammary gland: Current status of knowledge', vol. 26, no. 1, pp. 29-48. He, B, Kemppainen, JA, Voegel, JJ, Gronemeyer, H & Wilson, EMJJoBC 1999, 'Activation function 2 in the human androgen receptor ligand binding domain mediates interdomain communication with the NH2-terminal domain', vol. 274, no. 52, pp. 37219-37225.

He, B, Kemppainen, JA & Wilson, EMJJoBC 2000, 'FXXLF and WXXLF sequences mediate the NH2-terminal interaction with the ligand binding domain of the androgen receptor', vol. 275, no. 30, pp. 22986-22994.

Hedman, H & Henriksson, RJEjoc 2007, 'LRIG inhibitors of growth factor signalling–double-edged swords in human cancer?', vol. 43, no. 4, pp. 676-682.

Heemers, HV & Tindall, DJJEr 2007, 'Androgen receptor (AR) coregulators: a diversity of functions converging on and regulating the AR transcriptional complex', vol. 28, no. 7, pp. 778-808.

Heinlein, CA & Chang, CJEr 2002, 'Androgen receptor (AR) coregulators: an overview', vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 175-200.

Helzlsouer, KJ, Gordon, GB, Alberg, AJ, Bush, TL & Comstock, GWJCr 1992, 'Relationship of prediagnostic serum levels of dehydroepiandrosterone and dehydroepiandrosterone sulfate to the risk of developing premenopausal breast cancer', vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 1-4.

Herschkowitz, JI, He, X, Fan, C & Perou, CMJBCR 2008, 'The functional loss of the retinoblastoma tumour suppressor is a common event in basal-like and luminal B breast carcinomas', vol. 10, no. 5, pp. 1-13.

Hickey, T, Robinson, J, Carroll, J & Tilley, WJMe 2012, 'Minireview: the androgen receptor in breast tissues: growth inhibitor, tumor suppressor, oncogene?', vol. 26, no. 8, pp. 1252-1267.

Hickey, TE, Selth, LA, Chia, KM, Laven-Law, G, Milioli, HH, Roden, D, Jindal, S, Hui, M, Finlay-Schultz, J & Ebrahimie, EJNM 2021, 'The androgen receptor is a tumor suppressor in estrogen receptor–positive breast cancer', vol. 27, no. 2, pp. 310-320.

Ho, JW, Bishop, E, Karchenko, PV, Nègre, N, White, KP & Park, PJJBg 2011, 'ChIP-chip versus ChIP-seq: lessons for experimental design and data analysis', vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 1-12.

Hofling, M, Hirschberg, AL, Skoog, L, Tani, E, Hägerström, T & von Schoultz, BJM 2007, 'Testosterone inhibits estrogen/progestogen-induced breast cell proliferation in postmenopausal women', vol. 14, no. 2, pp. 183-190.

Hollywood, DP & Hurst, HCJTEj 1993, 'A novel transcription factor, OB2-1, is required for overexpression of the proto-oncogene c-erbB-2 in mammary tumour lines', vol. 12, no. 6, pp. 2369-2375.

Honma, K, Tsuzuki, S, Nakagawa, M, Tagawa, H, Nakamura, S, Morishima, Y & Seto, MJB, The Journal of the American Society of Hematology 2009, 'TNFAIP3/A20 functions as a novel tumor suppressor gene in several subtypes of non-Hodgkin lymphomas', vol. 114, no. 12, pp. 2467-2475.

Horiuchi, D, Kusdra, L, Huskey, NE, Chandriani, S, Lenburg, ME, Gonzalez-Angulo, AM, Creasman, KJ, Bazarov, AV, Smyth, JW & Davis, SEJJoEM 2012, 'MYC pathway activation in triple-negative breast cancer is synthetic lethal with CDK inhibition', vol. 209, no. 4, pp. 679-696.

Hortobagyi, GN, Stemmer, SM, Burris, HA, Yap, Y-S, Sonke, GS, Paluch-Shimon, S, Campone, M, Blackwell, KL, André, F & Winer, EPJNEJoM 2016, 'Ribociclib as first-line therapy for HR-positive, advanced breast cancer', vol. 375, no. 18, pp. 1738-1748.

Howell, SJ, Johnston, SR, Howell, AJBp, endocrinology, rC & metabolism 2004, 'The use of selective estrogen receptor modulators and selective estrogen receptor down-regulators in breast cancer', vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 47-66.

Howlader, N, Noone, A, Krapcho, M, Miller, D, Brest, A, Yu, M, Ruhl, J, Tatalovich, Z, Mariotto, A & Lewis, DJNCI 2019, 'SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975-2016'.

Hsieh, C-L, Botta, G, Gao, S, Li, T, Van Allen, EM, Treacy, DJ, Cai, C, He, HH, Sweeney, CJ & Brown, MJCr 2015, 'PLZF, a tumor suppressor genetically lost in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer, is a mediator of resistance to androgen deprivation therapy', vol. 75, no. 10, pp. 1944-1948.

Hsin, J-P, Manley, JLJG & development 2012, 'The RNA polymerase II CTD coordinates transcription and RNA processing', vol. 26, no. 19, pp. 2119-2137.

Hsing, AW, McLaughlin, JK, Cocco, P, Chien, HTC, Fraumeni, JFJCc & control 1998, 'Risk factors for male breast cancer (United States)', vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 269-275.

Hsu, S-H, Wang, L-T, Lee, K-T, Chen, Y-L, Liu, K-Y, Suen, J-L, Chai, C-Y & Wang, S-NJCr 2013, 'Proinflammatory homeobox gene, ISX, regulates tumor growth and survival in hepatocellular carcinoma', vol. 73, no. 2, pp. 508-518.

Hu, J, Tan, SK, Lim, MGL, Chang, SH, Cui, G, Liu, S, Narasimhan, K, New, SY, Wang, X & Chen, CJBJ 2018, 'Identification of a Wells–Dawson polyoxometalate-based AP- $2\gamma$  inhibitor with pro-apoptotic activity', vol. 475, no. 11, pp. 1965-1977.

Hu, R, Dawood, S, Holmes, MD, Collins, LC, Schnitt, SJ, Cole, K, Marotti, JD, Hankinson, SE, Colditz, GA & Tamimi, RMJCcr 2011, 'Androgen receptor expression and breast cancer survival in postmenopausal women', vol. 17, no. 7, pp. 1867-1874.

Hu, R, Peng, G, Dai, H, Breuer, E-K, Stemke-Hale, K, Li, K, Gonzalez-Angulo, AM, Mills, GB & Lin, S-YJCr 2011, 'ZNF668 functions as a tumor suppressor by regulating p53 stability and function in breast cancer', vol. 71, no. 20, pp. 6524-6534.

Huang, C-H, Lujambio, A, Zuber, J, Tschaharganeh, DF, Doran, MG, Evans, MJ, Kitzing, T, Zhu, N, de Stanchina, E, Sawyers, CLJG & development 2014, 'CDK9-mediated transcription elongation is required for MYC addiction in hepatocellular carcinoma', vol. 28, no. 16, pp. 1800-1814.

Huang, C & Freter, CJIjoms 2015, 'Lipid metabolism, apoptosis and cancer therapy', vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 924-949.

Huang, R, Han, J, Liang, X, Sun, S, Jiang, Y, Xia, B, Niu, M, Li, D, Zhang, J, 2017, 'Androgen receptor expression Biochemistry Wang, SJCP & and bicalutamide antagonize androgen receptor inhibit β-catenin transcription complex in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer', vol. 43, no. 6, pp. 2212-2225.

Huang, Y-K, Fan, X-G & Qiu, FJIjoms 2016, 'TM4SF1 promotes proliferation, invasion, and metastasis in human liver cancer cells', vol. 17, no. 5, p. 661.

Huguet, EL, McMahon, JA, McMahon, AP, Bicknell, R & Harris, ALJCr 1994, 'Differential expression of human Wnt genes 2, 3, 4, and 7B in human breast cell lines and normal and disease states of human breast tissue', vol. 54, no. 10, pp. 2615-2621.

Hurst, HC, Haffty, BG & Williams, T 'Expression of AP-2 Transcription Factors in Human Breast Cancer Correlates with the Regulation of Multiple Growth Factor Signalling Pathways1'.

Hurtado, A, Holmes, KA, Ross-Innes, CS, Schmidt, D & Carroll, JSJNg 2011, 'FOXA1 is a key determinant of estrogen receptor function and endocrine response', vol. 43, no. 1, p. 27.

Huseby, RA, Maloney, TM & McGrath, CMJCr 1984, 'Evidence for a direct growth-stimulating effect of estradiol on human MCF-7 cells in vivo', vol. 44, no. 6, pp. 2654-2659.

Iggo, RJb 2018, 'Classification of breast tumours into molecular apocrine, luminal and basal groups based on an explicit biological model', p. 270975.

Iglesias-Gato, D, Wikström, P, Tyanova, S, Lavallee, C, Thysell, E, Carlsson, J, Hägglöf, C, Cox, J, Andrén, O & Stattin, PJEu 2016, 'The proteome of primary prostate cancer', vol. 69, no. 5, pp. 942-952.

Ikram, F, Ackermann, S, Kahlert, Y, Volland, R, Roels, F, Engesser, A, Hertwig, F, Kocak, H, Hero, B & Dreidax, DJMo 2016, 'Transcription factor activating protein 2 beta (TFAP2B) mediates noradrenergic neuronal differentiation in neuroblastoma', vol. 10, no. 2, pp. 344-359.

Im, S-A, Lu, Y-S, Bardia, A, Harbeck, N, Colleoni, M, Franke, F, Chow, L, Sohn, J, Lee, K-S & Campos-Gomez, SJNEJoM 2019, 'Overall survival with ribociclib plus endocrine therapy in breast cancer', vol. 381, no. 4, pp. 307-316.

Ingthorsson, S, Sigurdsson, V, Fridriksdottir, AJ, Jonasson, JG, Kjartansson, J, Magnusson, MK & Gudjonsson, TJBrn 2010, 'Endothelial cells stimulate growth of normal and cancerous breast epithelial cells in 3D culture', vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 1-12.

Inman, JL, Robertson, C, Mott, JD & Bissell, MJJD 2015, 'Mammary gland development: cell fate specification, stem cells and the microenvironment', vol. 142, no. 6, pp. 1028-1042.

Jalili, V, Afgan, E, Gu, Q, Clements, D, Blankenberg, D, Goecks, J, Taylor, J & Nekrutenko, AJNAR 2020, 'The Galaxy platform for accessible, reproducible and collaborative biomedical analyses: 2020 update'.

Javed, A & Lteif, A 2013, 'Development of the human breast', in *Seminars in plastic surgery*, Thieme Medical Publishers, vol. 27, pp. 005-012.

Jennifer, YG, Shu, S, Kwon, M, Jovanović, B, Murphy, K, Gulvady, A, Fassl, A, Trinh, A, Kuang, Y & Heavey, GAJNc 2020, 'Acquired resistance to combined BET and CDK4/6 inhibition in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 11, no. 1, pp. 1-17.

Jenster, G, van der Korput, HA, Trapman, J & Brinkmann, AOJJoBC 1995, 'Identification of two transcription activation units in the N-terminal domain of the human androgen receptor', vol. 270, no. 13, pp. 7341-7346.

Jiang, F & Wang, ZJTP 2004, 'Identification and characterization of PLZF as a prostatic androgen-responsive gene', vol. 59, no. 4, pp. 426-435.

Jiang, Y-Z, Ma, D, Suo, C, Shi, J, Xue, M, Hu, X, Xiao, Y, Yu, K-D, Liu, Y-R & Yu, YJCc 2019, 'Genomic and transcriptomic landscape of triple-negative breast cancers: subtypes and treatment strategies', vol. 35, no. 3, pp. 428-440. e425.

Jin, Y, Qu, S, Tesikova, M, Wang, L, Kristian, A, Mælandsmo, GM, Kong, H, Zhang, T, Jerónimo, C & Teixeira, MRJPotNAoS 2013, 'Molecular circuit involving KLK4 integrates androgen and mTOR signaling in prostate cancer', vol. 110, no. 28, pp. E2572-E2581.

Johnson, DG & Schneider-Broussard, RJFB 1998, 'Role of E2F in cell cycle control and cancer', vol. 3, pp. d447-d448.

Joost, U, Villa, I, Comasco, E, Oreland, L, Veidebaum, T & Harro, JJIJoO 2019, 'Association between Transcription Factor AP-2B genotype, obesity, insulin resistance and dietary intake in a longitudinal birth cohort study', vol. 43, no. 10, pp. 2095-2106.

Kaaks, R, Berrino, F, Key, T, Rinaldi, S, Dossus, L, Biessy, C, Secreto, G, Amiano, P, Bingham, S & Boeing, HJJotNCI 2005, 'Serum sex steroids in premenopausal women and breast cancer risk within the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC)', vol. 97, no. 10, pp. 755-765.

Kaaks, R, Rinaldi, S, Key, T, Berrino, F, Peeters, P, Biessy, C, Dossus, L, Lukanova, A, Bingham, S & Khaw, KJE-rc 2005, 'Postmenopausal serum androgens, oestrogens and breast cancer risk: the European prospective investigation into cancer and nutrition', vol. 12, no. 4, pp. 1071-1082.

Kanin, EI, Kipp, RT, Kung, C, Slattery, M, Viale, A, Hahn, S, Shokat, KM & Ansari, AZJPotNAoS 2007, 'Chemical inhibition of the TFIIH-associated kinase Cdk7/Kin28 does not impair global mRNA synthesis', vol. 104, no. 14, pp. 5812-5817.

Karacosta, LG, Foster, BA, Azabdaftari, G, Feliciano, DM & Edelman, AMJJoBC 2012, 'A regulatory feedback loop between Ca2+/calmodulindependent protein kinase kinase 2 (CaMKK2) and the androgen receptor in prostate cancer progression', vol. 287, no. 29, pp. 24832-24843. Kemppainen, JA, Langley, E, Wong, C-i, Bobseine, K, Kelce, WR & Wilson, EMJME 1999, 'Distinguishing androgen receptor agonists and antagonists: distinct mechanisms of activation by medroxyprogesterone acetate and dihydrotestosterone', vol. 13, no. 3, pp. 440-454.

Kennedy, BJNEJoM 1958, 'Fluoxymesterone therapy in advanced breast cancer', vol. 259, no. 14, pp. 673-675.

Kenny, FS, Hui, R, Musgrove, EA, Gee, JM, Blamey, RW, Nicholson, RI, Sutherland, RL & Robertson, JFJCcr 1999, 'Overexpression of cyclin D1 messenger RNA predicts for poor prognosis in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer', vol. 5, no. 8, pp. 2069-2076.

Key T, AP, Barnes I , Reeves G. 2002, 'Endogenous sex hormones and breast cancer in postmenopausal women: reanalysis of nine prospective studies', vol. 94, no. 8, pp. 606-616.

Kikugawa, T, Kinugasa, Y, Shiraishi, K, Nanba, D, Nakashiro, Ki, Tanji, N, Yokoyama, M & Higashiyama, SJTP 2006, 'PLZF regulates Pbx1 transcription and Pbx1–HoxC8 complex leads to androgen-independent prostate cancer proliferation', vol. 66, no. 10, pp. 1092-1099.

Kim, JB & Sharp, PAJJoBC 2001, 'Positive transcription elongation factor B phosphorylates hSPT5 and RNA polymerase II carboxyl-terminal domain independently of cyclin-dependent kinase-activating kinase', vol. 276, no. 15, pp. 12317-12323.

Kim, S, Tiedt, R, Loo, A, Horn, T, Delach, S, Kovats, S, Haas, K, Engstler, BS, Cao, A & Pinzon-Ortiz, MJO 2020, 'Correction: The potent and selective cyclin-dependent kinases 4 and 6 inhibitor ribociclib (LEE011) is a versatile combination partner in preclinical cancer models', vol. 11, no. 14, p. 1289.

Kinch, MS, Carles-Kinch, KJC & metastasis, e 2003, 'Overexpression and functional alterations of the EphA2 tyrosine kinase in cancer', vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 59-68.

Kishino, E, Ogata, R, Saitoh, W, Koike, Y, Ohta, Y, Kanomata, N & Kurebayashi, JJBC 2019, 'Anti-cell growth and anti-cancer stem cell activity of the CDK4/6 inhibitor palbociclib in breast cancer cells', pp. 1-11.

Kiss, T, Michels, AA & Bensaude, OJN 2001, '7SK small nuclear RNA binds to and inhibits the activity of CDK9/cyclin T complexes', vol. 414, no. 6861, pp. 322-325.

Klein, ME, Kovatcheva, M, Davis, LE, Tap, WD & Koff, AJCC 2018, 'CDK4/6 inhibitors: the mechanism of action may not be as simple as once thought', vol. 34, no. 1, pp. 9-20.

Klopocki, E, Kristiansen, G, Wild, PJ, Klaman, I, Castanos-Velez, E, Singer, G, Stöhr, R, Simon, R, Sauter, G & Leibiger, HJIjoo 2004, 'Loss of SFRP1 is associated with breast cancer progression and poor prognosis in early stage tumors', vol. 25, no. 3, pp. 641-649.

Knight, RD, Javidan, Y, Zhang, T, Nelson, S & Schilling, TFJD 2005, 'AP2dependent signals from the ectoderm regulate craniofacial development in the zebrafish embryo', vol. 132, no. 13, pp. 3127-3138.

Knudsen, KE, Cavenee, WK & Arden, KCJCR 1999, 'D-type cyclins complex with the androgen receptor and inhibit its transcriptional transactivation ability', vol. 59, no. 10, pp. 2297-2301.

Kong, SL, Li, G, Loh, SL, Sung, WK & Liu, ETJMsb 2011, 'Cellular reprogramming by the conjoint action of ER $\alpha$ , FOXA1, and GATA3 to a ligand-inducible growth state', vol. 7, no. 1, p. 526.

Krig, SR, Frietze, S, Simion, C, Miller, JK, Fry, WH, Rafidi, H, Kotelawala, L, Qi, L, Griffith, OL & Gray, JWJMcr 2011, 'Lrig1 is an estrogen-regulated growth suppressor and correlates with longer relapse-free survival in ER $\alpha$ -positive breast cancer', vol. 9, no. 10, pp. 1406-1417.

Kucukzeybek, BB, Bayoglu, IV, Kucukzeybek, Y, Yıldız, Y, Oflazoglu, U, Atahan, MK, Taskaynatan, H, Alacacioglu, A, Yigit, S & Tarhan, MOJPJoP 2018, 'Prognostic significance of androgen receptor expression in HER2-positive and triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 69, no. 2, pp. 157-168.

Kukurba, KR & Montgomery, SBJCSHP 2015, 'RNA sequencing and analysis', vol. 2015, no. 11, p. pdb. top084970.

Kumar, V, Yu, J, Phan, V, Tudor, IC, Peterson, A & Uppal, HJJPO 2017, 'Androgen receptor immunohistochemistry as a companion diagnostic approach to predict clinical response to enzalutamide in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 1, pp. 1-19.

Kurebayashi, J, Otsuki, T, Kunisue, H, Tanaka, K, Yamamoto, S & Sonoo, HJCCR 2000, 'Expression levels of estrogen receptor- $\alpha$ , estrogen receptor- $\beta$ , coactivators, and corepressors in breast cancer', vol. 6, no. 2, pp. 512-518.

Laajala, TD, Raghav, S, Tuomela, S, Lahesmaa, R, Aittokallio, T & Elo, LLJBg 2009, 'A practical comparison of methods for detecting transcription factor binding sites in ChIP-seq experiments', vol. 10, no. 1, p. 618.

Labbe, J, Lee, M, Nurse, P, Picard, A & Doree, MJN 1988, 'Activation at M-phase of a protein kinase encoded by a starfish homologue of the cell cycle control gene cdc2+', vol. 335, no. 6187, pp. 251-254.

Labbe, J, Picard, A, Peaucellier, G, Cavadore, J, Nurse, P & Doree, MJC 1989, 'Purification of MPF from starfish: identification as the H1 histone kinase p34cdc2 and a possible mechanism for its periodic activation', vol. 57, no. 2, pp. 253-263.

Labrie, F 2004, 'Adrenal androgens and intracrinology', in *Seminars in reproductive medicine*, Copyright© 2004 by Thieme Medical Publishers, Inc., 333 Seventh Avenue, New ..., vol. 22, pp. 299-309.

Labrie, F, Luu-The, V, Labrie, C & Simard, JJFin 2001, 'DHEA and its transformation into androgens and estrogens in peripheral target tissues: intracrinology', vol. 22, no. 3, pp. 185-212.

Labrie, F, Luu-The, V, Lin, S-X, Simard, J, Labrie, CJTiE & Metabolism 2000, 'Role of  $17\beta$ -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenases in sex steroid formation in peripheral intracrine tissues', vol. 11, no. 10, pp. 421-427.

Lamb, R, Lehn, S, Rogerson, L, Clarke, RB & Landberg, GJCc 2013, 'Cell cycle regulators cyclin D1 and CDK4/6 have estrogen receptor-dependent divergent functions in breast cancer migration and stem cell-like activity', vol. 12, no. 15, pp. 2384-2394.

Lancet, CGoHFiBCJT 2019, 'Type and timing of menopausal hormone therapy and breast cancer risk: individual participant meta-analysis of the worldwide epidemiological evidence', vol. 394, no. 10204, pp. 1159-1168.

Lang, F, Perrotti, N, Stournaras, CJTijob & biology, c 2010, 'Colorectal carcinoma cells—regulation of survival and growth by SGK1', vol. 42, no. 10, pp. 1571-1575.

Lange, CA, Gioeli, D, Hammes, SR & Marker, PCJARP 2007, 'Integration of rapid signaling events with steroid hormone receptor action in breast and prostate cancer', vol. 69, pp. 171-199.

Langley, E, Kemppainen, JA & Wilson, EMJJoBC 1998, 'Intermolecular NH2-/carboxyl-terminal interactions in androgen receptor dimerization revealed by mutations that cause androgen insensitivity', vol. 273, no. 1, pp. 92-101.

Langmead, B, Trapnell, C, Pop, M & Salzberg, SLJGb 2009, 'Ultrafast and memory-efficient alignment of short DNA sequences to the human genome', vol. 10, no. 3, p. R25.

Langston, AA, Malone, KE, Thompson, JD, Daling, JR & Ostrander, EAJNEJoM 1996, 'BRCA1 mutations in a population-based sample of young women with breast cancer', vol. 334, no. 3, pp. 137-142.

Laughlin, GA, Barrett-Connor, E, Kritz-Silverstein, D, von Mühlen, DJTJoCE & Metabolism 2000, 'Hysterectomy, oophorectomy, and endogenous sex hormone levels in older women: the Rancho Bernardo Study', vol. 85, no. 2, pp. 645-651.

Launonen, VJHm 2005, 'Mutations in the human LKB1/STK11 gene', vol. 26, no. 4, pp. 291-297.

Laurent, MR, Hammond, GL, Blokland, M, Jardí, F, Antonio, L, Dubois, V, Khalil, R, Sterk, SS, Gielen, E & Decallonne, BJSr 2016, 'Sex hormonebinding globulin regulation of androgen bioactivity in vivo: validation of the free hormone hypothesis', vol. 6, no. 1, pp. 1-12.

Law, AM, Yin, JX, Castillo, L, Young, AI, Piggin, C, Rogers, S, Caldon, CE, Burgess, A, Millar, EK & O'Toole, SAJSr 2017, 'Andy's Algorithms: new automated digital image analysis pipelines for FIJI', vol. 7, no. 1, pp. 1-11.

Lee, MG & Nurse, PJN 1987, 'Complementation used to clone a human homologue of the fission yeast cell cycle control gene cdc2', vol. 327, no. 6117, pp. 31-35.

Lee, SH, Kim, SO, Kwon, SW & Chung, BCJCb 1999, 'Androgen imbalance in premenopausal women with benign breast disease and breast cancer', vol. 32, no. 5, pp. 375-380.

Lehmann, BD, Bauer, JA, Chen, X, Sanders, ME, Chakravarthy, AB, Shyr, Y & Pietenpol, JAJTJoci 2011, 'Identification of human triple-negative breast cancer subtypes and preclinical models for selection of targeted therapies', vol. 121, no. 7, pp. 2750-2767.

Lei, H & Deng, C-XJIjobs 2017, 'Fibroblast growth factor receptor 2 signaling in breast cancer', vol. 13, no. 9, p. 1163.

Lei, H, Pospisilova, D, Lindblom, A & Vorechovsky, IJJotNCI 2002, 'Re: Dominant negative ATM mutations in breast cancer families', vol. 94, no. 12, pp. 951-952.

Lemon, B, Tjian, RJG & development 2000, 'Orchestrated response: a symphony of transcription factors for gene control', vol. 14, no. 20, pp. 2551-2569.

Li, CI, Malone, KE, Daling, JR, Potter, JD, Bernstein, L, Marchbanks, PA, Strom, BL, Simon, MS, Press, MF & Ursin, GJAjoe 2008, 'Timing of menarche and first full-term birth in relation to breast cancer risk', vol. 167, no. 2, pp. 230-239.

Li, Q, Liu, B, Chao, H-P, Ji, Y, Lu, Y, Mehmood, R, Jeter, C, Chen, T, Moore, JR & Li, WJNc 2019, 'LRIG1 is a pleiotropic androgen receptor-regulated feedback tumor suppressor in prostate cancer', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 1-19.

Li, Q, Price, JP, Byers, SA, Cheng, D, Peng, J & Price, DHJJoBC 2005, 'Analysis of the large inactive P-TEFb complex indicates that it contains one 7SK molecule, a dimer of HEXIM1 or HEXIM2, and two P-TEFb molecules containing Cdk9 phosphorylated at threonine 186', vol. 280, no. 31, pp. 28819-28826.

Li, X-x, Zhou, J-d, Wen, X-m, Zhang, T-j, Wu, D-h, Deng, Z-q, Zhang, Z-h, Lian, X-y, He, P-f, Yao, X-yJO & therapy 2019, 'Increased MCL-1 expression predicts poor prognosis and disease recurrence in acute myeloid leukemia', vol. 12, p. 3295.

Li, X 2010, 'Aromatase over expression transgenic murine models for aromatase inhibitor studies', *Mol Hum Reprod*, vol. 16, no. 2, Feb, pp. 80-86.

Liao, G, Chen, L-Y, Zhang, A, Godavarthy, A, Xia, F, Ghosh, JC, Li, H & Chen, JDJJoBC 2003, 'Regulation of androgen receptor activity by the nuclear receptor corepressor SMRT', vol. 278, no. 7, pp. 5052-5061.

Liberzon, A, Subramanian, A, Pinchback, R, Thorvaldsdóttir, H, Tamayo, P & Mesirov, JPJB 2011, 'Molecular signatures database (MSigDB) 3.0', vol. 27, no. 12, pp. 1739-1740.

Lim, S & Kaldis, PJD 2013, 'Cdks, cyclins and CKIs: roles beyond cell cycle regulation', vol. 140, no. 15, pp. 3079-3093.

Lindeman, GJ & Visvader, JEJBCM 2013, 'Targeting BCL-2 in breast cancer: exploiting a tumor lifeline to deliver a mortal blow?', vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 1-4.

Lindquist, D, Kvarnbrink, S, Henriksson, R & Hedman, HJAo 2014, 'LRIG and cancer prognosis', vol. 53, no. 9, pp. 1135-1142.

Liu, H, Herrmann, CH, Chiang, K, Sung, T-L, Moon, S-H, Donehower, LA, Rice, APJB & communications, br 2010, '55K isoform of CDK9 associates with Ku70 and is involved in DNA repair', vol. 397, no. 2, pp. 245-250.

Liu, H & Herrmann, CHJJocp 2005, 'Differential localization and expression of the Cdk9 42k and 55k isoforms', vol. 203, no. 1, pp. 251-260.

Liu, H & Rice, APJG 2000, 'Genomic organization and characterization of promoter function of the human CDK9 gene', vol. 252, no. 1-2, pp. 51-59.

Liu, X, Han, W, Gulla, S, Simon, NI, Gao, Y, Liu, J, Wang, L, Yang, H, Zhang, X & Chen, SJTP 2016, 'Androgen ablation elicits PP1-dependence for AR stabilization and transactivation in prostate cancer', vol. 76, no. 7, pp. 649-661.

Liu, YX, Zhang, KJ & Tang, LLJOI 2018, 'Clinical significance of androgen receptor expression in triple negative breast cancer-an immunohistochemistry study', vol. 15, no. 6, pp. 10008-10016.

Ljuslinder, I, Golovleva, I, Palmqvist, R, Öberg, Å, Stenling, R, Jonsson, Y, Hedman, H, Henriksson, R & Malmer, BJAo 2007, 'LRIG1 expression in colorectal cancer', vol. 46, no. 8, pp. 1118-1122.

Lobo, RA, Kelsey, J & Marcus, R 2000, *Menopause: biology and pathobiology*, Academic press.

Lohka, MJ, Hayes, MK & Maller, JLJPotNAoS 1988, 'Purification of maturation-promoting factor, an intracellular regulator of early mitotic events', vol. 85, no. 9, pp. 3009-3013.

Lolli, GJCC 2010, 'Structural dissection of cyclin dependent kinases regulation and protein recognition properties', vol. 9, no. 8, pp. 1551-1561.

Lonergan, PE & Tindall, DJJJoc 2011, 'Androgen receptor signaling in prostate cancer development and progression', vol. 10.

Longcope, C, Franz, C, Morello, C, Baker, R & Johnston, CCJM 1986, 'Steroid and gonadotropin levels in women during the peri-menopausal years', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 189-196.

Lønning, PEJAo 2009, 'Additive endocrine therapy for advanced breast cancer–back to the future', vol. 48, no. 8, pp. 1092-1101.

Lopez, I, Mak, EC, Ding, J, Hamm, HE & Lomasney, JWJJoBC 2001, 'A novel bifunctional phospholipase C that is regulated by  $G\alpha 12$  and stimulates the Ras/mitogen-activated protein kinase pathway', vol. 276, no. 4, pp. 2758-2765.

Lu, H, Xue, Y, Guoying, KY, Arias, C, Lin, J, Fong, S, Faure, M, Weisburd, B, Ji, X & Mercier, AJe 2015, 'Compensatory induction of MYC expression by sustained CDK9 inhibition via a BRD4-dependent mechanism', vol. 4, p. e06535.

Lubahn, DB, Joseph, DR, Sar, M, Tan, J-a, Higgs, HN, Larson, RE, French, FS & Wilson, EMJME 1988, 'The human androgen receptor: complementary deoxyribonucleic acid cloning, sequence analysis and gene expression in prostate', vol. 2, no. 12, pp. 1265-1275.

Luedtke, DA, Su, Y, Ma, J, Li, X, Buck, SA, Edwards, H, Polin, L, Kushner, J, Dzinic, SH, White, KJSt & therapy, t 2020, 'Inhibition of CDK9 by voruciclib synergistically enhances cell death induced by the Bcl-2 selective inhibitor venetoclax in preclinical models of acute myeloid leukemia', vol. 5, no. 1, pp. 1-11.

Lund, LR, Romer, J, Thomasset, N, Solberg, H, Pyke, C, Bissell, MJ, Dano, K & Werb, ZJD 1996, 'Two distinct phases of apoptosis in mammary gland involution: proteinase-independent and-dependent pathways', vol. 122, no. 1, pp. 181-193.

Luo, X, Shi, Y, Li, Z & Jiang, W 2010, 'Expression and clinical significance of androgen receptor in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 29, pp. 585-590.

Lupien, M, Eeckhoute, J, Meyer, CA, Wang, Q, Zhang, Y, Li, W, Carroll, JS, Liu, XS & Brown, MJC 2008, 'FoxA1 translates epigenetic signatures into enhancer-driven lineage-specific transcription', vol. 132, no. 6, pp. 958-970.

Ma, Y, Chen, L, Wright, GM, Pillai, SR, Chellappan, SP & Cress, WDJJoBC 2010, 'CDKN1C negatively regulates RNA polymerase II C-terminal domain phosphorylation in an E2F1-dependent manner', vol. 285, no. 13, pp. 9813-9822.

Machanick, P & Bailey, TLJB 2011, 'MEME-ChIP: motif analysis of large DNA datasets', vol. 27, no. 12, pp. 1696-1697.

Macias, H & Hinck, LJWIRDB 2012, 'Mammary gland development', vol. 1, no. 4, pp. 533-557.

MacMahon, B, Cole, P, Lin, T, Lowe, C, Mirra, A, Ravnihar, B, Salber, E, Valaoras, V & Yuasa, SJBotwho 1970, 'Age at first birth and breast cancer risk', vol. 43, no. 2, p. 209.

Magklara, A, Brown, TJ & Diamandis, EPJIjoc 2002, 'Characterization of androgen receptor and nuclear receptor co-regulator expression in human breast cancer cell lines exhibiting differential regulation of kallikreins 2 and 3', vol. 100, no. 5, pp. 507-514.

Magklara, A, Grass, L, Diamandis, EPJBcr & treatment 2000, 'Differential steroid hormone regulation of human glandular kallikrein (hK2) and prostate-specific antigen (PSA) in breast cancer cell lines', vol. 59, no. 3, pp. 263-270.

Mah, CY, Nassar, ZD, Swinnen, JV & Butler, LMJAJoU 2019, 'Lipogenic effects of androgen signaling in normal and malignant prostate'.

Maller, O, Martinson, H, Schedin, PJJomgb & neoplasia 2010, 'Extracellular matrix composition reveals complex and dynamic stromal-epithelial interactions in the mammary gland', vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 301-318.

Malumbres, M & Barbacid, MJNRC 2001, 'To cycle or not to cycle: a critical decision in cancer', vol. 1, no. 3, pp. 222-231.

Malumbres, M & Barbacid, MJNrc 2009, 'Cell cycle, CDKs and cancer: a changing paradigm', vol. 9, no. 3, pp. 153-166.

Malumbres, M & Barbacid, MJTibs 2005, 'Mammalian cyclin-dependent kinases', vol. 30, no. 11, pp. 630-641.

Manavathi, B, Dey, O, Gajulapalli, VNR, Bhatia, RS, Bugide, S & Kumar, RJEr 2013, 'Derailed estrogen signaling and breast cancer: an authentic couple', vol. 34, no. 1, pp. 1-32.

Mariaule, G & Belmont, PJM 2014, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitors as marketed anticancer drugs: where are we now? A short survey', vol. 19, no. 9, pp. 14366-14382.

Marjoribanks, J, Farquhar, C, Roberts, H & Lethaby, AJCDoSR 2012, 'Long term hormone therapy for perimenopausal and postmenopausal women', no. 7.

Marques, P, Skorupskaite, K, George, JT & Anderson, RA 2018, 'Physiology of GnRH and gonadotropin secretion', in *Endotext [Internet]*, MDText. com, Inc.

Marshall, TW, Link, KA, Petre-Draviam, CE & Knudsen, KEJJoBC 2003, 'Differential requirement of SWI/SNF for androgen receptor activity', vol. 278, no. 33, pp. 30605-30613.

Martinkovich, S, Shah, D, Planey, SL & Arnott, JAJCiia 2014, 'Selective estrogen receptor modulators: tissue specificity and clinical utility', vol. 9, p. 1437.

Massie, CE, Adryan, B, Barbosa-Morais, NL, Lynch, AG, Tran, MG, Neal, DE & Mills, IGJEr 2007, 'New androgen receptor genomic targets show an interaction with the ETS1 transcription factor', vol. 8, no. 9, pp. 871-878.

Massie, CE, Lynch, A, Ramos-Montoya, A, Boren, J, Stark, R, Fazli, L, Warren, A, Scott, H, Madhu, B & Sharma, NJTEj 2011, 'The androgen receptor fuels prostate cancer by regulating central metabolism and biosynthesis', vol. 30, no. 13, pp. 2719-2733.

Mateyak, MK, Obaya, AJ, Sedivy, JMJM & biology, c 1999, 'c-Myc regulates cyclin D-Cdk4 and-Cdk6 activity but affects cell cycle progression at multiple independent points', vol. 19, no. 7, pp. 4672-4683.

Matsushime, H, Ewen, ME, Strom, DK, Kato, J-Y, Hanks, SK, Roussel, MF & Sherr, CJJC 1992, 'Identification and properties of an atypical catalytic subunit (p34PSK-J3/cdk4) for mammalian D type G1 cyclins', vol. 71, no. 2, pp. 323-334.

Mayer, ELJCor 2015, 'Targeting breast cancer with CDK inhibitors', vol. 17, no. 5, p. 20.

McEwan, IJ & Gustafsson, J-ÅJPotNAoS 1997, 'Interaction of the human androgen receptor transactivation function with the general transcription factor TFIIF', vol. 94, no. 16, pp. 8485-8490.

McLaughlin, RP, He, J, van der Noord, V, Redel, J, Smid, M, Dorssers, L, Martens, J, Foekens, J, Zhang, Y & van de Water, B 2017, 'Blockage of

Cdc7/CDK9 signaling sensitizes triple negative breast cancer to EGFR-targeted therapy', AACR.

McLaughlin, RP, He, J, Van Der Noord, VE, Redel, J, Foekens, JA, Martens, JW, Smid, M, Zhang, Y & Van de Water, BJBCR 2019, 'A kinase inhibitor screen identifies a dual cdc7/CDK9 inhibitor to sensitise triple-negative breast cancer to EGFR-targeted therapy', vol. 21, no. 1, p. 77.

McLean, CY, Bristor, D, Hiller, M, Clarke, SL, Schaar, BT, Lowe, CB, Wenger, AM & Bejerano, GJNb 2010, 'GREAT improves functional interpretation of cis-regulatory regions', vol. 28, no. 5, pp. 495-501.

McNamara, K, Yoda, T, Takagi, K, Miki, Y, Suzuki, T, Sasano, HJTJosb & biology, m 2013, 'Androgen receptor in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 133, pp. 66-76.

McNamara, KM, Moore, NL, Hickey, TE, Sasano, H & Tilley, WDJE-rc 2014, 'Complexities of androgen receptor signalling in breast cancer', vol. 21, no. 4, pp. T161-T181.

Mehrgou, A & Akouchekian, MJMjotIRoI 2016, 'The importance of BRCA1 and BRCA2 genes mutations in breast cancer development', vol. 30, p. 369.

Merino, D, Lok, S, Visvader, J & Lindeman, GJO 2016, 'Targeting BCL-2 to enhance vulnerability to therapy in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer', vol. 35, no. 15, pp. 1877-1887.

Mestayer, C, Blanchere, M, Jaubert, F, Dufour, B & Mowszowicz, IJTP 2003, 'Expression of androgen receptor coactivators in normal and cancer prostate tissues and cultured cell lines', vol. 56, no. 3, pp. 192-200.

Metzger, E, Müller, JM, Ferrari, S, Buettner, R & Schüle, RJTEj 2003, 'A novel inducible transactivation domain in the androgen receptor: implications for PRK in prostate cancer', vol. 22, no. 2, pp. 270-280.

Meyer, N & Penn, LZJNRC 2008, 'Reflecting on 25 years with MYC', vol. 8, no. 12, pp. 976-990.

Meyerson, M, Enders, GH, Wu, C-L, Su, L, Gorka, C, Nelson, C, Harlow, E & Tsai, LJTEj 1992, 'A family of human cdc2-related protein kinases', vol. 11, no. 8, pp. 2909-2917.

Miao, F-a, Chu, K, Chen, H-r, Zhang, M, Shi, P-c, Bai, J & You, Y-pJInd 2019, 'Increased DKC1 expression in glioma and its significance in tumor cell proliferation, migration and invasion', vol. 37, no. 6, pp. 1177-1186.

Michels, AA, Fraldi, A, Labas, V, Edwards, M, Bonnet, F, Lania, L, Bensaude, OJM & biology, c 2003, 'MAQ1 and 7SK RNA interact with CDK9/cyclin T complexes in a transcription-dependent manner', vol. 23, no. 14, pp. 4859-4869.

Michels, G & Hoppe, UCJFin 2008, 'Rapid actions of androgens', vol. 29, no. 2, pp. 182-198.

Miller, WL, Geller, DH & Rosen, M 2006, 'Ovarian and adrenal androgen biosynthesis and metabolism', in *Androgen Excess Disorders in Women*, Springer, pp. 19-33.

Mirosevich, J, Gao, N, Gupta, A, Shappell, SB, Jove, R & Matusik, RJJtP 2006, 'Expression and role of Foxa proteins in prostate cancer', vol. 66, no. 10, pp. 1013-1028.

Missmer, SA, Eliassen, AH, Barbieri, RL & Hankinson, SEJJotNCI 2004, 'Endogenous estrogen, androgen, and progesterone concentrations and breast cancer risk among postmenopausal women', vol. 96, no. 24, pp. 1856-1865.

Mitra, P, Yang, R-M, Sutton, J, Ramsay, RG & Gonda, TJJO 2016, 'CDK9 inhibitors selectively target estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer cells through combined inhibition of MYB and MCL-1 expression', vol. 7, no. 8, p. 9069.

Mitri, Z, Karakas, C, Wei, C, Briones, B, Simmons, H, Ibrahim, N, Alvarez, R, Murray, JL, Keyomarsi, K & Moulder, SJInd 2015, 'A phase 1 study with dose expansion of the CDK inhibitor dinaciclib (SCH 727965) in combination with epirubicin in patients with metastatic triple negative breast cancer', vol. 33, no. 4, pp. 890-894.

Miyoshi, Y, Ishiguro, H, Uemura, H, Fujinami, K, Miyamoto, H, Miyoshi, Y, Kitamura, H & Kubota, YJTP 2003, 'Expression of AR associated protein 55 (ARA55) and androgen receptor in prostate cancer', vol. 56, no. 4, pp. 280-286.

Mohammadizadeh, F, Hani, M, Ranaee, M & Bagheri, MJJorimstojoIUoMS 2013, 'Role of cyclin D1 in breast carcinoma', vol. 18, no. 12, p. 1021.

Mohammed, H, D'Santos, C, Serandour, AA, Ali, HR, Brown, GD, Atkins, A, Rueda, OM, Holmes, KA, Theodorou, V & Robinson, JLJCr 2013,

'Endogenous purification reveals GREB1 as a key estrogen receptor regulatory factor', vol. 3, no. 2, pp. 342-349.

Mohammed, H, Russell, IA, Stark, R, Rueda, OM, Hickey, TE, Tarulli, GA, Serandour, AA, Birrell, SN, Bruna, A & Saadi, AJN 2015, 'Progesterone receptor modulates ER $\alpha$  action in breast cancer', vol. 523, no. 7560, pp. 313-317.

Mohammed, H, Taylor, C, Brown, GD, Papachristou, EK, Carroll, JS & D'santos, CSJNp 2016, 'Rapid immunoprecipitation mass spectrometry of endogenous proteins (RIME) for analysis of chromatin complexes', vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 316-326.

Moilanen, A, Rouleau, N, Ikonen, T, Palvimo, J & Jänne, OJFl 1997, 'The presence of a transcription activation function in the hormone-binding domain of androgen receptor is revealed by studies in yeast cells', vol. 412, no. 2, pp. 355-358.

Montecino, M, Stein, JL, Stein, GS, Lian, JB, Van Wijnen, AJ, Cruzat, F, Gutierrez, S, Olate, J, Marcellini, S, Gutierrez, JLJB & Biology, C 2007, 'Nucleosome organization and targeting of SWI/SNF chromatin-remodeling complexes: contributions of the DNA sequence', vol. 85, no. 4, pp. 419-425.

Montell, DJ 2003, 'The P160 Family of Steroid Hormone Receptor Coactivators', in *PAS Proteins: Regulators and Sensors of Development and Physiology*, Springer, pp. 133-147.

Mooradian, AD, Morley, JE & Korenman, SGJEr 1987, 'Biological actions of androgens', vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 1-28.

Moore, NL, Buchanan, G, Harris, JM, Selth, LA, Bianco-Miotto, T, Hanson, AR, Birrell, SN, Butler, LM, Hickey, TE & Tilley, WDJErc 2012, 'An androgen receptor mutation in the MDA-MB-453 cell line model of molecular apocrine breast cancer compromises receptor activity', vol. 19, no. 4, p. 599.

Morales, F & Giordano, AJCC 2016, 'Overview of CDK9 as a target in cancer research', vol. 15, no. 4, pp. 519-527.

Moser, M, Pscherer, A, Roth, C, Becker, J, Mücher, G, Zerres, K, Dixkens, C, Weis, J, Guay-Woodford, L, Buettner, RJG & development 1997, 'Enhanced apoptotic cell death of renal epithelial cells in mice lacking transcription factor AP- $2\beta$ ', vol. 11, no. 15, pp. 1938-1948.

Mueller, SO, Clark, JA, Myers, PH & Korach, KSJE 2002, 'Mammary gland development in adult mice requires epithelial and stromal estrogen receptor  $\alpha$ ', vol. 143, no. 6, pp. 2357-2365.

Mundade, R, Ozer, HG, Wei, H, Prabhu, L & Lu, TJCC 2014, 'Role of ChIPseq in the discovery of transcription factor binding sites, differential gene regulation mechanism, epigenetic marks and beyond', vol. 13, no. 18, pp. 2847-2852.

Murray, AWJC 2004, 'Recycling the cell cycle: cyclins revisited', vol. 116, no. 2, pp. 221-234.

Murthy, L, Johnson, M, Rowley, D, Young, C, Scardino, P & Tindall, DJTP 1986, 'Characterization of steroid receptors in human prostate using mibolerone', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 241-253.

Musgrove, EA, Caldon, CE, Barraclough, J, Stone, A & Sutherland, RLJNRC 2011, 'Cyclin D as a therapeutic target in cancer', vol. 11, no. 8, pp. 558-572.

Naderi, A, Chia, KM & Liu, JJBCR 2011, 'Synergy between inhibitors of androgen receptor and MEK has therapeutic implications in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer', vol. 13, no. 2, p. R36.

Naderi, A & Hughes-Davies, LJN 2008, 'A functionally significant cross-talk between androgen receptor and ErbB2 pathways in estrogen receptor negative breast cancer', vol. 10, no. 6, p. 542.

Napolitano, G, Majello, B & Lania, LJJocp 2003, 'Catalytic activity of Cdk9 is required for nuclear co-localization of the Cdk9/cyclin T1 (P-TEFb) complex', vol. 197, no. 1, pp. 1-7.

Napolitano, G, Majello, B, Licciardo, P, Giordano, A & Lania, LJG 2000, 'Transcriptional activity of positive transcription elongation factor b kinase in vivo requires the C-terminal domain of RNA polymerase II', vol. 254, no. 1-2, pp. 139-145.

Narayan, M, Wilken, JA, Harris, LN, Baron, AT, Kimbler, KD & Maihle, NJJCr 2009, 'Trastuzumab-induced HER reprogramming in "resistant" breast carcinoma cells', vol. 69, no. 6, pp. 2191-2194.

Narayanan, R & Dalton, JTJC 2016, 'Androgen receptor: a complex therapeutic target for breast cancer', vol. 8, no. 12, p. 108.

Nekhai, S, Petukhov, M & Breuer, DJBri 2014, 'Regulation of CDK9 activity by phosphorylation and dephosphorylation', vol. 2014.

Nelson, LR & Bulun, SEJJotAAoD 2001, 'Estrogen production and action', vol. 45, no. 3, pp. S116-S124.

Nguyen, DX, Bos, PD & Massagué, JJNRC 2009, 'Metastasis: from dissemination to organ-specific colonization', vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 274-284.

Ni, M, Chen, Y, Fei, T, Li, D, Lim, E, Liu, XS, Brown, MJG & development 2013, 'Amplitude modulation of androgen signaling by c-MYC', vol. 27, no. 7, pp. 734-748.

Ni, M, Chen, Y, Lim, E, Wimberly, H, Bailey, ST, Imai, Y, Rimm, DL, Liu, XS & Brown, MJCc 2011, 'Targeting androgen receptor in estrogen receptornegative breast cancer', vol. 20, no. 1, pp. 119-131.

Niemeier, LA, Dabbs, DJ, Beriwal, S, Striebel, JM & Bhargava, RJMP 2010, 'Androgen receptor in breast cancer: expression in estrogen receptor-positive tumors and in estrogen receptor-negative tumors with apocrine differentiation', vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 205-212.

Nigg, EAJCoicb 1996, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase 7: at the cross-roads of transcription, DNA repair and cell cycle control?', vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 312-317.

Nishimura, K, Ting, H-J, Harada, Y, Tokizane, T, Nonomura, N, Kang, H-Y, Chang, H-C, Yeh, S, Miyamoto, H & Shin, MJCr 2003, 'Modulation of androgen receptor transactivation by gelsolin: a newly identified androgen receptor coregulator', vol. 63, no. 16, pp. 4888-4894.

Noor, MRM, Hseon, TE & Jeffrey, LJH 2016, *Gynaecologic Cancer: A Handbook for Students and Practitioners*, Jenny Stanford Publishing.

Nordquist, N, Göktürk, C, Comasco, E, Eensoo, D, Merenäkk, L, Veidebaum, T, Oreland, L & Harro, JJO 2009, 'The transcription factor TFAP2B is associated with insulin resistance and adiposity in healthy adolescents', vol. 17, no. 9, pp. 1762-1767.

Nurse, PJN 1990, 'Universal control mechanism regulating onset of M-phase', vol. 344, no. 6266, pp. 503-508.

O'Reilly, E, Dhami, SPS, Baev, DV, Ortutay, C, Halpin-McCormick, A, Morrell, R, Santocanale, C, Samali, A, Quinn, J & O'Dwyer, MEJSr 2018, 'Repression of Mcl-1 expression by the CDC7/CDK9 inhibitor PHA-767491

overcomes bone marrow stroma-mediated drug resistance in AML', vol. 8, no. 1, pp. 1-15.

Oakes, SR, Vaillant, F, Lim, E, Lee, L, Breslin, K, Feleppa, F, Deb, S, Ritchie, ME, Takano, E & Ward, TJPotNAoS 2012, 'Sensitization of BCL-2–expressing breast tumors to chemotherapy by the BH3 mimetic ABT-737', vol. 109, no. 8, pp. 2766-2771.

Ogryzko, VV, Schiltz, RL, Russanova, V, Howard, BH & Nakatani, YJC 1996, 'The transcriptional coactivators p300 and CBP are histone acetyltransferases', vol. 87, no. 5, pp. 953-959.

Ohkuma, Y, Hashimoto, S, Wang, CK, Horikoshi, M, Roeder, RGJM & Biology, C 1995, 'Analysis of the role of TFIIE in basal transcription and TFIIH-mediated carboxy-terminal domain phosphorylation through structure-function studies of TFIIE-alpha', vol. 15, no. 9, pp. 4856-4866.

Okuda, M, Horn, HF, Tarapore, P, Tokuyama, Y, Smulian, AG, Chan, P-K, Knudsen, ES, Hofmann, IA, Snyder, JD & Bove, KEJC 2000, 'Nucleophosmin/B23 is a target of CDK2/cyclin E in centrosome duplication', vol. 103, no. 1, pp. 127-140.

Olivier, M, Hollstein, M & Hainaut, PJCSHpib 2010, 'TP53 mutations in human cancers: origins, consequences, and clinical use', vol. 2, no. 1, p. a001008.

Omar, NMJTiMR 2014, 'Immunohistochemical and Ultra Structural Study of Mammary Myoepithelial Cells in Pregnant and Lactating Rats', vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 17-32.

Onate, SA, Boonyaratanakornkit, V, Spencer, TE, Tsai, SY, Tsai, M-J, Edwards, DP & O'Malley, BWJJoBC 1998, 'The steroid receptor coactivator-1 contains multiple receptor interacting and activation domains that cooperatively enhance the activation function 1 (AF1) and AF2 domains of steroid receptors', vol. 273, no. 20, pp. 12101-12108.

Opstad, PKJTJoCE & Metabolism 1992, 'Androgenic hormones during prolonged physical stress, sleep, and energy deficiency', vol. 74, no. 5, pp. 1176-1183.

Orlando, KA, Nguyen, V, Raab, JR, Walhart, T & Weissman, BEJEroat 2019, 'Remodeling the cancer epigenome: mutations in the SWI/SNF complex offer new therapeutic opportunities', vol. 19, no. 5, pp. 375-391.

Page, JH, Colditz, GA, Rifai, N, Barbieri, RL, Willett, WC, Hankinson, SEJCE & Biomarkers, P 2004, 'Plasma adrenal androgens and risk of breast cancer in premenopausal women', vol. 13, no. 6, pp. 1032-1036.

Palaskas, N, Larson, SM, Schultz, N, Komisopoulou, E, Wong, J, Rohle, D, Campos, C, Yannuzzi, N, Osborne, JR & Linkov, IJCr 2011, '18F-fluorodeoxy-glucose positron emission tomography marks MYC-overexpressing human basal-like breast cancers', vol. 71, no. 15, pp. 5164-5174.

Paltoglou, S, Das, R, Townley, SL, Hickey, TE, Tarulli, GA, Coutinho, I, Fernandes, R, Hanson, AR, Denis, I & Carroll, JSJCr 2017, 'Novel androgen receptor coregulator GRHL2 exerts both oncogenic and antimetastatic functions in prostate cancer', vol. 77, no. 13, pp. 3417-3430.

Pandey, K, An, HJ, Kim, SK, Lee, SA, Kim, S, Lim, SM, Kim, GM, Sohn, J & Moon, YWJIJoC 2019, 'Molecular mechanisms of resistance to CDK4/6 inhibitors in breast cancer: A review', vol. 145, no. 5, pp. 1179-1188.

Papachristou, EK, Kishore, K, Holding, AN, Harvey, K, Roumeliotis, TI, Chilamakuri, CSR, Omarjee, S, Chia, KM, Swarbrick, A & Lim, EJNc 2018, 'A quantitative mass spectrometry-based approach to monitor the dynamics of endogenous chromatin-associated protein complexes', vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1-13.

Park, IH, Yang, HN, Jeon, SY, Hwang, J-A, Kim, MK, Kong, S-Y, Shim, SH & Lee, KSJSr 2019, 'Anti-tumor activity of BET inhibitors in androgenreceptor-expressing triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1-9.

Park, S, Koo, J, Kim, M, Park, H, Lee, J, Lee, J, Kim, S, Park, B-W & Lee, KJAoO 2011, 'Androgen receptor expression is significantly associated with better outcomes in estrogen receptor-positive breast cancers', vol. 22, no. 8, pp. 1755-1762.

Parry, D, Guzi, T, Shanahan, F, Davis, N, Prabhavalkar, D, Wiswell, D, Seghezzi, W, Paruch, K, Dwyer, MP & Doll, RJMct 2010, 'Dinaciclib (SCH 727965), a novel and potent cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor', vol. 9, no. 8, pp. 2344-2353.

Pavletich, NPJJomb 1999, 'Mechanisms of cyclin-dependent kinase regulation: structures of Cdks, their cyclin activators, and Cip and INK4 inhibitors', vol. 287, no. 5, pp. 821-828.

Peissert, S, Schlosser, A, Kendel, R, Kuper, J & Kisker, CJb 2020, 'Structural basis for CDK7 activation by MAT1 and Cyclin H'.

Pellikainen, JM & Kosma, VMJIjoc 2007, 'Activator protein-2 in carcinogenesis with a special reference to breast cancer—a mini review', vol. 120, no. 10, pp. 2061-2067.

Perkins, MS, Louw-du Toit, R & Africander, DJJome 2018, 'Hormone therapy and breast cancer: emerging steroid receptor mechanisms', vol. 61, no. 4, pp. R133-R160.

Peterlin, BM, Brogie, JE & Price, DHJWIRR 2012, '7SK snRNA: a noncoding RNA that plays a major role in regulating eukaryotic transcription', vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 92-103.

Peters, A, Buchanan, G, Ricciardelli, C, Bianco-Miotto, T, Centenera, M, Harris, J, Jindal, S, Segara, D, Jia, L & Moore, N 2009, 'Androgen receptor inhibits estrogen receptor- $\alpha$  activity and is prognostic in breast cancer', vol. 69, pp. 6131-6140.

Peters, A, Ingman, W, Tilley, WD & Butler, LJE 2011, 'Differential effects of exogenous androgen and an androgen receptor antagonist in the peri-and postpubertal murine mammary gland', vol. 152, no. 10, pp. 3728-3737.

Pietras, RJ & Márquez-Garbán, DCJCCR 2007, 'Membrane-associated estrogen receptor signaling pathways in human cancers', vol. 13, no. 16, pp. 4672-4676.

Piggin, CL, Roden, DL, Law, AM, Molloy, MP, Krisp, C, Swarbrick, A, Naylor, MJ, Kalyuga, M, Kaplan, W & Oakes, SRJPg 2020, 'ELF5 modulates the estrogen receptor cistrome in breast cancer', vol. 16, no. 1, p. e1008531.

Pilžys, T, Marcinkowski, M, Kukwa, W, Garbicz, D, Dylewska, M, Ferenc, K, Mieczkowski, A, Kukwa, A, Migacz, E & Wołosz, DJSr 2019, 'ALKBH overexpression in head and neck cancer: potential target for novel anticancer therapy', vol. 9, no. 1, pp. 1-16.

Pinder, SJTB 1995, 'Atlas of breast cancer: DF Hayes. 1993. Mosby. ISBN 1-563-75010-4', vol. 4, no. 1, p. 74.

Pines, JJBJ 1995, 'Cyclins and cyclin-dependent kinases: a biochemical view', vol. 308, no. 3, pp. 697-711.

Plaumann, M, Seitz, S, Frege, R, Estevez-Schwarz, L, Scherneck, SJJocr & oncology, c 2003, 'Analysis of DLC-1 expression in human breast cancer', vol. 129, no. 6, pp. 349-354.
Plymate, SR, Hoop, RC, Jones, RE & Matej, LAJM 1990, 'Regulation of sex hormone-binding globulin production by growth factors', vol. 39, no. 9, pp. 967-970.

Polier, G, Ding, J, Konkimalla, B, Eick, D, Ribeiro, N, Köhler, R, Giaisi, M, Efferth, T, Desaubry, L, Krammer, PHJCd & disease 2011, 'Wogonin and related natural flavones are inhibitors of CDK9 that induce apoptosis in cancer cells by transcriptional suppression of Mcl-1', vol. 2, no. 7, pp. e182-e182.

Polkinghorn, WR, Parker, JS, Lee, MX, Kass, EM, Spratt, DE, Iaquinta, PJ, Arora, VK, Yen, W-F, Cai, L & Zheng, DJCd 2013, 'Androgen receptor signaling regulates DNA repair in prostate cancers', vol. 3, no. 11, pp. 1245-1253.

Polyak, K & Kalluri, RJCSHpib 2010, 'The role of the microenvironment in mammary gland development and cancer', vol. 2, no. 11, p. a003244.

Pongas, G, Kim, MK, Min, DJ, House, CD, Jordan, E, Caplen, N, Chakka, S, Ohiri, J, Kruhlak, MJ & Annunziata, CMJO 2017, 'BRD4 facilitates DNA damage response and represses CBX5/Heterochromatin protein 1 (HP1)', vol. 8, no. 31, p. 51402.

Pontén, F, Jirström, K, Uhlen, MJTJoPAJotPSoGB & Ireland 2008, 'The Human Protein Atlas—a tool for pathology', vol. 216, no. 4, pp. 387-393.

Pratt, WB & Toft, DOJEr 1997, 'Steroid receptor interactions with heat shock protein and immunophilin chaperones', vol. 18, no. 3, pp. 306-360.

Quigley, CA, De Bellis, A, Marschke, KB, El-Awady, MK, Wilson, EM & French, FSJEr 1995, 'Androgen receptor defects: historical, clinical, and molecular perspectives', vol. 16, no. 3, pp. 271-321.

Raap, M, Gronewold, M, Christgen, H, Glage, S, Bentires-Alj, M, Koren, S, Derksen, PW, Boelens, M, Jonkers, J & Lehmann, UJLI 2018, 'Lobular carcinoma in situ and invasive lobular breast cancer are characterized by enhanced expression of transcription factor AP-2  $\beta$ ', vol. 98, no. 1, pp. 117-129.

Rahaman, MH, Kumarasiri, M, Mekonnen, LB, Yu, M, Diab, S, Albrecht, H, Milne, RW & Wang, SJE-rc 2016, 'Targeting CDK9: a promising therapeutic opportunity in prostate cancer', vol. 23, no. 12, pp. T211-T226.

Rahaman, MH, Yu, Y, Zhong, L, Adams, J, Lam, F, Li, P, Noll, B, Milne, R, Peng, J & Wang, SJInd 2019, 'CDKI-73: An orally bioavailable and highly

efficacious CDK9 inhibitor against acute myeloid leukemia', vol. 37, no. 4, pp. 625-635.

Rajput, S, Khera, N, Guo, Z, Hoog, J, Li, S & Ma, CXJO 2016, 'Inhibition of cyclin dependent kinase 9 by dinaciclib suppresses cyclin B1 expression and tumor growth in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 7, no. 35, p. 56864.

Rakha, EA, Reis-Filho, JS, Ellis, IOJBcr & treatment 2010, 'Combinatorial biomarker expression in breast cancer', vol. 120, no. 2, pp. 293-308.

Rao, SS, Stoehr, J, Dokic, D, Wan, L, Decker, JT, Konopka, K, Thomas, AL, Wu, J, Kaklamani, VG & Shea, LDJO 2017, 'Synergistic effect of eribulin and CDK inhibition for the treatment of triple negative breast cancer', vol. 8, no. 48, p. 83925.

Reutens, AT, Fu, M, Wang, C, Albanese, C, McPhaul, MJ, Sun, Z, Balk, SP, Janne, OA, Palvimo, JJ & Pestell, RGJME 2001, 'Cyclin D1 binds the androgen receptor and regulates hormone-dependent signaling in a p300/CBP-associated factor (P/CAF)-dependent manner', vol. 15, no. 5, pp. 797-811.

Ribnikar, D, Volovat, SR & Cardoso, FJTB 2019, 'Targeting CDK4/6 pathways and beyond in breast cancer', vol. 43, pp. 8-17.

Ricciardelli, C, Bianco-Miotto, T, Jindal, S, Butler, LM, Leung, S, McNeil, CM, O'Toole, SA, Ebrahimie, E, Millar, EK & Sakko, AJJCCR 2018, 'The magnitude of androgen receptor positivity in breast cancer is critical for reliable prediction of disease outcome', vol. 24, no. 10, pp. 2328-2341.

Richard, E, Grellety, T, Velasco, V, MacGrogan, G, Bonnefoi, H & Iggo, RJTJop 2016, 'The mammary ducts create a favourable microenvironment for xenografting of luminal and molecular apocrine breast tumours', vol. 240, no. 3, pp. 256-261.

Risbridger, GP, Davis, ID, Birrell, SN & Tilley, WDJNRC 2010, 'Breast and prostate cancer: more similar than different', vol. 10, no. 3, pp. 205-212.

Rizzolio, F, Tuccinardi, T, Caligiuri, I, Lucchetti, C & Giordano, AJCdt 2010, 'CDK inhibitors: from the bench to clinical trials', vol. 11, no. 3, pp. 279-290.

Robinson, J & Carroll, JJFie 2012, 'FoxA1 is a key mediator of hormonal response in breast and prostate cancer', vol. 3, p. 68.

Robinson, JL, MacArthur, S, Ross-Innes, CS, Tilley, WD, Neal, DE, Mills, IG & Carroll, JSJTEj 2011, 'Androgen receptor driven transcription in molecular apocrine breast cancer is mediated by FoxA1', vol. 30, no. 15, pp. 3019-3027.

Robinson, JT, Thorvaldsdóttir, H, Winckler, W, Guttman, M, Lander, ES, Getz, G & Mesirov, JPJNb 2011, 'Integrative genomics viewer', vol. 29, no. 1, pp. 24-26.

Rogatsky, I, Waase, CL & Garabedian, MJJJoBC 1998, 'Phosphorylation and inhibition of rat glucocorticoid receptor transcriptional activation by glycogen synthase kinase-3 (GSK-3) Species-specific differences between human and rat glucocorticoid receptor signaling as revealed through GSK-3 phosphorylation', vol. 273, no. 23, pp. 14315-14321.

Romano, GJIo 2013, 'Deregulations in the cyclin-dependent kinase-9-related pathway in cancer: implications for drug discovery and development', vol. 2013.

Rosonina, E, Kaneko, S, Manley, JLJG & development 2006, 'Terminating the transcript: breaking up is hard to do', vol. 20, no. 9, pp. 1050-1056.

Ross-Innes, CS, Stark, R, Teschendorff, AE, Holmes, KA, Ali, HR, Dunning, MJ, Brown, GD, Gojis, O, Ellis, IO & Green, ARJN 2012, 'Differential oestrogen receptor binding is associated with clinical outcome in breast cancer', vol. 481, no. 7381, pp. 389-393.

Rothman, MS, Carlson, NE, Xu, M, Wang, C, Swerdloff, R, Lee, P, Goh, VH, Ridgway, EC & Wierman, MEJS 2011, 'Reexamination of testosterone, dihydrotestosterone, estradiol and estrone levels across the menstrual cycle and in postmenopausal women measured by liquid chromatography–tandem mass spectrometry', vol. 76, no. 1-2, pp. 177-182.

Rowland, T, Paiva, C, Rowley, J, Chen, A, Drew, L, Hurlin, P, Chang, BH & Danilov, AV 2016, 'Selective targeting cyclin-dependent kinase-9 (CDK9) downmodulates c-MYC and induces apoptosis in diffuse large B-Cell lymphoma (DLBCL) cells', American Society of Hematology Washington, DC.

Roy, PG, Pratt, N, Purdie, CA, Baker, L, Ashfield, A, Quinlan, P & Thompson, AMJIjoc 2010, 'High CCND1 amplification identifies a group of poor prognosis women with estrogen receptor positive breast cancer', vol. 127, no. 2, pp. 355-360.

Roy, R, Chun, J & Powell, SNJNRC 2012, 'BRCA1 and BRCA2: different roles in a common pathway of genome protection', vol. 12, no. 1, pp. 68-78.

Sahu, B, Laakso, M, Ovaska, K, Mirtti, T, Lundin, J, Rannikko, A, Sankila, A, Turunen, JP, Lundin, M & Konsti, JJTEj 2011, 'Dual role of FoxA1 in androgen receptor binding to chromatin, androgen signalling and prostate cancer', vol. 30, no. 19, pp. 3962-3976.

Sailo, BL, Banik, K, Girisa, S, Bordoloi, D, Fan, L, Halim, CE, Wang, H, Kumar, AP, Zheng, D & Mao, XJC 2019, 'FBXW7 in cancer: What has been unraveled thus far?', vol. 11, no. 2, p. 246.

Sakakibara, I, Yanagihara, Y, Himori, K, Yamada, T, Sakai, H, Sawada, Y, Takahashi, H, Saeki, N, Hirakawa, H & Yokoyama, AJI 2021, 'Myofiber androgen receptor increases muscle strength mediated by a skeletal muscle splicing variant of Mylk4', vol. 24, no. 4, p. 102303.

Sanga, S, Broom, BM, Cristini, V & Edgerton, MEJBmg 2009, 'Gene expression meta-analysis supports existence of molecular apocrine breast cancer with a role for androgen receptor and implies interactions with ErbB family', vol. 2, no. 1, p. 59.

Sasano, H, Suzuki, T, Miki, Y, Moriya, TJTJosb & biology, m 2008, 'Intracrinology of estrogens and androgens in breast carcinoma', vol. 108, no. 3-5, pp. 181-185.

Satoda, M, Pierpont, MEM, Diaz, GA, Bornemeier, RA & Gelb, BDJC 1999, 'Char syndrome, an inherited disorder with patent ductus arteriosus, maps to chromosome 6p12-p21', vol. 99, no. 23, pp. 3036-3042.

Satoda, M, Zhao, F, Diaz, GA, Burn, J, Goodship, J, Davidson, HR, Pierpont, MEM & Gelb, BDJNg 2000, 'Mutations in TFAP2B cause Char syndrome, a familial form of patent ductus arteriosus', vol. 25, no. 1, pp. 42-46.

Saxena, P, Trerotola, M, Wang, T, Li, J, Sayeed, A, VanOudenhove, J, Adams, DS, FitzGerald, TJ, Altieri, DC & Languino, LRJTP 2012, 'PSA regulates androgen receptor expression in prostate cancer cells', vol. 72, no. 7, pp. 769-776.

Scafe, C, Chao, D, Lopes, J, Hirsch, JP, Henry, S & Young, RAJN 1990, 'RNA polymerase II C-terminal repeat influences response to transcriptional enhancer signals', vol. 347, no. 6292, pp. 491-494.

Schacter, JL, Henson, ES & Gibson, SBJPO 2014, 'Estrogen regulation of antiapoptotic Bcl-2 family member Mcl-1 expression in breast cancer cells', vol. 9, no. 6. Scherr, A-L, Mock, A, Gdynia, G, Schmitt, N, Heilig, CE, Korell, F, Rhadakrishnan, P, Hoffmeister, P, Metzeler, KH, Schulze-Osthoff, KJCd & disease 2020, 'Identification of BCL-XL as highly active survival factor and promising therapeutic target in colorectal cancer', vol. 11, no. 10, pp. 1-16.

Schmidt, D, Wilson, MD, Spyrou, C, Brown, GD, Hadfield, J & Odom, DTJM 2009, 'ChIP-seq: using high-throughput sequencing to discover protein–DNA interactions', vol. 48, no. 3, pp. 240-248.

Sears, R, Nuckolls, F, Haura, E, Taya, Y, Tamai, K, Nevins, JRJG & development 2000, 'Multiple Ras-dependent phosphorylation pathways regulate Myc protein stability', vol. 14, no. 19, pp. 2501-2514.

Secreto, G, Girombelli, A & Krogh, VJE-rc 2019, 'Androgen excess in breast cancer development: implications for prevention and treatment', vol. 26, no. 2, pp. R81-R94.

Sedlacek, HJCrioh 2001, 'Mechanisms of action of flavopiridol', vol. 38, no. 2, pp. 139-170.

Sekimata, M, Kabuyama, Y, Emori, Y & Homma, YJJoBC 1999, 'Morphological changes and detachment of adherent cells induced by p122, a GTPase-activating protein for Rho', vol. 274, no. 25, pp. 17757-17762.

Seksenyan, A, Kadavallore, A, Walts, AE, de la Torre, B, Berel, D, Strom, SP, Aliahmad, P, Funari, VA & Kaye, JJBc 2015, 'TOX3 is expressed in mammary ER+ epithelial cells and regulates ER target genes in luminal breast cancer', vol. 15, no. 1, p. 22.

Senapati, D, Kumari, S & Heemers, HVJAJoU 2020, 'Androgen receptor co-regulation in prostate cancer', vol. 7, no. 3, pp. 219-232.

Serizawa, H, Conaway, JW & Conaway, RCJN 1993, 'Phosphorylation of C-terminal domain of RNA polymerase II is not required in basal transcription', vol. 363, no. 6427, pp. 371-374.

Sever-Chroneos, Z, Angus, SP, Fribourg, AF, Wan, H, Todorov, I, Knudsen, KE, Knudsen, ESJM & Biology, C 2001, 'Retinoblastoma tumor suppressor protein signals through inhibition of cyclin-dependent kinase 2 activity to disrupt PCNA function in S phase', vol. 21, no. 12, pp. 4032-4045.

Sflomos, G, Dormoy, V, Metsalu, T, Jeitziner, R, Battista, L, Scabia, V, Raffoul, W, Delaloye, J-F, Treboux, A & Fiche, MJCc 2016, 'A preclinical

model for ER $\alpha$ -positive breast cancer points to the epithelial microenvironment as determinant of luminal phenotype and hormone response', vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 407-422.

Shaffer, PL, Jivan, A, Dollins, DE, Claessens, F & Gewirth, DTJPotNAoS 2004, 'Structural basis of androgen receptor binding to selective androgen response elements', vol. 101, no. 14, pp. 4758-4763.

Shahani, S, Braga-Basaria, M, Maggio, M & Basaria, SJJoei 2009, 'Androgens and erythropoiesis: past and present', vol. 32, no. 8, pp. 704-716.

Shanmugam, I, Cheng, G, Terranova, P, Thrasher, J, Thomas, C, Li, BJCd & differentiation 2007, 'Serum/glucocorticoid-induced protein kinase-1 facilitates androgen receptor-dependent cell survival', vol. 14, no. 12, pp. 2085-2094.

Shapiro, GIJJCO 2006, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase pathways as targets for cancer treatment', vol. 24, no. 11, pp. 1770-1783.

Sharma, GN, Dave, R, Sanadya, J, Sharma, P, Sharma, KJJoapt & research 2010, 'Various types and management of breast cancer: an overview', vol. 1, no. 2, p. 109.

Shoker, BS, Jarvis, C, Clarke, RB, Anderson, E, Hewlett, J, Davies, MP, Sibson, DR & Sloane, JPJTAjop 1999, 'Estrogen receptor-positive proliferating cells in the normal and precancerous breast', vol. 155, no. 6, pp. 1811-1815.

Shore, SM, Byers, SA, Dent, P & Price, DHJG 2005, 'Characterization of Cdk955 and differential regulation of two Cdk9 isoforms', vol. 350, no. 1, pp. 51-58.

Shore, SM, Byers, SA, Maury, W & Price, DHJG 2003, 'Identification of a novel isoform of Cdk9', vol. 307, pp. 175-182.

Siegel, RL, Miller, KD & Jemal, AJCacjfc 2016, 'Cancer statistics, 2016', vol. 66, no. 1, pp. 7-30.

Singhal, H, Greene, ME, Tarulli, G, Zarnke, AL, Bourgo, RJ, Laine, M, Chang, Y-F, Ma, S, Dembo, AG & Raj, GVJSa 2016, 'Genomic agonism and phenotypic antagonism between estrogen and progesterone receptors in breast cancer', vol. 2, no. 6, p. e1501924.

Singletary, SEJAos 2003, 'Rating the risk factors for breast cancer', vol. 237, no. 4, p. 474.

Skowron, MA, Vermeulen, M, Winkelhausen, A, Becker, TK, Bremmer, F, Petzsch, P, Schönberger, S, Calaminus, G, Köhrer, K & Albers, PJBJoC 2020, 'CDK4/6 inhibition presents as a therapeutic option for paediatric and adult germ cell tumours and induces cell cycle arrest and apoptosis via canonical and non-canonical mechanisms', pp. 1-14.

Skraškova, Z, Jorda, R, Řezničkova, E & Kryštof, V 2016, 'Phosphorylation of androgen receptor at serine 81 by cyclin-dependent kinases', in *Androgens* 2016, BioScientifica, vol. 42.

Sonawane, YA, Taylor, MA, Napoleon, JV, Rana, S, Contreras, JI & Natarajan, AJJomc 2016, 'Cyclin dependent Kinase 9 inhibitors for cancer therapy: miniperspective', vol. 59, no. 19, pp. 8667-8684.

Song, W, Hwang, Y, Youngblood, V, Cook, R, Balko, J, Chen, J & Brantley-Sieders, DMJO 2017, 'Targeting EphA2 impairs cell cycle progression and growth of basal-like/triple-negative breast cancers', vol. 36, no. 40, pp. 5620-5630.

Song, YF, Xu, R, Zhang, X-H, Chen, B-B, Chen, Q, Chen, Y-M & Xie, YJJocp 2006, 'High-frequency promoter hypermethylation of the deleted in liver cancer-1 gene in multiple myeloma', vol. 59, no. 9, pp. 947-951.

Sørlie, T, Perou, CM, Tibshirani, R, Aas, T, Geisler, S, Johnsen, H, Hastie, T, Eisen, MB, Van De Rijn, M & Jeffrey, SSJPotNAoS 2001, 'Gene expression patterns of breast carcinomas distinguish tumor subclasses with clinical implications', vol. 98, no. 19, pp. 10869-10874.

Speers, C, Zhao, SG, Chandler, B, Liu, M, Wilder-Romans, K, Olsen, E, Nyati, S, Ritter, C, Alluri, PG & Kothari, VJNbc 2017, 'Androgen receptor as a mediator and biomarker of radioresistance in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 1-10.

Spencer, TE, Jenster, G, Burcin, MM, Allis, CD, Zhou, J, Mizzen, CA, McKenna, NJ, Onate, SA, Tsai, SY & Tsai, M-JJN 1997, 'Steroid receptor coactivator-1 is a histone acetyltransferase', vol. 389, no. 6647, pp. 194-198.

Stallcup, MR, Kim, JH, Teyssier, C, Lee, Y-H, Ma, H, Chen, DJTJosb & biology, m 2003, 'The roles of protein–protein interactions and protein methylation in transcriptional activation by nuclear receptors and their coactivators', vol. 85, no. 2-5, pp. 139-145.

Steketee, K, Berrevoets, CA, Dubbink, HJ, Doesburg, P, Hersmus, R, Brinkmann, AO & Trapman, JJEjob 2002, 'Amino acids 3–13 and amino acids

in and flanking the 23FxxLF27 motif modulate the interaction between the N-terminal and ligand-binding domain of the androgen receptor', vol. 269, no. 23, pp. 5780-5791.

Steketee, K, Ziel-van der Made, AC, van der Korput, HA, Houtsmuller, AB & Trapman, JJJome 2004, 'A bioinformatics-based functional analysis shows that the specifically androgen-regulated gene SARG contains an active direct repeat androgen response element in the first intron', vol. 33, no. 2, pp. 477-491.

Stoica, GE, Franke, TF, Wellstein, A, Czubayko, F, List, H-J, Reiter, R, Morgan, E, Martin, MB & Stoica, AJME 2003, 'Estradiol rapidly activates Akt via the ErbB2 signaling pathway', vol. 17, no. 5, pp. 818-830.

Sun, B, Mason, S, Wilson, RC, Hazard, SE, Wang, Y, Fang, R, Wang, Q, Yeh, ES, Yang, M & Roberts, TMJO 2020, 'Inhibition of the transcriptional kinase CDK7 overcomes therapeutic resistance in HER2-positive breast cancers', vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 50-63.

Sun, X, Cheng, G, Hao, M, Zheng, J, Zhou, X, Zhang, J, Taichman, RS, Pienta, KJ, Wang, JJC & Reviews, M 2010, 'CXCL12/CXCR4/CXCR7 chemokine axis and cancer progression', vol. 29, no. 4, pp. 709-722.

Sun, Y, Xu, Y, Xu, J, Lu, D, Wang, JJIjoc & pathology, e 2015, 'Role of TM4SF1 in regulating breast cancer cell migration and apoptosis through PI3K/AKT/mTOR pathway', vol. 8, no. 8, p. 9081.

Sunar, V, Dogan, HT, Sarici, F, Ates, O, Akin, S, Baspinar, B, Aksoy, S & Altundag, KJJoBOojotBUoO 2018, 'Association between androgen receptor status and prognosis in triple negative breast cancer', vol. 23, no. 5, pp. 1325-1330.

Surakasula, A, Nagarjunapu, GC & Raghavaiah, KJJoripp 2014, 'A comparative study of pre-and post-menopausal breast cancer: Risk factors, presentation, characteristics and management', vol. 3, no. 1, p. 12.

Szostakowska, M, Trębińska-Stryjewska, A, Grzybowska, EA, Fabisiewicz, AJBcr & treatment 2019, 'Resistance to endocrine therapy in breast cancer: molecular mechanisms and future goals', vol. 173, no. 3, pp. 489-497.

Tadesse, S, Bantie, L, Tomusange, K, Yu, M, Islam, S, Bykovska, N, Noll, B, Zhu, G, Li, P & Lam, FJBjop 2018, 'Discovery and pharmacological characterization of a novel series of highly selective inhibitors of cyclindependent kinases 4 and 6 as anticancer agents', vol. 175, no. 12, pp. 2399-2413. Takaku, M, Grimm, SA & Wade, PAJGETJoLR 2015, 'GATA3 in breast cancer: tumor suppressor or oncogene?', vol. 16, no. 4, pp. 163-168.

Takayama, K-i, Suzuki, T, Fujimura, T, Urano, T, Takahashi, S, Homma, Y & Inoue, SJCr 2014, 'CtBP2 modulates the androgen receptor to promote prostate cancer progression', vol. 74, no. 22, pp. 6542-6553.

Tan, ME, Li, J, Xu, HE, Melcher, K & Yong, E-IJAPS 2015, 'Androgen receptor: structure, role in prostate cancer and drug discovery', vol. 36, no. 1, pp. 3-23.

Tania, M, Khan, M & Song, YJCo 2010, 'Association of lipid metabolism with ovarian cancer', vol. 17, no. 5, p. 6.

Tassan, J-P, Jaquenoud, M, Leopold, P, Schultz, SJ & Nigg, EAJPotNAoS 1995, 'Identification of human cyclin-dependent kinase 8, a putative protein kinase partner for cyclin C', vol. 92, no. 19, pp. 8871-8875.

Taylor, BS, Schultz, N, Hieronymus, H, Gopalan, A, Xiao, Y, Carver, BS, Arora, VK, Kaushik, P, Cerami, E & Reva, BJCc 2010, 'Integrative genomic profiling of human prostate cancer', vol. 18, no. 1, pp. 11-22.

Thakkar, A, Wang, B, Picon-Ruiz, M, Buchwald, P, Ince, TAJBcr & treatment 2016, 'Vitamin D and androgen receptor-targeted therapy for triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 157, no. 1, pp. 77-90.

Thomas, D, Powell, JA, Vergez, F, Segal, DH, Nguyen, N-Y, Baker, A, Teh, T-C, Barry, EF, Sarry, J-E & Lee, EMJB, The Journal of the American Society of Hematology 2013, 'Targeting acute myeloid leukemia by dual inhibition of PI3K signaling and Cdk9-mediated Mcl-1 transcription', vol. 122, no. 5, pp. 738-748.

Thomas, DB, Margarita Jimenez, L, McTieman, A, Rosenblatt, K, Stalsberg, H, Stemhagen, A, Douglas Thompson, W, McCrea Curnen, MG, Satariano, W & Austin, DFJAJoE 1992, 'Breast cancer in men: risk factors with hormonal implications', vol. 135, no. 7, pp. 734-748.

Thomas, HV, Reeves, GK, Key, TJJCC & Control 1997, 'Endogenous estrogen and postmenopausal breast cancer: a quantitative review', vol. 8, no. 6, p. 922.

Thorek, DL, Ku, AT, Mitsiades, N, Veach, D, Watson, PA, Metha, D, Strand, S-E, Sharma, SK, Lewis, JS & Abou, DSJCCR 2019, 'Harnessing androgen

receptor pathway activation for targeted alpha particle Radioimmunotherapy of breast Cancer', vol. 25, no. 2, pp. 881-891.

Thu, K, Soria-Bretones, I, Mak, T & Cescon, DJCC 2018, 'Targeting the cell cycle in breast cancer: Towards the next phase', vol. 17, no. 15, pp. 1871-1885.

Tilley, WD, Marcelli, M, Wilson, JD & McPhaul, MJJPotNAoS 1989, 'Characterization and expression of a cDNA encoding the human androgen receptor', vol. 86, no. 1, pp. 327-331.

Ting, H-J, Yeh, S, Nishimura, K & Chang, CJPotNAoS 2002, 'Supervillin associates with androgen receptor and modulates its transcriptional activity', vol. 99, no. 2, pp. 661-666.

Tong, Z, Mejia, A, Veeranki, O, Verma, A, Correa, AM, Dokey, R, Patel, V, Solis, LM, Mino, B & Kathkuda, RJTaimo 2019, 'Targeting CDK9 and MCL-1 by a new CDK9/p-TEFb inhibitor with and without 5-fluorouracil in esophageal adenocarcinoma', vol. 11, p. 1758835919864850.

Miller, TA, K, Yardley, DA, Eakle, J, Schwartzberg, LS. Traina, O'Shaughnessy, J, Gradishar, W, Schmid, P, Winer, E & Kelly, CJJoco 2018, 'Enzalutamide for the treatment of androgen receptor-expressing triplenegative breast cancer', vol. 36, no. 9, p. 884.

Trapnell, C, Williams, BA, Pertea, G, Mortazavi, A, Kwan, G, Van Baren, MJ, Salzberg, SL, Wold, BJ & Pachter, LJNb 2010, 'Transcript assembly and quantification by RNA-Seq reveals unannotated transcripts and isoform switching during cell differentiation', vol. 28, no. 5, pp. 511-515.

Travis, RC & Key, TJJBCR 2003, 'Oestrogen exposure and breast cancer risk', vol. 5, no. 5, p. 239.

Tripathy, D, Bardia, A & Sellers, WRJCCR 2017, 'Ribociclib (LEE011): mechanism of action and clinical impact of this selective cyclin-dependent kinase 4/6 inhibitor in various solid tumors', vol. 23, no. 13, pp. 3251-3262.

Tsai, L-H, Lees, E, Faha, B, Harlow, E & Riabowol, KJO 1993, 'The cdk2 kinase is required for the G1-to-S transition in mammalian cells', vol. 8, no. 6, pp. 1593-1602.

Tsukita, S, Yamazaki, Y, Katsuno, T & Tamura, AJO 2008, 'Tight junctionbased epithelial microenvironment and cell proliferation', vol. 27, no. 55, pp. 6930-6938. Turashvili, G, Bouchal, J, Burkadze, G & Kolar, ZJP 2006, 'Wnt signaling pathway in mammary gland development and carcinogenesis', vol. 73, no. 5, pp. 213-223.

Turner, NC, Ro, J, André, F, Loi, S, Verma, S, Iwata, H, Harbeck, N, Loibl, S, Huang Bartlett, C & Zhang, KJNEJoM 2015, 'Palbociclib in hormone-receptor-positive advanced breast cancer', vol. 373, no. 3, pp. 209-219.

Tyagi, RK, Lavrovsky, Y, Ahn, SC, Song, CS, Chatterjee, B & Roy, AKJMe 2000, 'Dynamics of intracellular movement and nucleocytoplasmic recycling of the ligand-activated androgen receptor in living cells', vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 1162-1174.

Ugi, S, Nishio, Y, Yamamoto, H, Ikeda, K, Kobayashi, M, Tsukada, S, Kondo, M, Morino, K, Obata, T & Yoshizaki, TJO 2010, 'Relation of the expression of transcriptional factor TFAP2B to that of adipokines in subcutaneous and omental adipose tissues', vol. 18, no. 7, pp. 1277-1282.

Ullmannova-Benson, V, Guan, M, Zhou, X, Tripathi, V, Yang, X-Y, Zimonjic, DB & Popescu, NCJL 2009, 'DLC1 tumor suppressor gene inhibits migration and invasion of multiple myeloma cells through RhoA GTPase pathway', vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 383-390.

Umekita, Y, Ohi, Y, Sagara, Y & Yoshida, HJIjoc 2002, 'Overexpression of cyclinD1 predicts for poor prognosis in estrogen receptor-negative breast cancer patients', vol. 98, no. 3, pp. 415-418.

Utsumi, T, Yoshimura, N, Maruta, M, Takeuchi, S, Ando, J, Mizoguchi, Y & Harada, NJIjoc 2000, 'Correlation of cyclin D1 mRNA levels with clinicopathological parameters and clinical outcome in human breast carcinomas', vol. 89, no. 1, pp. 39-43.

Vainio, P, Gupta, S, Ketola, K, Mirtti, T, Mpindi, J-P, Kohonen, P, Fey, V, Perälä, M, Smit, F & Verhaegh, GJTAjop 2011, 'Arachidonic acid pathway members PLA2G7, HPGD, EPHX2, and CYP4F8 identified as putative novel therapeutic targets in prostate cancer', vol. 178, no. 2, pp. 525-536.

van de Wijngaart, DJ, Dubbink, HJ, van Royen, ME, Trapman, J, Jenster, GJM & endocrinology, c 2012, 'Androgen receptor coregulators: recruitment via the coactivator binding groove', vol. 352, no. 1-2, pp. 57-69.

Van Landeghem, A, Poortman, J, Nabuurs, M & Thijssen, JJCR 1985, 'Endogenous concentration and subcellular distribution of estrogens in normal and malignant human breast tissue', vol. 45, no. 6, pp. 2900-2906.

van Royen, ME, van Cappellen, WA, de Vos, C, Houtsmuller, AB & Trapman, JJJocs 2012, 'Stepwise androgen receptor dimerization', vol. 125, no. 8, pp. 1970-1979.

Vanderschueren, D & Bouillon, RJCti 1995, 'Androgens and bone', vol. 56, no. 5, pp. 341-346.

Venema, CM, Bense, RD, Steenbruggen, TG, Nienhuis, HH, Qiu, S-Q, van Kruchten, M, Brown, M, Tamimi, RM, Hospers, GA, Schröder, CPJP & therapeutics 2019, 'Consideration of breast cancer subtype in targeting the androgen receptor'.

Verma, S, Bartlett, CH, Schnell, P, DeMichele, AM, Loi, S, Ro, J, Colleoni, M, Iwata, H, Harbeck, N & Cristofanilli, MJTo 2016, 'Palbociclib in combination with fulvestrant in women with hormone receptor-positive/HER2-negative advanced metastatic breast cancer: detailed safety analysis from a multicenter, randomized, placebo-controlled, phase III study (PALOMA-3)', vol. 21, no. 10, p. 1165.

Wahdan-Alaswad, R, Liu, B & Thor, ADJCDR 2020, 'Targeted lapatinib anti-HER2/ErbB2 therapy resistance in breast cancer: Opportunities to overcome a difficult problem', vol. 3, pp. 1-20.

Walsh, T & King, M-CJCc 2007, 'Ten genes for inherited breast cancer', vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 103-105.

Wan, R, Anh, VN & Asai, KJB 2012, 'Transformations for the compression of FASTQ quality scores of next-generation sequencing data', vol. 28, no. 5, pp. 628-635.

Wang, K, Li, F, Chen, L, Lai, Y-M, Zhang, X & Li, H-YJO 2017, 'Change in risk of breast cancer after receiving hormone replacement therapy by considering effect-modifiers: a systematic review and dose-response meta-analysis of prospective studies', vol. 8, no. 46, p. 81109.

Wang, L, Hsu, CL & Chang, CJTP 2005, 'Androgen receptor corepressors: an overview', vol. 63, no. 2, pp. 117-130.

Wang, L, Lin, H-K, Hu, Y-C, Xie, S, Yang, L & Chang, CJJoBC 2004, 'Suppression of androgen receptor-mediated transactivation and cell growth by the glycogen synthase kinase  $3\beta$  in prostate cells', vol. 279, no. 31, pp. 32444-32452.

Wang, Q, Carroll, JS & Brown, MJMc 2005, 'Spatial and temporal recruitment of androgen receptor and its coactivators involves chromosomal looping and polymerase tracking', vol. 19, no. 5, pp. 631-642.

Wang, Q, Li, W, Liu, XS, Carroll, JS, Jänne, OA, Keeton, EK, Chinnaiyan, AM, Pienta, KJ & Brown, MJMc 2007, 'A hierarchical network of transcription factors governs androgen receptor-dependent prostate cancer growth', vol. 27, no. 3, pp. 380-392.

Wang, Q, Sharma, D, Ren, Y & Fondell, JDJJoBC 2002, 'A coregulatory role for the TRAP-mediator complex in androgen receptor-mediated gene expression', vol. 277, no. 45, pp. 42852-42858.

Wang, S-N, Wang, L-T, Sun, D-P, Chai, C-Y, Hsi, E, Kuo, H-T, Yokoyama, KK & Hsu, S-HJO 2016, 'Intestine-specific homeobox (ISX) upregulates E2F1 expression and related oncogenic activities in HCC', vol. 7, no. 24, p. 36924.

Wang, S & Fischer, PMJTips 2008, 'Cyclin-dependent kinase 9: a key transcriptional regulator and potential drug target in oncology, virology and cardiology', vol. 29, no. 6, pp. 302-313.

Wang, X, Fan, Y, Du, Z, Fan, J, Hao, Y, Wang, J, Wu, X, Luo, CJMsmimjoe & research, c 2018, 'Knockdown of Phospholipase C $\varepsilon$  (PLC $\varepsilon$ ) Inhibits Cell Proliferation via Phosphatase and Tensin Homolog Deleted on Chromosome 10 (PTEN)/AKT Signaling Pathway in Human Prostate Cancer', vol. 24, p. 254.

Wang, Y, Romigh, T, He, X, Tan, M, Orloff, M, Silverman, R, Heston, W & Eng, CJO 2011, 'Differential regulation of PTEN expression by androgen receptor in prostate and breast cancers', vol. 30, no. 42, pp. 4327-4338.

Kwiatkowski, N, Abraham, Wang, Y, Zhang, Τ, BJ, Lee, TI, Xie, S, Yuzugullu, H. T. Li. Η & Lin, ZJC 2015. 'CDK7-dependent Von, transcriptional addiction in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 163, no. 1, pp. 174-186.

Wang, Z, Gerstein, M & Snyder, MJNrg 2009, 'RNA-Seq: a revolutionary tool for transcriptomics', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 57-63.

Wang, Z, Shu, W, Lu, MM, Morrisey, EEJM & biology, c 2005, 'Wnt7b activates canonical signaling in epithelial and vascular smooth muscle cells through interactions with Fzd1, Fzd10, and LRP5', vol. 25, no. 12, pp. 5022-5030.

Wardell, SE, Nelson, ER, Chao, CA, Alley, HM & McDonnell, DPJE-rc 2015, 'Evaluation of the pharmacological activities of RAD1901, a selective estrogen receptor degrader', vol. 22, no. 5, pp. 713-724.

Wasmuth, EV, Hoover, EA, Antar, A, Klinge, S, Chen, Y & Sawyers, CLJPotNAoS 2020, 'Modulation of androgen receptor DNA binding activity through direct interaction with the ETS transcription factor ERG', vol. 117, no. 15, pp. 8584-8592.

Watanabe, N, Broome, M & Hunter, TJTEj 1995, 'Regulation of the human WEE1Hu CDK tyrosine 15-kinase during the cell cycle', vol. 14, no. 9, pp. 1878-1891.

Watts, CK, Sweeney, KJ, Warlters, A, Musgrove, EA, Sutherland, RLJBcr & treatment 1994, 'Antiestrogen regulation of cell cycle progression and cyclin D1 gene expression in MCF-7 human breast cancer cells', vol. 31, no. 1, pp. 95-105.

Wei, S, Zhang, M, Zheng, Y, Yan, PJCP & Biochemistry 2018, 'ZBTB16 overexpression enhances white adipogenesis and induces brown-like adipocyte formation of bovine white intramuscular preadipocytes', vol. 48, no. 6, pp. 2528-2538.

Wenke, AK & Bosserhoff, AKJTFj 2010, 'Roles of AP-2 transcription factors in the regulation of cartilage and skeletal development', vol. 277, no. 4, pp. 894-902.

Williams, MM, Lee, L, Hicks, DJ, Joly, MM, Elion, D, Rahman, B, McKernan, C, Sanchez, V, Balko, JM & Stricker, TJMCR 2017, 'Key survival factor, Mcl-1, correlates with sensitivity to combined Bcl-2/Bcl-xL blockade', vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 259-268.

Willis, SN, Chen, L, Dewson, G, Wei, A, Naik, E, Fletcher, JI, Adams, JM, Huang, DCJG & development 2005, 'Proapoptotic Bak is sequestered by Mcl-1 and Bcl-xL, but not Bcl-2, until displaced by BH3-only proteins', vol. 19, no. 11, pp. 1294-1305.

Witkiewicz, AK, Balaji, U, Eslinger, C, McMillan, E, Conway, W, Posner, B, Mills, GB, O'Reilly, EM & Knudsen, ESJCr 2016, 'Integrated patient-derived models delineate individualized therapeutic vulnerabilities of pancreatic cancer', vol. 16, no. 7, pp. 2017-2031.

Witkiewicz, AK, Chung, S, Brough, R, Vail, P, Franco, J, Lord, CJ & Knudsen, ESJCr 2018, 'Targeting the vulnerability of RB tumor suppressor loss in triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 22, no. 5, pp. 1185-1199.

Witzel, I, Graeser, M, Karn, T, Schmidt, M, Wirtz, R, Schutze, D, Rausch, A, Janicke, F, Milde-Langosch, K & Muller, V 2013, 'Androgen receptor expression is a predictive marker in chemotherapy-treated patients with endocrine receptor-positive primary breast cancers', vol. 139, pp. 809-816.

Wolf, DA, Herzinger, T, Hermeking, H, Blaschke, D & Hörz, WJMe 1993, 'Transcriptional and posttranscriptional regulation of human androgen receptor expression by androgen', vol. 7, no. 7, pp. 924-936.

Wolf, I, O'Kelly, J, Rubinek, T, Tong, M, Nguyen, A, Lin, BT, Tai, H-H, Karlan, BY & Koeffler, HPJCr 2006, '15-hydroxyprostaglandin dehydrogenase is a tumor suppressor of human breast cancer', vol. 66, no. 15, pp. 7818-7823.

Wong, KH, Jin, Y & Struhl, KJMc 2014, 'TFIIH phosphorylation of the Pol II CTD stimulates mediator dissociation from the preinitiation complex and promoter escape', vol. 54, no. 4, pp. 601-612.

Wood, DJ & Endicott, JAJOb 2018, 'Structural insights into the functional diversity of the CDK–cyclin family', vol. 8, no. 9, p. 180112.

Wu, D, Zhang, C, Shen, Y, Nephew, KP, Wang, QJTiE & Metabolism 2011, 'Androgen receptor-driven chromatin looping in prostate cancer', vol. 22, no. 12, pp. 474-480.

Wu, K, Liu, J, Tseng, S, Gore, C, Ning, Z, Sharifi, N, Fazli, L, Gleave, M, Kapur, P & Xiao, GJO 2014, 'The role of DAB2IP in androgen receptor activation during prostate cancer progression', vol. 33, no. 15, pp. 1954-1963.

Xiang, P, Li, F, Ma, Z, Yue, J, Lu, C, You, Y, Hou, L, Yin, B, Qiang, B, Shu, PJCd & disease 2020, 'HCF-1 promotes cell cycle progression by regulating the expression of CDC42', vol. 11, no. 10, pp. 1-12.

Xiao, Y, Nimmer, P, Sheppard, GS, Bruncko, M, Hessler, P, Lu, X, Roberts-Rapp, L, Pappano, WN, Elmore, SW & Souers, AJJMct 2015, 'MCL-1 is a key determinant of breast cancer cell survival: validation of MCL-1 dependency utilizing a highly selective small molecule inhibitor', vol. 14, no. 8, pp. 1837-1847.

Xie, L, Li, T & Yang, LJERMPS 2017, 'E2F2 induces MCM4, CCNE2 and WHSC1 upregulation in ovarian cancer and predicts poor overall survival', vol. 21, no. 9, pp. 2150-2156.

Xu, L, Lin, W, Wen, L, Li, GJScr & therapy 2019, 'Lgr5 in cancer biology: functional identification of Lgr5 in cancer progression and potential opportunities for novel therapy', vol. 10, no. 1, p. 219.

Xu, M, Yuan, Y, Yan, P, Jiang, J, Ma, P, Niu, X, Ma, S, Cai, H & Yang, KJCBC 2020, 'Prognostic Significance of Androgen Receptor Expression in Triple Negative Breast Cancer: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis'.

Xu, Y, Chen, S-Y, Ross, KN & Balk, SPJCr 2006, 'Androgens induce prostate cancer cell proliferation through mammalian target of rapamycin activation and post-transcriptional increases in cyclin D proteins', vol. 66, no. 15, pp. 7783-7792.

Yaghjyan, L, Colditz, GAJCC & Control 2011, 'Estrogens in the breast tissue: a systematic review', vol. 22, no. 4, pp. 529-540.

Yan, C, Dodd, T, He, Y, Tainer, JA, Tsutakawa, SE, Ivanov, IJNs & biology, m 2019, 'Transcription preinitiation complex structure and dynamics provide insight into genetic diseases', vol. 26, no. 6, pp. 397-406.

Yang, D, Li, Q, Shang, R, Yao, L, Wu, L, Zhang, M, Zhang, L, Xu, M, Lu, Z, Zhou, JJJoE & Research, CC 2020, 'WNT4 secreted by tumor tissues promotes tumor progression in colorectal cancer by activation of the  $Wnt/\beta$ -catenin signalling pathway', vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 1-18.

Yang, L, Tang, H, Kong, Y, Xie, X, Chen, J, Song, C, Liu, X, Ye, F, Li, N & Wang, NJSc 2015, 'LGR5 Promotes Breast Cancer Progression and Maintains Stem-Like Cells Through Activation of W  $nt/\beta$ -Catenin Signaling', vol. 33, no. 10, pp. 2913-2924.

Yang, W, Shen, J, Wu, M, Arsura, M, FitzGerald, M, Suldan, Z, Kim, DW, Hofmann, CS, Pianetti, S & Romieu-Mourez, RJO 2001, 'Repression of transcription of the p27 Kip1 cyclin-dependent kinase inhibitor gene by c-Myc', vol. 20, no. 14, pp. 1688-1702.

Yang, Y, Xue, K, Li, Z, Zheng, W, Dong, W, Song, J, Sun, S, Ma, T & Li, WJIjomm 2018, 'c-Myc regulates the CDK1/cyclin B1 dependent-G2/M cell cycle progression by histone H4 acetylation in Raji cells Corrigendum in/10.3892/ijmm. 2019.4318', vol. 41, no. 6, pp. 3366-3378.

Yang, Z, Yik, JH, Chen, R, He, N, Jang, MK, Ozato, K & Zhou, QJMc 2005, 'Recruitment of P-TEFb for stimulation of transcriptional elongation by the bromodomain protein Brd4', vol. 19, no. 4, pp. 535-545.

Yao, H, He, G, Yan, S, Chen, C, Song, L, Rosol, TJ & Deng, XJO 2017, 'Triple-negative breast cancer: is there a treatment on the horizon?', vol. 8, no. 1, p. 1913.

Yaşar, P, Ayaz, G, User, SD, Güpür, G, Muyan, MJRm & biology 2017, 'Molecular mechanism of estrogen–estrogen receptor signaling', vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 4-20.

1999. Yeap. BB. RG & Leedman, PJJE 'Differential Krueger, of posttranscriptional regulation androgen receptor gene expression bv androgen in prostate and breast cancer cells', vol. 140, no. 7, pp. 3282-3291.

Yeh, C-H, Bellon, M & Nicot, CJMc 2018, 'FBXW7: a critical tumor suppressor of human cancers', vol. 17, no. 1, p. 115.

Yeh, C-S, Wang, J-Y, Cheng, T-L, Juan, C-H, Wu, C-H & Lin, S-RJCl 2006, 'Fatty acid metabolism pathway play an important role in carcinogenesis of human colorectal cancers by Microarray-Bioinformatics analysis', vol. 233, no. 2, pp. 297-308.

Yeh, S & Chang, CJPotNAoS 1996, 'Cloning and characterization of a specific coactivator, ARA70, for the androgen receptor in human prostate cells', vol. 93, no. 11, pp. 5517-5521.

Yersal, O & Barutca, SJWjoco 2014, 'Biological subtypes of breast cancer: Prognostic and therapeutic implications', vol. 5, no. 3, p. 412.

Yu, DS & Cortez, DJCC 2011, 'A role for cdk9-cyclin k in maintaining genome integrity', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 28-32.

Yu, L, Yu, L & Wang, TJTFJ 2015, 'Androgen Regulation of CXCR4/CXCR7 Chemokine Receptors: Disconnect between Transcription and Translation in Androgen-responsive Prostate Cancer LNCaP Cells', vol. 29, p. 629.629.

Yu, X & Li, ZJAjocr 2015, 'TOX gene: A novel target for human cancer gene therapy', vol. 5, no. 12, p. 3516.

Yu, X, Yi, P, Hamilton, RA, Shen, H, Chen, M, Foulds, CE, Mancini, MA, Ludtke, SJ, Wang, Z & O'Malley, BWJMC 2020, 'Structural Insights of Transcriptionally Active, Full-Length Androgen Receptor Coactivator Complexes', vol. 79, no. 5, pp. 812-823. e814.

Zadra, G & Loda, MJCSHPiM 2017, 'Metabolic vulnerabilities of prostate cancer: diagnostic and therapeutic opportunities', p. a030569.

Zaret, KS & Carroll, JS 2011, 'Pioneer transcription factors: establishing competence for gene expression', vol. 25, no. 21, pp. 2227-2241.

Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A, Afanasyeva, Y, Kaaks, R, Rinaldi, S, Scarmo, S, Liu, M, Arslan, AA, Toniolo, P, Shore, RE & Koenig, KLJBCR 2012, 'Premenopausal serum androgens and breast cancer risk: a nested case-control study', vol. 14, no. 1, p. R32.

Zeleniuch-Jacquotte, A, Shore, R, Koenig, K, Akhmedkhanov, A, Afanasyeva, Y, Kato, I, Kim, M, Rinaldi, S, Kaaks, R & Toniolo, PJBjoc 2004, 'Postmenopausal levels of oestrogen, androgen, and SHBG and breast cancer: long-term results of a prospective study', vol. 90, no. 1, pp. 153-159.

Zhang, MH, Man, HT, Zhao, XD, Dong, N & Ma, SLJBr 2014, 'Estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer molecular signatures and therapeutic potentials', vol. 2, no. 1, pp. 41-52.

Zhang, Y, Zheng, A, Lu, H, Jin, Z, Peng, Z, Jin, FJO & therapy 2020, 'The Expression and Prognostic Significance of Claudin-8 and Androgen Receptor in Breast Cancer', vol. 13, p. 3437.

Zhao, F, Weismann, CG, Satoda, M, Pierpont, MEM, Sweeney, E, Thompson, EM & Gelb, BDJTAJoHG 2001, 'Novel TFAP2B mutations that cause Char syndrome provide a genotype-phenotype correlation', vol. 69, no. 4, pp. 695-703.

Zhao, H, Zhou, L, Shangguan, AJ & Bulun, SEJJME 2016, 'Aromatase expression and regulation in breast and endometrial cancer', vol. 57, no. 1, pp. R19-33.

Zhou, H-J, Yan, J, Luo, W, Ayala, G, Lin, S-H, Erdem, H, Ittmann, M, Tsai, SY & Tsai, M-JJCr 2005, 'SRC-3 is required for prostate cancer cell proliferation and survival', vol. 65, no. 17, pp. 7976-7983.

Zhou, J, Ng, S, Adesanya-Famuiya, O, Anderson, K & Bondy, CA 2000, 'Testosterone inhibits estrogen-induced mammary epithelial proliferation and suppresses estrogen receptor expression', *Faseb j*, vol. 14, no. 12, Sep, pp. 1725-1730.

Zhou, XE, Suino-Powell, KM, Li, J, He, Y, MacKeigan, JP, Melcher, K, Yong, E-L & Xu, HEJJobc 2010, 'Identification of SRC3/AIB1 as a preferred coactivator for hormone-activated androgen receptor', vol. 285, no. 12, pp. 9161-9171.

Zhou, Y, Bolton, EC & Jones, JOJJME 2015, 'Androgens and androgen receptor signaling in prostate tumorigenesis', vol. 54, no. 1, pp. R15-R29.

Zhou, Y, Zhou, B, Pache, L, Chang, M, Khodabakhshi, AH, Tanaseichuk, O, Benner, C & Chanda, SKJNc 2019, 'Metascape provides a biologist-oriented resource for the analysis of systems-level datasets', vol. 10, no. 1, pp. 1-10.

Zhou, Z-x, He, B, Hall, SH, Wilson, EM & French, FSJME 2002, 'Domain interactions between coregulator ARA70 and the androgen receptor (AR)', vol. 16, no. 2, pp. 287-300.

Zhou, Z, Qiao, JX, Shetty, A, Wu, G, Huang, Y, Davidson, NE, Wan, YJC & CMLS, mls 2014, 'Regulation of estrogen receptor signaling in breast carcinogenesis and breast cancer therapy', vol. 71, no. 8, p. 1549.

Zhu, A, Li, Y, Song, W, Xu, Y, Yang, F, Zhang, W, Yin, Y, Guan, XJCP & Biochemistry 2016, 'Antiproliferative effect of androgen receptor inhibition in mesenchymal stem-like triple-negative breast cancer', vol. 38, no. 3, pp. 1003-1014.

Zhu, W & Nelson, CMJB 2013, 'Adipose and mammary epithelial tissue engineering', vol. 3, no. 3, p. e24630.

Zhu, Y, Qi, C, Jain, S, Rao, MS & Reddy, JKJJoBC 1997, 'Isolation and characterization of PBP, a protein that interacts with peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor', vol. 272, no. 41, pp. 25500-25506.

Zilliacus, J, Wright, A, Carlstedt-Duke, J & Gustafsson, J-AJME 1995, 'Structural determinants of DNA-binding specificity by steroid receptors', vol. 9, no. 4, pp. 389-400.

Zukauskas, A, Merley, A, Li, D, Ang, L-H, Sciuto, TE, Salman, S, Dvorak, AM, Dvorak, HF & Jaminet, S-CSJA 2011, 'TM4SF1: a tetraspanin-like protein necessary for nanopodia formation and endothelial cell migration', vol. 14, no. 3, pp. 345-354.

## **APPENDIX** (1)

## **Plasmid constructs**



**Appendix 1A:** Map of mKate2 plasmid. mKate2 plasmid was prepared by Prof. Richard Iggo by ligation of mKate 2 sequence (693bp) into pJS137 basic vector.



**Appendix 1B:** Map of LTP plasmid. LTP plasmid was derived from pRRL-MND-GFP (Addgene, #36247) by replacing the GFP insert with a firefly Luciferase-E2A-tdTomato-T2A-Puro cassette.



**Appendix 1C:** Map of TFAP- $2\alpha$  and TFAP- $2\beta$  plasmids. Plasmids were derived from pRRLSIN.cPPT.PGK-GFP.WPRE (Addgene, #12252) using Gibson assembly.



**Appendix 1D:** Map of tet-TFAP-2 $\beta$  plasmids. Doxycycline-inducible TFAP-2 $\beta$  vector (pDRM23) was generated from pCW57.1 (Addgene #41393) by Gateway cloning (Invitrogene) from an entry vector containing the TFAP-2 $\beta$  open reading frame (orf).

## **APPENDIX (2)**

## AR RNA-seq and ChIP-seq in ERα-/AR+ cell lines

**Table 2A:** Common DHT up-regulated genes in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223cell lines.

		MDA-MB-453		MFM-223	
Ensembl gene ID	Gene symbol	FC	p-value	FC	p-value
ENSG00000132142	ACACA	1.54930830	0.003643008	1.962977602	6.66E-16
ENSG00000155893	ACPL2	1.57319551	0.005032503	2.031462973	5.77E-15
ENSG00000143199	ADCY10	2.64671725	0.035150762	2.569958563	0.012046592
ENSG00000150594	ADRA2A	7.97068569	0	2.630504506	0.000175059
ENSG00000121057	AKAP1	1.76228945	0.000253703	1.529244503	2.46E-07
ENSG00000179841	AKAP5	2.26434562	4.19E-06	1.75080106	3.69E-08
ENSG00000116337	AMPD2	1.67674713	0.00092076	1.543486089	5.70E-07
ENSG00000165272	AQP3	16.5941171	0	2.715839098	5.38E-05
ENSG0000047648	ARHGAP6	2.32230975	1.54E-06	2.492723778	0
ENSG00000114790	ARHGEF26	1.50161506	0.009455329	1.861935896	8.08E-14
ENSG00000183111	ARHGEF37	1.62619576	0.001801174	1.571240408	3.57E-07
ENSG00000160862	AZGP1	1.92989916	1.95E-05	1.890118221	6.55E-07
ENSG00000214313	AZGP1P1	3.94583335	0	3.001392647	6.20E-11
ENSG00000113916	BCL6	1.88621609	6.49E-05	1.60840286	2.07E-05
ENSG00000107815	C10orf2	1.83348908	0.00013962	1.505589429	2.71E-06
ENSG00000182795	C1orf116	9.44545292	6.43841E-12	3.89568152	2.8017E-16
ENSG00000187889	C1orf168	2.61711788	0.001596461	1.878678201	1.51E-13
ENSG00000181744	C3orf58	1.56384625	0.005161988	1.564446415	7.60E-07
ENSG00000105879	CBLL1	1.60907415	0.003807358	2.43735679	2.01E-10
ENSG00000110104	CCDC86	2.46332104	1.21E-08	1.528903236	7.29E-06
ENSG00000111666	CHPT1	3.11101356	6.98E-13	1.581644734	9.15E-08
ENSG00000174469	CNTNAP2	2.31352734	6.53E-08	1.8002665	2.15E-12
ENSG0000005469	CROT	3.10415186	5.13E-09	1.747539059	1.02E-11
ENSG00000101441	CST4	4.92083303	0.035326788	1.867938175	0.013473705
ENSG00000171954	CYP4F22	9.61657439	5.59E-05	3.210659845	0.01227653
ENSG00000186526	CYP4F8	59.6631906	0	13.24234328	0
ENSG00000102780	DGKH	1.56185747	0.006451761	1.564756041	0.00697099
ENSG00000116133	DHCR24	1.67336482	0.001008527	1.613123669	3.78E-09

ENSG00000137976	DNASE2B	4.94106208	1.54E-06	2.941899426	4.78E-05
ENSG00000128512	DOCK4	1.70134589	0.000846856	4.231370492	6.41E-11
ENSG00000158050	DUSP2	2.18554893	1.70E-06	1.701970583	3.07E-08
ENSG00000145088	EAF2	1.80397111	0.003693614	1.777603583	8.85E-09
ENSG00000135373	EHF	1.95239492	1.20E-05	1.508092057	0.002530622
ENSG00000149218	ENDOD1	1.88859850	0.000149669	2.754202834	0
ENSG00000145569	FAM105A	3.17524376	1.30E-10	6.240225868	0
ENSG0000096060	FKBP5	4.14547218	6.64182E-11	3.296009	9.65666E-15
ENSG00000111816	FRK	3.77557783	0.011001938	1.575328143	0.01808232
ENSG00000172159	FRMD3	8.1128943	1.07E-07	2.689795615	1.31E-08
ENSG00000116717	GADD45A	1.69640104	0.000946689	1.668119554	7.71E-09
ENSG0000099860	GADD45B	1.71887687	0.000795294	1.656246064	3.03E-05
ENSG00000135821	GLUL	1.70563310	0.001130029	1.816466439	3.54E-13
ENSG00000146535	GNA12	1.84440606	5.51E-05	1.678553412	2.65E-10
ENSG00000138641	HERC3	1.95543014	1.20E-05	1.700848463	0.000362568
ENSG00000100644	HIF1A	1.53321459	0.005388702	1.637905886	3.31E-05
ENSG00000125430	HS3ST3B1	2.24435692	0.000211439	1.949457	1.90E-05
ENSG00000145703	IQGAP2	2.88158052	2.83E-11	4.849193546	0
ENSG00000177508	IRX3	2.21012894	2.92E-07	2.238061361	2.16E-08
ENSG00000177606	JUN	1.82528263	0.00012674	1.513985227	2.42E-06
ENSG00000178695	KCTD12	2.16723262	0.001138853	3.362106071	3.16E-08
ENSG00000127663	KDM4B	2.08412368	2.66E-06	2.037094301	0
ENSG00000102554	KLF5	1.85370315	0.000411496	2.163470023	3.33E-16
ENSG00000124743	KLHL31	3.13770321	0.013000129	1.929752132	0.010681415
ENSG00000138795	LEF1	2.04916218	0.007492439	1.690393963	0.042001843
ENSG00000113594	LIFR	2.864589	0.000129388	1.552406336	0.008977533
ENSG00000171517	LPAR3	3.3277719	0.005748094	10.08532713	1.81E-08
ENSG0000079691	LRRC16A	2.74045622	1.69E-10	1.787534752	9.81E-07
ENSG00000204103	MAFB	1.99333217	0.000671161	1.50935327	9.81E-06
ENSG00000172175	MALT1	1.56126794	0.004447891	2.399247353	0
ENSG00000131844	MCCC2	1.60208995	0.002013681	1.853007737	5.88E-14
ENSG00000166391	MOGAT2	5.53765204	1.34E-05	5.48788837	3.36E-10
ENSG00000143158	MPC2	1.99337491	7.83E-06	1.570848897	5.38E-08
ENSG00000196091	MYBPC1	63.0307981	0	4.723398333	7.66E-08
ENSG00000136997	MYC	3.67025796	1.11E-16	1.756900166	3.03E-05
ENSG0000005810	MYCBP2	1.61924376	0.002654789	1.743754646	0.002275898
ENSG00000229644	NAMPTL	1.78133380	0.02556212	1.553184516	0.040893481
ENSG00000100906	NFKBIA	3.53990344	2.20E-06	1.512224923	2.74E-06
ENSG00000198435	NRARP	1.97626208	1.11E-05	1.761083429	3.73E-05
ENSG00000169116	PARM1	2.24056498	3.54E-07	2.179843596	2.21E-11
ENSG00000179094	PER1	1.80896392	0.00023487	2.942630637	7.77E-16
ENSG00000123836	PFKFB2	1.65206954	0.001506376	1.914014192	2.77E-13
ENSG00000241878	PISD	2.10804734	1.68E-06	1.619990324	7.60E-08
ENSG00000170927	PKHD1	2.51750881	0.001990599	7.02470649	1.89E-11
ENSG00000125630	POLR1B	1.60282537	0.002272145	1.563571638	1.36E-07
ENSG00000155846	PPARGC1B	2.19447714	8.13E-06	1.954702623	1.99E-06

ENSG0000085377	PREP	2.47378173	3.81E-07	1.615088365	1.29E-08
ENSG00000131791	PRKAB2	1.79862228	0.00022834	1.666133938	1.78E-05
ENSG00000150687	PRSS23	1.60452403	0.002211462	2.086964791	2.90E-08
ENSG00000156675	RAB11FIP1	2.03159453	4.92E-06	1.894745784	9.39E-11
ENSG00000164188	RANBP3L	18.5221481	1.25300E-11	16.36094124	5.56776E-18
ENSG00000100302	RASD2	3.72759255	0.049620006	1.56017092	0.017346732
ENSG00000111961	SASH1	1.52314963	0.005802305	1.967749583	5.09E-06
ENSG00000100003	SEC14L2	52.7691783	1.18446E-13	5.290915021	2.11620E-16
ENSG00000174705	SH3PXD2B	1.77494095	0.001083022	2.149331528	1.24E-06
ENSG00000142178	SIK1	2.43883252	3.11E-06	1.511856519	3.13E-06
ENSG00000163406	SLC15A2	2.19647344	0.008799525	1.585633617	3.49E-05
ENSG00000108932	SLC16A6	2.18537148	4.08E-07	2.088967028	9.11E-10
ENSG00000197208	SLC22A4	1.53661894	0.014743124	2.047084088	0.017529513
ENSG00000197375	SLC22A5	1.54540730	0.005245623	1.779704126	3.39E-11
ENSG00000155850	SLC26A2	2.03272792	0.003878015	2.30156232	1.95E-09
ENSG0000091138	SLC26A3	11.2563002	6.36E-09	8.721099322	0
ENSG00000212588	SNORA26	2.10513955	0.032047452	3.092683638	0.029528089
ENSG00000198142	SOWAHC	1.51042259	0.008565055	1.885831802	4.41E-14
ENSG00000139351	SYCP3	2.00351017	0.007373518	1.575516141	0.010317472
ENSG00000141384	TAF4B	3.33981727	2.75E-10	1.620475894	1.21E-07
ENSG00000198650	TAT	2.26766307	5.24E-06	2.293465992	0.001061457
ENSG00000167291	TBC1D16	1.84042165	5.01E-05	1.611580792	1.83E-05
ENSG0000090447	TFAP4	1.64791209	0.001944944	1.578344206	7.56E-07
ENSG0000042832	TG	2.21893251	0.021289033	3.911816447	6.74E-06
ENSG00000249242	TMEM150C	2.58170825	0.000352122	1.627825473	0.004433852
ENSG00000157600	TMEM164	1.67129966	0.000761814	1.549158523	2.72E-07
ENSG00000179104	TMTC2	2.00353108	9.08E-06	2.390760724	9.90E-13
ENSG00000109814	UGDH	1.77651936	0.000213616	2.405049811	0
ENSG00000213759	UGT2B11	139.984007	0	27.34309596	0
ENSG00000135226	UGT2B28	32.099369	1.12183E-08	14.21662551	2.34450E-07
ENSG00000169884	WNT10B	1.84242252	0.001162088	1.593431267	0.012519392
ENSG00000188064	WNT7B	4.64794852	0	1.836853797	1.32E-10
ENSG00000113645	WWC1	2.03895404	3.72E-06	1.933281086	7.89E-14
ENSG0000047644	WWC3	2.85301189	1.64E-11	2.299163257	4.38E-10
ENSG00000198740	ZNF652	1.81913455	0.000105432	1.589266322	0.003213479
ENSG00000183779	ZNF703	1.51121351	0.008802198	1.513742752	6.84E-07

Encomble cone ID	Gene	MDA-MB-453		MFM-223	
Ensembl gene ID	symbol	FC	p-value	FC	p-value
ENSG00000139211	AMIGO2	0.471174647	1.26E-06	0.33035501	0
ENSG00000169083	AR	0.538193762	6.08E-05	0.59594927	1.02E-05
ENSG00000102048	ASB9	0.484062903	0.032143436	0.41791152	0.000605009
ENSG00000180347	CCDC129	0	0.017578627	0.20553627	0.04119962
ENSG00000197599	CCDC154	0.37540699	0.021690816	0.56385417	0.000388605
ENSG00000163823	CCR1	0.197445904	0.038244651	0.31298030	0.038593696
ENSG00000175264	CHST1	0.433237474	9.50E-08	0.17322701	1.26E-07
ENSG0000077063	CTTNBP2	0.38528894	0.000952371	0.40091238	0
ENSG00000121966	CXCR4	0.362292072	9.42E-06	0.17714627	0
ENSG00000153071	DAB2	0.345190367	0.000321009	0.40530817	8.28E-06
ENSG00000171617	ENC1	0.554977665	0.00022448	0.33520464	0
ENSG0000091831	ESR1	0.304409448	0.018632583	0.56346681	2.49E-05
ENSG00000159784	FAM131B	0	0.017250037	0.58787891	0.038464954
ENSG00000185112	FAM43A	0.567327323	0.000492306	0.56182214	1.82E-06
ENSG00000162645	GBP2	0.438738495	1.84E-05	0.48416342	0
ENSG00000117009	КМО	0.347940775	2.76E-11	0.30154472	0.002119881
ENSG00000108244	KRT23	0.276203258	3.88E-09	0.54480202	5.53E-07
ENSG00000212766	LINC0027	0.151333246	0.00532552	0.57284453	3.38E-05
ENSG00000153714	LURAP1L	0.591364913	0.002954293	0.50553609	7.52E-12
ENSG00000178573	MAF	0.456576366	3.49E-05	0.39778311	0.013983257
ENSG00000144063	MALL	0.260259638	0.037183871	0.56774638	6.22E-05
ENSG00000122584	NXPH1	0.331040753	0.021589538	0.46888825	0.003740489
ENSG00000179715	PCED1B	0.592220844	0.004058584	0.54589347	2.47E-06
ENSG00000184588	PDE4B	0.475303352	2.47E-06	0.34234393	8.60E-10
ENSG0000086717	PPEF1	0.36058859	0.002044024	0.54749317	0.001742634
ENSG00000128045	RASL11B	0.539492162	0.00037267	0.48494931	0.00722323
ENSG00000112246	SIM1	0	0.035281118	0.44492123	0.007234161
ENSG00000116991	SIPA1L2	0.583455529	0.000486588	0.49290527	1.41E-10
ENSG00000243244	STON1	0.331097304	0.011945442	0.46744381	6.66E-16
ENSG0000067715	SYT1	0.120542341	0.029658818	0.52825936	0.006064981
ENSG00000137501	SYTL2	0.584500813	0.014080706	0.54707167	1.68E-11
ENSG0000073282	TP63	0.171369783	0	0.55858652	9.88E-05
ENSG00000188001	TPRG1	0.257075082	2.66E-10	0.53238956	1.81E-05
ENSG0000038427	VCAN	0.377796831	0.000309025	0.45946620	1.51E-07
ENSG00000134258	VTCN1	0.589920878	0.014100951	0.51019568	0.000289626
ENSG00000115596	WNT6	0	0.047759347	0.30297769	1.73E-07
ENSG00000158125	XDH	0.346436245	6.43E-08	0.50138935	2.42E-05

**Table 2B:** Common DHT down-regulated genes in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cell lines.

Ensembl gene ID	Gene symbol	FC	p-value
	Lipid and ster	oid metabolism	
ENSG00000186204	CYP4F12	11.29847623	0.00148
ENSG00000196620	UGT2B15	6.852113975	0.025572
ENSG00000137841	PLCB2	4.789161047	2.31E-05
ENSG00000215009	ACSM4	4.096730518	0.032372
ENSG00000171903	CYP4F11	3.453236418	0.030478
ENSG00000184254	ALDH1A3	3.336076817	0.002098
ENSG00000180616	SSTR2	3.314596609	0.043959
ENSG0000064763	FAR2	2.372752424	3.20E-06
ENSG00000176387	HSD11B2	2.307855786	3.16E-07
ENSG00000155380	SLC16A1	2.237470805	3.90E-06
ENSG0000068366	ACSL4	2.230804542	1.57E-05
ENSG00000149527	PLCH2	2.200475337	0.015289
ENSG00000142798	HSPG2	1.992454438	0.001598
ENSG00000165914	TTC7B	1.976457087	0.020896
ENSG0000005249	PRKAR2B	1.854497244	0.000912
ENSG00000136826	KLF4	1.793416267	0.00023
ENSG00000163659	TIPARP	1.774055202	0.000243
ENSG00000137124	ALDH1B1	1.752036847	0.000418
ENSG0000095637	SORBS1	1.746265876	0.022469
ENSG00000179477	ALOX12B	1.736814273	0.012048
ENSG00000162409	PRKAA2	1.719414107	0.000613
ENSG00000152270	PDE3B	1.719106133	0.009149
ENSG00000162139	NEU3	1.707558114	0.000625
ENSG0000069667	RORA	1.668606742	0.00202
ENSG0000060971	ACAA1	1.654766404	0.001194
ENSG00000166261	ZNF202	1.576397017	0.004351
ENSG0000001630	CYP51A1	1.575518615	0.011111
ENSG00000168118	RAB4A	1.556500713	0.00437
ENSG00000156804	FBXO32	1.544733587	0.005102
ENSG00000158470	B4GALT5	1.531618539	0.005212
ENSG00000120833	SOCS2	1.530637678	0.005858
ENSG00000151726	ACSL1	1.526910654	0.005322
ENSG00000148459	PDSS1	1.52047039	0.009912
ENSG0000084676	NCOA1	1.513640736	0.007494
ENSG00000184886	PIGW	1.502449243	0.009868
	Carbohydrate, RNA, or s	mall molecules metabolism	1
ENSG00000162882	HAAO	3.833677042	0.012874
ENSG00000132437	DDC	2.922265229	4.07E-08
ENSG00000211448	DIO2	2.916671575	0.009179
ENSG00000133424	LARGE	2.165574202	5.83E-07

**Table 2C:** GO analysis of genes up-regulated in MDA-MB-453 in responseto DHT

ENSG0000065989	PDE4A	1.814179654	0.016966
ENSG00000124357	NAGK	1.755051672	0.000267
ENSG00000247626	MARS2	1.708388402	0.00071
ENSG00000123009	NME2P1	1.673724911	0.017106
ENSG00000162174	ASRGL1	1.66404022	0.009369
ENSG00000112541	PDE10A	1.643067235	0.047395
ENSG00000171004	HS6ST2	1.605527612	0.002243
ENSG00000185818	NAT8L	1.604394102	0.018098
ENSG00000103222	ABCC1	1.60346301	0.00267
ENSG00000147224	PRPS1	1.555132923	0.004636
ENSG00000168282	MGAT2	1.504005709	0.031181
	Devel	opment	
ENSG00000175329	ISX	16.98644844	2.25E-12
ENSG00000138311	ZNF365	7.615307453	2.72E-12
ENSG00000117148	ACTL8	3.81358398	0.000668
ENSG00000179111	HES7	3.541165881	8.70E-05
ENSG00000163884	KLF15	3.435058132	1.39E-10
ENSG00000198812	LRRC10	3.172554735	0.042075
ENSG0000005073	HOXA11	3.045195236	0.006563
ENSG00000128606	LRRC17	2.844360398	0.047881
ENSG00000181418	DDN	2.1832350143	1.00E-07
ENSG00000154734	ADAMTS1	2.788841121	9.78E-11
ENSG00000144218	AFF3	2.742996312	1.61E-08
ENSG0000027869	SH2D2A	2.507451966	0.000129
ENSG00000166833	NAV2	2.408425851	4.08E-06
ENSG00000117013	KCNQ4	2.2903795	3.49E-05
ENSG0000043039	BARX2	2.220582083	0.011631
ENSG00000204335	SP5	2.211365742	0.031964
ENSG00000166068	SPRED1	1.94836328	1.52E-05
ENSG00000142627	EPHA2	1.910921643	0.000197
ENSG00000187210	GCNT1	1.888984057	0.001337
ENSG00000104998	IL27RA	1.790499839	0.003786
ENSG00000164442	CITED2	1.78822987	0.037307
ENSG00000179041	RRS1	1.785078772	0.000192
ENSG00000166197	NOLC1	1.78506511	0.000155
ENSG00000120254	MTHFD1L	1.771780655	0.000316
ENSG00000253293	HOXA10	1.731867885	0.033346
ENSG0000015133	CCDC88C	1.725847281	0.000618
ENSG00000101384	JAG1	1.714762713	0.000552
ENSG00000145220	LYAR	1.69390364	0.000776
ENSG00000176171	BNIP3	1.684580549	0.002039
ENSG0000066468	FGFR2	1.618614325	0.018231
ENSG00000133816	MICAL2	1.655069307	0.015757
ENSG00000172458	IL17D	1.65357437	0.011307
ENSG00000123572	NRK	1.633050311	0.001524
ENSG00000107731	UNC5B	1.619729065	0.001739

ENSG00000177283	FZD8	1.61648453	0.005014				
ENSG00000159216	RUNX1	1.612041124	0.002038				
ENSG0000091127	PUS7	1.609290622	0.003				
ENSG00000115318	LOXL3	1.599386611	0.010691				
ENSG00000115758	ODC1	1.589324114	0.002652				
ENSG0000033867	SLC4A7	1.585988788	0.003748				
ENSG00000112578	BYSL	1.563360078	0.01025				
ENSG00000160712	IL6R	1.561482828	0.007081				
ENSG00000128059	PPAT	1.561419154	0.004327				
ENSG00000105835	NAMPT	1.556106619	0.00583				
ENSG00000136068	FLNB	1.550254856	0.003498				
ENSG00000163251	FZD5	1.531333743	0.022149				
ENSG0000083307	GRHL2	1.513602229	0.006714				
ENSG00000136205	TNS3	1.51328749	0.008395				
ENSG00000057294	PKP2	1.509345763	0.042056				
ENSG00000168234	TTC39C	1.501861728	0.017602				
Growth or cell signalling							
ENSG00000124140	SLC12A5	7.079760201	0.039799				
ENSG00000118160	SLC8A2	4.634768249	0.039592				
ENSG00000120162	MOB3B	3.533618072	0.005469				
ENSG00000143507	DUSP10	3.355452682	4.16E-14				
ENSG00000124743	KLHL31	3.137703217	0.013				
ENSG00000111666	CHPT1	3.111013563	6.98E-13				
ENSG00000131711	MAP1B	2.485615134	0.000114				
ENSG00000118515	SGK1	2.425439788	0.002339				
ENSG00000127863	TNFRSF19	2.39644025	3.46E-05				
ENSG00000158050	DUSP2	2.185548938	1.70E-06				
ENSG00000113739	STC2	2.138432242	2.14E-06				
ENSG00000125931	CITED1	2.13084488	0.000595				
ENSG00000101695	RNF125	2.107823575	0.000712				
ENSG00000138795	LEF1	2.049162182	0.007492				
ENSG00000113645	WWC1	2.038954048	3.72E-06				
ENSG00000120899	PTK2B	2.030820446	1.17E-05				
ENSG00000178607	ERN1	2.024484801	2.03E-05				
ENSG00000162552	WNT4	2.016264669	0.017307				
ENSG00000135333	EPHA7	2.013460906	0.000319				
ENSG00000198915	RASGEF1A	1.908842172	0.019618				
ENSG00000118965	WDR35	1.894844207	8.39E-05				
ENSG00000146376	ARHGAP18	1.872828878	8.54E-05				
ENSG00000165732	DDX21	1.81428836	0.000103				
ENSG0000017797	RALBP1	1.789178839	0.000163				
ENSG00000104369	JPH1	1.72779145	0.000559				
ENSG00000170345	FOS	1.684710549	0.036036				
ENSG00000149089	APIP	1.635251949	0.002569				
ENSG00000106785	TRIM14	1.625044711	0.001563				
ENSG00000111845	PAK1IP1	1.539082341	0.005211				

**Table 2D:** Biological processes associated with DHT down-regulated genesin MDA-MB-453 cells

Ensembl gene ID	Gene symbol	FC	p-value					
Cell motility, adhesion, or extracellular structure								
ENSG0000065618	COL17A1	0	0.029081					
ENSG00000189056	RELN	0	0.018671					
ENSG00000102837	OLFM4	0	0.015949					
ENSG00000134757	DSG3	0	0.011299					
ENSG00000132205	EMILIN2	0	0.040211					
ENSG00000160791	CCR5	0	0.001599					
ENSG0000081041	CXCL2	0	0.03163					
ENSG00000211890	IGHA2	0	0.019882					
ENSG00000211895	IGHA1	0.056928	0.014989					
ENSG00000175899	A2M	0.098361	0.044878					
ENSG00000137673	MMP7	0.105178	0.033412					
ENSG00000255604	VTN	0.119487	0.041232					
ENSG00000166670	MMP10	0.127361	0.012948					
ENSG00000173432	SAA1	0.152622	0.017424					
ENSG00000101335	MYL9	0.166702	0.003006					
ENSG00000152268	SPON1	0.20093	0.049172					
ENSG00000120217	CD274	0.231999	0.041468					
ENSG0000080573	COL5A3	0.233182	0.033674					
ENSG00000130300	PLVAP	0.240275	0.040161					
ENSG00000152583	SPARCL1	0.252878	0.015347					
ENSG00000147065	MSN	0.265894	0.010835					
ENSG00000121807	CCR2	0.276147	0.023726					
ENSG00000146555	SDK1	0.279631	0.031706					
ENSG00000148702	HABP2	0.285999	1.23E-09					
ENSG00000143520	FLG2	0.305903	0.026992					
ENSG0000091986	CCDC80	0.309876	0.038893					
ENSG00000113140	SPARC	0.311592	0.021068					
ENSG00000120896	SORBS3	0.326719	0.044562					
ENSG00000142156	COL6A1	0.329797	0.01876					
ENSG00000140945	CDH13	0.329891	0.005766					
ENSG00000138829	FBN2	0.338722	1.73E-07					
ENSG00000139329	LUM	0.338983	0.008498					
ENSG00000171119	NRTN	0.361854	0.030735					
ENSG00000011465	DCN	0.369724	0.005076					
ENSG00000148926	ADM	0.378075	0.025102					
ENSG00000163359	COL6A3	0.383347	0.039275					
ENSG00000185499	MUC1	0.386519	0.014089					
ENSG00000148948	LRRC4C	0.392653	0.003831					
ENSG00000163638	ADAMTS9	0.404246	0.019345					

ENSG00000146197	SCUBE3	0.420484	0.000807
ENSG00000116141	MARK1	0.424395	5.09E-05
ENSG00000144824	PHLDB2	0.435167	3.17E-06
ENSG00000116106	EPHA4	0.437109	5.84E-07
ENSG00000164692	COL1A2	0.445433	0.048807
ENSG00000106541	AGR2	0.447506	0.021201
ENSG00000118785	SPP1	0.455873	0.04846
ENSG00000161638	ITGA5	0.458459	0.000395
ENSG00000140092	FBLN5	0.462107	0.024721
ENSG00000150672	DLG2	0.483081	0.0019
ENSG00000163536	SERPINI1	0.487389	0.04999
ENSG00000125966	MMP24	0.493843	0.034174
ENSG00000166106	ADAMTS15	0.500032	0.026533
ENSG0000076706	MCAM	0.504521	0.035845
ENSG00000143546	S100A8	0.510126	0.021648
ENSG00000172638	EFEMP2	0.522717	0.015174
ENSG00000140859	KIFC3	0.525971	0.04516
ENSG00000106571	GLI3	0.537247	8.86E-05
ENSG00000157227	MMP14	0.547407	0.011157
ENSG00000129038	LOXL1	0.549336	0.006255
ENSG0000076716	GPC4	0.549964	0.00024
ENSG0000078401	EDN1	0.562732	0.001351
ENSG00000137699	TRIM29	0.573743	0.029525
ENSG00000138772	ANXA3	0.573972	0.005354
ENSG00000041982	TNC	0.57471	0.000328
ENSG00000119535	CSF3R	0.582702	0.04323
ENSG00000170577	SIX2	0.584349	0.002824
ENSG00000171444	MCC	0.59113	0.000698
ENSG00000151914	DST	0.593161	0.000586
	Sex diffe	erentiation	
ENSG00000157404	KIT	0	0.001431
ENSG00000138207	RBP4	0	0.03071
ENSG0000081051	AFP	0.155244	1.64E-08
ENSG00000134853	PDGFRA	0.311845	0.018887
ENSG00000104332	SFRP1	0.361703	0.001642
ENSG00000244588	RAD21L1	0.555058	0.010347
ENSG00000125398	SOX9	0.56725	0.000673
ENSG00000132130	LHX1	0.599839	0.00593
	Regulation of ce	ll growth or death	
ENSG00000164741	DLC1	0	0.020456
ENSG00000136160	EDNRB	0	0.043352
ENSG00000118971	CCND2	0.091317	0.014621
ENSG0000010671	BTK	0.153937	0.042683
ENSG0000070808	CAMK2A	0.206164	0.028214
ENSG00000177398	UMODL1	0.357873	7.12E-09
ENSG00000104081	BMF	0.412629	0.010613

ENSG00000157613	CREB3L1	0.435743	5.11E-07
ENSG0000009709	PAX7	0.478992	0.028605
ENSG00000121858	TNFSF10	0.541056	0.000164
ENSG00000109670	FBXW7	0.54639	9.84E-05
ENSG00000124762	CDKN1A	0.549035	0.000263
ENSG0000035664	DAPK2	0.580864	0.001622

Table	2E:	GO	biological	pathways	associated	with	MFM-223	DHT	up-
regulate	ed ger	nes							

Ensembl gene ID	sembl gene ID Gene symbol FC		p-value					
Regulation of transmembrane or ion transport								
ENSG00000139209	SLC38A4	11.30529	0.009143					
ENSG00000163380	LMOD3	6.209539	8.88E-16					
ENSG0000080618	CPB2	6.096618	0.016526					
ENSG0000018625	ATP1A2	5.344711	5.59E-10					
ENSG00000147257	GPC3	4.855859	0.00779					
ENSG00000125257	ABCC4	4.79848	9.71E-14					
ENSG00000184408	KCND2	4.382823	0.010199					
ENSG00000166828	SCNN1G	4.154343	0.001087					
ENSG00000143473	KCNH1	3.97686	0.014758					
ENSG00000149295	DRD2	3.265144	0					
ENSG0000082482	KCNK2	3.167954	0.020869					
ENSG00000138741	TRPC3	3.103477	0.003382					
ENSG00000143318	CASQ1	2.987924	1.41E-14					
ENSG00000123643	SLC36A1	2.504679	2.12E-10					
ENSG00000132681	ATP1A4	2.456964	5.60E-10					
ENSG00000144285	SCN1A	2.410777	1.61E-05					
ENSG00000173210	ABLIM3	2.262304	0.046962					
ENSG00000106688	SLC1A1	1.907325	5.45E-09					
ENSG00000112041	TULP1	1.886675	0.045893					
ENSG0000026559	KCNG1	1.886335	4.70E-10					
ENSG0000084628	NKAIN1	1.834272	0.013169					
ENSG00000116396	KCNC4	1.828824	0.003081					
ENSG00000168214	RBPJ	1.721868	7.54E-08					
ENSG00000126016	AMOT	1.686845	0.002559					
ENSG00000154309	DISP1	1.663872	0.001331					
ENSG00000149177	PTPRJ	1.612114	1.39E-08					
ENSG00000187486	KCNJ11	1.609128	1.94E-07					
ENSG00000136040	PLXNC1	1.601103	0.00942					
ENSG00000182324	KCNJ14	1.589181	0.03406					
ENSG00000165548	TMEM63C	1.582025	0.000622					
ENSG00000123607	TTC21B	1.556649	2.61E-07					
ENSG00000117586	TNFSF4	1.537133	0.007957					

ENSG00000144136	SLC20A1	1.530727	3.80E-07			
Cell death						
ENSG00000109906	ZBTB16	6.4662908E-21				
ENSG00000144749	LRIG1	6.9595 0				
ENSG00000116741	RGS2	6.524396	0			
ENSG00000164120	HPGD	5.950249	0			
ENSG00000167034	NKX3-1	2.798494	7.22E-15			
ENSG00000118503	TNFAIP3	2.447703	1.85E-06			
ENSG00000162734	PEA15	2.323361	0			
ENSG00000176720	BOK	2.258723	0.014772			
ENSG00000146674	IGFBP3	2.211972	3.91E-08			
ENSG0000064393	HIPK2	1.797362	0.001531			
ENSG00000140538	NTRK3	1.771558	0.012716			
ENSG00000135116	HRK	1.641136	0.023305			
ENSG00000130222	GADD45G	1.585375	0.033787			
ENSG00000168209	DDIT4	1.522963	2.03E-07			
ENSG00000124664	SPDEF	1.507525	4.67E-07			
	Response	to hormones				
ENSG00000131482	G6PC	Inf	0.001605			
ENSG0000070886	EPHA8	4.352906	0.006751			
ENSG00000166147	FBN1	2.827927	2.33E-14			
ENSG00000124225	PMEPA1	2.734252	0			
ENSG00000153162	BMP6	2.409597	0.001848			
ENSG00000112293	GPLD1	2.1688	9.69E-05			
ENSG00000127955	GNAI1	2.164146	2.54E-05			
ENSG0000084207	GSTP1	2.078986	0.049464			
ENSG00000125820	NKX2-2	1.872614	0.011729			
ENSG00000140538	NTRK3	1.771558	0.012716			
ENSG00000149212	SESN3	1.732872	2.71E-05			
ENSG00000126368	NR1D1	1.613607	0.007678			
ENSG00000160999	SH2B2	1.608908	0.020263			
ENSG00000119138	ENSG00000119138 KLF9 1.553361		1.69E-05			
ENSG00000171345	KRT19	1.511443	4.78E-06			
Adhesion						
ENSG00000120332	TNN	Inf	0.033456			
ENSG00000117090	SLAMF1	Inf	0.002694			
ENSG00000182636	NDN	NDN Inf 0.019755				
ENSG00000179399	GPC5	Inf 0.032426				
ENSG00000248383	PCDHAC1	Inf	0.029648			
ENSG00000103647	CORO2B	7.538193	0.000599			
ENSG00000128218	VPREB3	2.898465 0.027351				
ENSG00000173391	OLR1	2.893267	1.81E-09			
ENSG0000075618	FSCN1	2.732786	1.31E-06			
ENSG00000117155	SSX2IP	2.519799	0			
ENSG00000163638	ADAMTS9	2.231762	0.026749			
ENSG00000137809	ITGA11	2.153337	0.008607			

ENSG00000149294	NCAM1	2.140775	5.35E-06
ENSG00000124721	DNAH8	2.114258	0.000948
ENSG00000170873	MTSS1	1.91149	4.00E-15
ENSG0000023902	PLEKHO1	1.897235	4.15E-08
ENSG00000162729	IGSF8	1.769201	3.44E-09
ENSG00000133121	STARD13	1.638316	4.05E-05
ENSG00000106852	LHX6	1.535011	0.000322
ENSG00000162849	KIF26B	1.515107	0.00038
ENSG0000053747	LAMA3	1.501032	0.046309

Table	2F:	GO	biological	processes	of	DHT	down-regulated	genes	in	MFM-
223 ce	lls									

Ensembl gene ID	Gene symbol	FC	p-value			
Homeostatic process						
ENSG00000160883 HK3		0.158131	0.042946			
ENSG00000163464	CXCR1	0.254358	1.79E-07			
ENSG00000118729	CASQ2	0.273788	0.003166			
ENSG00000105929	ATP6V0A4	0.323451	0.020668			
ENSG00000104321	TRPA1	0.359585	5.06E-08			
ENSG00000185745	IFIT1	0.372191	0.003263			
ENSG00000149596	JPH2	0.416853	0.007092			
ENSG00000158055	GRHL3	0.455516	3.08E-10			
ENSG00000165029	ABCA1	0.497136	0.007483			
ENSG00000143153	ATP1B1	0.5163	6.56E-13			
ENSG00000118432	CNR1	0.521622	1.71E-05			
ENSG0000050628	PTGER3	0.528846	2.23E-10			
ENSG0000023171	GRAMD1B	0.552507	0.014104			
ENSG00000171992	SYNPO	0.554048	0.026481			
ENSG00000116701	ENSG00000116701 NCF2		0.000106			
ENSG00000134489	HRH4	0.559335	0.038385			
ENSG00000160183	TMPRSS3	0.572814	0.004362			
	Devel	opment				
ENSG00000170819	BFSP2	0	0.019912			
ENSG00000171431	KRT20	0.065582	0.011373			
ENSG00000159307 SCUBE1		0.115028	0.002501			
ENSG00000139445	FOXN4	0.177594	0.000374			
ENSG00000164093	PITX2	0.203694	0.018669			
ENSG00000171587	ENSG00000171587 DSCAM		0.013973			
ENSG00000179520	SLC17A8	0.29233	0.011191			
ENSG00000110876	SELPLG	0.294518	0.046485			
ENSG00000101265	RASSF2	0.335381	5.63E-13			
ENSG00000162891	IL20	0.361448	0.010907			
ENSG0000085276	MECOM	0.380544	9.42E-11			

ENSG00000163207	IVL	0.387175	0.01111			
ENSG0000006611	USH1C	0.393003	0.000862			
ENSG0000075223	SEMA3C	0.420552	1.88E-10			
ENSG00000113262	GRM6	0.424882	0.041047			
ENSG00000167601	AXL	0.4513	0.034799			
ENSG00000181291	TMEM132E	0.453828	0.039378			
ENSG0000095585	BLNK	0.477283	2.00E-15			
ENSG00000171243	SOSTDC1	0.489361	0.003318			
ENSG0000089692	LAG3	0.496164	0.037682			
ENSG00000134256	CD101	0.499421	0.002275			
ENSG0000083857	FAT1	0.502946	0.013436			
ENSG00000144821	MYH15	0.512367	0.026756			
ENSG00000166527	CLEC4D	0.55608	0.026184			
ENSG00000125730	ENSG00000125730 C3		0.001001			
ENSG00000176788	BASP1	0.58235	2.58E-08			
ENSG00000150893	FREM2	0.59069	0.015254			
Proliferation						
ENSG00000137440	FGFBP1	0	0.008424			
ENSG0000206557	TRIM71	0	0.024306			
ENSG00000139292	LGR5	0.0316	0.000252			
ENSG0000064300	ENSG0000064300 NGFR		0.034876			
ENSG00000122641 INHBA		0.368664	0.02877			
ENSG00000182533 CAV3		0.372131	0.026081			
ENSG0000064989	ENSG0000064989 CALCRL		0.000798			
ENSG00000163762	TM4SF18	0.387838	8.24E-07			
ENSG00000106278	PTPRZ1	0.423705	0.008775			
ENSG00000110492	MDK	0.477215	0.027137			
ENSG00000166333	ILK	0.480452	0.009005			
ENSG00000118523	CTGF	0.558853	8.66E-08			
ENSG00000171791	BCL2	0.566371	2.47E-10			
#### Table 2G: Statistics of AR ChIP-seq analysis.

Cell line	Treatment	Replicate	Trimmed reads	Uniquely mapped reads	Un/Multi mapped reads	Unique aligned rate (%)	AR Peaks
MDA-MB-453	Vehicle (EtOH)	1	24,670,557	18,525,351	6,145,206	75	67
		2	22,508,937	16,886,198	5,622,739	75	33
		3	23,066,473	17,251,151	5,815,322	74	20
	DHT (10nM)	1	23,173,996	17,879,708	5,294,288	77	15,612
		2	22,949,494	18,145,749	4,803,745	79	17,942
		3	23,629,638	18,255,961	5,373,677	77	26,162
	Pooled input		15,748,748	12,288,971	3,459,777	78	
MFM-223	Vehicle	1	22,245,909	16,681,820	5,564,089	75	159
		2	21,741,731	16,341,733	5,399,998	75	113
	(EIOH)	3	22,510,571	16,924,370	5,586,201	75           75           75           74           77           79           77           78           75           75           75           75           75           76           74           75           76           74           75	418
	DHT (10nM)	1	19,893,313	15,258,535	4,634,778	76	8,951
		2	21,718,681	16,621,578	5,097,103	76	15,512
		3	23,066,473	17,251,151	5,815,323	74	20,224
	Pooled input		21,129,147	15,932,892	5,196,255	75	

## **APPENDIX (3)**

## Incucyte analysis parameters and supplementary data

# of TFAP-2 $\beta$ study

**Table 3A:** Parameters of Incucyte basic analyser image analysis.

Cell line	Target	Exposure	Channel	Segmentation	Edge sensitivity	Min. Area (µm²)	Max. Area (µm²)		
D-11 proliferation effect in TNBC cells									
)A- 453	NucLight Rapid Red	400	Red	0.2	0	50	-		
ME MB	Caspase 3/7	300	Green	2.5	-20	20	1000		
MDA- MB-468	NucLight Rapid Red	400	Red	0.2	-30	50	3000		
	Caspase 3/7	300	Green	1	-40	10	-		
MFM- 223	NucLight Rapid Red	400	Red	0.2	-10	20	-		
	Caspase 3/7	300	Green	0.5	-30	20	-		
MDA- MB-231	NucLight Rapid Red	400	Red	0.3	-20	10	1500		
	Caspase 3/7	300	Green	0.6	-45	20	800		
siAP-2 $\beta$ (a) proliferation assay									
MDA-	mKate2	400	Red	0.5	-20	100	1000		
MB- 453	Caspase 3/7	300	Green	5	-60	50	1000		
siAP-2 $\beta$ (b) proliferation assay									
MDA-	mKate2	400	Red	2	5	150	1000		
MB- 453	Caspase 3/7	300	Green	5	30	150	1000		



Appendix 3B: Relative location of siAP-2 $\beta$  target sites and sequences.



**Appendix 3C:** Confirm the anti-cancer effects of silencing TFAP- $\beta$  using a second siAP-2 $\beta$ . (I) Immunoblotting of MDA-MB-231 cells transfected with TFAP2A, or TFAP2B to test specificity of TFAP-2 $\beta$  antibodies. NC represents non-transfected MDA-MB-231 cells. (II) Western blot showing TFAP-2 $\beta$  protein expression in MDA-MB-453 and MFM-223 cells. (III) Growth curve showing a dose-dependent inhibition of MDA-MB-453 cell proliferation with siAP-2 $\beta$  (b). (IV) Death curve to accompany results in (A), showing TFAP-2 $\beta$ (b) knockdown increases Caspase 3/7-positive cells (as a dead to live cells

ratio) in a dose-dependent manner. All data represented as mean  $\pm$  SEM; \*p<0.05; \*\*p<0.01; \*\*\*p<0.001; \*\*\*\*p<0.000, versus siNC (One Way ANOVA). (V) Immunoblotting showing decrease in C-MYC and HER2 expression in MDA-MB-453 cells treated with siAP-2 $\beta$  for 32hr.

Treatment Replicate		Trimmed reads	Uniquely mapped reads	Un/Multi mapped reads	Unique aligned rate (%)	TFAP-2β peaks
Vahiala	1	27,633,239	21,001,033	6,632,206	76.0	26,084
(EtOH)	2	28,414,833	21,628,889	6,785,944	76.1	32,931
(EtOH)	3	29,435,241	22,356,807	7,078,434	76.0	26,612
ЛИТ	1	27,195,060	20,571,210	6,623,850	75.6	19,302
$D\Pi I$ (10nM)	2	25,861,959	19,683,755	6,178,204	76.1	26,399
	3	27,674,199	20,955,863	6,718,336	75.7	24,671
Pooled input		28,865,500	21,783,262	7,082,238	75.5	

**Table 3D**: High throughput sequencing of TFAP-2 $\beta$  ChIP.

**Table 3E** High throughput sequencing of H3K27ac ChIP.

Knockdown	Treatment	Replicate	Trimmed reads	Uniquely mapped reads	Un/Multi mapped reads	Unique aligned rate (%)	H3K27ac peaks
		1	26,932,74 9	21,647,25 5	5,285,494	80.38	40,556
	Vehicle (EtOH)	2	27,295,87 5	21,929,68 7	5,366,188	80.34	41,696
siNC		3	24,955,65 8	20,234,03 5	4,721,623	81.08	44,044
(5nM)	DHT (10nM)	1	27,522,92 4	22,047,18 6	5,475,738	80.10	41,198
		2	24,893,26 0	20,160,56 5	4,732,695	80.99	43,857
		3	27,783,47 3	22,389,40 9	5,394,064	80.59	42,230
	Vehicle (EtOH)	1	27,047,59 1	21,546,47 4	5,501,117	79.66	39,802
		2	27,356,95 3	22,194,57 7	5,162,376	81.13	45,366
siAP-2β		3	29,112,10 2	23,323,63 0	5,788,472	80.12	42,353
(5nM)	DHT (10nM)	1	27,849,23 2	22,325,52 3	5,525,602	80.17	41,403
		2	29,137,76 2	23,618,17 8	5,519,584	81.06	45,638
		3	26,327,94 1	21,071,67 6	5,256,265	80.04	40,906
Pooled input			30,713,46	23,128,70	7,584,766	75.30	



**Appendix 3F:** The effect of TFAP-2 $\beta$  knockdown on H3K27ac cistrome in MDA-MB-453 cells. (I) Heatmaps and corresponding read density plots showing consensus ChIP-seq signals and the number of unchanged, siNC enriched and siAP-2 $\beta$  enriched peaks in MDA-MB-453 cells treated with 5nM siAP-2 $\beta$  for 48 hr and then treated with DHT for 4hr. (II) PCA plot displaying differences and similarities in H3K27ac cistromes between replicate treatment

samples and treatment conditions in MDA-MB-453 cells. (III) Differentially enriched H3K27ac binding sites were analysed using GREAT to determine their associations with GO Biological Processes.

#### **APPENDIX (4)**



Effect of L-453 compound on proliferation of TNBC cell lines

**Appendix 4:** Proliferation of TNBC cells measured by live cell count at varying concentrations of L-453. Data represents mean  $\pm$  SEM of three replicate cell culture wells per condition and is a representative of two independent experiments. \*p<0.05; \*\*p<0.01; \*\*\*p<0.001; \*\*\*\*p<0.0001 (One Way ANOVA).